Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae



# Settlement of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages

Edited by : Benjamin Štular, Manfred Lehner, Mateja Belak **OPERA INSTITUTI ARCHAEOLOGICI SLOVENIAE 48** Jana Horvat, Benjamin Štular, Anton Velušček

Uredniki zbirke / Editors of the series

Zbirka / Series

# Settlement of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages

Benjamin Štular, Manfred Lehner, Mateja Belak (ur. / eds.)

Andrej Gaspari, Jiři Macháček, Mária Vargha, Julijana Visočnik

Mateja Belak

Technical Editor and DTP Oblikovanje ovitka / Front cover design Založnik / Publisher Zanj / Represented by Izdajatelj / Issued by Zanj / Represented by Tisk / Printed by Naklada / Print run

Recenzenti / Reviewed by

Tehnična ureditev in prelom /

Tamara Korošec Založba ZRC Oto Luthar ZRC SAZU, Inštitut za arheologijo Anton Velušček Collegium Graphicum d.o.o. 350 izvodov / copies

Izid knjige sta podprla /

Published with the support of

Javna agencija za raziskovalno in inovacijsko dejavnost RS (Slovenian Research and Innovation Agency), FWF Österreichischer Wissenschaftsfonds (Austrian Science Fund), Znanstvenoraziskovalni center SAZU (Research Centre of the Slovenian Academy of Sciences and Arts)



Naslovnica / Front cover Bled microregion, landform classification (after Lozić, Fig. 7 in this volume), barley cob and wheat (Archive of the Archaeobotanical laboratory, Institute of Archaeology ZRC SAZU

Ljubljana 2024; prva izdaja, prvi natis / first edition, first print Prva e-izdaja knjige (pdf) je pod pogoji licence Creative Commons 4.0 CC-BY-NC-SA prosto dostopna tudi v elektronski obliki (pdf) / First e-edition of the book (pdf) is freely available in e-form (pdf) under the Creative Commons 4.0 CC-BY-NC-SA. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786

CIP - Kataložni zapis o publikaciji Narodna in univerzitetna knjižnica, Ljubljana

904(4)«652« 94(37)

SETTLEMENT of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages [Elektronski vir] / edited by Benjamin Štular, Manfred Lehner, Mateja Belak - 1. izd., 1. natis = 1st ed., 1st print. - Ljubljana : Založba ZRC, 2024. - (Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae, ISSN 1408-5208 ; 48)

ISBN 978-961-05-0877-9 COBISS.SI-ID 208495619

ISBN 978-961-05-0878-6 (pdf) COBISS.SI-ID 208225027

Raziskava je del projektov (J6-9450 in N6-0317) in programa (P6-0064), ki jih sofinancira Javna agencija za znanstvenoraziskovalno in inovacijsko dejavnost Republike Slovenije iz državnega proračuna in Österreichische Wissenschaftsfonds FWF (I 3992). / The authors acknowledge the financial support from the Slovenian Research and Innovation Agency (research core funding Nos. J6-9450, N6-0317 and P6-0064) and Österreichische Wissenschaftsfonds FWF (research core funding No. I 3992).

# Settlement of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages

Edited by Benjamin Štular Manfred Lehner Mateja Belak

Založba ZRC

# CONTENTS

Introduction to the Settlement of the Eastern Alps in Early Middle Ages (Benjamin ŠTULAR, Manfred LEHNER) ...... 7

# Part 1: Micro-regional analyses

Methodology: Archaeological LiDAR and GIS Analysis of the Early Medieval Settlements (Edisa LOZIĆ)	19
Soil, Water, and Topography: Decoding Settlement Location Preferences in Early Medieval Leibnitzer Feld (Austria) (Edisa LOZIĆ, Iris KOCH)	25
Agricultural Dynamics of Bled Microregion (Slovenia) (Edisa LOZIĆ)	53
The Dynamics of the Early Medieval Settlement Development in the Drava Plain in Connection with the Pedological Analysis of Arable Land (Andrej MAGDIČ)	73
Becoming Slav (Archaeological Evidence): Agricultural Anti-Revolution and Acculturation in the Eastern Alps (Benjamin ŠTULAR, Edisa LOZIĆ)	85

# Part 2: Regional Analysis

Images behind the archaeological curtain: Vlachs, Slavs, župas, principalities, Carantania	
(Andrej PLETERSKI)	. 101

# Part 3: Case Studies

From Late Antiquity to the Early Middle Ages: The 'Dark Centuries' in Styria (400–650 AD) and the 'New Beginning' of Settlement in the 7th Century (Christoph GUTJAHR, Stephan KARL, Christian GREINER) 153
Early Medieval Settlement in Styria: Considerations on Settlement Patterns and Land Use (Iris KOCH)
List of authors

# INTRODUCTION TO THE SETTLEMENT OF THE EASTERN ALPS IN EARLY MIDDLE AGES

Benjamin ŠTULAR, Manfred LEHNER

Settlement of Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages is an edited volume with eight authors contributing nine chapters in total, each covering different aspects of the subject. It is the culmination of extensive research endeavours into the Early Medieval archaeology of the Eastern Alps, synthesising the collaborative efforts of four research projects<sup>1</sup> with scholars from two countries over several years.

The focus is on an area on the eastern fringes of the Alps, which lies in present-day Slovenia and parts of Austria. The three micro-regional studies are located near Bled (Slovenia), in the Drava Plain (Slovenia) and in the Leibnitzer Feld (Austria). The case study chapters focus on Upper Styria, also known as Austrian Styria (*Fig. 1*).

This collective endeavour represents, we trust, a significant contribution to the scientific community, reflecting a judicious investment in the advancement of knowledge. However, there is also a downside to such collective endeavours. As the authors are at different stages of their careers and come from various academic backgrounds, the content may lack the coherence one might ideally desire. Therefore, the volume is best described as an edited volume rather than a monograph, which is also reflected in its design. Nevertheless, we believe that the versatility in approaches is an enriching factor rather than a limiting one.

Early Medieval archaeology – sixth to eleventh century in the Central European context – historically focussed on the analysis of cemeteries, settlements, and hoards. A review of the literature pertaining to the Eastern Alpine region reveals a predominant emphasis on cemetery studies. However, the past two decades have witnessed a paradigm shift towards settlement archaeology. Building on this trend, the objective of this volume is to offer a comprehensive synthesis of settlement patterns in the Eastern Alps during the Early Medieval period, incorporating cutting-edge digital tools and landscape analyses. In so doing, the book draws several conclusions that are important for the wider field of Slavic studies and Early Medieval archaeology, for example with regard to the processes of transition from Late Antiquity to Early Middle Ages and the Slavicisation.

To contextualize the thematic focus of this book, first an introductory overview of the historical trajectory and current state of Early Medieval archaeology in the Eastern Alps is needed. As mentioned, in the Central European archaeology and in particular in the archaeology of the Eastern Alps the Early Medieval Period is largely understood as a period between the sixth and eleventh centuries AD. The archaeology of this period commenced with the discovery of "unusual enamelled jewellery" unearthed in 1853 at Köttlach in Lower Austria and documented by Franck (1854). He posited a query concerning the identity and era of the individuals associated with these artefacts and thus set the research agenda for the subsequent century and a half. The proliferation of analogous discoveries expanded the scope of this phenomenon, necessitating elucidation. Prior to and following the Second World War, the principal research challenge was the classification of the archaeological culture these objects presumably represented, including its chronological and ethnocultural dimen-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This research was funded by Slovenian Research and Innovation Agency (ARIS) grants number P6-0064, J6-9450 and N6-0317 and by Austrian Science Fund (FWF) grant number I 3992.

sions. Gradually it became evident that these artefacts originated from the Early Medieval period. Nonetheless, in alignment with the cultural-historical perspective on archaeological finds prevailing at the time (for a historical overview see e.g. Štular 2025), a debate emerged concerning the ethnicity of the individuals to whom this enamelled jewellery was attributed. Some academics posited that these artefacts were Slavic in origin, while others contested this exclusive attribution, and further researchers interpreted the same items as indicative of an Early Medieval Germanic presence in the Eastern Alps. This scholarly discourse spanned various periods and a markedly dichotomous interpretation during and subsequent to the Second World War (an overview of the period up to the First World War: Pleterski 2001; distinctively dichotomous understanding during and after the Second World War: Dinklage 1941a; 1941b; 1941c; 1943; Korošec 1947).

Over the course of time, specific terminologies have been established, such as Carantanian referencing the Early Medieval Duchy of Carantania (Schmid 1910-1911), Köttlach denoting the site bearing this name, and the Carantanian-Köttlach culture. Within historiographical discourse, the associated populace was designated as Alpine Slavs (Grafenauer 1954; cf. Kahl 2002). The compendium of the Carantanian-Köttlach archaeological culture as it was understood at the time, encompassing its sites and artefacts, was meticulously compiled by Paola Korošec (1979). In her analysis Korošec highlighted inherent chronological and cultural variances, i.e., two main subphases were elucidated. In a nearly concurrent timeframe, J. Giesler presented the essays (1980; 1997) on the identical subject matter, proposing a significantly divergent chronological assessment, i.e., he proposed around one century later dating.

This divergence in chronological interpretations exacerbated the rift among scholars, indicating a necessity to reconstruct the discourse from its foundational elements. In response to this need, the ZBIVA archaeological database was established at ZRC SAZU in 1980s, designed to encompass a comprehensive array of data pertaining to literature, sites, graves, and artefacts relevant to the Early Medieval archaeology of the Eastern Alps. Currently ZBIVA encompasses information on 3,900 sites (Štular, Belak 2022), marking a substantial increase from the 242 sites described by Korošec in 1979. This expansion is attributed not only to the discovery of new sites but also, and more significantly, to a prolonged and systematic approach towards data aggregation. Utilizing this dataset, for instance, facilitated an analysis of Early Medieval church groupings (Pleterski, Belak 1995) and recently to elucidate the Slavic migration into the Eastern Alps (Štular et al. 2022).

In recent times, a significant paradigm shift has taken place regarding the conceptual tools available to archaeologists, notably concerning the association of archaeological cultures with ethnic identities. This traditional expectation has been critically reassessed and largely debunked, with scholars like Brather (2000) and Härke (2007) leading the discourse. An archaeological culture is perceived as a construct that broadly categorizes material culture based on various, potentially unrelated characteristics such as chronology, technology, economy, social structures, and religious practices (e.g. Klejn 1988; Jones 2003; Barceló et al. 2019; Štular 2025).

This shift in perspective renders a century-long debate over the ethnic affiliations of the Carantanian-Köttlach material culture — whether it was Slavic, Germanic, or indigenous — as methodologically flawed and outdated. The emancipation from the erstwhile ethnic imperative enables researchers to pose new inquiries, such as exploring the nature of people's lives and their self-identification mechanisms (e.g. Losert, Pleterski 2003; Brather 2008; Pleterski 2010a; Pohl, Mehofer 2010).

Addressing these novel research questions has led to the adoption of methodologies such as the archaeology of micro-regions. Taylor (1974), in his foundational work, advocated for a "total archaeology" approach that aims for a comprehensive understanding of landscapes and their origins, treating the landscape itself as an historical artefact. Following this approach, the Bled region has been the focus of intensive study as a micro-region since 1978. This sustained research effort, involving several generations of Slovenian Early Medieval archaeologists, has yielded a rich body of work. Notably, it facilitated the development of methods such as retrograde land-cadastre analysis (Pleterski 1995) and provided insights into the dynamics of an ancient Slavic *župa*, including its development and decline (Pleterski 2013a).

The realm of digital methodologies, commonly referred to as digital archaeology, represents another notable area of advancement within the field, as evidenced by works such as those by Lock (2003), Siart et al. (2013), and Benardou et al. (2017). In the context of the imminent prospects for Early Medieval archaeology in Central Europe, the application of Geographic Information Systems (GIS) stands out prominently. During the 1990s and 2000s, GIS facilitated unprecedented insights into the interplay between cultural phenomena (for instance, settlements) and their surrounding environments, whether natural or economic, in terms of both depth and scope (Stančič, Gaffney 1991; Štular 2006; for a list of tools with references, see Štular, Eichert 2020). It is crucial to acknowledge, however, that the efficacy of GIS is intrinsically linked to the quality and quantity of the underlying data.

Fortuitously, this domain has experienced significant advancements over the last decade. A pivotal development in data acquisition, particularly within the densely wooded regions of the Eastern Alps, is the employment of airborne Light Detection and Ranging (LiDAR) technology, as detailed by Lozić and Štular (2021 with references). Excellent examples of implementing LiDAR data in Early Medieval archaeology is work by Lozić (2021; 2024 in this volume)

Furthermore, the significance of typo-chronological dating in archaeology must be underscored. Despite the contemporary emphasis on direct dating methodologies such as radiocarbon dating (C14) and dendrochronology, the reality remains that the majority of archaeological sites and assemblages under investigation lack such direct dating evidence (*cf.* Guštin 2002 for an attempt to establish a sequence of C14 dated sites). Nevertheless, recent advancements in Early Medieval archaeology within the south-eastern Alpine region have facilitated the establishment of a C14-dating-based typochronology, specifically for pottery (Pleterski 2010b with references) and certain types of jewellery (Pleterski 2013b with references; Rihter 2023).

As mentioned above, the Central European Early Medieval archaeology has historically focused on the analysis of cemeteries, settlements, and hoards with a predominant emphasis on the former.

The study of Early Medieval cemeteries in Eastern Alps, as documented by a range of scholars including Franck (1854), Reinecke (1899), Šmid (1908), with comprehensive overviews provided by Friesinger (1971–1974), Friesinger et al. (1975–1977), Korošec (1979), Szameit (2000), Eichert (2010), and Obenaus (2010), reveals a classification into three size categories: small, medium, and large.

The majority of cemeteries (323), are small, typically comprising up to several dozen burials, as highlighted in studies such as those by Nowotny (2005) and Karpf, Meyer (2010). In contrast, only three mediumsized cemeteries, each with over 300 burials, have been identified: Krungl in Austria (Breibert 2022), Ptujski grad (Korošec 1999), and Pristava at Bled in Slovenia (Korošec 1999; Kastelic, Škerlj 1950; Kastelic 1960; Knific 1983; Leskovar et al. 2024). The largest, by a significant margin, is the Župna cerkev cemetery in Kranj, with over 1000 Early Medieval burials (Štular et al. 2013; Pleterski et al. 2016; Pleterski et al. 2017; Rihter 2023). This is a notable deviation from the neighbouring Pannonia where large cemeteries are more commonplace during this era (e.g. Garam 1995; Kiss et al. 1996; Kiss 2001; Bardos, Garam 2009).

Traditionally, cemetery research has predominantly focused on the analysis of grave goods, leading to typochronological classifications of jewellery (e.g. Korošec 1979; Giesler 1980; Eichert 2010; Obenaus 2010; Pleterski 2013b) or very precise chronology of a cemetery (Štular 2022) with ever more advanced analytical tools (Achino et al. 2019). On occasion, this research has also yielded insights into social structures (Pleterski 2002; Eichert 2011; 2012), expansive Europe-wide exchange networks (e.g. Knific, Mlinar 2014), facets of religious beliefs (Pleterski 2014; Štular 2022), and the ecclesiastical network (Sagadin 2008).

Although hoards from this period are less prevalent, their documentation is relatively comprehensive, as illustrated by works such as Pleterski (1987), Giesler and Kohoutek (2014), and Bitenc, Knific (2015), with Štular (2020) providing a brief overview. The study of these hoards has facilitated typo-chronological classifications of weapons (for instance, Karo, Knific 2015), elucidated the composition of weapon and tool assemblages (Pleterski 1987; Curta 2011; Müllerová 2014), and offered insights into the patterns of monetary circulation during the period (Curta, Gândilă 2012).

Settlements are increasingly recognized as pivotal for advancing future research in Early Medieval archaeology. However, until quite recently, knowledge was limited and comprehensive publications of such sites were rare (e.g. Gutjahr 2006; Pleterski 2008). The primary obstacle to the systematic discovery of Early Medieval settlements in the Eastern Alpine region has been their low archaeological visibility, largely due to the sparse archaeological record: there are all but no architectural remains, pottery is scarce, especially when compared to sites from other periods such as the Roman or late medieval eras, and metal finds are exceedingly rare.

The presence of above-ground building floors and surface-floor structures (i.e., those not featuring sunken floors) constitutes a primary distinguishing characteristic of settlement archaeology within the Eastern Alpine region, in contrast to its counterparts, such as contemporaneous settlements in Slovakia. In the latter, sunkenfloor buildings, known in German as *Grubenhäuser*, are prevalent, leaving a more pronounced archaeological footprint. While similar structures resembling sunkenfloor buildings have been identified at the eastern peripheries of this region (e.g. Pavlovič 2017), they are not characteristic (in the sense of Šalkovský 2001) and defy straightforward classification (following the criteria of Donat 1980; Milo 2014).

An additional challenge in uncovering settlements in the region is their continuous occupation, a phenomenon observed in both urban centres - such as Kranj (Sagadin 2008), Ljubljana (Leghissa 2018), Ptuj (Korošec 1999), and Graz (Gutjahr 2007) - and rural locales, including Bled (Pleterski 2013a) and Virgen (Tischer 2018). Modern infrastructure development in these locations significantly impedes archaeological exploration, rendering the detection of above-ground building remnants nearly impossible. Furthermore, the construction of high medieval castles atop Early Medieval settlements has obliterated much of the evidence of the latter, with only a few fortunate exceptions (e.g. Ptujski grad, Schwanberg, Frauenburg/Unzmarkt, and recently Wildoner Schlossberg, see Koch in this volume). Detached Early Medieval settlements, removed from

current habitation zones, have frequently been compromised by agricultural ploughing (e.g. Pavlovič 2013).

Owing to these factors, the identification of settlements in substantial numbers has long remained elusive, even with the application of advanced prospection methodologies such as systematic archaeological surveys, geophysical techniques, or aerial photography.

Over the last three decades, however, there has been a notable increase in the number of recognized settlement sites within the Eastern Alpine region, with 47 documented in Slovenia and 53 in Austria. This surge in discoveries has been facilitated foremost by advancements in heritage management practices insisting on extensive excavations undertaken as precursors to subsequent construction projects. Among these findings, some have yielded exceptional insights. For instance, comprehensive radiocarbon dating conducted on a substantial settlement in Nova tabla (Slovenia) unveiled the remarkable presence of the earliest wave of new settlers, identified with Slavic origins, during the initial third of the sixth century (Pavlovič 2017). This singular discovery prompted a revaluation of the dynamics occurring in the sixth and seventh centuries. Furthermore, several recent studies analysing selected micro-regions were able to draw primarily from such settlement data (Bekić 2018; Guštin 2018; Kerman 2018; Mason 2018; Udovč 2018; Gutjahr 2020; Pavlovič 2023).

Concluding this state-of-the-art overview, it is evident that the field of Early Medieval archaeology in the Eastern Alpine region is poised at a pivotal juncture. With a comprehensive database, radiocarbon-datingbased typo-chronology, sophisticated tools for data management and analysis, and a refined methodology at our disposal, the groundwork has been laid for an inaugural comprehensive synthetic study that will elucidate the development and dynamics of Early Medieval settlement in this area.

Our book was an attempt of such study. It encompasses a comprehensive examination of Early Medieval settlement dynamics, agricultural practices, and socio-cultural transformations across the Eastern Alps, as delineated through seven meticulously researched chapters. Each chapter, contributed by experts in the field, employs innovative methodologies such as LiDAR data analysis, GIS tools, and archaeological expertise in material culture to elucidate the complex interplay between human settlements and their environmental contexts.

The archaeological data were examined either in microregional or regional contexts (*Fig. 1*). The scope of the region to be analysed was determined by the dataset contained in ZBIVA. As mentioned, ZBIVA's inception in 1987 was deeply rooted in the scientific context of the time. It's spatial and temporal content was conceived for the study of the so-called *Carantanian-Köttlach* archaeological culture. This means that its chronological focus

was on the period from the settlement of the Slavs (as perceived in the 1980s) in the sixth century to the end of the habitual deposition of grave goods in the eleventh century. It mainly contained data from the settlement area of the Alpine Slavs (as perceived in the 1980s), which includes present-day Slovenia, Austria, north-west Croatia, and a small part in north-east Italy (Štular, Belak 2022 ; see Pleterski in this volume).

In addition, three microregions were selected that best represent the different landscape types and historical conditions in the Eastern Alps (*Fig. 1*). The Bled microregion (Slovenia), located at the foot of the Julian Alps, was chosen because it covers the entire territory of *župa*, which was the smallest administrative entity of the Early Medieval Slavs. In addition, Bled possibly has the most complete archaeological record in the region. The Leibnitzer Feld microregion (Austria) is located in the valley of the Mur/Mura river. It includes the site Schlossberg of Wildon, which is the most convincing Early Medieval hillfort of the entire region. The Drava plain (Slovenia) is the presumed territory of an Early Medieval principality with the central hillfort settlement and its medium-sized cemetery, hoards and several lowland settlements.

Thematically, the book is divided into three parts. While the length of individual chapters varies, the three parts are as balanced as possible given the subject matter.

The first part consists of a relevant methodological introduction followed by three microregional studies and a chapter that looks for common features of these studies and builds on the results.

The second part consists of an extensive contribution by a single author who analyses the Eastern Alps as an archaeological region, again with the methodological introduction.

The third part presents an extremely detailed analysis of Austrian Styria in Late Antiquity and Early Medieval period.

#### PART 1: MICRO-REGIONAL ANALYSES

This part begins with a brief methodological introduction titled *Methodology: Archaeological LiDAR and GIS Analysis of the Early Medieval Settlements* authored by Edisa Lozić in which methods used in more then one chapter are described to avoid repetition.

In the second chapter discussing a microregion, titled *Location Preference Analysis of Early Medieval Sites on Leibnitzer Feld (Austria)*, authors Edisa Lozić and Iris Koch delve into a critical role of spatial data in contextualizing archaeological findings within specific environmental settings. They highlight how the examination of soils, vegetation, geology, and physiographic characteristics of landscapes can offer fresh interpretive frameworks for understanding archaeological sites and artifacts. Through the generation of maps and interpre-



Fig. 1: Locations of the regional (red line) and micro-regional analyses (black squares) presented in this book.

tive visuals, the study provides a bird's-eye perspective that enhances the recognition of patterns across the distribution of sites within the study area.

Utilizing LiDAR data, Lozić and Koch were able to analyze the microenvironmental characteristics surrounding Early Medieval sites, facilitating the identification of settlement patterns. The use of tools from the Geographic Information System allowed the placement of archaeological sites within their spatial context, the delineation of economic zones, and the pinpointing of associated environmental variables. The outcomes of this research offer insights into the societies of the time, their interaction with the physical environment, and the underlying factors that influence their choice of settlement locations. The successful validation of these results underscores the adaptability of this methodological approach, suggesting its applicability to the analysis of different regions and historical epochs.

In the chapter titled Agricultural Dynamics of Bled Microregion (Slovenia), Edisa Lozić explores the transformative role of topographic airborne LiDAR data in the field of archaeological prospection. This chapter is an abridged version of the article published in 2021, but it is reprinted here because of its integral importance to the book as a whole. Lozić argues that while LiDAR data is conventionally employed to detect archaeological features within landscapes, its potential in landscape reconstruction and situating archaeological sites within their environmental context remains largely unexplored. By adopting an innovative methodology, Lozić utilizes LiDAR data to uncover, document, and interpret patterns of agricultural land use, specifically by identifying significant environmental variations within a microregion. This is achieved through the integration of LiDAR-derived Digital Elevation Model (DEM) derivatives with archaeological, geological, and soil data. The chapter introduces two methodological advancements: a modified wetness index that enhances soil quality prediction by combining LiDAR-derived precision with the accuracy of soil's effective field capacity, and a revised landform classification that merges topographic position index with visual geomorphological analysis to predict plant species distribution effectively.

Lozić's investigation is exemplified through a case study of Early Medieval settlements in the Bled microregion of Slovenia, focussing on agricultural land use. The findings suggest that Early Medieval communities prefered areas with light and high water retention soils, conducive to barley cultivation, a key staple crop in the subalpine climate of the period. The chapter also notes a significant shift in the eleventh century towards the colonization of soils with lower water retention capacities, possibly indicating a move towards more advanced agricultural organization and the adoption of wheat as a primary cereal.

In the chapter titled *The Dynamics of the Early Medieval Settlement Development in the Drava Plain in Connection with the Pedological Analysis of Arable Land*, Andrej Magdič examines the evolution of Early Medieval settlements in the Drava Plain, emphasizing the relationship between the spatial and temporal development of these settlements and the pedological characteristics of their potential arable lands, as determined through archaeological dating. Magdič traced the origins of Early Medieval settlement in the Drava Plain to the late sixth or early seventh century, noting that the initial settlers were not constrained by the choice between previously cleared and subsequently re-forested lands, since the agricultural fields from the Roman era had been abandoned and overtaken by forests for more than two centuries.

The study reveals that the dynamics of settlement during this period were closely tied to environmental

factors, with the pedological makeup of the soil in relation to the landscape being of particular significance. A key finding of Magdič's research is that the Early Medieval inhabitants selected settlement locations that were optimally suited to their agricultural technologies and practices. Initially, settlements were established in dry areas on the lower slopes of the hills, where loose sandy soils could be easily tilled with basic tools such as hoes or simple ploughs, with rainwater from the hills providing the necessary moisture for crops. By the end of the seventh century, settlements expanded into more humid areas with clayey soils, necessitating the adoption of more sophisticated agricultural techniques and the use of a plough that not only cut and crushed the soil, but also turned it, enabling the effective cultivation of the expansive river plains of the Pannonian Basin. We may add that this is likely to be the Alpine plough mentioned in the following chapter.

In the chapter concluding the microregional studies, titled *Becoming Slav (Archaeological Evidence): Agricultural Anti-Revolution and Acculturation in the Eastern Alps*, authors Benjamin Štular and Edisa Lozić delve into the complex phenomenon of Slavicisation in the Eastern Alps from the sixth to the eighth century by building on the results of the previous three microregional studies. The study characterizes the Slavs as a secondary, relational in-group, distinguished by their language, housing culture, dress, sustenance, and a web of social relations, including genetic lineage, specifically focusing on Alpine Slavs who spoke Slavic and shared a common ancestry, migrating to the Eastern Alps during the sixth and seventh centuries.

Štular and Lozić argue that while migration contributed to the Slavicisation of the Eastern Alps, the more critical factor was the ensuing acculturation process. The chapter aims to shed light on the sustained success of Slavicisation by exploring the dynamics of acculturation through a proposed four-stage model. Initially, Slavic colonisation of marginally used Late Antique fields facilitated peaceful coexistence. The superiority of the Slavic agricultural system then led the Late Antique inhabitants to adopt this new approach, albeit at the cost of their social status. This adoption, alongside shared resources, knowledge, and living spaces, precipitated an intensive acculturation phase termed inverse integration, where the host community assimilated the dominant immigrant culture's norms while maintaining their cultural identity, leading to biculturalism or the coexistence of two initially distinct cultures.

# PART 2: REGIONAL ANALYSIS

In the chapter titled Images behind the Archaeological Curtain: Vlachs, Slavs, župas, principalities, Carantania, Andrej Pleterski embarks on an exploration to decipher the historical and cultural dynamics of the Eastern Alps from the fifth to the eleventh century through archaeological site analysis. Analysing a selection of 1105 relevant sites from the Zbiva database, Pleterski offers an exhaustive survey of the Early Medieval Eastern Alps. The chapter commences with a succinct presentation of the methodology employed, followed by an overview of the evolutionary trajectory of the archaeological landscape, encapsulated in phases the author describes as the decline of the Roman world, the arrival of the Slavs, and their westward expansion.

Pleterski then delves into selected thematic areas, including the examination of burial sites within a geomorphological framework, the interplay of cemeteries and geomorphology, and the process of Christianization, with a particular focus on the relationship between burial sites and churches, especially in the Klagenfurter Becken/ Celovška kotlina area which is relevant for the historical extent of Carantania. The author also scrutinizes the local communities or *župas* of the Early Middle Ages, specifically Bled and *Dežela*, introducing a model to comprehend the evolving interactions between the Slavs and the Vlachs and the sacralization of spaces, exemplified by the Gorjanci Mountains and Krško-Brežice polje.

A pivotal section of the chapter addresses the strategic placement of power centres within the landscape, shedding light on the intricate socio-political and cultural fabric of the period. Through this comprehensive analysis, Pleterski aims to reconstruct a vivid tableau of the Early Medieval socio-political landscape in the Eastern Alps, highlighting the significant roles of Vlachs, Slavs, *župas*, duches, and the principality of Carantania.

## PART 3: CASE STUDIES

The in depth analysis of the Upper and Central or Austrian Styria begins with the chapter titled From Late Antiquity to the Early Middle Ages: The 'Dark Centuries' in Styria (400-650 AD) and the 'New Beginning' of Settlement in the 7th Century, The authors Christoph Gutjahr, Stephan Karl, and Christian Greiner examine the transformative period from Late Antiquity (circa 380 AD) to the initial phase of Early Medieval settlement in what is now the province of Austrian Styria. The scarcity of archaeological finds from this era, particularly between 450 and 650 AD, underscores the transitional nature of the period. The chapter presents an analysis based on select categories of artifacts, such as Late Antique leadglazed and burnished pottery, coins, and jewellery and dress accessories, to illustrate the near-disappearance of Roman rural structures after the fourth century.

Furthermore, the chapter notes the minimal impact of movements by the Lombards, Ostrogoths, early Avars, and other ancient groups on the Styrian landscape during this time. The focus then shifts to the onset of Slavic settlements in Styria in seventh and first half of the eighth century, with archaeological evidence becoming more discernible around 700 AD. These early Slavic settlements, characterised by pit finds from locations such as Komberg, St. Ruprecht an der Raab, and Enzelsdorf, are highlighted for their limited material culture and geographical confinement to western and central parts of Austrian Styria. The findings from Komberg and St. Ruprecht suggest a settlement timeline in the mid to late seventh century, while ongoing excavations in Enzelsdorf point to a continuous settlement from the seventh to the early eleventh century, offering new insights into the region's transition from Late Antiquity to the Early Medieval period.

The final chapter of the book is titled *Early Medieval Settlement in Styria: Considerations on Settlement Patterns and Land Use.* The author Iris Koch delves into the settlement dynamics of the Early Medieval period within the Austrian province of Styria. Using archaeological data, the analysis aims to discern patterns and concentrations of settlements, as well as to evaluate the strategic placement of these settlements within the landscape. Koch emphasises the importance of considering a broad spectrum of parameters for a comprehensive site assessment, including terrain features, altitude, proximity to water bodies, historical settlement patterns, available resources, and inter-settlement relations.

The chapter successfully identifies regions with increased site density, indicative of settlement clusters and potential local or regional hubs. A notable pattern observed is the strategic selection of elevated terrains, such as hilltops and crags, for settlement sites, a practice that dates back to at least the eighth century. Furthermore, the chapter reveals a tendency for Early Medieval communities to reoccupy sites that were significant during prehistoric and Roman times, attributed to the enduring appeal of these locations and possibly deliberate choices for reoccupation.

Koch enhances the archaeological perspective with findings from related fields such as archaeozoology, archaeobotany, and anthropology, revealing a multifaceted approach to land use that includes agriculture, animal husbandry, hunting, and the exploitation of other natural resources. This comprehensive examination sheds light on the complex interplay between Early Medieval settlers in Styria and their environment, illustrating how they adapted to and transformed their landscape to suit their needs.

We are confident that the above announced content of the book promises to be an indispensable resource for scholars and enthusiasts alike, offering fresh perspectives on the Early Medieval period through a blend of archaeological evidence and environmental analysis.

- ACHINO et al. 2019 = ACHINO, K. F., ŠTULAR, B., RIHTER, Je., RIHTER, Ja. 2019, Assessing the intentionality of spatial organization. Cemetery of Župna Cerkev (Kranj, Slovenia) case study (Preučevanje namernosti prostorske ureditve. Primer grobišča Župna cerkev v Kranju). – Arheološki vestnik 70, 297–313.
- BARCELÓ et al. 2019 = BARCELÓ, J. A., CASTILLO, F. D., MAMELI, L., MIGUEL, F. J., VILÀ, X. 2019, From Culture Difference to a Measure of Ethnogenesis: The Limits of Archaeological Inquiry. – In: M. Saqalli, M. V. Linden (eds.), *Integrating Qualitative* and Social Science Factors in Archaeological Modelling, Cham, 55–90.
- BÁRDOS, E., GARAM, É. 2009, Das awarenzeitliche Gr\u00e4berfeld in Zam\u00e4rdi-R\u00e9tif\u00f5ldek. – Monumenta Avarorum Archeologica 9.
- BEKIĆ, L. 2018, Early Slav pit houses in the area of the Mura, Drava and Sava river and attempt of their reconstruction (Zgodnjeslovanske zemljanke v Pomurju, Podravju ter Posavju in poskus njihove rekonstrukcije). – In: Lux et al. 2018, 69–76.
- BENARDOU et al. 2017 = A., BENARDOU, E., CHAMPION, C., DALLAS, L., HUGHES (eds.) 2017, Cultural Heritage Infrastructures in Digital Humanities. – London.
- BITENC, P., KNIFIC, T. 2015, Zgodnjesrednjeveški zakladi železnih predmetov z Gorjancev, Starega gradu nad Uncem in Ljubične nad Zbelovsko Goro / Early medieval ironwork hoards from the Gorjanci Hills, Stari grad above Unec and Ljubična above Zbelovska Gora. – *Arheološki vestnik* 66, 103–146.
- BRATHER, S. 2000, Ethnische Identitäten als Konstrukte der frühgeschichtlichen Archäologie. – *Germania* 78/1, 139–177.
- BRATHER, S. 2008, Archaeology and Identity. Central and East Central Europe in the Earlier Middle Ages. – București.
- BREIBERT, W. 2022, Das frühmittelalterliche Gräberfeld von Krungl, Marktgemeinde Bad Mitterndorf, Bezirk Liezen, Steiermark. Studien zum Frühmittelalter im Ostalpenraum. – Forschungen zur geschichtlichen Landeskunde der Steiermark 97, Schild von Steier Beiheft 12.
- CURTA, F. 2011, New Remarks on Early Medieval Hoards of Iron Implements and Weapons. – In: J. Macháček, Š. Ungerman (eds.) *Frühgeschichtliche Zentralorte in Mitteleuropa*, Studien zur Archäologie *Europas* 14, 309–332.
- CURTA, F., GÂNDILĂ, A. 2012, Hoards and Hoarding Patterns in the Early Byzantine Balkans. – *Dum barton Oaks Papers* 65/66, 45–111.
- DINKLAGE, K. 1941a, Die frühdeutschen Bodenfunde aus Krain und Untersteiermark. – *Germanen Erbe* 6, Leipzig, 69–80.

- DINKLAGE, K. 1941b, Frühdeutsche Volkskultur der Ostmark im Spiegel der Bodenfunde von Untersteiermark und Krain. – *Mitteilungen der Anthropologischen Gesellschaft in Wien* 71, 235–259.
- DINKLAGE, K. 1941c, Oberkrains Deutschtum im Spiegel der karolingischen Bodenfunde. – *Carinthia* I/131, 360–391.
- DINKLAGE, K. 1943, Frühdeutsche Volkskultur in Kärnten und seinen Marken. Laibach.
- DONAT, P. 1980, *Haus, Hof und Dorf in Mitteleuropa vom 7. bis 12. Jahrhundert.* – Schriften zur Ur- und Frühgeschichte 33.
- EICHERT, S. 2010, Die frühmittelalterlichen Grabfunde Kärntens. Die materielle Kultur Karantaniens anhand der Grabfunde vom Ende der Spätantike bis ins 11. Jahrhundert. – Aus Forschung und Kunst 37.
- EICHERT, S. 2011, Karantanische Slawen Slawische Karantanen. Überlegungen zu ethnischen und sozialen Strukturen im Ostalpenraum des frühen Mittelalters. – In. In: F. Biermann, Th. Kersting, A. Klammt (eds.), *Der Wandel um 1000*, Beiträge Zur Ur- und Frühgeschichte Mitteleuropas 60, 433–440.
- EICHERT, S. 2012, Frühmittelalterliche Strukturen im Ostalpenraum. Studien zur Geschichte und Archäologie Karantaniens. – Aus Forschung und Kunst 39.
- FRANCK, A. 1854, Bericht über die Auffindung eines uralten Leichtenfeldes bei Kettlach unweit Gloggnitz und über einige andere bemerkenswerte Fundstücke. – Archiv für Kunde österreichischer Geschichtsquellen 12, 235–246.
- FRIESINGER H. 1971–1974, Studien zur Archäologie der Slawen in Niederösterreich. – Mitteilungen der prähistorischen Kommission 15–16.
- FRIESINGER et al. 1975–1977 = FRIESINGER, H., S. FABRIZII, E. REUER 1975–1977, Studien zur Archäologie der Slawen in Niederösterreich II (Die Skelette aus dem frühmittelalterlichen Gräberfeld von Pitten, Niederösterreich). – Mitteilungen der Prähistorischen Kommission 17–18.
- GARAM, É. 1995, *Das awarenzeitliche Gräberfeld von Tiszafüred.* – Cemeteries of the Avar Period (567-829) in Hungary 3, Budapest.
- GIESLER, J. 1980, Zur Archäologie des Ostalpenraumes von 8. bis 11. Jahrhundert. – *Archäologisches Korrespondenzblatt* 10/1, 85–98.
- GIESLER, J. 1997, Der Ostalpenraum vom 8. bis zum 11. Jahrhundert. Studien zu archäologischen und schriftlichen Zeugnissen 2: Historische Interpretation. – Frühgeschichtliche und Provinzialrömische Archäologie, Materialien und Forschungen 1, Rahden/Westfahlen.
- GRAFENAUER, B. 1954, Zgodovina slovenskega naroda I. Od naselitve do uveljavljenja frankovskega fevdalnega reda. – Ljubljana.

- GUŠTIN, M. (ed.) 2002, Zgodnji Slovani. Zgodnjesredjeveška lončenina na obrobju vzhodnih Alp / Die frühen Slawen. Frühmittelalterliche Keramik am Rand der Ostalpen. – Ljubljana.
- GUŠTIN, M. 2018, Raziskovanje preteklosti: zgodnjeslovanski naseljenci ob Muri (Researching the past: early Slavic settlers along the river Mura). – In: Lux et al. 2018, 28–41.
- GUTJAHR, C. 2006, Der Kirchberg von Deutschfeistritz, Bezirk Graz-Umgebung, Steiermark – eine frühmittelalterliche Burgstelle? (Kirchberg pri Deutschfeistritzi, okraj Graz/Gradec - okolica, Štajerska - zgodnjesrednjeveško gradišče?) – Arheološki vestnik 57, 277–344.
- GUTJAHR, C. 2007, Das frühmittelalterliche Körpergräberfeld in der ehemaligen Jesuitenuniversität (Alte Universität), Graz, Steiermark. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 46, 339–375.
- GUTJAHR, C. 2020, Neue Funde und Siedlungsbefunde aus der Steiermark zur Thematik der frühmittelalterlichen Slawen. – In: M. Diesenberger, S. Eichert, K. Winckler (eds.), Der Ostalpenraum im Frühmittelalter – Herrschaftsstrukturen, Raumorganisation und archäologisch-historischer Vergleich, Forschungen zur Geschichte des Mittelalters 23 = Denkschriften der Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, philosophisch-historische Klasse 511, 55–79, 380–395.
- HÄRKE, H. 2007, Ethnicity, 'race' and migration in mortuary archaeology: An attempt at a short answer. – In: S. Semple, H. Williams (eds.), *Early medieval mortuary practices*, Anglo-Saxon Studies in Archaeology and History 14, Oxford, 12–18.
- JONES, S. 2003, The Archaeology of Ethnicity. Constructing identities in the past and present. – New York.
- KAHL, H.-D. 2002, Der Staat der Karantanen. Fakten, Thesen und Fragen zu einer frühen slawischen Machtbildung im Ostalpen-raum (7.–9. Jh.) / Država Karantancev. Dejstva, teze in vprašanja o zgodnji slovanski državni tvorbi v vzhodnoalpskem prostoru (7.–9. stol.). – Slovenija in sosednje dežele med antiko in karolinško dobo: začetki slovenske etnogeneze. Supplementum / Slowenien und die Nachbarländer zwischen Antike und karolingischer Epoche: Anfänge der slowenischen Ethnogenese. Supplementum, Situla 39, Razprave 1. razreda SAZU 20.
- KARO, Š., KNIFIC, T. 2015, Cross-shaped Strap dividers from Gradišče hill above Bašelj, Slovenia. In:
  M. Ruttkay (ed.), *Bojná 2. Nové výsledky výskumov včasnostredovekých hradísk*, Nitra, 219–232.
- KARPF, K., MEYER, T. (eds.) 2010, Sterben in St. Peter: Das frühmittelalterliche Gräberfeld von St. Peter bei Spittal/Drau in Kärnten. – Beiträge zur Kulturgeschichte Oberkärntens 6, Spittal an der Drau.

- KASTELIC, J. 1960, Slovanska nekropola na Bledu. Poročilo o izkopavanjih leta 1949 in 1951. – Dela 1. razreda SAZU 13, Ljubljana.
- KASTELIC, J., ŠKERLJ, B. 1950, Slovanska nekropola na Bledu. Arheološko in antropološko poročilo za leto 1948. – Dela 1. razreda SAZU 2, Ljubljana.
- KERMAN, B. 2018, Arheološka slika slovanske poselitve Prekmurja (Archaeological picture of the settlement of the Slavs in Prekmurje). – In: Lux et al. 2018, 55–68.
- KISS, A. 2001, *Das awarenzeitliche Gräberfeld in Kölked-Feketekapu B.* – Monumenta Avarorum archaeologica 6, Budapest.
- KISS et al. 1996 = KISS, A., MARTIN, M., STADLER, P., TAKACS, I. 1996, *Das awarenzeitlich gepidische Gräberfeld von Kölked-Feketekapu A.* – Monographien zur frühgeschichte und Mittelalterarchäologie 2, Innsbruck.
- KLEJN, L. S. 1988, Arheološka tipologija. Ljubljana.
  (English edition: *Archaeological Typology.* BAR International Series 153, Oxford 1982).
- KNIFIC, T. 1983, *Bled v zgodnjem srednjem veku.* Unpublished PhD Thesis, University of Ljubljana, Ljubljana.
- KNIFIC, T., MLINAR, M. 2014, Najdbe iz 10. in 11. stoletja v Posočju – vpetost v evropski prostor. Najdišče Sv. Urh v Tolminu / The 10th and 11th century finds from the Soča Valley – integration into European territory. The site of Sv. Urh in Tolmin. – Arheološki vestnik 65, 423–462.
- KOROŠEC, J. 1947, Staroslovenska grobišča v severni Sloveniji. – Celje.
- KOROŠEC, P. 1979, Zgodnjesrednjeveška arheološka slika karantanskih Slovanov (Archäologisches Bild der Karantanischen Slawen im frühen Mittelalter). – Dela 1. razreda SAZU 22, Ljubljana.
- KOROŠEC, P. 1999, Nekropola na Ptujskem gradu, turnirski prostor / Das Gräberfeld an dem Schloßberg von Ptuj, Turnierplatz. – Ptuj.
- LEGHISSA, E. 2018, Grobišče ob cerkvi sv. Petra, izkopavanja Njegoševa ulica 2011 / Burial ground at the church of St. Peter, Njegoševa ulica 2011 excavations. – In: M. Horvat et al., *Srednjeveška Ljubljana / Midieval Ljubljana*. – Ljubljana, 6–17.
- LESKOVAR et al. 2024 = LESKOVAR, T., KNIFIC, T., ZUPANIČ PAJNIČ, I., POTOČNIK, D., ČREŠNAR, M. 2024, Potencial interdisciplinarnih raziskav človeških skeletnih posmrtnih ostankov: četverni grob s poznoantičnega grobišča Bled – Pristava (The Potential of Interdisciplinary Research of Human Skeletal Remains: Quadruple Grave from the Late Antique Cemetery at Bled – Pristava). – *Arheološki vestnik* 75, 323–354.
- LOCK, G. (ed.) 2003, Using computers in archaeology: towards virtual pasts. London.

- LOSERT, H., A. PLETERSKI 2003, Altenerding in Oberbayern: Struktur des frühmittelalterlichen Gräberfeldes und "Ethnogenese" der Bajuwaren. – Berlin, Bamberg, Ljubljana.
- LOZIĆ, E. 2021, Application of Airborne LiDAR Data to the Archaeology of Agrarian Land Use: The Case Study of the Early Medieval Microregion of Bled (Slovenia). – *Remote Sensing* 13 (16), 3228. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3390/rs13163228
- LOZIĆ, E., ŠTULAR, B. 2021, Documentation of Archaeology-Specific Workflow for Airborne LiDAR Data Processing. – *Geosciences* 11 (1), 26. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3390/geosciences11010026
- LUX et al. 2018 = LUX, J., B. ŠTULAR, K. ZANIER (eds.), *Slovani, naša dediščina / Our heritage: the Slavs.* – Vestnik 27, Ljubljana
- MASON, P. 2018, The Empty Quarter: the Early Medieval period in south-eastern Slovenia in the light of recent research (Prazen predel: zgodnjesrednjeveško obdobje v jugovzhodni Sloveniji v luči novejših raziskav). – In: Lux et al. 2018, 91–102.
- MILO, P. 2014, Frühmittelalterliche Siedlungen in Mitteleuropa. Eine vergleichende Strukturanalyse durch Archäologie und Geophysik. – Studien zur Archäologie Europas 21, Habelt, Bonn.
- MÜLLEROVÁ, M. 2014, Depoty južných Slovanov a ich klasifikácia pomocou metódy hlavných component / Hortfunde der Südslawen und Ihre Klassifikation mithilfe der Methoden der Hauptkomponenten. – *Zborník Slovenského národného múzea, Archeológia* 24, Ročník CVIII, 197–212.
- NOWOTNY, E. 2005, Das frühmittelalterliche Gräberfeld von Hohenberg, Steiermark mit Exkursen zur historischen und archäologischen Situation im Ostalpenraum. – Archaeologia Austriaca 89, 177–250.
- OBENAUS, M. 2010, Arpadenzeitliche Gräberfelder und Grabfunde des 10. bis 12. Jahrhunderts in Österreich. Fundmaterialien des Burgenländischen und Niederösterreichischen Landesmuseums. – Wissenschaftliche Arbeiten aus Burgenland 135, Eisenstadt.
- PAVLOVIČ, D. 2013, Zgodnjesrednjeveška poselitev severovzhodne Slovenije: primer najdišča Nova tabla pri Murski Soboti. – Unpublished PhD Thesis, University of Primorska, Koper.
- PAVLOVIČ, D. 2017, Začetki zgodnjeslovanske poselitve Prekmurja / Beginnings of the Early Slavic settlement in the Prekmurje region, Slovenia. – Arheološki vestnik 68, 349–386.
- PAVLOVIČ, D. 2023, Pržanj pri Ljubljani. Arheologija na avtocestah Slovenije 107.
- PLETERSKI, A. 1987, Sebenjski zaklad (Der Hortfund von Sebenje). *Arheološki vestnik* 38, 237–330.
- PLETERSKI, A. 1995, Die Methode der Verknüpfung der retrogressiven Katasteranalyse mit schriftlichen und archäologischen Quellen: am Beispiel der Bleder

Region in Nordwestslowenien. – *Siedlungsforschung: Archäologie, Geschichte, Geographie* 13, 251–281.

- PLETERSKI, A. 2001, Staroslovansko obdobje na vzhodnoalpskem ozemlju. Zgodovina raziskav do prve svetovne vojne. – Arheo 21, 73–77.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2002, Od deklice do starke. Od dóma do moža. *Arheo* 22, 53–58.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2008, Zgodnjesrednjeveška naselbina na blejski Pristavi. Najdbe / Frühmittelalterliche Siedlung Pristava in Bled. Funde. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 14.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2010a, Frühmittelalterliche Identitäten und Aussagemöglichkeiten der archäologischen Quellen. – Antaeus. Communicationes ex Instituto Archaeologico Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 31–32, 143–154.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2010b, Zgodnjesrednjeveška naselbina na blejski Pristavi. Tafonomija, predmeti in čas / Frühmittelalterliche Siedlung Pristava in Bled. Taphonomie, Fundgegenstände und zeitliche Einordnung. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 19.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2013a, *The Invisible Slavs. Župa Bled in the "Prehistoric" Early Middle Ages.* – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 28.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2013b, Korak v kronologijo zgodnjesrednjeveškega naglavnega nakita vzhodnih Alp / A step towards the chronology of early medieval head ornaments in the Eastern Alps. – *Arheološki vestnik* 64, 299–334.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2014, *Kulturni genom. Prostor in njegovi ideogrami mitične zgodbe.* Studia Mythologica Slavica Supplementa, Supplementum 10, Ljubljana.
- PLETERSKI, A., BELAK, M. 1995, Zbiva. Cerkve v vzhodnih Alpah od 8. do 10. Stoletja (Zbiva. Archäologische Datenbank für den Ostalpenbereich. Die Kirchen in den Ostalpen vom 8. bis 10. Jahrhundert). – Zgodovinski časopis 49/1, 19–43.
- PLETERSKI et al. 2016 = PLETERSKI, A., ŠTULAR, B., BELAK, M. 2016, Izkopavanja srednjeveškega in zgodnjenovoveškega grobišča pri Župni cerkvi v Kranju v letih 1964–1970. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 35.
- PLETERSKI et al. 2017 = PLETERSKI, A., ŠTULAR, B., BELAK, M. 2017, Arheološka raziskovanja grobov najdišča Župna cerkev v Kranju med letoma 1972 in 2010. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 37.
- POHL, W., M. MEHOFER (eds.) 2010, Archaeology of Identity / Archäologie der Identität. – Österreichische Akademie der Wissenschaften, philosophisch-historische Klasse, Denkschriften 406. Forschungen zur Geschichte des Mittelalters 17.
- REINECKE, P. 1899, Studien über Denkmäler des frühen Mittelalter. – *Mitteilungen der Anthropolo*gischen Gesellschaft in Wien 29, 35–52.
- RIHTER, J. 2023, Stratigrafsko najstarejši zgodnjesrednjeveški grobovi in začetek pokopavanja na

grobišču Župna cerkev v Kranju (Stratigraphically lowest early medieval graves and beginnings of burial in the Župna cerkev cemetery in Kranj (Slovenia)). – *Arheološki vestnik* 74, 263–308.

- SAGADIN, M. 2008, Od Karnija do Kranja: arheološki podatki o razvoju poselitve v antičnem in zgodnjesrednjeveškem obdobju. – Unpublished PhD Thesis, University of Ljubljana, Ljubljana.
- SCHMID, W. 1910–1911, Römische Forschung in Österreich 1907–1911. – Bericht der Römisch-Germanischen Kommission 6, 79–113.
- SIART et al. 2013 = SIART, C., BAKTI, B., EITEL, B., BOCK, H. G., JÄGER, W., WINCKLER, M. J. (eds.) 2013, Digital Geoarchaeology: An Approach to Reconstructing Ancient Landscapes at the Human-Environmental Interface. – In: H. G. Bock, W. Jäger, M. J. Winckler (eds.), *Scientific Computing and Cultural Heritage*, Berlin, Heidelberg, 71–84.
- STANČIČ, Z., V. GAFFNEY 1991, GIS Approaches to Regional Analysis: A Case Study of the Island of Hvar. – Ljubljana.
- SZAMEIT, E. 2000, Zum archäologischen Bild der frühen Slawen in Österreich. – In: R. Bratož (ed.), Slovenija in sosednje dežele med antiko in karolinško dobo / Slowenien und die Nachbarländer zwischen Antike und karolingischer Epoche, Situla 39, 507–544.
- ŠALKOVSKÝ, P. 2001, Häuser in der frühmittelalterlichen slawischen Welt. – Studia Instituti Archaeologici Nitriensis, Academiae Scientiarum Slovacae 6, Nitra.
- ŠMID, W. 1908, Altslovenische Gräber Krains. *Carniola* 1, Laibach, 17–44.
- ŠTULAR, B. 2006, Analiza gospodarskega zaledja v arheologiji krajin (Sitecatcthment analysis in landscape archaeology). – In: Perko, D. et al. (eds.), *Geografski informacijski sistemi v Sloveniji 2005–2006*, Ljubljana, 199–210.
- ŠTULAR, B. 2020, One phenomenon or many? Considerations on the role of selected sites in Slovenia: Na Bleku, Mali grad, and Gradišče above Bašelj. – In:

M. Diesenberger, S. Eichert, K. Winckler (eds.), Der Ostalpenraum im Frühmittelalter – Herrschaftsstrukturen, Raumorganisation und archäologisch-historischer Vergleich, Wien, 231–243.

- ŠTULAR, B. 2022, Grave Orientation In The Middle Ages. A Case Study from Bled Island. – E-Monographiae Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 14, Ljubljana.
- ŠTULAR, B. 2025, Rethinking Ethnic Identity in the Archaeology of the Ancient Slavs. – Arheološki vestnik 76, in preparation.
- ŠTULAR, B., BELAK, M. 2022, Deep Data Example: Zbiva, Early Medieval Data Set for the Eastern Alps. – *Research Data Journal for the Humanities and Social Sciences* 7/1, 1–13. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1163/24523666-bja10024
- ŠTULAR, B., EICHERT, S. 2020, Hilltop Sites with Early Medieval Military Finds in Eastern Alpine Area. Reverse Engineering of Predictive Modelling. – In: M. Diesenberger, S. Eichert, K. Winckler (eds.), Der Ostalpenraum im Frühmittelalter – Herrschaftsstrukturen, Raumorganisation und archäologisch-historischer Vergleich, Wien, 213–230.
- ŠTULAR et al. 2013 = ŠTULAR, B., ORNIK TURK, A., PLETERSKI, A. 2013, Dotik dediščine. Trirazsežni prikaz zgodnjesrednjeveškega naglavnega nakita iz najdišča župna cerkev v Kranju. – Ljubljana.
- ŠTULAR et al. 2022 = ŠTULAR, B., LOZIĆ, E., BE-LAK, M., RIHTER, J., KOCH, I., MODRIJAN, Z., MAGDIČ, A., KARL, S., LEHNER, M., GUTJAHR, C. 2022, Migration of Alpine Slavs and machine learning: Space-time pattern mining of an archaeological data set. – *PLOS ONE*, *17*/9, e0274687. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0274687
- TAYLOR, C. 1974, *Fieldwork in Medieval Archaeology*. – London, Sydney.
- TISCHER, T. 2018, KG Virgen, OG Virgen. Fundberichte aus Österreich 55, 506–507.
- UDOVČ, K. 2018, Gorjanci, zakladnica arheoloških najdišč (The Gorjanci Hills, a treasure trove of archaeological sites). – In: Lux et al. 2018, 77–90.

Settlement of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages, Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 48, 2024, 19–24. doi: https://doi. org/10.3986/9789610508786\_02

# METHODOLOGY: ARCHAEOLOGICAL LIDAR AND GIS ANALYSIS OF THE EARLY MEDIEVAL SETTLEMENTS

Edisa LOZIĆ

#### Abstract

This introductory chapter explores the application of Light Detection and Ranging (LiDAR) and selected relevant aspects of Geographic Information Systems (GIS) in archaeological research.

Archaeological LiDAR is typically used as a tool to visualise and analyse the morphological aspects of archaeological landscapes, greatly enhancing the detection of archaeological features and sites. However, here we address the use of LiDAR for the reconstruction of landscapes, which offers new avenues for research, such as palaeogeographic analysis and the study of agricultural land use in historical contexts.

The second part focuses on GIS analysis of the landscape context, especially in relation to Early Medieval settlements in the Eastern Alpine region. An overview is given of previous studies analysing settlements based on environmental factors such as soil type and topography, highlighting the influence of agricultural potential on settlement patterns. It also discusses the theories of central land cores and site-catchment analysis, and illustrates how modern GIS methods enhance the understanding of settlement landscapes by providing realistic estimates of land use areas based on DEMs and timedistance computations.

Keywords: archaeology, LiDAR, airborne laser scanning (ALS), geographic information systems (GIS), site-catchment.

## 1. ARCHAEOLOGICAL LIDAR

This chapter presents the methodological background shared by the Leibnitzer Feld (Lozić, Koch 2024 in this volume) and Bled (Lozić 2024 in this volume) studies.

Light Detection and Ranging data (hereafter LiDAR) is used in archaeology for the visualisation and detailed morphological analysis of the archaeological landscape. First and foremost, LiDAR has become an essential component of archaeological prospection as a tool for detecting archaeological features (Devereux et al. 2005; Thompson 2005; Chase et al. 2011; Evans 2013; von Schwerin et al. 2016; Canuto et al. 2018; Inomata et al. 2018; Menéndez Blanco et al. 2020; Stanton et al. 2020; Swieder 2021). The free availability of LiDAR data in Slovenia since 2015 (Triglav Čekada, Bric 2015), for example, has led to the discovery of numerous archaeological sites and features – such as prehistoric settlements, prehistoric and Roman field systems, Roman military camps, and Late Antique settlements (Štular 2011; Laharnar et al. 2015; Bernardini et al. 2015; Bernardini, Vinci 2020; Mlekuž 2018; 2013) – especially in densely forested areas. In addition, LiDAR data allows the observation of any site or feature at different scales (Crutchley 2009; Crow 2010; Doneus, Kühteiber 2013). From the large "human" scale, which provides overwhelming detail at the intra-site level, to the small landscape scale, where patterns of site distribution can be easily observed, they have enhanced our understanding of archaeological and historical landscapes. However, LiDAR data is only suitable for detecting those archaeological features that are visible in the terrain morphology (Štular et al. 2021). Therefore, the impact of LiDAR data on archaeology as a discipline has been uneven. One area of limited impact has been the detection of Early Medieval settlements in the Eastern Alpine region (hereafter EMS). EMS are preserved almost exclusively as scarce remains of wooden structures in the form of minute post holes, while the remains of larger buildings, stone architecture, and larger earthworks are almost non-existent (e.g., Pleterski 2010). Therefore, EMS are not discernible in the terrain morphology and thus cannot be detected directly with LiDAR data or any other type of archaeological prospection.

However, in addition to the archaeological prospection, LiDAR data can also be used for landscape reconstruction (e.g. De Boer et al. 2008; Coluzzi et al. 2010; Prufer, Thompson 2016), in a process known as deep interpretation (Doneus, Kühteiber 2013; Lozić, Štular 2021). Such applications open up a wide range of research opportunities and approaches, for example the reconstruction of historical geographical elements, paleogeographical analysis (De Boer et al. 2008; Pierik, Lanen 2019), and the archaeology of agricultural land use. We follow this approach and are particularly interested in understanding archaeological sites in their land use context. This is possible because LiDAR provides the landscape configuration in the form of a highresolution digital elevation model (hereafter DEM). The DEM allows us to provide measurable parameters and qualitative and quantitative characterisations of the landscape configuration and thus objectively define physiographic regions. When these are correlated with other environmental factors such as soil type, hydrology, and geological data, sites can be accurately characterised.

The focus of the use of LiDAR in this volume is on agricultural land use and its direct or indirect influence on settlement location choice. Landscape configuration undoubtedly had an influence on the potential for agricultural land use in the archaeological past, and LiDAR data have recently been used for this purpose (e.g. Weishampel et al. 2013; Ringle et al. 2021; Schroder et al. 2021). And under conditions of agricultural subsistence economy, agricultural land use in turn has an important influence on the choice of settlement location (e.g. Kos 1970; Zeman 1976; Wawruschka 2009; Pleterski 2013). This is not to say that there are not many other factors that can significantly influence settlement patterns in different areas and at different times, for example cultural (Hamilton et al. 2018), historical (Casana 2007), social (Carboni 2015; Duncan-Jones 2004; Mensing et al. 2018; Tuan 1980) or climate (Huebner 2020; Lawrence et al. 2021). However, like most of the studies cited, we focus on one that we consider to be the most important in this particular context.

# 2.1. GIS ANALYSIS OF THE LANDSCAPE CONTEXT

Archaeological GIS is a broad topic which is relatively well known and published (e.g., Gillings et al. 2020; Štular, Eichert 2020). The aim here merely to provide a brief overview of the scientific background on the topic of GIS analysis of the landscape context in Early Medieval archaeology relevant to our case studies Leibnitzer Feld (Lozić, Koch 2024 in this volume), Bled (Lozić 2024 in this volume), and the Drava plain (Dravsko polje; Magdič 2024 in this volume).

Previous attempts to understand the landscape context of Early Medieval settlements in the Eastern Alpine region (hereafter EMS) often reduced observations to height above sea level and soil type. One early analysis found that Slavs in Slovenia settled mainly in upland areas with dry soils and tended to avoid plains, narrow valleys, and wet soils (Kos 1970). In a preceding analysis of the Bled microregion the reconstruction of the field system located the most suitable areas for Early Medieval agriculture and concluded that local topography had a direct influence on the EMS location choice model (Pleterski 1986; 1987; 2013). A similar attempt to define the landscape type and soil type in which EMS occurs was made in Lower Austria. Under the term mesoregion, 36 EMS were analysed within their respective 5 km radii. Soil type and geomorphological context, which provided a description of the predominant landform types, were considered. The results showed that the EMS occur in two landscape types: (flood) plains and mountainous regions. Approximately half of EMS were located on alluvial river terraces, at least some of them within coeval floodplains on naturally elevated land. The other half of EMS was located in upland and hilly areas above 300 m a.s.l. In these areas, loess and brown earth soils were clearly preferred (Wawruschka 2009).

In the archaeologically relevant neighbourhood, river terraces and hills were also recognized as the predominant locations for EMS in Bohemia (Zeman 1976). Similar conclusions regarding landscape preference, habitat description, and soil conditions were also drawn for Great Moravia in Czech Republic (Měřínský 2002), Slovakia (Fusek 1994), and for several microregions in Slovenia (Krško polje: Rihter 2019; Prekmurje and Podravje: Magdič 2017; 2021; 2024 in this volume), and Bled (Knific 1984; Pleterski, Belak 1995). Somewhat different situation was detected for the sixth-century Slavs in the Northern Danube region (present-day Slovakia, Moravia, Czech Republic, and Upper Austria), who settled the lowlands in strategic locations along roads and at river fords, while mountainous terrain was avoided (Kazanski 2020).

Perhaps the most detailed study to date combined archaeology, written sources, and retrograde analysis of historical cadastres (Pleterski 1986; 2013a). It reconstructed the arable areas, which occurred in small patches scattered in the valley plains. Settlements were located adjacent to soils suitable for agriculture. The study was able to infer where and when the settlement took place with a great level of confidence, but not why and how.

These studies confirmed the theory of central land cores put forward for the Medieval settlement of present-day Slovenia by Ilešič (1950). He noted that each Medieval settlement initially had relatively little cultivated land on particularly favourable soils in the immediate vicinity of the settlement. As the settlement grew, the existing fields were divided up and new ones further from the village were asserted. Thus, the central land core became increasingly fragmented and the total area of cultivated land increased.

The theory of central land cores has good parallels with the site-catchment analysis proposed in the 1970s (Vita-Finzi, Higgs 1970). The similarities are not coincidental, as both are based on mid twentieth century human geography. The site catchment was defined as an area within which the exploitation of natural resources is economically justified. The area was proposed as 5 kilometres or an hour's walk for sedentary farming communities and the share of arable land was estimated to be between 5% and 10%. Flannery (1976b), Rossmann (1976), and Zarky (1976) empirically tested the model on Mesoamerican villages and found that the site catchment area was at least half and the share of arable land up to ten times smaller than in the original theoretical estimates. They concluded that the distance between villages was determined by social rather than ecological factors.

Similar conclusion was reached for the Early Medieval Bled microregion, where the site catchment for the field was estimated to be 7 minutes walking distance (Štular 2006, 200). Modern studies of the site catchment reinforce the distinction between the exploitation area and its social status, i.e., direct exploitation is not the same as the area that is claimed to define the political status of a settlement (Seubers 2016). The key advantage of modern studies is that the catchment area is no longer forcefully simplified into circles, but is much more realistically estimated in terms of time of walking or energy expended. This is achieved in GIS by computing the time distance based on DEM and realistic formulas obtained through experiments (Langmuir 1984; Tobler 1993; Štular 2006; Richards-Rissetto, Landau 2014; Field et al. 2019).

The data for the Bled case study (Lozić 2024 in this volume) and Drava Plain allowed (Magdič 2024 in this volume) to implicitly implement the theory of central land cores, whereas in most archaeological case studies only the site catchment theory can be applied. The latter was the case for the Leibnitzer Feld (Lozić, Koch 2024 in this volume).

As a note, it should be mentioned that EMS within floodplains would have severely restricted access to agricultural land. This suggests that the exploitation of riparian vegetation and other resources must have played an important and hitherto neglected role in Early Medieval economic life. The riparian zone was able to provide for fish, freshwater crabs, various edible plants; wild vines and similar could be gathered without having to invest in cultivation. Reeds for covering houses, but possibly also for making vessels, and willow twigs for building wattle walls in house construction could be gathered in the floodplain forests, as well as wood for timber construction (Wawruschka 2009; Rihter 2019).

- BERNARDINI, F., VINCI, G. 2020, Archaeological landscape in central northern Istria (Croatia) revealed by airborne LiDAR: From prehistoric sites to Roman centuriation. – Archaeological and Anthropological Sciences 12(7), 133. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.1007/s12520-020-01070-w
- BERNARDINI et al. 2015 = BERNARDINI, F., VINCI, G., HORVAT, J., TUNIZ, C. 2015, Early Roman military fortifications and the origin of Trieste, Italy. – PNAS, E1520–E1529. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.1419175112
- CANUTO et al. 2018 = CANUTO, M. A., ESTRADA-BELLI, F., GARRISON, T. G., HOUSTON, S. D., ACUÑA, M. J., KOVÁČ, M., MARKEN, D., NONDÉDÉO, PH., AULD-THOMAS, L., CAS-TANET, C., CHATELAIN, D., CHIRIBOGA, C. R., DRÁPELA, T., LIESKOVSKÝ, T., TOKOVININE,

A., VELASQUEZ, A., FERNÁNDEZ-DÍAZ J. C., SHRESTHA, R. 2018, Ancient lowland Maya complexity as revealed by airborne laser scanning of northern Guatemala. – *Science 361*(6409), eaau0137. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aau0137

- CARBONI, F. 2015, Inspecting the transformation of Roman settlements in the Upper Potenza Valley (Marche region) across Late Antiquity and into the Early Medieval era. – *Il Capitale culturale. Studies on the value of cultural heritage* 12, 45–66. DOI: https://doi.org/10.13138/2039-2362/1190
- CASANA, J. 2007, Structural Transformations in Settlement Systems of the Northern Levant. – American Journal of Archaeology 111, 195–221.
- CHASE et al. 2011 = CHASE, D. Z., CHASE, A. F., AWE, J. J., WALKER, J. H., WEISHAMPEL, J. F. 2011, Airborne LiDAR at Caracol, Belize and the inter-

pretation of ancient Maya society and landscapes. – *Research Reports in Belizean Archaeology* 8, 61–73.

- COLUZZI et al. 2010, COLUZZI, R., LANORTE, A., LASAPONARA, R., 2010. On the LiDAR contribution for landscape archaeology and palaeoenvironmental studies: the case study of Bosco dell'Incoronata (Southern Italy). – Advances in Geoscieces 24, 125–132. DOI: https://doi. org/10.5194/adgeo-24-125-2010
- CROW, P. 2010, Illuminating woodland heritage. The technical specifications and limitations of lidar. – In: *Past Landscapes Beneath the Trees: Using Lidar in Woodlands*, Proceedings of a one-day conference at The Park Campus, University of Gloucestershire, September 2010, Gloucester, 11–23.
- CRUTCHLEY, S. 2009, Ancient and modern: Combining different remote sensing techniques to interpret historic landscapes. – *Journal of Cultural Heritage* 10, *Supplement* 1, e65–e71. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1016/j.culher.2009.09.005
- DE BOER et al. 2008 = DE BOER, A.G., LAAN, W.N., WALDUS, W., VAN ZIJVERDEN, W.K. 2008, LiDAR-based surface height measurements: applications in archaeology. – In: B. Frischer, A. Dakouri-Hild (eds.), *Beyond Illustration: 2D and 3D Digital Technologies as Tools for Discovery in Archaeology.* – BAR International Series 1805, 76–84, 154–156.
- DEVEREUX et al. 2005 = DEVEREUX, B. J., AMABLE, G., CROW, P., CLIFF, A. 2005, The potential of airborne lidar for detection of archaeological features under woodland canopies. – *Antiquity* 79(305), 648–660.
- DONEUS, M., KÜHTEIBER, T. 2013, Airborne laser scanning and archaeological interpretation – bringing back the people. – In: R. S. Opitz, D. C. Cowley (eds.), *Interpreting Archaeological Topography: Airborne Laser Scanning, 3D Data and Ground Observation*, Oxford, 32–50
- DUNCAN-JONES, R.P. 2004, 2. Economic Change and the Transition to Late Antiquity. – In: S. Swain, M. Edwards (eds.), Approaching Late Antiquity. The Transformation from Early to Late Empire, Oxford, 20–52.
- EVANS, D. 2013, The Archaeological Landscape of Koh Ker, Northwest Cambodia. – *Bulletin de l'École Française d'Extrême-Orient* 97–98, 91–150.
- FIELD et al. 2019 = FIELD, S., HEITMAN, C., RICH-ARDS-RISSETTO, H. 2019, A Least Cost Analysis: Correlative Modeling of the Chaco Regional Road System. – *Journal of Computer Applications in Archaeology* 2, 136–150. DOI: https://doi. org/10.5334/jcaa.36
- FLANNERY, K.V. 1976a, *The Early Mesoamerican village.* New York, San Francisco, London.

- FLANNERY, K.V. 1976b, Empirical Determination of Site Catchments in Oaxaca and Tehuacán. – In: Flannery (ed.) 1976a, 103–116.
- FUSEK, G. 1994, Slovensko vo včasnoslovanskom obdobi.
   Archaeologica Slovaca Monographiae 3, Nitra.
- GILLINGS et al. 2020 = GILLINGS, M., HACI-GÜZELLER, P., LOCK, G. (eds.) 2020, Archaeological Spatial Analysis: A methodological guide. – London, New York.
- HAMILTON et al. 2018 = HAMILTON, M.J., BU-CHANAN, B., WALKER, R.S. 2018, Scaling the Size, Structure, and Dynamics of Residentially Mobile Hunter-Gatherer Camps. – *American Antiquity* 83, 701–720. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1017/ aaq.2018.39
- HUEBNER, S.R. 2020, Climate Change in the Breadbasket of the Roman Empire—Explaining the Decline of the Fayum Villages in the Third Century CE. – *Studies in Late Antiquity* 4, 486–518. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.1525/sla.2020.4.4.486
- ILEŠIČ, S. 1950, Sistemi poljske razdelitve na Slovenskem. – Ljubljana.
- INOMATA et al. 2020 = INOMATA, T., TRIADAN, D., VÁZQUEZ LÓPEZ, V. A., FERNANDEZ-DIAZ, J. C., OMORI, T., MÉNDEZ BAUER, M. B., GARCÍA HERNÁNDEZ, M., BEACH, T., CAGNATO, C., AOYAMA, K., NASU, H. 2020, Monumental architecture at Aguada Fénix and the rise of Maya civilization. – *Nature* 582, 530–533. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2343-4
- KAZANSKI, M. 2020, Archaeology of the Slavic Migrations. – In: M. L. Greenberg, L. A. Grenoble (eds.), Encyclopedia of Slavic Languages and Linguistics Online, New York. DOI: http://dx.doi. org/10.1163/2589-6229\_ESLO\_COM\_035967
- KNIFIC, T. 1984, Arheološki zemljevid Blejskega kota v zgodnjem srednjem veku. – Kronika, 32(2–3), 99–110.
- KOS, M. 1970, Kolonizacija in populacija v srednjem veku. – In: P. Blaznik, B. Grafenauer, S. Vilfan (eds.), Gospodarska in družbena zgodovina Slovencev. Enciklopedična obravnava po panogah. Zgodovina agrarnih panog. Zv. 1, Agrarno gospodarstvo, Ljubljana, 67–88.
- LAHARNAR et al. 2015 = LAHARNAR, B., ŠTULAR, B., MLINAR, M. 2015, Gradič above Kobarid – a Late Republican fortified emporium? / Gradič nad Kobaridom, poznorepublikanski utrjeni emporij? – In: J. Istenič, B. Laharnar, J. Horvat (eds.), Evidence of the Roman army in Slovenia / Sledovi rimske vojske na Slovenskem, Katalogi in monografije 41, 243–256.
- LANGMUIR, E. 1984, *Mountaincraft and leadership.* Leicester.
- LAWRENCE et al. 2021 = LAWRENCE, D., PALMI-SANO, A., DE GRUCHY, M.W. 2021, Collapse and continuity: A multi-proxy reconstruction of

settlement organization and population trajectories in the Northern Fertile Crescent during the 4.2kya Rapid Climate Change event. – *PLoS ONE* 16, e0244871. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal. pone.0244871

- LOZIĆ, E. 2024, Agricultural Dynamics of Bled Microregion (Slovenia). – In: Štular et al. 2024, 53–72. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_04
- LOZIĆ, E., KOCH, I. 2024, Soil, Water, and Topography: Decoding Settlement Location Preferences in Early Medieval Leibnitzer Feld (Austria)
  In: Štular et al. 2024, 25–52. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_03
- LOZIĆ, E., ŠTULAR, B. 2021, Documentation of Archaeology-Specific Workflow for Airborne LiDAR Data Processing. – *Geosciences* 11(1), 1–25. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3390/geosciences11010026; accessed on 20 October 2023
- MAGDIČ, A. 2017, New Archaeological Research Into the Middle Ages in the Slovenian Regions of Pomurje and Podravje. The Issue of Settlement Continuity and the Development of Agrarian Activities (Novejše arheološke raziskave srednjega veka na prostoru slovenskega Pomurja in Podravja. Vprašanje kontinuitete poselitve in razvoja agrarnih dejavnosti). – In: T. Sekelj Ivančan, T. Tkalčec, S. Krznar, J. Belaj, J. (eds.), Srednjovjekovna naselja u svjetlu arheoloških izvora / Mediaeval Settlements in the Light of Archaeological Sources, Zbornik Instituta za zrheologiju 6, Zagreb, 441–467
- MAGDIČ, A. 2021, Arheološka interpretacija Dravske ravni in okoliških vzpetin med 6. in 12. stoletjem. – Unpublished PhD Thesis, Podiplomska šola ZRC SAZU, Ljubljana.
- MAGDIČ, A. 2024, The Dynamics of the Early Medieval Settlement Development in the Drava Plain in Connection with the Pedological Analysis of Arable Land. – In: Štular et al. 2024, 73–83. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_05
- MENÉNDEZ BLANCO et al. 2020 = MENÉNDEZ BLANCO, A., GARCÍA SÁNCHEZ, J., COSTA-GARCÍA, J. M., FONTE, J., GONZÁLEZ-ÁLVA-REZ, D., VICENTE GARCÍA, V. 2020, Following the Roman Army between the Southern Foothills of the Cantabrian Mountains and the Northern Plains of Castile and León (North of Spain): Archaeological Applications of Remote Sensing and Geospatial Tools. – *Geosciences* 10(12), 485. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3390/geosciences10120485
- MENSING et al. 2018 = MENSING, S.A., SCHOOL-MAN, E.M., TUNNO, I., NOBLE, P.J., SAGNOTTI, L., FLORINDO, F., PIOVESAN, G. 2018, Historical ecology reveals landscape transformation coincident with cultural development in central Italy since the Roman Period. – *Scientific Reports* 8, 2138. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-20286-4

- MĚŘÍNSKÝ, Z. 2002, České země od příchodu Slovanů po Velkou Moravu I. – Praha.
- MLEKUŽ, D. 2013, Skin Deep: LiDAR and Good Practice of Landscape Archaeology. – In: C. Corsi, B. Slapšak, F. Vermeulen (eds.), Good Practice in Archaeological Diagnostics: Non-invasive Survey of Complex Archaeological Sites, Natural Science in Archaeology 69, 113–129.
- MLEKUŽ, D. 2018, Airborne laser scanning and landscape archaeology. – *Opvscula archaeologica* 39/40, 85–95. DOI: https://doi.org/10.17234/OA.39.7
- PIERIK, H.J., LANEN, R.J. van 2019, Roman and early-medieval habitation patterns in a delta landscape: The link between settlement elevation and landscape dynamics. – *Quaternary International* 501, 379–392. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. quaint.2017.03.010
- PLETERSKI, A. 1986, Župa Bled. Nastanek, razvoj, prežitki. (Die Župa Bled. Entstehung, Entwicklung und Relikte). – Dela 1. razreda SAZU 30.
- PLETERSKI, A. 1987, Sebenjski zaklad (Der Hortfund von Sebenje). *Arheološki vestnik* 38, 237–330.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2010, Zgodnjesrednjeveška naselbina na blejski Pristavi. Tafonomija, predmeti in čas / Frühmittelalterliche Siedlung Pristava in Bled. Taphonomie, Fundgegenstände und zeitliche Einordnung. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 19.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2013a, *The invisible Slavs: Župa Bled in the "prehistoric" Early Middle Ages.* Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 28.
- PLETERSKI, A., BELAK, M. 1995, ZBIVA. Cerkve v Vzhodnih Alpah od 8. do 10. stoletja. (ZBIVA Archäologische Datenbank für den Ostalpenbereich. Die Kirchen in den Ostalpen vom 8. bis 10. Jahrhundert). – Zgodovinski časopis 49(1/3), 19–43.
- PRUFER, K., THOMPSON, A.E. 2016, Lidar-Based Analyses of Anthropogenic Landscape Alterations as a Component of the Built Environment. – Advances in archaeological practice 4, 393–409. DOI: https://doi.org/10.7183/2326-3768.4.3.393
- RICHARDS-RISSETTO, H., LANDAU, K. 2014, Movement as a means of social (re)production: using GIS to measure social integration across urban landscapes. – *Journal of Archaeological Science* 41, 365–375. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. jas.2013.08.006
- RIHTER, J. 2019, Poplavna ravnica reke Save na Krškem polju kot gospodarsko zaledje kmečkih gospodarstev v prvi polovici 20. stoletja (The floodplain of the Sava River in Krško polje (Slovenia) as an economic hinterland of agrarian farms in the first half of the 20th century). – *Studia universitatis hereditati, znanstvena revija za raziskave in teorijo kulturne dediščine* 7(1), 9–61.
- RINGLE et al. 2021 = RINGLE, W.M., NEGRÓN, T.G., CIAU, R.M., SELIGSON, K.E., FERNANDEZ-

DIAZ, J.C., ZAPATA, D.O. 2021, Lidar survey of ancient Maya settlement in the Puuc region of Yucatan, Mexico. – *PLoS ONE* 16, e0249314. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0249314

- ROSSMANN, D. L. 1976, The village and its catchment area. In: Flannery (ed.) 1976a, 95–102.
- SCHRODER et al. 2021 = SCHRODER, W., MURTHA, T., BROADBENT, E.N., ZAMBRANO, A.M.A. 2021, A confluence of communities: households and land use at the junction of the Upper Usumacinta and Lacantún Rivers, Chiapas, Mexico. – World Archaeology 53/4, 688–715. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.1080/00438243.2021.1930135
- SEUBERS, J. 2016, Many rivers to cross: Revisiting the territory of ancient Crustumerium with a cost surface based site catchment analysis. – In: S. Attema, P. Seubers, J. S. Willemsen (eds.), *Early states, territories and settlements in protohistoric Central Italy,* Proceedings of a specialist conference at the Groningen Institute of Archaeology of the University of Groningen, 2013, Groningen, 51–65.
- STANTON et al. 2020 = STANTON, T. W., ARDREN, T., BARTH, N. C., FERNANDEZ-DIAZ, J. C., ROHR-ER, P., MEYER, D., MILLER, D. J., MAGNONI, A., PÉREZ, M. 2020, "Structure" density, area, and volume as complementary tools to understand Maya Settlement: An analysis of lidar data along the great road between Coba and Yaxuna. – *Journal* of Archaeological Science: Reports 29, 102178. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jasrep.2019.102178
- SWIEDER, A. 2021, Per Laserstrahl durchs Selketal. Landschaftsarchäologische Untersuchungen mittelalterlicher und frühneuzeitlicher Bodendenkmale im Ostharz anhand digitaler Geländedaten. – Jahresschrift für mitteldeutsche Vorgeschichte 98, 379-460. DOI: https://doi.org/10.11588/ JSMV.2021.1.81486
- ŠTULAR, B. 2006, Analiza gospodarskega zaledja v arheologiji krajin. – In: D. Perko, J. Nared, M. Čeh, D. Hladnik, M. Krevs, T. Podobnikar, R. Šumrada (eds.), *Geografski informacijski sistemi v Sloveniji* 2005–2006, Ljubljana, 199–210.
- ŠTULAR, B. 2011, The use of lidar-derived relief models in archaeological topography. The Kobarid region (Slovenia) case study / Uporaba modelov reliefa pridobljenih z lidarskim snemanjem v arheološki topografiji. Študijski primer Kobariške. – Arheološki vestnik 62, 393–432.
- ŠTULAR, B., EICHERT, S. 2020, Hilltop sites with Early Medieval military finds in Eastern Alpine Area. Reverse engineering of predictive modelling. – In: M. Diesenberger, S. Eichert, K. Winckler (eds.), Der Ostalpenraum im Frühmittelalter – Herrschaftsstrukturen, Raumorganisation und archäologisch-historischer Vergleich, Österreichische Akademie der Wissenschaften, Philosophisch-Historische Klasse,

Denkschriften 511, Forschungen zur Geschichte des Mittelaters 23, 2020, 213–230, 459–478.

- ŠTULAR et al. 2021 = ŠTULAR, B., LOZIĆ, E., EICHERT, S. 2021, Airborne LiDAR-Derived Digital Elevation Model for Archaeology. – *Remote Sensing* 13, 1855. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3390/rs13091855
- ŠTULAR et al. 2024 = ŠTULAR B., M., LEHNER, M., BELAK (eds.) 2024, Settlement of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 48. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3986/9789610508786
- THOMPSON, J.D. 2005, *Plant Evolution in the Mediterranean.* – Oxford.
- TOBLER, W. 1993, Three Presentations on Geographical Analysis and Modeling: Non-Isotropic Geographic Modeling; Speculations on the Geometry of Geography; and Global Spatial Analysis. – Unpublished PhD Thesis, University of California, Santa Barbara. (https://escholarship.org/uc/item/05r820mz; accessed on 23 October 2023)
- TRIGLAV ČEKADA, M., BRIC, V. 2015, Končan je projekt laserskega skeniranja Slovenije. – *Geodetski vestnik* 59(3), 586–592.
- TUAN, Y.F. 1980, Rootedness versus sense of place. Landscape 24, 3–8.
- VITA-FINZI, C., HIGGS, E.S. 1970, Prehistoric economy in the Mount Carmel area of Palestine: site catchment analysis. – *Proceedings of the Prehistoric Society* 36, 1–37.
- von SCHWERIN et al. 2016 = von SCHWERIN, J., RICHARDS-RISSETTO, H., REMONDINO, F., SPERA, M.G., AUER, M., BILLEN, N., LOOS, L., STELSON, L., REINDEL, M. 2016, Airborne LiDAR acquisition, post-processing and accuracychecking for a 3D WebGIS of Copan, Honduras. – *Journal of Archaeological Science: Reports* 5, 85–104. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jasrep.2015.11.005
- WAWRUSCHKA, C, 2009, *Frühmittelalterliche Siedlungsstrukturen in Niederösterreich.* – Mitteilungen der Prähistorischen Kommission 68.
- WEISHAMPEL et al. 2013 = WEISHAMPEL, J.F., HIGHTOWER, J., CHASE, A.F., CHASE, D.Z.
  2013, Remote sensing of below-canopy land use features from the Maya polity of Caracol. – In: F. Djindjian, S. Robert (eds.), Understanding Landscapes, from Land Discovery to their Spatial Organization / Comprendre l'espace de peuplement, de la découverte des territoires à leur organisation spatiale, BAR International Series 2541, 131–136.
- ZARKY, A. 1976, Statistical analysis of site-catchment at Ocos, Guatemala. – In: Flannery (ed.) 1976a, 117–127.
- ZEMAN, J. 1976, Nejstarší slovanské osídlení Čech (Die älteste slawische Besiedlung Böhmens). – *Památky archeologické* 67, 115–236.

Settlement of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages, Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 48, 2024, 25–52. doi: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_03

# SOIL, WATER, AND TOPOGRAPHY: DECODING SETTLEMENT LOCATION PREFERENCES IN EARLY MEDIEVAL LEIBNITZER FELD (AUSTRIA)

Edisa LOZIĆ, Iris KOCH

#### Abstract

The study investigates settlement location preferences during the Early Medieval period in the Leibnitzer Feld microregion of southeastern Austria, focusing on soil, terrain, and hydrological characteristics. Utilizing LiDAR data and Digital Elevation Models, the research examines the spatial distribution of settlements relative to agricultural potential and non-agricultural activities. The analysis reveals a distinct pattern of settlement locations influenced by soil quality including its ability to retain water. Settlements with access to high-fertility soils, primarily eutric brown soils, suggest an agricultural focus. Conversely, settlements on high ridges or with no access to fertile soils indicate non-agricultural functions. Some of those have been identified as potential mining settlements, highlighting the region's economic diversity. This study underscores the importance of integrating geospatial technologies with archaeological data to enhance our understanding of historical settlement dynamics.

Keywords: archaeology, Early Medieval settlements, site location analysis, landscape archaeology, LiDAR data, DEM analysis.

# 1. INTRODUCTION

The purpose of this chapter was to spatially analyse Early Medieval sites in the Leibnitzer Feld microregion (see Štular, Lehner 2024, Fig. 1 in this volume) by observing soil and terrain characteristics within site catchments for each archaeological site. The approach is based on the well established assumption that predominantly agricultural societies made their living primarily within the site's hinterland known in archaeology as site catchment (Lozić 2024b in this volume). This method enables us to discern, in a given region and time period, between the sites that have an easy access to the fields, and those that don't. In the case of the latter, non-agricultural motives can be assumed for their choice of location. Another goal of this method is to analyse the environmental variables that were crucial to the choice of settlement location.

The Early Medieval economy in the region was predominantly based on agriculture and animal husbandry, which has recently been illustrated by a meticulous analysis of two Early Medieval refuse pits containing archaeozoological and archaeobotanical assemblages discovered in Kleinklein, just outside our study area. Meat consumption was based on domestic animals (pigs, cattle, chickens, sheep, and goats) and to a lesser extent on game (deer and wild boar) (Toškan 2019). The diet was based on a rather limited selection of crops, consisting of barley (Hordeum vulgare), broom millet (Panicum miliaceum) and probably rye (Secale cereale) (Kiszter et al. 2019). Recent research elsewhere has also demonstrated the importance of rivers for the supply of proteins related to fishing and gathering activities (Rihter 2019; Wawruschka 2009; evidence for fishing: Nowotny 2016).

Previous research efforts conducted in the Leibnitzer Feld and its surroundings have provided important contributions and valuable insight regarding Early Medieval populations that inhabited Austrian Styria (Gutjahr 2018c; Gutjahr et al. 2024 in this volume; Koch 2024 in this volume).

However, if the sites are analysed in isolation, the microregional settlement model is difficult to discern. Thus, in this chapter, we have observed Early Medieval settlements in the Leibnitzer Feld in the landscape context. Given the dynamic relationship between the many environmental variables and the scarce archaeological data, this was a formidable task. Fortunately, geographic information systems (GIS) technology provides mechanisms to manage the data and study correlations between the various components of a complex environment and archaeological sites.

# 2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

## 2.1 STUDY AREA

The study area, the so-called Leibnitzer Feld, is located in the Mur/Mura valley in Styria in southeastern Austria (Fig. 1). The area covers approximately 280 km<sup>2</sup>. To the north, the mountain formation of the Buchkogel, including the elongated range of the Wildoner Schlossberg and the Bockberg, separates the Grazer Feld from the Leibnitzer Feld. It is known collectively in the Middle Ages as 'Hengist'. This area has been the subject of considerable research interest (Gutjahr et al. 2018), as shown by the impressive bibliography compiled on the subject (e.g. Gutjahr 2013; 2014; 2015; Gutjahr, Trausner 2009; Roscher 2001). It ends in the south on the west bank of the Mur, with clearly discernible remains of the Roman town Flavia Solva, in present day Wagna (Groh 1996; Hinker et al. 2014; Groh 2021). This particular study area was chosen because of the relatively high number of Early Medieval sites compared to the rest of Styria. An important aspect of the choice was the fact that some of them were discovered during rescue excavations (Komberg, Weitendorf, Rohr bei Haslach) and provided organic material for the radiocarbon dating.

#### 2.2 ARCHAEOLOGICAL DATA

Scarce data are problematic in Early Medieval archaeology in this region in general, and even more so in Leibnitzer Feld. Due to the perishable building material used for such settlements, the Early Medieval settlements can only be detected by archaeological excavations (Štular, Lehner 2024 in this volume). Furthermore, in this particular area, an additional factor for poor preservation of the archaeological remains is intensive modern farming. This is especially true for the eastern part of the study area, where remains associated with dwelling sites seem to be largely absent. For these reasons, we cannot overstate the archaeological significance of the few known settlement sites. These are starting points for "reading" and understanding the natural parameters that were decisive for the choice of the location of the settlement.

To select the relevant archaeological sites for this study first the data quality was re-evaluated (see *Appendix 1* for description of sites with references). The final selection was comprised of settlements (*Table 1:* A–F) and cemeteries (*Table 1:* G–J). However, because of their paucity we also included the artefacts classified as so-called stray finds, that is, artefacts found outside of a distinct archaeological context (Darvill 2008). In our case, the stray finds are pottery fragments (*Table 1:* L–N), as well as jewellery (*Table 1:* K, O, P) and dress accessories (*Table 1:* R). We argue, that stray finds are indirect indicators of occupation, signalling either possible dwellings or burial sites in the vicinity (see Dzieńkowski 2018). However, in the analysis confirmed settlements were considered as a separate category.

#### 2.3 LIDAR AND DEM DATA

Prior to archaeological interpretation, the original Lidar dataset (1000 km<sup>2</sup> point cloud in "\*.las" file format with accompanying orthophotos) was obtained from the Provincial Government of Styria (Das Land Steiermark) for the Hengist Best-of project (Gutjahr et al. 2018). The original data set was processed and filtered according to the archaeology-specific method (Lozić, Štular 2021; Štular, Lozić 2016). The test of the data processing method was performed on a smaller area (4 km<sup>2</sup>), in case adjustments of the methodological approach would be necessary. The real value of the re-processed point cloud and re-interpolated digital elevation model (DEM) was revealed by the use of different visualization types (hillshade, openness, difference from mean elevation, sky view factor). It resulted in improved quality and "sharpness" of data and thus in better visibility of the possible archaeological features (Štular, Lozić 2020). The use of different visualization techniques is necessary to obtain the maximum information about possible archaeological sites visible on the surface (Lozić, Štular 2021).

One of the key products of LiDAR data for archaeology and geosciences is DEM (Štular et al. 2021). The DEM dataset is provided as gridded elevation data in a raster structure that represents the surface of the terrain. It contains x-, y-, and z-values, which represent x- and y-coordinates and elevation information, respectively. Digital Terrain Analysis can be used to



*Fig. 1:* Leibnitzer Feld study area with Early Medieval sites. Yellow is the approximate area of Hengist (sources: Zbiva; Gutjahr et al. 2018), defined by today's borders of five municipalities organized in the "Kulturpark Hengist". The proper borders of the medieval Hengist county are unknown in detail.

ID	Name*	Туре	Chronology (AD)**	Chronology Confidence Level***	Zbiva ID
А	Wildoner Schlossberg <sup>1</sup>	Settlement	750-1000	2	10001857
В	Im Rasental <sup>1</sup>	Settlement	700-1000	3	10002886
С	Weitendorf	Settlement	750-860	3	10002796
D	Komberg	Settlement	625-675	3	10002344
Е	Schönberg	Settlement	600-800	3	10003649
F	Frauenberg <sup>2</sup>	Settlement	600-1100	1	10001862
G	Rohr bei Haslach	Cemetery	665-1035	2	10002488
Н	Grötsch <sup>3</sup>	Cemetery	750-850	2	10001838
Ι	Altenmarkt, Leibnitz	Cemetery	800-1600	3	10001830
J	Frauenberg <sup>2</sup>	Cemetery	900-1000	2	10001851
Κ	Grötsch <sup>3</sup>	Undefined	670-700	1	10004069
L	Hart	Undefined	700-800	1	10002605
М	Haslach	Undefined	600-850	1	10002442
Ν	Schönberg/Freybühel	Undefined	600-1000	1	10003648
0	Frauenberg <sup>2</sup>	Undefined	900-1000	1	10003647
Р	Afram	Undefined	900-1000	1	10001822
R	Wildoner Schlossberg <sup>1</sup>	Undefined	400-700	1	10004056

<sup>1</sup> Wildoner Schlossberg, Im Rasental; <sup>2</sup> Frauenberg; <sup>3</sup> Grötsch: for the purpose of site catchment analysis the location of sites and stray finds located nearby have been treated as a single location.

\*\* See online Zbiva database (https://zbiva4.zrc-sazu.si) for further details on how the chronology was determined for each site. \*\*\* 1 – poor; 2 – good (e.g., diagnostic artefacts); 3 – excellent (e.g., stratigraphy and C14 dates).

*Table 1:* Early medieval sites in the Leibnitzer Feld micro-region. ID refer to *Fig.* 1 (source: Zbiva database). Note: The year 1100 indicates an arbitrary end of the Early Medieval period, but the site in question continues to exist after this date.

perform information extraction that derives terrain parameter computation and feature extraction from DEMs (Zhou 2017). Attributes computed with DEMs can be derived directly, as single or primary attributes, or compound/secondary attributes, which are functions of two or more single attributes.

From DEM primary topographic attributes, such as slope, specific catchment area, aspect, and plan and profile curvature, can be derived for each cell as a function of its surroundings. The secondary attributes, which are computed from two or more primary attributes, are important because they offer an opportunity to describe pattern as a function of process. Those attributes that quantify the role of topography in the redistributing of water in the landscape and in modifying the amount of solar radiation received at the surface have important hydrological, geomorphological, and ecological consequences in many landscapes. These attributes may affect soil characteristics (because the pedogenesis of the soil catena is affected by the way water moves through the environment in many landscapes), distribution and abundance of soil water, the susceptibility of landscapes to water erosion, and the distribution and abundance of flora and fauna. Among the secondary topographic attributes we have used landform classification and soil moisture (see below).

## 2.4 TOPOGRAPHIC AND GEOLOGICAL CHARACTERISTICS OF THE STUDY AREA

The Liebnitzer Feld is enclosed in the west by the uplands of the Weststeirisches Hügelland, which are cut by wide valleys of the rivers Sulm, Laßnitz and Kainach. From the Wildoner Buchkkogel the Leibnitzer Feld extends in a north-south direction and reaches the modern Austrian-Slovenian border in the south (*Fig.* 1). In the east, the study area is bordered by the edge of the Oststeirisches Hügelland. Today, the entire region is characterized by intensive agricultural use.

The western part of the study area is part of the Central Styrian high geologic formation also known as Middle Styrian Swell (subdividing the Styrian Basin), which is a geologic formation of Paleozoic (Middle Miocene) metamorphic rocks containing phyllite (Flügel 1960; Flügel, Neubauer 1984a; 1984b). The eastern margins belong to the Miocene formations (mainly sandstone) and Neogene carbonates (Leitha Limestone), which occur in a narrow and isolated area from Wildon in the north almost down to Spielfeld/ Šentilj. The outcrops of Karstified Neogene carbonates (Leitha Limestone) are important, especially the area of Wildoner Buchkogel and Sukdull, because they were probably sourced for stone building material in Roman times (Bauer, Weissinger 2020). The Mur valley was

Interval (Penck, Brückner 1901/1909)	Type Unit of Glacial Stages	Type Locality
Würm	Niederterrasse (Lower Terrace, NT)	
Riss	Hochterrase (High Terrace, HT)	Helfbrunner Terrasse
Mindel	Jüngerer Deckenschotter (Younger Cover Gravel, IDS)	Schweinsbachwaldterrasse
Günz	Alterer Deckenschotter (Older Cover Gravel, ADS)	

*Table 2:* The Alpine Glacial Stages. The four classical glacial stages, Würm (W), Riss (R) Mindel (M), and Günz (G), and the three interglacials Riss-Würm (RW), Mindel-Riss (MR), and Günz-Mindel (GM) were named by Penck after the four Bavarian tributaries of the Danube (Donau) and Isar (Penck and Brückner, 1901). The system was later extended by adding two earlier glacial stages – Donau and Biber, and two corresponding interglacials – Donau-Günz (DG) and Biber-Donau (BD)(Eberl, 1930; Schaefer, 1953).

formed through fluvial incision and terrace development by the Middle Pleistocene to Holocene (Rabensteiner et al. 2019). Well-developed stepped fluvial terrace systems connected to terminal moraines of Quaternary glaciations formed from four individual Alpine glacial events (Penck, Brückner 1901) are characteristic also for this area (Winkler von Hermaden 1955). The geological subsoil in the Mur valley consists of early Tertiary sediments overlain by a series of stepped Quaternary gravel terraces (Suette 1986) (*Table 2, Fig. 2*).<sup>1</sup>

The system of three gravel terraces can be observed throughout the valley (*Fig. 3*). First from the eastern edges is an active flood plain of the Laßnitz river, extending to a maximum of 1 km in width to the Upper Pleistocene terrace (Würm). At its northern edge, just south of the Wildoner Buchkogel, part of the Middle Pleistocene (Riss) terrace occurs. The Middle Pleistocene (Riss) terrace extends about 5200 m to the east, where it reaches the edge of an active floodplain of the Mur River (about 3 km wide). Within the study area, the Middle Pleistocene (Riss) terrace emerges in a relatively narrow strip (1.5 km wide) again in the eastern part of the Mur floodplain, where it reaches the margins of Mindel terraces, and in the southern part also the Middle Pleistocene Terrace (Riss). A characteristic distinguishing feature between the Würm terraces, and the older ones (Riss, Mindel), is the clay layer over the gravel on the latter. On the Lower Terrace (Würm) and the present double (Mur/ Laßnitz) floodplain the clay layer is missing, which is an important fact affecting soil formation (Suette 1986). The vertical distance between the Upper Pleistocene (Würm) and the Middle Pleistocene (Riss) terraces in the study area is 5-10 m, and the vertical distance between the Middle Pleistocene Riss and Mindel terraces is especially large, reaching 23 m. The two sub-corridors of the Würm terrace (A, B) differ in water regime and soil cover. The sub-corridor A lacks perennial water and permanent water streams, its soil cover with a thickness between 0.2 and 2.5 m consists primarily of loamy sands with high field capacities and high permeability under saturated conditions (Eisenhut et al. 1992). The sub corridor B is covered with proluvial deposits, with permanent water streams coming from the East Styrian hills. In general, it has a fine sediment cover up to approx. 1 m thick, from which brown earth could often form (Untersweg 1984; 1985).



*Fig. 3:* A schematic section through the terraces of the Leibnitzer Feld. The Quaternary deposits comprise a series of terraces that rise in steps (modified and redrawn by E. Lozić after the Lower Mur valley terrace sequence by Fabiani (1978 Abb. 4)).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Digital geological maps in a scale 1: 50.000, additionally the explanatory table necessary for the interpretation were used for the data source (https://gis.stmk.gv.at/ ).



Fig. 2: Leibnitzer Feld study area, terraces from the Quaternary era.

## 2.5 SOIL CHARACTERISTICS

The quality of the soil is of key importance for the possibilities of agricultural production. Agriculture played an important role in the organization of economy and society in the Early Medieval period. As all sedentary farmers they were interested in occupying the best land for crop production. For this reason, we have focused on the observation of the soil characteristics of a selected region to observe the preference of the location of the settlement site. Since there is no direct evidence of the Early Medieval fields in the study area, we are drawing on the closest analogy from the Bled microregion, where it has been shown that fields were probably located within 7 min radius from the settlements (see below).

Soil data were obtained from the digital soil map<sup>2</sup> based on the Austrian System of Soil Classification (Fink 1969). The data are vector-based thematic representations starting at a scale of 1: 30,000. The eBOD web GIS application<sup>3</sup> represents the web version of the digital soil map and allows all the location properties of agriculturally usable and mapped soils.

For the purpose of this analysis, we mapped and plotted the most common soil types in the study area. According to the data three main types of soil occur within the study area (Fig. 4). First type are Alluvial soils (fluvisols; in the cited source marked as soil unit: Auboden: ID 31001), which are relatively young and undeveloped soils that were formed in frequently flooded areas by repeated deposition of sediments on alluvial deposits along the river and stream channels. These areas are usually part of the active floodplain and are vegetated by riparian forest or wetland habitat containing a combination of trees, shrubs, and/or other perennial plants (Suette 1986, 8). If the areas of parent material are loamy and silty-loam deposits that form on Early and Middle Pleistocene glaciofluvial conglomerates, they may be used as cropland or meadow.

The second type are Pseudogley soils (planosols; soil unit: *Pseudogley: ID 31013*). Their parent materials are the Pleistocene and Pliocene deposits. Due to their low infiltration capacity, they are only suitable for arable farming if they are deeply tilled and raised in the middle of the field to allow meteoric water runoff. In archaeology this type of soils are often referred to as heavy soils and the tilling as ridge and furrow. Where the water level is high (near the rivers Mur, Sulm, Laßnitz), the pseudogleyic soils are abundant. The main agricultural use is grass cultivation as meadows, forest, or arable land.

The third type are eutric brown soils (cambisols; soil unit: *Lockersediment – Braunerde: ID 20016*). In the study area, they form on sandy gravels of glacial-fluvial carbonate that cover the bottoms of the river valley and

on Quaternary gravel terraces. They are used for intensive croplands because they are the most fertile soils in the area, which are well drained, sufficiently deep, and have favourable physical and chemical properties. The downsides are high stone content and low water retention capacity. We can conclude that within the study area these are most suitable soils for agricultural production.

#### 2.6 SITE CATCHMENT ANALYSIS

The Early Medieval period is known for its selfsufficient economic model, based on agriculture and animal husbandry. Choosing a location for a settlement must have therefore been governed by physical settings important for agriculture. This means that determining (natural) factors, such as arable and grazing land, and perennial source of water, had a great effect on the settlement pattern in the landscape. Some resources, such as water, are so basic and so vital that the distance to obtain them must be minimized. In other words, those where important attributes for the selection of the location of the settlement.

The locations of known settlements are therefore a good starting point for detecting ("reading") the natural parameters that were decisive in choosing the location of the settlement. To this end, based on analogy from Bled, the time-distance parameter of 7 minutes was used for site catchment calculation sites within the Leibnitz region (Lozić 2024a in this volume with references). After establishing the site catchment area for each site (*Fig. 5*), these areas were further analysed for soil characteristics and all other available environmental variables.

### 2.7 DEM ANALYSIS AND TERRAIN MORPHOLOGY (Ger. Landschaftskategorien)

The morphology of the study area has been analysed using the Topographic Position Index (TPI) based Landform Classification (SAGA GIS v8). The analysis has been conducted on DEM with a resolution of 10 m, which was obtained by aggregation from the original LiDAR data. The same method has been used in the Bled microregion case study, where it is described in more detail (Lozić 2024b in this volume).

From a geomorphological point of view, the study area is characterized by the presence of two macrotopographical units (*Fig. 6, Table 3*): the hilly landscape (an appendix of the south-western hills that extend up to the uplands between the rivers Laßnitz and Sulm called Sausal) and the plateau landscape (naturally connected to the plain south of Graz district through the Mur river).

The Early Medieval sites tend to concentrate in the *Plain* class (altitude band 260–320m a.s.l). This is the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> http://bfw.ac.at.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Digitale Bodenkarte, https://www.data.gv.at/anwendungen/digitale-bodenkarte-ebod/.



Fig. 4: Leibnitzer Feld study area, soil types relevant for archaeological analysis of the study area (source: http://bfw.ac.at).



*Fig. 5:* Leibnitzer Feld study area, site catchment of Early Medieval locations defined as 7 min walking distance. Locations with several sites at the same location (Wildon, Frauenberg, Grötsch) are considered as a single site point (see *Table 1*).

Site	Landform analysis	m a.s.l.
Wildoner Schlossberg (A, R)	High Ridges to Local Ridges	380-420
Im Rasental (B)	High Ridges to Local Ridges	380-420
Weitendorf (C)	Open Slopes	330-370
Komberg (D)	Open Slopes	330-370
Schönberg (E)	Plains	260-320
Frauenberg (F, J, O)	High Ridges to Local Ridges	380-420
Rohr bei Haslach (G)	Plains	260-320
Grötsch (H, K)	Open Slopes to Plains	330-370
Altenmarkt, Leibnitz (I)	Plains	260-320
Hart (L)	Plains	260-320
Haslach (M)	Plains	260-320
Schönberg an der Laßnitz (N)	Plains	260-320
Afram (P)	Plains	260-320

Table 3: Landform classes, height above sea level and prevailing soil conditions for each site.

case with Schönberg (*Fig. 1:* E), Schönberg/Freybühel (*Fig. 1:* N), Altenmarkt bei Leibnitz (*Fig. 1:* I), Rohr bei Haslach (*Fig. 1:* G), Haslach (*Fig. 1:* M), Afram (*Fig. 1:* P). Several sites are found within the *Open slopes* class (altitude band 330–370 m a.s.l): Weitendorf (*Fig. 1:* C), Komberg (*Fig. 1:* D) and Grötsch (*Fig. 1:* H, K). Only two sites can be found in the class *High Ridges* (altitude band 380–420 m a.s.l): the well-known Wildoner Schlossberg (*Fig. 1:* A) and Frauenberg (*Fig. 1:* J).

The most striking result is, that the largest plain in the area between the area of the Laßnitz and Mur rivers is void of sites, which suggest it was not intensively used by Early Medieval communities (*Fig. 7*). The problem we want to tackle here is whether this difference in preference was possibly dictated by the more favourable soil types (see below).

#### 2.8 HYDROLOGICAL PROPERTIES OF THE SOILS

As detailed above, the soils in the area differ due to the underlying lithology, which affects the hydrologic properties of the soils. More specific soil parameters can be obtained by measuring some of the parameters. One of the most important factors for agriculture are hydrological properties of the soils. The plants growing in soil with a high capacity to store the water are less likely to be exposed to water stress during summer droughts or similar events, since such soils have a larger reservoir and can supply water over time when plants need it.

Data on the hydrological properties of soil in the study area has been obtained from the eBOD applica-

tion.<sup>4</sup> The parameters available to measure hydrologic properties are *soil permeability* and *soil water content* (Basile, Coppola 2019).

Soil permeability measures the ability of the soil to allow water to pass through it. The coefficient of permeability (k) is measured as the volume of water (m<sup>3</sup>) that can flow through an area (m<sup>2</sup>) per second (m/s) (Carter, Bentley 2016). The soils in the study area fell predominantly into the category of high, medium and low water permeability. For the purpose of this analysis, we have mapped all three classes of permeability that occur within the study area (*Fig. 8*).<sup>5</sup>

Soil water content or soil water holding capacity also known as soil's effective field capacity (hereafter FC) is the amount of water the soil can hold after gravity has drained the soil and until the permanent wilting point, when the soil is so dry that plants die. Sandy soils, for example, which cannot store much water for crops between rains, have low available FC and can be described as dry. Soils with a high FC can be either waterlogged, wet, moderately moist, or well supplied. Data on FC were also obtained from the eBOD application (*Fig.* 9).<sup>6</sup> The soil content categories (high, medium, and low) were also used as weighting parameters for soil moisture (see below).

<sup>5</sup> The data are available on digital soil map of Austria (categories: 6 categories were joining three: low (Ger. Sehr gerig, gering, gering bis mäßig), medium (Ger. mäßig bis hoch), high (Ger. hoch, sehr hoch).

<sup>6</sup> The data are available on the digital soil map of Austria (categories were joint in to three polygons: moist (Ger. feucht, feucht bis nass, nass)), well supplied (Ger. gut versorgt, gut versorgt bis mäßig feucht, mäßig feucht), dry (Ger. trocken, trocken bis mäßig trocken, mäßig trocken).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Digitale Bodenkarte, https://www.data.gv.at/anwendungen/digitale-bodenkarte-ebod/.



*Fig. 6*: Leibnitzer Feld study area, two macro-topographical units: plateau landscape (blue) and hilly landscape (other colours). The map depicts height above valley floor, calculated as height above river Mur and its tributaries, as a proxy for macro-topographical units.



*Fig. 7:* Leibnitzer Feld study area, topographic position index (TPI) based landform classification (calculated with SAGA GIS v8 from 10 m DEM).
Special conditions that lead to seasonal alternation from wet to dry can be found in some small areas, resulting in a change of the soil's capacity. In this case alternation in soil moisture condition levels can be observed in winter and spring, as well as after longer periods of rain. The result is that the backwater floor or level is high, and consequently such areas are particularly damp. However, in summer and autumn it can completely dry out. The usability of arable land in such areas is limited as it is usually too wet in spring and extensive drainage measures are necessary. Soils in such areas are pseudogley and are only suitable for grasslands or forests.

#### 2.9 TOPOGRAPHIC WETNESS INDEX

As mentioned above, secondary topographic attributes affect soil characteristics, and wetness index is such an attribute. For the present study, a distinction between dry and waterlogged areas was calculated using, as a proxy, the topographic wetness index (hereafter TWI) derived from the digital elevation model. TWI calculates the areas where water potentially accumulates and which are seasonally or permanently wet (Różycka et al. 2017). Regions within a catchment with similar TWI values are assumed to have a similar hydrological response to rainfall if other environmental conditions (such as land cover, soil) are or can be treated as the same (Qin et al. 2011). Whereas most algorithms don't consider the enhancement or impedance of local drainage, the SAGA wetness index which we used does. It is based on a modified catchment area calculation, which does not consider the flow as a very thin film. As a result of this, it predicts for cells situated in valley floors with a small vertical distance to a channel a more realistic, higher potential soil moisture (Böhner et al. 2002).

In this case study only one segment of SAGA wetness index was used: modified catchment area. This parameter reflects the amount of incoming surface water, i.e., it tells how much water flows into each raster cell during the rain (Lozić 2024b in this volume, Fig. 6). The result is represented as a hydrological attribute, that is, as a map of the modified catchment area that is represented as a highly saturated area (value from 24,000 to 16,000 pixels) or an unsaturated area (value from 2,000 to 14,000 pixels) (*Fig. 10*).

The resulting map has clearly exposed a large lowland unsaturated area between the Laßnitz and Mur rivers, i.e., geological colluvial deposits and Würm gravel terraces. By receiving little incoming surface water this area could expose plants to drought stress or water stress, which can cause substantial decline in crop yield through negative impacts on plant growth (Grewal et al. 1984). Regardless, nowadays this area is under intensive arable farming due the high quality brown soil and the favourable lowland terrain. This was not the case in Early Medieval period, when the avoidance of this area is clearly visible. The proportion of saturated area (values between 24,000–16,000) within the catchment area of sites is very revealing. The sites such as Wildon (*Fig. 1:* A, R), Im Rasental (*Fig. 1:* B), Weitendorf (*Fig. 1:* C), and Komberg (*Fig. 1:* D), Altenmarkt (*Fig. 1:* I), Frauenberg (*Fig. 1:* F), Schönberg (*Fig. 1:* E) seem to be located in less saturated areas (*Table* 4).

## 3. RESULTS

Due to the complex methodology with many different types of analyses, the results of each method have been presented above for clarity. Here we only comment on the results as a whole.

Data presented above indicates that the preferred soils for agriculture in the study region are brown soils. The analysis of the presented variables within the catchment areas of investigated sites provides clues to the farmland potential (Fig. 11) and, indirectly, to the function of the site. It appears that there are three types of sites (Table 5). The first type are sites, where brown soil with high FC represents between 67% and 85% of the catchment area (Rohr bei Haslach, Grötsch, Hart, Haslach, Schönberg an der Laßnitz, Afram). The second type has only small patches, about 20% of the catchment area, covered with high FC soil (Wildoner Schlossberg and Frauenberg). The third type are the sites with less than 2% of the catchment area covered with brown soil (Weitendorf, Komberg, Schönberg, Altenmarkt). The latter are mainly covered with soils that are not suitable for cultivation of crops, predominantly pseudogley.

#### 4. DISCUSSION

The sites of Rohr bei Haslach (*Fig. 11*: G), Grötsch (*Fig. 11*: K), Hart (*Fig. 11*: L), Schönberg an der Laßnitz (*Fig. 11*: N), and Afram (*Fig. 11*: P) are located on areas with high FC brown soil (*Fig. 11*), and they seem to belong to an agricultural settlement type. Among those, it should be noted, that the sites Rohr bei Haslach and Grötsch are cemeteries, but their location in the land-scape and the abundance of arable land strongly suggest the existence of associated nearby settlements. Similarly, the sites Hart, Afram and Schönberg an der Laßnitz are only known through stray finds, but the above analysis suggest a high potential, that they are indicators of a nearby settlements (*Table* 6).

However, several sites do not have a favourable agricultural hinterland. The first group are the sites that are positioned on hilltops, i.e., landform analysis classes high ridges or local ridges. As a result, they exhibit shortage of soils suitable for arable agriculture within



*Fig. 8:* Leibnitzer Feld study area, soil permeability (the ability of the soil to allow water to pass through it) classified as high, medium and low water permeability (calculated with SAGA GIS v8 from 10 m DEM).



*Fig. 9:* Leibnitzer Feld study area, soil water content also known as field capacity (FC) classified as alterating wet / dry, wet, moderately moist, well supplied, and dry. Also represented are soil types and site catchment areas (calculated from source data obtained from the eBOD application and from LiDAR-derived 10 m DEM).



Fig. 10: Leibnitzer Feld study area, modified catchment area as calculated by the topographic wetness index (TWI).

Site	Area (km <sup>2</sup> )	Area (ha)	% of saturated within SCA
Wildoner Schlossberg (A, R) / Im Rasental (B)	0.7	72	4%
Weitendorf (C)	0.5	51	1.9%
Komberg (D)	0.6	62	8%
Schönberg (E)	0.7	74	42%
Frauenberg (F, J, O)	0.5	56	1.6%
Rohr bei Haslach (G)	0.8	87	37%
Grötsch (H, K)	0.9	92	43%
Altenmarkt, Leibnitz (I)	0.6	65	7.6%
Hart (L)	0.8	82	73%
Haslach (M)	0.8	89	51%
Schönberg an der Laßnitz (N)	0.7	74	47%
Afram (P)	0.6	64	78%

Table 4: Percentage of saturated area within the site catchment area for Early Medieval sites.

Site	Area km <sup>2</sup>	ha	Brown	Brown	Brown (wet/	Alluvial	Pseudogley	Quality soil
			(wet) km <sup>2</sup>	(dry) km <sup>2</sup>	dry) km <sup>2</sup>	(dry)	(wet/dry)	with in SCA
Wildoner Schloss-	0.7	72	0.15			0.1		21 %
berg (A, R) / Im						(14%)		
Rasental (B)			(21%)					
Weitendorf (C)	0.5	51	0.01		0.06		0.3	1.4%
			(1.4%)		(12%)		(60%)	
Komberg (D)	0.6	62			0.2		0.3	0%
_					(33%)		(48%)	
Schönberg (E)	0.7	74			0.4		0.2	0%
					(54%)		(27%)	
Frauenberg (F, J, O)	0.5	56	0.1	0.02				20%
_			(20%)	(4%)				
Rohr bei Haslach	0.8	87	0.6	0.18	0.013			69%
(G)			(69%)	(20.6%)				
Grötsch (H, K)	0.9	92	0.7	0.03				76%
			(76%)	(3.2%)				
Altenmarkt,	0.6	65		0.02		0.3		0%
Leibnitz (I)				(3 %)		(46%)		
Hart (L)	0.8	82	0.7		0.1			85%
			(85%)		(12%)			
Haslach (M)	0.8	89	0.6		0.1			67%
			(67%)		(11%)			
Schönberg an der	0.7	74	0.5				0.2	67%
Laßnitz (N)			(67%)				(27%)	
Afram (P)	0.6	64	0.5	0.1				78%
			(78%)	(16%)				

Table 5: Percentage of soil types within the catchment boundaries.

the site catchment. This is the case for the settlements at the Willdoner Schlossberg (*Fig. 11:* A), the nearby settlement Im Rasental (*Fig. 11:* B) at the southern foot of Wildoner Schlossberg, and the Frauenberg hilltop settlement (*Fig. 11:* F). Therefore, we can suppose that these settlements were not predominantly engaged in agriculture production. Activities such as trade, religious ceremonies, legal proceedings and burying the dead were often undertaken on such sites due to their controllability and arguably, liminal nature. In the Bled microregion this type of settlements was recognised on the Castle hill in Bled (Lozić 2024b in this volume,



*Fig. 11:* Leibnitzer Feld study area, soil potential classified as low, medium and high (calculated from source data obtained from the eBOD application).

	Non-Agrarian	Mining settlement	Agrarian Settlement
Wildon Schlossberg (A)	•		
Im Rasental (B)	•		
Frauenberg (F)	•		
Altenmarkt (I)			•
Schönberg (E)		•	
Weitendorf (C)		•	
Komberg (D)		•	
Rohr bei Haslach (G)			•
Grötsch (K)			•
Hart (L)			•
Afram (P)			•
Schönberg an der Laßnitz (N)			•

Table 6: Types of Early Medieval settlements, interpretation according to hydrological properties of the soil in the study area.

Fig. 3: Grad 2). These settlements can be defined as **non-agricultural** settlement type. Possibly, they can be considered as central places that provided administrative and commercial functions.

The second group of sites without favourable agricultural hinterland include Weitendorf (*Fig. 11:* C), Komberg (*Fig. 11:* D) and probably Schönberg (*Fig. 11:* E). Characteristic of this group of sites is the fact that there is no arable land with high quality soils in their catchment area. This is partly due to the location of the Weitendorf and Komberg sites in small depressions separated by hills, and partly due to the fact that almost the entire catchment area is on soils whose water levels can fluctuate greatly during the season, so that agricultural use is severely restricted (*Fig. 8*). This strongly suggests that these sites must have been fully engaged in non-agricultural activities.

The latter fits very well with the fact that the archaeological finds from the Weitendorf site, including limonite concretions (see *Appendix*), indicate the existence of a settlement with a workshop area for iron ore processing (Fuchs 2008; Gutjahr 2011b; 2018c; Hellmuth Kramberger et al. 2019). In addition, adjacent to the site mining activities in the form of a pit field, so called Pingenfeld, have been documented with the analysis of LiDAR data (*Fig. 12*). It is therefore our interpretation, that Weitendorf is probably a mining settlement, where iron ore mined in the vicinity has been processed.

A similar location preference and soil characteristic at the Komberg site possibly suggests the same settlement type. The same is also possible for the Schönberg site – where an Early Medieval pit and pottery sherds were found on the location of a Roman settlement – which is almost entirely surrounded by unfavourable soils (*Fig. 8*). However, direct archaeological evidence for mining activities at these two sites is currently lacking.

The interpretation of a "mining microregion" is further supported by two specifics. First, the ratio

between non-agrarian and agrarian settlements is disproportionately skewed in favour of non-agrarian compared to the micro-regions of Bled (Lozić 2024b in this volume) and the Drava Plain (Dravsko polje; Magdič 2024 in this volume). Second, the study area is a metalliferous region of Styria, which means that iron ore was accessible through an open pit mining.

Contemporary "mining" settlements are scattered throughout Eastern Alps: Pržanj near Ljubljana (Pavlovič 2023), Gorice-Turnišče (Plestenjak 2010, 2007), Rosenburg site in Lower Austria (Wawruschka 2009); in Styria Kirchberg-Deutschfeistritz (Gutjahr 2006) with the only probable Early Medieval blacksmith's forge known so far, and in Tyrol Virgen (Tischer, 2018). Furthermore, the recently discovered burnt layer with iron working debris in the Roman quarry Spitzelofen in Carinthia was dated to the Early Middle Ages with the C14 method (Karl 2021).

Based on the above evidence, it can be assumed that iron production and iron smelting had an important role in Early Medieval Eastern Alps. Iron ore was mined on a small scale, i.e. at a local level. Only in exceptional cases, did it play such an important role in the local economy that a notable proportion of the settlements (and thus the population) were primarily engaged in non-agrarian activities, and this may well apply to the Leibnitzer Feld. The discussion as to whether this was organised by an authority and, if so, whether it involved ecclesiastical, aristocratic or even royal landowners, goes beyond this text. It is likely that the activities related to iron extraction were organised on a seasonal basis, with preparations such as ore extraction, drying and roasting the ore, chopping wood and digging pits taking place in winter, spring and early summer, while the actual production was concentrated in the autumn, as attested for the Medieval Hedmark region in Norway (Rundberget 2015).



*Fig. 12:* Area north of the site Weitendorf, SVF visualisation of LiDAR-derived 0.5 m DEM (see text for details on data processing). A mining-pit-field or Pingenfeld is clearly detectable in the upper third of the figure (dark circular features).

At the end, the case of the Altenmarkt cemetery must be discussed. This is the only site in this case study whose entire catchment area lies on brown soil with low FC (Fig. 9: I). The associated settlement has not yet been archaeologically recognized. Most of the Early Medieval finds from the Altenmarkt cemetery can be dated to the last third of ninth and to the tenth century. More importantly, though, the relatively small size of the Early Medieval part of the cemetery and proportionally high quantity of prestigious grave goods, including a gold-plated disc brooch, suggest that this cemetery was used to bury people with above average social status. In the context of the Early Medieval period, such people are expected to have resided in a separate, primarily non-agrarian settlement. Indeed, such interpretation is in line with the possible connection of this site to the curtis (Ger. Hof) ad Sulpam that was donated in 860 A.D by Louis the German to the archbishopric of Salzburg (Koch 2024 in this volume, 225-228).

If this interpretation is accepted, it has additional importance for our analysis. If a curtis has been established, it signifies a different type of agricultural settlement that introduced different type of agriculture, as was the case in the Bled microregion study (Štular, Lozić 2024 in this volume). There the emergence of new settlements in the 11th century on brown soil with low FC was accompanied by a changing historical context, specifically the donation of land to the bishops of Brixen. The new landlords had the capacity to introduce a new organization of agricultural labour leading to a shift in agricultural practices. Perhaps a similar process was afoot in the case of yet unknown settlement of the curtis type associated with the Altenmarkt cemetery. According to the presented analysis, 46% of arable land with low FC is available within the catchment area of Altenmarkt (Table 5), which means

that it would enable the existence of a wheat-based agricultural subsistence system.

## 5. CONCLUSIONS

To understand the settlement development of the Leibnitz area and to investigate how the settlement patterns evolved over time, we have carried out various spatial analyses of the available data: Site catchment analysis, DEM analysis and terrain morphology, hydrological properties of soils and TWI. Based on the results, we were able to distinguish between the agrarian and non-agrarian settlements. Among the latter the "mining" settlements are the most important discovery. If we consider the Leibnitzer Feld as a whole, it can be hypothesised to be a "mining microregion", because the proportion of the presumed "mining" settlements is relatively high. In the context of the currently known archaeological data, which only attests to solitary "mining" settlements scattered throughout the Eastern Alps, the Leibnitzer Feld stands out in this respect. However, further archaeological investigations need to be carried out to confirm the mining activities adjacent to the Schönberg and Komberg sites.

The second important result of this analysis is an indication of the evolution of the archaeological landscape during the Early Medieval period. Again, current data are scarce, but they point to a similar development as in the Bled microregion: a gradual transition from the exclusive cultivation of soils with high FC to the inclusion of soils with low FC, indicating a different type of agricultural system.

Overall, we believe that this study has demonstrated the usefulness of our approach, which combines available data on geology and soils with LiDAR data and an archaeological database.

- ARNEITZ, M. 2012, Schloss Freibühel: Kunstgeschichte und Bauforschung. – Hengist-Studien, Graz.
- BASILE, A., COPPOLA, A. 2019, Special Issue "Soil Hydrology in Agriculture". – Water 11, 1430. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3390/w11071430
- BAUER, C., WEISSINGER, A. 2020, Die Karstvorkommen der Leithakalk-Areale entlang der Mittelsteirischen Schwelle (Steirisches Becken). – Die Höhle. Zeitschrift für Karst- und Höhlenkunde 71, 105–119.
- BAUER, I. 1998, Römerzeitliche Höhensiedlungen in der Steiermark mit besonderer Berücksichtigung des archäologischen Fundmaterials. – Fundberichte aus Österreich 36/1997, 71–219.
- BEKIĆ, L. 2016, Rani srednji vijek između Panonije i Jadrana. Ranoslavenski keramički i ostali arheološki nalazi od 6. do 8. stoljeća / The Early Medieval between Pannonia and the Adriatic. Early Slavic ceramic and other archaeological finds from the sixth to eighth century. – Monografije i katalozi / Monographs and catalogues 27, Pula.
- BEKIĆ, L. 2018, Early Slav pit houses in the area of the Mura, Drava and Sava river and attempt of their reconstruction. – In: Lux et al. 2018, 69–76.
- BÖHNER et al. 2002 = BÖHNER, J., KÖTHE, R., CO-NARD, O., GROSS, J., RINGELER, A., SELIGE, T. 2002, Soil Regionalisation by Means of Terrain Analysis and Process Parameterisation. – In: Soil

*Classification 2001. The European Soil Bureau*, Joint Research Centre, EUR 20398 EN. Ispra, 213–222.

- BÖHNER, J., SELIGE, T. 2006, Spatial prediction of soil attributes using Terrain Analysis and Climate Regionalisiation. – *Göttinger Geographische Abhandlungen* 115, 13–27.
- BOWLUS, C.R. 1995, Franks, Moravians, and Magyars: the struggle for the Middle Danube, 788–907. – Middle Ages series, Philadelphia.
- CARTER, M., BENTLEY, S.P. 2016, Soil properties and *their correlations* (Second edition). Chichester.
- CHISHOLM, M. 2007, Rural settlement and land use. Chicago.
- CHRISTIAN, G. 1981–1982, Ein Friedhof in Leibnitz-Altenmarkt. Notbergung und wissenschaftliche Grabung. – Jahresbericht des Bundesgymnasiums und Bundesrealgymnasiums Leibnitz 1981–1982, 5–24.
- ČREŠNAR et al. 2019 = M. ČREŠNAR, S. KISZTER, M. MELE, K. PEITLER, A. VINTAR (eds.), 2019, Plants – Animals – People. Lively archaeological landscapes of Styria and Northeastern Slovenia. – Schild von Steier Beiheft 10, Graz, Ljubljana.
- DARVILL, T. 2008, *The Concise Oxford Dictionary of Archaeology* (Second edition). – Oxford.
- DZIEŃKOWSKI, T. 2018, Early Medieval Settlement in the Area of the Mouth of the Huczwa River to the Bug River in the light of surface surveys and research excavations, as well as stray finds. – In: M. Wołoszyn (ed.), *The Early Medieval Settlement Complex at Gródek upon the Bug River in the light of results from past research* (1952-1955), U Źródeł Europy Środkowo-Wschodniej / Frühzeit Ostmitteleuropas 4, Kraków, Leipzig, Rzeszów, Warszawa, 75–138.
- EBERL, B. 1930, Die Eiszeitenfolge im nördlichen Alpenvorland. – Augsburg.
- EBNER, H.,1974, Beiträge zu den Wildoner Burgen. Mitteilungen des Steirischen Burgenvereins 15, 12–18.
- EISENHUT et al. 1992 = EISENHUT, M., FANK, J., RAMSPACHER, P. 1992, Einfluß der Bodenbewirtschaftungauf die Temperaturverhältnissein der ungesättigten Zone am Beispiel der Lysimeteranlage Wagna (Steiermark, Österreich). – *Mitteilungen der Österreichischen Bodenkundlichen Gesellschaft* 45, 25–44.
- FABIANI, E. 1978, *Grundwasseruntersuchungen im "Unteren Murtal*". – Berichte der wasserwirtschaftlichen Rahmenplanung 39, Graz.
- FIELD et al. 2019 = FIELD, S., HEITMAN, C., RICH-ARDS-RISSETTO, H. 2019, A Least Cost Analysis: Correlative Modeling of the Chaco Regional Road System. – *Journal of Computer Applications in Archaeology* 2, 136–150. DOI: https://doi. org/10.5334/jcaa.36

- FINK, J. 1969, Nomenklatur und Systematik der Bodentypen Österreichs. – Mitteilungen der Österreichischen Bodenkundlichen Gesellschaft 12, Wien.
- FLANNERY, K.V. 1976a, *The Early Mesoamerican Village, Studies in Archeology.* – New York, San Francisco, London
- FLANNERY, K.V. 1976b. Empirical Determination of Site Catchments in Oaxaca and Tehuacán. – In: Flannery 1976a, 103–116.
- FLÜGEL, H.W. 1960, Die jungquartäre Entwicklung des Grazer Feldes (Steiermark). – Mitteilungen der Österreichischen Geographischen Gesellschaft 102, 52–64.
- FLÜGEL, H.W., NEUBAUER, F. (eds.) 1984a, Geologische Karte der Steiermark, 1:200,000. – Geologischen Bundesanstalt, Graz.
- FLÜGEL, H.W., NEUBAUER, F. (eds.) 1984b, Steiermark: Erläuterungen zur geologischen Karte der Steiermark, 1:200.000. Geologie der österreichischen Bundesländer in kurzgefassten Einzeldarstellungen.
  – Geologische Bundesanstalt, Wien.
- FUCHS, G. 1994, Frühe Burgen in der südlichen und Mittelsteiermark. – Fundberichte aus Österreich, Materialhefte Reihe A, Heft 2, 61–65.
- FUCHS, G. 2008, KG Weitendorf. Fundberichte aus Österreich 46/2007, 634–635.
- GIESLER, J. 1997, Der Ostalpenraum vom 8. bis 11. Jahrhundert. Studien zu archäologischen Zeugnissen. Teil 2: Historische Interpretation. – Frühgeschichtliche und Provinzialrömische Archäologie, Materialien und Forschungen 1, Rahden/Westfahlen, 328–339.
- GLEIRSCHER, P. 2019, Karantanien: slawisches Fürstentum und bairische Grafschaft (Second edition). – Hermagoras, Klagenfurt.
- GREWAL et al. 1984 = GREWAL, S.S., SINGH, K., DYAL, S. 1984, Soil profile gravel concentration and its effect on rainfed crop yields. – *Plant and Soil* 81, 75–83.
- GROH, S. 1996, Die Insula XLI von Flavia Solva. Ergebnisse der Grabungen 1959 und 1989 bis 1992.
  – Sonderschriften des Österreichischen Archäologischen Institutes 28.
- GROH, S. 2021, Ager Solvensis (Noricum). oppidum
  municipium sepulcra territorium opes naturales. – Forschungen zur geschichtlichen Landeskunde der Steiermark 92.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2000, KG Haslach, OG Ragnitz, VB Leibnitz. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 38/1999, 879–800.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2003, KG Hart, OG Stocking, VB Leibnitz. – Fundberichte aus Österreich 41/2002, 698.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2006, Der Kirchberg von Deutschfeistritz, Bezirk Graz-Umgebung, Steiermark – eine frühmittelalterliche Burgstelle? / Kirchberg pri Deutschfeistritzi, okraj Graz/Gradec – okolica,

Štajerska – zgodnjesrednjeveško gradišče? – Arheološki vestnik 57, 277–344.

- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2010, Ein frühmittelalterliches Schmuckstück aus Afram. – *Hengist Magazin* 1/2010, 26–27.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2011a, Frühmittelalterliche Käseerzeugung am Wildoner Schlossberg? – *Hengist-Magazin* 1/2011, 16–17.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2011b, Frühmittelalterliche Siedlungsbefunde. – In: G. Fuchs (ed.), Archäologie Koralmbahn 1: Weitendorf. Siedlungsfunde aus Kupferzeit, Bronzezeit und Frühmittelalter. – Universitätsforschungen zur prähistorischen Archäologie 198, Bonn, 137–191.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2013, Der "Teufelsgraben" im Leibnitzer Feld. Archäologisch-historische Forschungen zu einem außergewöhnlichen Bodendenkmal im Bezirk Leibnitz, Steiermark. – *Römisches Österreich* 36, 193–294.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2014, Das spätbronzezeitliche Grab 79 aus dem Gräberfeld von Kainach bei Wildon, Gem. Weitendorf, Stmk. – In: S. Tecco Hvala (ed.), *Studia Praehistorica in Honorem Janez Dular*, Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 30, 91–112.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2015, Das Grab 3 aus dem spätbronzeund früheisenzeitlichen Gräberfeld von Kainach bei Wildon, Gem. Weitendorf, Stmk. – In: C. Dobiat, F. Fless, E. Stauch (eds.), *Beiträge zur Hallstattzeit am Rande der Südostalpen*. Internationale Archäologie. Arbeitsgemeinschaft, Symposium, Tagung, Kongress 19, 173–194.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2018a, Wildoner Schlossberg. In: Gutjahr et al. 2018, 18–31.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2018b, Early medieval Slavs in Styria A first archaeological search for traces. – In: Lux et al. 2018, 42–54.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2018c, Frühmittelalterliche Siedlungen Weitendorf und Im Rasental. – In: Gutjahr et al. 2018, 104–107.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2020, Neue Funde und Siedlungsbefunde aus der Steiermark zur Thematik der frühmittelalterlichen Slawen. – In: M. Diesenberger, S. Eichert, K. Winckler (eds.), Der Ostalpenraum im Frühmittelalter. Herrschaftsstrukturen, Raumorganisation und archäologisch-historischer Vergleich (= Forschungen zur Geschichte des Mittelalters 23, = Österreichische Akademie der Wissenschaften, Philosophisch-Historische Klasse, Denkschriften 511), 55–79 (Figs. on p. 380–395).
- GUTJAHR, Ch., ROSCHER, M. 2003, KG Unterhaus, MG Wildon, VB Leibnitz. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 41/2002, 699–700.
- GUTJAHR, C., TRAUSNER, M. 2009, Das älteste Grab der Steiermark? Eine frühurnenfelderzeitliche Bestattung aus Weitendorf. – Hengist-Magazin. Zeitschrift für Archäologie, Geschichte und Kultur der Mittelsteiermark 1/2009, Graz, 4–5.

- GUTJAHR et al. 2018 = GUTJAHR, Ch., St., KARL, G.P., OBERSTEINER (eds.) 2018. *Hengist Best-of. Führer* zu archäologischen Fundstellen und Baudenkmalen in der Region Hengist (First edition). – Hengist-Magazin, Sonderband 1/2018, Graz.
- GUTJAHR et al. 2024 = GUTJAHR, Ch., KARL, St., GREINER, Ch. 2024, From Late Antiquity to the Early Middle Ages: The 'Dark Centuries' in Styria (400–650 AD) and the 'New Beginning' of Settlement in the 7th Century. – In: Štular et al. 2024, 153–215. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_08
- HEBERT, B. 1996, Zu Neufunden frühmittelalterlicher Siedlungskeramik aus der Steiermark. – Archäologie Österreichs Sonderausgabe 7, 67–70.
- HEBERT, B. 2001, KG Haslach, OG Ragnitz, VB Leibnitz. – Fundberichte aus Österreich 39/2001, 706.
- HELLMUTH KRAMBERGER et al. 2019 = HELL-MUTH KRAMBERGER, A., MELE, M., MODL, D. 2019, Settlement dynamics in the Sulm valley (Austria, Styria) – new results of the Iron-Age-Danube project. – In: M. Črešnar, M. Mele (eds.), *Early Iron Age Landscapes of the Danube Region*, Graz, Budapest, 7–73.
- HIDEN, H. 2008, Vom Tropenmeer zum Murtal. Hengist-Magazin. Zeitschrift für Kultur, Geschichte und Archäologie der Mittelsteiermark 3/2008, 4–7.
- HINKER et al. 2014 = HINKER, C., CHRISTANDL, G., SCHACHINGER, U. 2014, Ein Brandhorizont aus der Zeit der Markomannenkriege im südostnorischen Munizipium Flavia Solva. – Zentraleuropäische Archäologie 4, Wien.
- KARL, St. 2021, Das römerzeitliche Marmorsteinbruchrevier Spitzelofen in Kärnten: Montanarchäologische Forschungen. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich, FÖ Beiheft* 1, Wien.
- KISZTER et al. 2019 = KISZTER, S., HEISS, A.G., WIESINGER, S. 2019, Die frühmittelalterlichen Befunde von Kleinklein (AT). – In: Črešnar et al. 2019, 132–136.
- KLEMM, S. 2003, Montanarchäologie in den Eisenerzer Alpen / Fundstellenkatalog Eisenerzer Alpen VB Leoben (mit Ausnahme der KG Krumpental) und VB Liezen. – In: Klemm, S., Montanarchäologie in den Eisenerzer Alpen, Steiermark. Archäologische und naturwissenschaftliche Untersuchungen zum prähistorischen Kupferbergbau in der Eisenerzer Ramsau, Mitteilungen der Prähistorischen Kommission 50, 11–44, 45–94.
- KOCH, I. 2024, Early Medieval Settlement in Styria: Considerations on Settlement Patterns and Land Use. – In: Štular et al. 2024, 217–247. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_09
- KOROŠEC, P. 1979, Zgodnjesrednjeveška arheološka slika karantanskih Slovanov (Archäologisches Bild der Karantanischen Slawen im frühen Mittelalter). – Dela 1. razreda SAZU, Ljubljana.

- KRAMER, D. 1981a, Archäologische Feldforschung in der Steiermark. – Zeitschrift des historischen Vereines für Steiermark 72, 204.
- KRAMER, D. 1981b, Vom Neolithikum bis zur römischen Kaiserzeit. Untersuchungen zur ältesten Besiedlungsgeschichte der Steiermark, mit besonderer Berücksichtigung der mittelsteirischen Höhensiedlungen. – PhD Thesis, University of Salzburg, Salzburg. (https://www.hlk.steiermark. at/cms/dokumente/12687896\_147004688/77b0b d7f/AA\_Kramer\_Diss\_02\_klein.pdf; accessed on 13 March 2024)
- KRAMER, D. 1983a, Die älteste Heiligendarstellung der Steiermark. *Joanneum aktuell* 1/1983, 3.
- KRAMER, D. 1983b, Die älteste steirische Heiligendarstellung auf einer Emailscheibenfibel aus Leibnitz-Altenmarkt. – In: G. Christian (ed.), Die Stadtpfarrkirche Zum Hl. Jakob d. A. in Leibnitz, Festschrift Zum Abschluß der Renovierungsarbeiten 1979 bis 1983. Leibnitz, 69–72.
- KRAMER, D. 1988, Funde aus dem karolingischottonischen Gräberfeld von Leibnitz-Altenmarkt.
  In: G. Christian (ed.), *Leibnitz 75 Jahre Stadt*. Festschrift zum Jubiläum der Stadterhebung am 27. April 1913, 55–60.
- KRAMER, D., OBERSTEINER, G. 1985, Beiträge zur Geschichte des Wildoner Schloßbergs I, II. – Wildon.
- LANGMUIR, E. 1984, Mountaincraft and leadership. A Handbook for Mountaineers and Hillwalking Leaders in the British Isles. – Edinburgh.
- LUX et al. 2018 = LUX, J., B., ŠTULAR, K., ZANIER (eds.) 2018, *Slovani, naša dediščina / Our Heritage: The Slavs.* – Vestnik 27, Ljubjana.
- LOZIĆ, E. 2021, Application of Airborne LiDAR Data to the Archaeology of Agrarian Land Use: The Case Study of the Early Medieval Microregion of Bled (Slovenia). – *Remote Sensing* 13, 3228. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.3390/rs13163228
- LOZIĆ, E. 2024a, Methodology: Archaeological LiDAR and GIS Analysis of the Early Medieval Settlements. – In: Štular et al. 2024, 19–24.
- LOZIĆ, E. 2024b, Agricultural Dynamics of Bled Microregion (Slovenia). – In: Štular et al. 2024, 53–72.
- LOZIĆ, E., ŠTULAR, B. 2021, Documentation of Archaeology-Specific Workflow for Airborne Li-DAR Data Processing. – Geoscience 11(1), 1–25. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3390/geosciences11010026
- MADER, B. 1986, Die Alpenslawen in der Steiermark: eine toponomastisch-archäologische Untersuchung.
  – Schriften der Balkankommission, Linguistische Abteilung 31. Verlag der Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, Wien.
- MAGDIČ, A. 2017, New Archaeological Research Into the Middle Ages in the Slovenian Regions of Pomurje and Podravje. The Issue of Settlement Continuity and the Development of Agrarian

Activities (Novejše arheološke raziskave srednjega veka na prostoru slovenskega Pomurja in Podravja. Vprašanje kontinuitete poselitve in razvoja agrarnih dejavnosti). – In: T. Sekelj Ivančan, T. Tkalčec, S. Krznar, J. Belaj, J. (eds.), *Srednjovjekovna naselja u svjetlu arheoloških izvora / Mediaeval Settlements in the Light of Archaeological Sources*, Zbornik Instituta za zrheologiju 6, Zagreb, 441–467.

- MAGDIČ, A. 2024, The Dynamics of the Early Medieval Settlement Development in the Drava Plain in Connection with the Pedological Analysis of Arable Land. – In: Štular et al. 2024, 73–83. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_05
- MANDL, F. 1995, Über 3000 Jahre alte Weideeirtschaft auf dem Dachsteinplateau. – Archäologie Österreichs 6/1, 42–46.
- MATTIVI et al. 2019 = MATTIVI, P., FRANCI, F., LAMBERTINI, A., BITELLI, G. 2019, TWI computation: a comparison of different open source GISs. – Open Geospatial Data, Software and Standards 4. (https://opengeospatialdata.springeropen. com/articles/10.1186/s40965-019-0066-y; accessed on 13 March 2024).
- MENGHIN, W. 1985, *Die Langobarden. Archäologie und Geschichte.* Stuttgart.
- MODRIJAN, W. 1963, Die Frühmittelalterfunde (8. bis 11. Jhdt.) der Steiermark. – *Schild von Steier* 11, 45–84.
- NOWOTNY, E. 2016, The archaeology of early Slavic settlements in Lower Austria. – In: F. Biermann, Th. Kersting, A. Klammt (eds.), *Der Wandel um 1000*, Beiträge zur Ur- und Frühgeschichte Mitteleuropas 60, 171–180.
- OBERHOFER, K. 2012, Die römerzeitliche Holzbausiedlung von Schönberg (MG Hengsberg, VB Leibnitz). Ein neuer Siedlungstyp in der Kulturlandschaft des Laßnitztales. – Unpublished PhD Thesis, Leopold-Franzens-Universität Innsbruck, Innsbruck.
- PAVLOVIČ, D. 2023, *Pržanj pri Ljubljani.* Zbirka Arheologija na avtocestah 107.
- PENCK, A., BRÜCKNER, E. 1901, *Die Alpen im Eiszeitalter.* – Tauchnitz, Leipzig.
- PLESTENJAK, A. 2007, Gorice. Varstvo spomenikov 43. Poročila 2006, 229–230.
- PLESTENJAK, A. 2010, Gorice pri Turnišču. Zbirka Arheologija na avtocestah Slovenije 12, Ljubljana.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2010, Zgodnjesrednjeveška naselbina na blejski Pristavi. Tafonomija, predmeti in čas / Frühmittelalterliche Siedlung Pristava in Bled. Taphonomie, Fundgegenstände und zeitliche Einordnung. – Opera Instituti archaeologici Sloveniae 19.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2013, *The invisible Slavs: Župa Bled in the "prehistoric" Early Middle Ages.* Opera Instituti archaeologici Sloveniae 28.
- QIN et al. 2011 = QIN, C.-Z., ZHU, A.-X., PEI, T., LI, B.-L., SCHOLTEN, T., BEHRENS, T., ZHOU, C.-H.

2011, An approach to computing topographic wetness index based on maximum downslope gradient. – *Precision Agric* 12, 32–43.

- RABENSTEINER et al. 2019 = RABENSTEINER, J., BERG, C., ŠUŠEK, A., PAUŠIČ, A. 2019, Natural resources of Slovenian and Austrian Styria. – In: Črešnar et al. 2019, 14–26.
- RICHARDS-RISSETTO, H., LANDAU, K. 2014, Movement as a means of social (re)production: using GIS to measure social integration across urban landscapes. – *Journal of Archaeological Science* 41, 365–375. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. jas.2013.08.006
- RIHTER, J. 2019, Poplavna ravnica reke Save na Krškem polju kot gospodarsko zaledje kmečkih gospodarstev v prvi polovici 20. stoletja (The floodplain of the Sava River in Krško polje (Slovenia) as an economic hinterland of agrarian farms in the first half of the 20th century). – *Studia universitatis hereditati, znanstvena revija za raziskave in teorijo kulturne dediščine* 7, 9–61.
- ROSCHER, M. 2001, KG Unterhaus, MG Wildon, VB Leibnitz (Fundchronik/Hoch- und Spätmittelalter; Wildoner Schlossberg). – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 39/2000, 737–738.
- RÓŻYCKA et al. 2017 = RÓŻYCKA, M., MIGOŃ, P., MICHNIEWICZ, A. 2017, Topographic Wetness Index and Terrain Ruggedness Index in geomorphic characterisation of landslide terrains, on examples from the Sudetes, SW Poland. – Zeitschrift für Geomorphologie 61, Suppl. 2, 61–80.
- RUNDBERGET, B. 2015, Iron producers in Hedmark in the medieval period - who were they? – In: G. Hansen, S.P. Ashby, I. Baug (eds.), *Everyday Products in the Middle Ages: Crafts, Consumption and the Individual in Northern Europe C. Ad 800-1600*, Oxford, Philadelphia, 270–286.
- SCHAEFER, I. 1953, Die donaueiszeitlichen Ablagerungen an Lech und Wertach. – *Geologica Bavarica* 19, 13–64.
- SEUBERS, J. 2016, Many rivers to cross: Revisiting the territory of ancient Crustumerium with a cost surface based site catchment analysis. – In: P. Attema, J. Seubers, S.Willemsen (eds.), *Early States, Territories and Settlements in Protohistoric Central Italy*, Proceedings of a Specialist Conference at the Groningen Institute of Archaeology of the University of Groningen, Corollaria Crustumina 2, Eelde, 51–65.
- STAUDINGER, E. 1961, *Leibnitz, Nachfahre der Stadt Flavia Solva?* – Neue Chronik 60.
- Steiermärkischer Landesausschuss 1885, D. Münzen und Antiken Cabinet. I. Antike Zeit. – Dreiundsiebzigster Jahresbericht des Steiermärikisch-Landschaftlichen Joanneums zu Graz über das Jahr 1884, 13.

- STEINKLAUBER, U. 2013, Fundmaterial spätantiker Höhensiedlungen in Steiermark und Kärnten. Frauenberg im Vergleich mit Hoischhügel und Duel. – Forschungen zur geschichtlichen Landeskunde der Steiermark 61, Graz.
- ŠRIBAR, V., STARE, V. 1974, Karantansko-ketlaški kulturni krog. K zametkom slovenske kulture. – Ljubljana.
- ŠRIBAR, V., STARE, V. 1975, Der Karantanisch-Köttlacher Kulturkreis. Frühmittelalterlicher Schmuck. – Schild von Steier. Kleine Schriften 16.
- ŠRIBAR, V., STARE, V. 1978, Das Verhältnis der Steiermark zu den übrigen Regionen der Karantanisch-Köttlacher Kultur. – *Schild von Steier* 15–16, 209–225.
- ŠTULAR, B. 2006, Analiza gospodarskega zaledja v arheologiji krajin. – In: D. Perko, J. Nared, M. Čeh, D. Hladnik, M. Krevs, T. Podobnikar, R. Šumrada (eds.), *Geografski informacijski sistemi v Sloveniji* 2005–2006, Ljubljana, 199–210.
- ŠTULAR, B., LEHNER, M. 2024, Introduction to the Settlement of the Eastern Alps in Early Middle Ages. – In: Štular et al. 2024, 7–17. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_01
- ŠTULAR, B., LOZIĆ, E. 2016, Primernost podatkov projekta Lasersko skeniranje Slovenije za arheološko interpretacijo: metoda in študijski primer. – In: R. Ciglič, M. Geršič, D. Perko, M. Zorn (eds.), *Digitalni podatki*, GIS v Sloveniji 13, Ljubljana, 157–166.
- ŠTULAR, B., LOZIĆ, E. 2020, Comparison of Filters for Archaeology-Specific Ground Extraction from Airborne LiDAR Point Clouds. – *Remote Sensing* 12, 3025. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3390/rs12183025
- ŠTULAR, B., LOZIĆ, E. 2024, Becoming Slav (Archaeological Evidence): Agricultural Anti-Revolution and Acculturation in the Eastern Alps.
  In: Štular et al. 2024, 85–99. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_06
- ŠTULAR et al. 2021 = ŠTULAR, B., LOZIĆ, E., EICHERT, S. 2021, Airborne LiDAR Point Cloud Processing for Archaeology. Pipeline and QGIS Toolbox. – *Remote Sensing* 13(16) 3225. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3390/rs13163225
- ŠTULAR et al. 2024 = ŠTULAR, B., M., LEHNER, M., BELAK (eds.) 2024, *Settlement of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages.* – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 48. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3986/9789610508786
- SUETTE, G. 1986, Geologische Karte der Republik Österreich 1:50.000, Erläuterungen zu Blatt 208 Mureck.
  – Geologische Bundesanstal, Wien.
- TIEFENGRABER, G. 2018, Der Wildoner Schlossberg. Die Ausgrabungen des Landesmuseums Joanneum 1985-1988. – Schild von Steier 7 = Forschungen zur geschichtlichen Landeskunde der Steiermark 80.

- TISCHER, T. 2018, KG Virgen, OG Virgen. Fundberichte aus Österreich 55/2016, 506–507.
- TOBLER, W. 1993, *Three Presentations on Geographical Analysis and Modeling: 1) Non-Isotropic Modeling; 2) Speculations on the Geometry of Geography; 3) Global Spatial Analysis.* – Technical report 93/1 (National Center for Geographic Information and Analysis, University of California, Santa Barbara (https:// www.researchgate.net/publication/2460331\_Three\_ Presentations\_On\_Geographical\_Analysis\_And\_ Modeling; accessed on 13 March 2024).
- TOŠKAN, B. 2019, Archaeozoological reports. In: Črešnar et al. 2019, 372–416.
- UNTERSWEG, T. 1984, Bericht 1983 über geologische Aufnahmen im Quartär auf Blatt 190 Leibnitz. – Jahrbuch der Geologischen Bundesanstalt 127, Wien, 265.
- UNTERSWEG, T. 1985, Bericht 1984 über geologische Aufnahmen im Quartär auf Blatt 190 Leibnitz. – Jahrbuch der Geologischen Bundesanstalt 128, Wien, 333.
- VIDA, T. 2011, Die Zeit zwischen dem 4. und dem 6. Jahrhundert im mittleren Donauraum aus archäologischer Sicht. – In: M. Konrad, C. Witschel (eds.), *Römische Legionslager in den Rhein- und Donauprovinzen – Nuclei spätantik-frühmittelalterlichen Lebens?*, Bayerische Akademie der Wissenschaften, phil.-hist. Klasse 138, 615–650.
- VITA-FINZI, C., HIGGS, E.S. 1970, Prehistoric economy in the Mount Carmel area of Palestine: site

catchment analysis. – *Proceedings of the Prehistoric Society* 36, 1–37.

- WAWRUSCHKA, C, 2009, *Frühmittelalterliche Siedlungsstrukturen in Niederösterreich.* – Mitteilungen der Prähistorischen Kommission 68.
- WEISS, A.D. 2001, Topographic Position and Landforms Analysis. – Poster Presentation, ESRI Users Conference, San Diego, CA (https://www. scribd.com/document/294105706/Topographic-Position-and-Landforms-Analysis; accessed on 13 March 2024).
- WILSON, J.P., GALLANT, J.C. (eds.) 2000, Digital Terrain Analysis. – In: J.P. Wilson, J.C. Gallant (eds.), *Terrain Analysis. Principles and Applications*, New York, 1–27.
- WINKLER von HERMADEN, A. 1955, Die quartäre Entwicklungsgeschichte des außerhalb des Vereisungsgebiets gelegenen Mur- und Raabbereichs. – Österreichische Akademie der Wissenschaften. Mathematisch-naturwissenschaftliche Klasse, Denkschriften 110.
- ZARKY, A. 1976, Statistical analysis of site-catchment at Ocos, Guatemala. In: Flannery 1976a, 117–127.
- ZHOU, Q. 2017, Digital Elevation Model and Digital Surface Model. – In: D. Richardson, N. Castree, M.F. Goodchild, A. Kobayashi, W. Liu, R.A. Marston (eds.), *International Encyclopedia of Geography. People, the Earth, Environment and Technology*, Oxford, 1–17.

## APPENDIX

Site	Zbiya ID	Early Medieval Feature, Findings	References
Wildoner Schlossberg (A)	10001857	Displaced finds on the top of the Schlossberg can be dated to the Early Middle Ages ("Horizont XX"). The pottery can be dated to the 8th -10th century.	Bauer 1998; Ebner 1974; Fuchs 1994; Gleirscher 2019; Gutjahr 2018a; 2018b; 2011a; Gutjahr, Roscher 2003; Kramer, Ober- steiner 1985; Mader 1986; Roscher 2001; Tiefengraber 2018
(R)	10004056	Enamel disc brooch with eagle motif; cast headdress ring.	Bauer 1998; Ebner 1974; Fuchs 1994; Gleirscher 2019; Gutjahr 2018a; 2018b; 2011a; Gutjahr, Roscher 2003; Kramer, Ober- steiner 1985; Mader 1986; Roscher 2001; Tiefengraber 2018
Frauenberg (F)	10001862	" <i>Carantanian wall</i> ", observed during excavations inside the existing church, it is not possible to verify the dating.	Modrijan 1963; Staudinger 1961; Steinklauber 2013
(J)	10001851	1. An enamel disc fibula and the remains of three human skeletons. 2. In a pit two headdress rings (lunula-shaped temple ring and headdress ring made of non-ferrous metal wire) and a skull were recovered.	Bauer 1998; Ebner 1974; Fuchs 1994; Gleirscher 2019; Gutjahr 2018b; 2018a; 2011a; Gutjahr, Roscher 2003; Kramer, Ober- steiner 1985; Mader 1986; Roscher 2001; Tiefengraber 2018
(O)	10003647	Lunula-shaped headdress ring	
Schönberg (E)	10003649	An Early Medieval pit and an Early Medieval pottery fragment.	Gutjahr 2018b; Oberhofer 2012
(N)	10003648	An Early Medieval pottery shard.	unpublished; on the history of the area: Arneitz 2012
Im Rasental (B)	10002886	Several Early Medieval pits, and a post holes, and the small stove. Numerous animal bones (mainly cattle and horses), an iron arrowhead and a large number of Early Medi- eval pottery fragments.	Bekić 2018; 2016; Gutjahr 2018b; 2018c; Gutjahr, Traus- ner 2009
Weitendorf (C)	10002796	A total of 34 settlement objects could be assigned to the Early Middle Ages. These were mainly pits, post holes, and two fireplaces. Iron ore concretions with traces of strong heat effects were also found in some pits. Fragments of pottery, a fragment of an iron tangle knife, three ceramic spindle whorls, a stone spindle whorl and a lead spindle whorl, as well as fragments of two small purple pearls with a squat spherical shape made of opaque glass.	Fuchs 2008; Gutjahr 2018c; 2011b
Komberg (D)	10002344	An Early Medieval settlement pit with charcoal, the backfill contained pottery fragments of a few pots and a disc-shaped spindle whorl fragment.	Gutjahr 2018b; Hebert 1996; Pleterski 2010
Rohr bei Haslach (G)	10002488	Two skeletons.	Hebert 2001
Grötsch (H)	10001838	54 documented graves. Pottery vessels, belt buckles, glass beads, finger rings, combs, fire irons and flint stones, headdress rings, spurs, fibulae, animal bones, knives.	Gutjahr 2020; 2018b; Kramer 1981a; Menghin 1985; Vida 2011
(K)	10004069	Disc brooch with an inscribed cross and circular eye decoration made of non-ferrous metal from grave 8 in the Early Medieval graveyard of Grötsch.	Gutjahr 2020; 2018b; Kramer 1981a; Menghin 1985; Vida 2011

Site	Zbiva ID	Early Medieval Feature, Findings	References
Altenmarkt	10001830	Two enamel disc brooches, pottery vessels, headdress	Christian 1981–1982; Giesler
(I)		ring made of non-ferrous metal, two lunula-shaped	1997; Kramer 1988; 1983a;
		headdress rings and a spur. A bangle made of braided	1983b; 1981b; Modrijan 1963;
		non-ferrous metal wires probably belonged to a burial	Staudinger 1961
		with "mixed inventory" (Ger. "gemischtes Inventar")	
		dated to the 2nd half of the 10th century.	
		A total of about 60–70 burials were found, but only a	
		part of them can be dated to the Early Middle Ages.	
Hart (L)	10002605	Two Early Medieval ceramic fragments.	Gutjahr 2003
Haslach (M)	10002442	Two Early Medieval ceramic fragments.	Gutjahr 2000
Afram	10001822	A lunula-shaped headdress ring.	Gutjahr 2010; Korošec 1979;
(P)			Modrijan 1963; Šribar, Stare
			1978; 1975; 1974; Steier-
			märkischer Landesausschuss
			1885

*Appendix 1*: Early Medieval sites in the Leibnitzer microregion. (Source: Zbiva database.) (Letters in brackets refer to *Fig. 1* and *Table 1*.)

## AGRICULTURAL DYNAMICS OF BLED MICROREGION (SLOVENIA)

Edisa LOZIĆ

#### Abstract

The study examines Early Medieval agricultural land use in the Bled microregion of Slovenia using LiDAR data combined with archaeological, geological, and soil data. The research employs LiDAR-derived digital elevation models to analyse landscape variables influencing land use. Four geomorphological zones were identified, demonstrating that Early Medieval settlements predominantly occupied areas with moderately steep slopes and soils with high capacity to retain water. The results indicate a preference for agricultural settlements with limited diversification. This approach highlights the utility of LiDAR in archaeological landscape analysis and underscores the potential of integrating open-access environmental data with traditional archaeological methods.

Keywords: airborne LiDAR, airborne laser scanning, GIS analysis, Early Medieval archaeology, geoarchaeology

## 1. INTRODUCTION<sup>1</sup>

This chapter presents an innovative approach to using LiDAR data as a means of discovering, documenting, and interpreting agricultural land use systems (Lozić 2024 in this volume). We searched for variables – significant environmental differences within the landscape – that have influenced land use. In doing so, we combined information from LiDAR-derived digital elevation models (hereafter DEM) with archaeological, geological, and soil data. Whereas this study shared the approach with the previous chapter (Lozić, Koch 2024 in this volume), the specific methods used were different.

The aim was to demonstrate the Early Medieval land use system in the Bled (Slovenia) microregion. The Bled microregion is uniquely suited for such research due to the simultaneous availability of high quality archaeological and historical records for the Early Medieval period as well as LiDAR data, which is a rare combination in the region (*Figs. 1, 2*).

#### 2. MATERIALS, METHODS AND RESULTS

## 2.1. ARCHAEOLOGICAL CONTEXT OF THE BLED MICROREGION

The Bled microregion (80 km<sup>2</sup>) is located in the northwest of Slovenia, in the subalpine area of Julian Alps. The microregion is bounded by the confluence of the rivers Sava Bohinjka and Sava Dolinka in the east, and by the high mountain plateaus of Pokljuka and Mežakla in the west and north (*Fig.* 3). The area is notable for its intensive fluvio-glacial geomorphology. The archaeological significance of this microregion lies in the fact that it encompasses the entire territory of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This chapter is an abridged version of the previously published article by Lozić (2021). We have reproduced sections describing materials, methods and results as these are essential to the integrity and flow of this volume.

Edisa LOZIĆ



*Fig. 1:* Location of the study area with the most relevant topographic features mentioned in the text (decimal longitude and latitude coordinates of the map centre: 14.1949; 46.1168).



*Fig. 2:* Regional map of locations and sites mentioned in the comparative studies (decimal longitude and latitude coordinates of the map centre: 17.8173; 47.8235).

No.	Name	Туре	Chronology	Zbiva ID
1	Pri Turku	Cemetery	750-970	10000779
2	Omruževa hiša	Settlement	790-1100	10002357
3	U hribeh	Hoard	820-820	10000981
4	Na Žalah	Cemetery	800-960	10000953
5	Pristavski grič	Communication	676-1100	10000950
6	Pristava at Bled	Communication	676-1100	10000770
7	Pristava at Bled	Cemetery	500-960	10003456
8	Pristava at Bled	Settlement	620-960	10003538
9	Grad (Bled Castle)	Settlement	780-1100	10002452
10	Sedlo on B. Castle	Cemetery	800-960	10000769
11	Sv. Martin in Bled	Cemetery	960-1100	10000801
12	Brdo	Cemetery	640-800	10000771
13	Bled Island	Cemetery	920-990	10000767
14	Bled Island	Church	1004-1100	10004042
15	Vadiše	Cemetery	700-870	10000774
16	Dlesc	Cemetery	820-960	10000911
17	Došca	Cemetery	769–901	10003275

*Table 1:* Early Medieval sites in the Bled microregion; numbering refers to *Fig. 3.* The year 1100 indicates an arbitrary end of the Early Medieval period, but the site in question continues to exist after this date (source: Pleterski 2016).

*župa*, which was the smallest administrative entity of the Early Medieval Slavs (Pleterski 2013a; 2013b). Bled has long been the focus of both archaeological and historical research and from the point of view of Early Medieval archaeology, it is the best researched microregion in Slovenia. Since the 1880s, and most intensively in the 1970s and 1980s, 17 noteworthy Early Medieval archaeological sites have been documented by archaeological excavations (Kastelic 1960; Kastelic, Škerlj 1950; Knific 2004a; 2004b; 1983; Pleterski 2008a, 2008b;2010; 2013a; Pleterski, Belak 1995) (*Table 1; Fig. 3*).

Only one settlement in the Bled area has been fully excavated (Pristava at Bled) and further two (Grad and Omruževa hiša) have been confirmed by excavations, but the chronology of several others could be inferred from their respective cemeteries. Remaining settlements were dated by a date before provided in written sources or inferred indirectly from the landscape analysis and retrograde analysis of the historical cadastre (Table 2; Fig. 3). However, no detailed and systematic archaeobotanical research has been carried out in the Bled microregion to date, and there are no published palynological results dealing with the Early Medieval vegetation in this area yet. Similarly, extensive underwater archaeological investigations of the Lake Bled yielded minor Early Medieval finds (Gaspari 2008; Gaspari et al. 2022), but as yet no significant findings of relevance to this study. Similar can be said for the most recent analysis of the cemetery on the Bled island (Štular 2022).

Three decades have passed since the last comprehensive analysis of the Bled microregion, in which A. Pleterski combined archaeology, written sources, and retrograde analysis of historical cadastres (Pleterski 1986; 2013a). He reconstructed the arable areas, which occurred in small patches scattered in the valley plains (Appendix: Map 1). His key conclusions were that most settlements were continuously inhabited from the Early Medieval period to the present time; the economic model was dominated by agriculture, with little developed crafts (Pleterski 2008b). Therefore, each settlement was located adjacent to soils suitable for agriculture. Moreover, most settlements had a cemetery nearby. The validity of the original study was subsequently confirmed with archaeological excavations on three separate locations in Žale near Zasip (Knific, Pleterski 1993), Zasip and Došca (Modrijan 2020). Pleterski was therefore able to infer where and when the settlement took place with a great level of confidence, but not why and how.

#### 2.2. LIDAR DATA

The airborne LiDAR data used in this study was acquired in 2014. These data have a nominal density of 5 points/m<sup>2</sup> and an estimated horizontal and vertical root mean square error of 0.09 m and are distributed via the eVode webservice (Triglav Čekada, Bric 2015; Štular, Lozić 2020; for correlation between point cloud density and DEM quality see Štular et al. 2021b). The data were processed using an algorithm developed specifically for archaeology (Štular et al. 2021b). The relevant metadata and paradata have been presented elsewhere (Lozić, Štular 2021). The main product used in this study is 0.5 m DEM with archaeology-specific off-terrain features included.

ID	Name†	Established (approx.)	Dating source‡
Α	Višelnica	830	Indirect
В	Zg. Gorje	830	Indirect
С	Poljšica	10th c.	Inferred
D	Sp. Gorje	750	Cemetery
E	Podhom	10th c.	Inferred
F	Zasip	800	Cemetery
G	Mužje	920	Cemetery
Н	Grmišče/Rečica	960	Direct
Ι	Pristava at Bled	620	Excavation
J	Grad 1	640	Cemetery
K	Grad 2	800	Cemetery
L	Grad 3	before 1050/60	Written sources
М	Želeče	9th c.	Inferred
N	Zagorice	before 1070/90	Written sources
0	Mlino/Zazer	8th c.	Cemetery
Р	Koritno	before 1065/75	Written sources
R	Zg. Bodešče	820	Cemetery
S	Sp. Bodešče	960	Cemetery
Т	Sp. Bohinjska Bela	10th c.	Inferred

*Table 2*: Early Medieval settlements in the Bled microregion; ID refers to *Fig.* 3. Modern names of the villages are used that have been recorded in similar form in medieval written sources. Dating sources: cemetery – based on the adjacent cemetery (after Pleterski 2013a, Modrijan 2020); indirect – inferred indirectly, based on the landscape analysis (after Pleterski 2013a); written sources – terminus ante quem from written sources (after Pleterski 2013a).

As already mentioned, in archaeology, processed LiDAR data are mostly used for interpretative mapping of archaeological features, i.e. feature detection. In this case study, however, we have used the data for what is termed integrated multi-scale 'deep' interpretation, which aims to deepen the understanding of archaeological features in their landscape context (Lozić, Štular 2021). In this case, the digital terrain model is treated not just as a set of elevation values, but as an important habitat descriptor. The specific tools to achieve this are described below in more detail.

#### 2.3. GEOLOGICAL DATA

The Bled area is divided in four geomorphological areas: the high alpine karst plateaus, the intramountain area, the till plain, and the marshy area. The high alpine karst plateaus of Pokljuka (852–1630 m), Mežakla (776–1593 m), and Jelovica (900–1411 m) were formed by glaciers in the Pleistocene (*Appendix: Map 2*). The area is composed of Middle Triassic dolomites and limestones. Sedimentary deposits on the Quaternary slope cover the intramountain area between Poljšica and Podhom, which slopes gently towards the alpine Radovna River valley and the glacial Lake Bled (lithostratigraphic unit al. – alluvium). The Bohinj and Radovna glaciers had a particularly strong influence on the geomorphology

and postglacial fluvial processes, with strong glacial activity leading to the deposition of a till plain with up to several 10 m of Quaternary sediments, and with a small marsh basin in the northeast part of Lake Bled (lithostratigraphic unit, pr. – till; b – marsh deposits). The marshy area between Lake Bled and the stream Rečica was formed during the last glaciation.

A characteristic feature of the Bled landform is the frontal moraine on the northeast edge of the lake and the dome-shaped monadnocks rising above the general level of glacial deposits (Bavec, Verbič 2004; Serianz 2016; Serianz et al. 2020). Bled Castle is located on one such cliff-like dome-shaped monadnocks (Ogorelec 1978). The Pleistocene fluvioglacial sediments formed the terraces of Sava Dolinka and Sava Bohinjka Rivers (lithostratigraphic unit al. – alluvium and pr. –till). An important aftereffect of the underlying geological conditions in the study area is the lack of perennial water and permanent water streams (see *Fig. 1* and *Fig. 3* for the locations mentioned in the text).

Of particular relevance to our case study is the overall glacial nature of the area, which is clear evidence that the geomorphology has not changed significantly since the Pleistocene, let alone since the beginning of the Early Medieval period.



*Fig. 3:* Bled microregion (decimal longitude and latitude coordinates of the map centre: 14.1139; 46.3752), the Early Medieval sites (numbers refer to *Table 1*) and settlements (letters refer to *Table 2*) in the Bled microregion. The colours refer to the century of foundation (labelled as year AD in the legend).

## 2.4. SOIL CONDITIONS

The underlying lithology (bedrock) described above is one of the diagnostic criteria for the variety of soil types in the study area, which are briefly summarized here. Rendzinas formed on limestone, dolomite, moraines, and talus deposits. Dystric brown soils formed on carbonate and siliciclastic rocks. All are mostly suitable for forest and alpine pastures. Eutric brown soils formed on moraine and talus deposits and on fluvioglacial sandy gravel sediments. Small patches of rendzinas that formed on limestone mostly support forests and meadows. Brown soils on fluvioglacial sandy gravel sediments are among the most fertile soils in subalpine areas. They occur in the plains, are well drained, sufficiently deep, and have favourable physical and chemical properties for intensive cropland. However, the brown soils formed on moraine and talus deposits are of limited use as arable land for modern agriculture, as the soil skeleton consists of moraine loam and stones. A notable depression with hydromorphic soils (hypogley) formed on a Pleistocene clay and loam northeast of the Lake Bled; it is mostly suitable for grassland. The areas adjacent to the riverbeds of Sava Bohinjka and Sava Dolinka are dominated by

FC class	mm-mm	Description
1	< 30	Very low
2	30-80	Low
3	80-150	Medium
4	150-230	High
5	> 230	Very high

*Table 3:* Classes of soil's effective field capacity (FC) used in the Soil map of Slovenia.

undeveloped soils on alluvial river deposits that have been frequently flooded in the past. Suitable land uses here are riparian forests and grassland (Vidic et al. 2015) (*Appendix: Map 3*).

#### 2.5 EFFECTIVE FIELD CAPACITY OF SOIL

For agricultural use, arguably the most important soil property is its ability to retain water. This quality is defined as the soil's effective field capacity (hereafter FC). FC depends on soil texture, depth, and organic matter content, and is measured as the water content of a soil after gravity has drained as much water from the soil as possible (Bleam 2012). The higher the FC value of a soil, the more water it is able to retain and the less susceptible it is to drought.

For mapping purposes, soil types are defined as discrete pedocartographic units and FC is one of the criteria used. In the Soil map of Slovenia (Vidic et al. 2015), which holds the best available data for the Bled microregion, FC is part of the description of pedocartographic units and is presented in 5 classes (*Table 3; Appendix: Map 4*). From the perspective of archaeology, the problem with soil maps is that they are produced on a small or medium scale. This is also the case with the Soil map of Slovenia, which is designed for use at 1:25,000 scale, which is somewhat coarse for our purposes. To improve this, further analyses can be undertaken, such as the wetness index described below.

# 2.6. MODIFIED LANDFORM CLASSIFICATION METHOD

The landform or morphological classification of DEM, also termed geomorphology or morphometry, provides an objective and quantitative description of landform shapes, defined as specific geomorphic features, for example, plains, mountain ranges, hills, and valleys. The available methods have mostly been developed for geomorphological analysis of the terrain and are based on advanced spatial statistics (Pike 1988; Wood 1996; Tagil, Jenness 2008). We applied an automated landform



*Fig. 4:* A schematic depiction of the morphological classes detected by the SAGA GIS module Topographic position index based landform classification.

classification method, topographic position index based landform classification (hereafter TPI), implemented as a module in SAGA GIS (Gallant, Wilson 2000; Böhner, Selige 2006). TPI provides a simple and powerful means of classifying the landscape into morphological classes. It is calculated as the difference between the elevation of a cell and the average elevation in large- and small-scale neighbourhoods. Positive values indicate that the cell is higher than its neighbours, while negative values indicate that the cell is lower (*Fig.* 4) (Guisan et al. 1999; Weiss 2001; Tagil, Jenness 2008).

TPI has proven to be one of the most important predictive variables for vegetation species distribution. For example, in a study of plant distribution in the Spring Mountains of Nevada (USA), TPI was second only to elevation as the most important predictive variable (Guisan et al. 1999). In other words, in a typical landscape, TPI classes are informative not only of landform classes but indirectly also of plant communities. This demonstrates the importance of TPI for all landscape-aware human decisions, including the choice of Early Medieval settlements in the Eastern Alpine region (hereafter EMS) location.

In our application to archaeology, the results of TPI have presented significant challenges to analysis (*Fig. 5*). The areas of moderately steep slopes and till plain were clearly defined, but the mountainous plateau and river terraces were not. Therefore, an additional visual geomorphological analysis was carried out. For this purpose, hypsometric tinting of DEM, transparently (60%) superimposed on a hillshade visualisation of the same DEM, was used to improve terrain classification and visualise relief differences more clearly. The most important criterion was the height above sea level. Applying this additional analytical step we were able to precisely describe the mountainous plateau and the Holocene river terraces (*Appendix: Map 5*).

Our modified landform classification is thus a combination of TPI and visual geomorphological analysis that incorporates height above sea level. It allowed us to define quantified catchment descriptors of landscape



*Fig. 5:* Bled microregion (decimal longitude and latitude coordinates of the map centre: 14.1139; 46.3752), topographic position index based landform classification.

morphology, which we termed Zones. Defined in this way, Zones represent two of the most important predictive variables of plant species distribution: TPI and height above sea level (Guisan et al. 1999).

## 2.7. MODIFIED WETNESS INDEX METHOD

Topographic modelling of soil moisture conditions can help alleviate the scale limitations of standard soil maps. Such modelling based on DEM is possible as water tends to flow and accumulate in response to gradients in gravitational potential energy (Murphy et al. 2009). The algorithms, commonly referred to as topographic wetness index, describe how susceptible specific areas in a study region are to become saturated (Murphy et al. 2009; Olaya, Conrad 2009). They calculate for each cell of the grid the relationship between the specific upstream catchment area and the slope (Böhner et al. 2002; Mattivi et al. 2019). The first defines the potential of water intake (rainfall) and the latter the ability to discharge the water downslope (runoff; formula: TWI = ln [Catchment Area/Slope]). One can think of these as a rainfall-runoff model (*Fig. 6 a–c*).



*Fig. 6:* Topographic wetness index: a – flow accumulation area; b – flow direction, and the corresponding flow width for a DEM cell; c – tangent of slope angle; d – custom algorithm for modified SAGA wetness index (a–c adopted from Mattivi et al. 2019, Fig. 1, published under CC-BY 4.0 licence).

Methods differ primarily in the way the upslope contributing area is calculated (Sørensen et al. 2005). We used the SAGA wetness index (hereafter SWI), because it does not think of the flow as a very thin film and hence it predicts more realistic (higher) potential soil moisture for valley floors (Böhner et al. 2002). The field tests demonstrated that SWI in combination with LiDAR derived DEM is the best existing predictor of soil wetness (Kienzle 2003; Murphy et al. 2009; Kemppinen et al. 2017).

Another advantage of the SWI is that it can be refined by setting the suction index (Bock et al. 2007). Unfortunately, the suction index function is poorly documented in the SAGA GIS software used and the best available description is in the source code (Conrad et al. 2015). In addition, the suction cannot be adjusted locally. Therefore, we developed custom modified SWI (hereafter mSWI) by using the FC value extracted from the Soil map of Slovenia (Vidic et al. 2015) as weighting index (*Fig. 6d*). mSWI was calculated with map algebra using SWI and FC classes as an input.

In this way, we obtained mSWI (*Appendix: Map 6*) which combines the accuracy of the FC with the precision of the fine relief resolution of the SWI and is a very realistic predictor of soil quality. This method is similar to the topographic wetness index used in the Leibnitzer Feld case study (Lozić, Koch 2024 in this volume), but the two methods differ in details.

#### 2.8. GENERAL METHODOLOGICAL REMARKS

There are three general methodological remarks to be made. First, our method of combining soil data with TPI and mSWI analysis is based on the premise that soil conditions in the Early Medieval period were similar to those of the modern period. This is justified in this particular case study by the fact that hydrological and surface conditions were subject to similar geomorphological processes throughout the Holocene and that the relationship between land surface properties (e.g., soil, vegetation, and lithology) was not very different in the Early Medieval period. In this particular case study, the stability is the result of the underlying lithology described above. Consequently, this method is only suitable for areas where either soil conditions have not changed significantly between the archaeological period under investigation and the time of soil data collection, or relevant soil data have been obtained through palaeoenvironmental analysis. This is not always the case, for example, in urban areas soil properties changed significantly (Fig. 1: Zagorice, Želeče, Sp. Bohinjska Bela, Pristava). However, in our case study the urban areas are relatively small and did not have significant influence on the results.

Second, the selection of methods used in this case study is indicative, but by no means exhaustive. For example, slope and aspect can also be used as predictor variables for plant species distribution. In addition, climate (temperature, precipitation) and human impact are also very important for the distribution of plant species,

Zone	m a.s.l	TPI	Lithostratigraphic Units	Soil type	Land Use	EFC <sup>1</sup>	No. EMS
1	580-931	High Ridges, Midslope Ridges, Local Ridges	T2/1; T2/2-Middle Triassic dolo- mites and limestones	Rendzinas on limestone and dolomite, and on moraines and talus deposits; Dystric brown soils on pyroclastic rocks, and on mixed basic and non- carbonate rocks	forest, alpine pasture	3	0
2	511-570	Upper Slopes, Open Slopes	al-holocene alluvial deposit	Eutric brown soil on mo- raine and talus deposits	meadow, arable land	3	16
3	480-510	Plains	pr-holocene alluvial deposits	Eutric brown soil on glacio- fluvial sand gravel deposits or alluvial fans	intensive arable land	2	3
				Hydromorphic Soils (Alluvial soils, Hypogley, Amphigley)	grassland	4	-
4	450-470	Upland Drainages, Midslope Drainages, Streams	pr, al-holocene al- luvial deposits	Undeveloped soil on al- luvial deposits	riparian forests.	1	0

*Table 4:* A habitat descriptor for the defined zones within the Bled case study area.

as are many other factors. Alternative types of similar predictor variables include airborne LiDAR-derived feature detection used to identify landslides (Li et al. 2015), spectral parameters of airborne LiDAR data applied for detection of glacial landforms (Janowski et al. 2021), and object-based image analysis applied for volcanic and glacial landforms mapping (Feizizadeh et al. 2021). Furthermore, TPI and mSWI methods in no way intend to compete with verified and established methods of environmental archaeology, such as archaeopalynology, archaeobotany, or archaeozoology (e.g. (Dincauze 2000; Jones 2002; Evans 2003; Reitz et al. 2008; Reitz, Shackley 2012; Andrič et al. 2016). Rather, the aim is to introduce and test additional methods and, perhaps more importantly, to add LiDAR as a new data source for the archaeological analysis of past human land use. The suggested good practice would be to use TPI and mSWI in combination with other methods. However, in this case study, on the one hand, LiDAR and soil data are the only data currently available to the author, and on the other hand, TPI and mSWI were sufficient to provide new insights into the archaeological landscape in general and EMS in the context of agricultural land use in particular.

Third, the theory of central land cores has been applied implicitly to this study. That is, we know from previous studies that all relevant settlements in the Bled area are within a 7-minute walk of the field cores (Lozić 2024 in this volume with references).

## 3. RESULTS

Our modified landform classification is, as mentioned, the combination of TPI and visual geomorphological analysis, which resulted in the definition of four Zones. Below, each Zone is described (*Fig. 7; Table 4*).

Zone 1 is defined as a mountainous plateau with steep and very steep slopes (TPI classes: High Ridges, Midslope Ridges, Local Ridges; 931–580 m a.s.l.). Middle Triassic dolomite and limestone bedrock prevail (*Table 4*: T2/1; T2/2) and two soil types occur. The first are rendzinas and the second dystric brown soils. The latter have a higher FC (FC index 3; mSWI index: 0, -5). Nowadays the area is forested and suitable for alpine pasture. There are no EMS in Zone 1.

Zone 2 consists of gently sloping terrain at the foothills. It occurs mostly in the western part of the study area, on the low hills surrounding the Lake Bled and above the river terraces (TPI classes: Upper Slopes, Open Slope; 580–510 m a.s.l.). The bedrock are mostly Holocene alluvial fan deposits. Prevailing eutric brown soils were formed on talus slopes mixed with moraine material and deposited directly on inactive alluvial fans (Novak et al. 2018). These soils have high FC (FC index 3; mSWI index: 0, -5). The area is mostly suitable for arable land and meadows. 16 out of 19 EMS are located within Zone 2.

Zone 3 represents a large till plain formed in postglacial fluvial processes that deposited up to several tens



*Fig. 7:* Bled microregion (decimal longitude and latitude coordinates of the map centre: 14.1139; 46.3752), brown soils with high capacity to retain water (marked with dashed lines) and physiographic zones. The areas most suitable for Early Medieval agriculture are located at the intersection of the dashed lines and yellow Zone 2.

of metres of Quaternary sediments. It is limited by the riverbeds of Sava Dolinka and Sava Bohinjka (TPI class Plains; 510–480 m a.s.l). Over the glaciofluvial sand gravel deposits (*Table 4:* pr), fertile deposits of brown soils developed. However, due to the high porosity of Holocene sediments, the FC is low (FC index 2; mSWI: 0.7), which means that the entire area is exposed to drought. This is exacerbated by the absence of permanent surface water. Nevertheless, there are small patches of hydromorphic soils (Alluvial soils, Hypogley, Amphigley) with high FC (FC index 4; mSWI: 0,-5). Their formation was possible due the glacial activity and postglacial fluvial processes, which have resulted in deposition of clayed sediments north of the Lake Bled (Serianz et al. 2020). The brown soils in the Zone 3 are the most suitable soils for modern agriculture in the area (Vidic et al. 2015), providing that drought effect can be mitigated (for example, by irrigation or droughtresistant crops). Only three EMS, all established only in the eleventh century, are located in Zone 3.

Zone 4 is an area of multiple alluvial terraces covered by Quaternary sediment (till, fluvio-glacial sediment, and slope sediment) deposits rising above adjacent active floodplains (TPI class Upland Drainage, Midslope Drainage, Streams; 480-450 m a.s.l). The area is characterized by undeveloped soils formed on alluvial deposits with very low FC (FC index 1; mSWI: 0, -11). It is overgrown with riparian vegetation. There are no EMS in Zone 4.

It can be concluded that the preferred landscape type for EMS was moderately steep slopes and brown soils with high FC, defined here as Zone 2 (Fig. 7: Zone 2). This is the case for most EMS in our case study (Fig 3: Višelnica, Zgornje in Spodnje Gorje, Poljšica, Grmišče, Zasip and Mužje). The location of two other EMSs (Fig. 3: Zg. Bodešče and Sp. Bodešče) fits the landform classification criteria, but not the soil conditions as depicted on the pedological map. We explain this by the fact that the existing soil map is not detailed enough to show the microlevel differences. Indeed, the area is full of glacial moraines and micro valleys, and under such conditions water-rich and marshy soils tend to develop. Their presence in this particular area is confirmed by the historical field names ("V blateh", "Curkovca", "Pretaka", "Nad potokam", which means "In the mud", "Stream", "Flow", "Above the stream" respectively; after Pleterski 2013a, 45-54).

The only other landscape context where three EMS exist is large till plain with fertile brown soils with low FC, defined here as Zone 3. However, all three (*Fig. 3:* Zagorice, Grad 3, Koritno) have only been established in the eleventh century.

The above presented focus of EMS on a landscape characterised by moderately steep slopes and brown soils with high FC is consistent with previous research on EMS in similar landscape conditions by Wawruschka (2009). Her mountainous or hilly areas fit well with the description of our Zone 2, although some of the data (e.g., m a.s.l.) cannot be directly compared.

The most important result of this analysis is the definition of the ecological niche that was preferred by the EMS and is based on the agricultural land use. The importance of this lies in the scalability, i.e., this result can be directly applied to regional studies of the Early Medieval settlement in Eastern Alpine region and possibly other regions with subalpine climate.

The results also enable new insights into the Early Medieval Bled microregion by characterizing the individual EMS. Exclusive preference for Zone 2 prior to the eleventh century strongly suggests two key points. First, these are primarily agricultural settlements. There are two exceptions (*Fig. 3:* Grad 2, Mlino) where the landscape morphology does not allow for the presence of significant arable land and non-agricultural function seems probable (Pleterski 2013a, 72–78 and 94–98). Second, the relatively narrow scope of agricultural land use, as can be inferred from the exclusive occupancy of Zone 2, suggests a not overly diversified agricultural land use system, possibly based on a single staple crop.

## 4. CONCLUSIONS

The chapter utilized an existing corpus of open access archaeological database Zbiva (Štular 2019; Štular, Belak 2022), open access remote sensing data and environmental data (geology and soils), as well as open source software tools (e.g., QGIS, SAGA) to reassess existing knowledge on the Early Medieval archaeological landscapes, specifically on agricultural land use. While the importance of free and open source software in science in general (e.g. Pearce 2012), and in the field of airborne LiDAR data for archaeology in particular (e.g. Štular et al. 2021a), is well recognised, we believe that the importance of the increasingly abundant and easily accessible free environmental and archaeological data (e.g. Richards, Niccolucci 2019), is too often overlooked. Hopefully, this chapter is a step towards recognizing the importance that these data sources can have for archaeology.

A novel objective method and, perhaps more importantly, LiDAR as a new data source for the archaeological analysis of agricultural land use systems were presented. The suggested good practice would be to use the method we proposed in combination with existing complementary methods, such as archaeobotanical analyses. However, in this case study, the analysis of LiDAR data was sufficient to provide new insights into the archaeological landscape in general and EMS in the context of agricultural land use in particular.

We used the LiDAR data for what is termed integrated multi-scale 'deep' interpretation, which aims to deepen the understanding of archaeological features in their landscape context. It should be reiterated that, in our opinion, such a use of these data in archaeology remains underexploited despite some promising early studies (e.g. De Boer et al. 2008; Štular 2011; Doneus, Kühteiber 2013). The Bled case study illustrates such potential contribution of LiDAR data to explore landscape gradients that have influenced human activities. We have clearly demonstrated a preference of Early Medieval agriculture for terrain on moderately steep slopes with brown soils that have a high capacity to retain water. Further archaeological implications of this will be discussed in Štular and Lozić (2024 in this volume).

One of the most important methodological contributions of this chapter is the discussion of scale issues. Since the scale of many soil maps is inadequate for archaeological analysis, a method to overcome this challenge is presented using various indices. The solution presented is scalable to other types of landscape and other archaeological periods, as well as to other types of soil data.

In the wider context of LiDAR methodology in archaeology, we have focused on the potential of LiDAR data to provide a source for very detailed landscape description and observe environmental components using GIS analysis, specifically modified landform classification and mSWI. This approach leads to a more detailed and objective analysis of the environment and spatial context of any observed archaeological phenomena. Given the rise of open access data and open access tools there is huge potential for this and similar methods in geocomputational archaeology of the near future.

- ANDRIČ et al. 2016 = ANDRIČ, M., TOLAR, T., TOŠKAN, B. 2016, Okoljska arheologija in paleoekologija: palinologija, arheobotanika in arheozoologija. – Ljubljana.
- BAVEC, M., VERBIČ, T. 2004, The extent of Quaternary glaciations in Slovenia. – In: J. Ehlers, P. L. Gibbard (eds.), *Developments in Quaternary Science* 2, Amsterdam, 385–388.
- BLEAM, W. F. 2012, Soil and Environmental Chemistry. – Boston. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/C2015-0-01022-X
- BOCK et al. 2007 = BOCK, M., BÖHNER, J., CONRAD, O., KÖTHE, R., RINGELER, A. 2007, XV. Methods for creating functional soil databases and applying Digital Soil Mapping with SAGA GIS. – In: T. Hengl, P. Panagos, A. Jones, G. Toth (eds.), Status and Prospect of Soil Information in south-eastern Europe: Soil Databases, Projects and Applications (First edition), 149–162.
- BÖHNER, J., SELIGE, T. 2006, Spatial prediction of soil attributes using Terrain Analysis and Climate Regionalisiation. – Göttinger Geographische Abhandlungen 115, 13–27.
- BÖHNER et al. 2002 = BÖHNER, J., KÖTHE, R., CO-NARD, O., GROSS, J., RINGELER, A., SELIGE, T. 2002, Soil Regionalisation by Means of Terrain Analysis and Process Parameterisation. – In: Soil Classification 2001. The European Soil Bureau, Joint Research Centre, EUR 20398 EN. Ispra, 213–222.
- CONRAD et al. 2015 = CONRAD, O., BECHTEL, B., BOCK, M., DIETRICH, H., FISCHER, E., GER-LITZ, L., WEHBERG, J. WICHMANN, V., BÖH-NER, J. 2015, System for Automated Geoscientific Analyses (SAGA) v. 2.1.4. – Geoscientific Model Development 8(7), 1991–2007. DOI: https://doi. org/10.5194/gmd-8-1991-2015
- DE BOER et al. 2008 = DE BOER, A.G., LAAN, W.N., WALDUS, W., VAN ZIJVERDEN, W.K. 2008, LiDAR-based surface height measurements: applications in archaeology. – In: B. Frischer, A. Dakouri-Hild (eds.), *Beyond Illustration: 2D and 3D Digital Technologies as Tools for Discovery in Archaeology.* – BAR International Series 1805, 76–84, 154–156.
- DINCAUZE, D. 2000, *Environmental Archaeology*. *Principles and Practice*. – Cambridge.
- DONEUS, M., KÜHTEIBER, T. 2013, Airborne laser scanning and archaeological interpretation bring-

Data Availability Statement: Airborne LiDAR data used are publicly available at http://gis.arso.gov.si/evode/ profile.aspx?id=atlas\_voda\_Lidar@Arso. Geology data are publicly available at https://ogk100.geo-zs.si. Soil data are publicly available at http://gis.arso.gov.si/atlasokolja/profile. aspx?id=Atlas\_Okolja\_AXL@Arso.

ing back the people. – In: R. S. Opitz, D. C. Cowley (eds.), *Interpreting Archaeological Topography: Airborne Laser Scanning*, *3D Data and Ground Observation*, Oxford, 32–50

- EVANS, J.G. 2003, *Environmental archaeology and the social order.* London.
- FEIZIZADEH et al. 2021 = FEIZIZADEH, B., KAZEMI GARAJEH, M., BLASCHKE, T., LAKES, T. 2021, An object based image analysis applied for volcanic and glacial landforms mapping in Sahand Mountain, Iran. – *Catena* 198, 105073. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1016/j.catena.2020.105073
- GALLANT, J. C., WILSON, J. P. 2000, Primary Topographic Attributes. – In: J. P. Wilson, J. C. Gallant (eds.), *Terrain Analysis: Principles and Applications*, Hoboken, 51–85.
- GASPARI, A. (ed.) 2008. Neznano Blejsko jezero. Podvodna kulturna dediščina in rezultati arheoloških raziskav / The unknown Lake Bled. Underwater cultural heritage and the results of archaeological research. – Vestnik. Zavod za varstvo kulturne dediščine Slovenije 20, Ljubljana.
- GASPARI et al. 2022 = GASPARI A., MASARYK R., MERELA M., Zgodnjesrednjeveška čolna deblaka iz Blejskega jezera. – Na obzorju novega: Območje severnega Jadrana ter vzhodnoalpski in balkanskopodonavski prostor v obdobju pozne antike in zgodnjega srednjega veka, Ljubljana 367–401.
- GUISAN et al. 1999 = GUISAN, A., WEISS, S. B., WEISS, A. D. 1999, GLM versus CCA spatial modeling of plant species distribution. – *Plant Ecology 143*, 107– 122. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1009841519580
- JANOWSKI et al. 2021 = JANOWSKI, L., TYLMANN, K., TRZCINSKA, K., RUDOWSKI, S., TEGOWS-KI, J. 2021, Exploration of Glacial Landforms by Object-Based Image Analysis and Spectral Parameters of Digital Elevation Model. – *IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing* 60, 1–17. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1109/TGRS.2021.3091771
- JONES, D.M. (ed.) 2002, Environmental Archaeology: A guide to the theory and practice of methods, from sampling and recovery to post-excavation. – London.
- KASTELIC, J. 1960, Staroslovanski Kranj. In: J. Žontar (ed.), 900 let Kranja. Spominski zbornik, Kranj.
- KASTELIC, J., ŠKERLJ, B. 1950, Slovanska nekropola na Bledu. Arheološko in antropološko poročilo za leto 1948. – Dela 1. razreda SAZU 2, Ljubljana.

- KEMPPINEN et al. 2017 = KEMPPINEN, J., NIIT-TYNEN, P., RIIHIMÄKI, H., LUOTO, M. 2017, Modelling soil moisture in a high-latitude landscape using LiDAR and soil data. – *Earth Surface Processes and Landforms* 43(5), 1019–1031. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1002%2Fesp.4301
- KIENZLE, S. 2003, The Effect of DEM Raster Resolution on First Order, Second Order and Compound Terrain Derivatives. – *Transactions in GIS* 8(1), 83–111. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9671.2004.00169.x
- KNIFIC, T. 1983, *Bled v zgodnjem srednjem veku.* Unpublished PhD Thesis, University of Ljubljana, Britof.
- KNIFIC, T. 2004a, Arheološki sledovi blejskih prebivalcev iz pozne antike in zgodnjega srednjega veka.
  In: J. Dežman (ed.), *Bled tisoč let. Blejski zbornik* 2004, Radovljica, 93–117.
- KNIFIC, T. 2004b, Na stičišču treh svetov: Arheološki podatki o Goriški v zgodnjem srednjem veku. – *Goriški letnik* 29, 5–30.
- KNIFIC, T., PLETERSKI, A. 1993, Staroslovanski grobišči v Spodnjih Gorjah in Zasipu (Altslawische Gräberfelder in Spodnje Gorje und Zasip). – Arheološki vestnik 44, 235–267.
- LI et al. 2015 = LI, X., CHENG, X., CHEN, W., CHEN, G., LIU, S. 2015, Identification of Forested Landslides Using LiDar Data, Object-based Image Analysis, and Machine Learning Algorithms. – *Remote Sensing* 7, 9705–9726. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3390/rs70809705
- LOZIĆ E. 2021, Application of Airborne LiDAR Data to the Archaeology of Agrarian Land Use. The Case Study of the Early Medieval Microregion of Bled (Slovenia). – *Remote Sensing* 13, 3228. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.3390/rs13163228
- LOZIĆ, E. 2024, Methodology: Archaeological LiDAR and GIS Analysis of the Early Medieval Settlements. – In: Štular et al. 2024, 19–24. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3986/9789610508786\_02
- LOZIĆ, E., KOCH, I. 2024, Soil, Water, and Topography: Decoding Settlement Location Preferences in Early Medieval Leibnitzer Feld (Austria).
  In: Štular et al. 2024, 25–52. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_03
- LOZIĆ, E., ŠTULAR, B. 2021, Documentation of Archaeology-Specific Workflow for Airborne Li-DAR Data Processing. – *Geosciences* 11(1), 1–25. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3390/geosciences11010026
- MATTIVI et al. 2019 = MATTIVI, P., FRANCI, F., LAMBERTINI, A., BITELLI, G. 2019, TWI computation: a comparison of different open source GISs. – Open Geospatial Data, Software and Standards 4. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3390/geosciences11010026
- MODRIJAN, Z. 2020, Bodešče. In: Štular (ed.) 2020, Srednjeveški Blejski otok v arheoloških virih / Me-

*dieval archaeology of Bled Island.* – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 42, 279–286. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.3986/9789610502609

- MURPHY et al. 2009 = MURPHY, P. N. C., OGIL-VIE, J., ARP, P. 2009, Topographic modelling of soil moisture conditions: A comparison and verification of two models. – *European Journal* of Soil Science 60(1), 94–109. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1365-2389.2008.01094.x
- NOVAK et al. 2018 = NOVAK, A., POPIT, T., ŠMUC, A. 2018, Sedimentological and geomorphological characteristics of Quaternary deposits in the Planica-Tamar Valley in the Julian Alps (NW Slovenia). – *Journal of Maps* 14(2), 382–391. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1080/17445647.2018.1480975
- OGORELEC, B. 1978, Geological setting of the surroundings of Lakes Bled and Bohnij. *Geologija* 21, 93–164.
- OLAYA, V., CONRAD, O. 2009, Geomorphometry in SAGA. – In: T. Hengl, H. I. Reuter (eds.), *Geomorphometry: Concepts, Software, Applications* (First edition), Amsterdam, Oxford, Boston, 293–308.
- PEARCE, J.M. 2012, Building Research Equipment with Free, Open-Source Hardware. – *Science* 337, 1303–1304. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1228183
- PIKE, R. J. 1988, The geometric signature: Quantifying landslide-terrain types from digital elevation models. – *Mathematical Geology* 20(5), 491–511. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00890333
- PLETERSKI, A. 1986, Župa Bled. Nastanek, razvoj, prežitki. (Die Župa Bled. Entstehung, Entwicklung und Relikte). – Dela 1. razreda SAZU 30.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2008a, Zgodnjesrednjeveška naselbina na Blejski Pristavi. Najdbe / Frühmittelalterliche Siedlung Pristava in Bled. Funde. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 14.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2008b, Zgodnjesrednjevški žgani grobovi v vzhodnih Alaph (Frühmittelalterliche Brandgräger im Ostalpenraum) – In: U. Steinklauber (ed.), Frühmittelalterarchäologie in der Steiermark. Beiträge eines Fachgesprächs anlässlich des 65. Geburtstags von Diether Kramer, Schild von Steier, Beiheft 4, 33–39.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2010, Zgodnjesrednjeveška naselbina na blejski Pristavi. Tafonomija, predmeti in čas / Frühmittelalterliche Siedlung Pristava in Bled. Taphonomie, Fundgegenstände und zeitliche Einordnung. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 19.
- PLETERŠKI, A. 2013a, *The invisible Slavs: Župa Bled in the "prehistoric" Early Middle Ages.* Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 28.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2013b, Vprašanja o preteklosti zgodnjih Slovanov ob primeru župe Bled (Questions about the early history of the Slavs in the light of župa Bled). – *Arheološki vestnik* 64, 335–352.

- PLETERSKI, A., BELAK, M. 1995, ZBIVA. Cerkve v Vzhodnih Alpah od 8. do 10. stoletja. (ZBIVA Archäologische Datenbank für den Ostalpenbereich. Die Kirchen in den Ostalpen vom 8. bis 10. Jahrhundert). – Zgodovinski časopis 49(1/3), 19–43.
- POHL, W. 2004, The Early Slavs: Culture and Society in Early Medieval Eastern Europe. P. M. Barford. Speculum 79, 448–450. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1017/s0038713400087996
- REITZ, E.J., SHACKLEY, M. 2012, *Environmental Archaeology.* – Manuals in archaeological method, theory and technique, New York, Boston, Dordrecht, London.
- REITZ et al. 2008 = REITZ, E.J., SCARRY, C.M., SCUD-DER, S.J. (eds.) 2008, *Case Studies in Environmental Archaeology* (second edition.) – Interdisciplinary contributions to archaeology, Dordrecht, Heidelberg, London, New York.
- RICHARDS, J.D., NICCOLUCCI, F. (eds.) 2019, *The ARIADNE Impact.* Archaeolingua, Budapest.
- SERIANZ, L. 2016, Tri-dimensional Model of the Radovna Glacier from the Last Glacial Period. – Geologija 59(2), 193–204. DOI: https://doi. org/10.5474/geologija.2016.011
- SERIANZ et al. 2020 = SERIANZ, L., RMAN, N., BRENČIČ, M. 2020, Hydrogeochemical Characterization of a Warm Spring System in a Carbonate Mountain Range of the Eastern Julian Alps, Slovenia. – Water 12(5), 1427. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3390/w12051427
- SØRENSEN et al. 2006 = SØRENSEN, R., ZINKO, U., SEIBERT, J. 2006, On the calculation of the topographic wetness index: Evaluation of different methods based on field observations. – *Hydrol*ogy and Earth System Sciences 10, 101–112. DOI: https://doi.org/10.5194/hess-10-101-2006
- ŠTULAR, B. 2011, The use of lidar-derived relief models in archaeological topography. The Kobarid region (Slovenia) case study / Uporaba modelov reliefa pridobljenih z lidarskim snemanjem v arheološki topografiji. Študijski primer Kobariške. – Arheološki vestnik 62, 393–432.
- ŠTULAR, B. 2019, The Zbiva Web Application: a tool for Early Medieval archaeology of the Eastern Alps. – In: Richards, Niccolucci (eds.) 2019, 69–82. DOI: https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.3476712
- ŠTULAR, B. 2022, *Grave Orientation in the Middle Ages. A Case Study from Bled Island.* – E-Monographiae Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 14, Ljubljana.
- ŠTULAR, B., BELAK, M. 2022, Deep Data Example: Zbiva, Early Medieval Data Set for the Eastern Alps,. – Research Data Journal for the Humanities and Social Sciences 7(1), 1–13. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1163/24523666-bja10024
- ŠTULAR, B., LOZIĆ, E. 2020, Comparison of Filters for Archaeology-Specific Ground Extraction from

Airborne LiDAR Point Clouds. – *Remote Sensing* 12, 3025. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3390/rs12183025

- ŠTULAR, B., LOZIĆ, E. 2024, Becoming Slav (Archaeological Evidence): Agricultural Anti-Revolution and Acculturation in the Eastern Alps.
  In: Štular et al. 2024, 85–99. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3986/9789610508786\_06
- ŠTULAR et al. 2021a = ŠTULAR, B., LOZIĆ, E., EICHERT, S. 2021a, Airborne LiDAR Point Cloud Processing for Archaeology. Pipeline and QGIS Toolbox. – *Remote Sensing* 13(16) 3225. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3390/rs13163225
- ŠTULAR et al. 2021b = ŠTULAR, B., LOZIĆ, E., EICHERT, S. 2021b, Airborne LiDAR-Derived Digital Elevation Model for Archaeology. – *Remote Sensing* 13, 1855. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3390/ rs13091855
- ŠTULAR et al. 2024 = ŠTULAR B., LEHNER M., BELAK M. (eds.) 2024, Settlement of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 48. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3986/9789610508786
- TAGIL, S., JENNESS, J. 2008, GIS-Based Automated Landform Classification and Topographic, Landcover and Geologic Attributes of Landforms Around the Yazoren Polje, Turkey. – Journal of Applied Sciences 8(6), 910–921. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3923/jas.2008.910.921
- TRIGLAV ČEKADA, M., BRIC, V. 2015, Končan je projekt laserskega skeniranj Slovenije. – *Geodetski* vestnik 59(3), 586–592.
- VIDIC et al. 2015 = VIDIC, N. J. PRUS, T., GRČMAN, H., ZUPAN, M., LISEC, A., KRALJ, T., VRŠČAJ, B., RUPREHT, J., ŠPORAR, M., SUHADOLC, M., MIHELIČ, R., LOBNIK, F. 2015, Tla Republike Slovenije / Soils of Slovenia with soil map 1:250000.
  In: H. Grčman, N. Vidic, M. Zupan, F. Lobnik, A. Jones, L. Montanarella, (eds.), *Tla Slovenije s pedološko karto v merilu 1:250 000 / Soils of Slovenia with soil map 1: 250 000*, 2015, Luxembourg, 1–74. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2788/88750
- WAWRUSCHKA, C, 2009, *Frühmittelalterliche Siedlungsstrukturen in Niederösterreich.* – Mitteilungen der Prähistorischen Kommission 68.
- WEISS, A.D. 2001, Topographic Position and Landforms Analysis. – Poster Presentation, ESRI Users Conference, San Diego, CA. (https://www.jennessent. com/downloads/TPI-poster-TNC\_18x22.pdf; accessed on 31 July 2024)
- WOOD, J. D. 1996, *The geomorphological characterisation of digital elevation models*. – Unpublished PhD Thesis, University of Leicester, Leicester. (https:// figshare.le.ac.uk/articles/thesis/The\_geomorphological\_characterisation\_of\_Digital\_Elevation\_ Models\_/10152368; accessed on 23 October 2023)

## APPENDICES



*Map 1:* Bled microregion (decimal longitude and latitude coordinates of the map centre: 14.1139; 46.3752), Early Medieval settlements (letters refer to *Table 2* in the text) and arable land category "good" based on the retrograde analysis of the 19th century Franciscan Cadastre (source data adopted from (Pleterski 2013a).



*Map 2*: Bled microregion (decimal longitude and latitude coordinates of the map centre: 14.1139; 46.3752), geological background. The most main geological units prevailing in the study area are presented (source data adopted from Bavec, Verbič 2004; Serianz 2016; Serianz et al. 2020).



*Map 3*: Bled microregion (decimal longitude and latitude coordinates of the map centre: 14.1139; 46.3752), soil map (source data adopted from Pleterski 2013a).



*Map 4*: Bled microregion (decimal longitude and latitude coordinates of the map centre: 14.1139; 46.3752), effective field soil capacity (FC) classes (source data adopted from Pleterski 2013a).



*Map 5:* Bled microregion (decimal longitude and latitude coordinates of the map centre: 14.1139; 46.3752), visualisation created for visual geomorphological analysis (hypsometric tinting of high-resolution DEM, transparently (60%) superimposed over a hillshaded surface). The highest elevation zone is white, brown represents the mountainous plateau, a darker green for the upper slopes, and light green for the verdant valleys. EMS are represented with points.



*Map 6:* Bled microregion (decimal longitude and latitude coordinates of the map centre: 14.1139; 46.3752), modified SAGA wetness index (mSWI). The area with modified values between 11 and 0 has a (very) low capacity to retain water (map in yellow and brown), and the area with high capacity to retain water (values 0 to-5, green).
Settlement of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages, Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 48, 2024, 73-83. doi: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_05

# THE DYNAMICS OF THE EARLY MEDIEVAL SETTLEMENT DEVELOPMENT IN THE DRAVA PLAIN IN CONNECTION WITH THE PEDOLOGICAL ANALYSIS OF ARABLE LAND

Andrej MAGDIČ

#### Abstract

This study investigates the Early Medieval settlement dynamics of the Drava Plain through a comparative analysis of settlement patterns and pedological data on arable land. Utilizing a dataset of 18 rural archaeological sites, the research examines the spatial and temporal distribution of settlements, soil classifications, and their suitability for agriculture. The findings reveal that initial settlers from the late 6th century prefered locations with automorphic soils at the base of hills, which were fertile and easily cultivated with simple tools. By the late 7th century, settlements expanded to hydromorphic soils, necessitating advanced plough technology. This shift enabled efficient use of the Drava River's alluvial plains. The study concludes that the choice of settlement sites was closely linked to the agricultural potential of the land, demonstrating a significant adaptation to environmental conditions and technological capabilities.

Keywords: landscape archaeology, Early Medieval archaeology, GIS, site catchment, agriculture, soil analysis

# 1. INTRODUCTION

The article deals with the settlement dynamics of the Drava Plain (Dravsko polje) in the Early Middle Ages, focusing on the comparison between the spatiotemporal development of the Early Medieval settlement and the results of the pedological analysis of the potential arable land of the individual settlements, dated by the archaeological method.

The beginnings of the Early Medieval settlement of the Drava Plain date back to the end of the 6th or the beginning of the 7th century (Magdič 2021, 136). The previous Roman settlement ended in the course of the first half of the 5th century, when most of the population left the area (Horvat 1999, 255). This was confirmed by the recent analysis of 1105 relevant sites, which validated that the newcomers colonised an all but completely abandoned landscape (Štular et al. 2022). In temperate climates, the overgrowth of abandoned arable land is usually completed after a maximum of 150-200 years, when a dynamic equilibrium is reached and one can speak of a fully formed forest (Cojzer 2011, 12-14). Therefore, the first Early Medieval communities settling the Drava Plain area were not limited by the choice between cleared and overgrown space when selecting the location for their settlements, as the area was predominantly covered with mature forest.

The results of the comparative analysis of spatiotemporal settlement dynamics and pedological analysis of potential arable land were confronted in the discussion with the generally accepted conclusion, further substantiated by Pleterski (2008, 17), that the primary economic activity of the Early Medieval inhabitants of the present-day Slovenian territory was agriculture, with emphasis on arable farming. The most important result of the research is the conclusion that the first Early Medieval settlers of the Drava Plain chose for their settlement the environments that best suited their specific, technology- and culture-determined farming practices.



*Fig. 1:* Density of archaeological sites in the 6th–12th centuries period. Site density is interpreted from point data using the ArcGIS tool Kernel Density, whereas each point is representing an individual archaeological site.

One of the goals of the analysis of potential arable land is to determine whether the area of arable land in the Early Middle Ages was a factor that people took into account when choosing where to settle.

# 2. MATERIALS, METHODS AND RESULTS

## 2.1 ARCHAEOLOGICAL DATA SET

The data basis for the present study is a comprehensive study of the Early Mediaeval archaeological data of the Drava Plain and the surrounding hills (Magdič 2021), in conjunction with the Zbiva database (relevant here: Štular 2019; Štular et al. 2021; 2023; Štular, Belak 2022). The most important result of the study of the archaeological data of the considered area is the finding that the Early Mediaeval settlement took place in two distinct concentrations, one in the wider area of today's Maribor, the other in the wider area of today's Ptuj (*Fig. 1*).

The present study focuses on archaeological sites identified as rural settlements on the basis of material remains found during archaeological excavations. Spatial and chronological data from 18 settlements were included in the study. The time span and formation moment, listed in *Fig. 2*, were determined by a combination of analytical methods based on a typo-chronological analysis of pottery and C14 dating of individual settlements (Magdič 2021, 65–137). The time span represents the time frame within which a settlement certainly existed, but not necessarily during the entire period. The formation moment represents the moment when an individual settlement existed with certainty, but it is also possible that it existed some time earlier as well.

The earliest Early Medieval settlement in the area is Spodnja Senarska, which dates back to before the end of the 6th century. According to the found pottery, the settlement is a remnant of the original settlement, which in the observed area was abandoned before the middle of the 7th century. At the same time as the settlement in Spodnja Senarska, or directly after its decline, new settlements appeared in the area, the first harbingers of a new settlement. The earliest of these settlements, established before 658, are Malečnik – Pod Meljskim hribom, Močna – Vaški trg, Slivnica – Srednji travniki, Spodnji Duplek – Srednje polje and Spodnje Hoče – Pod cerkvijo.

The settlement of the area continues in the second half of the 7th century and the first half of the 8th cen-



No.	ZBIVA ID	Settlement – site name	Time span	Formation (at the latest)
1	10002902	Spodnja Senarska – Zgornje polje	550-650	600
2	10002669	Malečnik – Pod Meljskim hribom	542-764	634
3	10002840	Močna – Vaški trg	630-1050	634
4	10003694	Slivnica – Srednji travniki	640-888	640
5	10002904	Spodnji Duplek – Srednje polje	630–642	642
6	10002298	Spodnje Hoče – Pod cerkvijo	630-1050	658
7	10003693	Pušenci – Cerkvišče	630-1300	764
8	10003280	Spodnja Gorica – Cediljeki	630-764	764
9	10003692	Ptuj – Turnišče	630–925	764
10	10000052	Ptuj – Štuki-Marof	640-800	764
11	10002535	Maribor – Pobrežje	642-764	764
12	10002536	Jurišna vas – Ančnikovo gradišče	630-833	833
13	10002371	Andrenci – Police	630-880	860
14	10003687	Maribor – Zgornje Radvanje	630-880	860
15	10002670	Spodnja Gorica – Gmajna	630-888	875
16	10003276	Podlehnik – Murko	764–1025	888
17	10003684	Lancova vas – Na pukli	764-888	888
18	10003690	Ptui – Grad*	660-800	800

Fig. 2: Farming settlements in the Drava Plain, dated between the 6th and 12th centuries, based on archaeological evidence.



Fig. 3: Pedological map of the Early Medieval settlement, based on soil divisions.

tury. The settlements of Ptuj - Štuki-Marof and Ptuj -Turnišče, Maribor – Pobrežje, Pušenci – Cerkvišče, Jurišna vas – Ančnikovo gradišče and Spodnja Gorica – Cediljeki can be dated to the period before 764. So far, no settlement remains have been discovered in Ptuj that could provide a "link" between the decline of the Roman town in the 5th century and Slavic settlement in the 7th century. However, there are traces that indicate the presence of an indigenous population even in the 6th century. These include a deer-shaped clasp discovered in one of the local inhabitants' graves on the top of Panorama Hill, which, according to Slavko Ciglenečki, belongs to the group of the latest animal brooches, with good comparisons in the 6th and 7th centuries (Ciglenečki 1993, 512, Pl. 2: 9).

The latest phase of Early Medieval settlement begins after 764, with the settlements of Ptuj – Grad, Spodnja Gorica – Gmajna, Lancova vas – Na pukli and Podlehnik – Murko founded towards the end of the 8th or in the 9th century. The settlement Andrenci – Police can also be dated to this period at the latest, although it cannot be excluded that it was founded as early as in the 7th century.

#### 2.2 PEDOLOGICAL DATA SET

The pedological data for the study were taken from the 1:25,000 scale pedological map of the Republic of Slovenia (Repe 2010). An in-depth analysis of the soil (Magdič 2021, 245-253) revealed that the classification of soils, of primary importance for landscape archaeology, is the classification of soil divisions. The soils in the study area can be classified into two basic divisions: automorphic and hydromorphic soils (Fig. 3). The automorphic soils of the area include undeveloped soils, humus-accumulating soils and cambic soils. The most important common characteristic of automorphic soils is that they do not retain rainwater permanently or temporarily in any part of the profile, making flooding extremely rare. The water table is deep, so it never rises to the surface. Hydromorphic soils in the area studied include riverine soils, pseudogley soils and gley soils. The most important common characteristic of the hydromorphic soils is that they are directly and visibly influenced by at least one form of water, that is temporarily or permanently stagnant in at least part of the profile. The profile is either heavily soaked or contains water itself. Flooding is common in this type of soil.

During the analysis, I observed the distribution of soil types in the potential fields of each settlement. From a quality-of-life perspective, soil characteristics related to the ability to drain water are of particular importance. Automorphic soils form a drier space, while hydromorphic soils form a wetter space. In addition to the soil division, I have also observed other characteristics such as the gleying factor of the horizon, which is an indicator of water retention (Vidic et al. 2015, 30). As it turns out, gleying can also be present in cambic soils, which can have a very positive effect on yields per hectare.

# 2.3 EARLY MEDIEVAL FIELDS (SITE CATCHMENT ANALYSIS)

# 2.3.1 IDENTIFICATION AND AREA OF ARABLE LAND

The identification of potential Early Medieval arable land is based on the theory of central land cores, according to which the farming settlements of the period had their arable land in close proximity, usually on particularly favourable soils (Lozić 2024a in this volume with references). The input data of 'arable land' come from early 19th century cadastral maps, the so called Franciscean Cadastre, which are a reliable representation of the agricultural landscape not only in the pre-industrial period, but also before the land expropriation of 1848. They maps depict the last phase of the development of the feudal landscape, which by definition is feudal in origin and whose origins must be traced back to the Early Middle Ages (Štular 2011, 123). For the situation as depicted on the maps of the Franciscean Cadastre, we can speak of the achieved carrying capacity of the economic hinterland of a given village parcel (e.g., Zimmermann et al. 2009, 11). Thus, all land that was suitable for plowing and growing crops with the technical means available at that time is marked as fields. Land that is not marked as arable land is therefore generally not suitable as arable land. It follows that land not marked as arable land was not used as arable land in the Early Middle Ages either. The opposite is not the case (Lozić 2024b in this volume).

Štular (2006, 202–203, 207–209), in his study of the economic hinterland of the Early Medieval settlement of the Bled area, reviewed the results of previously established models for determining the economic hinterland of settlements. He compared them with his own measurements of the time it takes a person to walk from an Early Medieval settlement to the adjacent field. The reconstruction of the Early Medieval landscape of the Bled area with the field locations of each Early Medieval settlement was based on a multidisciplinary historical study by Pleterski (2013). He found that the field of each Early Medieval settlement in the Bled area was no more than a 6–7 minutes' walk away (Štular 2006, 207–209).

The similarity of contemporary agricultural implements in Central Europe suggests very similar basic agricultural practices, which were merely adapted to the specific physiographic characteristics. On this basis, we can assume that the distance from the settlement to the arable land was not more than 7 minutes even in the fertile Drava Plain.

To illustrate the arable areas of each of the Early Medieval settlements studied, polygons with a perimeter that can be reached within a seven-minute walk. The 'within a seven-minute walk' area were created using the Path Distance tool.<sup>1</sup> The basis for using this tool is a DEM, which is used to simulate the relief of the considered spaces. The DEM was created from a georeferenced ground point cloud, based on publicly available data (public data from the Slovenian Environment Agency: http://gis.arso.gov.si/evode/profile. aspx?id=atlas\_voda\_Lidar@Arso).

The interpolation of the points used to create the digital elevation model (hereafter DEM) was performed using the Natural Neighbour algorithm, which has proven to be very suitable for interpolating data points with irregular spacing. The DEM with a resolution of  $10 \times 10$  meters proved to be the most efficient.

The slope walk exponent function (Tobler 1993) was used to calculate the difficulty of walking up and down the slope. The polygons generated reflect the distances from the centre of gravity of each of the Early Medieval settlements that can be reached within a seven-minute walk. The intersection of the arable areas on the Franciscean Cadastre maps and the areas within the '7-minutes' walk polygons' represents the potential arable areas of each of the Early Medieval settlements.

In the case of the settlements Malečnik – Pod Meljskim hribom, Maribor – Pobrežje, Močna – Vaški trg, Ptuj – Štuki-Marof and Pušenci – Cerkvišče, where the soils are now altered due to intensive human activities, The original soil divisions were reconstructed based on an analogy in the geology of the surroundings and relief. The numerical values of the analysis correspond to the corrected situations. The pedological map could not be reconstructed in the case of the settlement Ptuj – Grad, because the area is highly urbanised and extends over different geological substrates. Therefore, the settlement was excluded from the study.

The results of the analysis of the potential arable areas of the Early Mediaeval settlements showed significant differences (*Fig. 4*). From the smallest arable areas with only 7.6 ha (Malečnik – Pod Meljskim hribom), to 66.8 ha (Lancova vas – Na Pukli). In order to facilitate the analysis and evaluation of the data, The values for the arable area of each settlement were devided into

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> All GIS operations in the study where performed with ArcGIS 10.6, ESRI, Redlands CA, USA.

No.	Settlement – site nane	Area of arable land (ha)
2	Malečnik – Pod Meljskim hribom	7.6
12	Jurišna vas – Ančnikovo gradišče	13.2
4	Slivnica – Srednji travniki	13.4
9	Ptuj – Turnišče	22.8
3	Močna – Vaški trg	23.3
16	Podlehnik – Murko	23.8
8	Spodnja Gorica – Cediljeki	24.3
13	Andrenci – Police	26.3
5	Spodnji Duplek – Srednje polje	30.5
15	Spodnja Gorica – Gmajna	35.5
7	Pušenci – Cerkvišče	38.4
6	Spodnje Hoče – Pod cerkvijo	44.7
1	Spodnja Senarska – Zgornje polje	46.6
10	Ptuj – Štuki-Marof	48.9
14	Maribor – Zgornje Radvanje	49
11	Maribor – Pobrežje	59.5
17	Lancova vas – Na pukli	66.8
	Average	29.6
	Median	30.5

Fig. 4: Arable land of the Early Medieval settlements, listed by area of arable land, from the smallest to the largest.

classes of 10 hectares. The result of this classification is shown in *Fig. 5*.

The study also examined the possible relationship between the size of arable land and the formation time of each settlement. The comparative graph shows that the differences in the size of arable land are not related to the time of the formation of each settlement (*Fig.* 6).

#### 2.3.2 THE SOILS OF THE SETTLEMENT AREAS

An analysis of the relationship between settlement sites and local soils showed that Early Medieval settlements were located on both automorphic and hydromorphic soils (*Fig. 7*). The study also focused on the possible relationship between the soil substrate and the dating of each settlement. It was found that, with the exception of Spodnja Senarska – Zgornje polje, all four settlements, which certainly date back to before the middle of the 7th century, were located on automorphic soils. However, the automorphic soils in the arable areas of Spodnje Hoče – Pod Cerkvijo, Slivnica – Srednji travniki and Spodnji Duplek – Srednje polje are partially gleyed, which has a positive effect on their fertility. It is



*Fig. 5:* Number of Early Medieval settlements and areas of belonging arable land, in classes of 10 ha.

only towards the end of the 7th century that settlements also appear more frequently on hydromorphic soils.

It can be seen that most of the settlements are located in the border area of pedological divisions: automorphic and hydromorphic soils (*Fig. 8*).

Considering the positioning of the fields in relation to the presence/absence of soils of a particular division, the following picture emerges: 15 of the 17 settlements are positioned in such a way that at least part of their

No.	Settlement – site name	Area of arable land (ha)	Formation (at the latest)	
1	Spodnja Senarska – Zgornje polje	46.6	600	
2	Malečnik – Pod Meljskim hribom	7.6	634	
3	Močna – Vaški trg	23.3	634	
4	Slivnica – Srednji travniki	13.4	640	
5	Spodnji Duplek – Srednje polje	30.5	642	
6	Spodnje Hoče – Pod cerkvijo	44.7	658	
7	Pušenci – Cerkvišče	38.4	764	
8	Spodnja Gorica – Cediljeki	24.3	764	
9	Ptuj – Turnišče	22.8	764	
10	Ptuj – Štuki-Marof	48.9	764	
11	Maribor – Pobrežje	59.5	764	
12	Jurišna vas – Ančnikovo gradišče	13.2	833	
13	Andrenci – Police	26.3	860	
14	Maribor – Zgornje Radvanje	49	860	
15	Spodnja Gorica – Gmajna	35.5	875	
16	Podlehnik – Murko	23.8	888	
17	Lancova vas – Na pukli	66.8	888	
	AVG	29.6		
	Median	30.5		





*Fig. 6:* Arable land size, compared to the time of the foundation of the settlement. In the graph, the size of the arable land is shown on the y-axis, the settlements are sorted from left to right, according to the time of the settlement formation time.

fields are located on hydromorphic soils. However, it should be noted that although all the arable areas of Slivnica – Srednji travniki are located on cambic soil, i.e., automorphic soil, a large part of the area is heavily gleyed (up to 50%) at least in part of the profile. Thus, it is a soil type that is a mixture of automorphic and hydromorphic soils. As for the soil type, the settlement Jurišna vas – Ančnikovo gradišče with fields on automorphic soils is an exception among the Early Mediaeval settlements of the considered area. It is located within the walls of a Late Roman fortress on the fringe of the Pohorje Mountains, at an altitude of 750 m above sea level. The choice of the location for this settlement was obviously not due to the selection of the most suitable soils for agriculture, but to other characteristics, where the factor of safety played a predominant role. It is likely that it was a settlement of indigenous people who moved to the Pohorje Mountains at the time of the collapse of the Roman state organisation and built their own selfsufficient economy, probably based mainly on animal breeding.

# **3. DISCUSSION**

Paul the Deacon (c. 720-c. 799) notes in his writings that the area between Avaria (i.e., Pannonia) and Italy, where the Slavs lived, was still largely covered with "impenetrable forests" in the first half of the 7th century and the settlements were several days' march apart. According to Štih, the use of the term saltus suggests that Paul the Deacon is referring to an uncultivated forest (Štih 2015, 127). It is certainly worth taking a closer look at this statement of Pavel Diakon that the area of present-day Slovenia, including the considered area of the Drava Plain, was still mostly forested in the first half of the 7th century, because the statement also coincides with the results of archaeological research. As far as can be deduced from the analysis of archaeological sources, the area in question was most densely populated in the Roman period. Archaeological sites from this period account for about half of all known archaeological sites in the area (Magdič 2014, Fig. 5). The highest settlement density dates from the 2nd and 3rd centuries. For various reasons that historians have not yet been able to satisfactorily determine, people began to leave the area during the 3rd century, so most rural settlements were abandoned by the 3rd century (Horvat 1999, 255). The urban centre of the region, Colonia Ulpia Traiana Poetovio, also underwent farreaching demographic changes during this period. The extensive urban settlement, which in the 2nd and 3rd centuries encompassed almost the entire area of present-day Ptuj and beyond, was transformed into a collection of small hamlets during the 4th century, undoubtedly losing its urban character. Before the middle of the 5th century, the town was practically abandoned (Horvat et al. 2003, 182–183).

It can be concluded that most of the considered area was forested from the end of the 3rd century. In temperate climates, the forestation of abandoned arable land is usually completed after a maximum of 150-200 years, when a dynamic equilibrium is reached and one can speak of a fully formed forest (Cojzer 2011, 12–14). Thus, the communities that began to settle the area in question towards the end of the 6th or beginning of the 7th century encountered a fully overgrown, forested landscape. From this we conclude that the former fields (dating back to the Roman period) were covered by a mature forest at that time. Thus, the first Early Mediaeval communities that settled the Drava Plain were not limited by the choice between cleared and forested areas when selecting the location for their settlements. An analysis of the potential fields of the Early Medieval settlements revealed that the majority of the studied settlements had available land, suitable for arable cultivation, ranging in size from 21 to 30 hectares (Fig. 4).

Settlement – site name	Formation (At the lastest)	Soil division
Spodnja Senarska – Zgornje polje	600	Hydromorphic soil
Malečnik – Pod Meljskim hribom	634	Automorphic soil
Močna – Vaški trg	634	Automorphic soil
Slivnica – Srednji travniki	640	Automorphic soil
Spodnji Duplek – Srednje polje	642	Automorphic soil
Spodnje Hoče – Pod cerkvijo	658	Hydromorphic soil
Pušenci – Cerkvišče	764	Hydromorphic soil
Spodnja Gorica – Cediljeki	764	Hydromorphic soil
Ptuj – Turnišče	764	Hydromorphic soil
Ptuj – Štuki-Marof	764	Hydromorphic soil
Maribor – Pobrežje	764	Automorphic soil
Jurišna vas – Ančnikovo gradišče	833	Automorphic soil
Andrenci – Police	860	Automorphic soil
Maribor – Zgornje Radvanje	860	Hydromorphic soil
Spodnja Gorica – Gmajna	875	Hydromorphic soil
Podlehnik – Murko	888	Hydromorphic soil
Lancova vas – Na pukli	888	Automorphic soil

*Fig. 7:* Soils at the individual settlement sites, according to pedological divisions. The settlements are arranged according to the time of their formation, from the oldest to the youngest.

No.	Settlement – site name	<b>Formation</b> (at the latest)	Automorphic soil	Hydromorphic soil	SUM (ha)
1	Spodnja Senarska – Zgornje polje	600	0	59.5	59.5
2	Malečnik – Pod Meljskim hribom	634	5.1	2.5	7.6
3	Močna – Vaški trg	634	19.4	3.8	23.2
4	Slivnica – Srednji travniki	640	13.4	0	13.4
5	Spodnji Duplek – Srednje polje	642	22.5	12.5	35
6	Spodnje Hoče – Pod cerkvijo	658	44.4	0.3	44.7
7	Pušenci – Cerkvišče	764	0	38.4	38.4
8	Spodnja Gorica – Cediljeki	764	0	7.5	7.5
9	Ptuj – Turnišče	764	22.4	0.5	22.9
10	Ptuj – Štuki-Marof	764	5.7	43.1	48.8
11	Maribor – Pobrežje	764	47.3	12.2	59.5
12	Jurišna vas – Ančnikovo gradišče	833	13.2	0	13.2
13	Andrenci – Police	860	23.7	2.6	26.3
14	Maribor – Zgornje Radvanje	860	25.7	23.3	49
15	Spodnja Gorica – Gmajna	875	17.1	26.2	43.3
16	Podlehnik – Murko	888	6.3	17.5	23.8
17	Lancova vas – Na pukli	888	48.9	17.9	66.8
	SUM (ha		315.1	267.8	582.9



This indicates that the average Early Mediaeval community living in a single settlement did not need more than 30 ha of land for its agriculture. However, with the method used, it was not possible to determine more precisely how large the actual fields of each community were. If we compare the size of the arable land of each settlement with the time of its formation, we can see that the size of the arable land did not depend on the time of the formation of each settlement (*Fig. 6*).

The soil characteristics of the potential fields were analysed to evaluate its arable potential. It was found that the Early Medieval inhabitants of the considered area settled on both drier and wetter soils. However, the fac-

*Fig. 8:* Table and graph on the areas of the soil divisions in the fields of the Early Medieval settlements. The settlements are arranged according to the time of their formation.

tors that influenced the choice of settlement areas clearly varied over time. In the first phase, before the middle of the 7th century, sites with very specific environmental characteristics were selected for settlement. All of the settlements found in the first phase of occupation were located at the base of hills with loose, sandy, automorphic soils that were partially gleyed. With the sufficiently high moisture provided by the gleyed soils just below the slopes of the hills, from which rain water drained, the farmlands of the first Early Mediaeval farmers were among the most fertile arable lands in the area (see Repe 2010, 148). The first settlers therefore chose loose sandy soils for their fields, which could be cultivated by simple agricultural tools, taking care to choose micro-locations where plants had sufficient moisture to grow.

# CONCLUSION

The locations of the settlements from the late 7th century onwards indicate the introduction of a different agricultural tactic, in which the hydromorphic soils of the alluvial plains of the Drava River were also cultivated. These soils tend to be clayed and therefore can only be effectively cultivated with a plough, which not only cuts and crushes the soil but also turns it (on the use of the plough in the Early Middle Ages, see Pleterski 1987). Ploughshares with signs of wear (disproportionate wear), that occur in this type of use were found in treasure finds at the Razvanje - Poštela (Pahič 1985, 295-296) and Zbelovska gora - Gradišče (Bitenc, Knific 2015, fig. 17) sites. This type of ploughshares with enlarged leaf is typical for the area of western Pannonia between the 8th and 10th centuries (Henning 1987, 51, Fig. 21). Thus, the above-mentioned data can be interpreted as the introduction of a new cultivation technique in the second half of the 7th century, which includes the use of the plough, with which not only cuts and crushes the soil but also turns it. So to speak, an early example of the heavy plough. However, it is characteristic for the entire Early Middle Ages that the sites chosen for the settlements were located near the border between automorphic and hydromorphic soils, i.e., near the border between the dry and the wet world. This choice of settlement location made it possible to adapt agriculture to changing weather conditions, cultivating drier or wetter fields, depending on weather conditions. This tactic minimised the risk of total crop failure that could be caused by extreme drought or extreme humidity.

- BITENC, P., KNIFIC, T. 2015, Zgodnjesrednjeveški zakladi železnih predmetov z Gorjancev, Starega gradu nad Uncem in Ljubične nad Zbelovsko Goro / Early Medieval ironwork hoards from the Gorjanci Hills, Stari grad above Unec and Ljubična above Zbelovska Gora. – *Arheološki vestnik* 66, 103–146.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 1993, Arheološki sledovi zatona antične Petovione (Archaeological Traces of the Fall of Roman Poetovio). – In: B. Lamut (ed.), *Ptujski arheološki zbornik. Ob 100-letnici muzeja in Muzejskega društva*, 505–520.
- COJZER, M. 2011, Značilnosti zaraščanja in možnosti usmerjanja sukcesijskega razvoja sestojev pionirskih drevesnih in grmovnih vrst na novonastalih gozdnih površinah. – Unpublished PhD Thesis, University of Ljubljana, Ljubljana.
- HENNING, J. 1987, Südosteuropa zwischen Antike und Mittelalter. Archäologische Beiträge zur Landwirtschaft des 1. Jahrtausends u. Z. – Schriften zur Ur- und Frühgeschichte 42.

The first Early Medieval communities that began to settle in the area around the end of the 6th or the beginning of the 7th century were not limited by the choice between cleared and overgrown space when selecting the location for their settlements, because the arable land from the Roman period had been abandoned for more than two centuries and completely overgrown by mature forest. The present study has shown that settlement dynamics in the Drava Plain in the Early Middle Ages was significantly related to environmental factors, among which the pedological substrate in relation to the relief played a primary role. The main result of the study is the conclusion that the Early Medieval settlers of the Drava Plain chose as settlement sites the environments that best suited their specific technological and cultural agricultural practises at that time. In the first phase of settlement, they chose for their settlements dry areas at the foot of lower hills with loose sandy soils that could be cultivated by hand with a hoe or with a simple plough. Rainwater flowing down from the hills provided sufficient moisture for crops to grow. Before the end of the 7th century, however, people settled also wetter areas with clay soils, the cultivation of which required the use of more advanced agricultural technology, especially a type of plough, which as well as cutting and crushing the soil also turned it over. Only the introduction of this type of plough made it possible to use the vast river plains of the Pannonian world, now known as the 'granary of Slovenia, in an economically efficient way.

- HORVAT, J. 1999, Roman Provincial Archaeology in Slovenija Following the Year 1965: Settlement and Small Finds / Rimska provincialna arheologija v Sloveniji po letu 1965: poselitvena slika in drobna materialna kultura. – Arheološki vestnik 50, 215–257.
- HORVAT et al. 2003 = HORVAT, J., M. LOVENJAK, A. DOLENC VIČIČ, M. LUBŠINA-TUŠEK, M. TOMANIČ-JEVREMOV, Z. ŠUBIC 2003, Poetovio. Development and Topography. – In: M. Šašel Kos, P. Scherrer (eds.), *The Autonomous Towns of Noricum and Pannonia / Die autonomen Städte in Noricum und Pannonien. Pannonia I*, Situla 41, 153–189.
- LOZIĆ, E. 2024a, Methodology: Archaeological LiDAR and GIS Analysis of the Early Medieval Settlements. – In: Štular et al. 2024, 19–24. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3986/9789610508786\_02

- LOZIĆ, E. 2024b, Agricultural Dynamics of Bled Microregion (Slovenia). – In: Štular et al. 2024, 53–72. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_04
- MAGDIČ, A. 2014, Arheološka najdišča v kontekstu vrednotenja in varovanja prostora. – *Arheo* 31, 169–176.
- MAGDIČ, A. 2021, Arheološka interpretacija Dravske ravni in okoliških vzpetin v zgodnjem srednjem veku. – Unpublished PhD Thesis, Podiplomska šola ZRC SAZU, Ljubljana.
- PAHIČ, S. 1985, Poštela. *Varstvo spomenikov* 27, 295–296.
- PLETERSKI, A. 1987, Sebenjski zaklad (Der Hortfund von Sebenje). *Arheološki vestnik* 38, 237–330.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2008, Kuhinjska kultura v zgodnjem srednjem veku. Ljubljana.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2013, *The Invisible Slavs. Župa Bled in the "Prehistoric" Early Middle Ages.* Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 28.
- REPE, B. 2010, Prepoznavanje osnovnih prsti slovenske klasifikacije. – *Dela - Oddelek za geografijo Filozofske fakultete v Ljubljani* 34, 143–166.
- ŠTIH, P. 2015, K zgodovini gozda in njegovi terminologiji v zgodnejših stoletjih srednjega veka v alpskojadranskem prostoru. – In: P. Štih et al. (eds.), Zbornik ob stoletnici akad. Antona Vratuše, Razprave / Dissertationes 31, 127–142.
- ŠTULAR, B. 2006, Analiza gospodarskega zaledja v arheologiji krajin (Site Catchment Analysis in Landscape Archaeology). – In: D. Perko (ed.), Geografski informacijski sistemi v Sloveniji 2005–2006, Ljubljana, 199–210.
- ŠTULAR, B. 2011, Historična karakterizacija krajine. Varstvo spomenikov 46, 116–144.
- ŠTULAR, B. 2019, The Zbiva Web Application: a tool for Early Medieval archaeology of the Eastern Alps. – In: J. D. Richards, F. Niccolucci (eds.), *The ARIADNE Impact*, Budapest, 69–82. DOI: https:// zenodo.org/records/3476712
- ŠTULAR, B., BELAK, M. 2022, Deep Data Example: Zbiva, Early Medieval Data Set for the Eastern Alps: Archaeology. – *Research Data Journal for*

*the Humanities and Social Sciences* 7/1, 1–13. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1163/24523666-bja10024

- ŠTULAR et al. 2021 = ŠTULAR, B., Pleterski, A., BE-LAK, M. 2021, Zbiva, Early Medieval Data Set for the Eastern Alps. Data sub-set (version v1). – DOI: https://zenodo.org/records/5761811
- ŠTULAR et al. 2022 = ŠTULAR, B., LOZIĆ, E., BELAK, M., RIHTER, J., KOCH, I., MODRIJAN, Z., MAGDIČ, A., KARL, S., LEHNER, M., GUTJAHR, Ch. 2022, Migration of Alpine Slavs and machine learning: Space-time pattern mining of an archaeological data set, *Plos One* 17(9, e0274687). DOI: https://doi. org/10.1371/journal.pone.0274687
- ŠTULAR et al. 2023 = ŠTULAR, B., PLETERSKI, A., BELAK, M. 2023, Zbiva, Early Medieval Data Set for the Eastern Alps. Data sub-set (version v2). – DOI: https://zenodo.org/records/10008341
- ŠTULAR et al. 2024 = ŠTULAR B., M., LEHNER M., BELAK (eds.) 2024, Settlement of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 48. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3986/9789610508786
- TOBLER, W. 1993, Three Presentations on Geographical Analysis and Modeling. Non- Isotropic Geographic Modeling; Speculations on the Geometry of Geography; and Global Spatial Analysis. – *Technical Report* 93/1, Santa Barbara.
- VIDIC et al. 2015 = VIDIC, N. J. PRUS, T., GRČMAN, H., ZUPAN, M., LISEC, A., KRALJ, T., VRŠČAJ, B., RUPREHT, J., ŠPORAR, M., SUHADOLC, M., MIHELIČ, R., LOBNIK, F. 2015, Tla Republike Slovenije / Soils of Slovenia with soil map 1:250000.
  – In: H. Grčman, N. Vidic, M. Zupan, F. Lobnik, A. Jones, L. Montanarella, (eds.), *Tla Slovenije s pedološko karto v merilu 1:250 000 / Soils of Slovenia with soil map 1: 250 000*, 2015, Luxembourg, 1–74. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2788/88750
- ZIMMERMANN, A. et al. 2009 = ZIMMERMANN, A., K.P. WENDT, T. FRANK, J. HILPERT 2009, Landscape Archaeology in Central Europe. – *Proceedings of the Prehistoric Society* 75, 1–53.

Settlement of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages, Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 48, 2024, 85–99. doi: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_06

# BECOMING SLAV (ARCHAEOLOGICAL EVIDENCE). AGRICULTURAL ANTI-REVOLUTION AND ACCULTURATION IN THE EASTERN ALPS

Benjamin ŠTULAR, Edisa LOZIĆ

#### Abstract

The chapter examines the acculturation processes in the Eastern Alps during the Early Middle Ages, focusing on the Slavicisation influenced by agricultural transitions. It builds on an earlier research by the authors that confirmed the hypothesis of simultaneous Slavic migration and cultural diffusion and defined the Alpine Slavs as people who spoke Slavic, shared specific common ancestry and migrated to the Eastern Alps in the sixth and seventh centuries. This study focuses on how these immigrant Alpine Slavs significantly impacted the region's social and agricultural systems. Key findings include the transition from the Late Antique population's market-based wheat agriculture to a self-sufficient barley-based system introduced by the Slavs. This shift facilitated successful acculturation and led to a resilient, bicultural society. The transformation underscores the adaptability and efficiency of Slavic agricultural practices and their pivotal role in the socio-economic stability of the region during the Early Middle Ages. The study concludes that the Slavs, rather than precipitating economic decline, introduced an optimized agricultural system that mitigated the effects of the already collapsed market economy, aiding in the survival and integration of the Late Antique population.

Keywords: archaeology, Eastern Alps, Late Antiquity, Early Middle Ages, Slavs, acculturation processes, social impact, agriculture, Slavicisation

# 1. INTRODUCTION

Ancient Slavs is a complex subject to discuss, and the complexity begins with the definition of the term. To a linguist, ancient means something different than it does to an archaeologist. The designation Slavs can mean everything from an ancestral population traceable to the depths of prehistory (e.g., Dolukhanov 1996), to a mere figment of a Byzantine chronicler's imagination (Curta 2001). Our stance is anchored somewhere in the middle of two extremes and in the hypothesis that we study Slavs rather then "Slavs". We understand the Ancient Slavs from the sixth to the eighth century as a secondary, relational and in-group of people, who horizontally *distincted* themselves from the proverbial others through language, housing culture, dress, sustenance, and a network of social relations including genetic relatedness (Štular 2025). Specifically, we understand the Alpine Slavs who co-inhabited the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages as people who spoke Slavic, shared specific common ancestry and who immigrated in Eastern Alps in the sixth and seventh centuries (Štular et al. 2022). Furthermore, we maintain that migration was indeed part of Slavicisation in the Eastern Alps, but that the subsequent acculturation processes exerted a more substantial influence.

This article explores the latter: acculturation process. In particular, the article examines how acculturation processes were significantly influenced by the transformation of the agricultural system from a market-based to a self-sufficient system. First, however, the scientific context of the acculturation process also referred to as Slavicisation must be briefly outlined (for more details see Štular 2025).

Until the middle of the 20th century, the study of the ancient Slavs differed little from other studies of Late Antiquity and the Early Middle Ages in Europe. Within the paradigm known as the Grand Narrative, migration was understood as the main process of change (e.g. Ratzel 1909), and peoples and tribes were understood, as MacEcheron (2000, 370) puts it, as "caroming around the continent like culture-bearing billiard balls". The rest of the Early Medieval history was merely a process of peoples and nations bouncing around until they settled in places where they were still to be found in the 19th century. The Slavs were understood as part of the westward movement known as the Great Migration period. According to this theory, they emigrated from their original homeland, the Urheimat, in the fifth and sixth centuries to colonise the lands abandoned by Germanic tribes, who in turn are said to have fled from the Huns and their allies. The Slavs settled the areas between the Oder and the Elbe-Saale line, Bohemia, Moravia, a large part of present-day Austria, the Carpathian Basin and the Balkans in the south, as well as the upper Dnieper basin to the north. In the second half of the sixth century, they appeared in large numbers on the Byzantine borders.

In the second half of the 20th century, still within the paradigm of the Grand Narrative, the Slavic studies focused mainly on the ethnogenesis of the ancient Slavs and the search for the *Urheimat*. There were tremendous advances in terms of archaeological data collected and in terms of methodology (Parczewski 1991; Gojda 1991; Pleterski 1995; Dolukhanov 1996; Kazanski 1999). By the mid-1990s, the immutability of ethnic identity was being questioned, and the field was in the process of moving away from the perception of ancient Slavs as an ethnic group and instead viewing them as a languagebased identity group (e.g. Pleterski 1995; Mamzer 1999).

The watershed event for the current state of the art in the study of ancient Slavs was The Making of the Slavs by Curta (2001). The book argued that the use of the ethnonym "Slavs" only became common in the contact zone between Byzantium and the Slavs along the lower Danube. Like Pohl (1988, 96-102) before him, he criticised the model of Slavic expansion from the Urheimat and insisted on its appearance in the Iustinianic period. However, Curta went one step further and claimed that the Slavs were essentially created by Byzantine perception: The creation of the Slavs was less a matter of ethnogenesis than one of invention, imagination and labelling by Byzantine authors. Thus, the Slavic group identity emerged in "the shadow of lustinian's forts" along the lower Danube. Later Dzino (2010) postmodernised Curta's approach in his book Becoming Slav, Becoming Croat, in which he understood the early Slavs as a process rather than an entity.

In the 21st century, the archaeology of the ancient Slavs, like archaeology in general, made great methodological progress. For example, in the applications of computational (Rihter 2023) and web-based analyses of cemeteries (Eichert 2021), airborne LiDAR (Lozić 2021), geospatial analyses (Magdič 2022), and machine learning (Štular et al. 2022). In addition, a large number of factual errors underlying the hypotheses of Curta and Dzino were exposed (e.g. Fusek 2004; Sokol 2011; Lindstedt, Salmela 2020). Regardless of this, no alternative hypothesis has been proposed that would successfully address the well argumented shortcomings of the *Urheimat* hypothesis.

Currently, then, there are three competing hypotheses for the spread of Slavic language between about 400 and 850 CE. The first hypothesis assumes that the Slavs, a people, moved in all directions from their small original habitat, the so-called Urheimat, (e.g. Herrmann 1986; Dolukhanov 1996; Timberlake 2013). The second hypothesis assumes the diffusion of the Slavic cultural model among non-Slavic populations or, in its extreme form, the diffusion of language alone, (e.g. Pritsak 1983; Lunt 1997; Curta 2001; 2020). Many archaeologists adhere to the third, hybrid hypothesis. It states that movement, cultural diffusion, and language diffusion occurred simultaneously (Heather 2010; Pleterski 2013a; Pohl 2018; Kazanski 2020) and is supported by recent research in population genetics and linguistics. It seems that the language spread in the West Slavic zone mainly by migration to sparsely populated areas, and in the East Slavic zone by a combination of migration and language shift. The spread in the South Slavic region was triggered by migration, but the main mechanism for further spread was a language shift from local Balkan idioms to Slavic (Lindstedt, Salmela 2020).

Recently, we were able to corroborate the hybrid hypothesis for the Eastern Alps by applying machine learning and spatial analysis to an archaeological Deep Data. We confirmed two separate migrations into the Eastern Alps: the earlier one sometime after 500 CE upstream the Mura and Drava rivers, and the later one sometime before 700 CE upstream the Sava river. We envisaged that the number of immigrants was relatively small and that it was by no means a mass migration like, for example, that of Theodoric's Ostrogoths or Alboin's Lombards. Along the Mura and Drava rivers, it likely took the form of a series of near neighbourhood colonisation of mostly uninhabited landscape. Along the Sava it was more akin to a small group infiltration. In the next step of the study we employed the convergence of evidence from archaeology, linguistics, and population genetics. Linguistics and population genetics have, independently from archaeology and from each other, also deduced that there were two separate migrations to the South-eastern Alps (present day Slovenia). Archaeology and genetics validated that acculturation was

the predominant post-migration process. Linguistics confirmed that the migrants spoke Slavic, and genetics proved that they possessed a homogeneous genetic substrate inherited from a single ancestral population common only to today's Slavic-speaking ethnic groups. We were therefore able to define the immigrants as Alpine Slavs (no inverted commas), people who spoke Slavic and shared specific common ancestry (Štular et al. 2022).

Therefore, in the Eastern Alps the migration of people, cultural diffusion, and language shift took place in a single process. The migration was part of the ensuing Slavicisation, but the acculturation processes that took place afterwards were historically the most important.

However, this does not explain the enduring success of the Slavs in the longue durée. Pohl offers a pragmatic explanation: The Slavs, in comparison to the Germani, did not establish stable military based polities. Instead, they embraced decentralised form of social organisation (Pohl 2018, 118-126). This social organisation has been described as a fractal society because not only did all local communities shared the same structure, but the same structure was also replicated when these communities, social fractals, joined together in larger social units. These formed an adaptable and efficient network with great power of absorption (Pleterski 2013b, 10-11). Contemporary and modern authors alike perceived this organisation as "primitive", but in fact it was resilient because it was highly adapted to the socio-economic conditions of the period.

The succinct characterizations of Pohl and Pleterski thus posits that the *longue durée* success of the Slavicisation was based on a decentralised, "primitive" social organisation that was highly adapted to the conditions of the period. In this text we build upon, elaborate, and substantiate this stance with objective archaeological evidence. We believe that the key to understanding the adaptations lies in understanding the conditions: the transformation of the agricultural system and its impact on social organisation, as alluded to by Lozić (2021, 15–17). Our discussion draws on the groundbreaking findings of the three micro-regional analyses of agricultural potential in the Eastern Alps published in this volume (*Fig. 1*).

# 2. METHODS, MATERIALS, AND RESULTS

Each of the three micro-regional case studies we build upon used state of the art methodology and offered many interesting insights, and each must be consulted in full to get a complete picture. Here we will briefly summarise only those aspects that are relevant to our discussion. Let us first take a look at the case study of the Bled micro-region (henceforth Bled). It revealed that the Early Medieval immigrants of late seventh century were attracted to light soils with a high water retention capacity. Such soils were particularly suitable for the cultivation of barley, which was known to be one of the most important staple crops of the time, especially in colder climates such as the subalpine. Soils with lower water retention capacity were only colonized in the eleventh century, which could indicate the transition to a wheat as a staple crop and subsequently to a higher degree of agricultural organisation (Lozić 2021; 2024 in this volume).

The immigrant Slavs, who colonised the Drava Plain microregion towards the end of the sixth or beginning of the seventh century, were confronted with a mature forest that had overgrown the long abandoned Roman landscape. The analysis of this microregion demonstrated that the choice of field and settlement locations was largely related to the soils and terrain that were best suited to a particular agricultural system. The settlements established in the seventh century were located on dry patches at the foothills of Pohorje with easy access to loose, sandy, automorphic soils, that were partially gleyed. That is, the soils with the highest water retention capacity among the available light soils. Light sandy soils could be cultivated by hand with a hoe or with a simple plough. The streams running down from the hills provided sufficient moisture for crops to grow. Sometime before the end of the 7th century, the new settlements were established in wetter areas with heavy clay soils. Cultivating these soils required the use of more advanced agricultural technologies, in particular a type of plough that not only cut and crushed the soil but also turned it over. However, the light brown soils with low water retention capacity only gained importance from the tenth century onwards (Magdič 2024 in this volume).

The analysis of the Leibnitzer Feld revealed three types of potential settlement sites. The first type were the sites on well-saturated brown soil, which were interpreted as agricultural settlements. The second type were hilltop settlements which, due to their position, do not have access to sufficient arable land. These settlements were thus not predominantly engaged in agricultural production and were defined as non-agricultural. At least some of them, for example Wildoner Schlossberg, were likely central places that fulfilled administrative and commercial functions. The third type were non-hilltop sites without favourable agricultural hinterland. Some of them were located in small depressions between the hills, others in the area of regular flooding. These sites must have served entirely to non-agricultural activities. Of particular interest is the Weitendorf site, where archaeological evidence suggests a workshop area for iron ore pro-



Fig. 1: Location of the three micro-regional analyses of agricultural potential in the Eastern Alps.

cessing and where interpretative mapping of LiDAR data revealed clear evidence of mining. Therefore, the site was interpreted as a mining settlement where iron ore was extracted and processed. This is the only site with demonstrated specialized non-agricultural activities in all three micro-regions (Lozić, Koch 2024 in this volume).

The three micro-regional studies thus resulted in some exciting discoveries, for example, the mining settlement in the Leibnitzer Feld and the evolution of agricultural technology in the Drava Plain. However, we focus here on the fact that all three found that to the immigrant Slavs the most important soil property was its ability to retain water. This property is defined as the soil's effective field capacity or FC. The wider implications of this for Early Medieval agriculture have already been alluded to by Lozić (2021, 15–17). In the following, we build on this by contrasting the agricultural system of the Slavs with the Late Antique one.

# 3. DISCUSSION

# 3.1 THE AGRICULTURAL SYSTEM OF THE ALPINE SLAVS

We build our model primarily on the case study of Bled and underpin it with case studies of the Leibnitz Field and the Drava Plain. In Bled, all settlements founded between the late seventh and tenth centuries were adjacent to stony brown soils with high FC (*Fig. 2*: Zone 2). In contrast, in the preceding Roman period and after the eleventh century more fertile and less stony soils with low FC were used (*Fig. 2*: Zone 3). Pleterski (2013b, 156–157) described the latter soils as the area in the plain where the soil was good and he noted that from late seventh to the end of tenth century this was a continuously forested area. However, he was unable to explain why these more fertile soils with lower FC were not cultivated in Early Middle Ages. Why, then, were



*Fig. 2:* Bled microregion, brown soils with high capacity to retain water (marked with dashed lines) and physiographic zones. The areas most suitable for barley-based agriculture are located at the intersection of the dashed lines and yellow Zone 2 and the areas suited for wheat-based agriculture are in Zone 3 (after Lozić 2024, Fig. 7).

less fertile soils with high FC that much more attractive for Early Medieval agriculture?

The analysis of land use characteristics suggests that soils with high FC were sought after to minimizes the risk of exposing crops to water stress (Lozić 2021, 15–17). This conclusion is noteworthy for two reasons. First, it can be used to predict the landscape contexts suitable for Early Medieval settlement throughout the region. Second, it helps to elucidate the characteristics of Early Medieval agriculture in the Eastern Alps. While the first is the subject of ongoing research that aims to map suitable soils in the entire region, the latter can be discussed here. What were the characteristics of Early Medieval agriculture in the Eastern Alps?

Early Medieval Slavs had a limited choice of the staple field crops available. Rye (*Secale cereale*), wheat (*Triticum* sp.), oats (*Avena* sp.), barley (*Hordeum* sp.), and millet (*Panicum miliaceum*) were the main cereals in the western Slavic settlement area (present-day eastern Germany) (Brather 2008). In Southern Russia we know of wheat and barley (Korobov 2012). The first Slavic settlers in northwestern Russia brought with them a great variety of cereals and legumes, but only the crops

that guaranteed agricultural success in the colder north were kept in cultivation: barley and rye (Alslebe 2012). Closer to the Bled microregion, wheat, barley and rye were the most common crops at Roztoky (Czech Republic: Profantová 2005; Machaček et al. 2024). In Thunau (Austria), both in the settlement and in one of the graves, the most common cereal remains were wheat, millet, barley, and rye (Teschler-Nicola et al. 2018). In Kleinklein (Austria), the contents of a settlement pit revealed barley, millet, and rye (Heiss, Wiesinger 2019). On Bled Island, the central location in Bled, charred barley and millet grains were recovered, but are C14 dated to the mid-13th century (Bitenc, Knific 2020, 84). Therefore, the Early Medieval Slavs, like other contemporary Europeans, relied mainly on wheat, barley, rye, and millet.

Of these, barley has the greatest ecological amplitude and is able to cope with extreme ecological conditions (Brouwer 1972). It was grown, for example, in Highland Britain (Gillingham, Griffiths 2000), in Scandinavian northwestern Europe (Hamerow 2002), and even in the Faroe Islands (Arge et al. 2005). Regardless of climate, barley was the dominant crop in western Europe and Britain at the beginning of the Early Middle Ages (Brather 2008), where it was important enough to warrant a special barley tax (Wickham 2005). Wheat in western and rye in northwestern Europe had replaced barley as the dominant cereal by the end of the Early Middle Ages (Hamerow 2002).

There are many differences between wheat, millet, barley, and rye. Most pertinent to our discussion is that while millet and rye have exceptional drought tolerance, wheat and barley do not. Under rainfed conditions they suffer from drought resulting in significant yield loss (Hossain et al. 2012; Sveinsson, Hermannsson 2017). Consequently, it is barley and wheat that require soils with high FC. Between the two, barley is better suited to colder climate because it matures earlier. In addition, it has greater tillering capacity and competes better with weeds, but generally yields less (Taylor, Cormack 2002). Wheat can potentially achieve high yields, but for this potential to materialize it requires more labour and more complex cultivation including manuring. The latter requires a complex mixed agriculture that includes sophisticated animal husbandry (Campbell 2000; Hamerow 2002). Thus, wheat cultivation is optimal for a relatively high and barley for relatively low degree of agricultural organization.

In the particular case of Bled from late seventh to the tenth century exclusively light but stony soils with a high FC were cultivated (*Fig. 2*: Zone 2). Due to their high FC, these soils are suitable for both wheat and barley cultivation. However, as wheat requires more intensive cultivation, the stony soils were far more suitable for growing barley. There are two additional pieces of evidence suggesting that barley was indeed the principal field crop. First, barley was the cereal of choice for the Slavs when they settled in what they perceived as colder climates, such as the above-mentioned colonization of northwestern Russia (Korobov 2012); the subalpine climate of the Bled microregion is colder (under any climatic conditions) than the areas from which the Slavs were arriving, for example, from the western edges of the Pannonian plain that they settled already in the sixth century (Pavlovič 2017). Second, under rain-fed conditions, barley, unlike wheat, prefers high FC to all other soil properties (Hossain et al. 2012; Sveinsson, Hermannsson 2017).

We can therefore infer with high degree of certainty that from the seventh to the tenth century barley was the staple crop in Bled. The analyses of the soils and agricultural potential in the other two microregions, Leibnitzer feld and Dravsko-Ptujsko polje (the Drava Plain), revealed the same adaptations to the local conditions: soils with high FC were prefered over all other characteristics. This tells us two things. First, Early Medieval agricultural systems in all three micro-regions were barley-based. Since the micro-regions were chosen to best represent the different landscape types and historical conditions in the Eastern Alps, we conclude that it is very likely that barley was the staple crop of the period throughout the Eastern Alps. Second, unlike in Bled, in the Leibnitzer feld and Dravsko-Ptujsko polje the Slavs colonised a forested landscape that had been all but abandoned at least a century earlier (Štular et al. 2022, 9-11; Magdič 2024 in this volume). The fact that the "barley fields" were the first to be colonised proves that it was the immigrant Slavs who introduced the barley-based agricultural system in the Eastern Alps and not vice versa.

In conclusion, based on the analyses of the soils worked by the Alpine Slavs we can infer that their staple crop was barley. Barley-based agricultural system is a low-complex one that favours stability over quantity of the yields and is thus suitable for self-sufficient societies.

# 3.2 TRANSITION FROM LATE ANTIQUITY TO THE EARLY MEDIEVAL PERIOD

The conclusion that the immigrant Slavs introduced the barley-based agricultural system in the Eastern Alps is important for the Early Medieval agricultural history. But also so much more! It offers a new insight in the acculturation processes taking place during the Early Middle Ages throughout, and possibly beyond, the Eastern Alps.

Let us first look at the transition from Late Antiquity to the Early Medieval period. Late Antiquity was the period when the key achievements of Romanitas were in recession but still present. Putting the art, science, and warfare aside, the key designator of Roman Antiquity was urbanization and its inseparable companion the market economy. In Eastern Alps both urbanization and market economy have decidedly declined after the middle of the fifth century. However, in limited quantity they persevered at least until the end of sixth century. The small hilltop towns were still integrated in the monetary market economy network including regional and long distance trade as evidenced by archaeological finds of imported pottery and coins (e.g. Kos 2020; Modrijan 2020; Leskovar et al. 2024, 603). *Carnium*, today's Kranj (Sagadin 2020a, 21; Sagadin 2020b, 208–210), was the last urban settlement in the Eastern Alps and thus the only local market accessible to the inhabitants of Bled.

There are limited data on Late Antique agriculture. In the Roman period, the staple agricultural product was undoubtedly wheat. Panem et circenses (sic), bread of course being the most common food made from wheat. For this purpose, in Bled the fertile soil with low FC, which was most suitable for wheat but exposed to crop failure due to drought, was cultivated (Fig. 2: Zone 3). This is evidenced by pottery shards in the fields and by the location of the first and second century CE settlements at Zasip and Želeče which are adjacent to these fields (Pflaum 2010; Lozić 2019). But until when were these fields used? Numerous finds of ploughs and other tillage tools in hoards (e.g. Ciglenečki 1983, 50-53; Bitenc, Knific 2001, Nos. 146, 167) clearly indicate that at least some of the residents of the Late Antique hillfort towns of the sixth century were directly involved in field work. Since in Bled the "wheat fields" were adjacent to the hillfort town (Fig. 2) and no other fields were being cultivated at the time, we can infer that they were still in use in the sixth century. The legacy of Romanitas, the existence of the market economy, and the choice of "wheat fields" thus point to a wheat-based agricultural system in the micro-region of Bled in the sixth century.

This is further supported by two linguistic hypotheses. First, in several Balkan Slavic languages the word for bread ("kruh" in Slovenian) was developed at the time when the Slavs were in contact with the Late Antique population (Bezlaj 1964). Second, the terms describing wheat preserved as geographic terms are of Latin origin (Bezlaj 1958, 689). In other words, when the Slavs encountered the Late Antique populations the latter's staple food was bread and their staple crop was wheat. Therefore, there is sufficient evidence to infer that the Late Antique population of Bled practiced highly-complex wheat-based agriculture geared for market economy that favoured high yields (higher profit) and was able to absorb occasional crop failure (imported food could be bought on market).

However, from the middle of the sixth and especially in the seventh century the era of modest market economy was drawing to a close. One aspect of the ensuing changes was the ruralisation of the surviving cities (Bratož 2014, 569–582; Pohl 2018, 149; Ciglenečki 2023, 149–166), including *Carnium*. With its ruralisation the inhabitants of Bled lost access to the market. The only agricultural system they knew, namely complex wheatbased one geared for the market economy was thus becoming less and less suitable.

As a result, the sixth century Bled population was repeatedly under nutritional stress evidenced by the cemetery of Pristava. Of the 380 graves, 147 were dated to the 6th and early 7th century and belonged to the Late Antique population. 233 graves, dated from the early 7th century to the beginning of the 11th century, belonged to a different population, presumably the Slavic immigrants. The graves of the two population groups were located next to each other, but on separate plots with distinct grave goods and burial customs (Knific 2004; Pleterski 2014, 264, Fig. 3.3.6.34; Belak et al. 2023, ID 10003456). Anthropological analysis has revealed further significant differences between the two populations. The denture analysis of the Late Antique population reveals repeated nutritional stress, but not in the Slavic population. In addition, the life expectancy of the Late Antique population was 18 years and that of the Slavic population 27 years. This is an enormous difference that places the two populations at the extreme ends of the contemporary sites (Leben-Seljak 1996, 30-65 and 232-236). In particular, the life expectancy of the Late Antique population from Bled was the lowest of all. This indicates not only a population in distress, but possibly a population on the verge of collapse (Fig. 3). Recent interdisciplinary analyses of four individuals' skeletal remains from the Late Antique population of the Pristava cemetery, buried in the middle of the sixth century, tentatively confirmed malnutrition for all of them (Leskovar et al. 2024).

Therefore, when the Slavs immigrated in the Bled micro-region they encountered an isolated community in crisis practicing wheat-based agriculture. The immigrants settled amicably which is evidenced by three facts. First, at the beginning the two populations were sharing the Pristava cemetery, respecting each other's space and rituals (Knific 2004). Second, the Slavs colonised new fields in areas not cultivated by existing population and they eventually established new settlements (Pleterski 2013b). Third, there was a bidirectional transmission of agricultural knowledge and tools.

The bidirectional transmission is directly evidenced in Bled by the Sebenje hoard. It was deposited in the first third of the nineth century containing the equipment of a cavalry soldier and the entire set of farm tools. Among the latter were three ploughs, which have complemented each other in terms of utility. One was the Slavic ard and another the Alpine plough (Pleterski 1987). Alpine plough was an unmistakably regional development of the late prehistory (e.g., Bartoli 2017) still in use in Late Antiquity (e.g. Ciglenečki 1983, 50–53; Bitenc, Knific 2001, Nos. 146, 167v), but without Early Medieval paral-



*Fig. 3:* Bled – Pristava, Late Antique ("Pristava I") and Early Medieval ("Pristava II") cemetery (above; after Knific 2004, Fig. 3) and life expectancy in comparison to the selected contemporary cemeteries (below; after Leben Seljak 1996, Tab. 155).

lels outside of Eastern Alps. Therefore, it could only be transmitted by the Late Antique population to its heirs. The fact that the Sebenje hoard contains both a Slavic ard and an Alpine plough is therefore direct material evidence that the population of Bled in the ninth century were the heirs of a bidirectional transfer of agricultural knowledge between the Late Antique population and the Slavs.

The amicable settlement of the Slaves in the Eastern Alps is not a new discovery. In addition to the above archaeological evidence, there is also linguistic and historiographical evidence. Linguistic evidence comes from an antiquated Slovenian term "krščenica" (translation: baptised woman) for a female farmhand. The word dates back to the time when the servants were Christians but not yet their masters (Kos 1902, XXV). Such a situation is described in the late eight century anecdote from the Eastern Alps about the priest Ingo and his feast. Ingo called the true believing servants (Latin vere servos credentes) to his table. He left those who ruled over them, the unbelievers (Latin qui eorum dominabantur infideles), sitting outside "like dogs". This inspirited the latter, believed to be the Slavs, to rush to the baptism (Kos 1902, No. 336; Wolfram 1979, 96-102). The term "krščenica" and Ingo's anecdote are often cited as an indication of lower social status of the Christian population living among the Slavs (Štih 2010a, 165; Pohl 2018, 144). Importantly, from the perspective of agricultural system, this is also evidence that the two populations cohabited within households.

Two further contemporary sources from the Balkan region provide additional context for the cohabitation of Slavs with "others". The *Strategikon* of Maurice and the Miracles of St Demetrius (*Miracula Demetrii*) report that the Slavs did not keep prisoners in eternal captivity. Rather, they sold them back or allowed them to live among them as equals after a certain period of time (Pleterski 2013b, 27; Pohl 2018, 151). Even if there were no prisoners in the example of Bled, these sources account that the Slavs were accustomed to fully accommodate outsiders into their community.

In summation, the Late Antique community of Bled was forced into a self-sufficient economy due to external global factors, the decline of market economy. Its wheat-based agricultural system became increasingly unsustainable and it was on the verge of collapse. However, the relatively small and isolated community apparently lacked the knowledge and/or resources to decisively alter the agricultural system. The much-needed new barley-based agricultural system optimised for self-sufficiency was introduced by the immigrant Slavs.

The new agricultural system was crucial to the ensuing acculturation process that can be explained in four successive steps.

First, since the wheat-based and barley-based agricultural systems utilised different resources, the Slavs were able to colonise the required fields amicably because they were of marginal interest to the Late Antique population (as evidenced by archaeological analyses by Pleterski and Lozić and indirectly by the word for bread). For a limited period of time, the two communities coexisted peacefully as equals (as evidenced by the brief overlap of the two populations in the Pristava cemetery).

Second, the barley-based system was much more successful in feeding the population (as evidenced by the anthropological analysis of the human remains in the Pristava cemetery).

Third, the Late Antique community switched to barley-based system (as evidenced by the abandonment of fields with low FC); it seems that it experienced a downward social mobility during this phase (as evidenced by written sources and linguistic evidence).

Fourth, sharing resources and knowledge as well as cohabitating in same settlements (as evidenced by the archaeology of Bled) and even same households (as evidenced by written sources and linguistic evidence) led to intensive acculturation.

Specifically, the type of acculturation can be described as an inverse integration: individuals from host population (Late Antique community) adopted the cultural norms of the dominant immigrant culture (Slavs) while maintaining their culture of origin. This lead to biculturalism, co-existence of two originally distinct cultures, also termed polyethnic society by modern historiographers (Pohl 1998, 42; Eichert 2011) and evidenced by the anecdote about Ingo from the eighth century. The bicultural society had mixed material culture (evidenced by a distinctive material culture (e.g. Eichert 2012) including agricultural tools) but eventually the Slavic language (as evidenced by the modern Slovenian language, which is Slavic) and religion prevailed (as evidenced in numerous cemeteries, e.g. Štular 2022).

The new society was known to the contemporary observes as *Carniola Sclavorum patria*. The name itself encoded the biculturalism. *Carniola* designated the location by using a pre-Latin word derived from \**kar*, which recurs in various place names of rocky or stony landscapes and was used in a name of a pre-Roman tribe Carni. (e.g. Vedaldi Iasbez 1994, 239; Winckler 2012, 333); this was the legacy of Late Antique population. *Sclavorum patria* signified an externally imparted Slavic identity which was most likely due to the Slavic language and subsistence economy (which also determined other external markers, e.g., dress, dress accessories, housing).

# 3.3 TRANSITION FROM EARLY TO HIGH MEDIEVAL PERIOD

The community of Bled from the seventh to tenth centuries was therefore a successful self-sufficient one that practised uncomplex barley-based agriculture on the "barley fields" with a high FC. However, in the eleventh century they expanded into areas of soil with lower FC. Why? We believe that this too was caused by an external impetus, a global process of transition to a feudal society.

In 1004 CE, parts of the Bled microregion were bestowed to the bishops of Brixen by the emperor Henry II (Štih 2004, 2011). This deed was much more than a routine exchange of ownership. It signified the assertion of direct control over Bled by the Kingdom of Germany for the first time in more than a century (for the historical context, see Arnold 1997; Štih 2010a). The Brixen came into possession of a small estate and all lands in Bled that were not directly farmed by existing owners (Štih 2004), including the then forested area with low FC soils.

The agricultural organisation of the new owners was based on the complex manorial system. The manorial system was a subsistence economy geared towards stability, based on strategies of risk avoidance through diversification of resources and redistribution through storage and transport (Meier 2011). Wheat was the most important staple crop in this system (Hamerow 2002). In other words, still in the absence of significant market economy and monetary circulation, this complex agricultural system was optimised for the cultivation of wheat and designed to routinely cope with local crop failures by resupplying from distant estates. For example, the see of the bishops of Brixen, today's Bresanssone in north Italy, is located some 200 kilometres west of Bled (as the crow flies). Remote enough to avoid concurrent local crop failures, but close enough to transport supplies.

Wheat-based agriculture was likely first introduced to Bled in the eleventh century in the two settlements that colonised the previously forested "wheat fields", i.e., the soils that are most fertile and most easily accessible in the microregion, but have a low FC (*Fig. 2:* Zone 3). The complexity of the new system also involved changes in animal husbandry, which included an increasingly complex system of summer pastures in the mountains (Štular 2006b). This is evidenced by the fact that since the eleventh century the Brixen estate was eager to take control of Bled's mountain pastures (Pleterski 2013b, 147).

As already indicated, complex wheat cultivation on fertile soils with low FC produced high yields on average, but under rainfed conditions it was exposed to occasional drought. Under the new manorial system, which enabled resilience through redistribution, growing wheat was on average more fruitful than growing barley. Thus, eventually wheat-based supplanted the barley-based system at the latest when, in the eleventh and twelfth centuries, farm by farm, much of the land passed into the direct ownership of the bishops of Brixen (Gornik 1990; Štih 2004; 2011; Pleterski 2013b). It is not inconceivable that the efficiency of the wheat-based farming was one of the driving forces behind this change in ownership. Although the first two settlements that practiced wheat-based agriculture were not founded directly by the bishops of Brixen (Pleterski 2013b) it was the newly introduced manorial agricultural system that enabled the transition to the wheat-based agriculture.

# 3.4. LONG-TERM SUCCESS OF SLAVICISATION

The agricultural shifts described above in the seventh century and the eleventh century are seemingly the same process in reverse. The shift from a high- to a lowcomplexity agricultural system is followed by the shift from a low- to high-complexity system, both facilitated by external factors. However, from the perspective of acculturation the results of the two processes were not the reversal, but the opposite. As a result of the first shift, the identity of the Late Antique population melded into the cultural melting pot in a very short time, effectively all but erasing its original form. The shift in the eleventh century had no such consequence despite the political and economic dominance of the newly arrived Germanspeaking landlords, that persisted for almost the entire second millennium (e.g., Štih 2010a) and was accompanied by a noteworthy and long lasting immigration of German-speaking agrarian population (Štih 2010b, 63-65). The question arises: why? Comprehending the distinctions between the seventh and eleventh century agricultural shifts leads to a deeper insight into the nuances of Slavicisation and the acculturation dynamics of the seventh century.

As typical of most self-sustaining agricultural societies, the Slavs' agricultural practices were all encompassing. The interconnected subsystems of economy, law, religion, and governance coalesced into a unified belief system (Pleterski 2014, 236-286). Why a belief system rather than a knowledge system? Abundant anthropological evidence suggests that in pre-industrial societies, knowledge is imparted during childhood through involvement in daily tasks. In adulthood, this is internalized not as learned knowledge but as an innate truth of life (Leroi-Gourhan 1990, 24-27; Gosselain, Livingstone Smith 2005, 41–43; Štular 2009, 113–114). Thus, it's not a matter of *learning* that "for optimal yield the crops are sown in spring when the median daily temperature reaches 15 degrees Celsius," but believing that "when Perun vanquishes Veles, it's time to return to the fields". The vestiges of this belief system, albeit modified by new agricultural technologies and Christianity, persisted into the 20th century in the form of pratika, small books (almanacs) that combined calendar with proverbs mixing religious and farming advice (Makarovič 1995, 47-52).

Thus for the seventh century Bled population the shift to barley as a staple crop entailed far more than merely acquiring novel tools and seeds. It dictated the entire culinary system, which, in turn, was deeply entwined with the broader household culture (Pleterski 2008). Similarly, the positioning of the household was determined by the proximity to the fields (Štular 2006a). The shift to barley represented a comprehensive, profound, and immediate transformation of nearly every facet of life: the location of the household, the cuisine and its apparatus (including pottery), dietary habits, the annual cycle of activities, and most significantly, adopting the agricultural knowledge embedded within the belief system. In essence, a successful harvest was intricately and indissolubly linked to the notion of god(s).

However, the eleventh century shift was a transition to a high-complexity agricultural system that was not embedded in an all-encompassing structure, but rather in separate subsystems. Religion (Christianity) was transmitted concurrently, but separately from the agricultural system. Economics (landlords with financial ambitions), law (which later culminated in Sachsenspiegel) and governance (King) were separated from religion and to a certain degree from each other; not as separated as in post-Medieval states, but far more than in Early Medieval subsistence societies. Therefore, the agricultural shift in the eleventh century Bled did not lead to a profound change in identity that would remould the identity and undo the Slavicisation. Such a process did, however, take place in the north-eastern Alpine region, but that is another topic we will explore elsewhere (see the project Religiopolitics - the Imperium Christianum and its Commoners).

# 4. CONCLUSION

The foregoing discussion may seem to have predominantly encompassed the historical evolution of agriculture. The agricultural shift in the seventh century, transitioning from a more complex wheat-based to a rudimentary barley-based agricultural system ostensibly manifested as an agricultural anti-revolution. It was necessitated by the externally induced decline of market economy and was enabled by the introduction of know-how by the immigrant Slavs. The eleventhcentury transformation almost mirrored that. To render the estates lucrative, the new landlords implemented the manorial system, a sophisticated wheat-based agricultural framework. This transition was also facilitated by emergent external factors: incorporation into the Kingdom of Germany and the access to a network for the efficient redistribution of agricultural produce.

However, understanding the agricultural antirevolution enabled us to elucidate the process of acculturation that took place after the immigration of the Slavs, i.e., Slavicisation. We inferred that in the Bled case it was a four-stages process. First, the Slavs colonised the fields that were of marginal interest to the Late Antique population thus facilitating amicable co-existence. Second, the agricultural system of the Slavs was more successful in feeding the population. Third, the Late Antique community switched to the new system and likely experienced a downward social mobility in the process. Fourth, sharing resources and knowledge as well as cohabiting led to intensive acculturation which we described as an inverse integration. Individuals from the host population adopted the cultural norms of the dominant immigrant culture while maintaining their culture of origin. This lead to biculturalism, co-existence of two originally distinct cultures, preserved in historical sources as Carniola Sclavorum patria.

Based on this our comprehension of the "becoming Slav" process in the Eastern Alps has significantly improved. Central to this understanding is discerning the cause and effect in the transition from Late Antiquity to the so-called Dark Ages - the classic chicken or egg dilemma. Previously, it was presumed that the Slavs precipitated the final collapse of the remnants of the Late Antique Roman world, subsequently relegating themselves to a proverbial state of poverty, characterized by a low-technology society devoid of monetary systems and market economies. However, our findings suggest the contrary. They portray the Slavs as rescuers, who introduced an agricultural system optimized for the pre-existing conditions of dramatic economic decline. They potentially saved the remaining Late Antique population from a dire existence or even extinction by starvation. For several ensuing centuries, existing on the fringe of empires, the new society, forged by both indigenous and immigrant populations, appears to have offered a desirable life, marked by high life expectancy and minimal famine occurrences.

- ALSLEBEN, A. 2012, The plant economy of northern medieval Russia. – In: M. A. Brisbane, N. Makarov,
  E. Nosov (eds.), The Archaeology of Medieval Novgorod in Context: A Study of Centre/Periphery Relations, 321–350, Oxford.
- ARGE et al. 2005 = ARGE, S. V., SVEINBJARNARDOT-TIR, G., EDWARDS, K. J., BUCKLAND, P. C. 2005, Viking and Medieval Settlement in the Faroes: People, Place and Environment. – *Human Ecology*, 33(5), 597–620.
- ARNOLD, B. 1997, *Medieval Germany*, 500-1300: A *Political Interpretation*. Houndmills, London.
- BARTOLI, P. 2017, Were some late Roman forms of scythes really created by the Celts in the Eastern Alpine region and in western Hungary. – In: J. Kysela, A. Danielisová, J. Militký (eds.), *Stories that* made the Iron Age: Studies in Iron Age archaeology dedicated to Natalie Venclová, 317–337.
- BELAK et al. 2023 = BELAK, M., PLETERSKI, A., RIHTER, J. 2023, Zbiva v4.1. – Ljubljana. [http:// zbiva4.zrc-sazu.si/]
- BEZLAJ, F. 1964, Blišč in beda slovenskega jezika. Tovariš, XX/5, 7. II. 1964.
- BITENC, P., KNIFIC, T. (eds.) 2001, Od Rimljanov do Slovanov. Predmeti. Ljubljana.
- BITENC, P., KNIFIC, T. 2020, Interpretacija grobišča in najdb / Interpretation of burial ground and finds. – In: B. Štular (ed.), Srednjeveški Blejski otok v arheoloških virih / Medieval archaeology of Bled Island, Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 42, 45– 91. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610502609
- BRATHER, S. 2008, *Archäologie der westlichen Slawen*. – Berlin, New York.
- BRATOŽ, R. 2014, *Med Italijo in Ilirikom. Slovenski prostor in njegovo sosedstvo v pozni antiki.* Zbirka zgodovinskega časopisa 46, Ljubljana.
- BROUWER, W. 1972, Handbuch des speziellen Pflanzenbaues. Band 1. – Berlin, Hamburg.
- CAMPBELL, B. M. S. 2000, English Seigniorial Agriculture, 1250–1450. – Cambridge. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1017/CBO9780511522215
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 1983, Die Eisenwerkzeuge aus den befestigten Höhensiedlungen Sloweniens aus der Völkerwanderungszeit. – *Balcanoslavica* 10, 45–54.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 2023, Between Ravenna and Constantinople. Rethinking Late Antique Settlement Patterns. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 46. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610507369
- CURTA, F. 2001, *The Making of the Slavs: History and Archaeology of the Lower Danube Region, c. 500-700.* – Cambridge.
- CURTA, F. 2020, Migration Histories of the Medieval Afro-Eurasian Transition Zone: Aspects of mobility between Africa, Asia and Europe, 300-1500 CE. – In: F. Curta, Slavs in the Making: History, Linguistics, and Archaeology in Eastern Europe

(*ca. 500-ca. 700*), Leiden, Boston. DOI: https://doi. org/10.4324/9780203701256

- DOLUKHANOV, P. 1996, The early Slavs: Eastern Europe from the initial settlement to the Kievan Rus. – London.
- DZINO, D. 2010, Becoming Slav, Becoming Croat. Identity Transformations in Post-Roman and Early Medieval Dalmatia. – Leiden, Boston.
- EICHERT, S. 2011, Karantanische Slawen Slawische Karantanen. Überlegungen zu ethnischen und sozialen Strukturen im Ostalpenraum des frühen Mittelalters. – In. In: F. Biermann, Th. Kersting, A. Klammt (eds.), *Der Wandel um 1000*, Beiträge Zur Ur- und Frühgeschichte Mitteleuropas 60, 433–440.
- EICHERT, S. 2012, Frühmittelalterliche Strukturen im Ostalpenraum. Studien zu Geschichte und Archäologie Karantaniens. – Aus Forschung und Kunst 39.
- EICHERT, S. 2021, Digital Mapping of Medieval Cemeteries. – Journal on Computing and Cultural Heritage 14(1), 1–15.
- FUSEK, G. 2004, 'Slawen' oder Slawen? Eine polemische Auseinandersetzung über eine wertvolle Monographie. – *Slovenská Archeológia* 52(1), 161–186.
- GILLINGHAM, J., GRIFFITHS, R. A. 2000, *Medieval Britain. A very short introduction.* Oxford.
- GOJDA, M. 1991, *The Ancient Slavs. Settlement and Society.* Edinburgh.
- GORNIK, F. 1990, Zgodovina blejske župnije. Celje.
- GOSSELAIN, O. P., LIVINGSTONE SMITH, A. 2005, The source: Clay selection and processing practices in sub-Saharan Africa. – In: A. Livingstone Smith, D. Bosquet, R. Martineau (eds.), *Pottery manufacturing processes: Reconstruction and interpretation*, BAR International Series 1349, 33–47.
- HAMEROW, H. 2002, Early Medieval Settlements: The Archaeology of Rural Communities in North-West Europe 400-900. – Oxford. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1093/oso/9780199246977.001.0001
- HEATHER, P. 2010, *Empires and barbarians: The fall of Rome and the birth of Europe.* – Oxford.
- HEISS, A. G., WIESINGER, S. 2019, 6.1 Appendix: Archaeobotanical reports. – In: M. Črešnar, S. Kiszter, M. Mele, K. Peitler, A. Vintar (eds.), *Plants – Animals – People. Lively archaeological landscapes of Styria and Northeastern Slovenia*, Graz, Ljubljana, 291–292.
- HERRMANN, J. (ed.) 1986, Welt der Slawen. Geschichte, Gesellschaft, Kultur. – München.
- HOSSAIN et al. 2012 = HOSSAIN, A., LOZOVSKAYA, M. V., ZVOLINSKY, V. P., TEIXEIRA DA SILVA, J. 2012, Effect of soil and climatic conditions on yieldrelated components performance of spring wheat (*Triticum aestivum L.*) varieties in the northern Bangladesh. – Natural Sciences: Journal of Fundamental and Applied Researches 2012/2, 69–78.

- KAZANSKI, M. 1999, Les Slaves. Les origines (Ier-VIIe siècle après J.-C.). Paris.
- KAZANSKI, M. 2020, Archaeology of the Slavic Migrations. – In: M. L. Greenberg, L. A. Grenoble (eds.), *Encyclopedia of Slavic Languages and Linguistics*, New York.
- KNIFIC, T. 2004, Arheološki sledovi blejskih prebivalcev iz pozne antike in zgodnjega srednjega veka. – In: J. Dežman (ed. ), *Bled 1000 let*, Blejski zbornik 2004, 93–117, Bled.
- KOROBOV, D. 2012, Early Medieval Settlement in Southern Russia: Changing Directions. – *Medieval Archaeology* 56(1), 34–59. DOI: https://doi.org/10. 1179/0076609712Z.000000002
- KOS, F. 1902, *Gradivo za zgodovino Slovencev v srednjem veku (501-800)*, Vol. 1. Ljubljana.
- KOS, P. Numizmatične najdbe / Numismatic Finds. In: S. Ciglenečki, Z. Modrijan, T. Milavec (eds.), Korinjski hrib in poznoantične vojaške utrdbe v Iliriku / Korinjski hrib and Late Antique military forts in Illyricum, Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 39, 123–140. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3986/9789610502555
- LEBEN-SELJAK, P. 1996, Antropološka analiza poznoantičnih in srednjeveških grobišč Bleda in okolice. – Unpublished PhD thesis, University of Ljubljana, Ljubljana.
- LEROI-GOURHAN, A. 1990, Gib in beseda II [Slovenian translation]. – Ljubljana.
- LESKOVAR et al. 2024 LESKOVAR, T., KNIFIC, T., ZUPANIČ PAJNIČ, I., POTOČNIK, D., ČREŠNAR, M. 2024, Potencial interdisciplinarnih raziskav človeških skeletnih posmrtnih ostankov: četverni grob s poznoantičnega grobišča Bled – Pristava (The Potential of Interdisciplinary Research of Human Skeletal Remains: Quadruple Grave from the Late Antique Cemetery at Bled – Pristava). – Arheološki vestnik, 75, 323–354.
- LINDSTEDT, J., SALMELA, E. 2020, Language Contact and the Early Slavs. – In: T. Klír, V. Boček, N. Jansens (eds.), *New perspectives on the Early Slavs and the rise of Slavic*, 275–299, Heidelberg.
- LOZIĆ, E. 2019, Archaeological interpretation of the ALS data. The Bled micro-region. Zenodo. DOI: https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.10355968
- LOZIĆ, E. 2021, Application of Airborne LiDAR Data to the Archaeology of Agrarian Land Use: The Case Study of the Early Medieval Microregion of Bled (Slovenia). – *Remote Sensing* 13(16), 3228. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3390/rs13163228
- LOZIĆ, E. 2024, Agricultural Dynamics of Bled Microregion (Slovenia). – In: Štular et al. 2024, 53–72. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_04
- LOZIĆ, E., KOCH, I. 2024, Soil, Water, and Topography: Decoding Settlement Location Preferences in Early

Medieval Leibnitzer Feld (Austria) – In: Štular et al. 2024, 25–52.

- LUNT, H. G. 1997, Common Slavic, Proto-Slavic, Pan-Slavic: What Are We Talking About? – *International Journal of Slavic Linguistics and Poetics* 41(1), 7–67.
- MACEACHERN, S. 2000, Genes, tribes, and African history. *Current Anthropology* 41(3), 357–384.
- MACHÁČEK et al. 2024 = MACHÁČEK, J., DUNNE, J., PRICHYSTALOVA, R., ZEMAN, T. 2024, The subsistence shift between Late Antiquity and Middle Ages in Central Europe: the dating and explaining by a transdisciplinary approach. – In: S. Tylšová, M. Karabáš (eds.), *30th EAA Annual Meeting (Rome, Italy 2024). Abstract Book,* Rome, 323. (online 23 August 2024)
- MAGDIČ, A. 2022, O župah, župnijah in narečjih.
  Primerjalna prostorska analiza rezultatov zgodnjesrednjeveške arheologije, zgodovinopisja in regionalne geolingvistike na primeru Dravske ravni in okoliških vzpetin. – In: A. Hellmuth Kramberger, V. Vidrih Perko (eds.), *Za človeka gre: Digitalna transformacija v znanosti, izobraževanju in umetnosti*, 69–92. Maribor.
- MAGDIČ 2024, The Dynamics of the Early Medieval Settlement Development in the Drava Plain in Connection with the Pedological Analysis of Arable Land. – In: Štular et al. 2024, 73–83. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_05
- MAKAROVIČ, G. 1995, Slovenci in čas: Odnos do časa kot okvir in sestavina vsakdanjega življenja. – Ljubljana.
- MAMZER, H. 1999, Problem etniczny w archeologii. Slavia Antiqua. – *Slavia Antiqua* 40, 169–201.
- MEIER, T. 2011, A farewell to the market! Constructing a Carolingian subsistence economy east of the Rhine. – *Ruralia* 8, 285–300.
- MODRIJAN, Z. 2020, Late antique settlements in Slovenia and their position in the broader trade network of late antiquity: (a case of pottery). In: E. Cavada, M. Zagermann (eds.), *Alpine Festungen 400–1000.* Chronologie, Räume und Funktionen, Netzwerke, Interpretationen / Fortezze Alpine (secoli V–X). Cronologia, spazi e funzioni, sistemi, interpretazioni. Akten des Kolloquiums in München am 13. und 14. September 2018, Münchner Beiträge zur Vor- und Frühgeschichte 68, 575–594.
- PARCZEWSKI, M. 1991, Origins of early Slav culture in Poland. – *Antiquity* 65(248), 676–683.
- PAVLOVIČ, D. 2017, Začetki zgodnjeslovanske poselitve Prekmurja / Beginnings of the Early Slavic settlement in the Prekmurje region, Slovenia. – *Arheološki vestnik* 68, 349–386.
- PFLAUM, V. 2010, Rimskodobne najdbe s Pristave ter druga sočasna najdišča in posamične najdbe v Blejskem kotu (Römische Funde von Pristava und

andere zeitgleiche Funde aus Blejski kot), – In: A. Pleterski (ed.), Zgodnjesrednjeveška naselbina na blejski Pristavi. Tafonomija, predmeti in čas. / Frühmittelalterliche Siedlung Pristava in Bled. Taphonomie, Fundgegenstände und zeitliche Einordnung, Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 19, 189–212 (259–261).

- PLETERSKI, A. 1987, Sebenjski zaklad (Der Hortfund von Sebenje). *Arheološki vestnik* 38, 237–330.
- PLETERSKI, A. 1995, Model etnogeneze Slovanov na osnovi nekaterih novejših raziskav. – Zgodovinski časopis 49(4), 537–556.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2008, Kuhinjska kultura v zgodnjem srednjem veku (Küchenkultur im frühen Mittelalter).
  – Ljubljana.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2013a, Etnogeneza slavena metode i proces (The ethnogenesis of the slavs, the methods and the process). *Starohrvatska prosvjeta* 40, 8–32.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2013b, *The invisible Slavs. Župa Bled in the prehistoric Early Middle Ages.* Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 28.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2014, *Kulturni genom. Prostor in njegovi ideogrami mitične zgodbe.* Studia Mythologica Slavica Supplementa, Supplementum 10.
- POHL, W. 1988, Die Awaren. Ein Steppenvolk in Mitteleuropa 567-822 n. Chr. – München.
- POHL, W. 1998, Introduction: Strategies of distinction. In: W. Pohl, H. Reimitz (eds.), *Strategies of Distinction: The construction of the Ethnic Communities*, 300-800, Transformation of the Roman World 12, 1–15, Leiden, Boston, Köln.
- POHL, W. 2018, *The Avars: A steppe empire in Europe*, 567-822. Ithaca.
- PRITSAK, O. 1983, The Slavs and the Avars. In: Gli slavi occidentali e meridionali nell'alto medioevo (15-21 Aprile 1982), Settimane di Studio del Centro Italiano di Studi Sull'Alto Medioevo 30, 353–435, Spoleto.
- PROFANTOVÁ, N. 2005, Nové objekty kultury s keramikou pražského typu z Roztok u Prahy. – *Památky Archeologické* 96, 127–164.
- RATZEL, F. 1909, Anthropogeographie. Bd. 1. Grundzüge der Anwendung der Erdkunde. Stuttgart.
- RIHTER, J. 2023, Stratigrafsko najstarejši zgodnjesrednjeveški grobovi in začetek pokopavanja na grobišču Župna cerkev v Kranju (Stratigraphically lowest early medieval graves and beginnings of burial in the Župna cerkev cemetery in Kranj (Slovenia)). – *Arheološki vestnik* 74, 263–308. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/AV.74.08
- SAGADIN, M. 2020a, Kranjska grobišča in problem kontinuitete med pozno antiko in zgodnjim srednjim vekom. – *Kranjski zbornik* 2020, 13–24.
- SAGADIN, M. 2020b, *Carnium* Kranj. In: J. Horvat, I. Lazar, A. Gaspari (eds.), *Manjša rimska* naselja na slovenskem prostoru / Minor Roman

settlements in Slovenia, Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 41, 201–212. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3986/9789610502586

- SOKOL, V. 2011, Drugo shvaćanje hrvatskog identiteta. – *Radovi Zavoda za hrvatsku povijest* 43, 459–474.
- ŠTIH, P. 2004, Prva omemba Bleda v pisnih virih. Listina kralja Henrika II. za briksenškega škofa Albuina z dne 10. aprila 1004 (D.H.II.67). – In: J. Dežman (ed.), *Bled 1000 let*, Blejski zbornik 2004, 7–34, Bled.
- ŠTIH, P. 2010a, The Middle Ages between the Eastern Alps and the Northern Adriatic. Select Papers on Slovene Historiography and Medieval History. – *East Central and Eastern Europe in the Middle Ages* 11, 450–1450, Leiden, Boston.
- ŠTIH, P. 2010b, Migracije in oblikovanje kompleksnega kulturnega prostora med vzhodnimi Alpami in severnim Jadranom v srednjem veku. – In: P. Štih, B. Balkovec (eds.), *Migracije in slovenski prostor od antike do danes*, Zbirka zgodovinskega časopisa 39, 59–77, Ljubljana.
- ŠTIH, P. 2011, Tisoč let od prve omembe Blejskega gradu (1011-2011) in začetki blejskega gospostva škofov iz Briksna. – In: M. Vidic (ed.), *Blejski grad. 1000 let prve omembe*, 9–27, Bled, Ljubljana.
- ŠTULAR, B. 2006a, Analiza gospodarskega zaledja v arheologiji krajin. – In: D. Perko (ed.), *Geografski informacijski sistemi v Sloveniji 2005-2006*, 199–210, Ljubljana.
- ŠTULAR, B. 2006b, Prostor Blejskih planin v srednjem veku (Raum der Bleder Almen im Mittelalter). – In: T. Cevc (ed.), *Človek v Alpah*, 230–241, Ljubljana.
- ŠTULAR, B. 2009, Uporaba etnoloških primerjav v visokosrednjeveški arheologiji. Primer lončenine s kamniškega Malega gradu (The Use of Ethnological Analogies in High Medieval Archaeology. The Case Study of the Pottery from Kamnik Castle (Mali grad)). – Arheo 26, 109–123.
- ŠTULAR, B. 2022, Grave Orientation in the Middle Ages. A Case Study from Bled Island. – E-Monographiae Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 14. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.3986/9789610506331
- ŠTULAR, B. 2025, Rethinking Ethnic Identity in the Archaeology of the Ancient Slavs. – *Arheološki vestnik*, 76, in preparation.
- ŠTULAR et al. 2022 = ŠTULAR, B., LOZIĆ, E., BE-LAK, M., RIHTER, J., KOCH, I., MODRIJAN, Z., MAGDIČ, A., KARL, S., LEHNER, M., GUTJAHR, Ch. 2022, Migration of Alpine Slavs and machine learning: Space-time pattern mining of an archaeological data set, *Plos One* 17(9, e0274687). DOI: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0274687
- ŠTULAR et al. 2024 = ŠTULAR B., M., LEHNER M., BELAK (eds.) 2024, Settlement of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages. – Opera Insti-

tuti Archaeologici Sloveniae 48, DOI: https://doi. org/10.3986/9789610508786

- SVEINSSON, S., HERMANNSSON, J. 2017, A Farmer's Handbook for Cereal Cultivation in the Northern Periphery and Artic Region. – Project report, Deliverable T2.1.3, Reykjavík. [https://cereal. interreg-npa.eu/subsites/CEREAL/Cereal\_cultivation-Farmers\_handbook-Report-NPA-Cereal-DT213-Version2.pdf]
- TAYLOR, D., CORMACK, B. 2002, Choice of cereal and pulse species and varieties. – In: D. Younie, B. R. Taylor, J. P. Welsh, J. M. Wilkinson (eds.), Organic Cereals and Pulses, 9–28, Edinburgh.
- TESCHLER-NICOLA et al. 2018 = TESCHLER-NICOLA, M., F. NOVOTNY, M. SPANNAGL-STEINER, E. HARING, J. IRRGEHER, A. ZITEK, K. RUMPELMAYR, E. M. WILD, B. TAUTSCHER, Th. PROHASKA 2018, Die frühmittelalterlichen Fundstellen von Thunau am Kamp (NÖ) und ihre bioanthropologischen Evidenzen – eine Zusammenfassung. – In: E. Nowotny, M. Obenaus, S. Uzunoglu-obenaus (eds.), 50 Jahre Archäologie in

*Thunau am Kamp. Festschrift für Herwig Friesinger*, Archäologische Forschungen in Niederösterreich, N. F. 5, 219–239.

- TIMBERLAKE, A. 2013, Culture and the spread of Slavic. – In: B. Bickel, L. A. Grenoble, D. A. Peterson, A. Timberlake (eds.), *Language Typology and Historical Contingency. In honor of Johanna Nichols*, Typological Studies in Language 104, 331–356.
- VEDALDI IASBEZ, V. 1994, La Venetia orientale e l'Histria: le fonti letterarie greche e latine fino alla caduta dell'Impero Romano d'Occidente. – Studi e ricerche sulla Gallia Cisalpina 5, Roma.
- WICKHAM, C. 2005, Framing the Early Middle Ages. Europe and the Mediterranean 400–800. – Oxford.
- WINCKLER, K. 2012, Die Alpen im Frühmittelalter. Die Geschichte eines Raumes in den Jahren 500 bis 800. – Wien, Köln, Weimar.
- WOLFRAM, H. 1979, Conversio Bagoariorum et Carantanorum. Das Weißbuch der Salzburger Kirche über die erfolgreiche Mission in Karantanien und Pannonien mit Zusätzen und Ergänzungen. – Wien, Köln, Graz.

Settlement of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages, Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 48, 2024, 101–152. doi: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_07

# IMAGES BEHIND THE ARCHAEOLOGICAL CURTAIN: VLACHS, SLAVS, ŽUPAS, PRINCIPALITIES, CARANTANIA

# Andrej PLETERSKI

Slovenian early medieval archaeology has not been aware of the *"tyranny of the historical record*". This record has always structured the interpretation of the archaeological evidence. [Irena Mirnik Prezelj 1998, 380]

I wish Irena [1955–2018] would be the first to read my study, and that she would experience moral satisfaction while doing so.

#### Abstract

The Slavs were people who, as survival opportunists, lived on the border between wet and dry environments, who cremated their dead, who had elaborate ideas concerning the landscape of the dead, and therefore mound shapes and slopes towards the south-east were important to them. According to current data, they arrived in groups from the end of the 5th century onwards. The ancient Vlachs as oldsettlers knew how to survive in the mountains, but they occasionally also inhabited the plains, to where they descended by the 9th century and merged with the Slavs who were already living there. Linguistically, the Slavic language was clearly dominant. The mountainous and dry karst world requires special skills for survival, which the Slavs did not master. Without the cooperation of the Vlachs, this world would be abandoned.

While studying the relationship between the influential spaces of churches and burial sites without churches, an archaeological tool was revealed that outlines the political relations and the extent of authoritarian power at the time the church network was emerging. According to this, the small starting point of Carantania appeared at the beginning of the 9th century, as did many individual župas as primordial political communities in the 9th and 10th centuries. They formed the foundation that has retained its importance in many places to this day.

**Keywords:** Vlachs, Slavs, Eastern Alps, Early Middle Ages, settlement, Christianization, churches, places of political power, župa (Slavic primordial political community), Carantania

# 1. WHAT THE READER CAN EXPECT

The research question is: what can we establish from the analysis of sites as data documents about the South-eastern Alps in the period between the 5<sup>th</sup> and 11<sup>th</sup> century? The question was set broader that the title of the project, within which this analysis emerged, would demand: Settlement of the South-eastern Alpine region in the Early Middle Ages (https://iza2.zrc-sazu. si/en/programi-in-projekti/settlement-south-easternalpine-region-early-middle-ages). I draw attention to the notion of a **site as a data document**. This is a data structure that is part of the ZBIVA database (for a detailed description see 3.3), just as other data structures, graves and artefacts are also a part of it. The analysis includes only sites as data documents (see *Limitations* below). The discussion indicates only the possible connections and their interpretive potential to other data structures. Therefore, the purpose of the presented study is not a complete synthesis of the existing knowledge on life in the South-eastern Alps and the periphery during the Early Middle Ages, but primarily an analysis of what can be extracted about the settlement from the archaeological sites. Therefore, I do not delve into the review of non-archaeological, especially written sources for the time and area under consideration.

This means that my discussion answers the abovementioned question, but also poses many new research questions, which will be answered only once an adequate volume of collections of other types of data structures is established.

The area covered by the research (see Štular, Lehner 2024, Fig. 1 in this volume) is diverse in all respects: geologically, biologically, culturally, politically, economically, historically. It is merely a mosaic of countless individualities that are constantly changing. Any generalization would be unfair to the particularities that manifest themselves on the regional or micro-regional level, yes, even on the level of an individual site. If, nevertheless, I risk certain general conclusions, this is because the entirety cannot be placed into words in any other way. Having said that, I am fully aware that the details I have overlooked, or that are yet to emerge, may fundamentally alter my current general findings.

The research covers merely a certain period. The downside of any time slice is that we are not certain what came before it and we do not understand what followed it. Traditionally, the 6<sup>th</sup> and 7<sup>th</sup> centuries have been regarded as a turning point for the territory in question. This period represents an imaginary break between Late Antiquity and the Early Middle Ages (on the vagueness and looseness of this type of periodization see: Mirnik Prezelj 1998). In order to question this turning point, we included the 5<sup>th</sup> century into our investigation. And while the turning point of these two centuries is, in many ways of lesser importance than we considered until now, we have missed another, perhaps even more important turning point. If we would have included also the 4<sup>th</sup> century it would be even more noticeable what great civilizational changes were taking place already at that time (for more on spatial, temporal, and informational limitations see 3.2.1).

I did not know what the cognitive possibilities of the proposed research were, and there were no established research methods available for it either. My work took place alongside the digital analysis of the settlement process in the same territory. This included space-time pattern mining, time series clustering to classify sites into chronological groups and the so-called hot spots analysis, that connected everything together spatially and determined the consilience with linguistics and genetic history (Štular et alii 2022). Compared to my time-consuming work, the analysis, which used mathematical algorithms, was lightning fast. However, on their own, algorithms fail to offer an interpretation, as they do not explain what they show, and thus leave the freedom to our imagination. Since we are unfamiliar with the historical process in which the structure was created, there is a great risk that it could be misinterpreted (Pleterski 2001a). The slower process enables

the recognition of historical processes and provides a chance for a better interpretation. This is not to say that mathematical algorithms are useless, by no means. However, they need the addition of various interpretive tools to interpret their results.

My study is not an overview of the existing publications and their brief content on the topics they address. For bibliographic questions arranged by individual topics, please see the Libera bibliographic database for the Early Middle Ages of the Eastern Alps (https://zbiva4. zrc-sazu.si/en/iskanje/literatura). In archaeological publications, we are used to dealing with artefacts, graves, structures, individual sites. In recent decades, various digital tools (GIS, LiDAR) have enabled the expansion of spatial research. I focused my research on sites as artefacts and their interrelationships. I carried it out in a digital environment (see 3.3), as this task would not be feasible in any other way. In the presented initial stage, the spatial analysis digital tools have been used merely to a small extent, but I hope that the results present a sufficient challenge for the subsequent use of such tools to the greatest possible extent.

Even though the first steps of my analysis showed that the issue of settlement would be at the forefront, eventually the issue of political organization came to the fore, of course at the level of primordial political communities (see below 3.2.2). Since these were related to the organization of space, they could be detected archaeologically. And since it increasingly seems that spatial-political units represented the basis for identifying individuals, they are also related to identity questions that arise in the face of population changes. These are research topics that researchers have so far tried to answer primarily with the help of written sources. I accepted the challenge of questioning some of their interpretations with the help of the new perspectives provided by analysing archaeological material. This also resulted in some completely new views of the past. I use written sources only as much as this is necessary for a better understanding of archaeological issues. In view of this I hope I will not be accused of establishing a tyranny of the archaeological record.

# 2. THE STATE OF KNOWLEDGE

45 years have passed since Paola Korošec's large, two volume monograph Zgodnjesrednjeveška arheološka slika karantanskih Slovanov [Early Medieval Archaeological Image of Carantanian Slavs] (1979). The first volume addresses the division of archaeological material into cultural groups, followed by the typochronology of artefacts, while the second volume includes a catalogue of 242 sites and 162 plates of selected artefacts. Although it does not involve written sources at any point, the goal of the work is set in the perfect spirit of the then unconscious tyranny of the historical record (for more on this concept see Mirnik Prezelj 1998). Only in the last sentence of her book did Paola Korošec state her goal and express her belief that she has achieved it, as she supposedly used archaeological sources to support the idea that the oldest Slavic state with a multi-layered social organization was created on the territory of the Eastern Alps (Korošec 1979, 330). She did not describe its borders and social organization, nor did she write about the way of life that could be shown by the archaeological material. However, the ambition of her work is clear. While Bogo Grafenauer relied on written sources to prove the state of the Carantanian Slovenians (Grafenauer 1952), she included archaeological sources that supported her findings. While Bogo Grafenauer founded the state of the Carantan Slovenians with written sources (Grafenauer 1952), she did the same with archaeological sources. If one wished to add anything to her findings or even alter them, one would first have to expand the dataset, master new information tools and set new methodological starting points (briefly Štular, Pleterski 2018). Of course, one also had to wait for over four decades for all of this to take place.

Before one starts a comparison between new and old knowledge, one needs to be familiar with at least the rough outlines of what we believe we know. I emphasize, what we believe we know. At this, I will help myself with a certain shortcut, for I will focus on the studies by two authors who have made an effort to carry out extensive overviews. Both were created far enough outside of Slovenia that the authors were forced to find what they considered to be the prevailing opinion. Namely, they could not build their view on primary information sources, but could only rely on existing interpretations. What was worthy of their attention?

In 1995, the Russian archaeologist Valentin Vasilevich Sedov published a monographic overview of the Slavs in the Early Middle Ages (I used the Serbian translation: Sedov 2013). In the basic interpretive terms, which he did not define, he leaned upon archaeological cultures (also cultural communities), ethnolinguistic communities, tribes, ethnicity. He believes that the ethnic tribes that the Slavs encountered during the Great Migration, had a significant influence on the formation of Slavic cultures. He also believes that the Early Middle Ages is the period in which the conditions for the beginning of individual language groups among the Slavs began to appear (Sedov 2013, 9-10). His interpretive ideal is an archaeological culture that spatially corresponds to a linguistic group or a political territory. In the first part of the book he shows a series of archaeological cultures that were determined by the forms of burials, dwellings, and artefacts.

For our work, the second part of the book is of greater importance, as this addresses the formation of

Slavic nations and states. It contains a chapter on the Alpine Slavs (Sedov 2013, 382-393). Its visual core is represented by two maps that apparently overlap. The first shows the political territory of Carantania (Sedov 2013, Fig. 78). Sedov summarized its borders from Grafenauer's map in Zgodovina slovenskega naroda I [History of the Slovenian Nation I] (Fig. 21), but added the territory south of the Karavanke mountain range all the way to the Kolpa river, which was said to have been reoccupied by the Avars after the collapse of Samo's tribal union (Grafenauer 1964, Map XV, 332). In this way, he limited the area in which most of the sites he summarized from Korošec (Korošec 1979, Appendix 4) were located and called this area the Carantanian culture (Sedov 2013, Fig. 79). From the matches that were thus created, he came up with the interpretation that the formation of the Principality of Carantania and the stabilization of the living conditions united the Slavic population in the Alpine region, for which he found confirmation in the fact that this area in the 8<sup>th</sup> century, also formed a unified archaeological culture (Sedov 2013, 386), which is determined by certain forms of jewellery. The Carantanian culture testifies to the ethnic unification of the Alpine Slavs. It is obvious that with its formation and development, the process of the creation of a special Slavic nation of Carantanians began. The loss of national independence and the unification brought by Christianity interrupted the process of its formation. Today, the descendants of the Alpine Slavs are represented by Slovenians. The formation of their language apparently began during the Principality of Carantania (Sedov 2013, 389-391). Thus, Sedov seemingly consolidated the consensus of the interpretation of written and archaeological sources, as established by Grafenauer and Korošec (see above).

The importance of Carantania as a political formation is such that it can be found in any broader overview of Slavic history. This was also shown in an extensive monograph by the German historian Eduard Mühle that addresses the Slavs in the Middle Ages and in doing so verifies the modern idea of the former Slavic community (Mühle 2020). As expected, such a community is not supported in medieval sources. It is important for us that in the chapter on the first Slavic statehood formations (Herrschaftsbildungen) he also discusses Carantania in great detail. This is a story addressing the formation and disintegration of the Carantanian identity, how the Carantanian social elite drowned amongst the aristocracy of the medieval empire. The Slavic language was to a great extent preserved by the common population, which was labelled Windische or Slovenes from the Late Middle Ages onwards (Mühle 2020, 151-157). Mühle believes that the archaeological evidence of the social elite can be found in the graves with weapons and in luxurious stones richly decorated with interlaced ornament in proprietary churches (Mühle 2020, 156). The established idea of the large territory of Carantania as early as the 8<sup>th</sup> century, differs from Mühle's idea that Borut's Carantania was small and that Borut used the help of the Bavarians to establish himself as a regional ruler. Mühle refers to the formulation in the Conversio (*Quarantanos* [...] similiterque confines eorum, c. 4), when the subjugation of the Carantanians and their neighbours is said to have occurred (Mühle 2020, 154). Herwig Wolfram, who insists on the concept of the large territory of Carantania in the 8<sup>th</sup> century, claims quite differently that the neighbours (*confines*) are anachronistically meant to be the inhabitants of Pannonia, which was at the time still under the rule of the Avars (Wolfram 2012, 119). This example shows the great interpretive freedom when reading the same written source.

The image of the South-eastern Alpine territory's past and its neighbourhood is thus still based almost entirely on the interpretation of written sources. Carantania represents its political core. This idea was already discussed by historians between the 15<sup>th</sup> and the 18<sup>th</sup> century and it thus seems understandable that Anton Tomaž Linhart placed the concept of new Slovenian history on Carantanian foundations (cf. Mihelič 1977, 322). The pinnacle of this concept was established by Bogo Grafenauer (1952).

Since the publication of the Köttlach burial site with enamel jewellery in 1854, archaeological research has focused not only on the excavation process itself, but also on the questions that were raised already at the time: on the period the artefacts were from and to whom they belonged. So far, this debate has focused on typo-chronological discussions, and for a very long time also on the questions of archaeological culture and its ethnic definition. In the current century, new discoveries of settlements and dating with the C-14 radiocarbon method have raised the issue of Slavic migration (more on the latter below). It is characteristic that the recent monograph on Carantania, written by the Austrian archaeologist Paul Gleirscher, is based on written sources, while archaeological artefacts mainly represent merely an attractive decoration (Gleirscher 2018). With this, he proved that the "tyranny of the historical record" exists widely. This is why one might now be taken by surprise at my announcement that I will not escape the fascination with Caratania. However, this will not occur as a result of the way in which it is promoted. There are more written sources about it than about any other part of the Eastern Alpine territory, and these are also accompanied by a significant number of archaeological sources. And when we analyse the archaeological sources, Carantania stands out on its own, albeit significantly differently than the modern interpretations of written sources show.

Above all, this is going to be merely one of the topics that derive from archaeological sources.

## 3. METHOD

This chapter will present my conceptual starting points that lead and aided me in my research, and explain the used methods.

# 3.1 PREMISES AND CONSIDERATIONS

#### 3.1.1 The area of influence of churches

Medieval **churches** are not merely a **materialization of Christianity**, but also the materialization of the **political ideology and authoritarian power** of the time. The area of influence of the newly erected churches can be seen on the map as the simultaneous abandonment of burial sites without churches (*Figs. 17; 18*).

Two scenarios. In the Middle Ages, burials in church cemeteries were one of the basic requirements demanded from the newly baptized population (Vargha, Mordovin 2019, 141-145). The implementation of this requirement depended on the political authorities and their power. We must keep in mind at least two possible scenarios, which amongst others, depended on the number of holders of political power. The first scenario focuses on a single ruler who needed ideological support as he tried to rule as a ruler independent from the will of the political community. The teaching that authority is given by God and therefore any rebellion against authority is a rebellion against God himself and worthy of God's punishment was an excellent aid to such efforts. Its starting premise can be found in the 13<sup>th</sup> chapter of Apostle Paul's letter to the Romans (Romans 13, 1,2), which is repeated in his own words by a member of the highest Saxon nobility, Bishop Thietmar of Merseburg, in his chronicle written at the beginning of the 11<sup>th</sup> century (Thietmar V, 32). According to the second scenario, Christianization was a collective decision of the entire political community that wanted to preserve a common law, as was the case in Iceland (Íslendingabók, c. VII). According to both scenarios, Christianization was primarily a political decision. Where violent forms of Christianization have taken place, this can be described in modern parlance as the imposition of a world view in the service of a political ideology.

#### 3.1.2 Slavs and the wet environment

The observation that early Slavic settlements throughout Europe appeared on the edges of river banks is well established and widespread. At this, the role of the Pripyat Marshes is unclear and is often used in the literature only as a pejorative metaphor, a so-called Slavic ethnogenesis: Slavs, people from the Pripyat Marshes. So far, we have not yet found an answer to the question as to what made wet environments so attractive to the Slavs. Why was a wet environment so popular amongst the Slavs? A possible answer is provided by ethnological material on the use of wet areas in Krško polje (Krško Plain) during the 19th and 20th centuries (Rihter 2019). Not only were the wet areas an excellent source of food and raw materials for various purposes, they decisively complemented the dry environment of the higher lying fields. Rihter pointed out that settlements were positioned on river banks, on the border between the upper dry and lower wet environments. This helped the inhabitants decisively rise their chances of survival in extreme weather conditions. In years of drought they were saved by the wet environment, while in the wet years they could turn to the dry environment (Rihter 2019, 12–13). Therefore, both wet and dry environments must be considered. Even Andrej Magdič, while studying the microregion of the Drava Plain (north-eastern Slovenia) within the territory of the South-eastern Alps, noticed that Early Medieval settlements were generally located so that their fields consisted of soils of different pedological classes. If we take a closer look, we can establish that most settlements were not only located on the border area of pedological classes, but were located right on the border of two pedological classes: automorphic and hydromorphic soils (Magdič 2024 in this volume), i.e. wet and dry environments. Even in the alpine environment of the Bled microregion, the Early Medieval settlers were drawn to light soils with high water retention capacity (Lozić 2021). Everything said so far does not mean that the described environmental opportunism was known only to the Slavs, but it was undoubtedly characteristic of them, and it also helped them become masters of survival.

### 3.1.3 Considering the models

I proceed from the assumption that all current representations of the past are merely models (see the definition *model of the past*). The usefulness of the model is measured by its interpretive power. This shows how much information from the past can be accommodated by the model without breaking down the proposed interconnection of its components. Of course, the model of the past can be completely invented in the present, but in my research, I gave priority to models that were created as close as possible to the space and time under my research. There is an expectation that the proximity of space and time increases the probability of the relevance of the model of the past.

#### 3.1.4 Considering the identities

People identify themselves in a number of ways daily. We do not use all of these identifiers every day, but

we use many throughout our lives. At the same time, we belong to various identification communities, and the intersection of these affiliations is changing over time. People in the past also identified themselves, but their identification criteria were undoubtedly different – in many ways – to those we use today.

The idea of ethnic identities as a subject of research (I am not talking about ethnos as a word) arose in the modern era (Jones 2008), when economic, social and political changes led to the emergence of modern nations. Transposing the modern concept of ethnicity as an interpretive tool for defining identity groups into the past cannot be successful, because there is no reason that what we see in the present existed in the same way in the past.

Of course, this does not mean that people in the past did not differ from each other or were similar to each other without realizing it. Of course they did, they just perceived it differently than we do today. Archaeology can reveal a lot about identity groups and their intersections, which speak about what can be broadly defined as a way of life. What was most important for people living this way, besides life itself, is revealed by the worst punishment. This was excommunication and expulsion from the legal community, which means that belonging to a legal community, its space, was the main and basic condition for survival. This was the most fundamental identification, which did not depend only on the will of the individual, but primarily on the respective legal community (see also the terms župa and primordial political community).

#### 3.1.5 The idea of spatial-temporal axes

In the systematic input of information for the group of sites, it was possible to make many on-the-spot observations of the repetitions of site characteristics and their interrelationships. The chain of connections between the sacred and the authority deserve special attention. Its instances meander through time and yet maintain the same space. We can deal with a single site that changes its functions over time, or several sites from different periods with different functions, all of which were located in the immediate vicinity. In an idealized form, the chain in the observed period begins with a hilltop settlement in Late Antiquity. We do not know whether this was fortified in all instances, because the archaeological investigation of such sites is always different. In any case, over time, a very definite answer will be given to this question. The next link in the chain are the Early Medieval hoardes of metal artefacts (horse and cavalry equipment, weapons, agricultural tools) and shrines at or near such areas. This is a process of sacralization. This is followed by the construction of fortifications as pillars of political power. Individual rulers tried to increase their political influence by appropriating sacred

spaces. With Christianization, these sacred spaces were replaced by churches. By appointing church officials, the circle of power was completed. The construction of castles followed in the High Middle Ages. Of course, many chains are missing some individual links. Partly because they did not have them at all, since development did not always move in the same way. Partly, however, the apparent lack of links in the chain is a result of the lack of archaeological exploration.

#### 3.2 LIMITATIONS, DEFINITIONS, WARNINGS

## 3.2.1 Limitations

Only all available information sources that have been preserved from the past can show us the holistic history of life in a certain area. As the size of the observed territory increases, the amount of information quickly grows to the point of being unmanageable. This problem can be partially solved by dividing it into smaller segments. What I will discuss below is a cut in different ways: spatial, temporal, informational. As a spatial cut, this addresses the territory of Slovenia, the Trieste part of the Italian province of Friuli, the Austrian federal states of Carinthia and Styria, both in their entirety, and some neighbouring districts of the Austrian federal states of Tyrol (Lienz), Salzburg (Tamsweg) and Upper Austria (Gmunden, Kirchdorf, Steyr). This is an area with Slavic toponyms that indicate the presence of a Slavicspeaking population during the Middle Ages. On the territory of Austria, the described administrative border in the west corresponds to the consolidated territory of Slavic toponyms. All other borders were arbitrarily set and encompass the core of the territory in which, according to Paola Korošec, in the "first centuries of the Middle Ages"... "the Carantanian Slavs were settled ... the bearers of manifestations of material and spiritual culture", which she described in her extensive synthetic monograph (Korošec 1979, 5; Štular, Belak 2022, 2). This opinion set me a challenge for a new valuation.

The temporal cut deals with the period between 400 and 1100, with a good useful period being between 500 and 1000 (Štular et alii 2022, 9, Fig. 3).

The information cut represents a limitation to archaeological sources. However, even in the group of archaeological resources, further restrictions are needed. These are different levels of observation. Traditionally, we gather most information while observing artefacts, which makes this level of observation the most standardized. The usual levels of observation are also the level of the site as a whole and the level of component parts of an individual site, such as graves in a burial ground and buildings in a settlement. ZBIVA currently enables classified data capturing of artefacts, graves, and sites. For the entire described territory, the database presently only contains data for all sites as a whole. Data is included for thousands of graves and artefacts, but only for selected sites, and not for all. Therefore, the presented data analysis is currently based primarily on the database of sites, their individual time spans and their properties, in as much as they could be determined (for a detailed description, see *3.3*).

#### 3.2.2 Definitions and expressions

The only purpose of the definitions below is to explain how I understand and use individual expressions.

*Conversio* = *Conversio Bagoariorum et Carantanorum*, a propaganda document that was most likely created in 870 (on this date Lošek 1997, 6; Wolfram 2012, 27) to defend the Salzburg's Church territory of interest against the competition represented by the brothers Constantine (Cyril) and Methodius.

#### Mythical landscape

This is a form of cultural landscape that people created according to their mythical ideas or at least understood it in that way. With its help they wanted to control the forces of nature (for further details see: Pleterski 2023). The same mythical landscape can simultaneously contain several spatial ideograms.

Since the mythical landscape is materialized, it can be the subject of archaeological research. This can take place on its micro components, such as graves, buildings, on components of a higher level of observation, such as burial sites, settlements, fields, paths, and also on the level of the landscape as a whole. Folk tradition, which provides information about the cultural significance of the components within the space, is also connected to this same space. Therefore, we can study the connections between this tradition and the archaeological remains (cf. Lane 2008).

I prefer the name mythical landscape to definitions such as sacred or ceremonial, ritual landscape, which are already loaded with clearly defined ideas, and usually encompass less than the broad concept of a mythical landscape. Somewhat more conceptual discussions on this aspect of the landscape revolve either within the context of enumerating and treating holy places or on the level of discussing what someone thinks about it today (e.g. Robb 1998; Słupecki 2002; Dobrez 2009). Since I do not believe in the fruitfulness of scholastic wisdom, I prefer to open the horse's mouth and count its teeth in the continuation.

# The possible number of sites within a certain period (Fig. 1)

I present a fictitious example at this point. The example consists of 9 sites in decades I to VII: N1–N9.

		N 1				
	N 2					
N 3						
	N4			N 5		
	N6			N 7		
N 8				N 9		
Ι	II	III	IV	V	VI	VII
2	4	5	2	4	2	1

Fig. 1: Possible number of sites from a certain period.

Sites 6, 7, 8, 9 have a time span of one decade each, site 4 spans over two decades, sites 2, 3, 5 span over three decades each and site 1 over four decades. The possible number of sites within an individual decade is the sum of the sites dating back to a single decade. Decade I includes 2 such sites, decade II includes 4 sites, III 4, IV 2, V 4, VI 2 and decade VII includes a single site. Sites with long time spans, which are a result of loose dating, naturally push the observed features back also to a time when they did not actually exist. This should be taken into account in the interpretation. For example, the use of cremation graves only apparently lasts until the second half of the 10<sup>th</sup> century (*Fig. 13*).

#### The primordial political community

This is any community that established and maintained a form of social order that included both the organized exercise of authority, including through coercion, as well as the establishment and maintenance of inward cooperation and outward responsiveness. Its population shares norms, values, beliefs, customs and inhabits a territory that is organized and has its own management (see župa below). The population internalizes a special communal identity. In this case, the communal territory is more than just an area that people inhabit and that gives them the opportunity to satisfy their physical needs. It is the scene of their actions over time and an integral part of their communal identity as a tangible and definable embodiment of political space. It is a home in which its members have their identity roots (cf. Cirila Toplak, summarizing the research of Lucy Mair and Hannah Arendt: Toplak 2022, 60). Of course, what describes the non-uniformly defined concept of the state also corresponds to the above description. However, with the concept of the state, we can understand a more complex implementation, which is usually defined in the context of political economy. However, one should not forget that already Hannah Arnedt warned that explaining the emergence of the state merely by satisfying material needs is too one-sided and flawed (Parekh 1981, 154).

#### Model of the past

As a model of the past, I understand the simplistically described relationships between components that are supposed to have existed in the past. These are structures of the ingredients and the processes that changed these structures (Pleterski 2001a). The purpose of this simplification is to make the past easier to understand and to link more easily the information that has been preserved from the past.

#### The Old Faith

In practical use, the label old faith means the opposite of the new faith. This can be e.g. the contrast between old and new Christian divisions in a certain territory or between Christianity and non-Christianity. In this case it is used as a neutral label, that replaces the pejorative Christian label paganism and, equally, the **Old Faith beliver** replaces a pagan.

#### Vlachs, Slavs and others

At this point, I am not addressing the question of concrete self-identification of the past population within the territory under consideration. This requires special treatment, which must consciously move away from the definitions we came up with in modern times. However, I consider the assessment (Štular et alii 2022) that a new population with a new Slavic language arrived in the mentioned area in the Early Middle Ages. In order to simplify the description, I call these new arrivals Slavs. I call the natives whom they encountered and shared their habitat with Vlachs. The simplified, generalized technical nomenclature does not in any way mean that the two population groups were homogeneous, so of course they should not be understood as self-evident identities. However, at the same time, both names do not close the door to such an understanding. Similarly, I use names known from the period under consideration, such as Goths, Lombards, Avars, etc.

#### Župa [= a Slavic political community]

I use the word župa to designate the model of the fundamental political territorial unit that supposedly existed among the Slavs in the time before the creation of the so-called medieval states with monarchic authority. People realized their legal identity within the župa, its space ensured their survival. It encompassed a certain number of settlements that were governed by a župan (in modern Slovenian translated as mayor). The župas were similarly structured, they had a related language, laws, customs, and a shared religious system. The image of the župa is illustrated by the example of Bled as a landscape (Pleterski 2013). Over time, župas began to unite into larger territorial, politically connected groups - principalities. As a name, župa naturally changed its meanings through time and space. At the same time, there are indications that the meaning of the župa did not disappear

with the political enforcement of the monarchical power of the medieval state, but survived until modern times as a parallel society in a special political form (Toplak 2022, 55–60 describes it as a heterotopia). In Slovenian oral tradition, these remains carry the names *hosta* (wood), *gmajna* (common land), *dežela* (province) (Pleterski 2022, 131–134). Župa could be the Slavic version of the *primordial political community*.

#### 3.2.3 Expressions that I deliberately avoid

These are expressions that, without defining their content, are generally used in the hope that everyone understands them in the same way and that they sufficiently describe what we want to express. I am convinced that this lazy hope is misplaced.

#### Ethnos

It is symptomatic that the monumental Lexikon des Mittelalters does not include this word as a password. I interpret this as a confirmation of Siân Jones' observation that very few researchers explicitly define what the terms ethnicity and ethnic group mean to them. And there is no consensus among them (Jones 2003, 56). This means that there is no universally valid definition. However, the word ethnos is found in the adjective form in numerous lexicon entries. This means that it conveniently helps in cases in which it would otherwise have been necessary to precisely lay the conceptual foundations and consistently follow them. The words Volk and Stamm sometimes appear as synonyms (e.g. Wolfram 1997). The beginnings of the research into the concept of ethnicity reached into the 19th century, however, this research became widespread in the 20<sup>th</sup> century. It was introduced in order to explore, understand and justify modern social identities (Jones 2008). I emphasize, modern and not former.

#### Tribe (German Stamm, Latin gens, natio)

The word initially referred to a kinship group, however, in the 19<sup>th</sup> century it began to denote a gentile community linked by language, tradition and place of settlement (Wirth 1997). These are therefore modern criteria that researchers project into the past, which is an exceptional methodological risk.

# Carantanian, Kötllach, culture, cultural circle, cultural group (CKC)

This is a technical term used by earlier generations of archaeologists to refer to a special group of Early Medieval enamel jewellery in the Eastern Alps and neighbouring territories. The term was introduced in 1889 by the German antiquarian Otto Tischler, who coined the term Köttlach culture based on the enamel decoration of the special Köttlach style. He adopted the name from the first known find (1853) of crescent circlet and fibulae with enamel decoration in the graves near Köttlach in Lower Austria. The initially different dating of these finds was settled down in 1899 when the German archaeologist Paul Reinecke dated them in the period between the 9<sup>th</sup> and the 11<sup>th</sup> century. The Slovenian archaeologist Walter Šmid mistakenly believed that these were limited to the area inhabited by the "Carantanian Slavs", thus proposing the name Carantanian cultural circle in 1911. Later, the compromise, Carantanian-Köttlach double name came into force (Pleterski 2001b).

The expectation of former archaeologists that the concept of archaeological culture can be equated with a group of people from the same "ethnic" identity turned out to be unfounded. Today, we know that the concept of archaeological culture includes a very modest and arbitrarily defined set of material culture characteristics as seen by archaeologists. These characteristics can be of different origins: chronological, technological, economic, social, religious (Klejn 1988). Since the concept of archaeological culture does not have a clearly defined content, modern archaeologists are abandoning its use. From this point of view, all the discussions that took place in the past about whether the items of the CKC are the material remains of solely Slavs, solely Germans, or even only natives, are methodologically wrong and surpassed. Completely independent of this is the observation that the area where the CKC artefacts appear not only as individual settlement finds but mainly as grave goods is located within a territory with Slavic toponymy.

#### 3.2.4 Warnings

The ZBIVA v3 web interface (http://zbiva.zrc-sazu. si), provides a *timeline* which locates all sites that, with their time spans, at least partially touch upon the part of the timeline that we have determined with the two time sliders. The vast majority of these sites have their beginning and end set to precisely 10 years. At this I would like to emphasize that this accuracy does not mean precision. However, this provides great help in overcoming arbitrary psychological time limits and thus in turn contributes to greater accuracy. The Arches platform used for online ZBIVA (v3, 2016-2022) allows 5-year accuracy of the timeline slider movements: 1, 6, 11, 16, 21, 26 ... If we wish to find all possible sites that reach back to the decade 11-20, we set the sliders to 11 and 16, maybe both, or only to 11 or 16, but definitely not to 11 and 21, as this would also show the possible sites for the decade 21-30.

The analysis below is based on charts that show the possible number of sites with the same feature in the same time period (by decades) and maps of the distribution of these same sites. Due to the accuracy of 10 years, the charts are quite "jagged", while the accuracy of 25 years (Štular et alii 2022) gave more rounded shapes.
All distribution charts and maps, which also have a time value, always show the **possible number of sites** (see definition above) within a given period. For reasons of simplicity, I have omitted the label "possible" in the continuation of this text.

*Visualization of site density.* The location map of the used online ZBIVA (v3) allows zooming in an extremely wide range from satellite height to kneeling on the ground. Location points are marked with rhombuses. A grey rhombus represents merely the existence of a site. A different colour of the rhombus represents one or more selection criteria. Depending on the observation height, the site points are closer together or further apart. When they overlap with the height of the lookout point, they merge into circles. The number in the centre of the circle tells how many sites it combines.

The density of sites strongly depends on the level of exploration. No matter what we map, most maps show that the density of sites in the south is significantly higher than in the north. This is the result of much poorer archaeological research in Austria compared to Slovenia. Our database includes 920 sites in Slovenia (20,273 km<sup>2</sup>, 2.11 million inhabitants) and 601 in Austria (on an area of 32,605 km<sup>2</sup> with 2,096 million inhabitants). The density of sites is 18.4 per 1000 km<sup>2</sup> in Austria, 45.4 in Slovenia, and 28.67 per 100,000 inhabitants in Austria and 43.6 in Slovenia. The territory of Austria is not that much less populated, and if we also take into account that Austria has a higher gross national product than Slovenia, we would expect better research there, but in reality, it is so much more modest that it seriously complicates a balanced analysis of both territories. In Austria, the province of Lower Austria stands out in terms of archaeological research (Eichert, Brundke 2020), however, this was not included in our analysis (see above 3.2.1).

*Arbitrarily set time spans.* All time spans were determined with the help of archaeological material from individual sites, and in some cases they are the same as the time spans determined by C14 dating, which are otherwise given with an accuracy of one year, but the actual precision is considered to be significantly lower (cf. Svetlik et alii 2019). By an arbitrarily determined time span, I have in mind the span that arises when we have to set a beginning and an end to an otherwise loose dating. Arbitrary set are e.g. the boundaries of the time definition in Late Antiquity, which I have decided to set between 430 and 650. Differently set boundaries would have moved the step within the diagram to a different place, but the accompanying material does not allow for major shifts.

**Dating of settlements.** Late Antique settlements are dated either by small metal artefacts, jewellery, typochronological pottery groups, or the general image of the settlement. Early Medieval settlements are dated either by calibrated C14 radiocarbon time ranges, or by typochronological groups of pot rims (according to Pleterski 2010, 157–160). The latter have very broad time spans, the boundaries of which are formed by larger fluctuations in the C14 radiocarbon age calibration curve. In addition, there are relatively few pot rims. All of this means that the dating precision often exceeds the period of one century, while accuracy that shows less than half a century is rare.

*Verifiability.* The database is published online (Štular et alii 2021; for a description of the structure, see Štular, Belak 2022). I mention various sites in the text. The reader can find all the details on these sites and the list of literature in this database. I provide relevant citations in exceptional cases, in which the most recent data is not yet available in this version (v3) of the database.

#### 3.3 DESCRIPTION OF THE ZBIVA DATABASE

The working premise was based on the ZBIVA database (description: Štular 2019; Štular, Belak 2022), which is focused on the Early Medieval area of the Eastern Alps and its outskirts. The ZBIVA database consists of relationally linked databases on archaeological sites, graves, artefacts, and literature. Since 1987 we have been systematically collecting data on Early Medieval sites, which at that time meant an arbitrarily determined period spanning from approximately 600 to approximately 1000 (cf. Mirnik Prezelj 1998, 366-367). In terms of settlement, the Early Middle Ages could, in Slovenia, begin with the settlement of the Slavs, because we expect that this led to important settlement, economic, social, and cultural changes that ended in the 11<sup>th</sup> century, when the feudalism of the medieval Roman Empire finally prevailed in the region. However, the historical causal links are stronger than they appear. Therefore, dissecting the historical flow into fragments is certainly problematic, but on the other hand, it is hard to avoid if we want to at least roughly master the subject of our study. The problem was clearly highlighted with the latest finds, which indicate that the first groups of Slavs came to the territory of the Southeastern Alps perhaps already in the second half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century, but certainly no later than in the first half of the 6<sup>th</sup> century (Pavlovič 2013; 2017; 2020; Pavlovič et alii 2021; Pleterski 2015). The transition from the so-called Late Antiquity to the so-called Early Middle Ages were clearly much more united than we have believed so far. In order to understand this transition better, we decided to include 5<sup>th</sup> and 6<sup>th</sup> century sites in our database of sites.

In addition to all this, the course of history also includes the history of effects (*Wirkungsgeschichte*). Every entity from the past has its effects even after it had ceased to exist. Like water ripples in a pond, although the stone we threw into it has sunk long ago, we can still tell by the ripples on the water that the stone was there. Over time, it thus turned out that a full understanding of the Early Medieval situation would also require the knowledge of its effects at least until the end of the Middle Ages. However, since we were unable to expand our database in the midst of the time-limited implementation of the research, we performed this only in certain selected cases, and supplementing the database remains a task for one of the future researches.

### Site description input form

ID. A unique identifier in the form of a number.

*Name.* The published name of the site in the language of the country of origin (e.g. Slovenian, Italian, German or Croatian), which is most commonly used. A null value is permitted. Several different names are also possible. The settlement where the site is located is listed, followed by the administrative location (which, for Slovenia, still adheres to the 1954 directory).

*Lat, Lon.* Determining the location with coordinates recorded in the latest revision of the World Geodetic System (WGS84); we use the most widely used decimal system with an accuracy of six decimal places. For this purpose, various suitable open access web GIS applications were used, thus providing access to maps (historical and modern) and images (aerial and satellite).

#### Sources used

- for Slovenia: Atlas voda (https://geohub.gov. si/portal/apps/webappviewer/index.html?id=f89cc38 35fcd48b5a980343570e0b64e) and Register kulturne dediščine RKD (https://www.gov.si/teme/registerkulturne-dediscine/).

- for Austria: KAGIS for Carinthia (https:// kagis.ktn.gv.at/), Digitaler Atlas Steiermark for Austrian Styria (https://gis.stmk.gv.at/wgportal/ atlasmobile), TIRIS for Tyrol (https://maps.tirol. gv.at/synserver;jsessionid=4FC86C7284D5B64E028 D1876844D33F4? user=guest&project=tmap\_master), SAGIS for Salzburg (https://www.salzburg. gv.at/sagisonline/(S(lmyzl2llhhu5xretsf2ebyxf))/ init.aspx?karte=default&geojuhuschema=Adressen/ Namensgut&defaultlogo=sagis) and DORIS for Upper Austria (https://wo.doris.at/weboffice/synserver?).

- for the territory of Trieste in Italy: Regione Autonoma Friuli Venezia Giulia cartografia (http://irdat. regione.fvg.it/CTRN/ricerca-cartografia/).

All listed Austrian portals also contain the data layer of the Franciscan cadastre. In Slovenia this is incomplete and one needs to help oneself with the MAPIRE portal (https://maps.arcanum.com/en/). In addition, the GoogleEarthPro web service was used for historical satellite imagery as well as verification and retrieval. The location accuracy score is a quantitative value (1-3) that represents confidence in the location. This helps us define the location precision of the metadata. The least accurate location (1) means that only the location of the nearest settlement is known and that the centroid of the settlement is indicated. Medium accuracy (2) is used when the location in a part of the settlement or the relationship to the settlement is known (e.g. 200 m north-east of the church). In this case, the centroid of the area in question is recorded. The highest level of accuracy (3) is used when the exact location of the area is known (e.g. geodetic measurements exist) and the centroid is recorded.

*The description of the site location* is a short topographical description that should help the user to the site.

*Topographic location* refers to the position of the area within the landscape: on an elevation, not on an elevation, in a cave or shelter, an underwater site, the edge of the (river) terrace.

The individual data record of the site does not have merely a spatial determination, but is also defined in terms of content as a functional whole during its duration. In this narrower sense, several sites can be located in the same space, each with its own data record. Some examples: a prehistoric settlement and a later Early Medieval settlement, a prehistoric burial site and an Early Medieval burial site, a Roman preiod settlement and an Early Medieval fort. Sites can also be contemporaneous, such as e.g. a settlement and a burial site.

We defined the following functional *site part*: settlement, burial site, hoard, cult place, castle/tower/fort, communication (road, port, bridge), space interventions (without communication), stray find, other.

Attention should be paid to the category stray find, which is definitely not a useful function of the past. It originates from modern times, when we know that individual artefacts come from a certain area, but we do not yet know what their function there was. With their appearance, they draw attention to the area and time of their use and predict a functionally recognizable site.

For communications such as roads, one would need linear spatial placement. For the time being, we are satisfied with point placement, where the road point means the site of an archaeological excavation where a road was found.

Data quality. Since information on site parts comes unorganized, in different forms, times and quantities, their quality is different and therefore we need their rough definition: archaeological traces, written sources, oral tradition, building remains. The basic decision was to establish the database as a collection of archaeological data. This means that it does not include most rural areas of the researched period that exist in written sources, such as settlements and cult places (churches). The advantages of this decision lie in greater spatial accuracy, greater objectivity in the description of the time span, and greater representativeness. Of course, we can also expect weaknesses, which will only become apparent later.

We classified the informational *reliability* of collected data into three categories. Number 1 stands for unreliable data, as provided by individual finds, meagre and poorly preserved archaeological remains, all without find contexts. Its opposite is number 3, which stands for information provided by analytical publications of systematic archaeological research. What is more than 1 and less than 3 is marked with number 2.

*Finds.* Since the artefact database currently exists only for a few site parts, we previously indicated at least the categories of finds for each site. We are interested in pottery, non-pottery vessels, tools, other household items, building equipment, weapons, costume, dress accessories and jewellery, coins, animal bones, natural remains, etc. In doing so, knives were classified under tools (similar to axes, in the event that they were not distinctly battle axes). We classified spurs, stirrups, and bridles as weapons.

Dating. If we want to know how many site parts we have in a certain area, we also need to know the time span of each site part. We defined this with the data First and Last. Since the site part is also functionally defined, we need to date the beginning and end of the time span of this function. This means that, at this stage, we are not interested in the details of the database for individual stages in the development of a particular site grouping. Thus, for example, we are not interested in the phases of a settlement, but only in its entire duration. If the life of the settlement began in the 8<sup>th</sup> century and continues uninterrupted until today, its upper time limit is today. We are not interested in individual church buildings at the same place of worship, but the entire time of worship, the beginning of which is determined by the first church building, and its end by the abandonment of the last church building. If it is still in use, the upper time limit is set to today. The same applies to graveyards that are currently still in use, the upper time limit is set to today. Since the timing precision is set to one year, the latest years of the time spans depend on the date of the last entry.

The *First/Last* range tries to determine the time during which the site part was in use as accurately as possible. When we search for sites within a certain period of time, we expect that the found functional groupings actually existed at that time. Since we do not want too much information noise, we did not numerically define sites that are hard to determine in time with

First and Last. Burial sites, for which we only know that they included graves with knives, belong to this group, because they can be placed either in Late Antiquity or in the Middle Ages, and sometimes earlier or later periods are also possible. The same applies to the general assessment of the early Middle Ages. General definitions of Late Antiquity, for example, have been numerically defined as the period between 430 and 650. This is, of course, completely arbitrary and the consequences of this arbitrariness must be taken into account in all analytical definitions.

*The primary chronology source* can be natural science (C14, dendro), according to publication, or one's own typochronology.

*Reliability of chronology.* We understand that all dating is to some extent arbitrary and depends on the one who signed it. In doing so, he must have performed a self-assessment of the reliability of his dating. Number 1 represents the least reliable dating, and is often the assumption of an arbitrary assessment of the predecessor when considering the site, with a low possibility of verification or even without such a possibility. Number 2 means that there are some tangible temporal bases, but they are few or unreliable. Number 3 means that there are enough verifiable starting points that no major changes in dating are expected in the future.

*Descriptive dating.* A written justification of the dating is also desired, pointing out what we relied on when dating.

A brief description of the site complements all of the above, as it helps to understand the definitions and creates a rough idea of the site.

*Site description.* The description of graves and artefacts is already very sophisticated in many ways. This holds much less true for sites, especially Early Medieval ones. ZBIVA's input form represents a modest attempt in this direction, which we have made for burial sites, settlements, cult places and hoards. The greatest possibilities for this are currently offered by burial sites, which are the most abundant and best researched. We have foreseen those data categories that are the most obvious and therefore most often contained in the publications.

*The size of the burial site.* This is determined by the number of published graves: 1–10 graves, 10–60 graves, 60–150 graves, more than 150 graves.

Location of the burial site: next to and/or in a church, without a church, within a non-Christian cult place, within a settlement. We are interested not only in whether the graves are next to a contemporary church, but also whether they are next to a church that stands today. Of course, the mere location next to a current church does not necessarily mean that under the cur-

rent church building are the remains of a church that is contemporaneous with the graves, but the probability of this is still very high. In any case, it is a causal connection. A non-Christian cult place is a cult place that could functionally exist even without a burial site, because a burial ground in itself represents a cult place. Burials in a settlement are rare, but they do exist.

*Type of burial site:* flat, burial mound, flat and burial mound. In archaeology, it is traditional to observe the morphology of the burial site: is the burial surface flat, or does it contain one or more mounds? The input form does currently not distinguish between natural and artificial mounds and does not describe in detail whether the graves were in, on, or next to the mound.

*Slope:* no, yes. If the graves are on a slope, the *Orientation of the slope* is also important. There are eight basic cardinal directions to choose from.

*Burial type:* inhumation, cremation, cremation and inhumation.

*Unusual burials*. It is up to the person entering the information to decide whether a grave is unusual.

*Distance.* Due to the content interdependence of sites with different purposes, we also examined the distance of burial sites from the nearest settlement. We tried to establish whether this distance was shorter or further than 500 m. Currently, the largest known distance between the settlement and the burial site is 450 m (Pleterski 2014, 250). Burial sites that are further than 500 m from the current settlement, most likely belong to a settlement that has since disappeared. One of the ways in which we established the distance from the settlement, was to examine the situation at the time in the Franciscan cadastre, i.e. 200 years ago.

*Hoards.* We were interested in whether they were found in the area of the settlement, which should help us determine whether this was a possible cult place.

Settlements. We expected that it is possible to observe several characteristics even in settlements: fortification, economic-administrative importance, size, method of building construction. It turned out that this is possible for some Late Antique settlements, but that it is almost completely undeterminable for later settlements due to poor archaeological research.

*Cult place:* church, other structure, natural environment (without buildings).

# 4. SELECTED THEMES

An important basic observation is that there are merely a few phenomena that apply to the entire area at the same time. As a rule, we are dealing with a puzzle of regions, each of which lived in its own way (example of the visualization of diversity in relation to the duration of site groups: Štular et alii 2022, Fig. 4).

# 4.1 SITES THROUGH TIME

The number of sites (Fig. 2: 1) fluctuates between 190 and 388. All stepped ascents and descents are the result of arbitrarily set time spans. The next question is the meaning of the decline in the 7th century. At first glance, we think of the fall in population, but the other two lines (Fig. 2:2,3) on the same chart warn us that this was not necessarily the case. The line depicting graves barely descended in the same area, while the line depicting settlements continued to show a steady decline. It is important that this decline occurred at the same time as the number of burial sites increased. This means that the decline in the number of settlements was not a result of depopulation, but of the change in the visibility of archaeological remains. Since we do not yet have a database of individual buildings within the settlements, we can, at this point, provide merely an intuitive explanation. Late Antique settlements with stone buildings are much more visible than the wooden buildings of Early Medieval settlements. In addition, the latter lie largely below modern settlements. The decline in the possible sites in the 7<sup>th</sup> century is therefore primarily a crisis of archaeological visibility.

The same conclusion can be drawn from the comparison of the distribution of settlements and burial sites (*Fig. 3*), which shows that burial sites often accumulate where settlements are rare or even non-existent, and that the reverse is also true. The distribution density of each type of site is primarily a result of archaeological research and visibility. However, this does not imply that where there were no sites, this is so only because we have not found them yet (such as, for example, Gutjahr et alii 2024 in this volume). From the mid-19<sup>th</sup> century onwards, the level of research has improved so much that where no sites are known to us, it is almost impossible to expect undiscovered intensive settlement.

I begin the analysis of the chart of sites (*Fig. 2*) with a detailed examination of the settlement curve (*Fig. 4*). We could observe and record the assessment of the location in relation to elevations already while inputting data: whether they were on an elevation, or not on an elevation, on the edge of river banks, if we simplify this these are lowland settlements. In a proper GIS analysis, which would add the elevation to the sites and at the same time show the distance from the neighbouring valley floor, we might obtain a different determination for some sites,



Fig. 2: South-eastern Alps. Sites through time, by decades. 1 - all sites, 2 - settlements, 3 - burial sites.



Fig. 3: South-eastern Alps. Sites in the period 401–1096. a – burial site,; b – settlements.

however, this would not affect the overall view. These are the problems of ambiguous determinations. For example, how do we classify a site, which is in a valley that is a part of a mountain plateau? The sites in the mountains, hundreds of metres above the neighbouring valley, can of course be associated with grazing and mining, however, agriculture cannot be automatically excluded, at least to a certain degree. The reverse also holds true for lowland sites. The probability that they are related to agriculture is high, but other forms of economy should also be taken into consideration. It is more than obvious that a change in the dominant economic model occurred in the 7<sup>th</sup> century, and, of course, this applies to the simultaneous view of the entire territory. Settlements on elevations dominated until the 7<sup>th</sup> century, after which settlements on lowlands, on the edges of river banks, began to prevail.

## 4.2 THE DECLINE OF THE ROMAN STATE

The 7<sup>th</sup> century shift has long roots. I will start with the relatively stable settlement process that took



*Fig. 4:* South-eastern Alps. The changes in the possible number of settlements through time, by decades. 1 – settlements, 2 – hilltop settlements, 3 – settlements on river banks or not on hilltops.

place from the end of the second half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century onwards (Fig. 5), which followed the dramatic changes in the second half of the 4th century and the first half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century. These changes brought about the collapse of most cities, greatly increased the number of high-altitude settlements and turned the market model of economy in the direction of autarky (Milavec 2021; Modrijan 2020). It is characteristic for this time that the area opening towards the Pannonian Plain was uninhabited (Eastern Styria, Slovenske gorice, Prekmurje) or sparsely populated (Dravsko polje, Krško polje). Elsewhere, settlements are clearly visible, with the leading type being hilltop settlements, which is a characteristic of the settlement change that took place in this area in Late Antiquity (Ciglenečki 2023, 10). The Roman state collapsed and lost its power and this was the result.

The number and distribution of settlements on elevations did not change significantly in the  $6^{th}$  century (*Fig. 4: 2*). However, lowland settlements still existed, although in much lower numbers than high-altitude ones. On closer inspection, it is true that these were settlements that were not located on the tops of hills, but a good part of them were located at altitudes above 1000 metres above sea level, and according to the model of their non-agricultural economy, it would make more sense to consider them as high-altitude settlements. We currently know of very few true lowland settlements (e.g. Mengeš) and they were primarily located in the western part of the observed territory, i.e. far from the Pannonian Plain.

#### 4.3 THE ARRIVAL OF SLAVS

If the 6<sup>th</sup> century hilltop settlements are viewed together with the lowland settlements that existed in the 6<sup>th</sup> and 7<sup>th</sup> centuries (*Fig. 6*), it becomes striking how the lowland settlements primarily occupied the area in the east, which was previously (Fig. 5) sparsely populated or even uninhabited. At the level of artefacts, these settlements are associated with the appearance of extremely archaic, handbuilt pottery without everted rims, and in the GIS analysis, they appear as settlements along the soils that develop in a wet environment (Magdič 2024 in this volume). It is true that most of the other observed territory shows a simultaneous decline in market pottery, which involves production on a fast potter's wheel, a predominance of vessels that were made on a slow potter's wheel, in some places even entirely handbuilt vessels, which, at least in terms of design, still try to imitate vessels with strongly everted rims (e.g. Knific 1994, Pl. 5: 6, 7). However, the differences between the vessels from the East and the West remain so great that we can speak of two different pottery traditions (Pleterski, Belak 2002) and, due to the different living environment, also of different ways of life. Settlements, which sought a wet environment, came together with archaic pottery from the east and can be linked to the Slavs (Štular et alii 2022). A closer look provides some clues about their arrival and the beginning of their settlement.

Considering the possibility of dating accuracy (see above), we can focus on the trends of the observed phenomena (*Fig. 4*: 3). The fact that new sites in the 6<sup>th</sup>



Fig. 5: South-eastern Alps. 451-496: 1 - possible sites, 2 -hilltop settlements, a - one site, b - more than one site.

and 7<sup>th</sup> centuries appear at intervals of 30–50 years is certainly the result of the rounding up in dating, however, this may also be a result of the emergence of new generations. The gradual increase in the number of settlements looks real, especially because it also appears in space – as the settling of new areas (*Fig. 7*). This shows that the Slavs arrived in small groups that settled in suitable areas and spread from there over the centuries. This is why the old notion of the sudden arrival of Slavs, who flooded the studied territory like a wave, and which could not explain where the multitude of people who populated more than half of Europe came from, is wrong (cf. Kurnatowski 1979).

Linguistic research also shows the diversity and abundance of settlement groups. From the point of view of lexicology, it is almost impossible to doubt that the socalled Alpine Slavic was not a single Proto-Slavic dialect, but a linguistic mixture of different layers (Bezlaj 1967, 5). It is also more likely that the North Slavic lexical elements in Slovenian are the result of several Proto-Slavic migrations (Bezlaj 1966, 13).

Even the analyses of the human genome cannot yet help us determine the groups of new Slavic settlers, as there is a great limitation in the collection of samples. Namely, the Slavs began to abandon the mass cremation of the dead as late as the 9<sup>th</sup> century, which was the time when they had already reached their western and southwestern borders of their settlement. Therefore, the term "Slavic genome" does not yet have real substance and is currently being reconstructed mainly by analysing modern populations that speak Slavic languages. The rough conclusion that the current speakers of Slavic languages differ genetically from each other primarily due to the different substratum populations they encountered (Lindstedt, Salmela 2020) is logical and can also be archaeologically confirmed. However, at the same time, this means that there are no distinguishing criteria that could be used to distinguish individual settlement



*Fig.* 6: South-eastern Alps. 1 – hilltop settlements (501–596), 2 – settlements on river banks and settlements that are not on hilltops (501–696), 3 – the beginning of the Slav settlement, 4 – the direction of settlement, a – one site, b – more than one site. The circle denotes the area of the section (*Fig.* 7).

groups of Slavs with the help of genomes during the Early Medieval migrations.

The territory south of Murska Sobota and Cerklje ob Krki currently appear as the earliest areas inhabited by Slavs in the territory under consideration (*Fig. 6*) (Pavlovič 2017; Pavlovič et alii 2021). Their arrival prior to the 6<sup>th</sup> century is unlikely, as the density of the settlement can only be detected from the middle of the 6<sup>th</sup> century onwards. However, these first Slavs did not arrive together with either the Avars nor the Lombards. They overtook them both (cf. Pavlovič 2017, 363–367). Lubor Niederle already advocated the very early arrival of individual groups of Slavs even before the 5<sup>th</sup> and 6<sup>th</sup> centuries (Niederle 1906, 133–161). His argumentation was not archaeological and was considered unreliable, however, archaeological finds are now approaching it in time and space.

The arrival of Slavs can also be meaningfully linked with the Eastern Gothic crossing of the Soča River in 489, which ended in the next four years with the conquest of Italy (Bratož 2014, 371-375). With the departure of the Eastern Goths, a few settlement niches emerged in Western Pannonia and on its outskirts, which were used at first by individual groups of Slavs and later in greater numbers by the organized Lombards. These first Slavs seemed noteworthy only to Martin of Braga, the biographer of St Martin of Tours, both from Pannonia. In the hymn of St Martin of Tours, Martin of Braga anachronistically listed various peoples that St Martin of Tours converted to Christianity. It seems that Martin of Braga described the conditions he knew from his youth in Pannonia in the first third of the 6<sup>th</sup> century and he also listed the Slavs among others (Šašel 1976; Bratož 2014, 398-399, 485-486). Martin's record

does not mention the Lombards, which agrees with the idea that the Slavic settlement came before the Lombard settlement.

Of course, the humble Slavic peasants were generally of no interest to Latin and Greek chroniclers and historians. It was only when the Slavs began to be used as military mercenaries and participated in predatory military campaigns that they became a sufficiently unpleasant nuisance to be noticed by various writers of the neighbouring pillaged area.

## 4.4 THE EXPANSIONS OF SLAVS TOWARDS THE WEST

Already in the 7<sup>th</sup> century the area of the initial settlement was populated densely enough to suffice afor a noticeable expansion of settlements towards the west (*Fig. 7*), from Prekmurje up the Mura basin and across Slovenske gorice to the Drava Plain (for the latter see Magdič 2021, 131–133). It is not certain whether the expansion upstream the Mura River really took place 30 years before the second expansion along the Drava Plain. The appearance of a larger group of sites 601–626 south of Graz in the Mura basin is the result of their arbitrary dating from 600 onwards. Their beginning could be half a century or even a whole century later (this is what Gutjahr et alii 2024 in this volume justifies with finds and C14 dating). A simultaneous movement along the Mura River and into the Drava Plain is more likely.

Anyway, in the 7<sup>th</sup> century the basic features of the settlement were already emerging, and the settlement continued. The span of individual sites varied, but they rarely lasted longer than three centuries (Fig. 8). In Austrian Styria, the first settlements that continue to this day (Hauptplatz and Sackstraße 18 in today's Graz) appeared as late as the 10<sup>th</sup> century. This points to another trend, according to which it appears that several settlements emerged simultaneously until the 8<sup>th</sup> century, while from the second half of the 8<sup>th</sup> century onwards merely individual consecutive sites appeared. This does certainly not depict the development of population density, but much more likely shows a change in the technology used on agricultural land. Earlier, less sustainable farming was depleting the land to the point in which it was necessary to resettle. Sustainable farming was established around 800 at the latest, and this enabled permanent settlement. Settlements continued to be abandoned, but for other reasons (war, famine, disease, natural disasters). All of the above applies to the eastern, Pannonian region.

The diagram of the duration of these settlements (*Fig. 8*) confirms that the pivotal time for settling took place in the middle of the 5<sup>th</sup> century. Only one site (Piramida in Maribor) may have extended beyond this turning point, all other settlements started anew. Even with the Piramida, it seems that its time span is primarily



*Fig. 7:* North-eastern Slovenia and southern Austrian Styria. The beginning of settlements. 1 – settlements 501–546, 2 – settlements 576–596, 3 – settlements 601–626, 4 – settlements 631–646, 5 – settlements 651–696, a – one site, b – more than one site.

a matter of very loose dating. There is never such a break afterwards. Not even during the Hungarian invasions between the end of the 9<sup>th</sup> and the middle of the 10<sup>th</sup> century. These invasions did not represent total devastation. However, the number of settlements between 881/886 and 901/906 dropped by almost one third, from 30 to 21. It is almost inevitable that the Hungarian invasion route to Italy led across Prekmurje and past Ptuj along the former main Roman roads (cf. Korošec 1985; Magdič 2017, 449–453). This is also shown by the abandoned settlements within its influential range. However, even here, life did not die out completely (*Fig. 9*).

Archaeological data revealing the course of Slavic settlement further west are still very rare. In any case, the Slavs reached Bled already in the first half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century (Pleterski 2008, 36–37; 2010, 164) and much later their western edge in Pordenone in Friuli (Italy), where they appeared no later than the middle of the 9<sup>th</sup> century (Mader 1993, 264). The migration to the west lasted for over three centuries with varying intensity. So far, this is confirmed mainly by funeral customs rather than settlements outside Pannonia and its outskirts. There are two reasons for this. The practical fact is that the known number of Early Medieval settlements declined towards the west, which also saw a domination of burial sites among Early Medieval archaeological sites. The second, substantive reason is that we can observe



*Fig. 8:* North-eastern Slovenia and southern Austrian Styria. Distribution and duration diagram of settlements. The cut off points of 400 and 1300 are arbitrarily set, a – one site, b – more than one site.

differences and changes in burials, which cannot be simply attributed to the process of Christianization, but are more likely the result of different belief systems of various population groups (see below). Of course, all of these groups recieved Christianization.

# 4.5 BURIAL SITES AND THE GEOMORPHOLOGY

Primarily, I am interested in what can be linked to Slavs and what to Vlachs. In doing so, I consider two unavoidable assumptions for this initial stage of research. The first is that the belief system of the Slavs at that time was solid and unified. Its probability is strengthened by the high degree of similarity, which shows ethnological material from Slavic territories even in the 19<sup>th</sup> and 20<sup>th</sup> centuries (e.g. Moszyński 1929; 1934; 1939). The second assumption is the unity of the belief system of the Vlachs. It must be admitted that the foundations for this are weak. The question is to what extent can we trust the effectiveness of the process of unification during the time of the Roman state and the formal favouring of Christianity in Late Antiquity (cf. Bratož 2014, 304–307). It is highly likely that there were notable local differences, but because we do not have sufficient data at our disposal, there is no other option



*Fig. 9:* North-eastern Slovenia and southern Austrian Styria. Settlements in the period 881–886. 1 – those that existed at least until 950, 2 – those that have disappeared by 901–906.

than to consider them as a whole and hope that at least some dominant trends emerge.

The chart (Fig. 10) shows the specific shape of the land that was chosen for burials. It includes those burial sites where the graves were dug into the slope and shows the direction in which the slope was inclined. In order to eliminate the possible criteria used in choosing the location of the church I have considered burial sites without a church separately. I also considered burial sites from two different time spans to establish the possible differences between Vlach and Slavic burial sites. The earlier span ranges from 401 to 641 (51 burial sites, of which 29 with the direction of the slope) and it should comprise predominantly Vlach burial sites. The later span ranges from 701 to 796 (98 burial sites, of which 50 with the direction of the slope), in which Slavic burial sites already had a significant share. The two groups are very similar, the only difference is that in the latter group the south-eastern direction of the slope is clearly dominant, while in the earlier group this peak is extended to the south and south-west direction.

However, since the burial sites of the earlier group are much fewer, we have to ask whether their number is representative and their diagram will not change with newly discovered burial sites in the future. Time

will surely bring the answer, but the answer can also be found in other ways. We can take a small number of sites, create its slope inclination chart, add groups of sites and observe the changes in the slope inclination chart (Fig. 11). Currently, the grouping of sites does not include the years of discovery that could be used as random numbers to select site groups. Therefore, I helped myself by arranging the sites alphabetically by the names of the settlements and dividing them into 4 groups. Thus, I created four charts: with 7 sites, 14 sites, 21 sites, and all 29 sites. Understandably, from the last chart deviates the most the chart with 7 sites, which has a distinct peak in the southward direction. The graph that covers half of the sites is more levelled and emphasizes the directions from SW to SE. The graph depicting threequarter of the sites evens out this trend even more and is barely distinguishable from the graph of all sites. This shows that 21 sites represent a sufficiently representative number, while 29 sites are 100% reliable. Of course, this also applies to the charts of later sites from the period between 701 and 796 and burial sites next to churches from the period between 831 and 1101 (see below). Which means that even decades from now, with new sites added, the graphs will be the same.

The third group consists of burial sites next to churches from the period between 831 and 1101 (77



*Fig. 10*: South-eastern Alps. Direction of the inclination of the slope with a site. 1 – burial sites without a church (401–641), 2 – burial sites without a church (701–796), 3 – burial sites next to churches (831–1101).



*Fig. 11:* South-eastern Alps. Direction of the inclination of the slope with a site. Burial sites without a church in the period 401–641. 1–7 sites, 2 – 14 sites, 3 – 21 sites, 4 – 29 sites.

burial sites, of which 28 with the direction of the slope). In this group (*Fig. 10*: 3) the southward direction stands out, which can be explained by the medieval Christian concept, which derived the nature of the cardinal directions from the natural properties of the temperate zone of the northern hemisphere. The opposition "warm" <> "cold" added east and south to warm, and north and west to cold. "Good" and "bad" were equally distributed. When the opposite "light" <> "darkness", which is related to the movement of the Sun, was added to this, the bad value of the north was reinforced. It became a place of damnation, hell, utter hopelessness. The south is the opposite of the north and therefore the place of

the Holy Spirit. The East is the place of beginning and the holy, the West is the place of death (Arentzen 1984, 148–149; similarly already in early Christianity: Sauer 1924, 87–97).

Therefore, if the shape of the charts is reliable, then the difference between the earlier and later group of graves without a church in the south and south-west slope orientation is significant. These are also the directions of the slopes that dominate the burial sites next to the churches. If these are synonymous and not homonymous observations, this could indicate a significant influence of Christianity already on the earlier "Vlach" group of burial sites. In any case, this idea should be veri-



*Fig. 12*: South-eastern Alps. 1 – Burial sites without churches on slopes facing south or southwest, in the period 701–796; 2 – the border of weak connections between various Slovenian dialect groups (according to Ramovš 1995, Fig. 5, p. 118; Škofic 2016, map on p. 11).

fied in the future with the location of burial sites in the same area in the pre-Christian period. We will establish what the emphasis on the southeast orientation in the later group means when the considered burial sites are examined individually and in greater detail (including individual graves and artefacts) and especially in relation to their position within the respective mythical landscape. We will also see if the orientation of the graves and the orientation of the slope are connected. It is definitely worth checking whether the burial sites are oriented in relation to the sun and moon rise at solstice.

However, we have not exhausted the significance of the south and southwest orientation of the slopes on which burial sites without churches have been located. For the period between 701 and 796, such burial sites were found only in the interior of the Alps and in the vicinity of Italy (*Fig. 12*). The possibility that these are burial sites with the previously described "Vlach" tradition from an earlier period is considerable. I added a belt of slight connections between the various Slovenian modern dialect groups to the map. Fran Ramovš geographically justified the belt as a border between the high alpine world and the more transitory lowland world, which dictated a different linguistic development (Ramovš 1995, 117, Fig. 5). The above map represents a challenge to historical dialectology.

The **location on the edge of the terrace** is distinctive and telling. As a rule, this was alongside a river bank, which could indicate a desire for a wet environment, which was more pronounced in the Slavic Old Faith (cf. Mencej 1997). In the earlier group, 17.6% of burial sites have this position, in the later group 26.5%, and among burial sites next to a church 18%. While the earlier two groups without a church show that 41% and 45.9% of



Fig. 13: South-eastern Alps. 1 - burial sites with mounds, 2 - cremation graves.

burial sites are located in the plain, as much as 59.7% of burial sites with churches are located in the plain. These numbers indicate that medieval Christianity brought noticeable differences in the choice of location.

**Cremation graves and mound burials** are the most telling (*Fig. 13*). In the case of the latter, we are not dealing merely with mounds that were piled at the time of burial, but also with the reuse of prehistoric mounds and the use of natural mounds, most of which were of glacial origin. At the time of their migration west and southwest between the 5<sup>th</sup> and the 9<sup>th</sup> century, the Slavs used to cremate their dead. This custom was abandoned gradually, mostly under the influence of Christianity, and to a lesser extent under the influence of neighbours who buried no cremated corpses. Burials in mounds were also not unusual (still the seminal archaeological work on burials among Slavs: Zoll-Adamikowa 1975; 1979).

In the 5<sup>th</sup> century there were no cremation graves that would reliably belong to this time and the indigenous population. A cremation grave with a shield boss from the Poljubin industrial zone near Tolmin could belong to a Germanic soldier from the last third of the 6<sup>th</sup> century (Cvitkovič 1999, 42). All other cremation graves most likely belong to the Slavs. These can help us establish the approximate western border of the Slavic settlement in the 7<sup>th</sup> century. The westernmost grave at the Lamprehtgarten biritual site in Oberlienz (East Tyrol) dates to the first half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century at the latest. There are cremation graves from the same period in the biritual burial site at Pristava in Bled, while the cremation grave at Repelec in Most na Soči dates to the second half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century or the mid-8<sup>th</sup> century. The transition to burials with non-cremated corpses took place in the 8<sup>th</sup> century, and we currently do not know of a cremation grave that would be reliably dated later than the 8<sup>th</sup> century. The Dedjek biritual burial site (Moravče pri Gabrovki) as a whole dates to until 960, and therefore the curve of cremation graves also extends until this date (Fig. 13: 2), although it is highly likely that its cremation graves date back to the initial period of burials. The relatively quick abandonment of cremating the death naturally indicates that Christianization was not important for this change in our area.

There are no known 5<sup>th</sup> and 6<sup>th</sup> century mound burials in the South-eastern Alps. The first mound burials appear as late as the 7<sup>th</sup> century and all three cases (Kapiteljska njiva in Novo mesto, Branževec near Dolenjske Toplice, Žale near Grad-Bled) are cremation burials. The Großprüfening site near Regensburg (Bavaria, Germany) proves that mounds with Slavic urns could exist as early as the 6<sup>th</sup> century (Losert 2011). From what has been said, it is obvious that the reuse of burial mounds is connected with the arrival of the Slavic population. Perhaps the faith in renewal and rebirth within the heart of the Holy Mountain was important (cf. Pleterski 2014, 93, 250-256). With the predominance of church cemeteries, the use of mounds naturally disappeared. This continued only at the Jewish cemetery at Judenbichl near Judendorf/Judovska vas near Villach/Beljak.

## 4.6 CHRISTIANIZATION

By Christianization I do not have in mind the spread of a certain world view, but I show the establishment of the spatial bases of Christianity: churches and graveyards. Of course, this was not decisive for people's intimate beliefs. If we want to observe what the Christianization process relates to in the area and what it can tell us about, we should confront several different phenomena: burial sites without churches, churches, stones with interlaced ornament and graveyards next to churches. The stones with interlaced ornament were a part of the church equipment, and although they are today located in a secondary position, they were a part of the church buildings at the time, which makes them their surviving fragments. Although these did not necessarily stand in the same location as the stones with interlaced ornament stand today, they were certainly not located very far from this location, which, in the macro view, means a negligible spatial deviation.



Fig. 14: South-eastern Alps. Churches. 1 - 551-596, 2 - 701-746.

When we talk about graveyards next to churches we have in mind graves next to or in former or current church buildings. Of course, this does not mean that all such burial sites stood next to a contemporary church and therefore automatically prove the existence of a contemporaneous church building, the remains of which have not yet been archaeologically proven. The earliest graves on the Island of Bled were certainly there even before the first church was built (Štular 2020a, 116), and the same holds true for the graves on the Styrian Hohenberg (Nowotny 2005, 223-224), Mali grad in Kamnik (Štular 2009, 47-61) and at Ptuj Castle (unpublished). However, the idea is that these are exceptions that do not change the impression of the whole. In the 9th and 10th centuries the burial sites without churches disappear from use and cemeteries next to churches begun to prevail (Fig. 15: 2, 3). The fact that the number of graveyards next to churches decreased in the 11th century may be the result of the poorer archaeological visibility of graves

without grave goods. Such graves prevailed in the 11<sup>th</sup> century. However, this was also a result of the abolition of smaller graveyards next to proprietary churches due to the systematic establishment of parishes with their own graveyards (Höfler 2021, 106; see also *4.8* bellow).

**Churches**. The relatively modest number of churches stabilized in the  $6^{th}$  century and then decreased in accordance with the abandonment of settlements (*Fig. 14*). The noticeable decrease in the number of churches in the middle of the 7<sup>th</sup> century (*Fig. 15: 4*) is merely a consequence of the arbitrarily defined end of Late Antique settlements. However, the gradual decrease in the number of churches in the 7<sup>th</sup> century is obvious, and their numbers fall to a minimum in the first half of the 8<sup>th</sup> century. Almost all churches in highland settlements were abandoned (the exceptions are Hemmaberg/Junska gora and Kirchbichl above Lavant), yet a few churches in the lowlands were preserved. It is significant



Fig. 15: South-eastern Alps. 1 – burial sites, 2 – burial sites next to churches, 3 – burial sites without a church, 4 – churches.

that these were two closed groups. The first was located in the south-west, on the territory of then Byzantine Istria, and the second was located in present-day East Tyrol. The latter indicates the probability that the Slavic settlement process at the time had not yet covered the Upper Drava basin. This is what makes the existence of churches on Hemmaberg/Junska gora and in Kranj, in the territory controlled by the Slavs, all the more interesting. It would be hard to imagine them without the co-existence of the Christian Vlach natives and the religious tolerance of the Slavs.

Christianization, as shown by the increase in the number of churches, was a slow and long-lasting process. The number of Late Antique churches was apparently exceeded only at the end of the 9<sup>th</sup> century. It should be emphasized that the well-known Late Antique churches were made of stone, while the new Early Medieval ones were initially predominantly wooden and therefore poorly visible from an archaeological point of view (see *Burial sites and churches* below).

Although the sharp increase in the number of churches in the year 1000 is a sign of the arbitrary dating of many churches from 1000 onwards, there can be no doubt that the number of churches in the 10<sup>th</sup> century increased noticeably. There can hardly be any doubt that this was also a consequence of the integration into the medieval empire.

### Burial sites without a church (Figs. 15: 3; 16)

All Late Antique burial sites, which were not next to churches and appeared before approximately 500, were no longer in use by 650. I already drew attention to the fact that the latter year was set arbitrary. Prominent long time spans belong to loosely dated graves. The reasons behind the time spans of the three burial sites exceeding beyond 1100 are varied. The site in Kammerhof is a single extremely loosely dated grave. Another example is Judenbichl near the village of Judendorf near Villach/ Beljak, where the inhabitants of the neighbouring Jewish settlement continued to bury their dead even after the introduction of church cemeteries.

The latest burial site without a church, which appeared around 1050 (Lorenzenberg), is represented by two graves that were discovered between 70 and 90 metres from the present-day church. The probability that they belonged to the church cemetery, despite this distance, is considerable. Since we have not yet systematically included High Medieval sites into our research, we did not cover the phenomenon of cemetery walls (Sörries 2003), which limited the cemetery space around the churches. The cemetery up to and including the 11<sup>th</sup> century was larger than it was once the graveyard walls were built. A well-documented example can be found in the cemetery next to the parish church in Kranj, where the archaeologically established burial limit is up to a distance of 75 m from the church.

Following the middle of the 9<sup>th</sup> century, burial sites without churches appeared as an exception rather than a rule and they completely disappeared in the 10<sup>th</sup> century. The main period of burial sites without churches can be found in the 8<sup>th</sup> century, when they appeared in their highest numbers. There are noticeably fewer of them in the previous period, which can be attributed to the then prevailing custom of cremating the dead (see 4.5 above), which greatly complicates archaeological visibility. The decline in the number of burial sites without churches



Fig. 16: South-eastern Alps. Time spans of the use of burial sites without a church.

in the 9<sup>th</sup> and 10<sup>th</sup> centuries was undoubtedly the result of the introduction of church cemeteries. Charlemagne ordered the Saxons to bury their dead in a church cemetery in 782 (Lammers 1981–1983). Non-compliance to this law was punishable by death penalty, and this is considered to be the beginning of the legal obligation to bury the dead in this way. This burial method spread in different locations at different speeds, primarily depending on the commitment and actual power of individual rulers (a short, broader overview and further details for Hungary: Vargha, Mordovin 2019, 141–142).

### Burial sites and churches

The centuries in which the transition from burials without churches to burials next to churches took place can be seen with the aid of four cross-sections with intervals of 50 years. The first shows the situation in the fifth decade of the 9th century (Fig. 17a). One can observe the operation of both ecclesiastical and secular rulers. In the 9<sup>th</sup> and 10<sup>th</sup> centuries, the territory we are observing was under the jurisdiction of two church centres: the Patriarchate of Aquileia and the Archdiocese of Salzburg. From 796/811 onwards, the Drava River represented the border between their territories of jurisdiction. The seat of the Patriarchate of Aquileia was in Cividale del Friuli at the time, i.e. in the immediate vicinity. Despite this, the activity of the patriarchate in expanding the network of churches has not been observed. If we exclude the group of churches in former Byzantine Northern Istria and its outskirts, south of the Drava River there are only such churches and church cemeteries that can be connected with the local tradition of Vlach Christians: on Hemmaberg/ Junska gora, in Kranj and Moste. The church in Volče is on the map most likely only because of its loose dating and was in all likelihood not constructed this

early. Slightly higher activity can be noticed on the left, Salzburg bank of the Drava River. However, even there, the group of churches in East Tyrol still belong to the Late Antique Vlach tradition, while the other churches that appear are not found neither in the Conversio nor in the document from 860 (MGH DD LdD / DD Km / DD LdJ, Nr. 102), which supposedly documented the Salzburg missionary activity. The latter document predominantly lists manors, i.e. land holdings, which shows that the interest of the Archdiocese of Salzburg was almost exclusively economic, obtaining as much income as possible. This image shows the considerable probability that until around 830, the primarily Vlach population, that part of it which had been Christian for a long time, was buried next to the churches. Around 830 CE, the number of burial sites next to churches began to increase (Fig. 15: 2).

Following the efforts of Alcuin, Charlemagne's adviser, the population of the territories which Charlemagne conquered east of Friuli and Baiuvaria was imposed with a reduced church tax (Bratož 1999, 107). This apparently decreased the interest of the Archdiocese of Salzburg to construct churches, as they saw greater profits in direct land holdings. Thus, the archaeological picture shows the construction of churches on the left bank of the Drava River, however it is not particularly likely that the priests from Salzburg looked after them, but more likely someone else. One also needs to take into account the possibility that at least some churches were not consecrated and were, above all, a gathering place for collecting the contributions of the believers and demonstrating the owner's prestige.

In any case, the non-consecrated church (*non consecrata foret*, the writer expresses his disbelief with the dubitative subjunctive) in Lesce in the Gorenjska region was built no later than the mid-11<sup>th</sup> century on

the right, Aquileian bank of the Drava River, and the owner appropriated the gifts of the believers for himself as there was no worship conducted in this church (divina obsequia ibi minime agerentur, once again dubitative subjunctive). This situation was interrupted only in the first or second decade of the 12th century (Bizjak 2012, 38-41; Hormayr 1803, 99-100, No. XLVII; Schumi 1882-1883, 123-124, No. 133). At this point, I will not describe the meaning of a non-consecrated church without worship, to which believers still came with gifts. This was possible for three centuries after the first half of the 9<sup>th</sup> century and although this was no longer a normal situation and not a Salzburg territory, it points to the rich possibilities for coexistence and transitions between the Old Faith and Christianity. Therefore, the small church in Lesce also offers a perspective of what the "church" in Millstat in Upper Carinthia, which was restored by Prince Domitian during the time of Charlemagne, might have been (Kahl 1999). Millstatt stands on the left, Salzburg bank of the Drava River. The Domitian's legend, which was written in the second half of the 12<sup>th</sup> century states that he found a church that was dedicated to idols (ecclesiam, que demonibus fuit addicta; Pleterski 1994; 1997), which is an exceptional designation otherwise not found in medieval records. When they discussed Old Faith sanctuaries, they used the terms fanum, delubrum, templum. So, did Domitian find a non-consecrated church containing statues that he believed were idols of the Old Faith? The possibility of this thought is confirmed by a fragment of a statue found on Silberberg in Carinthia. It shows a three-faced god, on whose back a cross was later carved (Kahl 1999, 49-50; Glaser 2022). Even if it might have been created as e.g. a depiction of Triglav, the added cross changed it to The Holy Trinity.

The minutes of the 796 meeting of bishops on the banks of the Danube, at the end of the war with the inhabitants of Avaria, somewhere east of Bavaria, describe the pastoral conditions and speak of the existence of three types of otherwise rare Christian priests. One group were those whose baptism was valid, the second group were clerics with no priestly ordination, and the third were illiterate clerics. The minutes do not reveal where these groups were located in Avaria (Bratož 1999, 85-100). However, according to the Western understanding at the time, Avaria began already east of Bavaria and Friuli (cf. Wolfram 2012, 314), which means that it included a good part of the Eastern Alpine territory. We can merely speculate whether the ordained priests of the first group were ordained in Salzburg or by the auxiliary bishop Modestus (cf. Conversio, c.5). In any case, the foreboding of the rather chaotic state of Christianity, indicated by the archaeological sites, is confirmed by the listed written sources.

The last decade of the 9<sup>th</sup> century (*Fig. 17b*) shows churches were located both north and south of

the Drava River. Quantitative comparisons between the two territories are misleading, because the area of Slovenia has been explored better than the area in present day Austria. In any case, the scattered and gradual disappearance of burial sites without churches north of the Drava River is noticeable. They eventually disappear at the northern foothills of the Alps. There is no doubt that the church network south of the Drava River began to expand in this period. However, this depended highly on local conditions (see 4.8 below). It is telling that the situation in the Dolenjska and Zasavje regions remained unchanged, i.e. without churches. This indicates a different nature of the authorities there, which raises the question of the political arrangement south of the Karavanke mountain range: counties or principalities, their number.

By the fifth decade of the 10<sup>th</sup> century (*Fig. 17c*) graveyards next to churches predominated everywhere. Now burial sites next to churches also started expanding in Zasavje and Dolenjska regions. Only Bela krajina remained without them. As the first half of the 10<sup>th</sup> century was a period of intense Hungarian invasions (Štih 1983), this offers a surprising image. It is even more surprising that two churches (near Središče ob Dravi and in Tišina near the Mura River) stand on the territory that was supposed to belong to Hungary at the time, which had not yet been Christianized. We will obviously have to change our ideas as regards the border territories, Hungarians and Christianization.

Pécs, which stands next to the ruins of ancient Sopianae, is a settlement with archaeological traces of cultural and religious Christian continuity since antiquity (Buzás 2016, 76-80; Tóth et alii 2020). A similar case can be found on the site of the church of St Martin in Sombathely (Kiss, Tóth 1993). Even in Veszprém, the possibility of a 9th century church predecessor is suggested (Buzás 2020, 8-10). 9th century churches with a continuation in the 11<sup>th</sup> century can be also found in Zalavár (Szőke 2021, 339-409) and Kaposszentjakab (Molnár 2022, 256). The church in Kostoľany pod Tribečom (Slovakia), which is dated to the end of the 9<sup>th</sup> or the beginning of the 10<sup>th</sup> century, St Margita in Kopčany (Slovakia), which is dated after the mid-10<sup>th</sup> century and the 10<sup>th</sup> century church in Visegrád indicate the existence and spread of Christianity in Hungary even before the formal Christianization took place (Szakács 2018, 200-203). However, the latest archaeological research places the construction of the church in Visegrád somewhat later, around the year 1000 (Buzás et alii 2017, 214) and thereby excludes it from the group of early churches. The listed churches and of course also the churches in Tišina and Grabe near Središče ob Dravi in the western part of the Pannonian basin show that Christianity, even if in an organized form, did not completely die out after the end of the Carolingian period and the arrival of the Hungarians.



*Fig. 17a, b:* South-eastern Alps. 1 – burial sites without churches, 2 – burial sites next to churches, 3 – churches, 4 – stones with interlace ornament, 5 – seat of the archdiocese (Salzburg), seat of the Patriarchate of Aquileia (Cividale), a – one site, b – more than one site.



*Fig. 17c, d:* South-eastern Alps. 1 – burial sites without churches, 2 – burial sites next to churches, 3 – churches, 4 – stones with interlace ornament, 5 – seat of the archdiocese (Salzburg), seat of the Patriarchate of Aquileia (Cividale), a – one site, b – more than one site.

In the last decade of the 10<sup>th</sup> century (*Fig. 17d*) there were only a few burial sites without churches and by the 11<sup>th</sup> century they disappeared completely. At that time, control over burial sites was completely taken over by the Christian Church in cooperation with the secular authorities of the Medieval Roman Empire.

# 4.7 CHURCHES AND BURIAL SITES IN KLAGENFURTER BECKEN/CELOVŠKA KOT-LINA AND THE ISSUE AS REGARDS THE ORIGINAL SIZE OF CARANTANIA

The area of Klagenfurter Becken/Celovška kotlina stands out from the general map of burial sites and churches (Fig. 17), for it clearly shows the spatial relationship between the placement of churches and burial sites without churches. The largest plain north of the Karavanke mountain range is relatively evenly covered with burial sites without a church, which were in use in the second half of the 8<sup>th</sup> century (Fig. 18a). The fact that they are least numerous in the area of the city of Klagenfurt/Celovec and its surroundings is the result of poor archaeological visibility in highly urbanized areas. We are aware of only two churches in central Carinthia from this period. One stood on Hemmaberg/Junska gora, which continued the tradition of local Late Antique churches and can be imagined in connection with the Vlach population. The second is Maria Saal/Gospa Sveta above Zollfeld/Sveško polje, if we can believe that this was the same Mary's church, which was consecrated by the Salzburg priest Modestus in the middle of the 8<sup>th</sup> century. At the time under consideration, it is attested only in a written source (state of research and discussions on localisation: Eichert 2012, 35-37).

The answer to the question as to whether the church of St Peter near Moosburg/Možberk already stood there at the time, depends on how we date the stones with interlaced ornament, from Carinthia (Karpf 2001). Stones with interlaced ornament (*Fig. 18b*: 3) are isolated finds and were preserved as spolia in later church buildings. The original locations can be guessed by the number of built in fragments.

In St. Peter bei Moosburg/Možberk stone church equipment, which was decorated with interlaced ornament, was found as spolia. Based on the large number of fragments, the narrower undated building foundations and adjacent graves, which first appeared around 830, we can conclude that a church with a graveyard existed at this location. Kurt Karpf dated the stones with interlaced ornament, with the political situation at the period between 772 and the introduction of the county system in 828 (Karpf 2001, 78). The stones with interlaced ornament in central Carinthia are well placed into the empty spaces between burial sites without churches only in the first third of the 9<sup>th</sup> century, but they would have been positioned significantly worse among such burial sites in the last quarter of the 8<sup>th</sup> century, when there were no voids yet (Fig. 18a, b). If we arbitrarily place the use of such church decoration in the last quarter of the 8<sup>th</sup> century, we know of at least two churches that would have stood for several decades before they started burying the dead next to them. These were St. Peter bei Moosburg/ Možberk and St Tiburtius in Molzbichl in Upper Carinthia. The construction of perfectly equipped proprietary churches and the gradual transition to church graveyards is therefore much more likely to have happened in the first third of the 9<sup>th</sup> century. The inscription into the stone slab, which was built into St. Peter am Bichl/Št. Peter na Gori, might also be in line with this. The name Otker carved into this stone corresponds to the name of Prince Etgar (Kahl 2002, 53), who is mentioned in the Conversio (Conversio, c. 10) in the period between 799 and 828 (cf. Wolfram 2012, 169-174).

In the second third of the 9<sup>th</sup> century there were no more burial sites without churches in the area, which is primarily defined by stones with interlaced ornament, (*Fig. 18c*). This is a territory of  $25 \times 35$  km between St. Veit a.d. Glan in the north and the Drava River or even the foothills of the Karavanke mountain range in the south, the Völkermarkt/Velikovec in the east and the eastern part of the Wörthersee/Vrbsko jezero in the west. We are currently uncertain where to place Jauntal/Podjuna. However, as late as the last third of the 9<sup>th</sup> century (*Fig. 18d*) the area where there were no more burial sites without a church extended to Villach/Beljak in the west.

The area from which burial sites without a church disappeared is the one in which the ruler asserted his power and forced people to respect his political will. In the first and second third of the 9th century this corresponded surprisingly well to the territory which was home to the later estates belonging to "civitas Carantana". The latter designation is usually identified with Karnburg/Krnski grad (cf. Eichert 2012, 139). In 982, these estates were the manors of Drauhofen/Dravski dvor, Grafenstein/ Grabštanj, Gurnitz/Podkrnos (MGH DD O II., Nr. 275). The area described also fits the 5-6 hour walking distance from Karnburg (see Eichert 2012, Fig. 179), which stands at the southeastern foot of Ulrichsberg/Šenturška gora (with the earlier name Carantanian Mountain). Does this mean we are looking at the territory that was, in the first third of the 9<sup>th</sup> century, ruled by the prince of Carantania? Does this agree with the established belief that the family of Prince Borut had hereditary, undivided and general authority over the Carantanians as early as 740 (Wolfram 2012, 117; similarly Štih 2012, 320)? We must add to this the well-established and widely spread idea that at that time Carantania (Fig. 21) comprised the area between Innichen in the west, Semmering in the east, Karavanke in the south and Traunsee in the north (for example: Grafenauer 1964, 332, Map XV; similarly Kahl 2002, 392; Wolfram 2012, 359; Gleirscher 2018, Fig. 126).



*Fig. 18:* Austria, Klagenfurter Becken. a – Period 746–796; b – period 801–826; c – period 831–866; d – period 871–896. 1 – burial site without a church, 2 – church; 3 – stones with interlaced ornament, 4 – manor, which belonged to "civitas Carantana" in 982, 5 – an area with no burial sites without churches.

When searching for an answer, the **models** proposed by Stefan Eichert represent a good starting point, because he also noticed a greater density of settlements and churches with stones with interlaced ornament as a sign of authoritarian power in Carinthia. According to the first model, the Carantanian princes established a hereditary central authority over the wide territory of the Eastern Alps and hegemony over other systems whose centres are shown by churches decorated with stones with interlaced ornament. According to the second model, they failed in doing so. Their hereditary authority extended merely as far as the central part of the Klagenfurter Becken/Celovška kotlina. Even Jauntal/Podjuna and the area south of the Wörther See/Vrbsko jezero lake were exempted. The princes of Carantania did not control the neighbouring areas of power, even though an outside observer might believe that they were at least the first among equals. According to the third model, no hereditary dynasty was established in Carantania, but its princes nevertheless gained power over neighbouring areas. However, since power passed from one family to another, they needed a special enthronement ceremony that legitimized each new ruler (Eichert 2020, 126–127). A fourth combination and model is also possible in this relationship between heredity and territorial extent of power. According to this model, no hereditary dynasty was established in Carantania, and each Carantanian prince controlled solely the central area of the Klagenfurter Becken/Celovška kotlina.

The images of the development of the relationship between churches/graveyards next to churches and burial sites without churches (Figs. 17; 18) do not support the idea of a widespread authority of a Carantanian prince. It is believed only for the central part of the Klagenfurter Becken/Celovška kotlina that several churches were built around the same time and that burials at cemeteries without churches stopped. In the first third of the 9<sup>th</sup> century at least 6 churches stood there. I believe the two sites with stones with interlaced ornament, Zweikirchen and St. Peter am Bichl/ Št. Peter na Gori, with an intermediate stone heap as a third site (Glaser 1999) to be the remains of a single church. In most cases churches stood between 6.5 and 15.5 km apart. The westernmost church (St. Peter bei Moosburg/Možberk) and the easternmost church (St. Martin/Šmartin) are separated by 34 km. This is the spatial extent of the group of churches, which did not reach even the legendary Velehrad in Moravia, where St Methodius was buried in the 9<sup>th</sup> century. There, the maximum distance between the churches in Modra and above Sady is 6760 m (cf. Rajchl 1995, Obr. 4; Galuška 1997). It is absolutely unfathomable that the Carantanian princes would have been so wealthy and interested in such a network of churches at the time. None of the above models fully correspond to this.

Of course, the presented images cannot directly testify to the issue of heredity. However, already written sources can shed some light on this issue. Indeed, the first three Carantanian princes known by name, Borut, Gorazd and Hotimir, were father, son and nephew (Conversio, c. 4). However, the mere kinship of political champions is not proof of heredity. A great example from modern history can be found in the US presidents George H. W. Bush and George W. Bush, father and son, who prove that despite their kinship, the office of the US president is not hereditary. The idea that Slavic societies chose their princes meritocratically, i.e. according to their abilities and merits, is proven by the example of the Frankish merchant Samo in the 7th century. He was chosen by the Slavs as their "king" because of his ability, because he excelled in the fight with the Avars (Winidi cernentes utilitatem Samones, eum super se eligunt regem. Fredegar, L. IV, c. 48). We are aware of the criteria for selecting a judge in the Carinthian region, which were, in the second half of the 11<sup>th</sup> century, described in the proposal of an addition to the Swabian Mirror (Ger. Schwabenspiegel) (Grafenauer 1952, 197-203; Kahl 2000). He had to be the most cogent, best, smartest; noble descent was of no importance, but honesty and truth were (Grafenauer 1952, 172). At the same time, there is no indication that the Carantanian prince held

a hereditary position. Was the kinship of Borut, Gorazd and Hotimir merely a coincidence? No, because in a meritocracy the merits of the fathers confer prestige also upon his sons. Saxo Grammaticus provided a good example of this in connection with the enthronement of the Danish king in 1137, where he enumerates the merits of the deceased father, but not only birth was important for the successor, but also personal virtues (Saxo Grammaticus, L. XIV, c. 2). However, it is completely unbelievable that the government structures in Carantania would outdate those in Denmark by more than 400 years.

If we cannot possibly consider the heredity of the Carantanian princes, and if the presented images nevertheless show a space of unified authority in central Carinthia (Fig. 18c), in the form of a closed area of a group of churches and no burial sites without churches, who was the decisive authority? The answer is provided by the fractal society model of the ancient Slavs. I call it this because we can notice that the structure of this society was repeated in its individual components, once we observe them in greater detail. At the macro level, we can observe a broad spatial network of equal principalities with equal princes. Due to his special powers, neighbouring princes can recognize one of them as a grand prince, and he can also be appointed grand župan (similar to Stefan Nemanja in Serbia). When we take a closer look at each principality, we notice that it consists of individual župas. These were governed by equal župans, but one among them was recognized superiority due to his special powers. He became a prince, and could be appointed grand župan, or given a different title. The župans of the župa were chosen by its free members. - I emphasize that this is merely a model, but I will confront it with some structures that have been determined through archaeological research or in written sources.

Union of Four. In the 12<sup>th</sup> century Helmold of Bosau described an interesting union of four Slavic peoples (populi) along the Peene River (Eastern Germany): Kessini (Kycini), Circipani (Cyrcipani), Tollensians (Tholenzi), Retarians (Redarii). Because of their bravery, they were called Volci (Wilzi) (= the woolfs) or Ljutci (*Lutici*) (= the furious). The Redarians occupied the city of Retra (Rethre) with a famous sanctuary (Helmold, L. 1, c. 2). The Retarians were apparently given their name by their holy city, which was visited by all Slavic peoples. Because of the age of the city and the fame of its sanctuary, the Tholenzi and Redarii claimed the leadership over the alliance to themselves, which led to a civil war (Helmold, L. 1 c. 21). The Lutici had their principes (dignitaries) (Annales Magdeburgenses, A. 1169-1176, year 1169). This was therefore a union of at least initially equal political units, each of which had its own dignitaries. However, Fred Ruchhöft believes that the Wilzi and Lutici were meant to refer to political succession and that they should not be equated geographically (with an extensive list of different understandings: Ruchhöft 2008, 70).

The size of the župa. The distance of 6.5 km between the churches in Klagenfurter Becken/Celovška kotlina corresponds to the size of the Bled župa (Pleterski 2017), which is naturally limited. This is why I looked at even the smallest distances between neighbouring 10<sup>th</sup> century hillforts in what was at the time still Slavic Wagria (today eastern Holstein, Germany). Since I measured the distance on a survey map of the sites (Ruchhöft 2008, Fig. 51), the accuracy of the measurement was 0.5 km. The average distance to the nearest hillfort was 7.6 km. Assuming that one hillfort belongs to one župa, this distance confirms that the župas were small (see below 5.1). This shows that each listed Carinthian church belonged to an individual župa. According to the results of the archaeological research carried out so far, none of the churches stand out and Karnburg was not built as a fortified site before the second half of the 9<sup>th</sup> century (cf. Eichert 2012, 138-151). Both indicate that the duke of the Carantanians was only the first among equals at the time these churches were constructed. This clue is of greater importance than it might seem at first glance. It does not match the propaganda impression that the Conversio tried to create, according to which the Carantanian princes (in cooperation with the Church of Salzburg) were responsible for the Christianization of the Carantanians (Conversio, c. 5). It does also not match what we usually believe was the course of Christianization among the Slavs, where first the ruling family was Christianized, and then, under the ruler's pressure, Christianity spread down the social ladder (cf. Łowmiański 1979, 282-358).

Law and sacred. First of all, let me remind you of Wolfgang Fritze's research on the legal aspects of the state development of the Slavic Obodrites in today's Germany. He drew attention to several stages of political development. Instead of the word župa, he used the technical term "small tribe" (Kleinstamm), and for the župan he used the term regulus, borrowed from Latin sources. He suspected that during the settlement process and shortly after it, the "small tribes" were not connected and probably did not have an institutionalized ruler. Until the mid-9<sup>th</sup> century, there was a union of "small tribes", each with its own regulus. They were subordinated to one regulus, who had the authority over all. In the period that followed, larger settlement groups (Teilstämme) began to unite into political units with a monarchical leadership. This occurred as a result of a foreign policy intervention by the Frankish ruler. In the mid-12<sup>th</sup> century the ruling family established a unified state through a network of princely castles and their administrative territories (Burgbezirkverfassung), and

the early "tribal" groups lost their political autonomy (Fritze 1960, esp. 201–208).

In the 12<sup>th</sup> century Helmold of Bosau described his march through Slavic Wagria (today's northeastern Holstein in Germany), where they came across a fenced grove of sacred oaks of the country god Prove, which was the sanctuary of the entire country. A priest belonged there and performed celebrations and sacrificial rites. Every Monday the people of the country, the priest and the regulus met there for the court (Helmold, L. I c. 84). Based on this account, Fritze concluded that each "small tribe" had its own legal and cult systems, which were closely connected, since the court sat in a cult place at certain times. The "tribal" territory appears as a cult district, and the legal arrangement of the local community as a sacred order. The later prince was also subordinated to this. There was sacral inviolability and the "sovereignty" of law. He therefore sees the župa as a settlement, legal and cult union (Fritze 1960, 205-206). It seems that the situation in 8<sup>th</sup> century Carantania corresponded to the second early phase of the political development of the Obodrites.

Henryk Łowmiański also noticed the connection between law and the sacred. He pointed out that the legal aspect was extremely important in the Christianization process and therefore there were two phases, which were decided by the political community and not by the ruler himself (in the event that he did not have sufficient power on his own). In the first phase, the political community tolerated the missionary work of Christian priests, however, whether one would convert to Christianity later depended on the will and willingness of the individual. In the second phase, the conversion was a political decision of the entire community, which collectively decided for or against Christianity (Łowmiański 1979, 237-263). The best-known and best described example of a group decision to Christianize a political community comes from Iceland, where in the year 1000, after a jointly agreed procedure, a collective decision for a unified law and religion ended the impending threat of a civil war (Íslendingabók, c. VII). This political model provides an excellent explanation as to what took place in Carantania.

According to the Conversio, the auxiliary bishop Modestus and his group of priests dedicated the church of St Mary to the Carantanians (*Carantanis dedicaverunt ibi ecclesiam sanctae Mariae*, Conversio, c. 5) when they arrived from Salzburg in the middle of the 8<sup>th</sup> century. The concordance analysis of the Conversio shows that it was placed on land that, due to its importance, belonged to the community of Carantanians. It stood alone, outside the territory of neighbouring settlements. Maria Saal/Gospa Sveta fully meets this description. In the 8<sup>th</sup> century there was no settlement next to the church, for this appeared only later and was named after the church (Pleterski 1998, 256–257). It stands on one of



Fig. 19: Klagenfurter Becken/Celovška kotlina with Ulrichsberg/Šenturška gora. The painting was created by Marko Pernhart. The painting was created between 1864 (the beginning of the railway line between Klagenfurt/Celovec and Villach/Beljak) and 1871 (death of Pernhart). (https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Markus\_Pernhart\_-\_Klagenfurter\_Becken\_gegen\_Nordwesten.jpg)

the holy locations within the central sacral area of the Carantanians, which was important for the entire Carantanian community (Pleterski 1996, 482-501). Modestus dedicated the church to this community and not to the Carantanian prince. Burial sites without a church were not abolished in the surrounding area, and a long period of civil wars followed (Conversio, c. 5). We can agree with Łowmiański (1979, 254-255) that the conditions corresponded to the first phase of Christianization according to the above-described model. The appearance of the second phase, which, like many other things, is omitted in the Conversio, is shown by the map of the new churches (Fig. 18b). This is a swiftly created space of common faith and common law. This religion is now Christian, and due to the weak prince, this could only be a joint decision of the state community, similar to the decision taken by the Icelanders two centuries later. They decided to convert to Christianity as a group and immediately. This decision was also important for the later spread of the name Carantania and for the preservation of the extremely archaic enthronement ceremony of the Carinthian princes, since it could no longer be influenced by the Old Faith, while the new religion could not gain significant influence and remained on the formalistic periphery. I will not elaborate on either

of these at this point. The decision was equally important for the preservation of a broad layer of freemen who maintained their self-government until the end of the Middle Ages. In Slovenian they are called *kosezi*, in German *Edlinger* (Grafenauer 1952, 389–558; Eichert 2014). I will not discuss them in detail here either, I will merely point out the high probability that the two words did not originally denote people of the same social origin and that they are not always interchangeable.

**Carantania in the narrowest sense.** The territory of common law and the new Christian religion was limited to the central part of the Klagenfurter Becken/ Celovška kotlina (*Fig. 18c*). So, this was Carantania in the narrowest sense of the word. Another question is how much were these Carantanians able to spread their influence and name (at least in the eyes of foreigners) to their neighbours. The name Carantanians is mentioned already around 700 by Anonymous of Ravenna (Anonymus Ravennatus, 453) and Carantania by Paul the Deacon (HL, L. 5, c. 22), which would, in the 8<sup>th</sup> century, hardly be possible if the name was limited merely to Carantania in the narrowest sense.

The model for the spread of the name in pre-Christian times is provided by the previously described



*Fig. 20:* Klagenfurter Becken/Celovška kotlina. Visibility (yellow) of the peak (black spot) Ulrichsberg/Šenturška gora (realisation Benjamin Štular).

Ljutci and the importance of Radegost's temple in Rethra. Carantanians are named after Caranta. The name is said to refer to the area of Ulrichsberg/Šenturška gora (Kahl 2002, 68-76). Hans-Dietrich Kahl discussed in detail why mons Carantanus (with the later name Ulrichsberg/Šenturška gora) is a sacred part of the central sacred space of Carantania (Kahl 2002, 245-252). That the holy mountain that rises in the heart of the Klagenfurter Becken/Celovška kotlina (Fig. 19), similar to the holy mountain of Říp in the heart of the Czech Republic, would give its name to the Carantanians (for further discussion see: Štih 2004a, 474-478; Kahl 2007, 355), does not come as a surprise. The most characteristic example of a sacred mountain among the Slavs is Mount Ślęża, which gave the name to Silesia, and was an object of worship (Thietmar, L. VII, c. 59).

With the spatially broader scope of the name Carantania, it is therefore about who recognized the Carantanian Mountain (Ulrichsberg/Šenturška gora) as their holy mountain. The visibility of this mountain was important (*Fig. 20*), for whoever saw the Carantanian mountain was a Carantanian. Visibility on the map is shown as the visibility of the top of the mountain, on its slopes the top is not always visible. Of course, visibility from the plains where people lived on, and not from the surrounding mountain peaks, is important. And just as the Union of Ljutci consisted of several principalities, this could also be the case for Carantania.

The extent of Carantania at the beginning of the 9th century. Charlemagne's 811 ruling on the border between the Archdiocese of Salzburg and the Patriarchate of Aquileia is usually considered as proof that the political unit of Carantania was spatially large from its very beginning (Fig. 21). This was the province of Carantania (Karantana provincia), which was divided into a northern and a southern part by the Drava River, which flows through its middle (Dravus fluvius, qui per mediam illam provinciam currit) (MGH DD Karol. I, Nr. 211). The understanding that this political unit of Carantania covered the territory from Eastern Tyrol to Western Pannonia was constantly overshadowed by the uneasiness of what the Patriarch of Aquileia was given south of the Drava River to make the deal territorially just. In this case, the then political Carantania would have to reach at least as far as Gorski Kotar, which is impossible. If not for anything else, because the principality of Carniola existed south of the Karavanke mountain range (Štih 1995; 2014). My former suggestion that the political unit of Carantania was at the time very small, only a part of the current-day Carinthia (Pleterski 1996), was of course met with strong objections (e.g. Štih 1997), since the Drava River was in fact the church border from East Tyrol to Pannonia. Were we really all talking about the same thing?

It seems that Janez Höfler has found a solution to this problem. He pointed out that in his ruling, Charlemagne did not follow the rule that one (admin-



Fig. 21: South-eastern Alps. Carantania between the mid-7th and the mid-8th centuries (from: Grafenauer 1964, Map XV).

istrative-political) province should belong to a single archdiocese, but decided to split this province (Höfler 2021, 94). Höfler's observation can be understood in two ways. One is his, in which, according to the prevailing understanding, the province of Carantania is seen as an administrative-political unit. And this made Charlemagne a rule breaker.

Of course, the most important was how the word *provincia* was understood in Charlemagne's office. It appears in 8 documents that are said to be Charlemagne's, of which as many as 6 are forgeries from the High Middle Ages (MGH DD Karol. I, Nr.: 219 (293/25), 227 (308/30), 240 (335), 245 (345/35, 40), 277 (412/25), 295 (442/35)). The above ruling is one of the remaining two charters.

The second charter was issued in Frankfurt and was addressed to the monastery of Caunes near Carcassonne in France. This one uses the word *provintia* without a name and quite generally as the place of legal acts relating to the monastery (MGH DD Karol. I, Nr. 178 (240/ 30)).

The document that talks about the border along the Drava River was issued in Aachen (MGH DD Karol. I, Nr. 211). Both sides presented their arguments. The Patriarch Ursus of Aquileia arrived with documents, which he showed (*ostendi posse*), while the Archbishop Arno of Salzburg made an oral assertion (*asserebat*). The province they were talking about was once divided into *provincie civitates*, which mark Roman period town territories. If we keep in mind that in Late Antiquity, the area in question



*Fig. 22*: Slovenia, Bled and the Dežela (Radovljica region). Time spans of burial sites. The blue line is the Sava River, which separates Bled on the right bank from the Dežela on the left bank. The orange lines are burial sites in churches or next to them. The red line demarks the end of burials in Bled. The time limits of 400 and 1100 are arbitrary.

was covered by several names (among the broader ones Venetia, Histria, Noricum, Pannonia), several provinces, even the patriarch could not claim that Aquileia comprised one province. That the ruling at the time spoke of one province was a pragmatic political solution that described the newly conquered area east of Baiuvaria and Friuli. For this area they used a name that the Archbishop of Salzburg could refer to and apparently successfully enforce. The Salzburg approach was expressed once again in the Conversio, when dealing with the dispute over the actions of Constantine and Methodius.

Thus, Höfler's observation can be understood in another way, that Charlemagne did not violate the rule, because the word province here does not mean a political unit, but simply an extensive territory, which was called Carantania by the court office. This second understanding reconciles all apparent opposites. It is highly likely that we can simultaneously speak of the small political unit of the principality of Carantania and, parallel to this, of the broad administrative-territorial name of Carantania, introduced by the officials.

# 4.8 THE ŽUPAS OF BLED AND DEŽELA (THE RADOVLJICA AREA)

This covers the area of the Bled-Radovljica basin, which is divided into two parts by the deeply incised Sava Valley. On the right bank we find Bled, which, according to folk tradition, was once its own "dežela" (land, area) (information from Joža Čop, Brod in Bohinj). The area on the left bank of the Sava River is even today called the Dežela of Radovljica. It is therefore about two "deželas", most likely a memory of the former župa arrangement, and the word *dežela* is used as a synonym for *župa*. Their comparison shows both local differences and broader shared processes. The archaeological image of the settlements remains incomplete and uneven, so I decided to observe the burial sites, which we already know to a satisfactory extent. Of course, we do not know all of them, and most burial sites are only partially and not fully explored. Nevertheless, there are enough of them to show some obvious changes (*Fig. 22*).

In the second half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century the settlement in the plain went through a crisis. In Bled, the Bled Castle was settled and the creation of its burial ground at Pristava took place. Although the Bled Castle has an excellent defensive position, it is, together with Pristava, in the middle of the basin, which enabled active contact between Vlachs and Slavs (Pleterski 2015, 236). The graph depicting the duration of burial sites (*Fig. 22*) does not show any interruption.

We are currently not aware of any graves that would reliably belong to the period between the second half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century and the first half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century on the opposite bank of the Sava River, however, the high-altitude settlement on Ajdna mountain belongs to this period. Apparently, at least a part of the population retreated to this side of the southern slope of Mount Stol. Their burial site is not yet known, but we can expect that it will fill the described void. However, the last decades of the settlement on Ajdna were marked by 11 graves that were excavated in the local Early Christian church. It is likely that the inhabitants of Ajdna moved to the valley afterwards. The abandoned settlement began to transform into a cult area, which is indicated by individual representative finds of spurs, a sword hanger, a head circlet, and a belt strap-end in the layer of ruins (similarly at Gradišče above Bašelj: Štular 2020c, 233–241).

And while the Slav settlers in Bled encountered the Vlachs in the accessible valley, in the Dežela of Radovljica they were more likely to look at them from bellow upwards, from the valley towards the mountains. The fact that inhumation appeared in the Dežela of Radovljica as late as the mid-8th century, does not mean that the Slavs only moved there at the time. There was no reason for them not to arrive earlier, as they could not have reached Bled any other way than through the Dežela of Radovljica. Perhaps the earlier phase of cremation burials can be attributed to the find from Smokuč, where decades ago, on the edge of a Late Antique and Early Medieval burial ground, the locals came across a pot and a thick layer of ashes during the construction of a house (I owe this information to the excavator Milan Sagadin). All the graves in Smokuč were inhumation, there were no settlement or prehistoric finds.

The difference between the two "deželas" in the time and manner of Christianization is exceptionally telling (Fig. 23a, b). In Bled around 960, burials in the old village cemeteries were abandoned and at the same time, the graveyard at the central Bled church of St Martin appeared. Only burials on the Island of Bled continued for a short time. Perhaps this was done as a favour to a privileged group of people. I have in mind the garrison of Bled Castle, which the manager of the new Bled royal estate took over from the župan of Bled (for more on this see: Pleterski 2013, 170). Anthropological analysis showed that the skeletons from Bled Island were the closest to those found at Bled Castle, while the brachycephalization trend proves that this was chronologically later (Leben-Seljak 2020, 209). The desire for power enables the most unusual unprincipled coalitions. For example, the ultra-Christian emperor Henry II established an alliance with the Old Faith believers Ljutci during a 1017 CE campaign against the Christian Boleslav the Brave and even compensated them for the damaged image of their goddess (Thietmar, L. VII, c. 59-64). With good lobbying support, he was later declared a saint anyway.

A Christian ruler appeared in Bled and he was so powerful that he was able to ban the old burial sites with immediate effect and order that all burials from then on take place in the church graveyard. Periodically, this coincided with the transition of Bled into the political framework of the Ottonian Empire. And we know that King Henrik II was the owner of the Bled estate in 1004, and he later became the emperor in 1014 (Štih 2004b; Pleterski 2013, 168–170). The actual executioner of power was, of course, an unknown high-ranking state official who forcibly removed the župan of Bled. The settlement on Pristava below Bled Castle was destroyed in a fire (Pleterski 2010, 174–175).

The events in the Dežela of Radovljica were very different. Around 860, certainly by 870 at the latest, as many as four church graveyards were established there (Breg, Rodine, Radovljica, Mošnje), and in around 920 they were joined by another one in Žirovnica. The construction of churches roughly coincides with the end of burials in village cemeteries. Typochronologically, there is a noticeable link between the later jewellery from the earlier burial site in Smokuč and the earlier jewellery from the later graves near the church of St Clemens (Klemen) in neighbouring Rodine. However, the time spans of individual design types are such that they overlap at least to a certain extent. However, it is clear that the burials in Doslovče, just a little further away, lasted until around 960. It is also noteworthy that the burials in the 11<sup>th</sup> century and in the following centuries continues only at three churches out of five. This could be the result of converting the status of proprietary churches into patronage parishes. When this conversion failed, the church slipped to the level of a branch and lost its right to burials (Höfler 2016a 25; 2016b, 64). Höfler's assumption that the graves next to the church of St Radegunda on Breg predated the first church building (Höfler 2019, 23-24), is less likely because they lie in a plain that gradually descends to the south-west, which is more characteristic of burial sites next to churches (see Fig. 10). We do not know whether the relatively late patronage of St Radegunda was also the original one. There is no doubt that the mentioned conversion was not successful for the church of St Martin in Žirovnica.

The described events in the Dežela of Radovljica show a completely different state of power when compared to Bled. Undoubtedly, the entire area was not controlled politically by a single ruler. This is confirmed by the large number of contemporaneous churches, as well as the distance between them, which is the maximum 10 km between Žirovnica and Mošnje. This suggests that there were several power holders who responded to the Christianization campaign in the second half of the 9<sup>th</sup> century, but at the same time there was still some space left for at least one Old Belief society in Doslovče.

The differences between Bled and the Dežela of Radovljica confirm that they were two different political entities (župas). They also show that until around 960, that is, until the final transition to under the rule of the medieval empire, there was no ruler who was able to impose his political will on the local potentates. At this point, I will not enter the debate whether we can talk about any kind of county administration in Carniola



*Fig. 23:* Slovenia, Bled and the Dežela of Radovljica. a – Period 946-951, b – period 976-981, 1 – Churches and burial sites next to churches, 2 – burial sites without churches (source: LiDAR: Esri, Interman NASA, NGA, USGS; Garmin, Forsquare, Geo-Technologies, Inc. METI/NASA, USGS | MKRS).

before 960, or how influential the potential prince of Carniola was and how far his actual power extended (cf. Sagadin 2008, 184–186; Štular 2020b, 241). Paolo Santonino (1486) described Carniola as a plain between Ljubelj and Ljubljana (Santonino 1943, 190–191), i.e. as the present Gorenjska region. However, it is possible that the imperial administrator of Bled also controlled the Dežala of Radovljica from around 960 onwards. This is indicated by the end of burials in Doslovče around 960.

Merely as a curiosity, I mention the subsequent 1501 record in the land registry of the Lords of Škofja Loka (Peršič, Štih 1982). Historically, this highly confused text,



*Fig. 24:* Slovenia. Development of settlement on the Gorjanci mountains. Time spans: 1 – settlement, 2 – burial ground, 3 – church, 4 – sanctuary, 5 – castle, 6 – individual find, 7 – hoard. The cut-off points of 300 and 1200 are arbitrarily set.

which mixes events, persons and years, attributes the Christianization of Carniola to Henry III (king from 1039 onwards, emperor 1046–1056), definitely to a later period.

# 4.9 A MODEL OF THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN THE SLAVS AND THE VLACHS AND THE SACRALIZATION OF SPACE – THE EXAMPLE OF THE GORJANCI MOUNTAINS AND KRŠKO-BREŽICE PLAIN

The rivers Sava and Krka meet in Krško-Brežiče Plain (Krško-Brežiško polje), and their meandering created vast wetlands, which were the exact opposite of the intermediate dry plain. The southern outskirts are marked by the Gorjanci mountains. The central area was occupied by the Roman period town Neviodunum, which was abandoned in the turbulent 5<sup>th</sup> century, as well as the fort in the neighbouring Velike Malence (cf.: Ciglenečki 2023, 35, 238). At the same time, 18 km aerial distance to the south-west, above the villages of Gorenje Vrhpolje, Mihovo, Cerov Log and Gorenji Suhadol, a group of hilltop settlements appeared on the Gorjanci mountains (Križ 2021).

At the end of the 5<sup>th</sup> or the beginning of the 6<sup>th</sup> century, the vacated flatlands of Cerklje ob Krki were settled by a group of people. The following immigration criteria speak in favour of this settlement: the area with its immediate surroundings was previously uninhabited, the site has a material culture that has no local tradition (Štular et alii 2022, 9). This is why it was suggested that they were Slavs (Pavlovič et alii 2021). Typically for Slavs, the settlement was placed on the edge of the river terrace, which represents the border between the wet and dry land. In the following three centuries, the

population multiplied and settled a good part of the Krško-Brežice Plain. In the 7<sup>th</sup> century we know of 4 settlements in this area, in the 8<sup>th</sup> century this grew to 9 settlements, and by the 9<sup>th</sup> century there were a many as 11 settlements in the area.

The number of settlements in the Gorjanci mountains decreased during this time, but the settlement process did not stop there either. It is best shown by the chart of the time spans of the sites (*Fig. 24*), which spread over an area covering  $4 \times 4$  km. Their displayed time spans reflect the current level of research, which means that the time spans may change over time. Some will lengthen, others will shorten. Despite this, the rough outlines of the settlement process are still visible.

At the end of the 4<sup>th</sup> century there was a group of as many as five hilltop fortified settlements, which is an extraordinary density that currently has no explanation. In the 6<sup>th</sup> century three of them were still inhabited, two of which (Zidani gaber, Gradec) were given churches and graves next to them. In the second half of the 6<sup>th</sup> century, the Gorenje Vrhpolje cemetery was located at the foot of the Gorjanci mountains. So far, we are not certain as to which settlement this belonged to. Settlement in Gradec continued even in the 7th century. Somehow, when the settlement there stopped, the settlement and burial ground on the neighbouring Camberk began. The artefacts in the graves there (Breščak 2002; Udovč 2018) do not differ in any way from those that were used in the valley at the same time. In any case, the location on the top of the mountain ridge is exceptional. What is completely unique for a cemetery without a church is that the slope with the graves descends to the northwest. At this time, we would expect a slope towards the south-east (cf. Fig. 10). When we weigh between the possibility that people from the valley suddenly decided

to live in the mountains in the 8th century, and the possibility that the inhabitants of Gradec moved closer to the valley, while still remaining on the plateau, the second possibility seems much more likely. According to this second possibility, the deceased at Camberk can be defined as Vlachs. However, in the second third of the 9th century there are no longer any traces of their presence there, it seems that they moved to the plain. However, a sanctuary or sacred area in which a hoard of iron axes, blacksmith's tongs and chisels was buried, remained in use in the 9<sup>th</sup> and 10<sup>th</sup> centuries in the previously settled location. Somehow, during this period, a hoard of agricultural and blacksmith's tools was also buried in the nearby Zidan gaber, from where individual metal finds dating from the 8<sup>th</sup> to the 10<sup>th</sup> century were found. In the 11<sup>th</sup> and 12<sup>th</sup> centuries the microregion was also the home to two smaller castles in Camberk and Trnišče. These were replaced by the old Prežek castle, which was built in the second half of the 12<sup>th</sup> century.

The presented settlement development is a good example of the realization of the model of the spacetime axis (see above), which leads from the peak of the Late Antique settlement through the sacralization of the space to a gentry's castle. However, even if we admit the existence of this axis, we still do not know the mechanisms behind the changes shown by this axis. For something like this, we would need sufficient and detailed researched cases. At this point I can merely string together a few brief thoughts, however, these are closer to research questions than anything else.

The appearance of weapons, tools, and jewellery is a familiar phenomenon at hilltop sites in the period between the 8th to 10th century (for weapons see: Štular, Eichert 2020). These were hoards of groups of items as well as individual artefacts. Since these finds were mainly found with metal detectors, it is difficult to judge how many of them were accidentally lost and how many were deposited for religious reasons. The Vlachs were better acquainted with the highlands than the Slavs, who arrived to this territory as lowland people. The distinction between gorenci/hribci (dwellers of the mountains) and dolenci/poljanci (dwellers of the lowlands) still exists today. So, were the Vlachs the ones who carried the items to the peaks, or did they just know how to arouse interest in them? And yet the top of Klášťov mountain in Moravia (Hlavica 2009; Čižmář, Kohoutek 2015; Kouřil 2021), where there were no Vlachs at the time, is also covered by hoards of tools and weapons. Was this a process that can be placed at the intersection of the penetrating Christianity and the rise of a political elite that sought means of ideological confirmation in domestic tradition?

How were the Vlachs in the valley accepted? As shepherds, merchants and warriors, as they have been throughout the centuries up to modern times south and north of the Danube? Who were the men with spurs from Brinjeva gora above Zreče and from Puščava above Stari trg near Slovenj Gradac and the man with a sax on Hemmaberg? Who did the valley Slavs choose as their župan according to the principle of meritocracy?

There is also a **folk narrative** about the fate of the people from Gorjanci, as heard by Ignac Kušljan almost a century and a half ago. It refers to the hill Grobišča/ Grabišča (different on different maps) between Zidani gaber and Gradec. According to the story, a large town called Pendir stood here, which was named after its head. When, on one occasion, the town was attacked by Pendir's enemies, he had all his valuables carried into a cave called Huda peč [Fierce crag] on the opposite hill, and he also remained hidden until the enemy left (Kušljan 1968, 111). Today, it is not known where Huda peč is located. There was a large Late Bronze Age settlement in Grobišča/Grabišča (information from Borut Križ), and individual metal artefacts dated between the Late Bronze Age and Late Antiquity were found there (Dular 2008, 130). Locals know the form of the name Grabišča [a place for raking hay] for the Grobišča and remember the lawns where they used to rake hay. Hence the name Grabišča (information Borut Križ). It is quite likely that we owe the form of Grobišče to someone who tried to excessively convert the apparently dialectal -a into -o. Perhaps to Kušljan, who also changed Suhadol to Suhodol and dreamed of graves in Grobišče (Kušljan 1968, 111). Even the Franciscan cadastre shows no forest in Grabišče, but only meadows.

This leads us to another folk tale, about a fierce spirit in Huda peč, who terrified people who approached it. During the hay racking season, he was especially mean to the people who lived on the top of the Gorjanci mountains. No sooner had the people scattered the piles than the evil spirit spoke: "I will flood this place!" Before they managed to create hay piles, the area experienced such a downpour that all the hay was soaked. After that he shouted: "Scatter the hay, I will dry it!" But as soon as they scattered the hay, the rain poured down again. Because he pestered the locals like this year after year, they began to slowly move to the Brusnice parish in the village of Suhodol. This was the end of their settlement on the Gorjanci mountains (Kušljan 1968, 111). The headman Pendir did not hide in the cave with the evil spirit, for he arrived at the cave before the spirit. This could confirm the possibility that the first story refers to prehistoric times. The second refers to the centuries when they stacked hay in the Gorjanci mountains and for a long time lived in the mountains as well. The departure to the valley is linked to bad weather and the establishment of the village of Suhadol, which was listed as early as approximately 1306 in the land registry of the diocese of Freising. At that time, it had 10 inhabited and six abandoned farms (Blaznik 1963, 18, 173). The village is therefore earlier, it is feasible that it appeared in the 9<sup>th</sup> century. Today we have Gorenji (Upper) and Dolenji (Lower) Suhadol, however, only Gorenji is located in the lower lands, which is obviously the earlier and the first in the west along with the group of sites around Grabišče: Zidani gaber, Gradec, Camberk. The name Suhadol is not Vlach in origin, which indicates a relatively early linguistic Slavisation of the Vlachs.

The importance of hay shows that the people of the Gorjanci mountains were livestock farmers who needed winter fodder. The story reveals another clue. The evil spirit in Huda peč apparently controlled the weather. Good relations with him were therefore of vital importance. Was this the function of the shrine at Camberk? We can imagine a model of sacralization, according to which the Vlachs in the mountains had to maintain the good spirits of the divine forces both when they lived there permanently as well as after they moved to the valley and continued to use the upland. Thus, their former places of settlement and their immediate surroundings became places of communication with divine forces. This model includes for example the cult place in the Early Medieval shepherd's summer settlement Na bleku on the Krvavec Mountain (Fig. 25). It also covers the processions to the Jezero [lake] on hill Čuk above Rodik (south-western Slovenia), which also hosts a Roman period sacral tradition where the dragon Lintver, who controlled the weather and waters, lived (Hrobat 2004). When arriving for summer grazing on the mountain Bukovske planine, the inhabitants from the Bohinj area (north-western Slovenia), prayed to the black bull Skočer for good grazing, health and weather as late as the 19<sup>th</sup> century (Čop 2006).

The influence of Early Christianity in the 5<sup>th</sup> and 6<sup>th</sup> centuries was clearly marginal to the local population of the Gorjanci mountains and ended with the disappearance of the ruling elite in the 7<sup>th</sup> century.

# 5. SPATIAL POINTS OF POLITICAL POWER

### **5.1 STARTING POINTS**

Political power takes many forms. That it also exists in space is most visibly demonstrated by state borders. The archaeology of area is still developing its analytical tools. Various authors have already proposed several different models.

The analysis described below is similar to the analysis for the territory of Hungary in the 11<sup>th</sup> century, carried out by Mária Vargha and Maxim Mordovin. In their case, the individual examples showed the power and spatial connection between castles and the first churches, but the mapping of all known sites gave a less expected picture. Some cases confirmed the assumption of the connection between castles and the first churches, but many did not,



*Fig. 25:* Slovenia, Na Bleku, Krvavec. Excavation in 2007, Tranch VI. Hole filled with stones, charcoal, a pottery fragment and a knife with the blade and tip upwards.

because there were both independent churches without castles and castles without churches. This was partly explained by the state of archaeological research, and partly by the fact that the churches were also the strongholds of state power (Vargha, Mordovin 2019).

Janez Höfler analysed, as he says, the building context for the territory under consideration. He compared the formulations of written sources from the 9<sup>th</sup> and 10<sup>th</sup> centuries with his art-historical observations and clues he sensed at individual locations. Thus, he developed a building model according to which, in the Early Middle Ages, every manor that was the administrative seat of the estate had a church. From the 12<sup>th</sup> century onwards, the castles built on the neighbouring hills were supposed to replace the lower-lying manors, while the churches remained where they were (Höfler 2019, 14–17). At this point, I would like to stress that the word "generally" means that there might be exceptions, that this is therefore not a firm rule.

Since it concerns proprietary churches, his second model, which refers primarily to the time after the Synod in Lateran (1059) and regulates the issue of tithe and the right of investiture is also important. The owner of the church handed over the tithe to the bishop, then received a part of it back, and above all, he was also awarded formal parish rights for the church. The main rights were baptism and burials, and the owner could also suggest the priest for the church. Churches with Early Medieval burial sites, which do not show a history of being parish churches, make it possible to conclude that they were proprietary churches, in which the described transition to a parish church did not take place and they became branch churches (Höfler 2021, 106).

While inspecting the sanctuaries, churches and hillfort settlements of Moravia and Bohemia, Lubomír Jan Konečný noticed that the early churches replaced sanctuaries, but hillforts did not always appear close to churches. From this he drew the conclusion that the main motive for the creation of settlement centres was not to strengthen the power of the princes, but to create a cult spot that united the population of a broader area (Konečný 1980, 133). Over time, the ruler's residence and economic infrastructure could be added to this.

Fred Ruchhöft discussed in detail the development of political territories in the northern part of the Slavic territories in Eastern Germany from the settlement of the Slavs to the end of the Middle Ages. He supported their determination and delimitation for the period of the 7<sup>th</sup> and 8<sup>th</sup> centuries with dense settlements and the unpopulated spaces between them. From the 9<sup>th</sup> century onwards, he believes that the numerous hillforts represented the core of power. He identified them as civitates, which were mentioned in the 9<sup>th</sup> century by an unknown Bavarian geographer and believes that their density was too high in certain places. High density is represented by a distance of 5 km between individual civitates, while low density means 13 km. The administrative territories of individual hillforts (Burgbezirk) were assembled into larger political units, most of which can be identified by the names given in written sources (Ruchhöft 2008). Although Ruchhöft spoke of tribal territories, I would prefer to call them principalities consisting of individual župas. In the 18 political territories that he had reconstructed, there were between one and 18 hillforts in each (Ruchhöft 2008, Fig. 29), giving a total of 104, which gives an average of slightly less than 6 hillforts (župas) per political territory (principality).

Michal Hlavica set the analysis of marks and signs on the bottom of vessels found in the territories of Moravia, Bohemia, Slovakia and Lower Austria, all originating from the 9<sup>th</sup> and 10<sup>th</sup> centuries, into a broad framework of models that are linked geographically, politically and economically. The models were created in order to understand the market and political structures as explained by the political economy theory (Hlavica 2020). In an extremely simplified way (this simplification is of course mine and not Michal Hlavica's), control over at least part of the products allows political rulers to maintain political power when they distribute the resources thus obtained to their followers. An exceptionally important source of income is said to be the control of trade, both local and long-range. In a political community without a bureaucratic apparatus, the economic-political territory in a uniformly populated plain with a diameter of approximately 60 km, which is supposed to represent a day's worth (16 hours) of walking. This is an area that a political ruler can maintain from his centre alone, without employees to whom he would delegate supervisory and administrative functions. Archaeologically, the design of the market system can be recognized by the spread of marks and signs on the bottom of the vessels. Hlavica believes that there is a causal connection

between the nature of the market exchange and the political system, therefore it is possible to draw conclusions as regards the organizational structure of the investigated society, its power strategies, as well as the political economy of its elite components, based on the market system. However, at the same time, he warns that a simple mapping is not possible and additional checks are required (Hlavica 2020, 102). That his caution was justified is proven by the result of his analyses, where he sees the power centres of Pohansko and Mikulčice within the same endogamous market community, but within it, Pohansko reaches the second level B, while Mikulčice only reaches the much lower fourth level (Hlavica 2020, 179, 194). The described 60-kilometre territories have several local centres in addition to the main centre and can be equated with principalities consisting of župas.

## **5.2 SELECTION OF POINTS**

The selection of points naturally corresponds to the material sources for the considered area at a specified time. In another time and place, the selection of points would necessarily be different. The central embodiment of political power in the Early Middle Ages was the church. On the one hand, churches require that the construction costs are covered, and above all they need the funds to employ priests, while on the other hand, they demand strong political support, which was necessary in a territory and in a society that was predominantly not yet Christian. If we exclude the rare churches that were most likely built by the broader community (e.g. Maria Saal/Gospa Sveta, see 4.7; and St Martin in Žirovnica see 4.8), we must imagine that these churches were proprietary (Höfler 2019, 9-27). Thus, churches were the materialization of the power of individual potentates. As we have seen above, the construction of new proprietary churches begun as late as the 9<sup>th</sup> century. As I am trying to identify the network of local political entities before they melted into the political structures of the medieval empire, I am looking at the period of the 9<sup>th</sup> and 10<sup>th</sup> centuries. There are very few preserved building remains from this period, most of the remains are fragments of stone church furniture, which were decorated with interlaced ornament. However, more indirectly, they are indicated by burials next to churches with an unknown building history (see also 4.6).

At the same time, we must also consider the **Old Faith cult places** (such as Bled Island), which most likely represented a magnet for local dignitaries.

The tacit archaeological assumption that **weapons** can (this is only one of the possibilities) mean authoritarian power has not yet been disproved, and it often seems justified. This is why I also looked for sites with weapons. As the upper time limit I chose the same limit I adopted for the churches, and as the lower one I arbitrarily designated the middle of the 7<sup>th</sup> century, when the structural transition from the "Vlach" Late Antiquity to the "Slavic" Early Middle Ages seems to be the most noticeable (*Figs. 2; 4; 15*).

The first **fortifications** appeared in the 9<sup>th</sup> and 10<sup>th</sup> centuries. We are referring to residences of military crews (perhaps Veliki gradec near Jezerca near Drežnica), as well as exposed fortified dwellings of local dignitaries (St. Magdalena near Baldersdorf). In any case, both were related to political power (according to the online ZBIVA timeline 801–996).

We have also noticed that the location of **High Medieval castles** is also important for the understanding and locating of earlier centres of power, however, this realisation came too late for the current phase of our research. The image that could be produced with the listed points therefore does not include High Medieval castles.

#### 5.3 ANALYTICAL TOOLS AND METHOD

My starting point is the spatial statistical method of kernel density estimation, which is included in the ArcGIS Pro software package, and that was used to perform our analysis (for which I would like to thank Benjamin Štular). This method enables the analysis of point and line phenomena. In our case, sites are seen as points. The analysis of point phenomena is suitable for our sites. Mathematically, a smoothly curved surface is placed over each point. The value of the area is the greatest at the location of the point and decreases with increasing distance from the point, reaching zero at the distance of the search radius from the point. The density in each output raster cell is calculated by adding the values of all core surfaces that overlap the centre of the raster cell (method description: https://desktop.arcgis. com/en/arcmap/latest/tools/spatial-analyst-toolbox/ how- kernel-density-works.htm, accessed on 9 July 2024). The resulting image (Fig. 26) has raster cells that are 1 km<sup>2</sup> in size, the search radius is 5 km, and the maximum area value is the default value of 1. Since I selected the site points according to various criteria (see above 5.2 ), there is a possibility that their significance for determining the area of political power differs. Until we recognize the difference in meaning and know how to evaluate them numerically, all points will have the same numerical value. The search radius of 5 km represents the expected spatial extent of the Early Medieval župa and roughly corresponds to the size of the župa of Bled (Pleterski 2013; 2017). ArcGis Pro version 2.8 already has an additional option for the kernel density analysis that also considers obstacles (https://pro.arcgis.com/ en/pro-app/2.8/tool-reference/geostatistical-analyst/ kernel-interpolation-with-barriers.htm, accessed on 9 July 2024). Mountain ridges and difficult-to-pass river valleys certainly represent such obstacles. The

former stand out already in the image and it is not even necessary to define them separately, but the criteria for the hard to cross river valleys will still need to be determined. Undoubtedly, administrative-political and market boundaries also represent obstacles, however, these cannot be determined merely from the shape of the surface. This image does not take into account the obstacles, which provides us with the possibility for further improvements. In the image, the decline in density is arbitrarily divided into nine stages.

The red line marks the border of the considered territory. At this limit, there is a possibility of its effect on the image (edge effect). There may be points of political power right next to the border, but as they are located on the other side it is impossible to see their effects.

The circles that can be seen should not always be equated with early Slavic župas. Perhaps they correspond in most cases, but certainly not in all. A detailed local treatment is necessary.

#### 5.4 DISCUSSING THE IMAGE (Fig. 26)

Regardless of the fact that each of the considered site characteristics has its exceptions, it seems that the selection is justified, that the points were created in the process of asserting power. This could be indicated by two indicators. Even though the points are diverse in appearance, they are accumulated in the same area, which is the first indicator. The probable reason for this is that they share a common link – political power. The second indicator is the relatively even dispersion, which could correspond to the distribution of small political units. We still need to ascertain the impact of natural conditions with a special GIS analysis.

The level of archaeological research also has an undoubtful impact on the image. Bled and the Dežela of Radovljica stand out in terms of their strength, as they are the best archaeologically researched. They are united in a single circle, which would not have happened if the Sava Dolinka valley, which represents a demarcation line between them, was taken into account as an obstacle when creating the picture (see. 4.8 above). Since we do not know the boundaries in detail, some of the circles merged. This is particularly visible in the agriculturally favourable areas of the Ljubljana Basin and the Klagenfurter Becken/Celovška kotlina. In these areas, the density of political units could be higher than elsewhere. It is extremely likely that this was the central area of the principalities of Carantania and Carniola, however, we have insufficient data to determine their true borders. This does not mean that there were no other connections between smaller political units in the neighbourhood where there were no such concentrations. We must be aware that our insight is limited.



Fig. 26: South-eastern Alps. Core density of the points of political power in the period 651–996 (realisation Benjamin Štular).

Of course, the density of political units would also be expected on the fertile periphery of the Pannonian Basin for the same reason, but there are few points of political power there. In the belt ranging from Slovenske gorice to the north, there are none at all. While the absence in this zone may be explained by the exceptionally sparse settlement, such an explanation does not apply to the well-populated Prekmurje. There it becomes obvious that for the period between the 6<sup>th</sup> and the 8<sup>th</sup> century we are simply not aware of the indicators of political power, because these differed from the ones that appeared in the 9<sup>th</sup> and 10<sup>th</sup> centuries. This could be a result of the differences and changes in the power and political structure within individual territorial units. In this case, this would be partially connected to the ideological transition from the Old Faith system to Christianity, and to the greatest extent with the individualization of the authorities. This is about an individual trying to usurp the power of political decision-making, which was previously a collective power.

The strongly emphasized area of authority in the south-west, in the coastal region between Trieste and the Dragonja stream, should also be noted. If Istria as a whole was to be included in the same way, this area would undoubtedly extend to a large part of it. This area held a tradition of relatively well-organized government that remained from the time of Byzantine Istria. Later, the Frankish government relied on it, but allowed certain self-government to individual Slav groups (Levak 2007).

The area, or at least the proximity of some Roman period towns and cities, shows that even the Early Middle Ages held the conditions for accumulating political power. This is shown by the "eyes" of power in East Tyrol (Aguntum), Upper Carinthia (Teurnia), around Ulrichsberg/Šenturška gora (Virunum) and in Ptuj (Poetovio). If we exclude Bled and the Dežela of Radovljica, the area of Late Antique Kranj (Carnium) stands out.

In the search for an explanation, the area of the middle Vipava valley, where – following the collapse of the Kingdom of Lombards – political power accu-
mulated between Sv. Pavel above Vrtovin and Batuje represents a challenge.

In any case, the network of small political units shows that looking at macro political demarcations is insufficient if we wish to understand life in the area in question. What is more, such a macro view can blur beyond recognition all that was happening on the local level and influenced everyday life. We need to continue with the studies of the phenomenon of župas and the history of their effects (*Wirkungsgeschichte*), which continues to the present day (see below).

## 6. A HINT OF PARALLEL SOCIETIES

History is written by the victors, not the defeated, especially if the latter do not use the alphabet. Archaeology transforms material remains into some sort of ideograms that communicate many things that cannot be found in written sources. An ideogram is also a kind of record of thoughts. In the period in question, we can primarily study the process of the transformation of Vlachs into Slavs, however, we also need to take into account the existence of parallel societies that helped the Vlachs survive in the vast areas south of the Danube to this day. This retrospectively raises new research questions. How successful and complete was the Romanization process? Did a parallel society establish itself alongside the nationalized society in that period? Who did the Slavic newcomers encounter? A parallel society? And when it seems that the Vlachs survived in a parallel society that was based on economic differentiation - farmers on the one hand, shepherds, transporters, and soldiers on the other, we realize that even with Christianization, a parallel society based on worldview differences - Old Faith believers on one side and Christians on the other was formed. Even the expansion of the state-political structures of the medieval empire did not completely erase the structures of the former župas. In many places, these remained connected to the Old Faith and survived as an invisible parallel society until the 20<sup>th</sup> century. (cf. Pleterski 2022).

## 7. EPILOGUE

One of the initial questions of the research was also Germanization, whatever we imagine under this term. The analysis carried out did not show its process, which most likely took place later, from the High Middle Ages onwards, and should be studied on a larger number of micro-regional cases.

We are living in a rapidly aging Europe, and many are knocking on our door, expecting a better life or at least survival in this area. This makes it possible to relive the situation during Late Antiquity, which witnessed the collapse of the Roman Empire and the steady influx of various settlers. The debate as to whether we are descendants of the natives or immigrants leads nowhere. Time and time again our ancestors are shown to be both. In the context of the settlement process, I was able to show the arrival of the Slavs as a new population into a sparsely populated or even unpopulated territory. These were people who, as survival opportunists, lived on the border between wet and dry environments, who cremated their dead, who had elaborate ideas concerning the landscape of the dead, and therefore mound shapes and slopes towards the south-east were important to them. According to current data, they arrived in groups from the end of the 5<sup>th</sup> century onwards. So far, we do not have a more detailed insight. The ancient Vlachs knew how to survive in the mountains, but they occasionally also inhabited the plains, to where they descended by the 9th century and merged with the Slavs who were already living there. Linguistically, the Slavic language was clearly dominant. When we observe artefacts, buildings, graves, burial structures, examine the living, kitchen, and spiritual culture, various branches of the economy, the origin of the ingredients will be better known. The mountainous and dry karst world requires special skills for survival, which the Slavs did not master. Without the cooperation of the Vlachs, this world would be abandoned.

While studying the relationship between the influential spaces of churches and burial sites without churches, an archaeological tool was revealed that outlines the political relations and the extent of authoritarian power at the time the church network was emerging. According to this, the small starting point of Carantania appeared at the beginning of the 9<sup>th</sup> century, as did many individual župas as primordial political communities in the 9<sup>th</sup> and 10<sup>th</sup> centuries. They formed the foundation that has retained its importance in many places to this day. The constant political games of the intervening times were of interest to the chroniclers, but they were rarely important in everyday life and represent a time that did not have as significant an impact on everything below it as we thought until now.

Translation: Sunčan Patrick Stone

## Written sources

- ANNALES MAGDEBURGENSES = Annales Magdeburgenses. – In: H. Pertz (ed.) 1859, Monumenta Germaniae Historica. Scriptorum, Tomus XVI, Hannover, 105–196. (https://www.dmgh.de/ mgh\_ss\_16/index.htm#page/195/mode/1up; accessed on 22 September 2023)
- ANONYMUS RAVENNATUS = Ravennatis Anonymi cosmographia et Guidonis geographica. – In: M. Pinder, G. Parthey (eds.)1860, Berolini. (https:// ia800909.us.archive.org/32/items/ravennatisanony02ravegoog/ravennatisanony02ravegoog.pdf; accessed on 22 September 2023)
- CONVERSIO = Conversio Bagoariorum et Carantanorum. = Wolfram 2012.
- FREDEGAR = Fredegarii et aliorum chronica. Vitae sanctorum. – B. Krusch (ed.) 1888, Monumenta Germaniae Historica. Scriptores rerum Merovingicarum, Tomus II, Hannover. (https://www. dmgh.de/mgh\_ss\_rer\_merov\_2/index.htm#page/ (I)/mode/1up access 22 September 2023)
- HELMOLD = Helmoldi presbyteri Bozoviensis cronica Slavorum. Accedunt versus de vita Vicelini et Sidonis epistola. – B. Schmeidler (ed.) 1937, Monumenta Germaniae Historica. Scriptores rerum Germanicarum in usum scholarum ex Monumentis Germaniae historicis separatim editi 32, Hannover. (https://www.dmgh.de/mgh\_ss\_rer\_germ\_32/ index.htm#page/(II)/mode/1up; accessed on 6 October 2023).
- HL = Paulus Diaconus, Historia Langobardorum. G. Waitz (ed.) 1878, Monumenta Germaniae Historica. Scriptores rerum Germanicarum in usum scholarum separatim editi 48, Hannover (https://www. dmgh.de/mgh\_ss\_rer\_germ\_48/index.htm#page/I/ mode/1up; accessed on 6 October 2023).
- HORMAYR, Joseph von 1803, Kritisch-diplomatische Beyträge zur Geschichte Tirols im Mittelalter mit mehreren hundert ungedruckten Urkunden. Ersten Bandes, zweyte Abtheilung. – Wien (https:// opacplus.bsb-muenchen.de/discovery/fulldisplay ?docid=alma991060220119707356&context=L& vid=49BVB\_BSB:VU1&lang=de&search\_scope= MyInstitution&adaptor=Local%20Search%20En gine&tab=LibraryCatalog&query=any,contains, BV003736316; accessed on 6 October 2023).
- ÍSLENDINGABÓK = Íslendingabók kristni saga: The book of the Icelanders — the story of the conversion. – Viking society for northern research, Text series Volume XVIII, A. Faulkes, A. Finlay (eds.), translated by Siân Grønlie, London 2006. (http:// www.vsnrweb-publications.org.uk/Text%20Series/ IslKr.pdf; accessed on 6 October 2023)
- MGH DD Karol. I = E. Mühlbacher (ed.) 1906, Monumenta Germaniae Historica: Diplomatum Karolino-

rum, Tomus I, Pippini, Carlomanni, Caroli Magni diplomata. – Hannoverae. (https://www.dmgh.de/ mgh\_dd\_karol\_i/index.htm#page/(III)/mode/1up, access 6 October 2023)

- MGH DD LdD / DD Km / DD LdJ = Monumenta Germaniae historica. Diplomatum regum Germaniae ex stirpe Karolinorum, T. I, Ludovici Germanici, Karlomanni, Ludowici Iunioris diplomata. – Berolini, 1934. (https://www.dmgh.de/mgh\_dd\_ldd\_ dd\_km\_dd\_ldj/index.htm#page/(t01)/mode/1up; accessed on 6 October 2023)
- MGH DD O II = Monumenta Germaniae historica. Diplomatum regum et imperatorum Germaniae, T. II/1, Ottonis II. diplomata. – Hannoverae, 1888 (https://www.dmgh.de/mgh\_dd\_o\_ii\_dd\_o\_iii/ index.htm#page/(t01)/mode/1up; accessed on 6 October 2023).
- SANTONINO = Itinerario di Paolo Santonino in Carintia, Stiria e Carniola negli anni 1485–1487 (Codice Vaticano Latino 3795). – G. Vale (ed.) 1943, Biblioteca apostolica Vaticana, Studi e testi 103, Città del Vaticano.
- SAXO GRAMMATICUS = Saxo Grammaticus, Danorum Regum Heroumque Historia. X–XVI. – E. Christiansen (ed.) 1981, BAR International Series 118.
- SCHUMI, Franz 1882–1883, Urkunden- und Regestenbuch des Herzogtums Krain. – I. Band 777–1200, Laibach. (https://archive.org/details/urkundenundrege00schugoog/page/n131/mode/2up; accessed on 6 October 2023).
- THIETMAR = Thietmari Merseburgensis episcopi Chronicon und ihre Korveier Überarbeitung. – R. Holtzmann (ed.) 1935, Monumenta Germaniae Historica, Scriptores rerum Germanicarum, Nova Series 9, Berlin (https://www.dmgh.de/mgh\_ss\_ rer\_germ\_n\_s\_9/index.htm#page/(III)/mode/1up; accessed on 6 October 2023)

\*\*\*

ARENTZEN, Jörg-Geerd 1984, Imago mundi cartographica. Studien zur Bildlichkeit mittelalterlicher Welt- und Ökumenekarten unter besondere Berücksichtigung des Zusammenwirken von Text und Bild. – Münsterische Mittelalter-Schriften 53, München.

- BEZLAJ, France 1966, Karakteristika slovenskega izraznega fonda. – In: II. seminar slovenskega jezika, literature in kulture. Predavanja (Slovenian language, literature and culture seminar), University of Ljubljana, Ljubljana, 1–17.
- BEZLAJ, France 1967, Slovenščina v krogu slovanskih jezikov. – In: III. seminar slovenskega jezika, literature in kulture. Predavanja (Slovenian language, literature and culture seminar), University of Ljubljana, Ljubljana, 1–13.
- BIZJAK, Matjaž 2012, Listina o izgradnji in posvetitvi lastniške cerkve v Lescah. – In: R. Novak

Klemenčič, S. Štefanac (eds.), *Historia artis magistra: amicorum discipulorumque munuscula Johanni Höfler septuagenario dicata*, Ljubljana, 33–42.

- BLAZNIK, Pavle 1963, *Urbarji freisinške škofije.* Srednjeveški urbarji za Slovenijo 4, Viri za zgodovino Slovencev IV, Ljubljana.
- BRATOŽ, Rajko 1999, Začetki oglejskega misijona med Slovani in Avari: sestanek škofov "ad ripas Danubii" in sinoda v Čedadu 796. – In: V. Rajšp, E. Bruckmüller (eds.), Vilfanov zbornik: pravo, zgodovina, narod / Recht, Geschichte, Nation, Ljubljana, 79–111.
- BRATOŽ, Rajko 2014, *Med Italijo in Ilirikom. Slovenski prostor in njegovo sosedstvo v pozni antiki.* – Dela 1. razreda SAZU 39, Zbirka Zgodovinskega časopisa 46.
- BREŠČAK, Danilo 2002, Slovansko grobišče na Camberku nad Cerovim Logom / Slawisches Gräberfeld auf dem Camberk oberhalb von Cerov Log. – In: M. Guštin (ed.), Zgodnji Slovani. Zgodnjesrednjeveška lončenina na obrobju vzhodnih Alp. / Die frühen Slawen. Frühmittelalterliche Keramik am Rand der Ostalpen, Ljubljana, 104–110.
- BUZÁS, Gergely 2016, A középkori pécsi püspökvár. In: G. Heidl, György, E. Raffay, A. Tüskés (eds.), Echo simul una et quina, Tanulmányok a pécsi székesegyházról. Tóth Melinda emlékére, Pécs, 75–103.
- BUZÁS, Gergely 2020, Magyarország korai székesegyházairól / On the early cathedrals of Hungary. – Arhitectura religioasă medievală din Transilvania / Középkori egyházi építészet Erdélyben / Medieval Ecclesiastical Architecture in Transylvania VI, Satu Mare, Szatmárnémeti, 7–38.
- BUZÁS et alii 2017 = BUZÁS, Gergely, BORUZS, Katalin, MERVA, Szabina, TOLNAI, Katalin 2017, Régészeti kutatások a visegrádi Sibrik-dombon / Archaeological investigations on Sibrik Hill at Visegrád. – Communicationes archaeologicae Hungariae, 193–235.
- CAVADA, Enrico., Marcus ZAGERMANN (eds.) 2020, *Alpine Festungen 400–1000. Chronologie, Räume und Funktionen, Netzwerke, Interpretationen / Fortezze Alpine (secoli V–X). Cronologia, spazi e funzioni, sistemi, interpretazioni.* Akten des Kolloquiums in München am 13. und 14. September 2018. – Münchner Beiträge zur Vor- und Frühgeschichte 68.
- CIGLENEČKI, Slavko 2023, Between Ravenna and Constantinople: rethinking Late Antique settlement patterns. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 46. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610507369
- CVITKOVIČ, Jan 1999, Arheološka topografija srednje in zgornje Soška doline. – Unpublished BA Thesis, University of Ljubljana, Ljubljana.
- ČIŽMÁŘ, Ivan, KOHOUTEK, Jiří 2015, Hradisko Klášťov u Vysokého Pole (okr. Zlín). – In: P. Karol, R. Zbigniew (eds.), *Bojna 2, Nové výsledky výsku*-

*mov včasnostredovekých hradísk*, Archaeologica Slovaca Monographiae XXII, Nitra, 185–194.

- ČOP, Joža 2006, O Črnem biku ali Čarnem juncu. Studia mythologica Slavica 9, 345–355.
- DIESENBERGER et alii (eds.) 2020 = M. DIESEN-BERGER, S. EICHERT, K. WINCKLER (eds.) 2020, Der Ostalpenraum im Frühmittelalter – Herrschaftsstrukturen, Raumorganisation und archäologisch-historischer Vergleich. – Österreichische Akademie der Wissenschaften, Philosophisch-Historische Klasse, Denkschriften 511, Forschungen zur Geschichte des Mittelaters 23, Wien.
- DOBREZ, Livio 2009, New and Old Paradigms: the Question of Space. – In: G. Dimitriadis (ed.), *Landscape in Mind: Dialogue on Space between Anthropology and Archaeology*, BAR International Series 2003, 5–7.
- DULAR, Janez 2008, Mihovo in severni obronki Gorjancev v prvem tisočletju pr. Kr. / Mihovo und die nördlichen Ausläufer der Gorjanci im ersten Jahrtausend v. Chr. – Arheološki vestnik 59, 111–148.
- DULAR, J. 2021, *Gradivo za topografijo Dolenjske, Posavja in Bele krajine v železni dobi.* 3. del. – E-Monographiae Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 10/3. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610505105\_3
- EICHERT, Stefan 2012, Frühmittelalterliche Strukturen im Ostalpenraum. Studien zu Geschichte und Archäologie Karantaniens. – Aus Forschung und Kunst 39.
- EICHERT Stefan 2014, Die Edlinger und das karantanische Frühmittelalter. Eine archäologisch-historische Spurensuche. – In: B. Felsner, C. Tropper, T. Zeloth (eds.), *Archiv wissenschafft Geschichte.* Festschrift für Wilhelm Wadl zum 60. Geburtstag, Klagenfurt am Wörthersee, 165–182.
- EICHERT, Stefan 2020, Herrschafts- und Sozialstrukturen im frühmittelalterlichen Ostalpenraum. – In: Diesenberger et alii (eds.) 2020, 101–128.
- EICHERT, Stefan, BRUNDKE, Nina 2020, Ostalpenraum Revisited. Stand und Perspektiven der Forschung zum frühmittelalterlichen Ostalpenraum im 21. Jahrhundert. – In: R. Prien, J. Drauschke (eds.), *Quo vadis, Frühgeschichtliche Archäologie?*, Studien zu Spätantike und Frühmittelalter 9, 171–186.
- FRITZE, H. Wolfgang 1960, Probleme der abodritischen Stammes- und Reichsverfassung und ihrer Entwicklung vom Stammesstaat zum Herrschaftsstaat. – In: H. Ludat (ed.), Siedlung und Verfassung der Slawen zwischen Elbe, Saale und Oder, Giessen, 141–219.
- GALUŠKA, Luděk 1997, The Sacral Area in Uherské Hradiště–Sady and its Significance to the Beginning ot the Moravian Slavs in the 9th Century. – In: D. Čaplovič, J. Doruľa (eds.), *Central Europe in 8th–10th Centuries. / Mitteleuropa im 8.–10. Jahrhunder*t, Bratislava, 142–148.

- GLASER, Franz 1999, Inschrift karantanischer Kirchenstifter. – *Archäologie Österreichs* 10/1, 19–22.
- GLASER, Franz 2022, Götterbilder der Slawen. In: A. Cedilnik, M. Lovenjak (eds.), Na obzorju novega. Območje severnega Jadrana ter vzhodnoalpski in balkansko-podonavski prostor v obdobju pozne antike in zgodnjega srednjega veka, Ljubljana, 315– 337. DOI: https://doi.org/10.4312/9789612970161.
- GLEIRSCHER, Paul 2018, Karantanien: Slawisches Fürstentum und bairische Grafschaft. – Klagenfurt/ Celovec, Ljubljana/Laibach, Wien/Dunaj.
- GRAFENAUER, Bogo 1952, Ustoličevanje koroških vojvod in država karantanskih Slovencev. – Dela 1. razreda SAZU 7, Ljubljana.
- GRAFENAUER, Bogo 1964, Zgodovina slovenskega naroda I. Ljubljana.
- GUTJAHR et alii 2024 = GUTJAHR, Christoph, KARL, Stephan, GREINER, Christian 2024, From Late Antiquity to the Early Middle Ages: The 'Dark Centuries' in Styria (400–650 AD) and the 'New Beginning' of Settlement in the 7th Century. – In: Štular et alii 2024, 153–xx. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3986/9789610508786\_08
- HLAVICA Michal 2009, Raně středověké kultovní aktivity na vrchu Klášťov a jejich odraz v archeologických pramenech a ústní lidové slovesnosti (Early Medieval Cultic Activities on Klášťov and their Reflections in Archaeological Finds and Oral Tradion). – Unpublished BA Thesis, University of Brno, Brno (https:// is.muni.cz/th/edk8j/; accessed on 6 October 2023).
- HLAVICA, Michal 2020, Značky na dnech velkomoravských keramických nádob jako nástroj poznání ekonomicko-politické komplexity Velké Moravy (Imprints on bottoms of Great Moravian ceramics vessels as a tool to understand the economic and political complexity of the Great Moravia). – Unpublished PhD Thesis, University of Brno, Brno. (https:// is.muni.cz/th/xhz28/thesis\_hlavica.pdf; accessed on 6 October 2023)
- HÖFLER, Janez 2016, O prvih cerkvah in župnijah na Slovenskem. K razvoju cerkvene teritorialne organizacije slovenskih dežel v srednjem veku. – Ljubljana.
- HÖFLER, Janez 2016a, Lastniške cerkve zgodnjega srednjega veka na Gorenjskem in njihovo zgodovinsko ozadje. – *Varstvo spomenikov* 49, 64–73.
- HÖFLER, Janez 2019, Lastniške cerkve v Sloveniji. Raziskana, registrirana in potencialna zgodnjesrednjeveška grobišča. – Ljubljana.
- HÖFLER, Janez 2021, Zu den Anfängen der Pfarrorganisation im Gailtal mit allgemeinen Beobachtungen zur Entwicklung der kirchlichen Einteilung im östlichen Gebiet des Patriarchats Aquileia. – *Carinthia* I/211, 93–119.
- HROBAT, Katja 2004, Ustno izročilo o lintverju kot indikator ritualnega prostora antične skupnosti Ajdovščine nad Rodikom. – Studia Mythologica

Slavica 7, 63-78. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/ sms.v7i0.1765

- JONES, Siân 2003<sup>2</sup>, *The Archaeology of Ethnicity. Con*structing identities in the past and present. – London, New York.
- JONES, Siân 2008, Ethnicity: Theoretical Approaches, Methodological Implications. – In: R.A. Bentley, H.D.G. Maschner, C. Chippindale (eds.), *Handbook of Archaeological Theories*, Lanham, 321–333. https://alex-bentley.com/yahoo\_site\_admin/assets/docs/ch19\_Jones.271233136.pdf; accessed on 6 October 2023).
- KAHL, Hans-Dietrich 1999, Der Millstätter Domitian.
   Abklopfen einer problematischen Klosterüberlieferung zur Missionierung der Alpenslawen Oberkärntens. – Vorträge und Forchungen, Sonderband 46, Stuttgart.
- KAHL, Hans-Dietrich 2000, Der "Richter des Landes" zu Kärnten in Überlieferung des sogenannten Schwabenspiegels. – *Carinthia* I 190, 133–141.
- KAHL, Hans-Dietrich 2002, Der Staat der Karantanen. Fakten, Thesen und Fragen zu einer frühen slawischen Machtbildung im Ostalpen-raum (7.–9. Jh.)
  / Država Karantancev. Dejstva, teze in vprašanja o zgodnji slovanski državni tvorbi v vzhodnoalpskem prostoru (7.–9. stol.). – Slovenija in sosednje dežele med antiko in karolinško dobo: začetki slovenske etnogeneze. Supplementum / Slowenien und die Nachbarländer zwischen Antike und karolingischer Epoche: Anfänge der slowenischen Ethnogenese. Supplementum, Situla 39, Razprave 1. razreda SAZU 20.
- KAHL, Hans-Dietrich 2007, Karantanische Streitfragen. Eine Antwort an Peter Štih. – Carinthia I 197, 351–364.
- KARPF, Kurt 2001, Frühmittelalterliche Flechtwerksteine in Karantanien. Marmorne Kirchenaustattungen aus tassilonisch-karolingischer Zeit. – Monographien zur Frühgeschichte und Mittelalterarchäologie 8, Innsbruck.
- KISS, Gábor, TÓTH, Endre 1993, A Szombathelyi szent Márton templom régészeti. Kutatása 1984-1992 (Előzetes jelentés a feltárt 9-13. századi emlékekről). – *Communicationes archaeologicae Hungariae*, 175–199.
- KLEJN, Lev Samuilovič 1988, *Arheološka tipologija*. Ljubljana. (English edition: *Archaeological Typology.* – BAR International Series 153, Oxford 1982).
- KNIFIC, Timotej 1994, Vranje near Sevnica: A Late Roman Settlement in the Light of Certain Pottery Finds. – *Arheološki vestnik* 45, 211–237.
- KONEČNÝ, Lubomír 1980, Poznámka ke kultovněrituálnímu významu dvorce na Pohansku. – In: B. Dostál, J. Vignatiová (eds.), *Slované 6.–10. století*, Sborník referátů ze sympozia Břeclav-Pohansko 1978, Brno, 131–141.

- KOROŠEC, Paola 1979, Zgodnjesrednjeveška arheološka slika karantanskih Slovanov. – Dela 1. razreda SAZU 22, Ljubljana.
- KOROŠEC, Paola 1985, Ungarische Elemente aus der Nekropole auf der Burg zu Ptuj (Madžarski elementi na nekropoli na Ptujskem gradu). – *Arheološki vestnik* 36, 337–350.
- KOUŘIL Pavel 2021, Klášťov Hill an Exceptional Case of Religious Customs and Notions in the Slavic World (Eastern Moravia, Czech Republic). – Slovenská archeológia 69, Supplementum 2, Nitra, 431–439. DOI: https://doi.org/10.31577/ slovarch.2021.suppl.2.42
- KRIŽ, Borut 2021, Gorjanci med Rimom in Bizancem / The Gorjanci Hills between Rome and Byzantium. – Novo mesto.
- KURNATOWSKI, Stanisław 1979, Demographische Aspekte hinsichtlich slawischer Migrationen im 1. Jahrtausend. – *Rapports du IIIe Congres International d'Archéologie Slave Bratislava 7–14 septembre* 1975, Tome 1, Bratislava, 453–475.
- KUŠLJAN, Ignac 1968, Spomini. In: Pirkovič I., Crucium. Rimska poštna postaja med Emono in Neviodunom / Die römische Poststation zwischen Emona und Neviodunum. Dodatek. Arheološki spomini Ignaca Kušljana / Anhang. Die archaeologischen Erinnerungen von Ignac Kušljan, Situla 10, 103–119.
- LANE, J. Paul 2008, The Use of Ethnography in Landscape Archaeology. – In: B. David, J. Thomas (eds.), *Handbook of Landscape Archaeology*, The World Archaeological Congress's Research Handbooks in Archaeology 1, Walnut Creek, 237–244.
- LAMMERS, Walther 1981–1983, Capitulatio de partibus Saxoniae. – *Lexikon des Mittelalters* II, München, Zürich, 1483–1484.
- LEBEN-SELJAK, Petra 2020, Blejski otok: antropološka analiza / Bled Island: anthropological examination. – In: Štular (ed.) 2020a, 201–233. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.3986/9789610502609
- LEVAK, Maurizio 2007, Slaveni vojvode Ivana. Kolonizacija Slavena u Istri u početnom razdoblju franačke uprave. – Zagreb.
- LINDSTEDT, Jouko, SALMELA, Elina, 2020, Migrations and language shifts as components of the Slavic spread. – In: T. Klír, V. Boček, J. Nicolas (eds.), *New perspectives on the Early Slavs and the rise of Slavic: Contact and migrations*, Empirie und Theorie der Sprachwissenschaft 6, Heidelberg, 275–299.
- LOSERT, Hans 2011. Das Brandgräberfeld von Regensburg-Großprüfening und die frühen Slawen in Pannonien. In Gedenken an Marek Dulinicz, Warschau († 2010). – In: O. Heinrich-Tamáska (ed.), Keszthely-Fenékpuszta im Kontext spätantiker Kontinuitätsforschung zwischen Noricum und Moesia, Castellum Pannonicum Pelsonense 2. Budapest, Leipzig, Keszthely, Rahden Westf., 475–489.

- LOŠEK, Fritz 1997, Die Conversio Bagoariorum et Carantanorum und der Brief des Erzbischofs Theotmar von Salzburg. – Monumenta Germaniae Historica, Studien und Texte 15, Hannover.
- ŁOWMIAŃSKI, Henryk 1979, Religia Słowian i jej upadek (w. VI–XII). – Warszawa.
- LOZIĆ, Edisa 2021, Application of Airborne LiDAR Data to the Archaeology of Agrarian Land Use. The Case Study of the Early Medieval Microregion of Bled (Slovenia). – *Remote sensing* 13(16), 3228. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3390/rs13163228
- LUX et alii 2018 = J. LUX, B. ŠTULAR, K. ZANIER, (eds.) 2018, *Slovani, naša dediščina / Our heritage: the Slavs.* – Vestnik 27, Ljubljana.
- MADER, Brigitta 1993, Das slawische Gräberfeld von Pordenone - Palazzo Ricchieri. – *Aquileia Nostra* 64, 241–300.
- MAGDIČ, Andrej 2017, New Archaeological Research into the Middle Ages in the Slovenian Regions of Pomurje and Podravje. The Issue of Settlement Continuity and the Development of Agrarian Activities. – In: T. Sekelj Ivančan (ed.), *Srednjovjekovna naselja u svjetlu arheoloških izvora / Medieval Settlements in the Light of Archaeological Sources*, Zbornik Instituta za arheologiju 6, Zagreb, 441–458.
- MAGDIČ, Andrej 2021, Arheološka interpretacija Dravske ravni in okoliških vzpetin med 6. in 12. stoletjem. – Unpublished PhD Thesis, Podiplomska šola ZRC SAZU, Ljubljana.
- MAGDIČ, A. 2024, The Dynamics of the Early Medieval Settlement Development in the Drava Plain in Connection with the Pedological Analysis of Arable Land. – In: Štular et al. 2024, 73–83. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_05
- MENCEJ, Mirjam 1997, Pomen vode v predstavah starih Slovanov o posmrtnem življenju in šegah ob smrti. – Knjižnica Glasnika Slovenskega etnološkega društva 27, Ljubljana.
- MIHELIČ, Darja 1977, Karantanija v očeh zgodovinarjev od konca 15. do 18. stoletja. – *Zgodovinski časopis* 31, 287–328.
- MILAVEC, Tina 2021, Crises and new beginnings: collapse, adaptation and strategies of success along the road to Italy. – In: Z. Rácz, G. Szenthe (eds.), *Attila's Europe? Structural transformation and strategies of success in the European Hun Period*, Budapest, 201–211.
- MIRNIK PREZELJ, Irena 1998, Slovenska zgodnjesrednjeveška arheologija med preteklostjo in sedanjostjo – pogled z "Zahoda" / Slovene Early Medieval Archaeology between the Past and Present – View from the West. – *Arheološki vestnik* 49, 361–381.
- MODRIJAN, Zvezdana 2020, Late antique settlements in Slovenia and their position in the broader trade network of late antiquity (a case of pottery). – In: Cavada, Zagermann (eds.) 2020, 575–593.

- MOLNÁR, István 2022, Templom és erődítés a "sötét időkből" Kaposszentjakabon. – In: T.K. Hága, B. Kolozsi, E.G. Nagy (eds.), *Sötét idők hétköznapjai*, Tempora obscura 5, Debrecen, 253–279.
- MOSZYŃSKI, Kazimierz 1929, Kultura ludowa Słowian. Część I. Kultura materjalna. – Kraków.
- MOSZYŃSKI, Kazimierz 1934, Kultura ludowa Słowian. Część II. Kultura duchowa. Zeszyt 1. – Kraków.
- MOSZYŃSKI, Kazimierz 1939, Kultura ludowa Słowian. Część II. Kultura duchowa. Zeszyt 2. – Kraków.
- MÜHLE, Eduard 2020, Die Slawen im Mittelalter. Zwischen Idee und Wirklichkeit. – Wien, Köln, Weimar.
- NIEDERLE, Lubor 1906, *Původ a počátky Slovanů jižních. Svazek I.* Slovanské starožitnosti II/1, Praha.
- NOWOTNY, Elisabeth 2005, Das frühmittelalterliche Gräberfeld von Hohenberg, Steiermark mit Exkursen zur historischen und archäologischen Situation im Ostalpenraum. – Archaeologia Austriaca 89, 177–250.
- PAREKH, Bhikhu 1981, Hannah Arendt and the Search for a New Political Philosophy. London.
- PAVLOVIČ, Daša 2013, Zgodnjesrednjeveška poselitev severovzhodne Slovenije: primer najdišča Nova tabla pri Murski Soboti. – Unpublished PhD Thesis, University of Primorska, Koper.
- PAVLOVIČ, Daša 2017, Začetki zgodnjeslovanske poselitve Prekmurja / Beginnings of the Early Slavic settlement in the Prekmurje region, Slovenia. – *Arheološki vestnik* 68, 349–386.
- PAVLOVIČ, Daša, 2020, Who were the lowland neighbours? Late Antique lowland settlement in Slovenia. – In: Cavada, Zagermann (eds.) 2020, 175–197.
- PAVLOVIČ et alii 2021 = PAVLOVIČ, Daša, VOJA-KOVIĆ, Petra, TOŠKAN, Borut 2021, Cerklje ob Krki: novosti v poselitvi Dolenjske v zgodnjem srednjem veku (Cerklje ob Krki: new findings on the early medieval settlement of Dolenjska). – Arheološki vestnik 72, 137–186. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3986/AV.72.06
- PERŠIČ, Janez, ŠTIH, Peter 1982, Pogani na Kranjskem v 11. stoletju? *Kronika*. Časopis za slovensko krajevno zgodovino 30/3, 197–198.
- PLETERSKI, Andrej 1994, Ecclesia demonibus addicta: povedka o poganskem svetišču v Millstattu. – Zgodovinski časopis 48, 297–306.
- PLETERSKI, Andrej 1996, Mitska stvarnost koroških knežjih kamnov. – Zgodovinski časopis 50, 481–534.
- PLETERSKI, Andrej 1997, Eine heidnisch-christliche synkretische Kirche in Millstatt?. – *Carinthia I* 187, 201–212.
- PLETERSKI, Andrej 1998, Lepi, grdi, zli. O metodah, Liburniji, Karantaniji, vojvodskem stolu, Konverziji in Brižinskih spomenikih. – Zgodovinski časopis 52/2, 215–277.

- PLETERSKI, Andrej 2001a, Proučevanje preteklosti s pomočjo procesov in struktur. Arheo 21, 65–68.
- PLETERSKI, Andrej 2001b, Staroslovansko obdobje na vzhodnoalpskem ozemlju. Zgodovina raziskav do prve svetovne vojne. – Arheo 21, 73–77.
- PLETERSKI, Andrej 2008, Zgodnjesrednjeveški žgani grobovi v vzhodnih Alpah (Frühmittelalterliche Brandgräber im Ostalpenraum). – In: U. Steinklauber (ed.), Frühmittelalterarchäologie in der Steiermark: Beiträge eines Fachgesprächs anlässlich des 65. Geburtstags von Diether Kramer, Schild von Steier 4, 33–39.
- PLETERSKI, Andrej 2010, Zgodnjesrednjeveška naselbina na blejski Pristavi. Tafonomija, predmeti in čas / Frühmittelalterliche Siedlung Pristava in Bled. Taphonomie, Fundgegenstände und zeitliche Einordnung. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 19. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789612545666
- PLETERSKI, Andrej 2013, *The invisible Slavs. Župa Bled in the prehistoric Early Middle Ages.* – Opera Instituti archaeologici Sloveniae 28. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.3986/9789612546083
- PLETERSKI Andrej 2014, *Kulturni genom.* Studia Mythologica Slavica – Supplementa, Supplementum 10, Ljubljana. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3986/9789610503606
- РLETERSKI Andrej 2015, Ранние славяне в Восточных Альпах и на соседних землях (The Early Slavs in the Eastern Alps and their Periphery). – In: И. О. Гавритухин, Р. А. Рабинович (eds.), Славяне на Дунае. Обретение родины (The Slavs on the Danube. Homeland Found), Санкт-Петербург, Кишинев, Одесса, Бухарест, 227–248.
- PLETERSKI, Andrej 2017, Materiale Reste der altslawischen Župa. – In: G. Fusek (ed.), Archäologische Studien zum frühen Mittelalter, Archaeologica Slovaca Monographiae. Communicationes 19, Nitra, 91–98. (http://iza.zrc-sazu.si/pdf/Pleterski/ Pleterski\_2017\_Altslawischen\_zupa.pdf; accessed on 22 September 2023)
- PLETERSKI, Andrej 2022, Verovanje host v sklopu staroverstva na Slovenskem in verovanja starih Slovanov. – In: S. Babič, M. Belak (eds.), Staroverstvo v Sloveniji med religijo in znanostjo, Studia mythologica Slavica – Supplementa, Supplementum 17, Ljubljana, 109–143. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3986/9789610506584
- PLETERSKI, Andrej 2023, *Kulturni genom: mitična zgodba in mitična pokrajina.* Ljubljana. DOI: https://zenodo.org/record/8176676
- PLETERSKI, Andrej, BELAK, Mateja 2002, Lončenina z Gradu na Gorenjem Mokronogu in vprašanje prevzema lončarskih znanj / Keramik vom Grad am Gorenji Mokronog und die Frage der Übernahme von Töpfereiwissen. – In: M. Guštin (ed.), Zgodnji Slovani: zgodnjesrednjeveška lončenina na obrobju

vzhodnih Alp / Die frühen Slawen: frühmittelalterliche Keramik am Rand der Ostalpen, Ljubljana, 98–103.

- RAJCHL Rostislav 1995, Astronomické prvky v orientaci spojnic kostelů z předvelkomoravského a velkomoravského období v oblasti Uherského Hradiště / Astronomische Elemente in der Orientierung von Verbindungslinien der großmährischen und vorgroßmährischen Kirchen im Gebiet Uherské Hradiště. – *Slovácko* 37, 129–138.
- RAMOVŠ, Fran 1995, *Kratka zgodovina slovenskega jezika I.* Ljubljana (first edition 1936).
- RIHTER, Jernej 2019, Poplavna ravnica reke Save na Krškem polju kot gospodarsko zaledje kmečkih gospodarstev v prvi polovici 20. stoletja. – *Studia universitatis hereditati* 7/1, 9–61.
- ROBB, John G. 1998, The "ritual landscape" concept in archaeology: a heritage construction. *Landscape Research* 23/2, 159–174.
- RUCHHÖFT, Fred 2008, Vom slawischen Stammesgebiet zur deutschen Vogtei. Die Entwicklung der Territorien in Ostholstein, Lauenburg, Mecklenburg und Vorpommern im Mittelalter. – Archäologie und Geschichte im Ostseeraum 4, Rahden/Westf.
- SAGADIN, Maksimiljan 2008, Od Karnija do Kranja. Arheološki podatki o razvoju poselitve v antičnem in zgodnjesrednjeveškem obdobju. – Unpublished PhD Thesis, University of Ljubljana, Ljubljana.
- SAUER, Joseph 1924, Symbolik des Kirchengebäudes und seiner Ausstattung in der Auffassung des Mittelalters. – Freiburg im Breisgau.
- SEDOV, Valentin Vasiljevič 2013, *Sloveni u ranom srednjem veku.* – Novi Sad.
- SŁUPECKI, Leszek Paweł 2002, Pagan religion and cultural landscape of Northwestern slavs in the early Middle-Ages. – *Siedlungsforschung. Archäologie* – *Geschichte* – *Geographie* 20, 25–40.
- SÖRRIES, Reiner 2003, Der mittelalterliche Friedhof: Das Monopol der Kirche im Bestattungswesen und der so genannte Kirchhof . – In: R. Sörries (ed.), Raum für Tote. Die Geschichte der Friedhöfe von den Gräberstraßen der Römerzeit bis zur anonymen Bestattung, Braunschweig, 27–52.
- SVETLIK et alii 2019 = SVETLIK, I., JULL, A., MOL-NÁR, M., POVINEC, P., KOLÁŘ, T., DEMJÁN, P., PACHNEROVA BRABCOVA, K., BRYCHOVA, V., DRESLEROVA, D., RYBNIČEK, M., SIMEK, P. 2019, The Best possible Time resolution: How precise could a Radiocarbon dating method be? – *Radiocarbon* 61(6), 1729–1740. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1017/RDC.2019.134
- SZAKÁCS, Béla Zsolt 2018, Architecture in Hungary in the Eleventh Century. – In: T. Janiak, D. Stryniak (eds.), Architektura w początkach państw Europy Środkowej / Architecture in the Early Period of Central European States, Gniezno, 199–222.

- SZŐKE, Béla Miklós 2021, *Die Karolingerzeit in Pannonien.* – Monographien des Römisch-Germanischen Zentralmuseums 145, Mainz.
- ŠAŠEL, Jaro 1976, Omemba Slovanov v pesmi Martina iz Brage na Portugalskem. – *Kronika* 24, 151–158.
- ŠKOFIC et alii 2016 = ŠKOFIC, Jožica, GOSTENČNIK, Januška, HAZLER, Vito, HORVAT, Mojca, JAKOP, Tjaša, JEŽOVNIK, Janoš, KENDA-JEŽ, Karmen, NARTNIK, Vlado, SMOLE, Vera, ŠEKLI, Matej, ZULJAN KUMAR, Danila, Slovenski lingvistični atlas 2. Kmetija. 1 Atlas. – Jezikovni atlasi, Ljubljana. (https://sla.zrc-sazu.si/publikacije/SLA2atlas-LowRes.pdf; last access 29 September 2023).
- ŠTIH, Peter 1983, Madžari in slovenska zgodovina v zadnji četrtini 9. in prvi polovici 10. stoletja. – Zgodovinski časopis 37, 171–201.
- ŠTIH, Peter 1995, Carniola, patria Sclavorum. Österreichische Osthefte: Zeitschrift für Mittel-, Ost- und Südosteuropaforschung 37/4, 845–861.
- ŠTIH, Peter 1997, O vojvodskem stolu in Liburniji ter o metodi in znanstveni korektnosti neke razprave. – Zgodovinski časopis 51, 110–120.
- ŠTIH, Peter 2004a, Glose k novi monografiji o Karantaniji. – *Zgodovinski časopis* 58, 467–487.
- ŠTIH, Peter 2004b, Prva omemba Bleda v pisnih virih. Listina kralja Henrika II. za briksenškega škofa Albuina z dne 10. aprila 1004 (D. H. II. 67). – In: J. Dežman (ed.), *Bled tisoč let. Blejski zbornik 2004*, Radovljica, 7–34.
- ŠTIH, Peter 2012, Ustoličevanje koroških vojvod med zgodovino in predstavami: problemi njegovega izročila, razvoja in poteka kot tudi njegovo razumevanje pri Slovencih. – *Zgodovinski časopis* 66, 306–343.
- ŠTIH, Peter 2014, Od Karniole do Kranjske dolga in zapletena pot nastanka dežele. – In: J. Weiss (ed.), *Studia Valvasoriana: zbornik spremnih študij ob prvem integralnem prevodu / Die Ehre Deβ Hertzogthums Crain v slovenski jezik*, Ljubljana, 465–500.
- ŠTULAR, Benjamin 2009, *Mali grad: visokosrednjeveški grad v Kamniku / Mali grad: high medieval castle in Kamnik.* Opera Instituti archaeologici Sloveniae 15. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789612545529
- ŠTULAR, Benjamin 2019, The Zbiva Web Application: a tool for Early Medieval archaeology of the Eastern Alps. – In: J. D. Richards, F. Niccolucci (eds.), *The ARIADNE Impact*, Budapest, 69–82 (https:// zenodo.org/record/3476712/files/ARIADNE\_Impact\_October\_2019.pdf?download=1)
- ŠTULAR, Benjamin 2020a (ed.), Srednjeveški Blejski otok v arheoloških virih / Medieval archaeology of Bled Island, Opera Instituti archaeologici Sloveniae 42, 115–128. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3986/9789610502609

- ŠTULAR, Benjamin 2020b, Stratigrafija najdišča / Site stratigraphy. – In: Štular (ed.) 2020a, 115–128. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610502609
- ŠTULAR, Benjamin 2020a, One phenomena or many? Considerations on the role of selected sites in Slovenia: Na Bleku, Mali grad, and Gradišče above Bašelj.
  – In: Diesenberger et alii (eds.) 2020, 231–243.
- ŠTULAR, Benjamin, BELAK, Mateja 2022, Deep Data Example: Zbiva, Early Medieval Data Set for the Eastern Alps. – Research Data Journal for the Humanities and Social Sciences, 7/1, 1–13. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1163/24523666-bja10024
- ŠTULAR, Benjamin, EICHERT, Stefan 2020, Hilltop sites with Early Medieval military finds in Eastern Alpine Area. Reverse engineering of predictive modelling. – In: Diesenberger et alii (eds.) 2020, 213–230, 459–478.
- ŠTULAR, Benjamin., LEHNER, Manfred 2024, Introduction to the Settlement of Eastern Alps in Early Middle Ages. – In: Štular et alii 2024, 7–17. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_01
- ŠTULAR, Benjamin, PLETERSKI, Andrej 2018, Prolog. Zgodnjesrednjeveška arheologija jugovzhodnoalpskega prostora: nekoč, danes, jutri / Prologue. Early Medieval archaeology in the South eastern Alpine area: past, present, future. – In: Lux et alii (eds.) 2018, 8–15.
- ŠTULAR et alii 2021 = ŠTULAR, Benjamin, PLETER-SKI, Andrej, BELAK, Mateja 2021, Zbiva, Early Medieval Data Set for the Eastern Alps. Data sub-set (1.0). – [Data set]. DOI: https://doi.org/10.5281/ zenodo.5761811
- ŠTULAR et alii 2022 = ŠTULAR, Benjamin, LOZIĆ, Edisa, BELAK, Mateja, RIHTER, Jernej, KOCH, Iris 2022, Migration of Alpine Slavs and machine learning: Space-time pattern mining of an archaeological data set. – *PLOS ONE* 17(9): e0274687. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0274687
- ŠTULAR et alii 2024 = B. ŠTULAR, M. LEHNER, M. BELAK (eds.) 2024, Settlement of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 48, DOI: https://doi. org/10.3986/9789610508786

- TOPLAK, Cirila 2022, Družbeno-politični vidiki zahodnoslovenske naravoverske skupnosti. – In: S. Babič, M. Belak (eds.), *Staroverstvo v Sloveniji med religijo in znanostjo*, Studia mythologica Slavica – Supplementa, Supplementum 17, Ljubljana, 47–70. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610506584
- TÓTH et alii 2020 = TÓTH, Zsolt, BUZÁS, Gergely, NEMÉNYI, Réka 2020, Előzetes beszámoló a pécsi székesegyház altemplomában végzett 2019. évi régészeti kutatásról. – In: G. Böhm, D. Czeferner, T. Fedeles (eds.), Pécsi Tudományegyetem Bölcsész Akadémia 4, Pécs, 9–70.
- UDOVČ, Katarina 2018, Gorjanci, zakladnica arheoloških najdišč / The Gorjanci Hills, a treasure trove of archaeological sites. – In: Lux et alii 2018, 77–90.
- VARGHA, Mária, MORDOVIN, Maxim 2019, Dead Space. Topographical changes of cemeteries – causes and indicators. – *Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich* 35, 135–149.
- WIRTH, Gerhard 1997, Stamm. Lexikon des Mittelalters VIII, München, 42–43.
- WOLFRAM, Herwig 1997, Volks- und Stammesgeschichte. – *Lexikon des Mittelalters* VIII, München, 1827–1829.
- WOLFRAM, Herwig 2012, Conversio Bagoariorum et Carantanorum – Das Weißbuch der Salzburger Kirche über die erfolgreiche Mission in Karantanien und Pannonien mit Zusätzen und Ergänzungen. Herausgegeben, übersetzt und kommentiert und um die Epistola Theotmari wie um Gesammelte Schriften zum Thema ergänzt. Zweite, gründlich bearbeitete Ausgabe. – Slovenska akademija znanosti in umetnosti, Razred za zgodovinske in družbene vede, Dela 38, Zbirka Zgodovinskega časopisa 44, Klagenfurt, Hermagoras, Ljubljana.
- ZOLL-ADAMIKOWA, Helena 1975, *Wczesnośredniowieczne cmentarzyska ciałopalne Słowian na terenie Polski. Cz. I.* Źródła. – Wrocław, Warszawa, Kraków, Gdansk.
- ZOLL-ADAMIKOWA, Helena 1979, Wczesnośredniowieczne cmentarzyska ciałopalne Słowian na terenie Polski. Cz. II. Analiza. Wnioski. – Wrocław, Warszawa, Kraków, Gdansk.

Settlement of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages, Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 48, 2024, 153–215. doi: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_08

## FROM LATE ANTIQUITY TO THE EARLY MIDDLE AGES. THE "DARK CENTURIES" IN STYRIA (400–650 AD) AND THE "NEW BEGINNING" OF SETTLEMENT IN THE 7<sup>TH</sup> CENTURY

Christoph GUTJAHR, Stephan KARL, Christian GREINER

### Abstract

This article deals with the period of Late Antiquity (from c. 380 AD) and the first phase of Early Medieval settlement on the territory of the present-day province of Styria. In the research area, finds from Late Antiquity and, even more so, from the transition to the Early Middle Ages (around 450–650), are surprisingly rare. This situation is illustrated here on the basis of selected groups of finds, including ARSW, Late Antique lead-glazed pottery, burnished pottery, coins and jewellery/attire. Apparently, Roman rural structures in Styria hardly survived beyond the end of the 4<sup>th</sup> century. It is also noteworthy that the activities of the Lombards, Ostrogoths, the (early) Avars and various other ancient gentes in the Eastern Alpine region, seem to have passed by Styria without a trace.

The second part of the contribution focuses on the earliest Slavic settlement features in Styria (c. 600–750). The Slavic settlement presumably started before 600, but there is only clear archaeological evidence for the last third of the 7<sup>th</sup> century. This early Slavic settlement horizon is limited in terms of material and finds and spatially restricted to western and central Styria. It is determined by the pit finds from Komberg, St. Ruprecht an der Raab and Enzelsdorf. Whereas settlement pits from Komberg and St. Ruprecht yielded pottery that can be dated to the middle or second half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century, continued excavations in Enzelsdorf have provided evidence of a settlement that probably existed from the 7<sup>th</sup> to the early 11<sup>th</sup> century.

Keywords: Styria, South East Alpine Region, Late Antiquity, Early Slavs, settlement, pottery

## 1. INTRODUCTION. AN OUTLINE OF THE HISTORICAL AND ARCHAEOLOGICAL SITUATION IN THE SOUTHEASTERN ALPINE REGION (380–600 AD)

#### Christoph Gutjahr

From the last third of the 4<sup>th</sup> century onwards, the citizens of the Western Roman Empire were confronted with massive upheavals. Decisive factors for this were, among other things, the crushing defeat of the Roman troops at *Adrianopolis*<sup>1</sup> in August 378 and, from the 5<sup>th</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Weiler 1995, 163; Demandt 1996, 43; Lotter 2003, 48,

<sup>193-194, 199-200;</sup> Bratož 2011, 593. - A similar lasting effect is attributed to the crossing of the Rhine Limes by the Vandals, Quadian Suebi and Alans around 406-407 (Stickler 2002, 103-104; Lotter 2003, 195; Heather 2017, 244-248). The withdrawal of these populations from zones ahead of the Pannonian provinces may be tangible in the archaeological record (Tejral 2015, 173). Furthermore, the Vandal conquest of the Roman province of Africa in 429 and Rome's multiple failed attempts to reconquer it were decisive (Lotter 2003, 107; Heather 2017, 327-347); Western Rome's declining grip on the Iberian Peninsula also played a role (Heather 2017, 397-399). Momentous in terms of its exemplary effect was the *foedus* that Eastern Emperor Theodosius I concluded with the Danubian Goths under their leader Fritigern in 382, which granted the Goths extensive autonomy in Thrace and Moesia (Soproni 1985, 90; Wolfram 2003, 27; Lotter 2003, 199-200, 203; Rosen

century onwards, the weakness of the empire's leadership. The Eastern Alps and the Pannonian region and thus also the former Eastern part of *Noricum mediterraneum*, today Styrian territory, were particularly affected by these changes.<sup>2</sup> Because of its strategic position between Italy and the Pannonian Plain, the south-eastern Alpine region was strongly involved in the political events of that time; the invasion of Radagaisus,<sup>3</sup> the undertakings of Alaric<sup>4</sup> and the internal Roman conflicts under Emperor Theodosius I against Magnus Maximus and Flavius Eugenius (388 and 394)<sup>5</sup> bear witness to this. Certainly, people in *Noricum mediterraneum* were informed about the events in the Pannonian provinces

<sup>2</sup> After the Diocletian reforms, this area, which extended from *Aquileia* in the west to *Sirmium* in the east, corresponded to the four Pannonian provinces, two Norican provinces and the Dalmatian province in the Pannonian diocese, as well as the province *Venetia et Histria* in the Italian diocese (Lippold 1996, 17). The two Norican provinces belonged to the prefecture of Italy after the partition of Illyria in 396 (Weiler 1996, 137). For details on the course of events in the Pannonian diocese see Lotter 2003, 7–30.

<sup>3</sup> Wolfram 2001, 175–176; Bratož 2011, 595–596.

<sup>4</sup> In our opinion, before he marched to Italy in 408, Alaric took up quarters in the area of Celeia, as suggested by Grassl (1996, 177-184, esp. 183), which had been fortified with a city wall in the first half of the 4th century (Krempuš et al. 2005, 208-209; Ciglenečki 2014, 234). This is suggested by the route to Italy subsequently taken (via Hrušica); also, a camp in the vicinity of the capital of Noricum mediterraneum at that time would have been an ideal place to lend weight to Alaric's demands on Emperor Honorius (see also Gleirscher 2019, 34, 42-43). On Alaric's career and undertakings see Wolfram 2001, 143-168, esp. 161 (occupation of the Norican parts of present-day Slovenia, Carinthia and southern Styria in 408). A settlement in the Norican provinces had been brought up in negotiations by Alaric several times (Šašel 1979, 127; Wolfram 2003, 31-32). Glaser, on the other hand, assumes a direct replacement of Virunum in its function as capital by Teurnia, which is designated as capital in the Vita Severini 21, 2 by Eugippius ("Tiburnia metropolis Norici") (Glaser 2008, 597-599; 2015, 11-12). In any case, Teurnia became the Norican capital before the siege by the Ostrogoths, which is documented for 467 (Vita Severini 17, 4; on the correct dating of the event see: Wolfram 2003, 36 note 97; Glaser 2008, 599 note 8). For Rosenberger (2011, 213), referring to the mention of the later bishop Paulinus in the Vita Severini, it remains open whether Teurnia was the capital of both Norican provinces.

<sup>5</sup> Lippold 1996, 18, 28; Bratož 1996, 334–344 (regarding the Christianisation process); Wolfram 2001, 142.

(especially in *Pannonia prima* and *Valeria*) and on the middle Danube border and knew about the political and socio-economic implications for the provincial population.<sup>6</sup> In particular, the southeastern part of *Noricum mediterraneum* was tangentially affected, or at least alarmed, with regard to the events (Radagaisus, Alaric, later Huns)<sup>7</sup> and the resulting flight of large parts of the population. The latter assertion, however, cannot be specifically inferred from the written sources for Styria and can only be guessed at from archaeological findings.<sup>8</sup> In the early 5<sup>th</sup> century, Italy was the primary destination of those Pannonian refugees who turned westwards, later – during the Avar conquests in the late 6<sup>th</sup> century – also Istria.<sup>9</sup>

The "Hunnic factor" proved to be particularly momentous for the fortunes of Western Rome in general and for events in the (south-) eastern Alpine region in the first half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century, especially after the shift of the Hunnic centre of power to the Hungarian Danube region and the Tisza plain under King Ruga (around 430).<sup>10</sup> As early as 433–434, *Valeria* and most of *Pannonia secunda* were taken into possession "without a formal cession of Roman territory", which was accompanied by a major change in the settlement pattern in this area.<sup>11</sup> Even those territories that Attila

<sup>7</sup> Already after the defeat at *Adrianopolis* (Bratož 2011, 593, *Poetovio*). – Stickler 2002, 103–104; Heather 2017, 231–232, Map 7 (Radagaisus' route through south-eastern *Noricum*).

<sup>8</sup> Karl 2011, 117–126; 2013, 291–300; Gutjahr 2013, 193–294, esp. 259–275; Gutjahr, Steigberger 2018, 454–461. – It should be considered whether some of the people fleeing Pannonia initially sought refuge in the relatively safe Noricum, perhaps as a stopover on the way to Italy (especially *Venetia et Histria/Aquileia*) or awaiting a possible return to Pannonia (Bratož 2011, 598–599). According to Lotter (2003, 166), the migration from Pannonia in the first half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century "partially or not at all covered the two Norican provinces." Flight movements under Hun rule also took place within the Pannonian region from *Valeria* to *Savia* (Bratož 2011, 604–605, 611).

<sup>9</sup> Bratož 2011, 611-612.

<sup>10</sup> Stickler 2002, 105.

<sup>11</sup> Bratož 2011, 604-606. - With partly different assump-

<sup>2009, 57–58;</sup> Brandt 2017, 59; see also Šašel Kos 1996, 161; Lippold 1996, 17–28). On the invasion of Pannonia (*Valeria*) by the Quades and Sarmatians, which is already recorded for 374–375, and the Roman cause for this, see especially Šašel Kos 1996, 154–173; Lotter 2003, 157. Heather (2017, 423–425) attributes a decisive part in the collapse of Western Rome to the Huns, especially to the fall of the Hun Empire. On the fall of Western Rome also: Ward-Perkins 2006, esp. 33–62; in general on Late Antiquity: Demandt 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> In particular, that of the first decade of the 5<sup>th</sup> century. – Müller 2000, 241–253; Tomičić 2000, 255–297; Lotter 2003, 32, note 100, 156–192, esp. 161–164 (the migration of the population of the towns of North and East Pannonia in the first half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century is compared to that of "Ufernorikum" in 488); Bratož 2007, 247–284; in detail: Bratož 2011, 589–614, esp. 596 (catastrophic conditions in the Middle Danube region in the first decade of the 5<sup>th</sup> century). The economic decline of *Noricum* and *Pannonia* began as early as with the Praetorian prefect of *Illyricum* Probus (368–375 [376], 383–387) and his ruthless fiscal policy (Lotter 2003, 156; Bratož 2011, 589–592). Several cities appear already heavily affected and partly devastated in the last third of the 4th century (e.g. *Carnuntum, Aquincum, Savaria, Sirmium;* Šašel Kos 1996, 162–163; Lotter 2003, 157; Bratož 2011, 592).

received in connection with his appointment as *magister militum*<sup>12</sup> were not formal cessions of imperial territory (nor were they federal lands).<sup>13</sup> In fact, however, these developments meant the political-administrative breaking away of large parts of Pannonia from the Roman empire.<sup>14</sup> From the 430s until the death of Attila in 453, the campaigns of Hunnic armies roamed large parts of Western, Central and Eastern Europe and advanced into today's Turkish-Arab region.<sup>15</sup> They devastated large areas, but "Attila's autocracy [...] had created clear conditions in the Danube region and thus brought a period of relative peace, even if this stability was bought

<sup>12</sup> Material traces of ethnic Huns are very rare. The find material in question can only be interpreted as Hun period or as equestrian nomadic (for the southeastern Alpine area see Knific 1993, 521-542; Tomičić 2000, 266-268, 267, fig. 2). - The grave of a Hun tribesman from the middle of the 5<sup>th</sup> century from Ptuj is mentioned by Lubšina Tušek (2004, 76-79, fig. on p. 77), less certain Ciglenečki 2023, 341, 342 Fig. 4.5, ("nomadic warrior"). Heather (2017, 382-383) states that in the entire area of Hunnic activity (incl. Volga steppe, north of the Black Sea and Great Hungarian Plain) no more than 200 graves have been identified as possible Hunnic. On the difficulties of identifying finds as Hunnic (attribution to the Hunnic ethnicity) see, for example, Tejral 2010, 81-122, esp. 85, 93, 99, 101-102, 108, 110, 113-116; 2015, 175-186, 181 fig. 36 (core area of the Hunnic dominion at the time of Bleda and Attila). The find material of some graves close to the Untersiebenbrunn style group with equestrian nomadic features (e.g. Vienna-Simmering) is associated with the federated "Roman" Huns by Tejral (2015, 157).

<sup>13</sup> Stickler 2002, 120.

<sup>14</sup> Noricum was not part of the Hunnic territory on Roman imperial soil, as can be seen from the legation sent by Aëtius to the court of Attila in 449 with the participation of the governor of *Noricum ripense* or *mediterraneum Promotus* (Šašel Kos 1994a, 99–111, esp. 108–109; 1994b, 285–295; Gračanin 2003, 53–74, esp. 68–70; Weber 2004, 277–283, esp. 282–283. Lotter (2003, 18–19) assumes the year 448.

<sup>15</sup> See also, for example, the accompanying map of the Hunnic campaigns in: Bóna 1991; Heather 2017, 359, Map 11; 391, Map 13.

at the price of double loyalties".<sup>16</sup> The power of the Hun Empire kept the Germanic and horse-nomadic tribes on the Danube, which were controlled by the Huns, from pursuing an independent policy towards Rome.<sup>17</sup> For the south-eastern Alpine region, it is primarily the campaign leading to Upper Italy (452) that is associated with caesuras, especially with regard to the continuity of urban culture (*Celeia, Poetovio*).<sup>18</sup>

After Attila's death in 453, uncertain conditions prevailed "in both Pannonia and the other areas bordering the Danube" (Noricum/Raetia) due to the unresolved question of succession, as can be seen from the *Vita Severini*.<sup>19</sup> Lotter, however, assumes a "consolidation of conditions in the Middle Danube region" as early as 455, which brought Noricum another two decades of relative peace.<sup>20</sup> Pannonia, on the other hand, which was the settlement area of the Ostrogoths from 456/57 to 473,<sup>21</sup> remained heavily involved in the gentile conflicts for regional hegemony in the years following the breakdown of the Hunnic empire after the Battle on the *Nedao* (454), as well as later in the Ostrogothic-Byzantine War (South Pannonia).<sup>22</sup>

As early as 467, a few years before the formal end of the Western Roman Empire – usually associated in historiography with the deposition of the (counter-)emperor Romulus Augustus by Odoacer (476) – the Ostrogoths made a first, unsuccessful attempt to conquer the province of *Noricum mediterraneum*.<sup>23</sup> But only Theoderic succeeded after the final victory over Odoacer in the course of the longed-for permanent empire building in Italy.<sup>24</sup> For *Noricum mediterraneum*, the incorporation into the Ostrogothic "multi-ethnic state"<sup>25</sup> and the rule of Theoderic (493–526) meant about four decades

<sup>17</sup> Heather 2017, 384–385, 423–425. – "Gentile Anarchy" was neither desirable for Attila nor for the two halves of the Roman Empire: Stickler 2002, 94–95 (also focussing on the special nature of Roman-Hunnic conflict communication).

<sup>18</sup> Stickler 2002, 145–150; Ciglenečki 2014, 245.

<sup>19</sup> Vita Severini 1: "utraque Pannonia ceteraque confinia Danuvii rebus turbantur ambiguis" – On this topic, see Lotter 1976, 67–68.

<sup>20</sup> Lotter 2003, 19, 167.

<sup>21</sup> Schwarcz 2000, 60 (most of *Pannonia II* and parts of the old province of *Pannonia I*, perhaps also the extreme southwest of *Valeria*); Wolfram 2001, 259–268, esp. 262 (parts of *Pannonia I*, *Savia* and *Pannonia II*).

<sup>22</sup> Bratož 2011, 607; Heather 2017, 405–425. – Recently: Ruchesi 2020, 19–25.

<sup>23</sup> Šašel (1979, 131) suspects Vidimir's Goths. Schwarcz (1996, 125) assumes that the Vidimir group roamed the south of the province of *Noricum* on their way to Italy or Gaul. – Gleirscher 2019, 25–26.

<sup>24</sup> Theoderic's march to Italy in 489 probably led along the Drau/Drava valley via *Poetovio* and *Celeia* (Schwarcz 2000, 62).

<sup>25</sup> Bratož 2017, 215–248.

tions regarding the temporal occupation of Pannonian territory: Šašel 1979, 128 (Pannonia Valeria and Pannonia secunda are ceded to the Huns as Eastern Roman federates under King Ruga); Bona 1991, 46-60, 52 ( "official" cession of the provinces of Valeria and Pannonia prima by Aëtius in 434-435), 50 (Valeria already in Hunnic hands in 425), 56 (conquest of the province of Pannonia secunda in 441), respectively; Tomičić 2000, 266 (conquest of Pannonia secunda in 441, cession of Pannonia Savia under Valentinian III in 446); Stickler 2002, 105-114, 108-109 (taking into account the Hunnic understanding of rule and rejecting an early formal handover of Pannonian territory to Ruga under Aëtius); Wolfram 2003, 33; Lotter 2003, 16-17 ("Pannonia, i.e. besides Valeria also Upper Pannonia up to the Sava" in 433). - The occupation of the province of Pannonia secunda in 427 by Eastern Rome was also only of short duration, see Lotter 2003, 15 ("... at least western and southern Pannonia, temporarily placed under Roman rule again around 427 ...").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Wolfram 2003, 33.

of political stability and economic prosperity.<sup>26</sup> In the course of the Byzantine-Gothic War 536/537, *Noricum mediterraneum*, along with the Provence and the two Raetian provinces, was ceded by treaty to the Franks, who held the territory until about 565.<sup>27</sup> The Byzantine occupation of *Noricum mediterraneum*, which lasted until 568, was only a brief interlude. This can be seen in the last phases of settlement at the fortified sites of Duel near Feistritz<sup>28</sup> and Rifnik near Šentjur.<sup>29</sup>

The most south-eastern part of *Noricum mediterraneum*, referred to in written sources as *Pólis Norikón*, had already fallen to the Byzantine Empire in 538. Only a few years later (547/548), Eastern Rome handed over the territory together with the Pannonian provinces of *Savia* and *Pannonia secunda* to the Lombards. During the Ostrogothic-Byzantine War, the Lombards had been entrusted with protective tasks as federates of the Byzantine Empire.

The extent of the territory on which the term *Pólis Norikón* is applied is disputed among scholars. Historical research believes that the name refers to *Poetovio*, which still existed in the 6<sup>th</sup> century, but archaeological sources have not yet been able to provide any proof of this.<sup>30</sup> Archaeology, on the other hand, associates the *Pólis Norikón* with the hilltop settlements in the *agri* of *Poetovio* and *Celeia*, where the presence of Lombard groups is well documented.<sup>31</sup>

With the above in mind, the following development can be outlined for the (south-) eastern Alpine region.<sup>32</sup> The process of general instability that began in the 4<sup>th</sup> century, as well as the successive loss of state administration and authority in the face of continuing barbarian invasions<sup>33</sup> led to drastic changes in the settlement landscape and in the road network.<sup>34</sup> This

<sup>29</sup> Ciglenečki 1994, 245–246; 2017, 151; Gleirscher 2019,
69.

<sup>30</sup> Šašel Kos 1994a, 99–102, 111 (including the *ager*); Ciglenečki 2017, 145.

<sup>31</sup> Ciglenečki 1992; 2017, 150–151. – For Gleirscher (2019, 43), the *Pólis Norikón* is the urban area of *Celeia*, which together with that of *Poetovio* went to the Lombards. See also Pohl 1996, 29–30; Pohl 2008, 6–7.

<sup>32</sup> Some of these developments, however, were not limited to this area, but affected the entire eastern Alpine region and the former Roman prefecture of Illyricum, or they were a widespread phenomenon in late antiquity, such as the retreat to elevations favourable for settlement and/or defence, which was common throughout the *Imperium Romanum*. With regard to the Illyrian prefecture, see Ciglenečki 2014, 232–250.

<sup>33</sup> Šašel Kos (1996, 164) points out a general decline in the level of culture.

 <sup>34</sup> Ciglenečki 1985, 255–284; 1997, 179–191; 2005, 273– 274; 2015, 391. is clearly expressed - with regional and temporal variations - in a vertical shift in settlement topography.35 In the course of this shift, in Noricum mediterraneum mainly between 350/380 and 450, hilltops favourable for settlement were newly founded or places already used in prehistoric times were resettled.<sup>36</sup> In addition to mostly civilian settlements, there is also evidence of a military presence at strategically relevant sites. These military bases had a control and signaling function with regard to securing access to Italy, especially after the abandonment of the claustra Alpium Iuliarum shortly after 400.37 This change in settlement was accompanied by the abandonment of the vici and villae rusticae from the third quarter of the 4<sup>th</sup> century onwards; in general, a sharp decline in rural settlement can be observed.<sup>38</sup> Smaller hilltop settlements may have been the result of initiatives by the regional population and organised by local militias.39

The urban structures were also subject to massive change, which became tangible as early as the beginning of the 5<sup>th</sup> century. The examples of *Celeia* and *Poetovio* show that the exact point in time when the cities were abandoned is difficult to pin down precisely. However, the continuity of urban culture in this region is unlikely to have extended beyond the middle of the 5<sup>th</sup> century.<sup>40</sup> For towns exposed in the foothills of the Alps, such as *Solva*, it is highly probable that settlement ceased as early as around 400.<sup>41</sup> Only a few towns, favoured by their nat-

<sup>36</sup> Ciglenečki 2016a, 16. – The exact point in time of the abandonment of valley settlements and the succession of hill-top sites is mostly difficult to grasp: Gleirscher 2019, 28, 30.

<sup>37</sup> See, in particular, Ciglenečki 2015, 406–422 (providing examples from the southeastern Inner Noricum, with reference to the rather indefinite boundaries between civilian and military or purely military use of hilltop settlements in the southeastern Alpine region). See also Ciglenečki 2007, 317–328, esp. 323–325; 2017, 147–148.

<sup>38</sup> Ciglenečki 1999, 291; Gutjahr 2015a, 75; Ciglenečki 2017, 146–147.

<sup>39</sup> Gleirscher (2019, 67–68) with reference to the "problem of correctly addressing the various hilltop settlements", especially with regard to the interpretation of weapons found.

<sup>40</sup> Ciglenečki 2017, 145–146; Milavec 2020, 159–160. – Gleirscher (2019, 43) argues against a complete abandonment of *Celeia referring* to the "powerful fortification wall and the name continuity". With regard to the name continuity, the same also applies to *Poetovio* (Wolff 2000, 33; Gleirscher 2019, 45). See also Šašel Kos (1994a, 102) with the assumption of partially existing and functioning administrative units in *Poetovio* in the 5<sup>th</sup>/6<sup>th</sup> century.

<sup>41</sup> See recently Groh 2021, 313 (assuming just a few hundred inhabitants left towards the end). Stephan Karl and I assume for Solva, however, a final settlement phase (so called

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Wolfram 2001, 284–290; 2003, 58–65.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Wolfram 2001, 315, 343; Winckler 2012a, 150–151.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Von Petrikovits 1985, 236–238; Ciglenečki 2009, 210, 217; Gleirscher 2019, 68. – On the hilltop settlement on Duel, in detail: Steinklauber 2013, 33–53, 35, Fig. 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Ciglenečki 2017, 143–157. – An early, probably occasion-related settlement phase at high altitudes (as "refuge castles", with temporary military use) can already be proven for the second half of the 3<sup>rd</sup> century. See Ciglenečki 2008, 486–487, 493–494 (settlement phase 1); 2015, 403; Ciglenečki 2016a, 16. – E.g. Veliki vrh above Osredek near Podsreda.

ural environment, were able to escape this development and, for example, Teurnia (with settlement relocation within the town area on the naturally protected hill) was still able to occupy a prominent position in the 6<sup>th</sup> century.<sup>42</sup> Consequently, the need to distinguish between "a consolidated to moderately prosperous inner-alpine area (municipia Virunum, Teurnia and Aguntum) and an 'amber road' area (municipia Celeia and Poetovio)" was also pointed out lately for Noricum mediterraneum, which, situated on one of the most important invasion routes to Italy, was comparatively strongly affected by barbarian incursions.<sup>43</sup> However, Virunum was already abandoned in the earlier 5th century and the administration and church were transferred to Grazerkogel.44 The extent to which the southeast of Noricum paid tribute to its special geostrategic position is also shown by the fact that the hilltop settlements of Ančnikovo gradišče near Jurišna vas<sup>45</sup> and Brinjeva Gora above Zreče,<sup>46</sup> which were established not far from Styria along the Amber Road (Carnuntum-Aquileia), but also the Gradišče on the Zbelovska gora,<sup>47</sup> situated on a road variant from Poetovio to Celeia (according to S. Ciglenečki, there were still regular Roman troops on them in the first decades of the 5<sup>th</sup> century), were abandoned around the middle of the 5<sup>th</sup> century at the latest<sup>48</sup>.

In recent decades, it has been convincingly worked out how much the securing of the incursion routes leading into the Italian heartland from the north and east became the focus of military defensive measures from the second half of the 4<sup>th</sup> century onwards (presumably related to Valentinian I).<sup>49</sup> The picture could be made more precise and the underlying concept of a "defence in depth" or "staggered defence" at the transition from Illyrian to Italian territory was undoubtedly

<sup>43</sup> Dolenz 2016, 122, 48, Fig. 1.

<sup>44</sup> On the towns of *Noricum mediterraneum* and the possible evidence of late antique settlement, most recently: Gleirscher 2019, 31–46.

<sup>45</sup> Ciglenečki 2007, 320–321; 2015, 411–412; 2017, 148; Modrijan 2017, 159–174. – Not until the Early Middle Ages (8<sup>th</sup>/9<sup>th</sup> century), small traces of settlement are attested again (Ciglenečki, Strmčnik Gulič 2002, 72–74, Fig. 13).

46 Ciglenečki 2007, 321; 2015, 416-417.

<sup>47</sup> Ciglenečki 2007, 321; 2015, 416.

<sup>48</sup> Ciglenečki 2007, 324–325. In comparison, see Ciglenečki 2008, 483, Fig. 1, 485, Fig. 2. See also: Ciglenečki 2015, 422; Ciglenečki 2016b, 417–418.

<sup>49</sup> Ciglenečki 2016b, 416.

proven. At the beginning of the 5<sup>th</sup> century at the latest, this strategic approach replaced the linearly organised defence associated with the claustra Alpium Iuliarum (the road via Ad Pirum/Hrušica was abandoned in the first half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century<sup>50</sup>). However, it is questionable whether the *claustra*, which included the forts of Ajdovščina and Vrhnika as well as the city fortifications of Tarsatica/Rijeka,<sup>51</sup> were ever based on such a military concept.<sup>52</sup> In addition, many hilltop settlements located both west and east in the hinterland of the *claustra*, for which a military character is evident from the find material, can be proven to have existed as early as the second half of the 4<sup>th</sup> century and thus at the same time as the *claustra*.<sup>53</sup> Interaction obviously took place here. It was a widespread network of smaller and larger fortifications, positioned either along the roads or in strategically important places with a good field of vision, where they had control, signaling and reconnaissance functions, among others.<sup>54</sup> According to S. Ciglenečki, the emergence of this network was not so much based on an "overarching strategy" but rather on a "continuous adaptation to individual dangerous military situations that already occurred in the last third of the 3<sup>rd</sup> century and became more frequent in the second half of the 4<sup>th</sup> century".<sup>55</sup> The staggered defense also included the fortifications situated in the southeast in the lowlands towards Pannonia, surrounded by strong walls, such as Črnomelj or the Gradišče near Velike Malence, which in any case date back to the 4<sup>th</sup> century. The network of fortifications formed by the hilltop settlements with military components is undoubtedly connected with the part of the defensive system tractus Italiae circa Alpes mentioned in the Notitia Dignitatum, located in the south-eastern Alps. 56 The extent to which the secondary roads became more relevant for securing Italy after the abandonment of the Hrušica passage was demonstrated

<sup>50</sup> Ciglenečki 1985, 267–270; 1997, 186, 188–189; 2005, 273–274; 2011b, 262–263.

<sup>51</sup> Most recently, in detail: Ciglenečki 2015, 385–430; 2016b, 409–424. – The *claustra Alpium Iuliarum were* probably in function from the last third of the 3<sup>rd</sup> century (Diocletian) until the beginning of the 5<sup>th</sup> century (Ciglenečki, Milavec 2009, 177; Ciglenečki 2015, 402). It was of importance in the intra-Roman disputes of the second half of the 4<sup>th</sup> century. However, the effectiveness of the *claustra has been* doubted (Stickler 2002, 146, 146, note 783).

<sup>52</sup> Ciglenečki (2015, 424) initially assumes the replacement of a linear defence system towards the end of the 4<sup>th</sup> century, before he clearly and comprehensively argues for a defence in depth that already existed from the second half of the 4<sup>th</sup> century onwards and included the *claustra* system (Ciglenečki 2016b, 419).

<sup>53</sup> Ciglenečki 2016b, 415–418.

<sup>54</sup> Ciglenečki, Milavec 2009, 177–189; Ciglenečki 2015, 404–424; 2016b, 418–420.

<sup>55</sup> Ciglenečki 2016b, 419; Milavec 2017, 156–157.

<sup>56</sup> Ciglenečki, Milavec 2009, 183; Ciglenečki 2016b, 412, 415; Milavec 2017, 157–158.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Restsiedlung") of poorer population groups reaching into the 5<sup>th</sup> century (see below).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> See, for example: Ciglenečki 2003, 263–281; 2011a, 183– 195, esp. 183–184, 192; 2014, 232–250, esp. 232–234, 238–239, 242–243, 245. – More recently, summarising settlement change in the southernmost part of *Noricum mediterraneum*: Ciglenečki 2017, 143–157. See also recently and comprehensively Ciglenečki 2023, with a view to the southeastern Alps region, specifically concerning us here 25-35, 46-48, 105-107, 173-174, 190, 210-214, 226-240, 340-344 and 22 Fig. 2.1.

in particular for the surroundings of the important and excellently researched hilltop settlement of Tonovcov grad near Kobarid.<sup>57</sup>

A final phase in the establishment of fortified hilltop settlements can be observed in the (south-) eastern Alpine region from the 470s onwards; some of these settlements show continuity into the 7<sup>th</sup> century.<sup>58</sup> This phase includes - apart from the towns relocated to high ground - numerous fortified hilltop settlements in East Tyrol, Carinthia and Slovenia (e.g. Duel above Feistritz in the Drau/Drava Valley, Hoischhügel near Maglern, Rifnik near Šentjur, Ajdovski gradec above Vranje).59 Both their beginning and their end can often only be dated in a frame-like manner with the current state of knowledge about the finds.<sup>60</sup> At least for some fortifications, construction is only considered to have taken place in the Ostrogothic period. With regard to the construction of the larger fortifications, centrally controlled planning seems likely.<sup>61</sup> Numerous archaeological finds of Germanic character can be linked to the historical sequence of events and penetrations of power within the above-mentioned area in the later 5th and 6<sup>th</sup> centuries.<sup>62</sup> Even if – to a territorially varying

<sup>59</sup> For Slovenia, Ciglenečki (2008, 485–490, 483, Fig. 1, 485, Fig. 2) chronologically distinguishes three settlement phases; for a classification of the Late Antique hilltop settlements ibid. 490–502. See also: Ciglenečki 2014, 242; 2016a, 18, 20 (on the early medieval settlement phase of some hill-top settlements); 2016b, 415–416. On Carinthia: Glaser 2008, 595–642. For an overview of hilltop settlements with military character: Gleirscher 2019, 67–79. – In a comparison with the Late Roman hilltop settlements of the Moselle region, Prien and Hilbich (2013, 104–112), on the other hand, assume for the Late Antique settlements at Rifnik and Ajdovski gradec/Vranje (among others) a construction by the local upper class and consider a representative use (as well as a possible replacement of Roman by Germanic elites).

<sup>60</sup> Gleirscher 2019, 30; Milavec 2020, 160–162. – For the (re-)occupation of Late Antique hilltop settlements in Slovenia, see: Milavec 2012.

<sup>61</sup> Glaser 2008, 600; Gleirscher 2019, 67; Milavec 2020, 161.

<sup>62</sup> For Slovenia see, among others: Ciglenečki 2005, 265–280; 2006, 107–122; 2016b, 419; Milavec 2017, 158–159. On the cemetery at Rifnik, see: Bolta 1981 (e.g. grave 57). On Late Antique settlement, generally: Pirkmajer 1994, 46–64. – With regard to the finds in Slovenia associated with Ostrogoths, the location of the sites in Italy or Noricum should be noted (Gleirscher 2020, 34). For Carinthia see, among others: Piccottini 1976 (e.g. grave 1/74); Glaser 2004, 80–101; 2016, 60–63.

extent - there is no doubt about an Ostrogothic as well as a Lombard occupation of the south-eastern Alpine region, an assignment to Germanic people broken down to single individuals is only possible in a few cases.<sup>63</sup> Recently, the evidence of ethnic Ostrogoths for Carinthia has been completely denied,<sup>64</sup> even for the supposed "Ostrogothic/East Gothic period" burial ground east of Globasnitz near the former Roman road station Iuenna. <sup>65</sup> If one follows this assumption, then an Ostrogothic presence, which can be seen in cemeteries at supraregionally important road connections, is not given for Iuenna, but presumably for Dravlje near Ljubljana<sup>66</sup> and for Miren near Gorizia at the time of Ostrogothic rule, although both already located in Italy.<sup>67</sup> The burial finds at least speak in favour of burial sites of East Germanic communities. The latter site is probably connected with a yet undiscovered settlement that served to guard the road to Aquileia.

In a sense, the interpretation of the term "presence", which is often used in literature, is at issue. Does it refer to the direct (military) presence of certain ethnic identities in an area defined geographically or by dominion, e.g. in the present case of the Ostrogoths in Carinthia? Or can this also mean an indirectly enforced exercise of power over a certain territory – in the inner *Noricum mediterraneum*, for example, executed by (Germanic) federates or Romanic militia units under the authority of the Ostrogoth king? The inclusion of the today Carinthian part of Noricum in the Italian Ostrogothic Empire is beyond question at any rate.

Regarding the presence of Lombard groups of people, reference should be made above all to the Svete gore above Bistrica ob Sotli and the Rifnik near Šentjur. For both, a Lombard occupation was assumed at last. At least grave 57 from the Rifnik, which contains two S-fibulae of the North Danubian phase (510–540), can be interpreted as a Lombard woman's grave.<sup>68</sup>

<sup>65</sup> Glaser 2006a, 9–17; Glaser 2006b, 83–106. – For the remarkable grave 11 of the presumed commander of the road station, a Gallo-Frankish origin was recently considered (Pollak 2020, 91–119), while Gleirscher suspects a Roman. In contrast to Gleirscher (2019, 102; 2020, 37; dating to the end of 4<sup>th</sup> or, at the latest, the beginning of 5<sup>th</sup> century to end of 6<sup>th</sup>/beginning of 7<sup>th</sup> century) this results in only one Late Antique burial ground attested during the Ostrogothic period). For Pollak (2017, 265; 2020, 93) the necropolis only begins in the second half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century and ends around 550. For considerations regarding a connection between the local cemetery in Globasnitz and soldiers stationed on the Katharinakogel, see: Gleirscher 2020, 40.

<sup>66</sup> Slabe 1975.

68 Bolta 1981, Pl. 10; Ciglenečki 2005, 269-270; Milavec

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Ciglenečki 2011b, 259–271.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Gleirscher 2019, 30 (possibly until the 1<sup>st</sup> half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century). – Little research has been done on the agricultural environment or, along with the hilltop settlements, on settlement and economic structures in the valleys: Glaser 2006a, 9–17; 2012, 47–55. Milavec (2020, 160) gives a few examples of lowland settlements in northwestern Slovenia. The question arises where the population lived between about 450 and 470/480.

<sup>63</sup> Gleirscher 2020, 36, 95.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> See Gleirscher 2019, 86–118; 2020, 17–51 (providing a detailed discussion of the relevant Carinthian find material). Differently, e.g.: Glaser 2004, 86–87, 92, 95; 2016, 60–62, Fig. 63 (Ostrogothic cemetery).

<sup>67</sup> Tratnik, Karo 2017; 2023

Frankish presence in Noricum mediterraneum has initially been associated with a group of privileged burials that were discovered in 2009 next to the church dedicated to Saints Hemma and Dorothea on Hemmaberg. However, recent radiocarbon dating now assigns these graves – with the exception of the early modern era grave 16 - to the 8<sup>th</sup> to 10<sup>th</sup> centuries (indicating that the buried individuals might be remaining Romans).<sup>69</sup>

*Noricum mediterraneum* gained defensive importance on the north-eastern flank of Italy at the latest after the voluntary evacuation of *Noricum ripense* (488)<sup>70</sup> under Odoacer.<sup>71</sup> It was possible to bypass the Amber Road via the Drau/Drava Valley and along the passes and routes to Italy (e.g. Plöcken Pass, Predil Pass, Sella di Camporosso/Canal Valley).<sup>72</sup> The number of forts and fortifications, often with several phases, which can be proven for the 5<sup>th</sup> and 6<sup>th</sup> centuries, partly also in succession to Roman road stations, shows the militarystrategic upgrading of the inner-Alpine part of *Noricum mediterraneum* (among other things to secure the Drau/ Drava valley route).<sup>73</sup>

<sup>70</sup> Vita Severini, 44, 5. – Mainly the eastern part of the province would have been affected. Régerat 1996, 193–206; Pohl, Diesenberger 2001; Lotter 2003, 25–26, 168–169; Rosenberger 2011, 203–216. The abandonment of *Noricum ripense* was de facto, not de iure (Šašel 1990, 568). The eastern part of Noricum was subsequently taken in possession by the Lombards.

<sup>71</sup> This military role probably already applies to *Noricum mediterraneum* in the conflicts with Alaric in the early 5<sup>th</sup> century (Glaser 2015, 11). See also Glaser 2008, 599 (occupation of the Alpine passes by the Franks after the Ostrogothic surrender of the province). This also becomes clear in the course of the surrender of the *Pólis Norikón* to the Lombards in the context of the Byzantine-Franconian disputes (see, among others, Tomičić 2000, 276).

## 2. THE EARLY DECLINE OF LATE ROMAN SETTLEMENTS IN THE AGER SOLVENSIS BASED ON ARCHAEOLOGICAL DATA

### Stephan Karl

Over the last decades there has been a revival of archaeological research on Late Antiquity in the south-eastern alpine region, emphasising its specific geographic situation between different political identities and developments in the West and East and trying to account for continuity or changes based on archaeological evidence. After the early investigations on the Early Christian buildings in the Late Roman province Noricum Mediterraneum, two main research foci have been established since the 1980s; one on settlement patterns during Late Antiquity, the other on cemeteries.<sup>74</sup> Only shortly before the turn of the millennium, the processing and evaluation of the small finds were strengthened, leading to numerous specific articles and monografic publications, especially about metal finds and imported as well as local pottery.75 In addition, monographic comprehensive examinations of individual late antique hilltop settlements provide deep insights into their archaeological record and the find material.<sup>76</sup>

The recent increase of new archaeological material in combination with methods of natural science and advances in theoretical-methodological considerations enables us to create a more precise and differentiated perception of this period, tackling i.a. ethnic, cultural and social transformation processes. A number of recent conference proceedings and volumes deal with the complex issues of continuity and cultural change from the Late Roman period to the Early Medieval times in the two Norican provinces and particularly in the Pannonian region.<sup>77</sup>

Nevertheless, archaeological evidence from Late Antiquity is scarce in the south-eastern alpine region, especially in the south-eastern part of *Noricum mediterraneum*, compared to former periods and its dating is mostly problematic because of a lack of comparable finds or imports of reliably dated objects. Also the general decrease of a regular coin circulation in the Norican and Pannonian provinces since the end of the 4<sup>th</sup> century and

<sup>74</sup> E.g. Egger 1916; Piccottini 1976; Ciglenečki 1987; Glaser 1997; Steinklauber 2002; see also the comprehensive overviews by Ladstätter (2000, 16–20) and Ciglenečki (1999).

<sup>2007, 348,</sup> Pl. 3: 4-5; Gleirscher 2019, 111-114, esp. 108.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Eitler 2009–2010, 69–72; Glaser 2011, 67–69; 2016, 63; Gleirscher 2019, 116–118, 81, Fig. 74; see also Thanados, entity 17596 (Hemmaberg; for the period in question, see, for example, graves 4, 6, 12, 13, 18). – Individual female burials that can be associated with the Franks may be present at *Teurnia* (Gleirscher 2019, 114–115).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Ciglenečki 1997, 188–189; cf. for example the maps in Ciglenečki (2011b, 261, Fig. 5.1) and Milavec, Modrijan 2014 (261, Fig. 1) for northwestern Slovenia.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> See the recent overview of hilltop settlements with military character in: Gleirscher 2019, 67–79, esp. 67–77.
 The possibility of circumventing Italic border barriers by taking possession of Noricum mediterraneum may have prompted the Avars to advance into the (south-)eastern Alps towards the end of the 6<sup>th</sup> century (Daim, Szameit 1996, 319).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> E.g. Pröttel 1996; Ladstätter 2000; Ciglenečki 2000; Ladstätter 2003a; Milavec 2009; Bitenc, Knific 2012; Steinklauber 2013; see also the contributions in: Hebert, Hofer 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> E.g. Ciglenečki 2000 (Tinje); Ciglenečki et al. 2011; Modrijan, Milavec 2011 (Tonovcov grad); Ciglenečki et al. 2020 (Korinjski hrib).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> E.g. Steuer, Bierbrauer 2008; Bemmann, Schmauder 2008; Heinrich-Tamáska 2011.

the known plateau in the radiocarbon calibration curve for this period are not really cooperative to approaches using archaeological data for historical statements.

This section is focusing on the decline of the Late Roman settlements in the *ager Solvensis* compared to concurrent Roman settlement patterns in the neighbouring regions, based on archaeological data.<sup>78</sup> The main question is how long Roman structures could be maintained in the *ager Solvensis* close to the border to *Pannonia prima* and if there are any archaeological hints for changes or even caesuras in the latest phase of a reduced but still regular and operative Roman settlement. It has to be emphasised that this contribution is not initiated by new data from recent excavations, but should give at first an overview of the state of research as a base for the following section in which the few (!) finds from the Late Antique period from the mid 5<sup>th</sup> century to the early 7<sup>th</sup> century are presented.

Some new data could be integrated into this contribution with regard to their relevance to the main question: This includes data concerning the imports of African Red Slip Ware (ARSW) in Styria, of which some fragments were reinvestigated in the course of a BA thesis by C. Greiner,<sup>79</sup> rectifying some erroneous interpretations. Additional new data are coming from a Late Roman well within the cemetery "Spitalsgelände" of Solva consisting of some hundreds of spolia, excavated in 1982/1983 but published only in short notes.<sup>80</sup> Still, a massive drawback is that extensive excavation activity in the 1970s and 1980s in Styria has left us with a large quantity of unpublished or not appropriately published find material,<sup>81</sup> stored in depots of different institutions which makes the access more complicated. However, in the course of the task of reinvestigating already published or preliminary mentioned find objects for this study by which we went through some hundreds of boxes in the depots, something has become more and more clear: The obvious sparseness of reliable dated finds from the second half of the 5<sup>th</sup> to the early 7<sup>th</sup> century in the ager Solvensis can not be explained by a research gap.<sup>82</sup> The turn to the 5<sup>th</sup> century and its first decades seem therefore to be crucial for the Roman settlement of the ager Solvensis.

## 2.1. LATE ROMAN FIND MATERIAL

The Late Roman find material from the ager Solvensis has some specific characteristics compared to neighboring regions like Carinthia and the western part of Slovenia, which were already observed in previous works.<sup>83</sup> In the Middle Roman period, African Red Slip Ware (ARSW) reached this area as elsewhere in the Roman provinces in a regular manner, even though at a small scale, from the middle of the 3<sup>rd</sup> century onwards, mostly in its representative shapes Haves 45 and 50 of Central Tunisian origin. Most noteworthy is the significant decrease of Mediterranean fine pottery imports in the early 5<sup>th</sup> century. Up to present there is no evidence for African or Eastern Mediterranean amphorae at all from the area under discussion.<sup>84</sup> Another aspect is the high proportion of glazed pottery in Solva and Frauenberg which arrived probably from Pannonian workshops, but was also produced locally. Glazed pottery became a common feature on most sites, its production peak is generally dated to the second half of the 4<sup>th</sup> century. Burnished pottery which appears in small quantities along the Norican and Pannonian limes from the middle of the 4<sup>th</sup> century onwards became popular by the late 4<sup>th</sup> and early 5<sup>th</sup> century in the Pannonian provinces. It was frequently found there together with glazed pottery, whereas on sites of the neighbouring ager Solvensis burnished pottery is extremely rare. However, coarse pottery represents the majority, as it prevails in any Late Roman pottery assemblage in this region. It shows local characteristics in shapes and tempering, but a distinction of the 5<sup>th</sup> century coarse pottery from the earlier material based on morphological and decorative features is still a difficult endeavour.85 Recent research has nevertheless shown major advances in differentiating this material, defining types and establishing chronological basic frameworks. The most striking feature in the area under discussion is the scarcity of (dateable) finds from the beginning of the 5<sup>th</sup> century onwards.

Within this presentation of selected categories of Late Roman find material, the spectrum of coins has been completely excluded. As has already been asserted for several sites in *Noricum mediterraneum*, the supply of newly minted coins came to a standstill after 383, at the latest after the division of the Empire in 395.<sup>86</sup> Only

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> For a general characterisation of the Late Antique period in today's Styria, see: Steinklauber, Hebert 2001, 275–278; Steinklauber 2002, 182–184; 2018, 798–799.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Greiner 2019. The thesis was supervised by S. Karl.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Fuchs 1983; 1985–1986b; 1987, 77–78; Karl 2013, 283. – The findings are currently being processed by S. Karl and P. Bayer.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> E.g. the whole archaeological material from the excavations of Late Roman buildings on the northwestern slope of the Frauenberg in 1985 and 1986; on this excavation, see: Steinklauber 2013, 28–31. Furthermore, just as important, the Late Roman strata in the western part (an extension?) of the settlement of *Solva*: Fuchs 1985; Kainz 1989.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Cf. Steinklauber 2006b, 178.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Ladstätter 2000, 105–117, 124–130, 157–159; Steinklauber 2013; Modrijan 2015; 2019; 2020a.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Ladstätter 2003a, 837–848; Modrijan 2015.

 $<sup>^{85}</sup>$  Cf. Rodriguez 1997. – For a chronological classification of two groups of coarse pottery, an early one from the 4<sup>th</sup> and first half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century and a late one from the 6<sup>th</sup> and first half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century, see: Modrijan 2020c, 577–580.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Kos 1986, 218–219; Ladstätter 2000, 82; Schachinger 2006, 124–125; Groh 2021, 257 (contribution of U. Schachinger).

a handful of coins from the first half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century were recorded in this area, and they are problematic: they are mostly finds from the 19<sup>th</sup> century without any archaeological context and useful location, like a solidus of Valentinianus III. for Galla Placidia (426–c. 430) from Kranach near Gamlitz<sup>87</sup> or an unknown numeral of Iohannes (423–425) from the Leibnitz field<sup>88</sup>. Only three coins can be mentioned with more confidence: a tremissis of Honorius (393–423) from the temple plateau of Frauenberg, found 1955 in the heap of the deposited excavation debris,<sup>89</sup> and two half-centenionales of Arcadius (383–408), not to be dated more precisely,<sup>90</sup> one from the hilltop settlement of Kugelstein, the other from *Solva*. These are all coin finds up to present belonging to the time range under consideration.

#### 2.2. AFRICAN RED SLIP WARE (INCL. LAMPS)

#### Stephan Karl, Christian Greiner

African Red Slip Ware (ARSW) and lamps of the same North African origin are significant finds for the south-eastern alpine region, especially for discussing chronological and trade patterns.<sup>91</sup> They have become known at a total of 10 sites in the area of today's Styria. With their occurrence in municipium, vicus, villa and hilltop settlements they cover the common local settlement types of the Late Roman period. The range of ARSW within the region under discussion includes the following seven Hayes forms: 45A and B, 46, 50A and B, 61A and B, as well as the associated lamps Atlante VIII A1, A2 and B. The relatively small number (Tab. 1) of only 40 specimens in total of North African sigillata<sup>92</sup> and 6 lamps can likely be traced back to a decreasing import volume due to the longer distance on overland routes from the main harbour Aquileia and other ports on the Adriatic Sea<sup>93</sup> and presumably to the absence of a potent customer market. Of course, a certain missing portion may be justified by research history, in particular with regard to the mostly small broken pieces of ARSW

<sup>89</sup> Schachinger 2006, 190 no. 16788. – Cf. Staudinger 1978, 37.

<sup>90</sup> Schachinger 2006, 124 no. 16794; 171 no. 16795.

<sup>91</sup> For overviews, see Pröttel 1996; Ladstätter 2000, 85– 117; Ladstätter 2003a, 834–837; 2003b, 305.

<sup>92</sup> The calculation of the number of individuals was based on the rim, base and stamped pieces; see Mackensen 2015, 179; additionally, wall pieces that were judged as separate individuals on the basis of the contextual processing or the form type (e.g. in the case of a single wall piece from a site) are also included; see Heimerl 2014, 99.

<sup>93</sup> Pröttel 1996, 171.

in layers close to the surface, which were probably not always perceived as such and discarded as modern tile chips on site.

We can assume that ARSW was imported in the *ager Solvensis* from the middle of the 3rd century onwards, as it was already observed in a similar manner for the Pannonian region.<sup>94</sup> The early forms include the Central Tunesian large bowls with shallow curving body and broad flat rim Hayes 45A and B from the second quarter of the 3rd century and first half of the 4<sup>th</sup> century,<sup>95</sup> which are evidenced by single fragments in the *vicus* of Gleisdorf<sup>96</sup> and in *Solva* (insula XLI or 405 according to the new city map).<sup>97</sup> A fragment of the more recent form Hayes 46 was also found in this best researched insula of *Solva*.<sup>98</sup>

More important in Solva, however, are the longlasting forms Hayes 50A and B, which - again in insula XLI/405 - are represented with 18 rim or base pieces.99 These large plates with broad flat base and high straight wall raising at an angle (A) or curved (B) belong to the standard shape of Central Tunesian Sigillata C which is widely distributed in the Mediterranean. Hayes 50A appears in find contexts from the second quarter of the 3rd century till the first half of the 4<sup>th</sup> century, the later form Hayes 50B in contexts from the second half of the 4<sup>th</sup> century till the beginning of the 5<sup>th</sup> century.<sup>100</sup> Apart from Solva, Hayes 50A is also known from the temple plateau of Frauenberg<sup>101</sup> as well as from the Roman villa of Grünau.<sup>102</sup> In upper Styria (outside the ager Solvensis) two fragments of Hayes 50A were found in the mining settlement of Michlhallberg.<sup>103</sup> From a Late Roman well, which was built in the cemetery "Spitalsgelände" of Solva, there are further fragments of the later form Hayes 50B (fabric C<sup>3/4</sup>).<sup>104</sup> A small wall fragment of Hayes 50B (fabric  $C^{3/4}$ ) is now also evidenced at the hilltop settlement on the Franziskanerkogel.<sup>105</sup> The relative frequency of the forms

94 Gabler 1988, 16, 30; Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 476.

<sup>96</sup> Schneeberger 2016, 130, 133, 267, Pl. 12: 5. The original assignment to form Hayes 67 is corrected here.

<sup>97</sup> Groh 1996, 115, 214 (no. TSA 1–2); Pl. 33: TSA 2; 67: TSA 1. In each case one fragment of form Hayes 45A and B. For the new city map, see Groh 2021, 45–47, Fig. 18.

98 Groh 1996, 116, 214 (no. TSA 3); Pl. 31 (TSA 3).

<sup>99</sup> Groh 1996, 115, 214 (no. TSA 4–8 (50A), no. TSA 9–21 (50B)); Pl. 31: TSA 10, TSA 12–20; Pl. 53: TSA 11; Pl. 64: TSA 9. – According to Groh (1996, 114), most of the wall pieces that cannot be clearly assigned to a form type (57 in total) probably belong to these two main forms.

<sup>100</sup> On the chronology: Heimerl 2014, 28–29. – Cf. Pröttel 1996, 33; Ladstätter 2000, 91–93.

<sup>101</sup> Groh, Sedlmayer 2005, 155, 243, Tab. 43; Pl. 25.

<sup>102</sup> Lamm 2011, 66, 226, no. 1992/K3/272; Pl.73.

<sup>103</sup> Grabherr 2001, 79, 157, no. C14–C15; Pl. 32.

<sup>104</sup> From the excavation of 1982/1983; unpublished; cf. Fuchs 1983; 1985–1986b; 1987, 77–78; Karl 2013, 283.

<sup>105</sup> From the excavation of 2020; unpublished; cf. Horváth, Koch 2021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> Schachinger 2006, no. 16790; 2010a, 23, Fig. 13; Peitler 2011a.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Knabl 1848, 30; Schachinger 2006, no. 16789. – Cf. Staudinger 1978, 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> On the chronology: Heimerl 2014, 26–27.

Fabric	Туре	Site	Amount	Reference		
n.s.	n.s.	Niederschöckl – Cemetery (Tumu- lus)	1	Hinker 2002, 214, no. 8, note 72; 219, Pl. 1: 8		
n.s.	40, 45 or 50	Frauenberg – Settlement/Perl-/ Stadläcker	2	Kitz 2008, 195, 212		
n.s.	45A	Solva – Settlement	1	Groh 1996, 115, 214 (no. TSA 1); Pl. 67: TSA 1		
A/D?	45A	Gleisdorf – <i>vicus</i>	1*	Schneeberger 2016, 130, 133, 267; Pl. 12: 5 (no. 99073-1,-2,-3,-4)		
n.s.	45B	Solva – Settlement	1	Groh 1996, 115, 214 (no. TSA 2); Pl. 33: TSA 2		
n.s.	46	Solva – Settlement	1	Groh 1996, 116, 214 (no. TSA 3); Pl. 31: TSA 3		
A/D?	n.s.	Gleisdorf – <i>vicus</i>	1*	Schneeberger 2016, 130, 133 (no. 99064-2)		
n.s.	50A	Solva – Settlement	6	Groh 1996, 115, 214 (no. TSA 4–8); Pl. 31: TSA 4–8 ; Rabitsch 2013, 34, 131; Pl. 40: 10		
n.s.	50A	Frauenberg – Temple plateau	1	Groh, Sedlmayer 2005, 155, Tab. 43; 243, Pl. 25 (no. 3/29)		
n.s.	50A	Grünau – <i>villa</i>	1	Lamm 2011, 66, 226, no. 1992/K3/272; Pl. 73		
n.s.	50A	Michlhallberg – Mining settlement	2	Grabherr 2001, 79, 157, no. C14–C15; Pl. 32		
С	50B	Solva – Settlement	13	Groh 1996, 115, 214 (no. TSA 9–21); Pl. 31: TSA 10, TSA 12–20; Pl. 53: TSA 11; Pl. 64: TSA 9		
C <sup>3/4</sup>	50B	Solva – Cemetery/Spitalsgelände	2*	Karl 2013, 281–283		
C <sup>3/4</sup>	50B	Franziskanerkogel – Hilltop settle- ment	1*	unpublished (excavation 2020; SE 27, no. 122)		
n.s.	50A/B?	Hasendorf – <i>villa</i>	1	Groh, Sedlmayer 2010, 109, 114 (inv. 111/3)		
n.s.	50?	Kugelstein – Hilltop settlement	1	Fuchs, Kainz 1998, 108 (no. Ku29; three wall pieces)		
n.s.	61A	Frauenberg – Temple plateau	1	Groh, Sedlmayer 2005, 155, Tab. 43; 246, Pl. 30 (no. 43/2)		
D <sup>2</sup>	61B/Var.	Kugelstein – Hilltop settlement	1*	Pichler 1887, 107; cf. Ladstätter 2000, 110 note 594; Groh 1996, 115		
n.s.	61B/Var.	Kugelstein – Hilltop settlement	1	Fuchs, Kainz 1998, 113, Pl. 3: 21 (no. Ku158)		
D <sup>2</sup>	61B/(Var?)	Riegersburg – Hilltop settlement	1*	Bauer 1997, 84, 87, no. R 21; Pl. 1		
Lamp	VIII A	Solva – Settlement	1*	Hudeczek 1973, 54, note 17; Fig. 30; cf. Hudeczek 1988, Fig. on p. 53		
Lamp	VIII A	Frauenberg – Settlement/Öden	1	Steinklauber 2013, 110, 143, no. F 516; colour Pl. 13.		
Lamp	VIII A	Solva – Settlement	3	Kainz 1986, 39–40, 117, no. 290–292; Pl. 21: 291–293 (sic)		
Lamp	VIII B	Solva – Settlement	1	Kainz 1986, 39–40, 118, no. 293; Pl. 21: 294 (sic)		

Tab. 1: Find list of ARSW and lamps in the area of today's Styria (\* verified; n.s. not specified).

Hayes 50A and B fits into the supra-regional picture and shows no special features in comparison with the Pannonian<sup>106</sup> and the south-eastern alpine<sup>107</sup> region. These plates were mass imported in the 4<sup>th</sup> century.

The North Tunisian flat-based dishes Hayes 61A and B with a vertical or slightly incurved rim shaped

in a more or less triangular profile represent one of the last major ARSW imports which reached the Norican-Pannonian Danube Limes.<sup>108</sup> The earlier form Hayes 61A (El Mahrine 4.1<sup>109</sup>) was produced from the 330s or 340s onwards and distributed till the early 5<sup>th</sup> century; it

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Gabler 1988, 9–11, 13–14, 16, 21; Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 476.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Pröttel 1996, 32–33, 171; Ladstätter 1998, 51; cf. Kainrath 2011, 137.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Gabler 1988, 21; Ladstätter 2000, 111; Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 478. – ARSW reached *Valeria* no later than the beginning of the 5<sup>th</sup> century.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> Mackensen 1993, 401–402.



*Fig. 1:* ARSW of North Tunisian origin found in the area of today's Styria; 1: Hayes 61A from Frauenberg; 2, 3a–d: Hayes 61B/ Var. from Kugelstein; 4: Hayes 61B/(Var?) from Riegersburg. Scale 1:3.

is basically a form of the second half of the 4<sup>th</sup> century.<sup>110</sup> Within the *ager Solvensis* Hayes 61A is represented only in a single piece from the temple plateau of Frauenberg (*Fig. 1:* 1).<sup>111</sup>

For the chronologically slightly overlapping later form Hayes 61B and its variants<sup>112</sup>, a production period from the end of the 4<sup>th</sup> century till the second half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century is assumed, whereas the different variants, their development and dating are widely debated.<sup>113</sup> Whether Hayes 61B reached our area before 400 is not clear. The existence of such finds at *Ad Pirum*/Hrušica – abandoned in the first decades of the 5<sup>th</sup> century<sup>114</sup> – and at Keszthely-Fenékpuszta in a stratigraphic layer together with a coin of Valens from 364/378<sup>115</sup> don't help to solve this question. Remarkable for the southern part of Noricum mediterraneum is the frequency of the variant Hayes 61B/Var. respectively Sigillata type 38 Var. B3 according to the new classification by M. Bonifay.<sup>116</sup> These are dishes with undercut protruding rims and S-shaped wall profiles. This variant is dated by Bonifay from the middle to the end of the 5<sup>th</sup> century, which is too late in respect of sites like Hrušica (see above) and find complexes of the second quarter of the 5<sup>th</sup> century in which specimens of this variant are clearly represented.<sup>117</sup> However, Hayes 61B and its variants were frequent in the 1st half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century in Noricum mediterraneum (e.g. at Hemmaberg, Lavant).<sup>118</sup> In the area of today's Styria the form Hayes 61B/Var. / Bonifay Sig. type 38 Var. B3 (fabric D<sup>2</sup>) is the youngest documented item of ARSW and indicates an end of ARSW supply before the middle of the 5<sup>th</sup> century. It occurs here exclusively on the Late Roman hilltop settlements of Kugelstein (Figs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> On the chronology: Heimerl 2014, 37–38; cf. Ladstätter 2000, 94; Pröttel 1996, 43–44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Groh, Sedlmayer 2005, 155, 246, tab. 43, Pl. 30 (inv. 43/2).

 $<sup>^{112}</sup>$  Pröttel 1996, 56: variants 61B\* and 61B/Var. A new classification of Hayes 61B was undertaken by M. Bonifay (2015, 167–171): Sigillata type 38 Var. B1, B2, B3 (= 61B/Var.) and B3/late.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> On the chronology: Heimerl 2014, 39–40. – Cf. Pröttel 1996, 56–57; Ladstätter 2000, 94; Höck 2003, 57–58 (supposing a beginning for 61B and its variants around 390/400).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> Ciglenečki 2015, 394; Milavec 2017, 156–157. – Cf. Pröttel 1996, 57, 137 (suggesting an end of settlement around 400).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> Gabler 1988, 21; Horváth 2011, 601, 643.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> Pröttel 1996, 56–57; Ladstätter 2000, 94–95; Bonifay 2015, 167–171.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Ladstätter 2000, 95.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Ladstätter 2000, 105; Kainrath 2011, 139.

1: 2,3a-d)<sup>119</sup> and – most likely – of Riegersburg (*Fig. 1:* 4),<sup>120</sup> which belongs in all probability to the province of *Pannonia prima*. A stamped decoration in style Hayes A(III) on the Kugelstein and Hayes A(II) or A(III) on the Riegersburg piece is attested. The two contemporary stamped styles Hayes A(II) and A(III) / El Mahrine I.2 and I.3 were set by Mackensen between the mid 4<sup>th</sup> and the mid 5<sup>th</sup> century.<sup>121</sup>

In addition to ARSW pottery, lamps from North African origin and their regionally produced (Upper Italian?) imitations<sup>122</sup> reached the ager Solvensis, again in very small numbers. An almost completely preserved piece from Solva has already been presented in 1973,<sup>123</sup> but was only now analysed in more detail.<sup>124</sup> The lamp was found in 1972 during the excavation of the Insula XXVII-North/102 together with glazed pottery.<sup>125</sup> It is a lamp of the type Atlante VIII A1a / Bonifay 45 A with a very unusual discus decoration of a standing male person raising the right arm. By wavelength dispersive X-ray fluorescence spectrometry (WD-XRF) the origin from Henchir es-Srira in Central Tunisia has now been proven. A further lamp fragment of the same type (Atlante VIII A1a / Bonifay 45 A) comes from the so-called Öden on the Frauenberg.<sup>126</sup> Four other "North African"

<sup>120</sup> From the excavation of 1989/1990, stored at the Bundesdenkmalamt, inv. Rb V 255-5; see Bauer 1997, 84, 87, no. R 21, Pl. 1. – The ARSW fragment was assigned to form Hayes 67 by I. Bauer. Ladstätter (2000, 110, note 594) had supposed form Hayes 61B. We are following this attribution; most likely it is form 61B/Var. like the piece from Kugelstein. Due to the fabric D<sup>2</sup>, form Hayes 59A/B has to be rather excluded; cf. Mackensen 2013, 349–350; Heimerl 2014, 34–36.

<sup>121</sup> Mackensen 1993, 433; 2013, 349. – Cf. Ladstätter 2000, 98; Heimerl 2014, 44.

<sup>122</sup> For the general problem of the recognition of imitations in relation to ARSW, see: Ladstätter 2000, 85, 98–99, 104; 2003a, 850–851.

<sup>124</sup> Greiner, C., Karl, S., C. A. Hauzenberger, Eine Öllampe der African Red Slip Ware aus Flavia Solva – eine nordafrikanische Sigillata aus dem zentraltunesischen Produktionszentrum von Henchir es-Srira; in preparation

<sup>125</sup> Pammer-Hudeczek, Hudeczek 2002, 468, note 65.

<sup>126</sup> Steinklauber 2013, 110, 202 no. F 516, colour Pl. 13.
 The lamp was assigned only generally to the type Atlante VIII A; it was classified as an imitation or, according to the assessment of M. Bonifay, as probably originating from Central Tunisia.

lamp fragments from *Solva* have to be mentioned, which are decorated with palm wreaths, ladder band, band of oblique stripes and tendrils on the shoulder. They can be assigned to the types Atlante VIII A2a / Bonifay 45 B, Atlante VIII B / Bonifay 43 and – currently not determined more accurately – generally to the form Atlante VIII A.<sup>127</sup> Lamps of the type Atlante VIII A and B were produced from the middle of the 4<sup>th</sup> century onwards; Atlante VIII A2 with ladder band decoration from the end of the 4<sup>th</sup> century.<sup>128</sup> The end of these types – significantly no lamps of the late Atlante X type are known from this area (in contrast to *Poetovio*/Ptuj<sup>129</sup>) – is to be set around 500.

The chronologically sensitive North African fineware can best be used to date the persistence of settlements into the 5<sup>th</sup> century and as a meaningful reference for cross-regional comparative studies; of course we have to keep in mind the small amount of ARSW pieces. In the ager Solvensis and the directly adjacent Pannonian part to the east we can recognise a spectrum of finds similar to that of Ptujsko Polje with the main urban centre Poetovio/Ptuj<sup>130</sup> and, in the western parts of Pannonia Prima, Savaria/Szombathely, Salla/Zalalövő, Iovia/Ludbreg as well as at the inner fortification of Keszthely-Fenékpuszta.<sup>131</sup> In the whole region the latest dateable ARSW finds are North Tunesian dishes of Hayes 61B or Hayes 61B/Var. / Bonifay Sig. type 38 Var. B3. Two pieces of Hayes 61B are known from the hilltop settlement Ančnikovo gradišče near Jurišna vas, while one piece was found in Poetovio/Ptuj.132 Two pieces of Haves 61B were discovered in Keszthely-Fenékpuszta.<sup>133</sup> For the area of today's Styria it is notable that they are only found in hilltop settlements (Kugelstein and Riegersburg) and not in the urban centre Solva or other settlements in the lowland. The spectrum of finds indicates that the regular supply of ARSW import already terminated at the beginning of the 5<sup>th</sup> century

<sup>129</sup> Pröttel 1996, 201 (Atlante X A1a). – The type Atlante X was produced ca. from 400 onwards; cf. Ladstätter 2000, 102; Heimerl 2014, 59–61; Abspacher 2020, 76.

<sup>130</sup> Pröttel 1996, 128–130.

<sup>131</sup> Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 477–479.

<sup>132</sup> Ančnikovo gradišče: Pröttel 1996, 201, no. 1–2; Pl. 3:
7 (61B; D2); Modrijan 2019, 85; 2020a, 324; *Poetovio*/Ptuj: Pröttel 1996, 199, no. 31, Pl. 2: 9 (61B; D<sup>2</sup>).

<sup>133</sup> Gabler 2008, 20–21, 38, no. 43–44, Fig. 5: 2–3 (61B); Horváth 2011, 601.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> From the excavation of 1885/1886, stored at the Universalmuseum Joanneum at Graz, inv. 4534a–d; see Pichler 1887; cf. Groh 1996, 115; Ladstätter 2000, 110, note 594. – Probably all four fragments (a–d) originate from one vessel. Another rim piece comes from the new excavation of 1997; see Fuchs, Kainz 1998, 113, Pl. 3: 21 (no. Ku158).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Hudeczek 1973, 54, note 17; Fig. 30; cf. Kainz 1986, 39–40, 117, no. 289; Hudeczek 1988, Fig. on p.53. – Since the first publication in 1973, this piece was supposed to be an imitation: Ladstätter 1998, 59, note 55, Fig. 6 (distribution map of lamps of the type Atlante VIII and imitations); Ladstätter 2000, 112; 209, find list 8, Fig. 55; Steinklauber 2013, 110.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> Kainz 1986, 39–40, 117–118, no. 290–293, Pl. 21: 291–294 (the numbers on the plate are not correct). – The lamp with a Christogram (Atlante VIII C2a) in the Universalmuseum Joanneum at Graz published by Pohl (1962, 225, Pl. 24: 3) with the label "Pettau or Leibnitz" comes from *Poetovio*/Ptuj; see also Carandini 1981, 197 (here also erroneously listed in Austria).

 $<sup>^{128}</sup>$  On the chronology: Abspacher 2020, 73–76. – Cf. Heimerl 2014, 57. According to Bonifay (2015, 364), the types Atlante VIII A1 and A2 are characteristic for the first half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century.

in this most south-eastern part of Noricum mediterraneum and only single imports of fine pottery from the Mediterranean reached the hilltop settlements persisting into the 5<sup>th</sup> century. The demand for this high-quality tableware was shifted to these remote sites. However, ARSW finds of the 5<sup>th</sup> century are remarkably scarce in this area between the south-eastern alps and the Pannonian plain. The ARSW import ended already around the mid 5th century (with the latest recorded form Hayes 61B/Var.) in this exposed region. In contrast, the hilltop settlements in Slovenia (Vranje, Tinje, Rifnik) as well as the core area of Carinthia (Ulrichsberg, Hemmaberg) reveal ARSW finds - at least sporadic - until the end of the 6<sup>th</sup> and the beginning of the 7<sup>th</sup> century (e.g. Hayes 82, 84 and 109).<sup>134</sup> This spectrum is additionally supplemented by imports of Late Roman C Ware (LRCW) from the Eastern Mediterranean from the second half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century onwards.<sup>135</sup>

#### 2.3. GLAZED POTTERY

Lead-glazed pottery is an inherent part of the Late Roman find material at many archaeological sites within the Raetian, Norican and Pannonian provinces, especially along the mid-Danubian limes.<sup>136</sup> It was produced from the last third of the 3rd till the mid 5th century at several sites across this region. It is mainly tableware, mostly representing open forms like plates or bowls, whereas kitchenware is mainly represented by mortaria. Special forms like glazed lamps are not really abundant in this region. Glazed pottery appears first with mortaria which have additionally a colour-coated surface (LRG 1<sup>137</sup>) in the last third of the 3rd century; it is e.g. a type characteristic for the workshop of Iustinianus from Poetovio/Ptuj.<sup>138</sup> At Favianis/Mautern this type of mortaria is represented in the Late Roman period 5 of the fort and vicus (270/280-360/370).139 Occasional finds in layers of this period 5 reveal also other shapes of glazed pottery, like a fragment of a jug with applied crescent- or horseshoe-like ornament<sup>140</sup> or a early variant of plates with sloped rims,  $^{141}$  but they are generally rare.  $^{142}$ 

The organised production and distribution of glazed pottery started within the study area in the second third of the 4<sup>th</sup> century when the exclusivity of previous glazed vessels was followed by a broad usability, resulting in an expansion of the repertoire on different shapes of tableware by various pottery workshops across the region.<sup>143</sup> An extensive repertoire of glazed pottery is now frequently found in archaeological contexts that could be dated to the second and third quarter of the 4<sup>th</sup> century.<sup>144</sup> According to T. Cvjetičanin, a second period of increased appearance can be recognised at the end of the 4<sup>th</sup> century and the first half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century.<sup>145</sup> After the mid 5<sup>th</sup> century, vessels with glazed surfaces appear only sporadically, consisting only of a small number of forms.

In the south-eastern part of Noricum and the western part of Pannonia prima, the appearance of Late Roman lead-glazed pottery is generally dated to the second half of the 4<sup>th</sup> century, but it still occurs till the beginning of the 5th century.<sup>146</sup> Within the area of today's Styria, it has been registered at 14 sites, sometimes only as sparse fragments (mostly mortaria). However, the date of the first occurrence of this ware in the ager Solvensis can not be confirmed with certainty. A stratigraphic layer with glazed pottery in the insula XLI/405 of Solva, dated by a coin of Constantius II into the time after 351/355, can not exclude that the small broken pottery sherds are earlier than the accumulation of this layer.<sup>147</sup> Within the filling of the pit G 7 below this layer there are actually some fragments of tableware, one is obviously the bottom part of a biconical glazed cup (Fig. 3: 5).<sup>148</sup> As for the excavations at the sites "Wallschnitt" and "Öden" on the Frauenberg, there are comparable difficulties in using the stratigraphic layers for conclusions on the appearance of glazed pottery within the Solva area.<sup>149</sup> Here

nian" fine ware is also known in some examples in Styra, e.g. from Saazkogel, *Solva* or Leutschach.

<sup>141</sup> Groh, Sedlmayer 2002, 184–185, Pl. 27: 427.

<sup>142</sup> On the glazed pottery of period 5 in general: Groh, Sedlmayer 2002, 300, 304.

<sup>143</sup> Cvjetičanin 2006, 137–142, 191–193.

<sup>144</sup> E.g. in period 5 of *Aelium Cetium*/St. Pölten (315/330–375): Bru Calderón 2011, 98–99; for period 6 of *Favianis*/Mautern (370/380–450): Groh, Sedlmayer 2002, 303–304. –
For archaeological contexts in the Pannonian area, see: Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 489–499.

<sup>145</sup> Cvjetičanin 2006, 141, 191, 198, 207 (on the second phase of intensive production).

<sup>146</sup> Modrijan 2020c, 581. – Cf. Steinklauber 2013, 65;
 Modrijan 2019, 86 (to the mid 5<sup>th</sup> century).

<sup>147</sup> Groh 1996, 142–143, 146–148 (Layer 2); cf. Ladstätter 2000, 129; 2003b, 307.

 $^{148}$  Groh 1996, 141, 192 (no. K 148); Pl. 41: K 148. – The filling of the pit belongs to period III+ (after 278–mid 4<sup>th</sup> century).

149 Steinklauber 2013, 13-17 ("Wallschnitt"), 18-24 (ex-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> Ladstätter 2003b, 305.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> Ladstätter 2000, 105–117; 2003a, 834–837; 2003b, 305.
 <sup>136</sup> For overviews, see Ladstätter 2000, 117–130; 2003a, 848–849; 2003b, 307–308; Cvjetičanin 2006; Horváth 2011, 602–606; Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 489–499.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> LRG (Late Roman Glazed pottery) according to the typology of Cvjetičanin (2006).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> Bónis 1990, 29; Istenic 1999/2000, 193–194, Fig. 185–
 186; Cvjetičanin 2006, 21, 188, 191; Horváth 2011, 607–609.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> Groh, Sedlmayer 2001, 182; 2002, 205–206, Fig. 137 (glazed mortarium 3); 303–304, Tab. 178; cf. Bru Calderón 2011, 98 (*Aelium Cetium*/St. Pölten). – For the similar beginning of glazed pottery (mortaria) in the last third of the 3rd century in *Raetia*, see: Reuter 2013, 361–362.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> Groh, Sedlmayer 2002, 244, Pl. 28/438; cf. Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 493–494, 497. – This brown glazed "Panno-



Fig. 2: Spectrum of the main characteristic shapes of Late Roman glazed pottery from Frauenberg. Scale 1:6.

the layers are mostly lying directly upon the bedrock. The coins of Valentinian I (367/375) and Theodosius I (379/383) from these layers can only be used for postdating the overlying strata or archaeological features (e.g. the kilns); but sherds of glazed pottery were dispersed in all these layers down to the bedrock. Radiocarbon dating of the utilisation time of a heating channel of a Late Roman building within the Frauenberg settlement (excavation "Menhart") has given the result of 420-600 (2 Sigma); glazed pottery - some of them with burning traces - were found in the filling and overlying layers of this heating channel (Fig. 2: 2,4,8).<sup>150</sup> The Late Roman cemetery Perl-/Stadläcker of Frauenberg yielded only few - expectably completely preserved - vessels: a jug from grave F 224 (Fig. 2: 12) and a mug from grave F 170 (Fig. 2: 19); a third vessel, a three-handled pot, could not be assigned to a grave (Fig. 2: 13).<sup>151</sup> Unfortunately

no well dateable finds like coins accompanied these grave goods.

The stratigraphical sequence of the filling layers of the recently published deposit pit on the temple plateau gives more valuable information. Glazed pottery occurred here numerously in the upper filling layers (e.g. Figs. 2: 17; 3: 2), especially in SE 169, whereas the lower layers like SE 256 or 258 yielded only a mortarium and a wall piece of undefined shape.<sup>152</sup> Several coins indicate a filling of this pit over a longer period (a closing around 380 is assumed); the filling layers with glazed pottery are dated after 355 according to the numismatic evidence.<sup>153</sup> Just as important is another context from Solva - unfortunately unpublished with the associated pottery coming from insula VII/802. From the excavation along the so-called Hochweg in the years 2003/2004, several completely preserved glazed vessels (a.o. plates/bowls and mortaria) were found in a pit in room C. The pit itself with these obviously deliberately deposited vessels is dug into the debris layers of the abandoned building partly destroying the adjacent wall M21 thereby -, from

cavation at the locality "Öden" in 2004).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> Hinker 2007a, 55; Steinklauber 2013, 25–28 (excavation of 2007, "Menhart"). – For the radiocarbon dating, see also: Lehner 2009, 174; 2011, 54.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> Steinklauber 2002, 88–89, 225–226, 236, Figs. 132, 136–138; Pl. 39, 53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> Schrettle 2019, 92 (contribution of S. Tsironi), 197–202 (contribution of K. Peitler), 281–284.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> Schrettle 2019, 200 (contribution of K. Peitler).

which several coins of Constantin I and, as the latest coin, one of Constans I from 337/340, were recorded.<sup>154</sup>

The time frame of the occurrence also depends on the question of the provenance of the pottery. In relation to the ager Solvensis, they are either coming from the Pannonian area or from local workshops of Solva/ Frauenberg. Local production is evidenced by a test piece of a mortarium on Frauenberg<sup>155</sup> – and probably by another piece, a misfired beaker (Fig. 2: 14), see below -, but the repertoire of the products from this/ these workshop/s has still to be defined based on macroscopic or archaeometric analysis. The vanishing of glazed pottery at Solva and environment can be assumed to be chronologically similar as in the adjacent western part of Pannonia (Savaria/Szombathely, Scarbantia/ Sopron, Keszthely-Fenékpuszta). There, glazed pottery disappears gradually from archaeological contexts of the first third of the 5<sup>th</sup> century in which burnished pottery becomes more and more dominant.156

For the ager Solvensis, two aspects are noticeable regarding glazed pottery. First, the high amount of this ware in Late Roman layers on the Frauenberg, but also in the adjacent settlement Solva itself. The evidence for the latter is only mentioned in several publications by E. Hudeczek, the long-time excavator of this archaeological site (1976–2007).<sup>157</sup> He draws attention to the fact that glazed pottery occurs in layers of the last phase of the regular, planimetric town, in layers below the ground and walking level of the latest (irregular) building phase of Solva (the so-called "Restsiedlung"; see below). On the Frauenberg, approximately 2% of the Late Roman pottery finds are glazed.<sup>158</sup> The prevalence of this category of pottery can certainly be traced back to the local production on the Frauenberg. It is also striking that outside the urban area of Frauenberg/Solva the distribution of glazed pottery is dramatically falling in number; one exception is the villa and horreum of Rannersdorf<sup>159</sup>, east of Solva, which shows strong relations to the municipal city visible in the spectrum of pottery finds (e.g. in the marble tempered coarse ware).

Frauenberg is the site on which the greatest quantity of glazed pottery has been found within the *ager* 

<sup>159</sup> Schrettle 2010; 2017.

*Solvensis.*<sup>160</sup> The vessels are mostly oxidised and hard fired, made of a well purified clay with inclusions of fine mica and few particles of a quartz-like stone. Grains of crushed bricks are rare. Some have a grey core in section caused by reduced firing.<sup>161</sup> This can be observed especially behind the glazed surfaces. The glaze is normally green to olive green, often well preserved and glossy. Few are covered with a brown glaze. The majority of the open shapes are only coated on the inner side, sometimes including the rim zone. Some of the fragments show only glaze splashes, especially on subordinate surfaces.

Mortaria are the most frequent group of glazed pottery on the Frauenberg as elsewhere. They are characterised by a conical wall with a short rounded rim and a wide horizontally or slightly obliquely everted collar which normally overreaches the rim (*Fig. 2:* 3–6).<sup>162</sup> The rim diameter ranges from 16 to 40 cm with a midspread between 23 and 27 cm. The shape corresponds to the type "glazed mortarium 4" of *Favianis*/Mautern which is only evidenced in period 6 of the fort (370/380–450) respectively to LRG 5 according to new typology of T. Cvjetičanin.<sup>163</sup> This type is widely spread in the Norican and Pannonian provinces.<sup>164</sup>

The tableware of glazed pottery is represented on the Frauenberg by a limited repertoire of shapes. Numerous are plates with a flat base and a wide horizontally or slightly obliquely everted rim. The rim diameter ranges from 13 to 34 cm, with a midspread between 17 and 30 cm and a median at 26/27 cm (*Fig. 2:* 9–11).<sup>165</sup> The rims are sometimes decorated by concentric grooves, wavy lines, incised notches or feather rouletting. The plates belong to LRG 71, a form which is omnipresent at sites in the south-eastern alpine region.<sup>166</sup> Next to plates, there are calotte-shaped bowls with the same horizontally or slightly obliquely everted rim as the plates but with a deeper body (*Fig. 2:* 7–8).<sup>167</sup> The base

<sup>161</sup> Cf. Ottományi 2011, 274.

<sup>162</sup> Examples for *Fig. 2* are taken from Steinklauber 2013(3: F 175, 4: F 855, 5: F 161, 6: F 596).

<sup>163</sup> Cvjetićanin 2006, 26–28. – Cf. Groh, Sedlmayer 2002, 208–210, Fig. 138.

<sup>165</sup> Examples for *Fig. 2* are taken from Steinklauber 2013(9: F 394, 10: F 250, 11: F 160).

<sup>166</sup> Cvjetićanin 2006, 53–55 (with many analogies); Rifnik: Bausovac, Pirkmajer 2012, 1, Fig. 3: 1–5; Korinjski hrib: Ciglenečki et al. 2020, 100, Fig. 4.2: 3–4; Ančnikovo gradišče near Jurišna vas: Modrijan 2020a, 319, Fig. 3: 3.

<sup>167</sup> Examples for Fig. 2 are taken from Steinklauber 2013

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> Heymans 2004, 516, Fig. 26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> Steinklauber 2013, 65, no. F 29; colour Pl. 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup> Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 498–499, note 164. – Cf.
Bónis 1991, 143–144; Ottományi, Sosztarits 1996–1997, 158,
Tab. 1 (from the pottery kiln: 10+13% burnished; 5% glazed);
Horváth 2011, 643.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> E.g. Hudeczek 1973, 54; 1977, 461; 2002, 210; Pammer-Hudeczek, Hudeczek 2002, 468, note 6.5. – Cf. Kainz 1989, 99.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> Schrettle 2019, 91 (contribution of S. Tsironi); cf. Steinklauber 2013, 65. – For the site of Hemmaberg with a share of even 6% see: Ladstätter 2000, 118; cf. Magrini, Sbarra 2015, 48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> Steinklauber 2002, 88–89; Schrettle 2014, 92–96 (contribution of S. Tsironi); Steinklauber 2013, 65–70; Schrettle 2019, 91–96 (contribution of S. Tsironi).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> E.g. Korinjski hrib: Ciglenečki et al. 2020, 98–99 (contribution of Z. Modrijan); Hemmaberg: Ladstätter 2000, 118–119; Ančnikovo gradišče near Jurišna vas: Modrijan 2020a, 319, Fig. 3: 6. For similar mortaria from Keszthely-Fenékpuszta see: Horváth 2011, 606–609. A local production of this mortarium type is attested at *Savaria*/Szombathely: Ottományi, Sosztarits 1996–1997, 155–156.

is either flat like that of the plates or is slightly disc-like emphasised. They are usually smaller than the plates with a rim diameter of around 16 to 20 cm. The rims are sometimes richly decorated; e.g. the bowl F 862 from the temple plateau (Fig. 2: 7)168 shows wavy lines between concentric grooves and cordons of notches on the edges. Such bowls belong to LRG 27, one of the most widespread types in the Danube and neighbouring regions, which are represented in different variants.<sup>169</sup> As a variant of this type we can identify a yellow-brown glazed, calotte-shaped bowl with a stretched and slightly obliquely everted rim (Fig. 2: 18; rdm 20 cm).<sup>170</sup> Another type of a bowl takes over a shape from the local coarse pottery; a calotte-shaped bowl with an inside curved rim (Fig. 2: 1-2).<sup>171</sup> The rim edge is either rounded or cut off obliquely inwards. They have rim diameters between 19 and 24 cm. Another group of bowls bears a different kind of relation when regarding its morphology. These calotte-shaped bowls or mugs of small sizes with rim diameter of around 12 cm, have pronounced disc-like bases like small jugs and slightly obliquely everted rims. One mug was found in grave F 170 of the cemetery Perl-/Stadläcker mentioned above (Fig. 2: 20). Another fragment with completely preserved profile comes from the "Wallschnitt" on the Frauenberg (Fig. 2: 19).<sup>172</sup> Another significant group represented on Frauenberg are biconical three- or two-handled cups with dense rouletting decoration. The rim diameter ranges between 17 to 21 cm. They were found during several excavations on the Frauenberg, e.g. in the "Wallschnitt" (Fig. 2: 16)<sup>173</sup> or on the temple plateau (Fig. 2: 17)<sup>174</sup>. On the basis of a recent revision of some fragments from Frauenberg we will address this group at the end of this section separately. Other shapes are only evidenced in single specimens, like the already mentioned jug from grave F 224 (Fig. 2: 12) and the three-handled pot (Fig. 2: 13). A cylindrical beaker with horizontal grooves is exceptional (Fig. 2: 14).<sup>175</sup> It has a height of 7 cm and a rim diameter of 6 cm. Its deformation of the outer wall

<sup>170</sup> Schrettle 2019, 95, 303, no. F13.71.379-1; Pl. 3: 1 (contribution of S. Tsironi).

<sup>171</sup> Examples for *Fig. 2* are taken from Steinklauber 2013 (1: F 570, 2: F 853).

<sup>172</sup> Steinklauber 2013, 67, 185; Pl. 16.

<sup>173</sup> Steinklauber 2013, 66, 185, no. F 174; Pl. 16 (rdm 20 cm).

<sup>174</sup> Schrettle 2019, 95–96, 305, no. F 14.168,172,200.533, Fig. 53, Pl. 7: 3 (contribution of S. Tsironi); see *Fig. 3: 2* (after the new assembling).

<sup>175</sup> Schrettle 2019, 96, 305, no. F14.168.534; Fig. 54; Pl. 7: 4 (S. Tsironi)

is noteworthy, as it looks misfired and fused with parts of another vessel in the kiln. It might be of local production. A pot-like vessel (or a deep bowl) with a decoration consisting of wavy-lines separated by a notched band is also unusual (*Fig. 2:* 15).<sup>176</sup>

Decoration with wavy lines and notching appears only at an advanced production stage of glazed pottery which is dated from the late 4<sup>th</sup> century, from 380 or even 400, onwards.<sup>177</sup> The share of wavy line decorated vessels on the Frauenberg is low compared to other sites like Hemmaberg or Gardellaca (Cardabiaca)/ Tokod (Fig. 2: 7,9,15).<sup>178</sup> In contrast to Frauenberg, glazed pottery with wavy line decoration is up to present unknown from Solva itself. This absence and in general the lack of finds securely dated into the 5<sup>th</sup> century should not be taken as an indication for an end of settlement activities in the lowland already at the end of the Valentinian time, i.e. at the end of the 4th century.<sup>179</sup> It is still an open question how to date and interpret the latest settlement phase of Solva, the so-called "Restsiedlung", as it was named by E. Hudeczek.<sup>180</sup> He has favoured to date its beginning around or shortly after 400.<sup>181</sup> During this last period, simple wooden houses were built on foundations made of demolished stone and brick or integrated into individual rooms of the former and already dilapidated buildings of the planimetric town. Sometimes these huts avoided the ruins and were erected directly on the streets.<sup>182</sup> The channel heating systems typical for the Late Roman period are mostly the only archaeological evidence for these buildings; pavement levels or fireplaces are rarely recognised. This last settlement phase of Solva shows a pronounced degradation and clearly changes in the residential construction. Similar phenomena of wooden huts built irregularly within the ruins and public spaces are known in Aelium Cetium/ St. Pölten, Savaria/Szombathely or Sirmium/Sremska Mitrovica.<sup>183</sup> At the end of the 4<sup>th</sup> century a densifica-

<sup>178</sup> Gardellaca (Cardabiaca)/Tokod: Bonis 1991, 144; Hemmaberg: Ladstätter 2000, 123–124; cf. Korinjski hrib, where wavy line decoration is not attested: Ciglenečki et al. 2020, 101 (contribution of Z. Modrijan); this seems also true for Ančnikovo gradišče near Jurišna vas: Modrijan 2020a, 320.

<sup>179</sup> Cf. Steinklauber 2010a, 25; Groh 2021, 172–173, 313.

<sup>180</sup> Hudeczek 1977, 466–467; 1988, 53; 2002, 211.

<sup>181</sup> Hudeczek 1977, 467; 1988, 53; 2002, 210–211; 2008, 275–276. – The assumption that the last building phase of the planimetric town was destroyed during the raids of the Gothic troops led by Radagaisus in 405/406 was purely fictional and has been avoided in later works.

<sup>182</sup> Pammer-Hudeczek, Hudeczek 2002, 470; Hudeczek 2008, 276, Fig. 13.

<sup>183</sup> Aelium Cetium/St. Pölten: Scherrer 2011, 111; Sa-

<sup>(7:</sup> F 862, 8: F 854).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>168</sup> Schrettle 2014, 24–25, 57, 80, Fig. 75; same as Steinklauber 2013, 220, no. F 862; Pl. 95.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>169</sup> Cvjetićanin 2006, 34–39 (with many analogies); add Ančnikovo gradišče near Jurišna vas: Modrijan 2020a, 319, Fig. 3: 1–2.

 $<sup>^{176}</sup>$  Steinklauber 2013, 66, 212, no. F 717; Pl. 77 (rdm 13.8 cm).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>177</sup> Bonis 1991, 144; Ladstätter 2000, 128; Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 490, 494 .

Site	Shapes	Decor	Amount	References	
<i>Solva</i> – Settle- ment	mortarium, plate, bowl, cup, pot	grooving, rouletting	"not at all rare"	Groh 1996, 143, 146–147, 194, no. K 148–149; Pl. 41 (Grube G7); K 288, K 289, K 293, Pl. 56 (Schicht 2); Pammer-Hudeczek, Hudeczek 2002, 468, note 65 ("gar nicht so selten"); Heymans 2004, 516, Fig. 26; Rabitsch 2013, 44, 46–47, 139, 141–142; Pl. 49: 9–10, 51: 16(15), 52: 6	
Solva – Cemetery	mortarium, cup	rouletting	3	Schrettle, Tsironi 2007, 249, note 241 (unpublished; from the cemetery Marburgerstraße, formerly in the museum Flavia Solva); unpublished fragments from the Late Roman well within the cemetery "Spitals- gelände"	
Frauenberg – Temple plateau	mortarium, plate, bowl, cup, jug, beaker, pot	grooving, rouletting, wavy line, notching	>85	Groh, Sedlmayer 2004, 464, 470; Schrettle 2014, 24–25, 57, 80, Fig. 75; 92, Pl. 47: 5 (contribution of S. Tsironi); Groh, Seldmayer 2005, 152–155; Tab. 40, 43 ; Pl. 24: 459/2; 29: 38/22; Steinklauber 2013, 220, no. F 862; Pl. 95; Schrettle 2019, 91–96 (contribution of S. Tsironi)	
Frauenberg – Settlement/ Öden, NW-Slope	mortarium, plate, bowl, cup, mug, jug, three-handled amphora,pot	grooving, rouletting, wavy line, notching	>65	Steinklauber 2013, 65–70; several unpublished frag ments exist from the excavation of 1985/1986; see Joanneum Jahresberichte 1985, 117–118; FUCHS 1985–1986a; Fuchs 1986	
Frauenberg – Cemetery/Perl-/ Stadläcker	bowl, jug, three- handled amphora	grooving, rouletting	3	Steinklauber 2002, 88–89, no. GK.2–4; Fig. 131, 136–137; Pl. 39 (F 170); Pl. 53 (F 224)	
Rannersdorf – villa	mortarium, bowl, cup, jug, beaker, pot	grooving, rouletting	>15	Schrettle, Tsironi 2007, 249, 278–279; Pl. 40: 7, 10–11; 43: 4; Schrettle 2017, 42–44, 54, 58, 60, 64; Pl. 2: 2; 3: 1, 17, 20; 4: 10, 17, 23; 6: 4, 10–11 (contribution of S. Tsironi)	
Löffelbach – villa	jug	-	1	Marko 2017, 133, no. 610031; Pl. 20	
Aichegg near Stallhofen – Farmstead	mortarium, bowl, cup?	-	>10	Bauer, Hebert, Schachinger 1995, 101, no. 474–476, 490–491, 494–495; Pl. on p. 130–131	
Schönberg near Hengsberg – Settlement	plate, bowl, cup?	rouletting	4	Oberhofer 2012, 96–97, 324, no. F176–179; Pl. 11	
Wildoner Schloß- berg – Hilltop settlement	Mortarium, plate?, bowl?	-	4	Bauer 1997, 111, no. W6–7, W11–12; Pl. 42; Tiefengraber 2018, 251, Fig. 271	
Kugelstein – Hill- top settlement	plate, bowl		>10	Pichler 1887, 123; Fuchs, Kainz 1998, 108 (Ku70, 259, 298), 109 (Ku62), 116 (Ku241); Pl. 6: 55–56	
Riegersburg – Hilltop settle- ment	mortarium	-	1	Bauer 1997, 88, 94, no. R32; Pl. 2	
Heiliger Berg near Bärnbach – Hilltop settle- ment	mortarium, plate	-	9	Bauer 1997, 113–114, no. B1–4, B22–25; Pl. 44–46; Steinklauber 2006a, 248, 253, no. 9; Fig. 2	
Eppenstein – Hilltop settle- ment	mortarium, bowl, cup, jug, pot?	-	5	Unpublished; see Steigberger, Steinegger 2015/2016, 270	
Frauenburg – Hilltop settle- ment	plate, bowl	grooving	2	Unpublished; see Steinegger 2017, 183; Steinegger et al. 2019, 116–117	
Knallwand near Ramsau – Hilltop settlement	mortarium, plate	grooving	8	Steinklauber 2005, 150, 167–168, no. K1–K8; Pl. 2	

Site	Shapes	Decor	Amount	References
Röthelstein near Wörschach – Hilltop settle- ment	plate	grooving, notching	2	Steinklauber 2005, 161, 178, no. R1–R2; Pl. 14

*Tab. 2:* Find list of Late Roman glazed pottery in the area of today's Styria (sites only with fragments of not clearly defined shapes are excluded).

tion of the settlement on the Frauenberg ridge can be observed, similar to Poetovio/Ptuj with the castle hill (Grajski hrib) and the Panorama hill.<sup>184</sup> The observed differences in the find material between Frauenberg and *Solva* are probably due to a social gradient; it seems that a poorer population remained and lived in the lowland settlement, probably together with newcomers. The already observed poverty of the Late Roman graves (also with some barbaric elements) discovered in the *Solva* cemeteries supports this assumption.<sup>185</sup>

Most of the sites with glazed pottery in the middle Danubian provinces have a military origin or are characterised by the presence of soldiers. This has resulted in the hypothesis that the increasing need for glazed pottery is connected with the military reorganisation of the Pannonian provinces and the stationing of new troop units.<sup>186</sup> Also for the site of Frauenberg, several militaria are evidenced and even a small garrison is assumed.187 Glazed pottery was also found in settlements on rural sites (e.g. Aichegg near Stallhofen or Schönberg near Hengsberg, Tab. 2). According to P. Hárshegyi and K. Ottományi, glazed pottery is first of all a feature of romanisation, which soldiers and wealthier members of the middle classes could afford.<sup>188</sup> It is therefore a sign of a certain prosperity and a still functioning economy.<sup>189</sup> For Solva, this is obviously still true for the third quarter of the 4<sup>th</sup> century.

# Biconical three- or two-handled glazed cups with rouletting decoration

Biconical glazed cups with dense rouletting decoration are common among the glazed pottery in the Norican and Pannonian regions.<sup>190</sup> The rouletting is executed by two or three circumferential registers of multiple fine rouletting bands separated by grooves. Only the rim and the vertical wall with the rouletting decoration is covered with glaze, while the lower conical wall part and the inside show normally only some glaze splashes. The form exists in two sizes, a smaller variant with two handles and a rim diameter of around 12 cm and a larger, mostly three-handled variant with a rim diameter between 16 and 18 cm.<sup>191</sup> The first is sometimes classified as a beaker, the latter as a bowl.<sup>192</sup> This shape is mostly represented in the smaller variant. Noticeably, several specimens of the larger variant were found on the Frauenberg (Fig. 3: 2,3).<sup>193</sup> Base fragments of this characteristic shape were also evidenced in the insula XLI/405 of Solva (Fig. 3: 5)<sup>194</sup> and in the backfilling of a Late Roman well (Fig. 3: 6) in the cemetery of "Spitalsgelände". In course of a revision of the recently found cups from the temple plateau, two exemplares could be assembled from several fragments.<sup>195</sup> One piece (Fig. 3: 2) has a stacking trace on the lower part.<sup>196</sup> Although both are of similar size (Fig. 3: 2: rdm 17.2 cm; Fig. 3: 3: rdm 19.6 cm) and fabric, they differ in their rouletting decoration. For the yellow-brown-glazed cup (Fig. 3: 3) a broader rouletting tool was used and stronger impressed into the clay. Additionally, the rim zone is higher with two or even three grooves. On the

*varia*/Szombathely: Vida 2011b, 634–635; Scherrer 2003, 63; for the pottery kiln built under the arcades of a street see Ottományi, Sosztarits 1996–1997; for *Sirmium*/Sremska Mitrovica and other sites with remains of such late irregular dwellings see Ciglenecki 2014, 232–238.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>184</sup> Horvat et al. 2003, 163–165; Ciglenečki 2017, 145.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>185</sup> Pammer-Hudeczek, Hudeczek 2002, 467–470.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> Magrini, Sbarra 2005, 72–73; 2015, 43. – Cf. Cvjetičanin 2006, 144–148, 196–197; Horváth 2011, 603; Steinklauber 2013, 65.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>187</sup> Groh, Sedlmayer 2005, 155, 209–210, 241, no. 223/14; Pl. 21; Schrettle 2019, 83–84, Figs. 48 (lorica squamata), 143; Groh 2021, 207. – For the garrison see: Ladstätter 2002, 318, 353–356.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>188</sup> Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 495, 499.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>189</sup> In this context it has to be mentioned that glazed pottery is also supposed to be a substitute or a supplement for the decreasing imported tableware vessels from the Mediterranean: Ladstätter 2000, 125; Cvjetičanin 2006, 139, 195–196; Vida 2011b, 636.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>190</sup> Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 490–493.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> Ottományi 2011, 266–267; Pl. 2: 6–8, 6: 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> Bausovac, Pirkmajer 2012, 1–2.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>193</sup> Steinklauber 2013, 66, 178, 185, nos. F25–26; 174; Pl.
 3, 16; Schrettle 2019, 95–96.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>194</sup> Groh 1996, 141, 192, no. K 148; Pl. 41.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>195</sup> We thank B. Schrettle for the opportunity to study this material. Comparisons for *Fig.* 3: 2: Schrettle 2019, 91–93, 95–96, 305–308, Fig. 53; Pl. 7: 3 (F14.168/172/200.272/378/533; cf. *Fig.* 2: 17); Pl. 7: 17 (F14.174.423); not illustrated: F14.196.468; Fig. 52; Pl. 8: 10 (F14.196.469/472/473); Pl. 10: 14 (F15.196.32); Pl. 10: 13 (F15.196.45); Pl. 9: 9 (F15.196.88); Pl. 10: 15 (F15.196.264); Pl. 13: 6 (F15.233.275). Comparisons for *Fig.* 3: 3: Schrettle 2019, 91–93, 95–96, 319; Pl. 30: 1 (F14.169.540); Pl. 30: 3 (F14.169.536).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>196</sup> Cf. Bru Calderón 2011, 20, Fig. 37.



*Fig. 3:* Biconical three (or two-) handled glazed cups with rouletting decoration; 1: from the cemetery of Budaörs; 2, 3: from the temple plateau of Frauenberg; 4: from *Gorsium-Herculia*/Tác; 5, 6: from *Solva*. Scale 1:3.

green-glazed exemplare (Fig. 3: 2) marks of all three handles are preserved. Both cups have closest parallels in the find material of Gorsium-Herculia/Tác (Fig. 3: 4).197 Some details of the rouletting and some morphological features (also in the combination with the glaze colour) are so closely related that a common origin can be assumed. At Gorsium-Herculia/Tác different rouletting motive types could be differentiated, some of them were attributed to a local production based on their frequency on the site.<sup>198</sup> The Frauenberg rouletting decoration belongs to these local motive types. Another parallel of a completely preserved cup was found in grave 427 of the cemetery of Budaörs (Fig. 3: 1).<sup>199</sup> Its outline is almost congruent with the green-glazed cup from Frauenberg. Further cups of this larger size with a rouletting decoration matching these local Gorsium types were discovered at Poetovio/Ptuj,

Hemmaberg and on the hilltop settlements of Rifnik and Ančnikovo gradišče near Jurišna vas.<sup>200</sup> It is noticeable that this stylistically close group of vessels of supposed Pannonian (*Gorsium*) origin spread outside of Pannonia only in the western adjacent part of *Noricum Mediterraneum*. Other cups of this larger variant were found at *Favianis*/Mautern and *Aelium Cetium*/St. Pölten, but they differ in details of shape and decoration.<sup>201</sup>

The smaller variant of these biconical glazed cups with rouletting decoration, the proper two-handled skyphos, is widespread in the Pannonian cemeteries and settlements of the second half of the 4<sup>th</sup> century.<sup>202</sup> This variant probably appears shortly before the mid 4<sup>th</sup>

<sup>202</sup> Bónis 1991, 131–133.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>197</sup> For *Fig.* 3: 2: Fitz, Bánki 1972, 243, Pl. 13: 10; Fitz et al. 1973, 332–333, Pl. 9: 1; 9: 3 (= *Fig.* 3: 4); 1984–1985, 215, Pl. 33: 605; 1986–1988, 133, Pl. 42: 647; 1994, 366, Pl. 51: 460; cf. also Fitz et al. 1982–1983, 146, Pl. 38: 502. For *Fig.* 3: 3: Fitz et al. 1984–1985, 238, Pl. 57: 523. For further analogies from *Gorsium-Herculia*/Tác see Bausovac, Pirkmajer 2012, 1, note 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>198</sup> Bánki 1992, 42–44, Fig. 6. – For *Gorsium-Herculia*/ Tác as a production center of glazed pottery see also Bónis 1990, 29–30; Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 496.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>199</sup> Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 491–493, Fig. 1: 17;
 Ottományi 2011, 266, Pl. 2: 8 (rdm 16.4 cm).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>200</sup> Poetovio/Ptuj (from Hajdina): Mikl-Curk 1976, 47,
97, no. 3924, Pl. 6: 17; Hemmaberg: Ladstätter 2000, 122,
245, Pl. 7: 6 (rdm 22 cm); Rifnik: Bausovac, Pirkmajer 2012,
1, Fig. 3: 8 (rdm 21); Ančnikovo gradišče near Jurišna vas:
cf. Bausovac, Pirkmajer 2012, 1, note 10 (mentioning Ravnik
2006, 95, Pl. 3: 15–16).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> Favianis/Mautern: Friesinger, Kerchler 1981, 199, Fig.
7: 1 (burnt layer of the kiln); Gassner 2000, 251, 280, Fig.
209: D5.19 (rdm 14 cm); Groh, Sedlmayer 2001, 182, note
21; 2002, 304, Pl. 27: 426 (period 5.3); according to Groh,
Sedlmayer 2001, 184 the kiln in the area "Vicus West" was
active in period 6 (370/380-450); *Aelium Cetium*/St. Pölten:
Bru Calderón 2011, 35, Fig. 23; Pl. 28: 4 (rdm 18 cm).

century as indicated by a cup found in grave 110 of the cemetery Somogyszil together with two coins of Constantine I (one of them 334/335).<sup>203</sup> Two other cups are associated with coins of Valens (364/378), one from grave 132 of the same cemetery of Somogyszil,<sup>204</sup> the other from grave 11 of the cemetery of Gerulata/Rusovce<sup>205</sup>. From the settlement of Budaörs fragments of cups of this smaller variant are found in layers together with coins from 351 to 375.206 According to the archaeological contexts, these cups appear from the late second guarter of the 4<sup>th</sup> century and have a main time of usage in the second half of the 4<sup>th</sup> century.<sup>207</sup> The larger variant starts probably a little bit later than the classical two-handled shape. The deposit pit on the temple plateau of Frauenberg mentioned above may provide a dating of the occurrence of this type in the ager Solvensis during the third quarter of the 4<sup>th</sup> century. How long the larger type was produced and distributed is difficult to determine. Basically, the decoration with dense rouletting motifs, which is typical on these three- or two-handled cups, is a sign for the earlier stage of glazed pottery.<sup>208</sup> Another argument for dating these large cups not longer than the third quarter of the 4th century is that according to Z. Bánki the production of glazed pottery at Gorsium-Herculia/Tác gradually decreased after the 370s the more Gardellaca (Cardabiaca)/Tokod swung up to the predominant production centre for the Pannonian region.209

#### 2.4. BURNISHED POTTERY

Coarse pottery with a burnished surface and decoration fired in a reducing atmosphere is characteristic in the Late Roman/late antique find material of the middle Danubian provinces of Noricum and Pannonia and of their bordering regions.<sup>210</sup> It is mostly found in settlements and forts along the limes and in the Pannonian lowland. In *Noricum mediterraneum*, burnished pottery is only of subordinate importance and evidenced

<sup>208</sup> Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 494.

only in single pieces on a handful of sites (e.g. from Carinthia: Lendorf near Klagenfurt, Kathreinkogel, Hemmaberg<sup>211</sup>). This under-representation is probably also aggravated by the fact that this kind of pottery is difficult to recognise, especially in an environment of similar looking Late Latène pottery finds (e.g. on the Frauenberg).

Burnished pottery occurred after some predecessors during the Valentinian time and increased afterwards during the late 4th century and the first third of the 5<sup>th</sup> century which is confirmed by various archaeological contexts in the provinces of Pannonia prima and Valeria as well as of Noricum ripense.<sup>212</sup> In Favianis/Mautern, burnished pottery is documented from period 5 (270/280-360/370), but does not appear in large numbers until the period 6 (370/380-450).<sup>213</sup> According to P. Hárshegyi and K. Ottományi, the appearance of this decorative treatment of the pottery surface in the Late Roman period can be explained by the settlement of peoples from the Barbaricum in the province and the arrival of other newcomers.<sup>214</sup> Local Roman pottery workshops seem to be influenced by the new arrivals and enriched their repertoire. Glazed and burnished pottery was even produced at a few sites by the same pottery workshop, as at Favianis/Mautern, Savaria/ Szombathely or Gardellaca (Cardabiaca)/Tokod.215 This period of time is mostly dated to the last quarter of the 4<sup>th</sup> and the beginning of the 5<sup>th</sup> century.

As mentioned, burnished pottery is extremely rare in *Noricum Mediterraneum*; this is especially true for the *ager Solvensis*. Nevertheless, there are few pieces – currently only in a small number of three items – which bridge the gap between the Pannonian, Carinthian and Slovenian find sites. They are all coming from *Solva* and Frauenberg. The first one, found during the excavation of the Late Roman settlement remains on the northwestern slope of Frauenberg in the years 1985 –1986 (excavation "Lippnegg"), belongs to a pot with an outwardly curved rim and a bulge separating the narrow neck zone from the shoulder (*Fig. 4:* 1).<sup>216</sup> Unfortunately, there was no chance to reexamine this

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>203</sup> Burger 1979, 50-51, Pl. 20: 3 (rdm 11.2 cm).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>204</sup> Burger 1979, 56, Pl. 23: 1; 34: 1 (rdm 9.3 cm). – Grave 132 contains 3 coins of Constantius II (337/361; 355/361) and one of Valens (364/378).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>205</sup> Krekovič 1998, 40, Pl. 31: 2 (rdm 7.4 cm).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>206</sup> Ottományi 2011, 266–267, Pl. 2: 7; 6: 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>207</sup> Ladstätter 2000, 128; Bausovac, Pirkmajer 2012, 1; Reuter 2013, 363–364. – In Ottományi (2011, 267) and Harshegyi, Ottományi (2015, 493) these cups are dated from the first third of the 4<sup>th</sup> century until the beginning of the 5<sup>th</sup> century.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>209</sup> Bánki 1992, 40; cf. Bru Calderón 2011, 82. – According to Ottomanyi, Sosztarits (1996/1997, 181) *Gorsium-Herculia*/ Tác belongs to the sites where burnished pottery was not produced.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>210</sup> For overviews see: Groh, Sedlmayer 2002, 313–321;
 Ladstätter 2003a, 849–850; Groh, Sedlmayer 2013, 504–505;
 Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 500–509.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>211</sup> Groh, Sedlmayer 2002, 316, note 1030; Ladstätter 2003a, 849–850; Lendorf: Rodriguez 1997, 161, Pl. 11: 111; Kathreinkogel: Rodriguez 1997, 161, Pl. 11: 105; Hemmaberg: Rodriguez 1997, 161, Pl. 9: 86–87.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>212</sup> Horváth 2011, 628; Groh, Sedlmayer 2013, 504; Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 500–502.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>213</sup> Groh, Seldmayer 2002, 313–314.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>214</sup> Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 500–501.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>215</sup> Groh, Sedlmayer 2001, 184; Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 506. 508. – For a compilation of these workshops see: Ottomanyi, Sosztarits 1996 –1997, 181–182.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>216</sup> Artner 1998–1999, 224, 267, fig. 4; cf. Schrettle 2014,
56, note 189; Gutjahr 2015a, 77, note 30; 2020, 56, note 7.
– For this important, but in essence still unpublished excavation see: Joanneum Jahresberichte 1985, 117–118; Fuchs 1985–1986a; 1986; Steinklauber 2013, 28–31.



Fig. 4: Burnished pottery from the last quarter of the 4th century to the beginning of the 5th century from Frauenberg. Scale 1:3.

important object in the museum depot, so the classification is based on the published drawing. It has vertical burnished stripes on the neck, a slightly deepened (incised?) zigzag line (wavy line?) on the bulge and diagonal burnished stripes (very faint) on the shoulder, which was framed below by a groove. The shape and decoration features refer this piece to the second group of burnished pottery as it was determined by P. Hárshegyi and K. Ottományi.<sup>217</sup> The authors are dating this group from the last quarter of the 4<sup>th</sup> century to the beginning of the 5<sup>th</sup> century. A comparable pot of similar size (rdm 11 cm) and decoration (with incised wavy line) - with traces of a handle - was found at Favianis/Mauern in period 6 (370/380-450).<sup>218</sup> Another fragment from Frauenberg was discovered during the recent excavation on the temple plateau in 2018.<sup>219</sup> This wall piece belongs probably to a large jug or even to a pot (Fig. 4: 2; max. pres. diameter 23.4 cm). The black coloured fabric is reduced and medium hard fired without any visible inclusions. The shoulder zone is decorated with a band of alternating diagonal stripe groups (one with 5 and the other with 7 stripes), partly crossing. These stripes are slightly deepened in the polished surface. A fine incised horizontal line is limiting this ornamental band below. It resembles the large jugs with narrow neck and lattice pattern on the shoulder from the vicus of Budaörs, which are part of the second group of burnished pottery there (380–430).<sup>220</sup> The decoration of stripe groups is quite common, evidenced also in Noricum ripense.<sup>221</sup> A third

fragment was recently evidenced in the "city moat" of *Solva*; it is up to date not published but only cursorily mentioned in a recent publication.<sup>222</sup> According to the first report, it comes from the top filling layers of this moat. On this basis, the decay of the moat was dated into the Valentinian time.

This small number of burnished pottery from Solva hardly allows any further evaluations. The pieces are certainly imports from the Pannonian area where several workshops were evidenced in the form of pottery kilns, pottery waste and other specifics.<sup>223</sup> The sites where a production of burnished pottery is argued that are closest to the study area are Savaria/Szombathely and Keszthely-Fenékpuszta.<sup>224</sup> Exact parallels could not be recognised in the published material from this western Pannonian region. Remarkable for both Frauenberg pieces is the precision and elaboration of the burnished decoration; burnished pottery from the neighbouring sites are more simple, as from the hilltop settlement Ančnikovo gradišče near Jurišna vas or from Poetovio/ Ptuj.<sup>225</sup> On Ančnikovo gradišče c. 1% of all Late Roman pottery finds belongs to the category of burnished pottery. Parallel to the latter site, the burnished pottery from Solva can be dated to the same time frame, from the last quarter of the 4<sup>th</sup> to the beginning of the 5<sup>th</sup> century. The most scarce evidence in the ager Solvensis - in spite of the closeness to Pannonia - is nevertheless difficult to explain.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>217</sup> Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 503–507.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>218</sup> Groh, Sedlmayer 2002, 260–261, Fig. 151; Pl. 41: 759.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>219</sup> No. F18.457.1 (unpublished); for the excavation see Schrettle 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>220</sup> Ottományi 2009, 416, 437, Fig. 3: 9.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>221</sup> E.g. from Vienna-Aspern: Friesinger, Kerchler 1981,
 252, Fig. 26: 3; *Favianis*/Mautern: Groh, Sedlmayer 2002,
 315, Pl. 31: 526.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>222</sup> Groh 2021, 295.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>223</sup> Ottomanyi, Sosztarits 1996–1997, 181–184; Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 506 (workshops of group 2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>224</sup> Ottomanyi, Sosztarits 1996–1997, 178; Horváth 2011,
606; Hárshegyi, Ottományi 2015, 506, note 197.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>225</sup> Ančnikovo gradišče: Modrijan 2019, 86, Fig. 3: 5;
2020a, 320–321, Fig. 4; 2020b, 359, Fig. 6: 6; *Poetovio*/Ptuj:
Mikl-Curk 1966, 56, Pl. 2: 11 (grave 38); 58, Pl. 3: 3 (no. 3514); 1976, 45, 95, Pl. 9: 12 (no. 3514); 12: 14 (no. 3513).

## 3. THE FINDS FROM THE PERIOD 450–650 AD

### Christoph Gutjahr

It has already been stated several times that in Styria, finds from Late Antiquity and, even more so, from the transition to the Early Middle Ages (around 450 to 650 AD), are surprisingly rare.<sup>226</sup> Comprehensive research in the recent past was able to increase the known inventory only insignificantly. Apart from the silver-gilt bird fibula (450-500 or around 500, Fig. 5) and the four lead bullae of the Eastern Roman emperor Markianos (450-457)<sup>227</sup> from Solva,<sup>228</sup> only very few objects from Styria can be attributed to the Migration Period - furthermore, the circumstances of their discovery often remain unclear.<sup>229</sup> From Kirchbichl near Rattenberg (district of the Mur/ Mura Valley), there is a bird fibula (approx. 470-525, Fig. 6)<sup>230</sup> and a bronze bow fibula decorated by chip-carving of the Prša-Levice type (450/460-480/490, Fig. 7); the latter is a Danubian/East Germanic product. The Kugelstein near Frohnleiten (Graz-Umgebung district), featuring an extraordinary strategic position, is the find spot of an iron crossbow fibula of the Siscia type (second half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century/first half of the 6<sup>th</sup> century, Fig. 8-9), which was discovered during excavations in 1885-1886. An equal-armed bronze bow brooch was found in Mantscha (Graz-Umgebung, district, second half of the 6<sup>th</sup> century/first half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century, *Fig. 10*). In grave 15 of the cemetery of Hohenberg near Aigen (Liezen district), dating to the decades around 800, two late antique pigeon fibulae have been found (5<sup>th</sup>-7<sup>th</sup> centuries).<sup>231</sup> A hollow armlet (Kolbenarmring) with a pearled rim presumably originates from the vicinity of Leoben (mid 7th century, Leoben district, Fig. 11).232 An openwork disc brooch with an inscribed cross and ring-and-dot ornament made of non-ferrous metal from grave 8 of the early medieval cemetery of Grötsch (Leibnitz district, Fig. 12) can also be dated to the early Middle Ages (last two to three decades of the 7th century or around 700).<sup>233</sup> It is probably an piece that had been in use for a long time for which a broader dating (6<sup>th</sup>/7<sup>th</sup> century) including Late Antiquity was initially



Fig. 5: Bird fibula from Solva.

considered.<sup>234</sup> A pin with a bird-shaped head made of non-ferrous metal, a dislocated find from the filling of a Medieval ditch at Wildon/Schlossberg, may also belong to this period (Fig. 13).<sup>235</sup> An allegedly Byzantine lead tessera (6<sup>th</sup>/7<sup>th</sup> century?) that was found around 2002 in Andritz, Graz-Stadt district, is currently missing.<sup>236</sup> Also untraceable are the pottery fragments mentioned by Schmid from his excavation west of the so-called Almhäuser (Altenmarkt, municipality of Vordernberg, Leoben district) below the Präbichl saddle (presumably 1929, definitely before 1932), which Schmid classified as late medieval on the basis of their decoration.<sup>237</sup> In 1992, Eibner associated them with fragments of (later) Merovingian biconical vessels because of their decoration technique (latticed triangular and rectangular stamped motifs as well as ring-and-dot ornaments and rouletted decoration).<sup>238</sup> In fact, however, the sherds are the remains of cups/jugs of late medieval to early modern provenance (approximately late 14<sup>th</sup> to early

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>226</sup> Gutjahr 2015a 76–78; 2018, 42–44; 2020, 55–62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>227</sup> Gutjahr 2015a, 76, 101–102, note 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>228</sup> Gutjahr 2015a, 76, 101–102, note 21; 2020, 56, note 8. For an overview of bird fibulae: Losert 2003, 152–162.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>229</sup> For the finds: Gutjahr 2020, 55–57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>230</sup> The bird fibula from grave LLG83 (grave 30/2013) of Liefering-Lexengasse (Greussing 2020, 160, 420, Fig. 5a; around 500) is very similar.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>231</sup>Nowotny 2005, 208–210, pl. 14/45 (grave 15).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>232</sup> Recently, with reference to the difficulties in distinguishing Late Antiquity and the Early Middle Ages: Milavec 2020, 162.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> Koch 2003, 222.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>234</sup> Gutjahr 2018, 43; 2020, 57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>235</sup> The pin with a bird-shaped head (see Bauer 1997, 110–111, Pl. 43: W28) matches the – in itself very heterogeneous – group of pins with a bird-shaped head of the 4<sup>th</sup> to 7<sup>th</sup> century mentioned by Vida (2009, 244–249, 246, Fig. 5; 247 Fig. 6A. – The main area of distribution of this type of pin is in the eastern territories of the Byzantine Empire: Vida 2009, 245, Fig. 4; 2011a, especially 416–418, 417, note 171.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>236</sup> Records of the Bundesdenkmalamt (Federal Monuments Office). The find was handed over to the Bundesdenkmalamt and later transferred to today Universalmuseum Joanneum for identification. It is currently not traceable.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>237</sup> Schmid 1932, 56–58; 57, Fig. 45.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>238</sup> Eibner 1992, 26–27.



*Fig. 6:* Bird fibula from Kirchbichl near Rattenberg.



*Fig. 9:* Crossbow fibula of the Siscia type from Kugelstein near Frohnleiten, drawing.



*Fig. 7:* Bronze bow fibula of the Prša-Levice type from Kirchbichl near Rattenberg.



Fig. 10: Bow fibula from Mantscha.



*Fig. 8:* Crossbow fibula of the Siscia type from Kugelstein near Frohnleiten.



*Fig. 11:* Hollow armlet (Kolbenarmring) with a pearled rim from the vicinity of Leoben.



Fig. 12: Disc fibula from Grötsch.

16<sup>th</sup> century),<sup>239</sup> which eliminates them from the find material that is included in this study.<sup>240</sup>

Two half relief fibulae (bird and deer) made of cast non-ferrous metal from the strategically important castle hill of Eppenstein (Murtal district)<sup>241</sup> complete the inventory of the late antique and early medieval finds. This includes all of the currently known small



*Fig. 13:* Non-ferrous metal pin with a bird-shaped head from the castle hill of Wildon.

finds from more than 160 years of archaeological research in Styria.

If we look at the numismatic data, the situation is not better. Finds of Eastern Roman or Early Byzantine coins between 450 and 700 are equally rare (Tab. 3).<sup>242</sup> Except for four coins (Fig. 17), from Annaberg near Leoben, Eppenstein (only the item found 1952), Krottenhof near Sankt Ulrich am Waasen and Graz-Andritz - the latter three with the special fate to become lost after discovery –, they have all no verifiable provenance: they were either found in the 19<sup>th</sup> century or by modern collectors. In the case of Einhof near Seibersdorf bei St. Veit the coin of Justinianus I was probably lost together with other Roman coins on this find site during modern times.<sup>243</sup> Noticeable are two solidi of Leo I from the hilltop settlement of Eppenstein.<sup>244</sup> They belong to two different mints Constantinopolis and Roma, whereby the latter is guite unusual for the Norican and Pannonian area.<sup>245</sup> Whether this gold coinage is part of a military pav is unclear.246

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>239</sup> See also: Holl 1963, 391–394; 356, Fig. 46–47; 363,
Fig. 63; 364, Fig. 65; Holl, Parádi 1982, 105, Fig. 52; Fig. 165 (esp. 3-8); Kerman 1997, 147; 158, Fig. 6/22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>240</sup> Consequently, they have not been included in compilations of LA/EMA finds in recent years (Gutjahr 2015a, 76–77; 2018, 42–43; 2020, 55–58). I would like to thank my colleagues Iris Koch, Manfred Lehner, Daniel Modl, and especially Johanna Kraschitzer, all from Graz, for their review and hopefully final chronological assignment of the Altenmarkt sherds.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>241</sup> Steinklauber 2010b, 21, Fig. 2.3; Pl. 2: 2.3; Gutjahr 2015a, 102–103, note 28; Steinklauber 2010b, 24, Fig. 2.4; Pl. 2: 2.4; Martin 1994, 569, 571, Fig. 162. For the bird (dove) fibula, a very similar specimen can be cited from Puštal above Trnje: Bitenc et al. 1991, 75 no. 72 (5<sup>th</sup>/6<sup>th</sup> century); Bitenc, Knific 2012, 432, 431 Fig. 1, no. 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>242</sup> For the recent assessment of the coin finds in Styria from the period from 450 to 1100 we are grateful to Karl Peitler (Universalmuseum Joanneum Graz). For information and photographic material of relevant coins we thank Andreas Bernhard for the Burgmuseum Deutschlandsberg and Susanne Leitner-Böchzelt from the MuseumsCenter | Kunsthalle Leoben.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>243</sup> Schachinger 2006, 239.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>244</sup> Steinklauber 2010a, 14–15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>245</sup> Hahn 1990; Prohászka 2011, 85.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>246</sup> Prohászka 2011, 71. – Cf. Milavec 2020, 166.

Site	Ruler	Denomi- nation	Issue	Туре	Storage	Key reference
Eppenstein, found 1952	Leo I	Solidus	462/466, Con- stantinopolis	RIC X 605	lost	Hahn 1990, 243; Steinklauber 2010b, 15; Zbiva ID 10004050
Eppenstein	Leo I	Solidus	467, Roma	RIC X 2518	Burgmuseum Deutschland- sberg	Schachinger 2006, cat. 16796; Pl. 16: 16796; Steinklauber 2010b, Fig. on p. 14–15; Zbiva ID 10004050
Leibnitz field, found before 1848	Leo I	Tremissis	(457–474)		lost	Hahn 1990, 244; Schachinger 2006, cat. 16798; Zbiva ID 10004058
Frauenberg	Basiliskos	Solidus	474–476, Con- stantinopolis	RIC X 1002 or 1003	private prop- erty, unknown	Schachinger 2006, cat. 16799; Zbiva ID 10004059
Giesselegg near Wies	Anasta- sios I	Follis	(491–518), Constanti- nopolis		Burgmuseum Deutschland- sberg	Zbiva ID 10004060
Krottendorf near Sankt Ulrich am Waasen, found in the 1970s		Follis			lost	Mirsch 1994, Fig. on p. 81; Zbiva ID 10004055
Mitterdorf near Voitsberg, found before 1827	Justinus I	Follis	518–522, Thes- salonica	MIB 68	UMJ	Hahn 1990, 243; Schachinger 2006, cat. 16839; Zbiva ID 10004061
Einhof near Seiber- sdorf bei St. Veit, found 1956	Justini- anus I	AE	527–565, Ravenna		private prop- erty Leutzen- dorff	Schachinger 2006, cat. 16840; Zbiva ID 10004062
Annaberg near Leo- ben, found 1989	Justini- anus I	Follis	538–539, Nico- media	MIB 114	MuseumsCen- ter   Kunsthalle Leoben	Schachinger 2006, 210, 240 (no. 16841); Pl. 41: 16841; Zbiva ID 10004057
Pichling near Stainz	Justini- anus I	Follis	538–539, Nico- media	MIB 114	Burgmuseum Deutschland- sberg	Zbiva ID 10004063
Äußere Kainisch near Bad Mitterndorf ("Goldbichel"), found 1877	Justini- anus I	Follis	538–539, Con- stantinopolis		Krajské muzeum Cheb, Czech Republic	Modl 2010, 162; Zbiva ID 10004066
Großfeiting near Wildon, found before 1879	Justini- anus I	Half- follis	552–565, Salona	MIB 250 (similar)	UMJ	Zbiva ID 10004067
Knittelfeld, found before 1819	Phokas	Follis	605–606, Con- stantinopolis	MIB 61 c	UMJ	Hahn 1990, 244; Schachinger 2006, cat. 16842; Peitler 2011b; Zbiva ID 10001858
Graz-Andritz, found c. 1983/1984	Heraclius	Follis	617		UMJ	Artner 1997, XXXIII, XLVII; Zbiva ID 10003604
Straden, found before 1826	Heraclius	Follis	610–641, Con- stantinopolis	MIB 164	UMJ	Hahn 1990, 244 (Leo V, 813–820); Schachinger 2006, cat. 16843 (Leo III, 717–741) and cat. 16844 (Constantinus V Copronymus, 741–745); Zbiva ID 10001870

Tab. 3: Coin finds of the LA and the early EMA period from 450 to 700 in the area of today's Styria.

Two more sites that have only been archaeologically investigated in recent years should be mentioned here.

From the ruins of Frauenburg Castle near the village of Unzmarkt-Frauenburg in western Upper Styria (Murtal district), which has been the target of long-term archaeological investigations since 2012, late Roman and Late Antique radiocarbon dates have been collected from various layers. However, no chronologically correlating finds or (structural) findings have been presented so far that could at best be connected to a Late



Fig. 14: Distribution of fibulae of the Prša-Levice type in the middle Danube region. Square: Kirchbichl near Rattenberg.

Antique phase (after 450 AD) on the castle hill.<sup>247</sup> The finds and findings in question still have to be published. In principle, a late antique settlement persistence of whatever type and intensity cannot be ruled out for the site, which is located close to a Roman *via publica* ("Norische Hauptstraße").<sup>248</sup>

Another finding from Riegersdorf in eastern Styria (Hartberg-Fürstenfeld district), which is located close to the border with Burgenland, cannot be classified more precisely on the basis of the excavation results published for the time being. For a kiln discovered there in 2016, an early medieval date is assumed, although only a radiocarbon date pointing to Late Antiquity (5<sup>th</sup>/6<sup>th</sup> century) is given.<sup>249</sup>

In comparison to the extensive finds from Late Antiquity and the Migration period in Carinthia and Slovenia that come from hilltop settlements as well as burial grounds, the almost negligible number of contemporaneous finds from Styria is astonishing. We will deal with this disproportion below.

Most of today's Styria belonged to the Roman province of *Noricum mediterraneum* and consequently – at least legally – to the Ostrogoth Empire, even though this is not visible in the archaeological evidence.<sup>250</sup> In view of the localisations that have been proposed so far, it can hardly be assumed that the Pólis Norikón, which was assigned to the Lombards by the Byzantines, or at least subsequently legitimised by contract, affected the territory of today's Styria. The interpretation of the Styrian finds remains uncertain. They show no indications of the presence of Ostrogothic or Lombard groups or military troops, nor are there any indications of local militias. Essentially, there are no finds that show any kind of contact (trade, exchange, gifts, dowry etc.) with Ostrogothic, Lombard or Frankish milieus.<sup>251</sup> The few

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>247</sup> Steinegger 2017, 188–190; Steinegger et al. 2019, 117, esp. 120 note 5–6; Steinegger 2020, 97.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>248</sup> Hinker 2010; Steigberger, Vrabec 2016.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>249</sup> Czubak, Chmielewski 2016, 462, D6910–D6913.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>250</sup> Wolfram 2001, 315–324; 2003, 62; Bratož 2014, 372
375.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>251</sup> In contrast to neighbouring Carinthia and Slovenia. The small finds are generally to be assigned to the East Germanic milieu (e.g. the fibula from Rattenberg; cf. Gleirscher 2019, 96) or, like the bird fibulae, are typical of the cemeteries of the western Merovingian circle (westmerowingischer Reihengräberkreis). The earliest occurrences of bird fibulae are almost exclusively associated with Alemannic, Bavarian and Franconian graves (Losert 2003, 154). The bow fibula from Mantscha is usually regarded as an element of the male Roman costume: Ibler 1991, 105–109; Martin 1994, 578–579, Fig. 173, 1012; Thörle 2001, 96–98, 259–266 (group III A); Pl. 60–61; Map 15. – Gleirscher (2019, 96) assumes a derivation



Fig. 15: Distribution of hollow armlets (Kolbenarmringe) with a pearled rim. Square: vicinity of Leoben.

objects of Germanic and Roman origin dating from the Migration period do not give us any reliable indications of ethnic identities, territorial disposition or the affiliation of Styrian regions to any of the various spheres of control during Late Antiquity and at the beginning of the Early Middle Ages.

Only three of the above-mentioned objects can be linked quite safely to a larger geographical and culturalhistorical framework: The Prša-Levice type fibula from Rattenberg represents an element of the Danubian female costume from the second half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century and turns out to be the most western exponent in the mapping of this type's find spots in the central Danube region (*Fig. 14*). According to J. Tejral, this group of fibulae can be attributed into the central Danubian culture, which was established in the post-Attila period, which originated in indigenous Danubian traditions and bore both an East Germanic/equestrian nomadic and a late antique legacy.<sup>252</sup>

The hollow armlets (Kolbenarmringe) with a pearled rim are Italic products that were also used as traditional costume elements in the western part of the

Avar territory – they document contacts beyond the area of the Eastern Alps, between western Pannonia and the Lombard realm.<sup>253</sup> The location given for the Styrian armlet (vicinity of Leoben) suggests routes crossing Styrian territory, connecting these two historically important regions (*Fig. 15*).

Finally, the crossbow fibulae of the "Siscia" type have a clear focus of distribution in the south-eastern Alps; according to T. Milavec, they were worn here by the Roman or Romanised population (*Fig. 16*).<sup>254</sup>

It is noteworthy that the activities of the Lombards, Ostrogoths, the (early) Avars and various other ancient *gentes* in the Eastern Alpine region,<sup>255</sup> well documented in the neighbouring areas, seem to have passed by Styria without a trace, and not even a rudimentary persistent *romanitas* can be identified. This is surprising, the more so as evidence increases that the Roman populations of the central and eastern Alpine region, Pannonia, Italy and the Dalmatian coastal landscape were in contact

of East Germanic types.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>252</sup> Tejral 2008, 268. – See also Heinrich-Tamáska, Straub 2015, 634–635 (as characteristic of Zsibót-Domolopuszta type graves = type 5 graves; phase D3 according to Bierbrauer 2015, 374).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>253</sup> Distelberger 2004, 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>254</sup> Milavec 2009, 224, 233–234, 236–237, 229 Fig. 8. –
Different: Schulze-Dörrlamm 1986, 686–689 (Germanic), 694, 695, Fig. 110; Gleirscher 2019, 92–93.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>255</sup> Winckler (2012a; 2012b) gives an overview of the relevant period. On the 5<sup>th</sup> and 6<sup>th</sup> centuries in Noricum and Pannonia see also: Ruchesi 2020, 17–33.



*Fig. 16:* Distribution of crossbow fibulae of the Siscia type. Square: Kugelstein near Frohnleiten.

with one another well into the 7<sup>th</sup> century.<sup>256</sup> When looking at the disc fibulae of the Christian population of the early Keszthely culture, F. Daim clearly emphasised that the long-distance travel and communication routes (e.g. Amber Road) to Italy and further into the Eastern Mediterranean, running just outside of today's Styria, were still used during the early Avar period.<sup>257</sup> Furthermore, for Pannonia in the early Avar period – particularly taking into account the necropoleis of the Keszthely culture and other Pannonian cemeteries – T. Vida postulated an influx of Mediterranean groups from the Byzantine Balkans in addition to a remaining Roman population with ties to the western Mediterranean (northern Italy, Dalmatia, south-eastern Alps).<sup>258</sup> T. Milavec interprets finds of Balkan crossbow fibulae with an inverted foot in Slovenia as a sign of an otherwise hardly tangible (and in Styria non-existent) Byzantine presence after the Gothic Wars.<sup>259</sup>

It is an open research question to what extent and in what form Styria participated in the changes in settlement patterns and economic structures that took place in the Eastern Alps and in the Pannonian region during Late Antiquity/Migration period.<sup>260</sup> In addition, it remains unclear whether and, if so, to what extent Styria participated in the above-mentioned supra-regional exchange and was affected by migratory movements of various ethnic groups (Romans, Germans, etc.). At the moment, we can only assume that the existing Roman road network was still in use in Styria. Although this assumption cannot be proven by means of archaeological evidence, it suggests itself in view of the geographical situation of the area within the better researched regions of western Noricum mediterraneum (Carinthia, East Tyrol), Pannonia and northeastern Slovenia. The use of the long-distance trade routes and passes (e.g. Pyhrnpass, Triebener Tauern), which mainly went across Styria in a north-south direction, is indicated by the presumed route of the clothing donation episode from the vita Severini or - somewhat later - the find spot of the aforementioned bracelet near Leoben in the upper Mur/Mura valley.<sup>261</sup> Bypassing of former Roman roads due to their lack of maintenance can of course also be expected in Styrian territory.<sup>262</sup>

After the middle of the 5<sup>th</sup> century, Styria must not be thought of as completely deserted – even if in the 6<sup>th</sup>/early 7<sup>th</sup> century, there was no situation of persistent Late Antique administration, organisation, order and authority comparable to that of western Noricum mediterraneum or the neighbouring Slovenia. Central places and church buildings that can be associated with this type of continuity are missing in Styria. The absence of Roman place names is striking, but – as the example of Carinthia shows – it should not automatically be concluded that there is no *romanitas*.<sup>263</sup> Roman or

<sup>261</sup> Vita Severini 29; Régerat 1996, 203; Winckler 2012b, 146.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>256</sup> See, for example: Glaser, Gugl 1996, 18–24; Bierbrauer 2004, 51–72; Vida 2008a, 422 (surviving *romanitas* also outside the Keszthely culture); 2009, 233–259; 2011a, 397–455.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>257</sup> Daim 2002, 119–121 (Keszthely – Poetovio – Celeia – Emona – Aquileia to Italy and the Central Byzantine area and via Keszthely to Aquincum).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>258</sup> Vida 2009, esp. 235–237, 244–255 (deported "prisoners of war"; see, for example, the bird-head pin from Wildon, *Fig. 13*). – Roman continuity in Keszthely-Fenékpuszta and beyond (Lesencetomaj-Piros kereszt) is also assumed by Müller (1992, 259, 274–281). See also Szőke 2000, 490–491.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>259</sup> Milavec 2009, 224, 237.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>260</sup> Pars pro toto, the construction of hilltop settlements, the ruralisation of the cities, the retreat into regions with potential for mining activities (salt mining in Upper Styria?) or to still prosperous "urban" centres (western *Noricum Mediterraneum*?) as well as the possible continuity of travel routes can be named.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>262</sup> Winckler 2012b, 116–117.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>263</sup> Glaser 2008, 595.
indigenous romanised parts of the population remained in the country; last but not least, this is suggested by the tradition of pre-Roman toponyms.<sup>264</sup>

We can put on record that the rural structures in Styria hardly survived beyond the end of the 4<sup>th</sup> century. For the only Roman town in Styria, Solva, the loss of urban structures is to be expected around 400. There are indications that some remnant settlement activity existed until the first half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century, but more in the sense of a partial re-use or very limited further use of a settlement area than in the sense of an urban continuity (see above). Overall, based on the findings and finds, it can be assumed that there is a significant reduction in settlement in Styria as early as the first half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century. Only a few settlement sites like the Frauenberg near Leibnitz<sup>265</sup> or the three fortified Upper Styrian hilltop settlements in the Enns valley (Gröbminger Schlossbühel, Knallwand in Ramsau and Röthelstein near Wörschach) existed until the middle of the 5th century. These hilltop settlements came to an end in a fire.<sup>266</sup>

As mentioned, at present there is no evidence of hilltop settlements or fortifications, church buildings or burial sites from the second half of the 5<sup>th</sup> and 6<sup>th</sup> centuries in Styria. An archaeological investigation of the Kirchbichl near Rattenberg, located in the upper Mur/ Mura valley near Fohnsdorf, could potentially provide information about Late Antique settlement. From this site, possibly a small *vicus* or an alpine country estate in slightly elevated position (mid-1<sup>st</sup> to at least 4<sup>th</sup> century), as mentioned above, two Germanic fibulae from around 500 are recorded.<sup>267</sup> It should also be pointed out that, despite its location not far from the Amber Road,<sup>268</sup> Styria is apparently outside the distribution of African and Eastern Mediterranean Late Antique types of amphorae.<sup>269</sup> In addition, no Late Antique tableware dating to the period after 450 is known from Styria.<sup>270</sup> This seems important in view of the fact that North African and Eastern Mediterranean imported goods are crucial for the dating respectively for the setting of the chronological framework of the (south) east Alpine hilltop settlements. In Styria, however, there is not only a lack of datable imports,<sup>271</sup> but a general lack of pottery, including coarse ceramics, that could be dated reliably later than the middle of the 5<sup>th</sup> century.<sup>272</sup>

The few pieces of Late Antique or Migration period attire and jewellery are, given their character as stray-finds, entirely separated from their original context, and can hardly be associated with hilltop settlements of the  $5^{\text{th}}/6^{\text{th}}$  centuries. More probably, these finds provide information about supra-regional trade (or just travelling) routes that were still in use (*Fig. 17*).

If we put the finds from the period from AD 450 to 650 in relation to more than 160 years of archaeological research in Styria,<sup>273</sup> considering the long research traditions in the late Roman/Late Antique core regions such as Kugelstein near Frohnleiten or Frauenberg near Leibnitz, it can be concluded that their small number cannot be explained by the state of research. More likely, a considerable surviving Roman or romanised population has to be ruled out.<sup>274</sup> This does not mean that a continuation of Roman settlement in Styria beyond the middle of the 5<sup>th</sup> century is to be completely denied, but it probably existed to a very modest extent and was restricted in the expression of its material culture. Historical linguistics also assume a sparsely populated area into which the Slavs immigrated.<sup>275</sup> The "settlement vacuum" after 450 is not a consequence of an insufficient state of research, but largely depicts historical reality. Almost twenty years ago, U. Steinklauber titled a paper on Late Antiquity in Styria with "Die Römer gehen".<sup>276</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>264</sup> Recently: Gutjahr 2020, 62 note 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>265</sup> Steinklauber 2018, 758–759. So far, there is no conclusive evidence of a Christian population living there deep into the 5<sup>th</sup> century, as recently mentioned by Ciglenečki 2023, 29. The preserved architectural fragments of the early Christian church and the finds from the late antique cemetery do not support this assumption. The Frauenberg would then also represent a kind of "settlement island" at the fringes of the Pannonian Plain, at a time (around 450 at the latest) when people had otherwise long since retreated from exposed landscapes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>266</sup> The Ennstal hilltop sites have been associated with a line of fortification or boundary between *Noricum ripense* and *Noricum mediterraneum*, and questions about their affiliation to a province or city were raised (Steinklauber 2005, 135–198, esp. 164; 2018, 764–765). In order to explain their early abandonment, Gleirscher (2019, 78) recently considered that the Enns valley might have belonged to *Noricum ripense*, which was given up by Odoaker in 488.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>267</sup> Ehrenreich et al. 1997, 193–252, esp. 193–195; Steigberger, Vrabec 2016, 187–190, 193; Steigberger, Steinegger 2016, 264–267. – In our opinion, the current evidence is not sufficient to identify a hilltop settlement that was still in use in the 6<sup>th</sup> century (Gleirscher 2019, 78–79).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>268</sup> Ladstätter 2003, 836.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>269</sup> Ladstätter 2003, 837–848; Modrijan 2015, 28, Fig. 8; 29, Fig. 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>270</sup> See, for example, Ladstätter 2003, 834–837.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>271</sup> Milavec 2002, 160.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 272}$  See, for example, the shapes in: Modrijan 2020, 579, Fig 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>273</sup> See Karl, Modl 2018, 67–75 (contribution of D. Modl).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>274</sup> Gutjahr 2020, 77–78. – Only the Eppenstein animal fibulae, the above-mentioned Late Antique pieces from early medieval graves and the fibulae from Mantscha and Kugelstein might be associated with a Roman population (see note 235 and 340). Especially in the case of the latter two finds, nothing can be said about the actual ethnic identity of the wearer.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>275</sup> Lochner von Hüttenbach 2008, 30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>276</sup> Steinklauber 2006b, 173-179; see also Steinklauber



*Fig. 17*: Distribution of sites in the area of today's Styria with find material from the second half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century till the first half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century. Circle: small finds (origin is certain or at least probable). Ring: small find (uncertain; currently not available); star: coin (assured origin).

Based on the above data, this pointedly formulated statement can be agreed with.

It can be stated that, according to archaeological evidence and material culture, Styria remained firmly rooted in the Roman Empire until about the middle of the 5<sup>th</sup> century.<sup>277</sup> However, in our opinion, large parts of Styria were separated from the persisting Roman world and the developing (Germanic) successor states and spheres of control from the second half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century onwards. The negative result regarding settlement is not limited to Styria<sup>278</sup> but also includes neighbouring areas in the east<sup>279</sup> as well as in the

south.<sup>280</sup> For parts of this large area a quite numerous remaining Roman population has been considered, which would have seriously opposed the Lombard efforts of expansion.<sup>281</sup> Recently, however, the thesis of an earlier Slavic occupation was articulated, contradicting the assumption of Roman residual settlement.<sup>282</sup> However, neither of the two cultural phenomena is visible for the 6<sup>th</sup> century in the archaeological finds from Styria. Under the premise of military events in the first half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century, which exerted pressure on the remaining people, resulting in emigration, the question arises as to the size of the remaining population in the area around the middle of the 5<sup>th</sup> century. Around 400, only a few hundred people are likely to have lived in Solva, and only a few hundred inhabitants are assumed for the settlement on Frauenberg,<sup>283</sup> which persisted longer. The Hunnic campaign of 452 presumably led to further waves of emigration. Hunnic attacks

<sup>2008, 423,</sup> note 52. – In a way, the image of Styria around 450 is reminiscent of the one that Milavec (2020, 162) draws of Slovenia regarding the abandonment of the hilltop sites at the end of the 6<sup>th</sup> and in the 7<sup>th</sup> century ("shutdown of the region", "minimal contact ... with the outside world"). However, in Styria even local pottery production seems to be lacking after 450.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>277</sup> Best visible using the example of the Late Antique settlement on Frauenberg with the associated cemetery on Perl-Stadläcker (Steinklauber 2002; 2012, 127–132; 2013; 2018, 758–763).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>278</sup> Gutjahr 2020, 74 (esp. note 109).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>279</sup> West Pannonia (the areas west of the Lombard settlement along the line Savaria – Keszthely – Sopianae) and the

south of today Austrian province of Burgenland.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>280</sup> Flat areas of the Drau/Drava valley in the vicinity of *Celeia* and *Poetovio* as well as the Prekmurje (Ciglenečki 2008, 485, Fig. 2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>281</sup> Vida 2008b, 76.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>282</sup> Pavlovič 2017, 383-385, 364, Fig. 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>283</sup> Steinklauber 2002, 45–46, note 107 (200 to 350 people).

on today's Styrian territory may also have taken place earlier (from around the 430–440s). The Raab valley is the ideal route for Hunnic raids into eastern Styria.

In conclusion, much speaks in favour of Styria being largely void of settlement for more than 200 years. In this context it should be remembered that the hilltop settlements with regular Roman troops in the area of south-east Noricum along the Amber Road (e.g. Ančnikovo gradišče near Jurišna vas) were abandoned after the middle of the 5<sup>th</sup> century. After 450, they apparently no longer could be held in this relatively open terrain, and their repopulation began only in the Early Middle Ages. In addition, the situation in neighbouring Pannonia after the Battle of Nedao (454-455) was characterized by continuous armed conflicts. Under these circumstances, the further colonisation of open terrain could not appear desirable - like everywhere else, people withdrew to better protected, elevated sites. It is possible that the remaining Roman parts of the population, as F. Ruchesi recently suggested for the Romans in Pannonia of the second half of the 5<sup>th</sup> century, also joined the military contingents of Germanic peoples.<sup>284</sup>

The question arises whether Styria,<sup>285</sup> then sparsely populated and economically irrelevant, was of direct military or strategic importance for the dominating powers in the later 5<sup>th</sup> and 6<sup>th</sup> centuries. It was probably of little importance for the Ostrogoths, who dominated the region at the end of the 5<sup>th</sup> and during the first decades of the 6<sup>th</sup> century. With the affiliation of the regions of Slovenia and Carinthia to the Ostrogothic kingdom (beforehand belonging to Italia and *Noricum mediterraneum*), there was protection against the east and northeast – Noricum had to protect both Italy and the flank of Gothic Dalmatia and Pannonia.<sup>286</sup>

Also on the part of the Lombards, who became a powerful factor in Pannonia in the 6<sup>th</sup> century, there is no evidence of any interest in colonising the area of Styria. The occupation of the fertile Pannonia at the beginning of the 6<sup>th</sup> century took place well-regulated by the military along the central Danube Limes and was based on important places of Roman settlement, which were still of strategic importance despite their ruinous state.<sup>287</sup> The settlement activities of the Pannonian Lombards did not extend beyond the western end of Lake Balaton. It is possible that the Lombards did not envisage any further settlement - probably due to their limited number; the failure to reach out to the west would therefore have demographic causes and nothing to do with Roman or early Slavic groups being an obstacle. For the Lombards - with clever military tactics and supported by well-chosen marriage alliances - it was in any case much more tempting to venture south

into economically potent areas along the former central Danube Limes (Pannonia prima and Valeria). The opportunities resulting from the support of the Byzantines were cleverly used; in 547–548 the south-east area of Noricum (Pólis Norikón) and the south Pannonian Savia were taken over. It is well known that this policy ended (and succeeded) in 568 with the entering and takeover of Northern Italy.

Apparently, only the early Slavs, who, in the historical evidence, appear in the south-eastern Alps in the course of the Avar expansion to the west around 600, had an interest in the occupation and ettlement of Styria. However, evidence of Slavic settlement activity in Styria does not exist before the middle or the last third of the 7<sup>th</sup> century (see below).

In conclusion, it should be noted that Styria was only reintegrated into a larger political entity in the second half of the 8<sup>th</sup> century in the course of the Frankish-Carolingian expansion towards the east, when a new political order was established.<sup>288</sup> For Styria (including Slovenian Lower Styria) it should also be noted that from Late Antiquity to the High Middle Ages it was always located on the periphery of larger spheres of power or in overlapping zones of influence.<sup>289</sup>

# 4. THE EARLY SLAVIC SETTLEMENT (AROUND 650–750 AD) – THE MOST IMPORTANT SITES

#### Christoph Gutjahr

The Slavic settlement of what was to become Styria during the Early Middle Ages presumably started before 600, after the Lombards had left the southeastern Alpine region for Italy in 568. This dating seems plausible if one assumes, like the majority of researchers does, that the Bavarian-Slavic conflicts mentioned by Paulus Diaconus<sup>290</sup> for 592 and 595 took place in the upper Drau/Drava valley in today's Carinthia.<sup>291</sup> A Slavic

<sup>291</sup> Considering recent research on the early Slavs in the southeastern Alpine region, a (temporary?) Slavic settlement in southern central Styria would also be possible from the end of the 5<sup>th</sup> or the first half of the 6<sup>th</sup> century onwards (Pavlovič 2015, 59–72; 2017, 349–386; 2020, 175–197). Gleirscher (2019, 138) is sceptical about this, referring to the uncertainty factor in radiocarbon dating of charcoal fragments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>284</sup> Ruchesi 2020, 19–25, esp. 20–22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>285</sup> Nothing is known about mining in Upper Styria.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>286</sup> Wolfram 2001, 320–323, esp. 323.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>287</sup> Vida 2008b, 76.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>288</sup> As possible exceptions to that rule, the upper Enns and Mur/Mura valleys and the Styrian Salzkammergut (with the important burial sites of Krungl near Bad Mitterndorf and Hohenberg near Aigen) can be named, where the furnishing of the elite burials shows a clear connection to the core of Carantania. See e.g. Nowotny 2005, 177–250; Breibert 2011, 441–452; for Carantania, recently: Eichert 2014, 61–78; Eichert 2020, 101–128; Eichert 2020, 101–128.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>289</sup> Spreitzhofer 2000, 628, 636.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>290</sup> Historia Langobardorum IV 10, 39.

settlement horizon in Styria can be assumed not only because of historical considerations, but also because of the toponyms,<sup>292</sup> in its oldest cultural occurrence in Central Europe ("Prague culture"),<sup>293</sup> this Slavic settlement horizon is currently not archaeologically tangible in Styria, neither by settlement<sup>294</sup> nor by graves. Characteristic early Slavic cremation burials with urns of the so-called Prague type are missing from Styria so far. Only a cremation grave (urn) from Wohlsdorf (Wettmannstätten) in western Styria, which has been recovered several decades ago and thought to be from the Early Middle Ages, could make an exception.<sup>295</sup> On the other hand, several cremation graves of the 7<sup>th</sup> and 8<sup>th</sup> century are known from neighbouring Slovenian regions (Drau/Drava valley, Prekmurje).<sup>296</sup> There are no early Slavic cremation graves from Carinthia either, but at least pottery of the Prague type has been found in the settlement material from the Hemmaberg near Globasnitz.<sup>297</sup> Either cremation graves of early Slavic date have not been recognized by archaeological research in Styria so far, or the population of that time practiced a burial rite hardly to be proven archaeologically.<sup>298</sup> Nevertheless, in Styria there is an early Slavic settlement horizon with ceramic finds from the time around 700, which is limited in terms of material and finds and spatially restricted to western and central Styria.<sup>299</sup> This is primarily determined by the pit finds

<sup>294</sup> In contrast to Slovenia. See, among others: Guštin, Tiefengraber 2002, 47–62; Pavlovič 2008, 49–52.

<sup>295</sup> Lehner 2009, 201 (esp. note 1323). – The find, handed over to the Landesmuseum Joanneum by W. Artner about 40 years ago, has been missing ever since. Perhaps a rim piece from the area of the Roman *villa* in Kleinklein is to be assigned to a pot of the Prague type (Großklein, Leibnitz district; Gutjahr, Roscher 2004, Taf. 3: 15; cf: *Pl. 9: 56*). Charred material from another allegedly Early Medieval cremation burial, unearthed 2016 in the vicinity of the Roman *villa* in Grünau (Groß St. Florian, Deutschlandsberg district) was radiocarbon-dated recently, yielding a Late Bronze Age date.

<sup>296</sup> Tomanič Jevremov 2002, 65–66 (7<sup>th</sup> century); Pleterski 2008, 39; Šavel 2008, 65–70 (2<sup>nd</sup> half of 7<sup>th</sup> to first half of 8<sup>th</sup> century). – A cremation burial dug into a Hallstatt burial mound was found in Novo mesto (Dolenjska, second third of 7<sup>th</sup> century, see Belak 2014, 397–403); on northwestern Slovenia, for example: Mlinar 2002, 111–112 (Most na Soči, 7<sup>th</sup>/8<sup>th</sup> century).

<sup>297</sup> Ladstätter 2000, 159–164. – A decorated rim sherd from the second half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century comes from the HA building complex at *Teurnia* (Bekić 2016, 44, Fig. 19; Pl. 72: 11).

<sup>298</sup> For example, Gutjahr 2020, 64, note 48.

<sup>299</sup> Partly persisting into the 8<sup>th</sup> century. The attribution to the Slavs is made exclusively based on the archaeological material in Central European comparison, their actual identity and/or ethnicity as well as the language these people spoke are not known. from Komberg, municipality of Hengsberg (Leibnitz district), St. Ruprecht an der Raab (Weiz district) and Enzelsdorf, municipality of Fernitz-Mellach (Graz-Umgebung district), which will be briefly presented in the following; a short description of the find material is included.

#### 4.1. KOMBERG (Pl. 1: 1-5)

The sherds from Komberg come from a settlement pit that was excavated during pipeline construction (TAG II) in 1987.<sup>300</sup> It is the oldest quite comprehensive complex of early medieval finds in Styria, located on a northern slope, a little below the hilltop, of a ridge following the valley of the Kainach river (390 m above sea level).

The roughly rectangular pit (2.20 by 1.40 meters) yielded fragments of a few pots with simply-formed rims and a fragment of a disc-shaped spindle whorl. The porous fragments *Pl.* 1: 1–2 are heavily tempered with coarse, possibly carbonate material. The tempering of the fragments *Pl.* 1: 3–4, both belonging to the same pot, consists, aside from a few possibly carbonate elements, of individual and partly larger pebbles. The surfaces of the sherds are dominated, in a strongly nuanced way, by the colors reddish brown (*Pl.* 1: 1, 3–4) and light brown (*Pl.* 1: 2). The fracture of the sherds is gray to dark gray, in some parts with the tendency to almost black.

The ceramic shows an unsteady shaping and surface treatment and appears to have been manufactured merely freehand. Only the clumsy decoration of a band of wavy lines on the larger pot fragment *Pl. 1:* 1 may hint to the yet inexperienced use of a very simple turntable.<sup>301</sup> The pit assumingly yielded a few more ceramic fragments but these are currently missing in the owner's depot.<sup>302</sup>

An older radiocarbon analysis of a charcoal sample dates the Komberg pit to the years 663 to 881 AD (OxCal 4.4, 1260  $\pm$  50, 95,4% probability). The ceramic fragments can be – with a certain amount of caution – dated to the middle of the 7<sup>th</sup> or possibly to the second quarter of the 7<sup>th</sup> century – in particular if compared, for instance, to the pottery from Enzelsdorf, which seems typologically more developed and can be dated as far back as the mid-7<sup>th</sup> century by recent radiocarbon data (see below).

From their appearance, the fragments from Komberg correspond with phase-2 ceramics of the Slovakian chronology according to G. Fusek (first half of the 7<sup>th</sup>

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>292</sup> Lochner von Hüttenbach 2004, 151–158; 2008, 30–43.
 <sup>293</sup> Recently summarized in: Pavlovič 2017, 373–374,

<sup>379–389.</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>300</sup> Hebert 1996, 67–70; Gutjahr 2018, 44; Gutjahr 2020, 64–65.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>301</sup> For illustrations of the ceramics see: Hebert 1996, 67,Fig. 1; 69, Fig. 4a–c, e.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>302</sup> We thank the Burgmuseum Archeo Norico, Deutschlandsberg for permission to publish the Komberg sherds.

century/turn from 6<sup>th</sup> to the 7<sup>th</sup> centuries up to the second third of the 7<sup>th</sup> century)<sup>303</sup> and with horizon I of the Moravian chronology according to J. Macháček (second half of the 6<sup>th</sup> century to first half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century)<sup>304</sup> – so there are consistencies as far as chronology is concerned.

The discrepancy between the archaeological dating and the dating by means of natural sciences can be explained by the largely unknown stratigraphy of the Komberg pit assemblage. It is possible that the ceramic sherds originated from a layer at the bottom of the pit, while the charcoal sample was taken from a layer connected with the subsequent filling of the pit at a later time.<sup>305</sup>

# 4.2. ST. RUPRECHT AN DER RAAB (Pl. 1: 6; 3: 13)

In 1989, during the construction of a gas pipeline, two features – later named SR 5 and SR 12 – were discovered near St. Ruprecht an der Raab (Weiz district). The site is located on a flood-protected terrace approximately 650 m southeast of the confluence of the Weizbach and Raab rivers, some 1200 meters from today's village center.

SR 5 was an oblong pit, 4.00 by 1.50 meters, 0.20 meters deep, with rounded edges, and east-northeast/ west-southwest oriented. A charcoal analysis from 1990 dates the filling 640 to 779 AD (OxCal 4.4, 84.2%, 610–618 AD, 0.7%, 786–832 AD, 8.2%, 852–875 AD, 2.4% probability,  $1315 \pm 55$ ; *Fig. 18*).

SR 12 was a roughly oval-shaped pit (4.00 by 1.70 meters), a little deeper than SR 5 (0.40 meters maximum) and almost exactly west/east oriented. A charcoal analysis from 1990 dates the pit 772 to 1024 AD (OxCal 4.4, 95.4% probability, 1125  $\pm$  60; *Fig. 19*).

The purpose of these pits is unknown. They may have been pit houses,<sup>306</sup> judging from the layout, but no hearths or furnaces were found. There is also no evidence for craft activities (with the exception of some spindle whorls). So, in a neutral way, they may be just called settlement pits.

Among the finds are a few spindle whorls, a grinding stone (currently missing, material unknown), and possibly, a fragment of a rubbing stone (currently missing, material unknown), five glass beads, a few animal remains from cattle and sheep or goat, as well as fragments of approximately 30 ceramic pots, differing in wall thickness and treatment, but similar to each other in terms of fabric (temper, surface, fracture) and burning.

The fragments are tempered – very rare in Styria, at least in the early medieval context – with grog (mostly evenly sorted) and possess carefully smoothed surfaces



Fig. 18: St. Ruprecht an der Raab. pit SR 5.



Fig. 19: St. Ruprecht an der Raab. pit SR 12.

with a few holes. They show signs of very low temperature and poorly controlled firing environments.<sup>307</sup>

Technologically, two kinds of ceramics can be distinguished. The minority was simply handmade without any mechanical aid, while the majority was formed with a pivoted turntable (possibly an early version of a handoperated potter's wheel). On a base fragment in SR 5, the imprint of a pivot can still be seen, suggesting the use of some mechanical device.

The ceramic finds of St. Ruprecht consist entirely of pots. Most of them are not decorated, but there are – on the shoulders and, possibly, the bellies of some vessels – a few uneven horizontal and vertical grooves as well as a band of flat and steep wavy lines. Parallels can be found in Slavic pottery primarily east and northeast of Styria. Judging from analogies with Slovakian, Moravian, Lower Austrian and Western Hungarian finds, the St. Ruprecht sherds can be dated to the second half or the last third of the 7<sup>th</sup> century. The fragments correspond with phase-3 ceramics of the Slovakian chronology ac-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>303</sup> Fusek 1994, Fig. 71–72; Pl. 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>304</sup> Macháček 2000, 37, 39-41.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>305</sup> Gutjahr 2020, 65, note 55.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>306</sup> Bekić 2016, 34, 73; 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>307</sup> Based on recent ceramic analyses by Patrick Fazioli, Mercy University, New York City (USA, 2023).



*Fig. 20:* 3D model of the Enzelsdorf plateau. The circular area refers to the excavation area.

cording to G. Fusek<sup>308</sup> and horizon II (interpolated) of the Moravian chronology according to J. Macháček,<sup>309</sup> which in absolute chronology means approximately the second half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century. The mixed inventory (ornamented and plain), the appearance of archaic ornaments (the vertical grooves, see *Pl. 1:* 6; *2:* 7) and the presence of only very few entirely handmade vessels also support this theory. Furthermore, the two pots *Pl. 1:* 6 and *Pl. 2:* 7 reveal in their body shape similarities with the oldest Slavic ceramics of the Prague type, so the last third of late 7<sup>th</sup> century (at the latest the turn of the 8<sup>th</sup> century) is a fairly safe bet.

The five glass beads from pit SR 12 – four millet seed beads ("Hirsekornperlen") made of opaque black glass and half a twin-eye bead made of grey-greenish brown, spotted glass, applied with three yellow dots – fit quite well in this time frame. According to A. Pasztor,<sup>310</sup> the twin-eye beads were fashionable from the second half of the 6<sup>th</sup> to the first third of the 8<sup>th</sup> century, with their heyday between 570 and 680 AD. Some lead residue in the pit suggests that there may have also been one or more small lead beads.<sup>311</sup>

# 4.3. ENZELSDORF (Pl. 3: 14; 7: 47)

Enzelsdorf, part of the municipality of Fernitz-Mellach (Graz-Umgebung district), is located on the left bank of the Mur/Mura river, some 20 kilometers south of Graz.

The archaeological site (390 m above sea level) is situated on a spacious terrace of 500 by 400 meters, with a panoramic view to the southwest and west, 80 meters above the Mur/Mura river and 70 meters above the village of Enzelsdorf (*Fig. 20*).<sup>312</sup>

In 1998, a waste pit on the terrace was thoroughly examined, revealing ceramics of the 10<sup>th</sup> century and a lot of archaeobotanical samples like beans, rye seeds, peach stones etc.<sup>313</sup>

In spring and late summer 2014, three early medieval objects were excavated by the association Kulturpark Hengist (*Fig. 21*). Object/pit 1 was rectangular with rounded edges, 3.65 by 2.05 meters, with a maximum depth of 0.33 meters, west/east oriented.<sup>314</sup> Object/pit 2, to the south of object 1, was also rectangular with rounded edges, but significantly smaller (2.00 by 0.45 to 0.70 meters) with a maximum depth of 0.36 meters, northwest/southeast oriented (*Fig. 22*). A few months after the discovery of these pits, a third early medieval assemblage was found on a lot west of the original excavation site (excavation Kulturpark Hengist, *Fig. 23*). It

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>308</sup> Fusek 1994, Fig. 73–74; Pl. 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>309</sup> Macháček 2000, 37, 39–41.

 $<sup>^{310}</sup>$  Pasztor 1995, Pl. 1: 18; 87, Tab. 1; 88, diagram 1; 89, diagram 2 (duration: about 2<sup>nd</sup> half of 6<sup>th</sup> century to 1<sup>st</sup> third of 8<sup>th</sup> century).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>311</sup> We thank the Universalmuseum Joanneum, Graz, for permission to publish the St. Ruprecht findings; for more detail about St. Ruprecht an der Raab see the preliminary reports by: Schipper 1996, 71–76; Gutjahr 2018, 44–45; 2020, 65–67.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>312</sup> Gutjahr 2018, 45–46; 2020, 68–70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>313</sup> Gutjahr 2003; Thanheiser, Walter 2004, 183-190.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>314</sup> Bekić (2018, 70) identifies the remains of pit 1 as a former "Grubenhaus".



*Fig. 21:* Overview of the excavation areas 1998–2020.



Fig. 22: Enzelsdorf, pits 1 and 2, DOF 1.



Fig. 23: Enzelsdorf, object 3, DOF 2.

was a natural pan, filled with erosion layers (7.50 by 6.00 meters, maximum depth 0.47 meters). The uncovered layers SE 35, SE 20 and SE 11 were subsumed under the name object 3. It can be assumed that these layers are washed-away sediment from higher terrain, which successively filled a formerly existing trough-shaped depression.

In pits 1 and 2, fragments of two disc-shaped spindle whorls and more than 200 ceramic fragments were found; 31 of them could be used for reconstruction drawings and were included in the finds catalogue (3 of them from object 2; *Pl.* 3: 14 – 4: 23). The complex consists entirely of pots, with the exception of a Late Antique lid fragment. The pottery is tempered with coarse and fine gneiss sand, sometimes carbonate was added. It is difficult to determine whether gneiss was added as temper or was an original component of the clay.<sup>315</sup> Technologically, all pots were built up freehand, but with some turntable usage at least concerning the rims. Entirely handmade vessels without any mechanical aid were absent in this small find complex. Decoration consists of bands of wavy lines and horizontal grooves, sometimes combining the two motifs (Pl. 4: 21), which is quite common in the Early Middle Ages.

The Enzelsdorf sherds fit well into the range of 7<sup>th</sup> century Slavic pottery. Their rim profiles correspond with phases 2 and 3 of G. Fusek's Slovakian chronology (approximately 7<sup>th</sup> century) and with horizon II according to J. Macháček's so-called middle-Danubian ceramic chronology (second half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century). They can also be connected to the groups S2 and V2 of the Eastern Alpine region according to A. Pleterski<sup>316</sup> – analogies to the Enzelsdorf sherds are also to be found in the geographical vicinity, for instance at Prekmurje and in Štajerska (Slovenian Styria).<sup>317</sup>

The archaeological dating of the Enzelsdorf findings to the second half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century, based on formal analogies, is confirmed by radiocarbon data from pit 1, which covers the period 637 to 691 AD (OxCal 4.4, 76.2%, 607–623, 3.4%, 697–702, 0.9%, 741–774, 14.9% probability, 1360  $\pm$  30).<sup>318</sup>

In object 3<sup>319</sup> (stratigraphic units 11 and 20 plus scattered finds) early medieval ceramic fragments from more than 20 vessels were found, quite similar to the finds in objects 1 and 2 (compare *Pl. 3:* 14 with *Pl. 4:* 24) in temper, form, style, surface, color and ornament (*Pl. 4:* 24; 5: 32). They can therefore probably be dated to the second half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century as well. Additionally, the



Fig. 24: Enzelsdorf, object 10, DOF 8.

stratigraphical units of object 3 yielded archaeobotanical finds (particularly rye seeds, cone wheat grains, spelt grains, emmer grains) and some animal bones (mainly small ruminants). A recent radiocarbon analysis of a charred grain kernel yielded the periods of 674 to 779 AD (61.3 % probability), 785 to 837 AD (26.0 % probability) and 846 to 877 AD (8.1 % probability, 1250  $\pm$ 30, OxCal 4.4). The latter periods are clearly irrelevant to the dating of our material. The radiocarbon date supports the above-cited assumption of dating the finds to the decades around 700. However, taking account of a certain consistency in the shapes of vessels, a temporal expansion into the first half of the 8<sup>th</sup> century seems possible.

In autumn 2020, a fourth excavation campaign took place on the Enzelsdorf field, triggered by the feared destruction of features superficially torn by the plow. Of the total excavation area of 438 m<sup>2</sup>, objects 10 and 11 as well as a post construction to be inferred from eight post pits are of particular interest.

Object 10 was an oval-shaped pit (4.80 x 2.50 m) oriented approximately east-west, which can be divided into two areas (*Fig. 24*). Their transition was defined by a slight constriction in the ground plan. The smaller western section was slightly off-axis to the north. In the west, the bottom was shallow and the pit was about 0.40 m deep, whereas the area in the east had a concave bottom with a depth of 0.60 m. The youngest backfill (SE 54) consisting of a very dark gray-brown sandy silt with some ceramic fragments and broken river gravels was deposited long after the end of the settlement.

The older backfills SE 72, 73 and 104 of dark gray silt contained large quantities of pottery fragments, broken river debris, sandstones, limestones, and some animal bones. Characteristic of these layers were the large quantities of charcoal, with the average size of the charcoal pieces being three centimeters. All the stones showed signs of heat exposure. The three backfills could be distinguished from each other by their different charcoal content. In the southeast, the floor contained

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>315</sup> Based on recent ceramic analyses by Patrick Fazioli, Mercy University, New York City (USA, 2023). Temper still assumed differently in Gutjahr 2015, 76.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>316</sup> Pleterski 2010, 158, 238–239, 247–248.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>317</sup> Bekić 2016, 34–142, esp.105–125.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>318</sup> For pits 1 and 2 see: Gutjahr 2015b, 73–91, 80 (radiocarbon date).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>319</sup> Gutjahr 2025, in print; Heiss et al. 2025, in print.



Fig. 25: Enzelsdorf, object 10, west-east profile. View to the north.

a depression (1.50 x 1.00 x 0.25 m) that was oval in plan with a steep sloping wall and concave floor. Its uppermost backfill (SE 102) was composed mainly of densely bedded, broken river gravels and pottery fragments, plus some animal bones and a few sandstones and limestones. On top of and between the stones, which were also exposed to heat, charcoal and ash were found. Under the stone concentration, larger pieces of charcoal (up to 10 cm; wood species identification revealed oak) and some pottery fragments were found in a dark brown silty matrix (SE 109).

The original function of the pit is not clear. A pit house in the sense of a dwelling can be excluded due to the lack of a furnace.<sup>320</sup> Neither an occupation layer nor any building structures inside and outside the pit could be found. One posthole on each of the narrow sides could at best be associated with a roof construction. Individual postholes in the north and east of the object were probably not directly related to the pit.

At present, it is most likely that the pit was used as a cellar within an above-ground (block) house, but a sunken workshop area cannot be ruled out. It is certain that after the loss of its original function the pit was filled deliberately and most likely in rapid succession. The ceramic fragments, some of which are quite large, speak for a secondary deposit.<sup>321</sup>

To the west of object 10 was an oval pit oriented fairly exactly north-south (object 11,

SE 75/76 IF) with a length of just under 4 and a maximum width of 1.70 m. Here, too, the pit was divided into two sections and showed a slight constriction in the southern third. While the southern section was only eight centimeters deep, the depth in the north was as much as 0.23 m. Most of the pottery fragments occurred in the northern section, the broken fluvial debris and also the remaining stone material were exposed to heat.

Eight post pits (Obj. 16, 18–19, 21–22, 25–27) in the west of the excavation area resulted in a square ground plan of about 3.70 x 3.70 meters. Originally, the construction consisted of three rows of three post

pits each. The three northern pits were located in the area of object 11, with one of the post pits disturbing the interface of the pit. Unlike the other post pits, they exhibited wedge stones of fluvial debris. The backfills contained either no or very few finds. It is possible that this was once a storage hut.

The processing of the find material is not yet completed, but a brief summary can be given here (Pl. 5: 33; 7:47): Particularly from object 10 there is a large number of larger pottery fragments, which are to be connected predominantly with barrel-shaped to slightly bulbous pots. Occasionally, more bulbous vessel forms also occur. The quality of the fabric (grain, surface, fracture) largely corresponds to the ceramic material from objects 1-3, but the vessels predominantly show a somewhat lighter surface color (nuances from light brown to gray-brown). Based on the scientific analysis, most of the pottery fragments can be assumed to be tempered with possible carbonate inferred from voids.<sup>322</sup> Conformance with the material from objects 1-3 is found in the design of the rim zones as well as the protruding and non-reinforced rims; however, the very lip is often rounded. The ceramic material is characterised by a high degree of decoration, mainly wavy band ornaments and horizontal grooves typical for the Early Middle Ages. Furthermore, a spindle whorl, a bone awl and two small yellow millet grain beads ("Hirsekornperlen"), which came to light by sediment flotation, originate from object 10. With reference to the ceramic finds from the Enzelsdorf objects 1-3 and the early medieval ceramic material otherwise known from Styria, as well as supra-regional comparisons,<sup>323</sup> a dating to the decades around 700 seems plausible for the ceramic material recovered in 2020; given the abundant decoration, the first half of the 8<sup>th</sup> century is also conceivable. This archaeological dating approach also finds support in several radiocarbon dates. One of them, a sample from object 10 (SE 73, cf. Fig. 25) is pre-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>320</sup> According to Bekić, 2018, however, such structures are associated with the remains of small pit houses.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>321</sup> Nowotny 2015, 123–134.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>322</sup> Based on recent ceramic analyses by Patrick Fazioli, Mercy University, New York City (USA, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>323</sup> See, for example: Wawruschka 1998–1999, 347–411; Wawruschka-Firat 2009 (e.g., Baumgarten an der March); Pleterski 2010, 158–160; Bekić 2016, 95, 94, Fig. 51 (cf. Drava-Mura-Sava 1b and 2a).



*Fig. 26*: Distribution of Early Medieval sites with pottery of the second half of the 7<sup>th</sup> and first half of the 8<sup>th</sup> century in the area of today's Styria. Circle: Ample proof. Ring: Sufficient proof. Rhombus: Probable, but currently only limited evidence.

sented here: OxCal 4.4, 1270  $\pm$  30, 664 to 778 AD (84.8% probability) and 788 to 827 AD (10.4% probability).<sup>324</sup>

The Enzelsdorf ceramic complexes excavated in 1998, 2014 and 2020 may be small in quantity, but they are significant nonetheless, since pottery from the second half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century has not been found very often so far in Styria.<sup>325</sup>

It is fair to assume that there was a settlement on the terrace above modern-day Enzelsdorf from the 7<sup>th</sup> century onwards, possibly continuing until the early 11<sup>th</sup> century. However, due to the relatively small portion excavated, it is impossible to say anything about the true size, structure and dynamics of the settlement. Modern-day Enzelsdorf evolved, in any case, in the early high-medieval period on the banks of the Jakobbach, a creek a little further downhill.<sup>326</sup>

# 4.4. INTERPRETATION

As briefly mentioned above, a settlement horizon with ceramic find material from the second half of the 7<sup>th</sup> and the first half of the 8<sup>th</sup> century in Styria, which is for the time being small and spatially limited to western and central Styria,<sup>327</sup> is emerging (*Fig.* 26).<sup>328</sup> At the present time the sites Komberg, St. Ruprecht an der Raab, Enzelsdorf and Fernitz represent this horizon.<sup>329</sup> Most probably also a part of the ceramic material from Unterhaus ("Rasental", municipality of Wildon) can be assigned to this settlement horizon (*Pl.* 7: 48 – 8: 55). Already in 2006, at the beginning of the rescue excavation, the remains of a pit object (Obj. 2, preserved)

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 324}$  The sample was taken from charcoal residues on a ceramic fragment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>325</sup> Gutjahr 2015b, 80–82; 82, note 51.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>326</sup> Purkarthofer [1984], 10–23, 29–30, Fig. on p. 17; Gutjahr 2003, 171–174 (contributions of O. Kustrin, C. Gutjahr).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>327</sup> The fact that Upper Styria and the Mürz valley are not represented here may be due to the state of research.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>328</sup> Recently presented several times, see Gutjahr 2015b, 82–83; 2018, 46; 2020, 70–72. At that time predominantly associated with the 7<sup>th</sup> century. Recalibrations of older as well as more recent radiocarbon dates suggest an extension of the material into the first half of the 8<sup>th</sup> century.

 $<sup>^{329}</sup>$  Gutjahr 2002, 156, Figs. 16; 18. – The sherds shown in Gutjahr 2002, 156, Figs. 21–23 probably also belong to the 7<sup>th</sup> century.

length 1.20 m, preserved width 0.82 m, depth 0.44 m) could be documented in an excavation profile. The pit was densely backfilled with large Leithakalk limestone rubble and boulders (to about 0.20 m) and contained some decorated early medieval sherds and a base fragment with the imprint of a pivot. Via incarbonated remains attached to one of the sherds, a radiocarbon date pointing to the second half of the 7<sup>th</sup>/first half of the 8<sup>th</sup> century is available for the pit (OxCal 4.4, 1320  $\pm$ 30, 652 to 709 AD, 51.9% probability and 723 to 775 AD, 41.6% probability).<sup>330</sup> The remaining ceramic material from the Unterhaus Early Medieval settlement belongs predominantly to the 8<sup>th</sup> century according to a first review.<sup>331</sup> On the basis of the sparse ceramic find material - to be interpreted with caution as an indication of at least short-term settlement - the affiliation to the settlement horizon characterized by this oldest early medieval pottery from Styria is to be considered at least for some other sites. These include Kleinklein (municipality of Grossklein, Pl. 9: 56-57, stray finds)<sup>332</sup>, Aichegg near Stallhofen (Pl. 9: 58-62)<sup>333</sup> and Graz-Straßgang (Pl. 9: 63)<sup>334</sup>. It should be noted that from all these sites no metallica are known so far.<sup>335</sup> It is possible that further sites

<sup>331</sup> The Early Medieval findings are currently being processed. However, there are also some younger early medieval sherds in the pottery material from Unterhaus.

<sup>332</sup> Gutjahr 2002, 150–151, 151, Fig. 1 (from the area of a Roman villa). - In Kleinklein, Early Medieval features and finds already came to light on the occasion of the excavations at the Hallstatt princely grave Kröllkogel in 1995. In addition, a larger number of surface finds are available from surveys which were carried out by the author as a participant in the excavations at that time. Some of the ceramic finds from the 1995 excavations date back to the 8th century. Further excavation campaigns aiming at Early Medieval settlement took place in 2017 and 2018 (Kiszter et al. 2019, 132-134). The suggested dating (10<sup>th</sup> century) of the pottery seems rather late, more likely the forms are to be connected with the 8th/9th century. The attribution of the two bowls to the Early Middle Ages is questionable, they are rather Late Roman/Late Antique forms, see: Steinklauber 2013, Fig. 29-30. However, we cannot completely rule out an early medieval attribution without an autopsy.

<sup>333</sup> Bauer et al. 1995, 86, 87, Fig. 18; 124 cat. 343. – It was possible to sort out the sherds shown here from the mainly Roman pottery. In addition to the pieces listed above, several other wall fragments, some of them undecorated, probably belong to the Early Middle Ages. We thank Eva Steigberger, Vienna/BDA, for the possibility to autopsy the Aichegg pottery.

<sup>334</sup> For some sherds from Graz-Straßgang a *terminus ante quem* of 550 to 660 AD is given by stratigraphy and a radiocarbon date (Hinker 2007b, 729, 730, Fig. 67: 1–5; Pleterski 2010, 92, 92, Fig. 4.9., group S1).

<sup>335</sup> Actually, the hollow armlet from the vicinity of Leoben already belongs to the early Middle Ages (see above). Due to the few small finds in Styria between 450 and 650, however, it was included in the distribution map of Late Ancan be added to this early Styrian settlement horizon, primarily Schönberg,<sup>336</sup> but also Unterpremstätten and Kalsdorf, but the number of sherds currently available, especially from the latter two, is very small and the pottery cannot be precisely categorised without an autopsy. It is remarkable that early medieval pottery is not infrequent known at the sites of Roman *villae* (for example Kleinklein) or *vici* (Haslach,<sup>337</sup> Kalsdorf, Saazkogel<sup>338</sup>). However, it is unclear whether there was a deliberate recourse to Roman-period structures or whether just the same topographical locations were appreciated.<sup>339</sup>

In addition to the sites of Komberg, St. Ruprecht an der Raab and Enzelsdorf, the mentioned, albeit small, settlement traces of the 7<sup>th</sup> century are to be seen in the context of Slavic immigration. The possible impact of a remnant late Romanic or Romanised population on settlement activity and early medieval pottery production, however, can hardly be evaluated.<sup>340</sup> We could also consider a merging process between Romans and Slavs for Styria, but hardly anything is known about it due to the lack of literary traditions and the meager archaeological sources.

It is unclear from which direction the Slavic settlement of Styria in the early Middle Ages came. L. Bekić assumes, based on the distribution of sites, a Slavic immigration to Croatia at the end of the 6<sup>th</sup> century through the Moravian Gate via Burgenland, the Hungarian counties of Eisenburg (Vas) and Zala into the Prekmurje region and Međimurje.<sup>341</sup> It seems not too far-fetched that

<sup>338</sup> Tiefengraber 2005, 197.

<sup>339</sup> Gutjahr 2020, 71, 71 note 93. – It remains open, also on the basis of the Kleinklein findings, whether a (conscious) "early medieval after-use of the villa rustica" took place here or simply a "reuse" or "early medieval use." Basically, the location on a (flood-proof) terrace is not unusual for early Slavic settlements (Kiszter et al. 2019, 132–133).

<sup>340</sup> Regarding the genesis of Slavic pottery, for which a Late Antique/Roman influence is assumed in several respects, this cannot be ruled out. Exemplary: Macháček 1997, 355–358; Ladstätter 2000, 159–164; Eichert 2010, 131–134; on the interaction: Pleterski, Belak 2002, 98–103. – Evidence of a remaining Roman population element is generally extremely rare in Styria (see also note 274). Possibly grave 73 from Krungl with an iron ring fibula can be referred to here. As comparable fibulae from Gusen (grave 162) or Schwanenstadt (grave 73, both Upper Austria), they can be associated with a survival of Roman traditions (Breibert 2022, 118). In both cases, the fibulae were found in a position on the shoulder, which is typical for late Roman costume.

<sup>341</sup> Bekić 2012, 34–35; see also Fusek 2008, 645–646, 646
 Fig. 1; Pavlovič 2015, 69. – For the western incursion route

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>330</sup> Beta Analytic,  $1320 \pm 30$ .

tiquity/Migration Period (see Fig. 17).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>336</sup> Oberhofer 2012, 76, 115, 381, Pl. 50: K1 K2; see Fig. 7).

 $<sup>^{337}</sup>$  Gutjahr 1999, 879–880. Contrary to the assumptions of the time, the rim fragment shown in Gutjahr 1999, 880, Fig. 674 can be dated to the 8<sup>th</sup> century, and for the sherd ib. 880, Fig. 675, a dating to the 7<sup>th</sup> century does not seem improbable.

Styrian territory was also touched in this setting. For the settlement of St. Ruprecht an der Raab an immigration from the east (upstream from Pannonia) seems most probable. In the light of very early radiocarbon dates (first half of the 6<sup>th</sup> century) of early Slavic settlement findings from Prekmurje, however, it cannot be ruled out<sup>342</sup> that individual Slavic migration movements ran upstream from the south and subsequently affected the side valleys.<sup>343</sup> From the second half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century onwards, an increase in settlement density at the edge of the southeastern Alps is clearly noticeable.<sup>344</sup>

It should be emphasized once again that an early Slavic settlement (6<sup>th</sup> and first half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century) in today's Styria has not yet been proven by archaeological finds.<sup>345</sup> On the one hand, this is surprising in view of the geographical proximity to Carantania, on the other hand, relevant find material in Carinthia and East Tyrol<sup>346</sup> has only become known to a very small extent so far. Up to this day, early medieval valley or lowland settlements have hardly been uncovered in Styria.<sup>347</sup> In the chronological sequence or partial overlapping (with Kleinklein and Wildon-Unterhaus) only the settlement site in Weitendorf from the second half of the 8<sup>th</sup> and the 9th century, located a few kilometers west of the Wildon Schlossberg, is close to the sites listed above.<sup>348</sup> For all these sites, burials are not yet available. Early medieval burial grounds do not begin in Styria until the middle of the 8<sup>th</sup> century (Hohenberg, Krungl);<sup>349</sup> after the abandonment of the Late Roman/Late Antique cemetery on the Frauenberg near Leibnitz around 430-450,350 burial evidence in Styria is missing for striking 300 years. As late as in the Carolingian-Ottonian period thus outside this overview - there are finds from early medieval settlements at high altitudes, which belong to the context of early medieval fortifications/castles/curtes (e.g. Kirchberg near Deutschfeistritz, Graz-Umgebung district,<sup>351</sup> Wildon Schlossberg, Leibnitz district, Ulrichsberg near Deutschlandsberg<sup>352</sup> or Georgiberg near Kindberg, Mürzzuschlag district<sup>353</sup>). For some of them, such as the Schlossberg next to Wildon<sup>354</sup> and the Kirchberg next to Deutschfeistritz, there are indications of use already in the later 8<sup>th</sup> century; however, further archaeological investigations are necessary for a more precise account.355

<sup>343</sup> Admittedly, it cannot be ruled out that immigration occurred simultaneously or staggered both from the east and from the south.

<sup>345</sup> However, its existence could perhaps be hinted at by the two stray finds from Kleinklein, which are visually reminiscent of Prague types (*Pl. 9*: 56–57).

- <sup>352</sup> Lehner 2004.
- <sup>353</sup> Artner, Hampel 1999, 62–68.
- <sup>354</sup> Tiefengraber 2018, 252–254, Pl. 193–196.

of the southern Slavs see: Udolph 2016, 105. According to Udolph (2016, 83–107, esp. 93) southern Poland and western Ukraine are assumed to be the home and starting point of the Slavic expansion.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>342</sup> Guštin, Pavlovič 2013, 217–221, esp. 219–220; Pavlovič 2015, 59–72; Pavlovič 2017, 349–386. – Pavlovič (2020, 189) suspects Slavic groups settled as federates of the Byzantine Empire to have left the very early findings in Nova tabla near Murska Sobota and in Cerklje ob Krki. See most recently in detail on Cerklje ob Krki Pavlovič, et al. 2021: They assume that these Slavic groups were used to protect the border of the Eastern Roman Empire or were recruited as mercenaries in the Byzantine army. Cremation burials, some of which were almost contemporaneous with the settlements in Enzelsdorf and St. Ruprecht an der Raab, were found in the Popava II cemetery near Lipovci (Šavel 2008, 70).

<sup>344</sup> Guštin, Pavlovič 2013, 218; Pavlovič 2020, 190.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>346</sup> Stadler 2011, 471–472; 470, Fig. 4: 1; 471, Fig. 5 (Slavic cremation burial ground?).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>347</sup> Gutjahr 2015a, 94.

 $<sup>^{348}</sup>$  Gutjahr 2011, 137–191. In addition to archaeological analogies in the ceramic material, also well corroborated by radiocarbon dates (Object 128: OxCal 4.4, 1270  $\pm$  40, 661–779 calAD, 74.7%, 786–834 calAD, 15.8%, 849–876 calAD, 4.9% probability; Object 121: OxCal 4.4, 1190  $\pm$  30, 709–722 calAD, 1.6%, 771–897 calAD, 88.0%, 923–952 calAD, 5.8% probability).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>349</sup> Gutjahr 2015a, 87–93. There is only one recently discovered burial from Unzmarkt-Frauenburg (grave 5/SE 72), which could date to the 7<sup>th</sup> century based on the radiocarbon date. (Steinegger, 2020, 100, Murtal district). At best, the radiocarbon-dated bones of "saint" Beatrix from Mariahof (1<sup>st</sup> half of the 8<sup>th</sup> century, Murtal district) could also be cited here (Hebert 2004).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>350</sup> Steinklauber 2002, 187–188; 2018, 789.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>351</sup> Gutjahr 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>355</sup> For the site Schwanberg-Tanzplatz, the publication of the find material is in preparation by S. Kiszter as part of her PhD thesis; for the moment, see Kiszter, Schrettle 2020, 31–37.

#### Illustrations:

- Fig. 1-4: University of Graz (S. Karl).
- Fig. 5: Naturhistorisches Museum, Prähistorische Abteilung, Wien.
- Fig. 6, 10: Federal Monuments Authority Austria (BDA).
- Fig. 7: Heymans 1997, 760, Fig. 1000.
- Fig. 8-9, 12: Universalmuseum Joanneum, Archäologie & Münzkabinett, Graz (J. Kraschitzer).
- Fig. 11: Fuchs, Obereder 1999, Pl. 28: 5.
- Fig. 13: Universalmuseum Joanneum, Archäologie & Münzkabinett, Graz (D. Modl).
- Fig. 14: source: Terjal 2008, 260, Fig. 6; map: StAF-Kulturpark Hengist, Wildon (supplemented by Ch. Gutjahr).
- *Fig. 15*: Kulturpark Hengist, Wildon (Ch. Gutjahr), after Wührer 2000, 44, 44 note 171, Distelberger 2004, 20 and Müller 2008, 296, Fig. 8: 3–4.
- Fig. 16: source: Milavec 2009, 229, Fig. 8; map: Kulturpark Hengist, Wildon (Ch. Gutjahr).
- Fig. 17: Map: I. Koch (using QGIS\*); data source: Open Data Österreich (www.data.gv.at), hill shading 5m from ALS.
- Fig. 18-19: Universalmuseum Joanneum, Archäologie & Münzkabinett, Graz.
- Fig. 20: E. Lozić; data source: GIS-Steiermark (gis.stmk.gv.at), point cloud.
- Fig. 21, 25: Kulturpark Hengist, Wildon (M. Arneitz-Gutjahr).
- Fig. 22: Kulturpark Hengist, Wildon (Ch. Gutjahr).
- Fig. 23: Kulturpark Hengist, Wildon (M. Trausner).
- Fig. 24: Kulturpark Hengist, Wildon (M. Mandl).
- Fig. 26: Map: I. Koch (using QGIS\*); data source: Open Data Österreich (www.data.gv.at), hill shading 5m from ALS.
- Pl. 1: 1-5: Burgmuseum Archeo Norico, Deutschlandsberg (J. Kraschitzer, Graz).
- Pl. 1: 6; 3: 13: Universalmuseum Joanneum, Archäologie & Münzkabinett, Graz (J. Kraschitzer).
- Pl. 3: 14; 9: 57: Kulturpark Hengist, Wildon (J. Kraschitzer).
- Pl. 9: 58-62: Federal Monuments Authority Austria (J. Kraschitzer).
- Pl. 9: 63: Federal Monuments Authority Austria (Hinker 2007, 730, Fig. 67:1).

# Databases

- Thanados = The Anthropological and Archaeological Database of Sepultures; https://thanados.net/entity/175496 (21 March 2024)
- ZBIVA = Zbiva 3 database: https://as.parsis.si/zbiva/ (2019–2022), upgraded to Zbiva 4: https://zbiva4. zrc-sazu.si/ (2023→) (21 March 2024)

#### Sources

- Eugippius, *Vita Sancti Severini*. Das Leben des heiligen Severin. – *Lateinisch/Deutsch*, Theodor Nüsslein (ed.). Reclam Nr. 8285, Stuttgart, 1986.
- Paulus Diaconus, *Historia Langobardorum*. Geschichte der Langobarden. – hrsg. und übersetzt von Wolfgang F. Schwarz (ed. and transl.), Darmstadt 2009.

### \*\*\*

- ABSPACHER, I. 2020, Italische und nordafrikanische Lampen des 1. bis 5. Jahrhunderts. Römische Lampen der Sammlung K. Wilhelm. – Münchner Beiträge zur Provinzialrömischen Archäologie, Ergänzungsband 2.
- ARTNER, W. 1997, Archäologische Übersicht. Urgeschichte, Römerzeit und Frühmittelalter im Bereich der Stadt Graz. – In: W. Resch, Die Kunstdenkmäler der Stadt Graz. Die Profanbauten des I. Bezirkes, Altstadt, Österreichische Kunsttopographie 53, XIX–LIII.

- ARTNER, W. 1998–1999, Der Frauenberg bei Leibnitz in der Spätlatènezeit und in der vorclaudischen Kaiserzeit. Ausgrabungen des Landesmuseums Joanneum 1979–1985. – Archaeologia Austriaca 82/83, 221–341.
- ARTNER, W., U. HAMPEL 1999, Die Ausgrabungen des Landesmuseums Joanneum in Kindberg-St. Georg 1995–1998. Ein Vorbericht. – Archäologie Österreichs 10/1, 62–68.
- BÁNKI, Z. 1992, Beiträge zum pannonischen spätrömischen glasierten Siedlungsmaterial. – In:
  Z. Bánki (ed.), *Glasierte Keramik in Pannonien*, Székesfehérvár, 36–44.
- BAUER, I. 1997, Römerzeitliche Höhensiedlungen in der Steiermark, mit besonderer Berücksichtigung des archäologischen Fundmaterials. – Fundberichte aus Österreich 36, 71–192.
- BAUER et al. 1995 = BAUER, I., B. HEBERT, U. SCHA-CHINGER 1995, Das römerzeitliche Gehöft von Aichegg bei Stallhofen (unter Einbeziehung des nachantiken Fundmaterials). – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 34, 73–136.
- BAUSOVAC, M., D. PIRKMAJER 2012, Late Roman glazed pottery from Rifnik near Celje. – *Rei Cretariae Romanae Fautorum Acta* 42, 1–7.
- BEKIĆ, L. 2012, Keramika praškog tipa u Hrvatskoj. Zbornik Stjepan Gunjača i hrvatska srednjovjekovna povijesno – arheološka baština II, Split, 21–35.

- BEKIĆ, L. 2016, Rani srednji vijek između Panonije i Jadrana. Ranoslavenski keramički ostali arheološki nalazi od 6. do 8. stoljeća / The early medieval between Pannonia and the Adriatic. Early slavic ceramics and other archaeological finds from the sixth to eighth century. – Monografije i katalozi 27, Arheološki muzej Istre.
- BEKIĆ, L. 2018, Early pit houses in the area of the Mura, Drava and Sava river and attempt to their reconstruction (Zgodnjeslovanske zemljanke v Pomurju, Podravju ter Posavju in poskus njihove rekonstrukcije). – In: Lux et al. (eds.) 2018, 69–76.
- BELAK, M. 2014, Staroslovanski žarni grob s Kapiteljske njive v Novem mestu / Early Mediaeval cremation grave from Kapiteljska njiva in Novo mesto, Slovenia. – In: S. Tecco Hvala (ed.), *Studia praehistorica in honorem Janez Dular*, Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 30, 397–403.
- BEMANN, J., M. SCHMAUDER (eds.) 2008, Kulturwandel in Mitteleuropa. Langobarden – Awaren – Slawen. – Akten der Internationalen Tagung in Bonn vom 25. bis 28. Februar 2008. Kolloquien zur Vor- und Frühgeschichte 11, Bonn.
- BIERBRAUER, V. 2004, Die Keszthely-Kultur und die romanische Kontinuität in Westungarn (5.–8. Jh.).
  Neue Überlegungen zu einem alten Problem. – In: H. Seibert, G. Thoma (eds.), Von Sachsen bis Jerusalem. Menschen und Institutionen im Wandel der Zeit = Festschrift für Wolfgang Giese zum 65. Geburtstag, München, 51–72.
- BITENC, P., T. KNIFIC 2012, Poznoantične fibule v podobi ptičev iz Slovenije. – In: I. Lazar, B. Županek, L. Plesničar-Gec (eds.), *Emona med Akvilejo in Panonijo / Emona between Aquileia and Pannonia*, Koper, 429–446.
- BITENĆ et. al. 1991 = BITENC, P., J. I. VRŠČAJ, B. JERIN, T. KNIFIC, T. NABERGOJ, M. SAGADIN, A. ŠEMROV 1991, Katalog razstavljenega gradiva / Catalogue of exhibited material. – In: Knific, T., M. Sagadin (eds.), *Pismo brez pisave. Arheologija o prvih stoletjih krščanstva na Slovenskem*, Ljubljana, 47–95.
- BOLTA, L. 1981, Rifnik pri Šentjurju. Katalogi in monografije 19.
- BONIFAY, M. 2015, *Études sur la céramique romaine tardive d'Afrique* (e-pdf ver. 2004. British Archaeological Reports, International Series 1301.
- BÓNA, I. 1991, Das Hunnenreich. Budapest.
- BÓNIS, E. B. 1990, A mázas kerámia Pannoniában. Elózmények és gyártási kózpontok. – Archaeologiai ertesitö 117, 24–38.
- BÓNIS, E.B. 1991, Glasierte Keramik der Spätrömerzeit aus Tokod. – Acta Archaeologica Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 43, 87–150.
- BRANDT, H. 2017, Das Ende der Antike. Geschichte des spätrömischen Reiches. <sup>5</sup>München.

- BRATOŽ, R. 1996, Christianisierung des Nordadriaund Westbalkanraumes im 4. Jahrhundert. – In: R. Bratož (ed.), *Westillyricum und Nordostitalien in der spätrömischen Zeit / Zahodni Ilirik in severovzhodna Italija v poznorimski dobi*, Situla 34, 299–366.
- BRATOŽ, R. (ed.) 2000, Slovenija in sosednje dežele med antiko in karolinško dobo. Začetki slovenske etnogeneze / Slowenien und die Nachbarländer zwischen Antike und karolingischer Epoche. Anfänge der slowenischen Ethnogenese. – Situla 39/1 = Razprave / Dissertationes 18.
- BRATOŽ, R. 2007, Izseljevanje prebivalstva iz zahodnega Ilirika v 5. in 6. stoletju. Vojni ujetniki in begunci v pozni antiki. In: T. Šenk (ed.), Arhivistika Zgodovina Pravo. Vilfanov spominski zbornik / Archivkunde Geschichte Recht. Gedenkschrift für Sergij Vilfan / Archives Historiy Law. Vilfan's Memorial Volume (Die Auswanderung der Bevölkerung Westillyricums im 5. und 6. Jahrhundert. Kriegsgefangene und Flüchtlinge in der Spätantike). Gradivo in razprave / Zgodovinski arhiv 30, 247–284.
- BRATOŽ, R. 2011, Die Auswanderung der Bevölkerung aus den pannonischen Provinzen während des 5. und 6. Jahrhunderts. – In: M. Konrad, C. Witschel (eds.), Römische Legionslager in den Rhein- und Donauprovinzen, Nuclei spätantik-frühmittelalterlichen Lebens?, Abhandlungen der Bayerischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, phil.-hist. Klasse, N. F. 138, 589–614.
- BRATOŽ, R. 2014, *Med Italijo in Ilirikom. Slovenski* prostor in njegovo sosedstvo v pozni antiki. – Zbirka Zgodovinskega časopisa 46.
- BRATOŽ, R. 2017, Zur Präsenz und Mobilität ethnischer Kleingruppen im Alpen-Adria-Raum während der Ostgotenherrschaft. – In: Dörfler et al. (eds.) 2017, 215–248.
- BREIBERT, W. 2011, Grabfunde aus Krungl in der Steiermark (Österreich) – Überlegungen zur Chronologie und Wirtschaft des Frühmittelalters im Ostalpenraum. – In: F. Biermann, T. Kersting, A. Klammt (eds.), Der Wandel um 1000. Beiträge der Sektion zur slawischen Frühgeschichte der 18. Jahrestagung des Mittel- und Ostdeutschen Verbandes für Altertumsforschung in Greifswald, 23. bis 27. März 2009, Beiträge zur Ur- und Frühgeschichte Mitteleuropas 60, Langenweissbach, 441–452.
- BREIBERT, W. 2022, Das frühmittelalterliche Gräberfeld von Krungl, Gem. Bad Mitterndorf, Bez. Liezen, Steiermark. Studien zum Frühmittelalter im Ostalpenraum. – Forschungen zur geschichtlichen Landeskunde der Steiermark 97 = Schild von Steier, Beiheft 12/22.
- BURGER, A.S. 1979, *Das spätrömische Gräberfeld von Somogyszil.* – Fontes Archaeologici Hungariae, Budapest.

- BRU CALDERÓN, M. 2011, Spätantike glasierte Keramik aus der Grabung St. Pölten-Rathausplatz. – Unpublished PhD thesis, University of Vienna, Wien.
- CARANDINI, A. 1981 (ed.), Atlante delle forme ceramiche I. Ceramica fine romana nel bacino mediterraneo (medio e tardo impero). – Enciclopedia dell'Arte Antica, Rome.
- CAVADA, E., M. ZAGERMANN (eds.) 2020, Alpine Festungen 400–1000, Chronologie, Räume und Funktionen, Netzwerke, Interpretationen / Fortezze alpine (Secoli V –X), chronologia, spazi e funzioni, sistemi, interpretationi. – Akten des Kolloquiums in München am 13. und 14. September 2014, Münchner Beiträge zur Vor- und Frühgeschichte 68.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 1985, Potek alternativne ceste Siscija-Akvileja na prosturu zahodne Dolenjske in Notranjske v času 4. do 6. stoletja. Preliminarno poročilo o raziskovanjih Korinjskega hriba in rekognosciranjih zahodne Dolenjske (Der Verlauf der Alternativstrasse Siscia-Aquileia im Raum von Westdolenjsko und Notranjsko in der Zeitspanne vom 4. Bis zum 6. Jh. Präliminarbericht über die Erforschung des Korinjski hrib und die Rekognoszierungen von Westdolenjsko). – Arheološki vestnik 36, 255–284.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 1987, Höhenbefestigungen aus der Zeit vom 3. bis 6. Jh. im Ostalpenraum (Višinske utrdbe iz časa 3. do 6. st. v vzhodnoalpskem prosotoru). – Dela 1. razreda SAZU 31, Ljubljana.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 1992, Pólis Norikón, Poznoantične višinske utrdbe med Celjem in Brežicami. – Podsreda.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 1997, Die wichtigsten völkerwanderungszeitlichen Einfallstrassen von Osten nach Italien im Licht der neuesten Forschungen. – In: *Peregrinatio Gothica, Jantarová stezka*, Supplementum ad Acta Musei Moraviae, Scientiae sociales 82, Brno, 179–191.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 1999, Results and Problems in the Archaeology of the Late Antiquity in Slovenia / Izsledki in problemi poznoantične arheologije v Sloveniji. – Arheološki vestnik 50, 287–309.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 2000, Tinje nad Loko pri Žusmu. Poznoantična in zgodnjesrednjeveška naselbina / Tinje oberhalb von Loka pri Žusmu. Spätantike und frühmittelalterliche Siedlung. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 4.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 2003, The basic characteristics of the Late Antique settlement pattern within the Eastern Alpine Region and Dalmatia. – *Histria Antiqua* 11, 263–281.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 2005, Langobardische Präsenz im Südostalpenraum im Lichte neuer Forschungen. – In: W. Pohl, P. Erhart (eds.), *Die Langobarden, Herrschaft und Identität.* Forschungen zur Geschichte des Mittelalters 9, Denkschriften der

Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, phil.-hist. Klasse 329, 265–280.

- CIGLENEČKI, S. 2006, Insediamenti Ostrogoti in Slovenia. – In: M. Buora, L. Villa (eds.), *Goti nell'arco alpino orientale*, Archeologia di frontiera 5, 107–122.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 2007, Zum Problem spätrömischer militärischer Befestigungen im südlichen Teil von Noricum mediterraneum. – *Schild von Steier 20*, 317–328.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 2008, *Castra* und Höhensiedlungen vom 3. bis 6. Jahrhundert in Slowenien. – In: Steuer, Bierbrauer 2008, 481–532.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 2009, Justinijanovo utvrđivanje Ilirika. – Archaeologia Adriatica 3/1, 205–222.
- CIGLENEČKI, Š. 2011a, Von römischen Städten zu spätantiken Höhensiedlungen zentralörtlichen Charakters. – In: J. Macháchek, Š. Ungerman (eds.), Frühgeschichtliche Zentralorte in Mitteleuropa, Internationale Konferenz und Kolleg der Alexander-von-Humboldt-Stiftung zum 50. Jahrestag des Beginns archäologischer Ausgrabungen in Pohansko bei Breclav, 5.–9. 10. 2009, Breclav, Tschechische Republik. Studien zur Archäologie Europas 14, 183–196.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 2011b, Vloga in pomen naselbine Tonovcov grad / The role and importance of the settlement Tonovcev grad. – In: Ciglenečki et al. (eds.) 2011, 257–287.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 2014, The changing relations between city and countryside in Late Antique Illyricum. – *Hortus Artium Medievalium* 20, 232–250.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 2015, Late Roman army, Claustra Alpium Iuliarum and the fortifications in the southeastern Alps. – In: J. Istenič, B. Laharnar, J. Horvat (eds.), *Evidence of the Roman Army in Slovenia*, Catalogi et monographiae 41, 385–430.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 2016a, Kontinuität oder Diskontinuität? Höhenbefestigungen von der La-Tène-Zeit bis zum Frühmittelalter. – In: M. Lehner, B. Schrettle (eds.), Zentralort und Tempelberg. Siedlungs- und Kultentwicklung am Frauenberg bei Leibnitz im Vergleich, Studien zur Archäologie der Steiermark 1, Akten des Kolloquiums im Schloss Seggau am 4. und 5. Mai 2015, Graz, 11–23.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 2016b, Claustra Alpium Iuliarum, tractus Italiae circa Alpes and the Defence of Italy in the Final Part of the Late Roman Period / Claustra Alpium Iuliarum, tractus Italiae circa Alpes in problem obrambe Italije v zaključnem poznorimskem obdobju. – *Arheološki vestnik* 67, 409–424.
- CIGLENEČKI, S. 2017, Überlegungen zum Verständnis des Siedlungswechsels im südlichsten Teil der Provinz Noricum mediterraneum. – In: Dörfler et al. (eds.) 2017, 143–157.

- CIGLENEČKI, S. 2023, Between Ravenna and Constantinople. Rethinking Late Antique Settlement Patterns. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 46.
- CIGLENEČKI, S., T. MILAVEC 2009, The defence of North-Eastern Italy in the first decennia of the 5th century. – *Forum Iulii 33*, 177–184.
- CIGLENEČKI, S., M. STRMČNIK GULIČ 2002, Sledovi slovanske poselitve južno od Maribora / Spuren frühslawischer Besiedlung südlich von Maribor. – In: Guštin (ed.) 2002, 67–75.
- CIGLENEČKI et al. (eds.) 2011 = CIGLENEČKI, S., Z. MODRIJAN, T. MILAVEC 2011, Poznoantična utrjena naselbina Tonovcov grad pri Kobaridu. Naselbinski ostanki in interpretacija. / Late Antique fortified settlement Tonovcov grad near kobarid. Settlement remains and interpretation. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 23.
- CIGLENEČKI et al. (eds.) 2020 = CIGLENEČKI, S., Z. MODRIJAN, T. MILAVEC 2020, Korinjski hrib in poznoantične vojaške utrdbe v Iliriku / Korinjski hrib and late antique military forts in Illyricum. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 39.
- CVJETIČANIN, T. 2006, Late Roman glazed pottery. Glazed pottery from Moesia Prima, Dacia Ripensis, Dacia Mediterranea and Dardania. – Archaeological Monographies 19.
- ČREŠNAR et al. 2019 = ČREŠNAR, M., S. KISZTER, M. MELE, K. PEITLER, A, VINTAR (eds.) 2019, Plants – Animals – People. Lively archaeological landscapes of Styria and Northeastern Slovenia / Pflanzen – Tiere – Menschen. Lebendige archäologische Landschaften der Steiermark und Nordostsloweniens / Rastline – živali – ljudje. Žive arheološke krajine avstrijske Štajerske in severovzhodne Slovenije. – Schild von Steier 10, Graz, Ljubljana.
- DAIM, F. 2002, Pilgeramulette und Frauenschmuck? Zu den Scheibenfibeln der frühen Keszthely-Kultur. – *Zalai Múzeum* 11, 113–124.
- DAIM, F., E. SZAMEIT 1996, Frühe Slawen im oberen Donau- und Ostalpenraum. – In: *Reitervölker aus dem Osten. Hunnen und Awaren.* Begleitbuch und Katalog zur burgenländischen Landesausstellung 1996, Eisenstadt, 317–320.
- DEMANDT, A. 1996, Römische Entscheidungsschlachten. – In: Bratož (ed.) 1996, 31–44.
- DEMANDT, A. 2008, Die Spätantike. Römische Geschichte von Diocletian bis Justinian, 284–565 n. Chr. – Handbuch der Altertumswissenschaft III, 6, <sup>2</sup>München.
- DISTELBERGER, A. 2004, Österreichs Awarinnen. Frauen aus Gräbern des 7. und 8. Jahrhunderts. – Archäologische Forschungen in Niederösterreich 3.
- DIESENBERGER et al. (eds.) 2020 = DIESENBERGER, M., S. EICHERT, K. WINCKLER (eds.) 2020, Der Ostalpenraum im Frühmittelalter. Herrschaftsstrukturen, Raumorganisation und archäologisch-histori-

scher Vergleich. – Forschungen zur Geschichte des Mittelalters 23, Denkschriften der Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, phil.-hist. Klasse 511.

- DOLENZ, H. 2016, Der Bischofssitz und die spätantike Stadt Virunum. – *Römisches Österreich* 39, 47–172.
- DÖRFLER et al. (eds.) 2017 = DÖRFLER, I., P. GLEIR-SCHER, S. LADSTÄTTER, I. PUCKER (eds.) 2017, *Ad Amussim, Festschrift zum 65. Geburtstag von Franz Glaser.* – Kärntner Museumsschriften 85.
- EGGER, R. 1916, Frühchristliche Kirchenbauten im südlichen Norikum. – Sonderschriften des Österreichischen Archäologischen Institutes 9.
- EHRENREICH et al. 1997 = EHRENREICH, S., B. HEBERT, H. HEYMANS, U. SCHACHINGER, H. WEIDENHOFFER 1997, Funde vom Kirchbichl bei Rattenberg in der Steiermark aus den Sammlungen Mayer und Stadlober in Fohnsdorf. - Fundberichte aus Österreich 36, 193–252.
- EIBNER, C. 1992, Der Beginn der Radwerksorganisation am steirischen Erzberg aus archäologischer Sicht. – *Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie* 8, 25–29.
- EICHERT, S. 2010, Die frühmittelalterlichen Grabfunde Kärntens. Die materielle Kultur Karantaniens anhand der Grabfunde vom Ende der Spätantike bis ins 11. Jahrhundert. – Aus Forschung und Kunst 37.
- EICHERT, S. 2014, "Great Men", "Big Men" und "Chiefs" in Karantanien? Ein etwas anderer Blickwinkel auf frühmittelalterliche Herrschafts- und Organisationsstrukturen. – *Carinthia I* 204/I, 61–78.
- EICHERT, S. 2020, Herrschafts- und Sozialstrukturen im frühmittelalterlichen Ostalpenraum. – In: Diesenberger et al. (eds.) 2020, 101–128, 404–412.
- EITLER, J., J. REITER 2009–2010, Neue Forschungen am Hemmaberg – überraschende Ergebnisse der Grabung am Gipfelplateau. – *Rudolfinum* 2009/2010, 69–72.
- FITZ, J., Z. BÁNKI 1972, Kutatások Gorsiumban 1972ben. – *Alba Regia* 13, 195–243.
- FITZ et al. 1973 = FITZ, J., V. LÁNYI, Z. BÁNKI 1973, Kutatások Gorsiumban 1973-ban. – Alba Regia 14, 289–333.
- FITZ et al. 1982–1983 = FITZ, J., G. FÜLÖP, V. LÁNYI,
  Z. BÁNKI, B. JUNGBERT 1982–1983, Forschungen in Gorsium in den Jahren 1981/82. *Alba Regia 22*, 109–160.
- FITZ et al. 1984–1985 = FITZ, J., V. LÁNYI, Z. BÁNKI 1984–1985, Forschungen in Gorsium in den Jahren 1983/84. – *Alba Regia 23*, 179–240.
- FITZ et al. 1986–1988 = FITZ, J., V. LÁNYI, Z. BÁNKI 1986–1988, Forschungen in Gorsium in den Jahren 1985/86. – *Alba Regia* 24, 93–136.
- FITZ et al. 1994 = FITZ, J., J. FEDÁK, B. JUNGBERT, V. LÁNYI, Z. BÁNKI 1994, Forschungen in Gorsium in den Jahren 1987–1989. – *Alba Regia* 25, 321–403.
- FRIESINGER, H., H. KERCHLER 1981, Töpferöfen der Völkerwanderungszeit in Niederösterreich. Ein

Beitrag zur völkerwanderungszeitlichen Keramik (2. Hälfte 4.–6. Jahrhundert n. Chr.) in Niederösterreich, Oberösterreich und dem Burgenland. – *Archaeologia Austriaca* 65, 193–266.

- FUCHS, G. 1983, Ein spätantiker Brunnen aus Flavia Solva. – *Pro Austria Romana* 33, 7–9.
- FUCHS, G. 1985, Spätantike Siedlungsschichten am westlichen Stadtrand von Flavia Solva. – Pro Austria Romana 35, 3.
- FUCHS, G. 1985–1986a, KG Seggauberg, OG Seggauberg, VB Leibnitz. *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 24/25, 313–314.
- FUCHS, G. 1985–1986b, KG Wagna, MG Wagna, VB Leibnitz. – Fundberichte aus Österreich 24/25, 314–315.
- FUCHS, G. 1986, Fortsetzung der Notgrabung am Nordwesthang des Frauenbergs (Gem. Seggauberg, BH Leibnitz). – *Pro Austria Romana* 36, 22–23.
- FUCHS, G. 1987, Die römerzeitlichen Gräberfelder von Flavia Solva. – In: E. Pochmarski, G. Schwarz, M. Hainzmann (eds.), Berichte des 2. Österreichischen Archäologentages im Schloss Seggau bei Leibnitz vom 14. bis 16. Juni 1984, Mitteilungen der Archäologischen Gesellschaft Graz, Beiheft 1, Graz, 74–82.
- FUCHS, G., I. KAINZ 1998, Die Grabung des Jahres 1997 am Kugelstein (KG Adriach, MG Frohnleiten) in der Steiermark mit Berücksichtigung älterer Forschungsergebnisse. – Fundberichte aus Österreich 37, 101–136.
- FUCHS G., J. OBEREDER 1999, Archäologische Untersuchungen am Kulm bei Trofaiach 1997. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 38, 107–162.
- FUSEK, G. 1994, *Slovensko vo včasnoslovanskom období.* – Archaeologica Slovaca Monographiae 3.
- FUSEK, G. 2008, Frühe Slawen im Mitteldonaugebiet. – In: Bemann, Schmauder (eds.) 2008, 645–656.
- GABLER, D. 1988, Spätantike Sigillaten in Pannonien. Ein Nachtrag zu den nordafrikanischen Sigillaten. – *Carnuntum Jahrbuch*, 9–40.
- GASSNER, V. 2000, Die Keramik mit Ausnahme der Terra Sigillata. – In: V. Gassner, S. Groh, S. Jilek, A. Kaltenberger, W. Pietsch, R. Sauer, H. Stiglitz, H. Zabehlicky, *Das Kastell Mautern – Favianis*, Der Römische Limes in Österreich 39, 184–314.
- GLASER, F. 1997, Frühes Christentum im Alpenraum. Eine archäologische Entdeckungsreise. – Graz, Wien, Köln.
- GLASER, F. 2004, Christentum zur Ostgotenzeit in Noricum (493–536): die Kirchen auf dem Hemmaberg und das Gräberfeld im Tal. – *Mitteilungen zur christlichen Archäologie* 10, 80–101.
- GLASER, F. 2006a, Die frühchristliche Kirche in der antiken Straßenstation Iuenna. – *Mitteilungen zur christlichen Archäologie* 12, 9–17.
- GLASER, F. 2006b, L'epoca ostrogota nel Norico (493– 536). Le chiese sull'Hemmaberg e la necropoli nella

valle. – In: M. Buora, L. Villa (eds.), *Goti nell'arco alpino orientale*, Archeologia di frontiera 5, 83–106.

- GLASER, F. 2008, *Castra* und Höhensiedlungen in Kärnten und Nordtirol. – In: Steuer, Bierbrauer (eds.) 2008, 595–642.
- GLASER, F. 2011, Kirchenbau als Spiegel des frühen Christentums im Alpenraum. – In: G. Christian, H. Kaindl, B. Schrettle (eds.), *Tempel und Kirche. Zur Kult- und Kulturgeschichte des Frauenberges bei Leibnitz*, Graz, 61–74.
- GLASER, F. 2012, Landwirtschaftliche Basis spätantiker Höhensiedlungen in Noricum Mediterraneum. – *Rudolfinum 2012*, 47–55.
- GLASER, F. 2013, Landwirtschaftliche Basis spätantiker Höhensiedlungen in Noricum Mediterraneum. – *Rudolfinum*, 47–55.
- GLASER, F. 2015, Teurnia civitas Tiburnia. In: O. Heinrich-Tamáska, H. Herold, P. Straub, T. Vida (eds.), "Castellum, Civitas, Urbs", Zentren und Eliten in frühmittelalterlichen Ostmitteleuropa / Centres and Elites in Early Medieval East-Central Europe, Budapest, Leipzig, Keszthely, Rahden/ Westf, 11–26.
- GLASER, F. 2016, Architektur und Kunst als Spiegel des frühen Christentums in Noricum. – *Mitteilungen zur christlichen Archäologie* 22, 33–66.
- GLASER, F., C. GUGL 1996, Ausgrabungen westlich der frühchristlichen Kirche *extra muros* in Teurnia. *– Mitteilungen der frühchristlichen Archäologie in* Österreich 2, 9–27.
- GLEIRSCHER, P. 2019, Karantanien. Slawisches Fürstentum und bairische Grafschaft. – <sup>2</sup>Klagenfurt, Ljubljana, Wien.
- GLEIRSCHER, P. 2020, Ostgoten in Norikum? Zum Gang und Stand der Diskussion. Heimo Schinnerl zum 65. Geburtstag. – *Rudolfinum*, 17–51.
- GRABHERR, G. 2001, Michlhallberg. Die Ausgrabungen in der römischen Siedlung 1997–1999 und die Untersuchungen an den zugehörigen Straßentrasse.
   Schriftenreihe des Kammerhofmuseums Bad Aussee 22, Liezen.
- GRABHERR, B.,, B. KAINRATH (eds.) 2011, Die spätantike Höhensiedlung auf dem Kirchbichl von Lavant. Eine archäologische und archivalische Spurensuche. – Ikarus 5, Innsbruck.
- GRAČANIN, H. 2003, The western Roman embassy to the court of Attila in A. D. 449. – *Byzantinoslavica* 61, 53–74.
- GRASSL, H. 1996, Der Südostalpenraum in der Militärgeographie des 4./5. Jahrhunderts. – In: Bratož (ed.) 1996, 177–184.
- GREUSSING, I. 2020, Kulturelle Grenzen Forschungsgrenzen? Fragen zu frühmittelalterlichen Identitäten am Beispiel von Salzburger Grabfunden. – In: Diesenberger et al. (eds.) 2020, 153–162, 418–421.

- GROH, S. 1996, *Die Insula XLI von Flavia Solva. Ergebnisse der Grabungen 1959 und 1989 bis 1992.* – Sonderschriften des Österreichischen Archäologischen Institutes 28.
- GROH, S. 2021, Ager Solvensis (Noricum). oppidum
  municipium sepulcra territorium opes naturales. – Forschungen zur geschichtlichen Landeskunde der Steiermark 92.
- GROH, S., H. SEDLMAYER 2001, Favianis Civitas Mutarensis – Mautern: Spätantikes Kastell und frühmittelalterliche Stadt. Neue Evidenzen zur Stadtgeschichte von Mautern an der Donau, NÖ. – Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich 17, 179–193.
- GROH, S., H. SEDLMAYER 2002, Forschungen im Kastell Mautern-Favianis. Die Grabungen der Jahre 1996 und 1997. – Der römische Limes in Österreich 42.
- GROH, S., H. SEDLMAYER 2004, Neue Aufschlüsse zur Bebauungsgeschichte am Frauenberg bei Leibnitz, Steiermark. Baustellenbeobachtungen und Notbergungen des Österreichischen Archäologischen Instituts 2003. – Fundberichte aus Österreich 43, 459–473.
- GROH, S., H. SEDLMAYER 2005, *Der norisch-römische Kultplatz am Frauenberg (Österreich).* – Protohistoire Européenne 9, Montagnac.
- GROH, S., H. SEDLMAYER 2010, Die Villa von Hasendorf bei Leibnitz (Steiermark). Geophysikalische Messungen und Surveys 2009. Unter Mitarbeit von Volker Lindinger. – Jahreshefte des Österreichischen Archäologischen Institutes 79, 87–118.
- GROH, S., H. SEDLMAYER 2013, Contextual Archaeology: the Late Antique Fort and Vicus Favianis/ Mautern. Methods and Results. – In: L. Lavan, M. Mulryan (eds.), *Field Methods and Post-Excavation Techniques in Late Antique Archaeology*, Late Antique Archaeology 9, Leiden, Boston, 483–509.
- GUŠTIN, M. (ed.) 2002, Zgodnji Slovani. Zgodnjesrednjeveška lončenina na obrobju vzhodnih Alp / Die frühen Slawen. Frühmittelalterliche Keramik am Rand der Ostalpen. – Ljubljana.
- GUŠTIN, M. (ed.) 2008, Srednji vek. Arheološke raziskave med Jadranskim morjem in Panonsko nižino / Mittelalter. Archäologische Forschungen zwischen der Adria und der Pannonischen Tiefebene. – Ljubljana
- GUŠTIN, M., G. TIEFENGRABER, 2002, Oblike in kronologija zgodnjesrednjeveške lončenine na Novi tabli pri Murski Soboti / Formen und Chronologie frühmittelalterlicher Keramik in Nova tabla bei Murska Sobota. – In: Guštin (ed.) 2002, 47–62.
- GUŠTIN, M., D. PAVLOVIČ 2013, Die slawische Einwanderung ins Prekmurje-Mura-Gebiet (Pannonischer Südostrand) auf Grund der <sup>14</sup>C Daten. In:
   M. Dulinicz, S. Moździoch (eds.), The early slavic settlement in Central Europe in the light of new da-

*ting evidence*, Interdisciplinary Medieval Studies 3, Wrocław, 217–221.

- GUTJAHR, C. 1999, KG Haslach, OG Ragnitz, VB Leibnitz. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 38, 879–880.
- GUTJAHR, C. 2002, Ein Überblick zur frühmittelalterlichen Keramik in der Steiermark / Pregled raziskav zgodnjesrednjeveške keramike na Štajerskem. – In: Guštin (ed.) 2002, 146–160.
- GUTJAHR, C. 2003, Eine mittelalterliche Grube aus Enzelsdorf, OG Mellach, VB Graz-Umgebung, Steiermark. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 42, 165–182.
- GUTJAHR, C. 2006, Der Kirchberg von Deutschfeistritz, Bezirk Graz-Umgebung, Steiermark – eine frühmittelalterliche Burgstelle? (Kirchberg pri Deutschfeistritzi, okraj Graz/Gradec – okolica, Štajerska – zgodnjesrednjeveško gradišče?) – Arheološki vestnik 57, 277–344.
- GUTJAHR, C. 2011, Frühmittelalterliche Siedlungsbefunde. – In: G. Fuchs (ed.), Archäologie Koralmbahn 1: Weitendorf. Siedlungsfunde aus Kupferzeit, Bronzezeit und Frühmittelalter, Universitätsforschungen zur prähistorischen Archäologie 198, Bonn, 137–191.
- GUTJAHR, C. 2013, Der "Teufelsgraben" im Leibnitzer Feld. Archäologisch-historische Forschungen zu einem außergewöhnlichen Bodendenkmal im Bezirk Leibnitz, Steiermark. – *Römisches Österreich* 36, 193–294.
- GUTJAHR, C. 2015a, Archäologische Quellen der Steiermark aus der Karolinger- und Ottonenzeit. – In: R. Härtel, B. Hebert, M. Lehner, G.P. Obersteiner (eds.), *Markgraf Leopold, Stift Rein und die Steiermark. Archäologisch-historische Aspekte*, Beiträge einer interdisziplinären Tagung der Historischen Landeskommission für Steiermark in Stift Rein am 24. und 25. Oktober 2012, Forschungen zur geschichtlichen Landeskunde der Steiermark 70, 75–118.
- GUTJAHR, C. 2015b, Zwei Gruben des 7. Jahrhunderts aus Enzelsdorf, Steiermark. – In: Hebert, Hofer (eds.) 2015, 73–92.
- GUTJAHR, C. 2018, Early medieval Slavs in Styria A first archaeological search for traces. In: Lux et al. (eds.) 2018, 42–54.
- GUTJAHR, C. 2020, Neue Funde und Siedlungsbefunde aus der Steiermark zur Thematik der frühmittelalterlichen Slawen. – In: Diesenberger et al. (eds.) 2020, 55–79.
- GUTJAHR, C. 2025, Ein weiterer frühmittelalterlicher Siedlungsbeleg aus der Zeit um 700 n. Chr. aus Enzelsdorf, Steiermark. – *Schild von Steier* 30, in print.
- GUTJAHR, C., M. ROSCHER 2004, Spätrömische und spätantike Keramik aus dem Bereich einer Villa rustica in Kleinklein, Steiermark. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 43, 475–498.

- GUTJAHR, C., E. STEIGBERGER 2018, The "Devil's Ditch" A Late Roman Limes in the Middle of Noricum? In: C.S. Sommer, S. Matešić (eds.), LIMES XXIII. Proceedings of the 23<sup>rd</sup> International Congress of Roman Frontier Studies Ingolstadt 2015 / Akten des 23. Internationalen Limeskongress in Ingolstadt 2015, Beiträge zum Welterbe Limes, Sonderband 4, Mainz, 454–461.
- HAHN, W. 1990, Die Fundmünzen des 5.–9. Jahrhunderts in Österreich und den unmittelbar angrenzenden Gebieten. – In: H. Friesinger, F. Daim (eds.), *Typen der Ethnogenese unter besonderer Berücksichtigung der Bayern*, Teil 2, Berichte des Symposions der Kommission für Frühmittelalterforschung, 27. bis 30. Oktober 1986, Stift Zwettl, Niederösterreich, Veröffentlichungen der Kommission für Frühmittelalterforschung 13, Denkschriften der Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, phil.-hist. Klasse 204, 235–251.
- HÁRSHEGYI, P., K. OTTOMÁNYI 2015, Imported and local pottery in late roman Pannonia. – In: L. Lavan (ed.), *Local Economies? Production and Exchange of Inland Regions in Late Antiquity*, Late antique archaeology 10, Leiden/Boston, 471–528.
- HEATHER, P. 2017, Der Untergang des Römischen Weltreichs. – <sup>4</sup>Stuttgart.
- HEBERT, B. 1996, Zu Neufunden frühmittelalterlicher Siedlungskeramik aus der Steiermark. – In: A. Krenn-Leeb (ed.), Österreich vor eintausend Jahren. Der Übergang vom Früh- zum Hochmittelalter, Archäologie Österreichs 7, Sonderausgabe, 67–70.
- HEBERT, B. 2004, Die Gebeine der "heiligen" Beatrix. – In: W. Brunner, B. Hebert, S. Lehner, *Ein neuer Flechtwerkstein und die Gebeine der "heiligen"Beatrix*, Überlegungen zum Frühmittelalter in Mariahof, Mitteilungen des Steiermärkischen Landesarchivs 52/53, 87–91.
- HEBERT, B., HOFER, N. (eds.) 2015, Fachgespräch "Spätantikes Fundmaterial aus dem Südostalpenraum", 7. April 2014, Graz (Steiermark). – Fundberichte aus Österreich, Tagungsband 1, Wien.
- HEIMERL, F. 2014, Nordafrikanische Sigillata, Küchenkeramik und Lampen aus Augusta Vindelicum/ Augsburg. – Münchner Beiträge zur Provinzialrömischen Archäologie 6.
- HEINRICH-TAMÁSKA, O. (ed.) 2011, Keszthely-Fenékpuszta im Kontext spätantiker Kontinuitätsforschung zwischen Noricum und Moesia. – Castellum Pannonicum Pelsonense 2, Budapest, Leipzig, Keszthely, Rahden/Westf.
- HEINRICH-TAMÁSKA, O., P. STRAUB 2015, Zur Datierung und Deutung der Gräber und Gräberfelder des 5. Jahrhunderts n. Chr. in *Pannonia prima* und *Valeria.* – In: Vida (ed.) 2015, 617–651.
- HEISS et al. 2025 = HEISS, A. G., U. THANHEISER, B. ECKL, Die verkohlten Pflanzenreste aus einer

weiteren mittelalterlichen Fundstelle in Enzelsdorf (Fernitz-Mellach, Steiermark). – *Schild von Steier* 30, in print.

- HEYMANS, H. 2004, Abschließender Bericht zur Notgrabung des Bundesdenkmalamtes am südlichen Stadtrand von Flavia Solva, Steiermark. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 43, 507–525.
- HINKER, C. 2002, Ein norisch-pannonisches Hügelgrab mit Dromos in Niederschöckl bei Graz, Steiermark. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 41, 203–221.
- HINKER, C. 2007a, KG Seggauberg, OG Seggauberg, VB Leibnitz. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 46, 55–56.
- HINKER, C. 2007b, Stadt Graz, KG Straßgang. Fundberichte aus Österreich 46, 729.
- HINKER, C. 2010, Die Norische Hauptstraße in der Steiermark unter besonderer Berücksichtigung der Neufunde im Bezirk Judenburg. - In: G. Grabherr, B. Kainrath (eds), conquiescamus! longum iter fecimus. Römische Raststationen und Straßeninfrastruktur im Ostalpenraum, Akten des Kolloquiums zur Forschungslage zu römischen Straßenstationen, Innsbruck 4. und 5. Juni 2009, Ikarus 6, Innsbruck, 306–336.
- HÖCK, A. 2003, Archäologische Forschungen in Teriola 1. Die Rettungsgrabungen auf dem Martinsbühel bei Zirl von 1993–1997. Spätrömische Befunde und Funde zum Kastell. – Fundberichte aus Österreich, Materialheft A 14, Horn.
- HOLL, I. 1963, Közepkori cserépedények a budai várpalotából (XIII-XV. század). – *Budapest Régiségei* 20, 335–394.
- HOLL, I., N. PARÁDI 1982, *Das mittelalterliche Dorf Sarvaly.* – Fontes Archaeologici Hungariae.
- HORVAT et al. 2003 = HORVAT, J., M. LOVENJAK, A. DOLENC VIČIČ, M. LUBŠINA-TUŠEK, M. TOMANIČ-JEVREMOV, Z. ŠUBIC 2003, Poetovio. Development and Topography. – In: M. Šašel Kos, P. Scherrer (eds.), *The Autonomous Towns of Noricum and Pannonia. Pannonia I*, Situla 41, 153–189.
- HORVÁTH, F. 2011, Das spätantike Keramikspektrum in Keszthely-Fenékpuszta – erste Ergebnisse. – In: Heinrich-Tamáska (ed.) 2011, 597–652.
- HORVÁTH, L., I. KOCH 2021, Aktuelle Forschungen zur "Primaresburg" am Franziskanerkogel bei Maria Lankowitz – Ein Zwischenbericht. – *Beiträge* zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich 37, 86–126.
- HUDECZEK, E. 1973, Ausgrabungen im nördlichen Stadtbezirk von Flavia Solva, Neue Ausgrabungen in der Steiermark. – Schild von Steier, Kleine Schriften 14.
- HUDECZEK, E. 1977, Flavia Solva. In: H. Temporini (ed.), Principat. Politische Geschichte (Provinzen und Randvölker: Lateinischer Donau-Balkanraum), Aufstieg und Niedergang der Römischen Welt II, 6, 414–471.

- HUDECZEK, E. 1988, Flavia Solva. In: G. Christian (ed.), *Leibnitz 75 Jahre Stadt. Festschrift zum Jubiläum der Stadterhebung am 27. April 1913*, Leibnitz, 21–53.
- HUDECZEK, E. 2002, Flavia Solva. Entwicklung und Topographie. – In: M. Šašel Kos, P. Scherrer (eds.), *The autonomous towns of Noricum and Pannonia: Noricum*, Situla 40, 203–212.
- HUDECZEK, E. 2008, Die Insula XXII von Flavia Solva. Kommentierter Zwischenbericht über die Grabungen 1980–1988. – *Schild von Steier* 21/2008, 257–290.
- IBLER, U.G. 1991, Studien zum Kontinuitätsproblem am Übergang von der Antike zum Mittelalter in Nordund Westjugoslawien. – Bonn.
- KAINRATH, B. 2011, Die Spuren der Römer auf dem Kirchbichl von Lavant. Fiktion und Wirklichkeit.In: Grabherr, Kainrath (eds.) 2011, 13–438.
- KAINZ, I. 1986, *Die römischen Lampen aus Flavia Solva.* – Unpublished Diploma thesis, University of Graz, Graz.
- KAINZ, I. 1989, Flavia Solva in der Spätantike. In: P. Scherrer (ed.), Akten des 3. Österreichischen Archäologentages Innsbruck, 3.–5. April 1987, Wien, 99–102.
- KARL, S. 2011, Überlegungen zur frühen Baugeschichte des Alten Turmes. – In: S. Karl, G. Wrolli (eds.), Der Alte Turm im Schloss Seggau zu Leibnitz. Historische Untersuchungen zum ältesten Bauteil der Burgenanlage Leibnitz in der Steiermark, Forschungen zur geschichtlichen Landeskunde der Steiermark 55, Wien, Berlin, 117–126.
- KARL, S. 2013, Turris antiqua in castro Leybentz. Zur frühesten Baugeschichte der Burgenanlage Leibnitz/ Seggau im Kontext der spätantiken Ostflanke der Provinz Noricum mediterraneum. – Unpublished PhD thesis, University of Graz, Graz.
- KARL, S., D. MODL 2018, Forschungsgeschichtliche Einführung: Die Entwicklung von Altertumskunde und Archäologie in der Steiermark. – In: B. Hebert (ed.), Urgeschichte und Römerzeit in der Steiermark, Geschichte der Steiermark 1), <sup>2</sup>Wien, Köln, Weimar, 69–77.
- KERMAN, B. 1997, Srednjeveška kovačnica in talilnica pri Gradu na Goričkem / Die mittelalterliche Schmiede und Schmelzhütte von Grad in Goričko. – In: M. Guštin, K. Predovnik (eds.), Drobci nekega vsakdana / Bruchstücke eines Alltags, Archeologia Historica Slovenica 2, 141–151.
- KISZTER, S., SCHRETTLE, B. 2020, Archäologie der Burg Schwanberg. – Retznei.
- KISZTER et al. 2019 = KISZTER, S., A.G. HEISS, S. WIESINGER 2019, Die frühmittelalterlichen Befunde von Kleinklein (Leibnitz, Steiermark, Österreich). – In: Črešnar et al. 2019, 132–134.

- KITZ, I. 2008, Die Terra Sigillata aus den Grabungen des Bundesdenkmalamtes auf den Perl-/ Stadläckern am Frauenberg bei Leibnitz. – Schild von Steier 21/2008, 195–250.
- KNABL, R. 1848, Wo stand das "Flavium Solvense" des C. Plinius? – Schriften des Historischen Vereines für Innerösterreich 1, 1–108.
- KNIFIC, T. 1993, Hunski sledovi v Sloveniji? (Traces of the huns in Slovenia?). – In: *Ptujski arheološki zbornik, ob 100-letnici muzeja in Muzejskega društva*, Ptuj, 521–542.
- KOCH, R. 2003, Eine durchbrochene Scheibenfibel mit Kreuz aus Uppåkra bei Lund. – In: *Fler fynd i centrum*. Materialstudier i och kring Uppåkra, Uppåkrarstudier 9, Acta Archaeologica Lundensia Series in 8°, No 45, 215–225, Lund.
- KONCZ, I., J. G. ÓDOR 2016, Einfach oder anspruchslos? Über das Punktkreisornament im 6. Jahrhundert anhand dreier Fibeln aus dem Komitat Tolna. – Archaeologiai Értesítő 141, 145–156.
- KOS, P. 1986, *The monetary circulation in the southeastern Alpine Region. ca. 300 B.C. – A.D. 1000. –* Situla 24.
- KREKOVIČ, E. 1998, *Römische Keramik aus Gerulata.* Studia Archaeologica et Mediaevalia 4, Bratislava.
- KREMPUŠ et al. 2005 = KREMPUŠ, R., B. MUŠIČ, M. NOVŠAK 2005, Celeia (Noricum). Topographische Erkenntnisse 1992–2002. – In: L. Borhy, P. Zsidi (eds.), Die norisch-pannonischen Städte und das römische Heer im Lichte der neuesten archäologischen Forschungen, II. Internationale Konferenz über norisch-pannonische Städte, Budapest-Aquincum, 11.–14. September 2002, Aquincum Nostrum II.3, Budapest, 201–216.
- LADSTÄTTER, S. 1998, Afrikanische Sigillaten und Lampen aus Ovilava/Wels. – *Carnuntum Jahrbuch* 1998, 51–63.
- LADSTÄTTER, S. 2000, Die materielle Kultur der Spätantike in den Ostalpen. Eine Fallstudie am Beispiel der westlichen Doppelkirchenanlage auf dem Hemmaberg. – Mitteilungen der Prähistorischen Kommission der Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften 35.
- LADSTÄTTER, S. 2002, Die Spätantike. In: V. Gassner, S. Jilek, S. Ladstätter, *Am Rande des Reiches. Die Römer in Österreich*, Österreichische Geschichte 15 v. Chr. – 378 n. Chr., Wien, 285–368.
- LADSTÄTTER, S. 2003a, Zur Charakterisierung des spätantiken Keramikspektrums im Ostalpenraum. – In: H.R. Sennhauser (ed.), Frühe Kirchen im östlichen Alpengebiet: Von der Spätantike bis in ottonische Zeit, Teil 2: Abhandlungen, Berichte der Bayerischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, phil.hist. Klasse, N. F. 123, 831–857.
- LADSTÄTTER, S. 2003b, Handelsbeziehungen der Provinz Noricum in der Spätantike am Beispiel

des keramischen Fundmaterials. – In: C. Bakirtzis (ed.), *Actes du VIIe Congrès International sur la Céramique Médiéval en Méditerraneé*, Thessaloniki, 11–16 Octobre 1999, Athens, 303–312.

- LAMM, S. 2011, Die römische Villa von Grünau. Funde und Befunde der Grabungssaisonen 1991, 1992, 2001 und 2002. – Unpublished PhD thesis, University of Graz, Graz.
- LEHNER, M. 2004, Die frühe Burg auf dem Deutschlandsberger Ulrichsberg (KG Hörbing, SG und VB Deutschlandsberg, Weststeiermark). – *Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich* 20, 99–148.
- LEHNER, M. 2009, Binnennoricum Karantanien zwischen Römerzeit und Hochmittelalter. Ein Beitrag zur Frage von Ortskontinuität und Ortsdiskontinuität aus archäologischer Sicht. – Unublished Postdoctoral thesis, University of Graz, Graz.
- LEHNER, M. 2011, Zur Siedlungskontinuität zwischen Antike und Mittelalter. – In: G. Christian, H. Kaindl, B. Schrettle (eds.), *Tempel und Kirche. Zur Kult- und Kulturgeschichte des Frauenberges bei Leibnitz*, Graz, 49–60.
- LIPPOLD, A. 1996, Westillyricum und Norditalien in der Zeit zwischen 364 und 455 unter besonderer Berücksichtigung Theodosius I. – In: Bratož (ed.) 1996, 17–28.
- LOCHNER VON HÜTTENBACH, F. 2004, Frühmittelalterliche Namen in der Steiermark. – Graz.
- LOCHNER VON HÜTTENBACH, F. 2008, Zum Namengut des Frühmittelalters in der Steiermark. – Zeitschrift des Historischen Vereines für Steiermark 99, 23–69.
- LOSERT, H. 2003, Teil 1: Das frühmittelalterliche Gräberfeld von Altenerding in Oberbayern und die "Ethnogenese" der Bajuwaren. – In: Losert, H., A. Pleterski, Altenerding in Oberbayern. Struktur des frühmittelalterlichen Gräberfeldes und "Ethnogenese" der Bajuwaren. – Berlin, Bamberg, Ljubljana.
- LOTTER, F. 1976, Severinus von Noricum. Legende und historische Wirklichkeit: Untersuchungen zur Phase des Übergangs von spätantiken zu mittelalterlichen Denk- und Lebensformen. – Monographien zur Geschichte des Mittelalters 12.
- LOTTER, F. 2003, unter Mitarbeit von Rajko Bratož und Helmut Castritius, Völkerverschiebungen im Ostalpen-Mitteldonau-Raum zwischen Antike und Mittelalter (375–600). – Berlin, New York.
- LUBŠINA TUŠEK, M. 2004, Izročilo Preteklosti med Potrčevo in Volksmerjevo cesto na Ptuju (Überlieferung der Vergangenheit zwischen der Potrč und Volkmer Straße). – Zbornik splošne bolnišnice dr. Jožeta Potrča Ptuj, Ptuj, 73–79.
- LUX, J., ŠTULAR, B., ZANIER, K. (eds.) 2018, Slovani, naša dediščina / Our heritage: the Slavs, Vestnik 27, Ljubljana.

- MACHÁČEK, J. 1997, Studie zur Keramik der mitteldanubischen Kulturtradition. – *Slovenská Archeológia* 45/2, 353–418.
- MACHÁČEK, J. 2000, K absolutní a relativní chronologii keramiky středodunajské kulturní tradice na jižní Moravě. – Sborník prací Filozofické fakulty Brněnské univerzity M 5, Řada archelogická 49, 25–55.
- MACKENSEN, M. 1993, Die spätantike Sigillata- und Lampentöpfereien von El Mahrine (Nordtunesien). Studien zur nordafrikanischen Feinkeramik des 4. bis 7. Jahrhunderts. – Münchner Beiträge zur Vorund Frühgeschichte 50.
- MACKENSEN, M. 2013, Terra Sigillata aus Nord- und Zentraltunesien. – In: M. Mackensen, F. Schimmer (eds.), Der römische Militärplatz Submuntorium/ Burghöfe an der oberen Donau. Archäologische Untersuchungen im spätrömischen Kastell und Vicus 2001 bis 2007, Münchner Beiträge zur Provinzialrömischen Archäologie 4, 347–360.
- MACKENSEN, M. 2015, Spätrömische nordafrikanische Keramik vom Lorenzberg bei Epfach. Eine Neubewertung der Funde aus den Ausgrabungen 1953–1957. – *Bayerische Vorgeschichtsblätter* 80, 169–188.
- MAGRINI, C., F. SBARRA 2005, *Le ceramiche invetriate di Carlino. Nuovo contributo allo studio di una produzione tardoantica.* – Ricerche di Archeologia altomedievale e medievale 30, Firenze.
- MAGRINI, C., F. SBARRA 2015, Late Roman Glazed Pottery production and distribution in North-Eastern Italy and the Eastern Alpine area: an update. – In: Hebert, Hofer (eds.) 2015, 43–58.
- MARKO, P. 2017, Römische Villen der Steiermark und ihr Fundmaterial. Die Altgrabungen von Forst-Thalerhof (1937–39) und Löffelbach (1961–63/1992–2002) und ihre Kleinfunde. – Unpublished PhD thesis, University of Graz, Graz.
- MARTIN, M. 1994, s. v. Fibel und Fibeltracht. In: J. Hoops, *Reallexikon der germanischen Altertumskunde 8*, 131–172 (Späte Völkerwanderungszeit und Merowingerzeit auf dem Kontinent).
- MIKL-CURK, I. 1966, Poznoantično grobišče na Zgornjem Bregu v Ptuju. – Časopis za zgodovino in narodopisje, Nova vrsta 2, 46–62.
- MIKL-CURK, I. 1976, *Poetovio I.* Katalogi in monografije 13.
- MILAVEC, T. 2007, Prispevek h kronologiji S-fibul v Sloveniji / A contribution to the chronology of S-fibulae in Slovenia. – *Arheološki vestnik* 58, 333–355.
- MILAVEC, T. 2009, Crossbow fibulae of the 5<sup>th</sup> and 6<sup>th</sup> centuries in the southeastern Alps / Samostrelne fibule 5. in 6. stoletja na jugovzhodnoalpskem prostoru. *Arheološki vestnik* 60, 223–248.
- MILAVEC, T. 2012, Late antique settlements in Slovenia after the year 600. – In: V. Ivanišević, M. Kazanski

(eds.), *The Pontic-Danubian Realm in the Period of the Great Migration*, Arheološki institut, Posebna izdanja 51 = Centre de recherche d'histoire et civilisation de Byzance, Monographies 36, 71–88.

- MILAVEC, T. 2017, Defending Italy from the north-east: Claustra Alpium Iuliarum and its interpretations. – In: M. Bohr, M. Teska (eds.), *Extra limites*, Poznań, Wrocław, 149–162.
- MILAVEC, T. 2020, Late antique fortified hilltop settlements in Slovenia: fifteen years later. – In: Cavada, Zagermann (eds.) 2020, 159–174.
- MILAVEC, T., Z. MODRIJAN 2014, The transition between Late Antiquity and Early Middle Ages in western Slovenia and Friuli. – *Hortus Artium Medievalum* 20, 260–271.
- MIRSCH, I. 1994, Die Geschichte der Marktgemeinde Kalsdorf. – Kalsdorf.
- MLINAR, M. 2002, Zgodnjesrednjeveški posodi z Mosta na Soči, ledina Repelc / Zwei frühmittelalterliche Gefäße aus Most na Soči, Flur Repelc. – In: Guštin (ed.) 2002, 111–112.
- MODL, D. 2010, 180 Jahre archäologische Forschungen im Steirischen Salzkammergut. – In: F. Mandl, H. Stadler (eds.), Archäologie in den Alpen. Alltag und Kult, Forschungsberichte der ANISA 3, Nearchos 19, 157–166, Haus im Ennstal.
- MODRIJAN, Z. 2015, Amphorae from Late Antique Hilltop Settlements in Slovenia. – In: Hebert, Hofer (eds.) 2015, 21–32.
- MODRIJAN, Z. 2017, New Military Finds from Ančnikovo gradišče. – In: Dörfler et al. (eds.) 2017, 159–174.
- MODRIJAN, Z. 2019, Changes Along the Slovenian Part of the River Drava (Drau) in the Late Roman Period. – In: M. Auer (ed.), *Roman Settlements along the Drava River*, Wiesbaden, 81–90.
- MODRIJAN, Z. 2020a, Pottery from the Late Roman hilltop settlement at Ančnikovo Gradišče (Slovenia). – *Rei Cretariae Romanae Fautorum Acta* 46, 317–326.
- MODRIJAN, Z. 2020b, Ančnikovo gradišče. In: J. Horvat, I. Lazar, A. Gaspari (eds.), Manjša rimska naselja na slovenskem prostoru / Minor Roman settlements in Slovenia, Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 40, 349–362.
- MODRIJAN, Z. 2020c, Late Antique settlements in Slovenia and their position in the broader trade network of Late Antiquity (a case of pottery). – In: Cavada, Zagermann (eds.) 2020, 575–594.
- MODRIJAN, Z., T. MILAVEC 2011, Poznoantična utrjena naselbina Tonovcov grad pri Kobaridu. Najdbe. / Late antique fortified settlement Tonovcov grad near Kobarid. Finds. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 24.
- MÜLLER, R. 1992, Neue archäologische Funde der Keszthely-Kultur. – In: F. Daim (ed.), Awarenfor-

*schungen 1*, Archaeologia Austriaca Monographien 1 = Studien zur Archäologie der Awaren 4, 251–307.

- MÜLLER, R. 2000, Der Untergang der Antike und ihr Nachleben im nördlichen Pannonien (Transdanubien). – In: Bratož (ed.) 2000, 241–253.
- MÜLLER, R. 2008, Die früh- und mittelawarischen Bestattungen des Gräberfeldes von Gyenesdiás. – *Antaeus* 29/30, 279–300.
- NOWOTNY, E. 2005, Das frühmittelalterliche Gräberfeld von Hohenberg mit Exkursen zur historischen und archäologischen Situation im Ostalpenraum. – Archaeologia Austriaca 89, 177–250.
- NOWOTNY, E. 2016, Entsorgungspraktiken in (früh-) mittelalterlichen ländlichen Siedlungen. – In: C. Theune, S. Eichert (eds.), *Wert(e)wandel – Objekt und kulturelle Praxis in Mittelalter und Neuzeit*, Beiträge der internationalen Tagung im MAMUZ Museum Mistelbach, 23. Bis 26. September 2014, Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich 31, 123–134.
- OBERHOFER, K. 2012, Die römerzeitliche Holzbausiedlung von Schönberg (MG Hengsberg, VB Leibnitz). Ein neuer Siedlungstyp in der Kulturlandschaft des Laßnitztales. – Unpublished PhD thesis, University of Innsbruck, Innsbruck.
- OTTOMÁNYI, K. 2009, Eingeglättete Gefäße aus der letzten Periode der Siedlung von Budaörs. – In: S. Bíró (ed.), *Ex officina... Studia in honorem Dénes Gabler*, Győr, 411–442.
- OTTOMÁNYI, K. 2011, Késő római mázas kerámia a budaörsi telepen / Late Roman Age pottery in the Budaörs settlement. – *Arrabona* 49, 263–290.
- OTTOMÁNYI, K., O. SOSZTARITS 1996–1997, Spätrömischer Töpferofen im südlichen Stadtteil von Savaria. – *Savaria* 23, 145–216.
- PAMMER-HUDECZEK, Y., E. HUDECZEK 2002, Neue Befunde aus der Gräberstraße von Flavia Solva. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 41, 448–471.
- PAVLOVIČ, D. 2008, Novi izsledki arheoloških terenskih raziskav na Novi tabli pri Murski Soboti. – In: Guštin (ed.) 2008, 49–52.
- PAVLOVIČ, D. 2015, The beginning of Slavic settlement in north-eastern Slovenia and the relation between "Slavic" and "Lombard" settlement based on new interpretations of the archaeological material and radiocarbon dating. – In: Hebert, Hofer (eds.) 2015, 59–72.
- PAVLOVIČ, D. 2017, Začetki zgodnjeslovanske poselitve Prekmurja / Beginnings of the Early Slavic settlement in the Prekmurje region, Slovenia. – Arheološki vestnik 68, 349–386.
- PAVLOVIČ, D. 2020, Who were the lowland neighbours? Late Antique lowland settlement in Slovenia. – In: Cavada, Zagermann (eds.) 2020, 175–197.

- PAVLOVIČ et al. 2021 = PAVLOVIČ, D., P. VOJAKOVIĆ, B. TOŠKAN 2021, Cerklje ob Krki: Novosti v poselitvi Dolenjske v zgodnjem srednjem veku / Cerklje ob Krki: new findings on the early medieval settlement of Dolenjska. – Arheološki vestnik 72, 137–186.
- PEITLER, K. 2011a, Valentinianus III. für Gallia Placidia. Solidus 426 – ca. 430 n. Chr. Münzstätte Ravenna. – In: Peitler et al. (eds.) 2011c, 144–145.
- PEITLER, K. 2011b, Phokas (reg. 602–610 n. Chr.) / 40 Nummia 605–606 n. Chr. / Münzstätte Konstantinopel. – In: Peitler et al. (eds.) 2011c, 146–147.
- PEITLER et al. 2011c = PEITLER, K., M. MELE. B. POROD, D. MODL (eds.) 2011, Lebensspuren. Die bedeutendsten Objekte der Archäologischen Sammlungen und des Münzkabinetts. – Schild von Steier 24.
- PICHLER, F. 1887, Römische Ausgrabungen auf dem Kugelsteine. – *Mitteilungen des Historischen Vereins für Steiermark* 35, 107–127.
- PICCOTTINI, G. 1976, *Das spätantike Gräberfeld von Teurnia St. Peter im Holz.* – Archiv für vaterländische Geschichte und Topographie 66, Klagenfurt.
- PIRKMAJER, D. 1994, *Rifnik. Archäologischer Fundort.* Führer. – Celje.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2008, Zgodnjesrednjeveški žgani grobovi v vzhodnih Alpah. – In: *Frühmittelalterarchäologie in der Steiermark*, Beiträge eines Fachgesprächs anlässlich des 65. Geburtstags von Diether Kramer, Schild von Steier, Beiheft 4, 33–39.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2010, Zgodnjesrednjeveška naselbina na Blejski Pristavi. Tafonomija, predmeti in čas / Frühmittelalterliche Siedlung Pristava in Bled. Taphonomie, Fundgegenstände und zeitliche Einordnung. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 19.
- PLETERSKI, A., M. BELAK 2002, Lončenina z Gradu na Gorenjem Mokronogu in vprašanje prevzema lončarskih znanj / Keramik vom Grad am Gorenji Mokronog und die Frage der Übernahme von Töpferwissen. – In: Guštin (ed.) 2002, 98–103.
- POHL, G. 1962, Die frühchristliche Lampe vom Lorenzberg bei Epfach, Landkreis Schongau: Versuch einer Gliederung der Lampen vom mediterranen Typus. – In: J. Werner (ed.), Aus Bayerns Frühzeit: Friedrich Wagner zum 75. Geburtstag, München, 219–228.
- POHL, W. 1996, Die Langobarden in Pannonien und Justinians Gotenkrieg. – In: D. Bialeková, J. Zábojník (eds.), *Ethnische und kulturelle Verhältnisse* an der mittleren Donau vom 6. bis zum 11. Jahrhundert, Symposium Nitra 6. bis 10. November 1994, Bratislava, 27–36.
- POHL, W. 2008, Migration und Ethnogenesen der Langobarden aus Sicht der Schriftquellen. – In: Bemann, Schmauder (eds.) 2008, 1–12.

- POHL, W., M. DIESENBERGER 2001 (eds.), *Eugippius und Severin, Der Autor, der Text und der Heilige.* – Forschungen zur Geschichte des Mittelalters 2.
- POLLAK, M. 2017, Spätantike und Merowingerzeit in den beiden norischen Provinzen. Ein erster Blick auf den ostgotenzeitlichen Friedhof von Globasnitz/Globasnica, Kärnten. – In: Dörfler et al. (eds.) 2017, 249–276.
- POLLAK, M. 2020, Ein gallo-fränkischer Offizier im Alpenraum? Neues vom Amtsträger der Straßenstation Iuenna/Globasnitz. – *Carinthia I* 210, 91–119.
- PRIEN, R., P. HILBICH 2013, Zur Rolle von Höhensiedlungen in der spätantiken Siedlungslandschaft der Moselregion. – In: O. Heinrich-Tamáska (ed.), *Rauben, Plündern, Morden – Nachweis von Zerstörung und kriegerischer Gewalt im archäologischen Befund*, Tagungsbeiträge der Arbeitsgemeinschaft Spätantike und Frühmittelalter, Zerstörung und Gewalt im archäologischen Befund (Bremen, 5.–6.10. 2011), Studien zur Spätantike und Frühmittelalter 5, Hamburg.
- PROHÁSZKA, P. 2011, Bemerkungen zum spätrömischen und frühvölkerwanderungszeitlichen Goldmünzverkehr in Pannonia I und Valeria. – In: Heinrich-Tamáska (ed.) 2011, 61–86.
- PRÖTTEL, P. M. 1996, Mediterrane Feinkeramik des 2.-7. Jahrhunderts n. Chr. im oberen Adriaraum und in Slowenien. – Kölner Studien zur Archäologie der römischen Provinzen 2, Espelkamp.
- PURKARTHOFER, H. J. [1984], *Mellach. Geschichtsbilder* – Deutschlandsberg.
- RABITSCH, J. 2013, Die Insula XXIII von Flavia Solva: Kleinfunde und Befunde aus den Grabungen des Universalmuseums Joanneum von 2009 und 2010. – Unpublished Diploma thesis, University of Graz, Graz.
- RAVNIK, M. 2006, Zaščitne raziskave Ančnikovega gradišča pri Jurišni vasi v letih od 1986 do 1994. – Unpublished Diploma thesis, University of Ljubljana, Ljubljana.
- RÉGERAT, P. 1996, Italien in der *Vita Severini*: Sein Erscheinungsbild und sein Verhältnis zu Norikum. – In: Bratož (ed.) 1996, 193–206.
- REUTER, S. 2013, Glasierte Keramik. In: M. Mackensen, F. Schimmer (eds.), Der römische Militärplatz Submuntorium/Burghöfe an der oberen Donau. Archäologische Untersuchungen im spätrömischen Kastell und Vicus 2001 bis 2007, Münchner Beiträge zur Provinzialrömischen Archäologie 4, 360–372.
- RODRIGUEZ, H. 1997, Die Zeit vor und nach der Schlacht am Fluvius Frigidus (394 n. Chr.) im Spiegel der südostalpinen Gebrauchskeramik. – *Arheološki vestnik* 48, 153–177.
- ROSEN, K. 2009, Die Völkerwanderung. <sup>4</sup>München.
- ROSENBERGER, V. 2011, The Saint and the Bishop. Severinus of Noricum. – In: J. Leemans (ed.),

*Episcopal elections in late antiquity.* Arbeiten zur Kirchengeschichte 119, Berlin, 203–216.

- RUCHESI, F. 2020, Noricum and Pannonia during the 5th and 6th centuries. The Eastern Alps as a Recruitment Ground. – In: Diesenberger et al. (eds.) 2020, 17–33.
- SCHACHINGER, U. 2006, Der antike Münzumlauf in der Steiermark. – Die Fundmünzen der römischen Zeit in Österreich, Abt. 6, Steiermark, Forschungen zur geschichtlichen Landeskunde der Steiermark 49, Veröffentlichungen der Numismatischen Kommission 43, Denkschriften der Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, phil.-hist. Klasse 341.
- SCHERRER, P. 2003, Savaria. In: M. Šašel Kos, P. Scherrer (eds.), *The Autonomous Towns of Noricum and Pannonia. Pannonia I*, Situla 41, 53–80.
- SCHERRER, P. 2011. Noricum in der Spätantike Zu den Forschungen des vergangenen Jahrzehnts, mit einem Beitrag von Bernhard Schrettle. – In: Heinrich-Tamáska (ed.) 2011, 103–127.
- SCHIPPER, F. 1996, Ad rapam? Frühgeschichtliche Siedlungsspuren bei St. Ruprecht an der Raab/ Steiermark. – In: A. Krenn-Leeb (ed.), Österreich vor eintausend Jahren. Der Übergang vom Frühzum Hochmittelalter, Archäologie Österreichs 7, Sonderausgabe, 71–76.
- SCHMID, W. 1932, Norisches Eisen. Beiträge zur Geschichte des österreichischen Eisenwesens, Abteilung 1, Heft 2.
- SCHNEEBERGER, D. 2016, Der Vicus von Gleisdorf. Vorlage von Befunden und Funden. Ein Vicus zwischen zwei Grenzen? Fragen der Kontinuität und Diskontinuität. – Unpublished MA thesis, University of Graz, Graz.
- SCHRETTLE, B. 2010, Balneum, Horreum, Granarium. Zur Interpretation eines Gebäudes in Rannersdorf (Steiermark). – Archäologisches Korrespondenzblatt 40/2, 227–241.
- SCHRETTLE, B. 2014, Der römische Tempelbezirk auf dem Frauenberg bei Leibnitz. – Fundberichte aus Österreich, Materialheft A 21, Wien.
- SCHRETTLE, B. 2017, Das spätantike Horreum von Rannersdorf (Oststeiermark) – Neue Grabungsergebnisse und offene Fragen. – *Römisches Österreich* 40, 35–69.
- SCHRETTLE, B. 2018, KG Seggauberg, SG Leibnitz Fundberichte aus Österreich 57, 402.
- SCHRETTLE, B. 2019, Neue Forschungen im römischen Heiligtum auf dem Frauenberg bei Leibnitz Grabungsergebnisse 2013 bis 2016. – Studien zur Archäologie 2, Vienna.
- SCHRETTLE, B., TSIRONI, S. 2007, Die Ausgrabungen der Jahre 2005 bis 2007 in der Villa Rannersdorf.
   Kaiserzeitliche und spätantike Funde und Befunde.
   – Fundberichte aus Österreich 46, 225–338.

- SCHULZE-DÖRRLAMM, M. 1986, Romanisch oder germanisch? Untersuchungen zu den Armbrustund Bügelknopffibeln des 5. und 6. Jahrhunderts n. Chr. Aus den Gebieten westlich des Rheins und südlich der Donau. – Jahrbuch des Römisch-Germanischen Zentralmuseums Mainz 33/2, 593–720.
- SCHWARCZ, A. 1996, Die Goten. In: F. Daim (ed.) Hunnen und Awaren. Reitervölker aus dem Osten, Begleitbuch und Katalog zur burgenländischen Landesausstellung 1996, Eisenstadt, 123–126.
- SCHWARCZ, A. 2000, Der Nordadria- und Westbalkanraum im 6. Jahrhundert zwischen Goten und Byzantinern. – In: Bratož (ed.) 2000, 59–71.
- SLABE, M. 1975, *Dravlje. Grobišče iz časov preseljevanja ljudstev.* Situla 16.
- STADLER, H. 2011, Der Lavanter Kirchbichl im Frühmittelalter und Mittelalter. – In: Grabherr, Kainrath (eds.) 2011, 461–485.
- STAUDINGER, E. 1978, Wo lag die "Civitas Zuib". Blätter für Heimatkunde 52, 33–44.
- STEIGBERGER, E., A. STEINEGGER 2015–2016, Ein weites Feld – Die römischen Siedlungsstellen Rattenberg und Eppenstein am Rand des Beckens Aichfeld-Murboden in der westlichen Obersteiermark. – Schild von Steier 27, 264–274.
- STEIGBERGER, E., H. VRABEC 2016, Vicus oder Villa?
  Die "norische Hauptstraße" im oberen Murtal anhand ihrer Fundorte. – In: M. Pfeil (ed.), *Römische Vici und Verkehrsinfrastruktur in Raetien und Noricum*. Colloquium Bedaium, Seebruck 26.–28. März 2015, Schriftenreihe des Bayerischen Landesamts für Denkmalpflege 15, München, 186–195.
- STEINEGGER, A. 2017, Frauenburg. Archäologische Befunde, Bauforschung und naturwissenschaftliche Untersuchungsmethoden in und unter der Pfarrkirche hl. Jakobus der Ältere. – In: S. Eichert, T. Kühtreiber, M. Lehner, C. Theune (eds.), Laufzeit/Zeitlauf. Zeitkonzepte – Datierung – Chronologie in der Mittelalter- und Neuzeitarchäologie, Beiträge der internationalen Tagung in Graz, 20. bis 23. September 2016, Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich 33, 179–195.
- STEINEGGER, A. 2020, Grab Friedhof Kirche. Archäologische Untersuchungen an drei Friedhöfen in der westlichen Obersteiermark. – Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich 36, 95–116.
- STEINEGGER et al. 2019 = STEINEGGER, A., A. HEISS, S. WIESINGER 2019, Untersuchungen unter der Pfarrkirche Hl. Jakobus d. Ältere auf der Frauenburg bei Unzmarkt (AT). – In: Črešnar et al. 2019, 116–121.
- STEINKLAUBER, U. 2002, Das spätantike Gräberfeld auf dem Frauenberg bei Leibnitz, Steiermark. – In: U. Steinklauber, Das spätantike Gräberfeld auf dem Frauenberg bei Leibnitz, Steiermark, Fundberichte aus Österreich, Materialheft A 10, 17–284.

- STEINKLAUBER, U. 2005, Inneralpine spätantike Höhensiedlungen im steirischen Ennstal. – *Schild von Steier* 18, 135–198.
- STEINKLAUBER, U. 2006a, Überlegungen zur Einordnung spätantiker Höhensiedlungen in der Steiermark. – In: A. Krenn-Leeb (ed.), Wirtschaft, Macht und Strategie. Höhensiedlungen und ihre Funktionen in der Ur- und Frühgeschichte, Archäologie Österreichs, Spezial 1, 247–255.
- STEINKLAUBER, U. 2006b, Die Römer gehen. In: G. Koiner, M. Lehner, T. Lorenz, G. Schwarz (eds.), Akten des 10. Österreichischen Archäologentages in Graz am 7.–9. November 2003, Veröffentlichungen des Instituts für Archäologie der Karl-Franzens-Universität Graz 6, 173–179.
- STEINKLAUBER, U. 2008, Ein kleines spätantikes Kapitell vom Kugelstein bei Frohnleiten. – *Schild von Steier* 21, 415–424.
- STEINKLAUBER, U. 2010a, Das Ende von Flavia Solva. Flavia Solva in der Spätantike. – In: B. Porod (ed.), *Flavia Solva. Ein Lesebuch*, Schild von Steier, Kleine Schriften 22, 22–27.
- STEINKLAUBER, U. 2010b, Der Burgberg von Eppenstein als archäologischer Fundort der Römerzeit und der Spätantike. – Zeitschrift des Historischen Vereines für Steiermark 101, 9–34.
- STEINKLAUBER, U. 2012, Die Akkulturation endet im Grab? Zum Gr\u00e4berfeld am Frauenberg bei Leibnitz.
  Archaeologia Austriaca 96, 127–132.
- STEINKLAUBER, U. 2013, Fundmaterial spätantiker Höhensiedlungen in Steiermark und Kärnten. Frauenberg im Vergleich mit Hoischhügel und Duel.
  – Forschungen zur geschichtlichen Landeskunde der Steiermark 61, Graz.
- STEINKLAUBER, U. 2018, Römerzeit (und Spätantike) von der Zeitenwende bis ins 5. Jahrhundert. – In:
  B. Hebert (ed.), Urgeschichte und Römerzeit in der Steiermark, Geschichte der Steiermark 1, <sup>2</sup>Wien, Köln, Weimar, 699–807.
- STEINKLAUBER, U., B. HEBERT 2001, Ad Viruni limina – An den Grenzen des Virunenser Territoriums. – In: F.W. Leitner (ed.), *Carinthia Romana und die römische Welt. Festschrift für Gernot Piccottini zum 60. Geburtstag*, Aus Forschung und Kunst 34, 271–278.
- STEUER, H., V. BIERBRAUER 2008, (eds.), Höhensiedlungen zwischen Antike und Mittelalter von den Ardennen bis zur Adria. – Ergänzungsbände zum Reallexikon der Germanischen Altertumskunde 58.
- STICKLER T. 2002, Aëtius. Gestaltungsspielräume eines Heermeisters im ausgehenden Weströmischen Reich.
  Vestigia. Beiträge zur Alten Geschichte 54.
- SZŐKE, B.M. 2000/2001, Das archäologische Bild der Slawen in Südwestungarn. – In: Bratož (ed.) 2000, 477-500, Ljubljana

- ŠAŠEL, J. 1979, Antiqui Barbari, Zur Besiedlungsgeschichte Ostnoricums und Pannoniens im 5. und 6. Jahrhundert nach den Schriftquellen. – In: J. Werner, E. Ewig (ed.), Von der Spätantike zum frühen Mittelalter. Aktuelle Probleme in historischer und archäologischer Sicht. Vorträge und Forschungen 25, Sigmaringen, 125–139.
- ŠAŠEL, J. 1990, Alpenregionen. In: F. Vittinghoff (ed.), Europäische Wirtschafts- und Sozialgeschichte in der Römischen Kaiserzeit, Handbuch der Europäischen Wirtschafts- und Sozialgeschichte I, Stuttgart, 556–571.
- ŠAŠEL KOS, M. 1994a, The embassy of Romulus to Attila. One of the last citations of Poetovio in classical literature. – *Tyche* 9, 99–111.
- ŠAŠEL KOS, M. 1994b Romulovo poslanstvo pri Atilu (Ena zadnjih omemb Petovonie v antični literaturi). – Zgodovinski časopis 48, 285–295.
- ŠAŠEL KOS, M. 1996, The Defensive Policy of Valentian I. in Pannonia – A Reminiscence of Marcus Aurelius? – In: Bratož (ed.) 1996, 145–175.
- ŠAVEL, I. 2008, Staroslovansko grobišče Popava II pri Lipovcih (Das altslawische Gräberfeld Popava II bei Lipovci). – In: Guštin (ed.) 2008, 65–70.
- TEJRAL, J. 2008, Ein Abriss der frühmerowingerzeitlichen Entwicklung im mittleren Donauraum bis zum Anfang des 6. Jahrhunderts. – In: Bemann, Schmauder (eds.) 2008, 249–283.
- TEJRAL, J. 2010, Zur Frage der frühesten hunnischen Anwesenheit in donauländischen Provinzen am Beispiel des archäologischen Befundes. – *Slovenská Archeológia* 58/1, 81–122.
- TEJRAL, J. 2015, Spätantike Körperbestattungen mit Schwertbeigabe in römisch-barbarischen Grenzzonen Mitteleuropas und ihre Deutung. – In: Vida (ed.) 2015, 129–236.
- THANHEISER, U., J. WALTER 2004, Pflanzliche Großreste aus einer mittelalterlichen Grube von Enzelsdorf, OG Mellach, VB Graz-Umgebung, Steiermark.
    *Fundberichte aus Österreich 42*, 183–190.
- TIEFENGRABER, G. 2005, Ur- und frühgeschichtliche Funde aus Kalsdorf bei Graz. Siedlungstopographische Untersuchungen im zentralen Grazer Becken.
  – Unpublished PhD thesis, University of Vienna, Wien.
- TIEFENGRABER, G. 2018, Der Wildoner Schlossberg. Die Ausgrabungen des Landesmuseums Joanneum 1985–1988. – Schild von Steier, Beiheft 7, Forschungen zur geschichtlichen Landeskunde der Steiermark 80.
- TOMANIČ JEVREMOV, M. 2002, Zgodnjesrednjeveški grob iz Brstja pri Ptuju / Ein frühmittelalterliches Grab aus Brstje bei Ptuj. – In: Guštin (ed.) 2002, 65–66.

- TOMIČIĆ, Ž. 2000, Der Untergang der Antike und deren Nachlebensformen in Südpannonien (Nordkroatien). – In: Bratož (ed.) 2000, 255–297.
- TRATNIK, V., Š. KARO 2017, *Miren. Grobišče iz obdobja* preseljevanja ljudstev. – Monografije CPA 3.
- TRATNIK, V., Š. KARO 2023, Ostrogoths in Slovenia? Case study of a Late Antique cemetery in Miren, western Slovenia / Vzhodni Goti v Sloveniji? Raziskave grobišča iz obdobja pozne antike v Mirnu, zahodna Slovenija. – Arheološki vestnik 74, 201–240.
- UDOLPH, J. 2016, Heimat und Ausbreitung slawischer Stämme aus namenkundlicher Sicht. – In: F. Biermann, T. Kersting, A. Klammt (eds.), *Die frühen Slawen – von der Expansion zu gentes und nationes*, Beiträge der Sektion zur slawischen Frühgeschichte des 8. Deutschen Archäologiekongresses in Berlin, 06.-10. Oktober 2014. Beiträge zur Ur- und Frühgeschichte Mitteleuropas 81/1, Langenweissbach, 83–107.
- VIDA, T. 2008a, Germanic peoples and Romans in the Avar Kingdom. – In: J.-J. Aillagon (ed.), *Rome and the Barbarians: The birth of a new world*, Milano, 421–427.
- VIDA, T. 2008b, Die Langobarden in Pannonien. In: Die Langobarden. Das Ende der Völkerwanderung, Katalog zur Ausstellung im Rheinischen Landesmuseum Bonn 22. 8. 2008–11. 1. 2009, Darmstadt, 73–89.
- VIDA, T. 2009, Local or foreign Romans? The problem of Late Antique population of the 6<sup>th</sup>-7<sup>th</sup> centuries AD in Pannonia. – In: D. Quast (ed.), *Foreigners in Early Medieval Europe*, Thirteen International Studies on Early Medieval Mobility. Monographien des Römisch-Germanischen Zentralmuseums 78, Mainz, 233–259.
- VIDA, T. 2011a, Das Gräberfeld neben dem Horreum in der Innenbefestigung von Keszthely-Fenékpuszta.
  – In: Heinrich-Tamáska (ed.) 2011, 397–455.
- VIDA, T. 2011b, Die Zeit zwischen dem 4. und dem 6. Jahrhundert im mittleren Donauraum aus archäologischer Sicht. – In: M. Konrad, C. Witschel (eds.), *Römische Legionslager in den Rhein- und Donauprovinzen – Nuclei spätantik-frühmittelalterlichen Lebens?*, Abhandlungen der Bayerischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, phil.-hist. Klasse, N. F. 138, 615–648.

- VIDA, T. (ed.) 2015, Romania Gothica II. The Frontier World. Romans, Barbarians and Military Culture. – Proceedings of the International conference at the Eötvös Loránd University (Budapest 1–2 October 2010), Budapest.
- VON PETRIKOVITS, H. 1985, Duel. In: *Reallexikon der Germanischen Altertumskunde* 6, Berlin, New York, 226–238.
- WARD-PERKINS, B. 2006, *The fall of Rome and the end of civilization.* Oxford.
- WAWRUSCHKA, C. 1998–1999, Die frühmittelalterliche Siedlung von Rosenburg im Kamptal, Niederösterreich. – Archaeologia Austriaca 82–83, 347–427.
- WAWRUSCHKA-FIRAT, C. 2009, Frühmittelalterliche Siedlungsstrukturen in Niederösterreich. – Mitteilungen der Prähistorischen Kommission der Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften 68.
- WEBER, E. 2004, Der letzte Statthalter von Noricum. – Jahrbuch des oberösterreichischen Musealvereins 149, 277–283.
- WEILER, I. 1995, Von den Adoptivkaisern bis zum Ende des Weströmischen Reichs. – In: I. Weiler (ed.), *Grundzüge der politischen Geschichte des Altertums*, <sup>2</sup>Wien, Köln, 145–167.
- WEILER, I. 1996, Zur Frage der Grenzziehung zwischen Ost- und Westteil des Römischen Reiches in der Spätantike. – In: Bratož (ed.) 1996, 123–143.
- WINCKLER, K. 2012a, Die Alpen als Grenze und Grenzen in den Alpen. – In: *Archaeologia Austriaca* 96, 147–161.
- WINCKLER, K. 2012b, Die Alpen im Frühmittelalter. Die Geschichte eines Raumes in den Jahren 500 bis 800. – Vienna, Cologne, Weimar.
- WOLFF, H. 2000, Vermutungen zum Ende antiker Lebensformen im südöstlichen Alpenraum. – In: Bratož (ed.) 2000, 27–40.
- WOLFRAM, H. 2001, Die Goten. Von den Anfängen bis zur Mitte des sechsten Jahrhunderts. Entwurf einer historischen Ethnographie. – <sup>4</sup>München.
- WOLFRAM, H. 2003, Grenzen und Räume, Geschichte Österreichs vor seiner Entstehung. – In: H. Wolfram (ed.), Österreichische Geschichte 378–907. Grenzen und Räume. Geschichte Österreichs vor seiner Entstehung, Wien.
- WÜHRER, B. 2000, Merowingerzeitlicher Armschmuck aus Metall. – Europe Médiévale 2.



Pl. 1: Komberg, 1–5. St. Ruprecht an der Raab, pit SR 5, 6. Pottery. Scale 1:3.



Pl. 2: St. Ruprecht an der Raab, pit SR 5, 7–8, pit SR 12, 9–11. Pottery. Scale 1:3.



Pl. 3: St. Ruprecht an der Raab, pit SR 12, 12–13. Enzelsdorf, pit 1, 15–16, pit 2, 14. Pottery. Scale 1:3.



*Pl. 4*: Enzelsdorf, pit 1, 17–21, 23, pit 2, 22, object 3, 24–25. Pottery. Scale 1:3.



*Pl. 5:* Enzelsdorf, object 3, 26–32, object 10, 33–35. Pottery. Scale 1:3.



Pl. 6: Enzelsdorf, object 10, 36–39. Pottery. Scale 1:3.



Pl. 7: Enzelsdorf, object 10, 40–44. Pottery. 45–47. Beads. Scale 2:1. Wildon-Unterhaus, object 2, 48. Pottery. Scale 1:3.



Pl. 8: Wildon-Unterhaus, object 2, 49–55. Pottery. Scale 1:3.



Pl. 9: Kleinklein, 56–57. Aichegg, 58–62. Graz-Straßgang, 63. Pottery. Scale 1:3.
Settlement of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages, Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 48, 2024, 217-247. doi: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_09

## EARLY MEDIEVAL SETTLEMENT IN STYRIA. CONSIDERATIONS ON SETTLEMENT PATTERNS AND LAND USE

## Iris KOCH

#### Abstract

In this chapter, the early medieval settlement activity in the south-eastern Alpine region is examined based on archaeological data from the Austrian province of Styria. The analysis focuses on identifying patterns and concentrations of settlements, but also on evaluating the location of individual settlement sites in the landscape. In order to be able to assess the location of a site in its entirety, it seems necessary to take into account a wide variety of parameters from the terrain to the (relative) altitude and proximity to rivers, the settlement history of the area, but also the landscape with its resources and the relationship between settlements.

The analysis succeeded in highlighting areas with increased density of sites, which can be interpreted as settlement chambers and local or regional centres. With regard to the location, it has become apparent that numerous settlement sites use significantly elevated positions on hilltops and crags. The use of hilltops apparently already began around 800 AD, at the latest. Another finding is that prehistoric and Roman sites were often re-occupied by early medieval settlements. The probable reasons for this include unchanged favourable locations, but also intentional re-occupation. The archaeological data - supplemented by the results of archaeozoological, archaeobotanical and anthropological investigations - shows diversified land use by means of agriculture, animal husbandry, hunting and other uses of natural resources.

Keywords: Early Middle Ages, Styria, settlement patterns, hilltop, land use

## 1. INTRODUCTION

The state of research on early medieval settlement in the Austrian province of Styria has improved in the last few decades to such an extent that an analysis of the sites with regard to their distribution can now be undertaken. One aim of this study is to work out patterns and to identify the more densely populated areas. The following interpretation is conducted against the background of the landscape and the natural conditions of the varying regions. Another key aspect is the location of the individual settlement sites within the landscape, taking into account the relative altitude above the valley floor, possible links to settlement activities of other periods and chronological development. The embedding of settlement in the historical framework is examined on the basis of a few selected aspects. The overall picture is complemented by an examination of early medieval land use and man-environment relations in the study area, taking into account the available data from natural sciences (archaeobotany, archaeozoology and anthropology).

## 1.1 GEOGRAPHICAL SETTING

The province of Styria as a study area (*Fig. 1*) hardly corresponds to the early medieval political situation,



Fig. 1: The Austrian province of Styria. Geographic overview.

*Figs 1–4:* Koch (using QGIS\*); Basis: Digital Terrain Model - Airborne Laserscanning Resolution 5 m (https://www.data.gv.at/katalog/dataset/9a6653e0-d5d3-11e3-9c1a-0800200c9a66)

and today's borders are also only partially based on natural (geological or hydrological) features. However, we know too little about the early medieval boundaries in the south-eastern Alps to use them for defining a practicable research area, especially in the case of Styria. Furthermore, there is a certain tradition in Austrian early medieval archaeology to summarise the state of research by province.<sup>1</sup> The early medieval sites in Styria have to be considered on the one hand in the context of the state of research and on the other hand against the background of the landscape and natural conditions, which can only be briefly outlined here.

The province can be roughly divided into Upper Styria, which is characterised by the northern and central Eastern Alps, and Eastern Styria as well as Western Styria south of the Alps, dominated mostly by hills ("Hügelland"; "Riedelland"). The border between these very different areas is represented by the mountain range that runs along the line Koralpe - Stubalpe - Gleinalpe - Fischbacher Alpen. In Upper Styria, settlement activity is concentrated on relatively narrow bands along the river valleys (especially Enns, Mur, Mürz), which in some sections widen into basins.<sup>2</sup> The structure given by the river valleys is also important for the rest of the province, with the river Mur (and its tributaries Kainach, Laßnitz and Sulm), and, in the east, the river Raab (and its tributaries Feistritz, Safen and Lafnitz) being of significance. The connection of the Upper Styrian settlement sites to those of the neighbouring provinces (Upper and Lower Austria, Salzburg, Carinthia) depends on natural passages such as river valleys and passes.<sup>3</sup> The situation to the southeast and east of the province is largely open, which is why the Styrian sites south of the Alps should be considered in the context of the neighbouring regions of Burgenland, Slovenia and Hungary.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For example, for Styria: Gutjahr 2015a; 2018; 2020; Carinthia: Eichert 2010; 2012; Lower Austria: Wawruschka 2009; Nowotny 2013; Kühtreiber, Obenaus 2017; Upper Austria: Leskovar 2016. – In this chapter, the term "Early Middle Ages" roughly refers to the period from 600 to 1000 AD.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Aichfeld/Murboden; Aussee, Trofaiach and Aflenz basins etc. For the characteristics of the Alpine region, among others: Winckler 2012, esp. 22–28. For the study area, see also: Rabensteiner, Berg 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Passes are crucial for the travel routes, for example Neumarkter and Obdacher Sattel, Sölkpass, Triebener Tauern, Pyhrnpass, all of them important north-south crossings.

#### 1.2 STATE OF RESEARCH

Early overviews and maps of the early medieval sites of Styria were provided by W. Modrijan<sup>4</sup> (1963) and D. Kramer<sup>5</sup> (1992; 1996). More recent summaries of the state of research have been compiled in the last few decades, both for the entire province<sup>6</sup> and for some geographical areas.<sup>7</sup> In addition, Styria is included in some databases that follow a transregional or transnational approach.<sup>8</sup> Today, more than 120 sites from the early medieval period are known in Styria (Fig. 2).9 Their compilation, however, poses certain difficulties. For example, a decision must be made whether to include sites mentioned in the older literature, whose finds were never published,<sup>10</sup> or sites that rely on a single radiocarbon date for their dating. When interpreting the overall picture of early medieval settlements in Styria, several factors must be considered. For example, it is difficult to estimate how many sites on the valley floors have fallen victim to the erosion caused by the once strongly meandering rivers or to the massive modern building activities and agriculture.<sup>11</sup> On the other hand, some major construction projects (e.g. railways, gas pipeline construction), regionally limited survey activities and initiatives have a beneficial effect on the state of research, leading to a distortion in the number of sites for some regions compared to others. Whereas the large construction sites tend to bring to light archaeological features in the valleys and at their edges, early medieval sites at high altitudes more often show up during research excavations on prehistoric and (late) Roman hilltop settlements and medieval castles, where the Early Middle Ages often appear as "coincidental findings".

### 2. EARLY MEDIEVAL SITES IN STYRIA

## 2.1 CATEGORIES

By now, quite a few early medieval settlement features are known from Styria. Floor plans of groundlevel buildings can be recognized at the sites of Wildon/ Im Rasental,<sup>12</sup> Enzelsdorf<sup>13</sup> and, most likely, Kirchberg/ Deutschfeistritz.<sup>14</sup> There are also numerous settlement pits<sup>15</sup> of various sizes, such as those from St. Ruprecht an der Raab,<sup>16</sup> Komberg,<sup>17</sup> Enzelsdorf<sup>18</sup> or Weitendorf<sup>19,20</sup> Of the approximately 120 early medieval sites (Fig. 2), at least 13 can be safely assigned to the category "settlement features", another eleven are either layers with (partly relocated) early medieval finds documented during excavations, or findings whose dating to the Early Middle Ages is based solely on a radiocarbon date.<sup>21</sup> Large-scale studies of settlements are lacking so far, thus for a period of more than 400 years, no statements can be made about the external shape and internal structure of a settlement or even just one entire farmstead in the study area. As for ecclesiastical buildings, the excavated predecessors of the existing churches at Mariahof and at Frauenburg Castle are the only reasonably certain early medieval churches in the study area so far. The dating is supported in both cases by early medieval graves.<sup>22</sup> Actual fortifications (in the sense of a built defence) are also rare. The hilltop Lethkogel near Stainz can be listed here,<sup>23</sup> as well as some other fortified sites that are dated

<sup>16</sup> Schipper 1996; Gutjahr 2002, 149–150; 2018, 44–45; 2020, 65–67.

<sup>18</sup> Gutjahr 2002, 151–152; 2003; 2015b; 2018; 2020; Gutjahr, Trausner 2014.

<sup>19</sup> Gutjahr 2011a.

<sup>20</sup> For St. Ruprecht an der Raab, Komberg and Enzelsdorf, see also Gutjahr et al. 2024 in this volume.

<sup>21</sup> Radiocarbon dates that make a dating to the Early Middle Ages seem just as likely as a dating to the High Middle Ages were not taken into account.

<sup>22</sup> Summarising the research results: Steinegger 2020, 96–109. In both cases, A. Steinegger does not completely rule out an older, late antique origin of the churches. – Also some bones which are kept at Mariahof in a (modern) reliquary in today's church probably originate from an early medieval burial, as they have yielded an early medieval radiocarbon date: Hebert 2004.

<sup>23</sup> See subchapter 2.3.1. On early medieval fortifications in Styria, among others: Kramer 1989; Gutjahr 2015a, 94–96.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Modrijan 1963.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Kramer 1992; 1996.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Gutjahr 2012, 8–15; 2015a, 97–98; 2020, 55; Koch 2018, 181–210. – Some archaeological sites are also included in historical publications, e.g. in the map published by H. Baltl: (2004, Fig. 10).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> For example for the Graz area: Artner 1997; Horváth 2022; for the Enns valley and the Aussee region: Mirsch 2013; Breibert 2022, 163–166; for the Mürz valley: Tiefengraber 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> E.g. Thanados (https://thanados.net/; accessed on 12 July 2024); ZBIVA (http://zbiva.zrc-sazu.si/; accessed on 12 July 2024). See also Štular 2019; Pleterski 2024 in this volume (Description of the Zbiva database). – Styria is also occasionally included in transnational studies, e.g. Korošec 1979; Giesler 1997; Bekić 2016; Štular et al. 2022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> A detailed register of all Styrian early medieval sites by Ch. Gutjahr and the author is in preparation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> In some cases, the finds are no longer accessible, which means that a review and verification of the early medieval dating is (currently) not possible.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> With regard to the construction methods prevailing in the early medieval study area, including little stone, the question of undetected settlements within today's villages arises. Cf. Gleirscher 2000, 70; Lehner 2009, 199–200.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Gutjahr 2007b.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Gutjahr, Mandl 2020; Gutjahr et al. 2024 in this volume (subchapter 4.3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> A stone building or stone foundation as a presumed iron processing facility documented in an excavation in the 1940s. Cf. Gutjahr 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> As for the findings published so far, an interpretation as pit houses is unlikely due to the small size, absent interior fittings and subdivision etCh. Gutjahr 2018, 44; 2020, 66.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Hebert 1996; Gutjahr 2018, 44; 2020, 64–65.



Fig. 2: Early medieval sites in Styria.

to around 1000 AD and are thus at the chronological edge of the Early Middle Ages. <sup>24</sup>

Early medieval burials are known from at least 34 sites. Some stray finds point to further, destroyed graves. Most of the early medieval burial sites in Styria have been only partially excavated. Only in the case of Grötsch<sup>25</sup> the entire site seems to have been captured (approx. 70 burials, 54 of which have been examined archaeologically). The burial site that yielded the most early medieval burials is Krungl<sup>26</sup> (at least 283), followed by Grötsch, Hohenberg,<sup>27</sup> Waltersdorf/Bleikolmhügel,<sup>28</sup>

<sup>25</sup> Published by Kramer (1981, 206–207) in a preliminary report; cf. Gutjahr 2015a, 88–89. – A comprehensive publication is being prepared by Ch. Gutjahr.

Peggau,<sup>29</sup> Graz/Alte Universität<sup>30</sup> and possibly Leibnitz/ Altenmarkt.<sup>31</sup> In the whole of Styria there is only one presumed early medieval cremation burial,<sup>32</sup> all the rest are inhumation burials. Burial sites are indeed indicators of nearby settlement sites, but in Styria it has not yet been possible to identify the settlements belonging to the numerous known graves.<sup>33</sup>

Stray finds make up the largest group among the early medieval sites. These are often pottery fragments, individual finds of jewellery and accessories or, more rarely, weapons (arrowheads; spearheads). Finds whose original location can no longer be determined are counted among the stray finds in the map (*Fig. 2*).

<sup>–</sup> P. Gleirscher considers an early medieval origin or phase for some additional hilltop settlements: Gleirscher 2010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> E.g. the fortifications on Mitterberg next to St. Marein and Schlossberg next to St. Lorenzen/Knittelfeld: Tiefengraber 2014; Tiefengraber, Tiefengraber 2014. – Also, the excavation of a cistern at Eppenstein Castle revealed that it was built at an early date, probably around 1000 AD or in the first half of the 11<sup>th</sup> century: Steinegger, Kraschitzer 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Including a summary of the older literature: Breibert 2008; 2011; 2015; 2022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Including a summary of the older literature: Nowotny 2005; 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Tiefengraber, Tiefengraber 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Gutjahr 2012, 87–170.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Fürnholzer 2003; Fürnholzer, Gutjahr 2005; Gutjahr 2012, 16–62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> In this case, the number of early medieval burials is unclear due to the initially tumultuous recovery of burials and the long duration of the site, as a cemetery belonging to a derelict church of St. Martin. The cemetery is only published in preliminary reports: Christian 1982; Fuchs 1987; Kramer 1988. – A comprehensive publication by Ch. Gutjahr and the author is in preparation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> A cremation burial from Wohlsdorf. It has not been published and is now lost. See Lehner 2009, 201; Gutjahr 2015a, 79; 2020, 62–63.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Possible exception: Kirchberg/Deutschfeistritz with a burial at the foot of the hilltop (formerly E-Werk-Straße). Gutjahr 2006, 309–310, 322–323; 2012, 92.

# 2.2 DISTRIBUTION OF SITES AND SETTLEMENT PATTERNS

It becomes apparent that the sites are mainly situated along the large river valleys of Mur, Mürz and Enns.<sup>34</sup> In Western Styria, some sites are located on the edges of the Koralpe mountain range.<sup>35</sup> Eastern Styria has only a small number of sites, and burials are so far completely absent.<sup>36</sup> The before-mentioned varying natural conditions within the province are also reflected in the distribution of the site categories, to the extent that in Upper Styria there is almost no evidence of settlements in the narrower sense, whereas burial sites (as indicators for settlements) are numerous. In general, Styria shows an advanced spatial coverage in the Early Middle Ages – settlement took place along pre-medieval travel routes, but also reached remote areas.<sup>37</sup>

Some regions of Styria show an increased number of sites, so that a relatively dense population can be assumed:<sup>38</sup>

- The section of the Enns valley between Liezen and Pürgg.<sup>39</sup> Here, settlement activities can be identified mainly based on the burial sites (Liezen, Stainach, Hohenberg, Pürgg/Unterburg). Associated settlement features are missing so far. In terms of traffic and path networks, the passage from the Enns valley through the narrows near Pürgg via Krungl to the Ausseerland is of relevance, probably also the Pyhrnpass.<sup>40</sup>
- Burial sites in the Mürz valley between Bruck and the Georgiberg hilltop<sup>41</sup> also suggest several settlements along the river. It is questionable whether a travel route via Semmering to south-eastern Lower Austria already existed in the Early Middle Ages. A pathway towards the area of Neunkirchen with the burial sites of Köttlach and Pitten seems at least possible<sup>42</sup> On the other hand, also for Roman times, finds that would indicate a traffic route east of Mürzzuschlag are absent so far.<sup>43</sup>

<sup>40</sup> Cf. Winckler 2012, 147.

- In the middle section of the Mur valley, between Deutschfeistritz and Adriach, several burial sites are known, of which rather small sections have been excavated. They are grouped around the Kirchberg, next to Deutschfeistritz, as a settlement site (and probably an early castle).<sup>44</sup> The river Übelbach flows into the Mur here, and an old pathway leads along the Übelbach valley to the Gleinalpen passages and further into the upper Mur valley.<sup>45</sup> Furthermore, the north-south connection passing through this section of the Mur valley is of supraregional importance.<sup>46</sup> The Roman road ran alongside the right bank of the Mur (evidenced by milestones), a side route probably on the left bank of the Mur.<sup>47</sup>
- At the northern and western edge of the Graz plain ("Grazer Feld"), on both sides of the Mur, a relatively large number of sites are situated.<sup>48</sup> The Schlossberg of Graz appears suitable as a regional centre. Early medieval pottery that originates from this site has only recently been published.<sup>49</sup> The earliest archaeological features on today's main square are dated to the late 10<sup>th</sup> or 11<sup>th</sup> century.<sup>50</sup> Supraregional north-south and east-west connections meet in the Grazer Feld.<sup>51</sup>
- A significant concentration of sites is grouped around Wildon and the adjacent Schlossberg on the northern edge of the Leibnitz plain ("Leibnitzer Feld").<sup>52</sup> There are at least five places with early medieval settlement features within a few kilometres, thus the settlements are in the majority compared to the burial sites. The Wildoner Schlossberg is considered to be the location of the Hengistburg, which was first mentioned in writing in 1053, but probably goes back to an early medieval fortification.<sup>53</sup> The

sible alternative routes: Gutjahr 2020, 59–60. – K. Winckler assumes that the route via Semmering was only established at the end of the first millennium AD: Winckler 2012, 160.

<sup>44</sup> Ch. Gutjahr describes the Kirchberg as a central place of the middle Mur valley (i.e. between Graz and Bruck) in the early medieval period: Gutjahr 2012, 146.

<sup>45</sup> Among others: Fuchs, Mirsch 2011, 8, 11, 29–30.

<sup>46</sup> Gutjahr 2012, 146.

<sup>48</sup> See also: Artner 1997, 32–33, 47–48; Horváth 2022.

<sup>50</sup> Recently: Horváth 2022, 142–147.

 $^{51}$  A crossing situation is assumed at the foot of the Schlossberg.

 $^{52}$  Gutjahr 2012, 205, 255, Fig. 1; 2015a, 94, 95, Fig. 13. See also note 53.

<sup>53</sup> Annales Altahenses Maiores 1053. See: Kramer 1992 (summarising the state of research); Giesler 1997, 482–485.
The Early Middle Ages on Schlossberg are only apparent through stray finds and relocated pottery in younger layers: Gutjahr 2002; Gutjahr, Roscher 2002a; Gutjahr 2011b; Tiefengraber 2018a, 47, 61, 106, 252–254, 268, 274; 2018b, 118–121,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Especially in Upper Styria, the river valleys largely determine the traffic routes. For the continuity of travel routes, see: Lehner 2009, 147.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Franziskanerkogel/Primaresburg, Lethkogel, Deutschlandsberg (castle), Ulrichsberg and Schwanberg. – For Deutschlandsberg (castle), see: Schrettle et al. 2021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Ch. Gutjahr explains the lack of burials in Eastern Styria as due to the state of research: Gutjahr 2012, 14; 2015a, 98.

 $<sup>^{37}</sup>$  For example the Aflenz basin, the eastern Dachstein plateau etc.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Cf. Koch 2022, esp. 184 Fig. 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Cf. Breibert 2022, 163–165.

 $<sup>^{41}</sup>$  See the overview provided by: Tiefengraber 2006, 345–346.

<sup>42</sup> Lehner 2009, 148-149; Gutjahr 2020, 59-60.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> For the distribution of Roman sites: Koch 2020. On pos-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Lehner 2010, 342; Koch 2020, 141. – For routes in the middle Mur valley in general: Fuchs, Mirsch 2011.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Horváth 2020.



Fig. 3: Early medieval settlement sites in Styria. A selection of settlement features and pottery stray finds.

exceptionally favourable location is characterised by a narrow point in the Mur valley and the confluence of the Kainach and Mur rivers, with an old travel route leading directly past the eastern and northern foot of the Wildoner Schlossberg.<sup>54</sup>

It stands to reason that there was a social hierarchy within the above-mentioned settlement chambers, in which regional power structures are reflected.<sup>55</sup> The presence of local or regional elites has so far hardly been recognizable in the settlement sites and buildings in the study area,<sup>56</sup> but can be inferred from the grave inventories (e.g. Hohenberg, Krungl) and some stray finds. It can further be assumed that the use of places at high altitudes was reserved for the socially superior, or at least subject to their approval.

## 2.3 CONSIDERATIONS ON THE LOCATION OF SETTLEMENT SITES

When considering the location of individual settlements, it makes sense to filter out the settlement sites in the narrower sense (*Fig. 3*). For this purpose, in addition to the actual settlement features,<sup>57</sup> 24 sites with early medieval pottery stray finds<sup>58</sup> as settlement indicators can be included. In the case of metal stray finds (mostly accessories), the informative value appears to be lower, for they might have been lost along pathways. They are therefore not considered as settlement indicators here. Although burials do indicate settlements in their vicinity, they are

Pl. 193–196; Gutjahr et al. 2018, 25. Additionally, there are some metal finds (all of them stray finds), including a lunulashaped temple (or: headdress) ring and an enamel disc fibula (both unpublished). Actual settlement features are known from the probably associated site "Im Rasental" on the southern slope of the Schlossberg; Gutjahr 2007b.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Roman road, with the "Reichsstraße" as its successor. For the former Reichsstraße among others: Gutjahr et al. 2018, 97.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> For a conception of hierarchies in early medieval Slavic communities in the south east Alpine region, among others: Pleterski 2003; 2010; 2013, 9–11, 166; Eichert 2013; 2017; 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> For example, stone construction, above-average size of the buildings or the entire site, a type of fortification etc. could be considered as a hint to an elite.

 $<sup>^{57}</sup>$  See subchapter 2.1. In the following, additionally to the documented settlement (and church) features, layers with relocated early medieval pottery are included (as long as the pottery can be assumed to originate from the immediate vicinity). Features whose dating exclusively relies on radiocarbon dates are omitted, as well as sites whose early medieval phase is dated to the very end of the period (10<sup>th</sup>/11<sup>th</sup> century).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Sites whose exact location is unknown are also omitted.

also not taken into account for the following analysis.<sup>59</sup> The result is a number of 44 early medieval sites, which quite safely can be addressed as settlements.<sup>60</sup> In the following discussion, these settlement sites are examined with regard to their location. The focus is on patterns and the question of relevant factors in the "choice of location" for an early medieval settlement in the research area. Among the numerous possible starting points, the relative altitude of the site above the valley floor, preceding and succeeding settlement phases and chronological developments are singled out.<sup>61</sup>

### 2.3.1 (Relative) Altitude and terrain

The relative altitude above the valley floor can be used to assess the location of a site within the landscape formed by a river valley.<sup>62</sup> It can be defined as the height above the bank of the nearest larger river.<sup>63</sup> It is noticeable that only a few<sup>64</sup> of the early medieval settlement sites in the study area lie in the range of 0-5 m above the valley floor.<sup>65</sup> For the question of whether a site is at risk of flooding, current data on the flood risk can be used, but it is hardly possible to make a reliable statement about conditions in the Early Middle Ages.<sup>66</sup>

<sup>60</sup> "Settlement" is understood here and in a broad sense, as a place where people live and/or work.

<sup>61</sup> Further possible factors to be included would be, for example, the availability of raw materials, the orientation of the slope (if applicable) or travel routes.

<sup>62</sup> Recently, focusing on the topic of early medieval settlement location and hilltop sites in Styria: Koch 2022.

<sup>63</sup> The current course of the rivers is used here, in the absence of data on their early medieval course. Older river courses can be seen in the Franciscean cadastre (around 1820), and oxbow lakes can often be seen on orthophotos (usually not datable). However, this hardly helps with the specific question of whether today's river bank edge is higher or lower than in the Early Middle Ages. The course of rivers, which usually had several branches, probably changed with every major flood. See: Gutjahr 2012, 146.

<sup>64</sup> Six out of 44.

<sup>65</sup> It must be taken into account that in some cases, pottery stray finds may not indicate the correct location of the settlement, but could have been washed down from a higher terrace.

<sup>66</sup> Corresponding data layers in the digital map of GIS Steiermark clearly relate to today's conditions, i.e. to today's terrain and the rivers in their current, often regulated course: (https://gis.stmk.gv.at/wgportal/ atlasmobile/map/H%C3%B6hendarstellung%20-%20 Gel%C3%A4ndeinformation/H%C3%B6hen-%20 Gel%C3%A4ndedarstellung; accessed on 11 July 2024). Archaeologically proven alluvial layers would be more relevant. According to the present state of research, significantly higher locations are far more common: More than half of the settlement sites are located 35 m or more above the bottom of the valley.

In addition to the relative altitude, the location can also be classified according to the type of terrain used by the settlement site.<sup>67</sup> Settlements such as Weitendorf, Kleinklein or St. Ruprecht an der Raab<sup>68</sup> are located on higher or at the transition from lower to higher terraces.<sup>69</sup> The findings from the sites "Im Rasental" near Wildon (in a kind of saddle location) and Enzelsdorf (with the characteristic field name "Hochfeld") are located even higher. These and similar sites are located on slopes, elevated terraces and plateaus, often at some distance from the (main) river. Hilltops and crags<sup>70</sup>, which offer a certain natural protection, are particularly common, e.g. the Wildoner Schlossberg<sup>71</sup> and Grazer Schlossberg. Less steep hilltops like the Kirchberg/Deutschfeistritz or the Ulrichsberg<sup>72</sup> render the group somewhat inhomogenous. Many sites of this location category can be found lined up along the river Mur, often situated on elevations that protrude into the Mur valley. In addition to the natural protection, these places usually also offer far-reaching visibility.<sup>73</sup> A different intention was apparently pursued in the case of the site on the Frauenkogel hilltop near Gösting, which is almost hidden in the valley of the Thalerbach. Here, an irregular polygonal rampart covers a relatively large area<sup>74</sup> and spreads out on the "back" of the Frauenkogel facing away from the Thalerbach and the Graz basin. Until recently, only a few unpublished stray finds were known from this site.<sup>75</sup> During an archaeological investigation in the spring of 2021,<sup>76</sup> it was ascertained that the rampart is a wood-earth construction fronted by a dry stone wall. The small amount of pottery from the excavation can be

<sup>70</sup> Cf. the categorisation of hilltop sites with military finds in the Eastern Alps in: Štular, Eichert 2020.

<sup>71</sup> See note 53.

- 72 Lehner M. 2004.
- <sup>73</sup> Cf. "landscape presence" in: Štular, Eichert 2020, 222– 223.

<sup>74</sup> A total of approx. 4.1 hectares, of which 3.2 hectares are taken up by the core of the fortification. In contrast to the larger core area, the outer bailey facing north is secured with a ditch in addition to the rampart. The laser scan (ALS) also shows a pincer gate. – The first description of the site, including a schematic drawing, is provided by: Flucher 1966.

<sup>75</sup> Kramer 1992, 62; Artner 1997, XLVII; Gutjahr 2015a,
 94–95. – These stray finds include pottery (allegedly 10<sup>th</sup> century) and a fire steel.

<sup>76</sup> The excavation was conducted by the author: Cf. Koch 2022, 180–181. – The processing and analysis are still ongoing.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> It has not yet been adequately clarified for the study area at what (maximum) distance settlements and associated burial sites can be located from one another. The burial site could therefore be located in a significantly different location (e.g. on a higher or lower river terrace) than the settlement site.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Naturally, there is always a certain randomness in such a division, and in some cases the transitions are fluent.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> The settlement sites listed here are all mentioned in other sections of the chapter, the basic literature is cited there.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> The term "terrace" is used here not strictly according to its geological definition. For the terraces of the Mur valley from a geological point of view, see: Fabiani 1978, Fig. 4.

dated to the 9<sup>th</sup>-10<sup>th</sup> centuries. Radiocarbon data from charred wood that belongs to structural parts in the core of the rampart however suggests that it was not built before the High Middle Ages.<sup>77</sup> Therefore, without further investigation, it currently seems most likely that the site was used in the Early Middle Ages.<sup>78</sup> and (re)fortified in the High Middle Ages.<sup>79</sup>

Caves and Alpine pastures can be regarded as "special cases" within the group of sites at high altitudes. The early medieval use of caves is documented several times for Styria.<sup>80</sup> The type of use - for example for storage, for cultic purposes or as a temporary shelter - currently remains unknown. Another special case are Alpine pastures, whose early medieval use is documented for the eastern Dachstein plateau mainly through stray finds and radiocarbon data.<sup>81</sup>

The extent to which the different types of location are related to different functions and requirements of the individual settlement sites still needs to be examined in detail. Assuming that the majority of the early medieval settlements in the valleys were oriented towards agriculture, the soil types in the vicinity of the settlements and the hydrological conditions should also be included in the analysis of the situation.<sup>82</sup> E. Lozić recently presented a new methodological approach for this purpose.<sup>83</sup>

<sup>78</sup> The evidence of the pottery is supported by another radiocarbon date from inside the rampart (82,7% 770–900 cal AD). The exact type of use and the question of whether the site was fortified at this time must remain open for now. – For refuges ("Fluchtburgen"), see (among others): Štular, Eichert 2020, 224. Here, a combination of the features "hidden", "remote" und "basic defensibility" is introduced as characteristic for refuges, the availability of suitable farmland is of low importance considering the sporadic usage of the site.

<sup>79</sup> Prehistoric and possibly Roman use of the site is also speculated, but there is little archaeological evidence for this so far.

81 Mandl 1996, 63-67; 2003, 199-200.

<sup>82</sup> Useful information is provided by the eBod digital soil map: (https://bodenkarte.at/; accessed on 11 July 2024).

<sup>83</sup> Lozić 2021. – For a corresponding analysis of the early medieval sites in the Leibnitzer Feld, see: Lozić, Koch 2024 in this volume.

### 2.3.2 Preceding and succeeding settlement phases

At 28 out of 44<sup>84</sup> early medieval settlement sites, there are indications for prehistoric use of the location.<sup>85</sup> In some additional cases, prehistoric finds are known from the surrounding area. It is likely that in some cases prehistoric sites were specifically sought out because of their existing fortifications (ramparts), but so far this can only be assumed with good reason in the case of the site on Lethkogel near Stainz in Western Styria.<sup>86</sup> It is a plateau-like, flattened hilltop which slopes steeply towards the east, with a surface of around 1.2 hectares at its top. Archaeological excavations provided evidence of a hilltop settlement that had already existed in the Copper Age and had been fortified in the late La Tène period. In the Early Middle Ages, a ditch was apparently dug into the La Tène rampart, and a dry stone wall was built. This adaptation and "reconditioning" of the fortification seems to have been carried out in the 8th/9th century judging by the pottery finds.<sup>87</sup> Another example of a tie to prehistoric structures in early medieval times is the positioning of the Waltersdorf/Bleikolmhügel burial site<sup>88</sup> in the Aichfeld/Murboden basin at the edge of a burial mound from the Hallstatt period.<sup>89</sup> At almost two thirds (26 of 44) of the early medieval sites, there is evidence of (late) Roman pre-use of the area. In some additional cases, Roman finds are known from the vicinity.90 Among the Roman sites frequented in the Early Middle Ages are vici, villae, farmsteads and hilltop settlements.<sup>91</sup> In the case of early medieval sites at the location of a Roman settlement, continuity cannot necessarily be assumed,<sup>92</sup> since the period 450–600 AD in Styria is hardly tangible from an archaeological point of view,93 and a significant decline in settlements

<sup>85</sup> Often Bronze Age/Urnfield Culture, but also Copper Age, Neolithic, Hallstatt and La Tène periods.

<sup>86</sup> Artner 2008; Baur 2009.

<sup>87</sup> Artner 2008, 31. – For examples of early medieval reuse of Roman and prehistoric hilltops in Bavaria: Later 2020.
 <sup>88</sup> Tiefengraber, Tiefengraber 2013.

<sup>89</sup> The situation reminds of the early medieval burials of Grabelsdorf (also at the site of Hallstatt burial mounds; among others: Szameit, Stadler 1993; Eichert 2010, 146–147).

<sup>90</sup> (Most of) Styria belonged to the province of Noricum (mediterraneum) in Roman times.

<sup>91</sup> E.g. at Kleinklein: Mele, Kiszter 2017. – There are no confirmed early medieval finds from the immediate area of the *municipium* Flavia Solva, only a few disputable finds of coins without precise location, cf. Hahn 1987, 460.

<sup>92</sup> At most, settlement in Roman ruins ("Ruinenkontinuität"), or else a mere re-occupation of a place ("Platzkontinuität"). On the topic of continuity: Lehner 2009. Especially for Leibnitz and Frauenberg: Lehner 2011; 2016.

<sup>93</sup> Now summarising the entire evidence: Gutjahr et al. 2024 in this volume. – There are almost exclusively stray finds: Gutjahr 2018, 42–43; 2020, 55–60. On late Roman hilltop settlements: Steinklauber 2006. Providing an overview of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> The results include one early medieval (88,3% 770–894 cal AD) and one high medieval date (93,2% 1032–1177 cal AD). Unfortunately, a dendrochronological examination did not yield any results. It was at least possible to determine that all six wood samples were oak.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Mostly on the basis of pottery fragments. Some are published, e.g. the material from the Repolust cave and the "Halbhöhle" in the middle Mur valley: Modl, Kraschitzer 2013/14, 215, 219–220, 227. Others are only mentioned in older literature and therefore difficult to verify. The use of caves in Upper and Western Styria and the middle Mur Valley, especially around the Kugelstein hilltop, has been proven in many cases for prehistoric and Roman times, so it is not a specifically early medieval phenomenon.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> At the current state of research.

must be assumed.<sup>94</sup> The close relations between the early medieval sites and those of preceding periods can be explained in part by the very dense distribution especially of Roman sites, in part by the use of travel routes that remained the same, and by similar demands towards the settlement locations.<sup>95</sup> It should be borne in mind that Roman ruins and other structures must have been visible almost everywhere in the research area in the Early Middle Ages.<sup>96</sup> The number of early medieval settlement sites that show both prehistoric *and* Roman settlements as "predecessors" is relatively large (22 sites, i.e. 50%).

More than two thirds of the early medieval sites on hilltops or crags share their location with a high and/or late medieval castle.<sup>97</sup> In some of these cases, continuity from the early to the High Middle Ages can be considered likely from an archaeological point of view. However, at Schwanberg, which is a comparatively well researched site, there is a hiatus that shows in the dating of the finds and can be linked to a burnt layer.<sup>98</sup> Also, the early medieval use of an elevated location does not necessarily imply a fortification. We can hardly ever make any statement about the shape of the settlement, and this is often because in the course of the construction of high medieval castles earlier phases were removed down to the bedrock.<sup>99</sup>

<sup>95</sup> Gutjahr 2018, 46; 2020, 61, 71. – M. Lehner assumes a causality that stems from both settlement history and topography and lists several possible reasons for this: Lehner 2009, 51. Regarding Roman settlement sites as a source of raw material: Lehner 2009, 129; Gleirscher 2020, 84; Eichert 2020, 122. Summarising the use of Roman roads and routes in the (early) medieval eastern Alpine region: Giesler 1997, 320; Lehner 2009, 147–150; Winckler 2012, 116–118; Gutjahr 2020, 61. A definitive continuity of Roman roads into the Middle Ages cannot be proven for now, but a continuity of the travel routes can be assumed.

<sup>96</sup> Gutjahr 2020, 71, note 93. – For the late Roman devil's ditch in the Leibnitz plain that became a boundary mark in early medieval times: Gutjahr 2013.

97 Cf. Koch 2022, 182 Fig. 4.

<sup>98</sup> Kiszter, Schrettle 2016; Kiszter, Schrettle 2020, 35–36.
 According to the excavators, the hiatus follows the early medieval phase, which extends into the 10<sup>th</sup> century.

### 2.3.3 Chronological development

At this point, the question arises whether the location of the sites is in any way related to their dating. For this purpose, only sites that can be dated more precisely than just generally "into the Early Middle Ages" are considered. Based on the remaining, rather modest data basis, only preliminary statements can be made. Nevertheless, it can be stated that the earliest sites (second half of 7<sup>th</sup> century, first half of 8<sup>th</sup> century) can be found in all categories of altitude, not just on low terraces near the rivers.<sup>100</sup> Accordingly, higher altitudes were not beginning to be used at some later date within the Early Middle Ages, but as early as the 7<sup>th</sup> century. Here a link to the climatic conditions seems plausible, as the earliest known settlements in Styria still fall within the later stages of the Late Antique climatic pessimum, when bad weather and flooding were quite frequent.<sup>101</sup> Hilltops and crags were used from around 800 AD on, at the latest.<sup>102</sup> In most cases, based on the archaeological data, it cannot be decided whether these early settlement phases included defensive structures, but there are some indications that these places, due to their naturally protected location and/or existing fortifications (e.g. in the form of a prehistoric rampart) were specifically sought out. Sites that persisted for several centuries up to the 10<sup>th</sup> century are often in an elevated position, but not necessarily naturally protected by steep cliffs.

## 2.4 THE ARCHAEOLOGICAL EVIDENCE IN ITS HISTORICAL CONTEXT

It is also to be discussed to what extent settlement activity is influenced by the historical and political circumstances and events.<sup>103</sup> Since this is a very broad topic, only a few aspects are to be singled out here.

<sup>(</sup>late) Late Antiquity in Styria, including historical facts and archaeological references to early Christianity: Gutjahr 2012, 385–388, 393; 2015a, 75–78.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Nevertheless, it cannot be assumed that the area was deserted: Gutjahr 2015a, 77–78; 2018, 43–44. Ch. Gutjahr assumes a remaining Roman or autochthonous/Romanic element, referring to the continuity of pre-Roman place names. The end of the late Roman/late antique hilltop sites in Styria is difficult to determine, partly due to the difficult chronology of the finds.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> For example, the early medieval phase on Franziskanerkogel/Primaresburg near Maria Lankowitz in Western Styria can for now only be grasped in the form of stray finds, in spite of the excavations in 1984, 1986, and 2020–2022: Gutjahr, Roscher 2002b; Trummer 2003, 10, 24–25, 27; Horváth, Koch 2021, 97–98, 120. – For the more favourable situation in Schwanberg: Kiszter, Schrettle 2020, 34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Special attention should be paid to Enzelsdorf and Komberg. In Lower Austria, early Slavic settlements tend to prefer locations with a lower altitude: Wawruschka 2009, 129; Nowotny 2013, 237. In the area of Bled (Slovenia), the majority of settlements are located "where the plains meets the hillslopes": Pleterski 2013, 155, 161; Lozić 2021. See also: Pleterski 2024 in this volume.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> See subchapter 3.1 (climate).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Lethkogel, Schwanberg, Kirchberg/Deutschfeistritz, Wildoner Schlossberg. Possibly also Grazer Schlossberg and Primaresburg/Franziskanerkogel. Cf. Gutjahr 2015a, 97.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> A summary of the historical events in the early medieval south-eastern alpine region would go beyond the scope of this chapter; it would also counteract its archaeological focus.

#### 2.4.1 Slavic, but not Carantanian?

The earliest early medieval settlement features in Styria<sup>104</sup> can be found south of the Alps on the edges of the large river valleys (Mur, Raab).<sup>105</sup> These features are likely to be associated with Slavic immigration,<sup>106</sup> even if genuinely "Slavic" finds, apart from pottery of the Prague type, are hardly distinguishable,<sup>107</sup> and Slavic cremation burials are missing in the investigation area so far, probably due to the state of research.<sup>108</sup> From a political point of view, it is rather unclear where (or to whom) the territory of today's Styria belonged in the 7th and 8<sup>th</sup> century AD. When the Slavic political entity of Carantania was consolidated in today's Carinthia, the territory of modern Styria was probably only partially included. Research opinions differ when it comes to Carantania's boundaries.<sup>109</sup> The Upper Styrian area of Neumarkt probably belonged to this principality, which can be argued on the basis of a marble relief featuring interlaced ornaments ("Flechtwerkstein") known from Mariahof.<sup>110</sup> Reliefs like this are being interpreted as

<sup>106</sup> Among others: Gutjahr 2015a, 80; 2018, 44; 2020, 62– 64, 72. Slavic-speaking immigrants can be assumed due to the strikingly widespread Slavic toponyms in Styria: Mader 1986; Lochner-Hüttenbach 2008, 30–43. The formation of Slavic toponyms probably continued into the High Middle Ages. Ch. Gutjahr assumes that the immigration came from the south, possibly also (additionally) from the east and spread from the large river valleys into the side valleys: Gutjahr 2015b, 83; 2018, 46; 2020, 72. On this topic, recently: Štular et al. 2022. See also: Pleterski 2024 in this volume.

<sup>107</sup> Szameit 2000; Nowotny 2013, 232; Gutjahr 2015a, 80. – A pottery fragment of a probably "Prague type" pot has been found at Kleinklein: Gutjahr 2018, 44. Critical towards the question of the ethnic interpretation of finds, among others: Kramer 1996, 58–61; Szameit 2000, 525; Nowotny 2005, 233–234; Lehner 2009, 127; Eichert 2020, 110.

<sup>108</sup> Apart from the possible exception of an unpublished burial from Wohlsdorf: See Note 32.

<sup>109</sup> For a summary of the discussion: Lehner 2009, 108–112; Gutjahr 2012, 151–153. – In general, early medieval borders should not be thought of as linear. Cf. Winckler 2012, 79, 83. To mention all relevant literature on Carantania would go beyond the scope of the discussion. From an archaeological point of view, among others: Eichert 2012, 219–225, 307–310, 341–343; 2014.

<sup>110</sup> For the temporary custom of marble furnishings ("Flechtwerksteine") in churches in Carantania: Karpf 2001,

part of the furnishings of early churches. Burials of the Grabelsdorf type,<sup>111</sup> as those known from Krungl and Hohenberg, can also be assessed as indicators of a region's affiliation to Carantania, or at least its cultural dependency.<sup>112</sup> For Styria south of the Alps, a (mostly) Slavic border area between Carantania and the Avar sphere of control can be assumed, perhaps in the shape of a more or less independent regional sphere of power.<sup>113</sup> An immediate presence of Avars has in any case not been proven, although there are a few Avar accessories found in burials.<sup>114</sup>

#### 2.4.2 Bavaria, Francia, "western" influence

From the written sources, an increasing influence of the Bavarians and Franks on the south-east Alpine region since the middle of the 8<sup>th</sup> century can be deduced. The Avar wars mark a turning point in the balance of political power. The incorporation of the region into the Carolingian Empire followed; it was concluded with the introduction of Bavarian counts (Carolingian "Grafschaftsverfassung", no later than 828 AD) and the removal of the local rulers.<sup>115</sup> In the archaeological sources, these processes are currently barely visible. At least the changes in burial rites, turning away from grave goods, can be seen as a sign of advancing Christianisation and thus as an indirect consequence of changing political circumstances.<sup>116</sup> However, this is to be seen as

<sup>111</sup> Szameit, Stadler 1993, 228–229; Eichert 2010, 160– 164; Gutjahr 2015a, 87; Eichert 2020, 118–119, 123.

<sup>114</sup> Lehner 2009, 110; Gutjahr 2020, 60, 75.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> First half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century, second half of the 8<sup>th</sup> century. <sup>105</sup> Enzelsdorf, St. Ruprecht, Komberg (all around the second half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century, maybe slightly earlier or later) and also Straßgang (radiocarbon date of the second half of the 6<sup>th</sup>/first half of the 7<sup>th</sup> century). They are only between 1 and 4 km away from the main rivers Mur and Raab (in their current course). Gutjahr (2018, 44–46) provides an overview of these sites. See also: Gutjahr 2020, 64–70; Gutjahr et al. 2024 in this volume. Some other sites (mainly pottery stray finds) could also date to the 7<sup>th</sup> century: Gutjahr 2018, 46; 2020, 70–71.

<sup>66–67, 78; 2003, 886–888, 895–896.</sup> Marble furnishings have been mentioned as indications for the affiliation of the Neumarkt area to Carantania: Lehner 2009, 216, 220; Gutjahr 2012, 156; Gleirscher 2018, 272. – On the marble relief, the church and the early medieval graves of Mariahof: Lehner S. 2004; Steinegger 2020. – A marble relief at St. Lambrecht, showing interlaced ornaments on a second-use Roman stone, has also been dated to the Early Middle Ages: Johannson-Meery 1993, 91–92 (citing older literature). Yet a later dating approach has repeatedly been proposed: Karpf 2003, 894, note 96; Gleirscher 2020, 85.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> Among others: Gleirscher 2018, 191–195; Gutjahr 2020, 136. – Expressing doubts, though based on toponyms: Winckler 2012, 99–100.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> For the conception of a Slavic domain ("župa") in the (middle) Mur valley: Pleterski 2003, 28–30; 2010, 145, 146, Fig. 2. – A. Pleterski considers a possible association of this domain with the (ethnic ?) group "Dudleben".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> Wolfram 1987, 275, 281; 1995, 220, 222. – For the Carolingian *marca orientalis* ("Ostmark"), see also: Giesler 1997, 27, note 143.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> For grave goods in Styria: Gutjahr 2015a, 89–90. See also: Nowotny 2005, 194–195; Breibert 2011, 564–566. – For Styria, it can be assumed that Christianisation had to be restarted from zero, because so far there is no clear evidence of churches in this area that survived from Late Antiquity, and

a long-lasting process in which the upper class took a pioneering role, the rest of the population following with some delay, and which could only be completed with the expansion of the church infrastructure.<sup>117</sup> Apart from Mariahof with its probably early medieval church, there are some hints in the form of early medieval burials next to existing ecclesiastical buildings.<sup>118</sup> For a few more churches (or their predecessors), an early medieval date (around 1000 AD) has been considered based on either radiocarbon dates<sup>119</sup> or the way of construction.<sup>120</sup> The churches that are mentioned in written sources possibly concerning Styria (e.g. "ad Undrimas" in the Conversio Bagoariorum,<sup>121</sup> ecclesia "ad Sabnizam" in 860 AD,<sup>122</sup> two churches in "Liupinatal" in 925 AD<sup>123</sup>) cannot be safely located at the time being.

The increasing use of locations at high altitude, usually providing natural protection, in the advancing Early Middle Ages is probably related to the exercise of rule and representation, and the taking over and defence of the territory.<sup>124</sup> Stray finds of winged spearheads and

<sup>117</sup> The cross and pigeon fibulae (in secondary use) from Hohenberg and Krungl can be seen as a possible indicator of Christianisation; a stronger hint comes from enamel disc fibulae with Christian motifs (from the end of the 9<sup>th</sup> century on): Gutjahr 2015a, 80–83, 91; 2020, 57.

<sup>118</sup> E.g. at the Frauenburg hilltop: Steinegger 2020, 96– 101; at Hohenberg; within a chapel ("Pöglhofkapelle") next to Bruck; at the Georgiberg hilltop next to Kindberg: See note 41. For the Altenmarkt burial ground, see above (subchapter 2.1) and below (subchapter 2.4.3). – Some of the known metal stray finds (accessories) probably also originate from destroyed burials in church cemeteries.

<sup>119</sup> E.g. the predecessor of the Leechkirche in Graz: Lehner 1996.

<sup>120</sup> E.g. the use of spolia in the crypt of the monastery church in Göss (Upper Styria): Lehner 2005, 164, note 6.

<sup>123</sup> "ad Sanctum Petrum sanctumque Rodbertvm" (Steirisches Urkundenbuch 1, no. 14); the valley "Liupinatal" is probably in the vicinity of Leoben: Lehner 2005, 165.

<sup>124</sup> Gutjahr 2015a, 97. – Ch. Gutjahr draws a connection with the development and organisation of the newly won lands after the Frankish-Carolingian takeover.

spurs also point in the direction of elites.<sup>125</sup> However, it is difficult to make any statement on the local and regional rulers and their political affiliation based on archaeological finds. In any case, some contemporary written sources give evidence of the economic and political penetration of the country by Carolingians and Ottonians. The sources name early medieval places that can be localised in Styria and differentiate between different categories (including curtis, locus, civitas).<sup>126</sup> Some of these mentions can be conclusively associated with modern place names (e.g. ad Pruccam = Bruck an der Mur), but only in the rarest of cases the respective locality can be identified with an archaeological feature. One charter deserves special mention, as it gives detailed information about the location of a curtis in the southeastern Alps: The curtis Zlatina<sup>127</sup> mentioned in 904 AD is described so precisely that it can be located on a terrace in Schladnitzdorf near Leoben, where the stream Schladnitzbach flows into the Mur. It is a tongue of land approx. 220 m long and up to 120 m wide, which only rises between 15 and 20 m above its surroundings.<sup>128</sup>

#### 2.4.3 Hungarian crisis

Historical and archaeological research has repeatedly raised the question of how the "Hungarian threat" on the eastern border of the Frankish Empire from approx. 900 AD onwards and the temporary loss of territory associated with the Hungarian wars affected Styria.<sup>129</sup> Unfortunately, the archaeological data is poor.

no clear evidence of early Christian predecessors under today's churches: Lehner 2016, 150–151. At Frauenburg Castle, there are hints to late Roman times/Late Antiquity, but the excavated burials start only in the Early Middle Ages (7<sup>th</sup>/8<sup>th</sup> century): Steinegger 2020, 100. – For the possible continuity of Christianity in the south-eastern Alpine region (especially, in its western part), among others: Gleirscher 2020. For the Christianisation of the Carantanians, recently: Štih 2020. For food as a grave good, see also subchapter 3.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> Summarising: Lehner 2019. Recently: Gleirscher 2020, 92–93. – For an approach that identifies the church "Undrimas" with the church "Liburnia" resulting in none of them to be located in Styria, but in Carinthia: Pleterski 2000.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> MGH DD LD no. 102. Cf. Note 134. – "Sabniza" is probably the river Safen, "ad Sabnizam" therefore could be located in the vicinity of Hartberg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> Spearheads from Stornalm (Mandl 1996, 67), Franziskanerkogel (Trummer 2003, Pl. 10, 1; 2019). For the spurs, see subchapter 3.6. – Another probable, albeit not winged spearhead has been found in an early medieval grave of a young man under the existing church at Frauenburg Castle: Steinegger 2020, 100.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> For example, "civitas Zuib" and "locus Lipnizza" in a donation from Emperor Otto I to the church of Salzburg under archbishop Friedrich I in 970 (MGH DD OI no. 389). Both are assumed to be located in the Leibnitz/Frauenberg/ Seggauberg area, in both cases the (more precise) localisation is controversial: Karl 2013, 203–205; Lehner 2016, 154–155; Gutjahr 2020, 77. For the term "civitas", see also: Pleterski 2000, 447–449; Winckler 2012, 236–238.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> MGH DD LK no. 31. Ludwig the child donates a *curtis* (mansion) in Schladnitz(dorf), protected by a wall, and 20 dependent farmsteads in the Leoben valley to Arpo, son of Count Otakar: "in loco Zlatina dicto ubi riuus eiusdem nominis Zlatina in flumen Muora dictum intrat, illam curtem muro circumdatam [...]"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Murgg 2010, 161. – No (documented) excavations have been conducted so far.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> After the battle of Pressburg in 907, a large part of the march is temporarily lost. – Wolfram 1995, 222; Giesler 1997, 297. From an archaeological point of view, among others: Kramer 1996; Lehner 2009, 211, 246. For bibliographical references that question the traditional conception of the



Fig. 4: Early medieval settlement in Styria. Sites mentioned in chapter 3 (Paleoenvironment) are indicated.

An interpretation of the sites at high altitude along the middle Mur valley as early castles and defence against the Hungarians has been considered (Kirchberg/ Deutschfeistritz, Straßengel, Grazer Schlossberg, Wildoner Schlossberg, Frauenberg/Seggauberg).<sup>130</sup> Two individual finds of rhombic arrowheads were addressed as "Hungarian" by D. Kramer,<sup>131</sup> but such arrowheads may also originate from a later period.<sup>132</sup> Graves with a specific composition of inventory featuring an early Hungarian element ("gemischtes Inventar") in Straßengel and probably also in Leibnitz/Altenmarkt are perhaps to be seen as evidence of a temporarily extended Hungarian sphere of influence.<sup>133</sup> The presumably continuous occupancy of the Leibnitz/Altenmarkt burial ground from the 9<sup>th</sup> century (at the latest) to the 16<sup>th</sup> century seems to argue against an interruption of settlement in the Mur valley.<sup>134</sup> In Eastern Styria there is currently

Hungarian crisis: Later 2020, esp. 137, Note 7.

<sup>131</sup> Kramer 1992, 67. They originate from the hilltops Franziskanerkogel and Wildon/Schlossberg.

<sup>132</sup> Apparently, in some places they are in use until the 13<sup>th</sup> or even 14<sup>th</sup> century: Kühtreiber, Obenaus 2017, 48.

<sup>133</sup> Cf. Obenaus 2008, 210–211. – For Straßengel: Mirsch 1999.

<sup>134</sup> Gutjahr 2015a, 92; Lehner 2016, 154, Fig. 2. – According to Ch. Gutjahr, the (now abandoned) church of St. Martin near the Altenmarkt burial site is probably the pro-

neither any settlement feature nor a burial that can be clearly dated to the 10<sup>th</sup> century, but this hardly serves as evidence of a hiatus, as it possibly derives from the poor state of research concerning the Early Middle Ages in this area.<sup>135</sup>

## 3. PALEOENVIRONMENT AND ASPECTS OF LAND USE

The following section aims at providing an overview of the currently available data on the topic of relations between early medieval settlers and the environment in the study area (*Fig.* 4).<sup>136</sup>

<sup>136</sup> For the theory of man-environment relations in the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> Gutjahr 2015a, 96.

prietary church ("Eigenkirche") of the *curtis* "ad Sulpam" mentioned in 860 (MGH DD LD no. 102): Gutjahr 2015a, 92. E. Staudinger established a connection between Altenmarkt and *ad Sulpam* just before the archaeological investigation of the burial ground: Staudinger 1978. For the charter, among others: Jeitler 2012.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> The same problem of scarce data comes into play in view of the question if an eastern border along the watershed between Mur and Raab, which is known in writing as "mons Predel", played a role for early medieval settlement in Styria (or only later on). – For *mons Predel*, among others: Purkarthofer 1979; Posch 1978, 32–34; Wolfram 1985, 139; Lehner 2009, 108–110, 115. See also: Tiefengraber 2007, 191–193.

#### **3.1 CLIMATE**

For the study area, significant climatic differences between the alpine area and its southeastern foreland can be observed, the mountainous area and its valleys being significantly colder and wetter. But also smallscale climatic differences should be taken into account when assessing the location of a site. For example, the elevated plateau ("Hochfeld") on which the Enzelsdorf settlement site is located has a particularly favourable climate with slightly milder temperatures than the adjacent Grazer Feld in winter.<sup>137</sup> In addition, we have to consider historical climatology, which can only be briefly mentioned here. Between approx. 300 BC and 350 AD there was a warm period in Europe that also affected the study area. It was followed by a cold period lasting until approx. 660 AD, with lower average annual temperatures and changed weather conditions. Around 450 AD, there was a high glacier level in the Alps.<sup>138</sup> The "Late Antique Little Ice Age"<sup>139</sup> included an increase in precipitation, stronger river activities and flooding.<sup>140</sup> Especially in the 6<sup>th</sup> century AD an "atmospheric dust veil" led to unfavourable climatic conditions, which are being associated with famine and epidemic outbreaks.<sup>141</sup> The abandonment of settlements, fields and pastures is evident in pollen profiles in many places in the shape of a decrease in grain and increase in tree pollen.<sup>142</sup> Between approx. 850 and 1250 AD there was another warm period with temperatures that roughly correspond to today's.<sup>143</sup> This "medieval climate anomaly" was accompanied by a strong population increase and extensive deforestation.144 Whereas at the beginning of

Middle Ages (focussing on western Central Europe), see: Schreg 2011.

<sup>137</sup> Thanheiser, Walter 2003, 185.

<sup>138</sup> Büntgen et al. 2016; Bork 2020, 21. For the study area: Drescher-Schneider, Wick, 2001, 21. – A summary on the climate in Europe in Late Antiquity and the Middle Ages, including the historical implications, is provided by: Preiser-Kapeller 2021.

<sup>140</sup> Bork 2020, 21. – For the study area: Drescher-Schneider, Wick 2001, 21.

<sup>141</sup> Among others: Toohey et al. 2016; Bork 2020, 21; Montanari 2000a, 20.

<sup>142</sup> E. g. Behre 1988, 647. – However, this does not seem to apply equally to the entire Alpine region. A pollen profile from the area of Bischofshofen, for example, does not show any interruption in settlement from the middle of the 1<sup>st</sup> millennium AD; the cerealia curve apparently begins (once again) around 500 AD and does not break off until modern times: Wahlmüller 1988.

<sup>143</sup> Bork 2020, 21–22. – K. Winckler summarises both historical and scientific data on the early medieval climate in the Alps and states that little can be said with confidence: Winckler 2012, 37–61.

<sup>144</sup> G. Comet questions if all of these are effects of the favourable climate, and suggests that a change in the social

the Middle Ages large parts of the country were covered with forest (approx. 85%), it is assumed that the proportion of woodland in Central Europe fell steadily to approximately 15% by the 13th century.145 Bork et al.<sup>146</sup> assume based on a broad range of data, including pollen profiles, that the proportion of forest in Germany (excluding the Alpine region) was still 87% around the year 750 and 65% around the year 1000 AD. Kaplan et al., on the other hand, calculate the share of forest in "usable" land at approx. 29% for Germany and 20% for Austria in 1000 AD.<sup>147</sup> Possibly, the Alpine region and thus a significant part of Styria was less affected by deforestation than other regions, because large parts of the forests are located in steep terrain and are therefore difficult to access. In any case, the wide distribution of Slavic place names, some of them specifically indicating clearing of woodland ("Rodungsnamen"), show that in the study area deforestation was already progressing at a time when the Slavic population was still dominant in language.148

#### **3.2 ARCHAEOBOTANY**

#### 3.2.1 Pollen profiles

Relatively few analyses of pollen profiles are available for the study area, and the existing ones often do not cover the Early Middle Ages or cannot clearly distinguish them from other periods.<sup>149</sup> For a profile from Seibersdorf on the southern edge of the Leibnitzer Feld<sup>150</sup> for example, a section "PZ Sei-9" has been defined with a date of approx. 800–1500 AD. It contains

<sup>145</sup> Bork 2020, 22. – See also, among others: Behre 1988, 647–648.

<sup>147</sup> Kaplan et al. 2009, 3023 Tab. 3. "Usable land" is defined by the authors as "land available for clearing for agriculture", ruling out e.g. steep terrain.

<sup>148</sup> Lochner Hüttenbach 2008, 31. – The complete assimilation of the Slavic-speaking population in Styria is said to have been completed only in the 14<sup>th</sup> century. The majority of Styrian place names that indicate clearing, however, are interpreted as being of Bavarian origin: Lochner Hüttenbach 2008, 43, 52–53.

<sup>149</sup> For basic information on the method of pollen analysis and the difficulties associated with it: Jacomet, Kreuz 1999; Draxler, Lippert 1999, 396. The distance radius of the represented flora largely depends on the species in question. For grain, it is usually only a few kilometres, while various tree pollen can spread much further.

<sup>150</sup> Wick, Drescher-Schneider 1999; Drescher-Schneider, Wick 2001. – In the 2001 publication, the original dating approach for the youngest section of the profile (Roman period) was revoked.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> Büntgen et al. 2016.

order (towards the feudal system) might also have played a decisive role: Comet 2000, 167.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> Bork et al. 1998, 161 Tab. 4.1.

grain (Cerealia<sup>151</sup>), including rye, as well as buckwheat (Fagopyrum/Fagopyrum esculentum), the latter towards the end of the section. Buckwheat is usually assumed to be available in Austria only from the 12<sup>th</sup> century, at the earliest.<sup>152</sup> The cultivation of grain (rye) in the area of Seibersdorf in the Early Middle Ages is therefore likely, but not certain, due to the large time span indicated for the relevant section. It was not until the Late Middle Ages and the early modern period that the plants that indicate human activities (synanthropic species; "Kulturanzeiger") increased significantly in Seibersdorf. The situation is similar with a profile from Rohr (Burgenland). Here, the section "PZ R-7" covers a large timespan from the Roman era to the early modern times.<sup>153</sup> Draxler and Lippert<sup>154</sup> summarise that at the south-eastern foothills of the Alps there was a sharp rise in pine (Pinus sylvestris), but also grasslands in the Early Middle Ages, which may indicate increased pasture activities. The cultivation of grain declines sharply compared to the Roman era. Another pollen profile was taken at the Attemsmoor, not far from Seibersdorf.<sup>155</sup> A radiocarbon date of approx. 960-1080 AD<sup>156</sup> was obtained from the middle of the profile, the Early Middle Ages should thus be at least partially covered. In the profile there is a clear indication of forest clearance both before and after the area from which the radiocarbon date originates. F. Kral<sup>157</sup> considers the older of the two events to be an effect of Carolingian settlement activities (9<sup>th</sup> century), but he also points out that further scientific dating is required for a more precise classification. In any case, a decrease in tree pollen and a simultaneous increase in the number of synanthropic species before the turn of the millennium could be ascertained; little grain and some hops or hemp<sup>158</sup> could be verified, as well as species that usually accompany pasture farming and therefore suggest animal husbandry. A pollen profile from the Alpine region, from the Zerbenwiese raised bog (Nassköhr, Neuberg an der Mürz) at approx. 1300 m a.s.l. provided evidence of rye in late antique/early medieval times.<sup>159</sup> In a pollen profile from the Leopold-

<sup>157</sup> Kral 1984, 199–200.

steinersee in the Eisenerz area (628 m a.s.l.), according to Drescher<sup>160</sup> the first onset of rye at the beginning of the Early Middle Ages can just be recognized. F. Kral and F. Schreiner<sup>161</sup> found on the basis of pollen profiles from the Koralm mountains<sup>162</sup> at the border between the provinces of Styria and Carinthia that here the forest density was very high in the 8<sup>th</sup> to 11<sup>th</sup> centuries (especially fir, beech, spruce), whereas the anthropogenic influence is described as very low. A pollen profile from the Plankenalm in the Dachstein area also indicates human presence in the (late) Early Middle Ages.<sup>163</sup>

# 3.2.2 Macroscopic plant remains from archaeological contexts

By now, a number of archaeobotanical analyses on plant remains from early medieval archaeological contexts are available for Styria.<sup>164</sup> The sample quantities are often small. In two settlement pits in Enzelsdorf (Obj. 1, Obj. 2), which can be dated to the 7<sup>th</sup>/8<sup>th</sup> century,<sup>165</sup> charred grains of naked wheat or wheat,<sup>166</sup> (other) grasses<sup>167</sup> and legumes<sup>168</sup> could be detected. Another layer documented at this site (Obj. 3, SE 20) contained little archaeobotanical remains, among which several types of grain could be identified (rye, naked wheat, cultivated barley, emmer and spelt), as well as cultivated millet, legumes and a fragment of a grapeseed.<sup>169</sup> In a

<sup>160</sup> Drescher-Schneider 2003, 189–190.

<sup>161</sup> Kral, Schreiner 1985, 318.

<sup>162</sup> The data basis consisted of five profiles extracted from moors in various areas of the Koralm mountain range, between the "Freiländer Moos" in the north and Laaken in the south.

<sup>163</sup> 10/11th century: Kral 1994.

<sup>164</sup> Basic information on the method and the conservation conditions in dry soil, among others: Thanheiser, Walter 2003. – In addition to those listed here, the analyses of the botanical and zoological remains from the oldest backfill layer of the Eppenstein cistern are of interest (around 1000 AD/1<sup>st</sup> half of the 11<sup>th</sup> century): Steinegger, Kraschitzer 2020, 121–122.

<sup>165</sup> Parcel No. 226. See: Gutjahr 2015b, 75, 80. – The pottery can be dated to the second half of the 7<sup>th</sup> or first half of the 8<sup>th</sup> century; this dating is supported by a radiocarbon date. The filling probably took place shortly after the pit had been abandoned. See also Gutjahr et al. 2024 in this volume.

<sup>166</sup> Naked wheat (*Triticum durum/aestivum*); wheat (*Triticum sp.*): Gutjahr 2015b, 75.

<sup>167</sup> Poaceae. This family of plants also includes cereals.

168 In this case *Fabaceae cultae*, i.e. cultivated legumes: Gutjahr 2015b, 75.

169 Heiss et al. (in print). – It is often difficult to distinguish between cultivated grape (*Vitis vinifera* subsp. *Vinifera*) and wild grape, but in this case the cultivated type has been identified. Ch. Gutjahr dates the associated pottery finds into

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> In the following, the scientific name of plants/species is only mentioned when confusion seems likely.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> For the example of Lanzenkirchen Castle, see: Kühtreiber 2000, 49. As for Styria, an occurrence of buckwheat in a pollen profile from Attemsmoor (see below) has been dated to the 15<sup>th</sup> century by Kral (1984). – Prior to the High Middle Ages, the plant is found in eastern and, very sporadically, in northern central Europe: Drescher-Schneider, Wick 2001; Bakels et al. 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> Drescher-Schneider, Wick 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> Draxler, Lippert 2001, 396.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> Kral 1984. – The profile was obtained in 1982.

<sup>156</sup> Felber 1985, 619.

 $<sup>^{158}</sup>$  Cannabiaca/Humulus. This could also be pollen from wild hops.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup> Drescher-Schneider, Draxler 2016, 119, 121, 127–128.

<sup>–</sup> Apart from rye, sweet chestnut, walnut, olive tree and hemp/hops were documented. Especially the pollen of chestnut and olive tree can be carried over large distances and do not prove the distribution of these plants in the vicinity.

waste pit at the same settlement site170 which can be dated to the 10<sup>th</sup> or early 11<sup>th</sup> century, the remains of several types of grain, including naked wheat,<sup>171</sup> rye, barley and millet (Panicum miliaceum) were found. In addition, peas, horse beans (Vicia faba), peaches, hazelnuts, blackberries/raspberries and (probably) walnuts could be detected.<sup>172</sup> Ch. Gutjahr<sup>173</sup> assumes that the pit was abandoned and subsequently used as a waste pit. Because the grain was already prepared ready for use<sup>174</sup> and the pit also contained charred pottery, the contents could represent burnt storage supplies. From the early medieval settlement in Kleinklein,<sup>175</sup> plant remains from a waste pit<sup>176</sup> could be examined. The filling of the pit comprised relatively few remains of cultivated plants, including barley, (broomcorn) millet, and some specific wild plants that indicate human influence on the ecosystem.<sup>177</sup> The pottery from the waste pit of Kleinklein can be dated to the 9<sup>th</sup>/10<sup>th</sup> centuries, a barley seed fragment vielded a radiocarbon date of the 8th-10th centuries.178 Archaeobotanical analyses have also been carried out on samples from the Schwanberg site,<sup>179</sup> including a burnt layer and two pit fillings.<sup>180</sup> The features linked to early medieval settlement activities contained little barley, millet, oats, einkorn wheat (triticum monococcum), peas and possibly rye, as well as walnut and grapevine (vitis vinifera), and one of the layers yielded a lot of tree pollen

<sup>170</sup> Parcel No. 393. See: Gutjahr 2003; Thanheiser, Walter 2003.

<sup>173</sup> Gutjahr 2020, 68.

<sup>174</sup> Thanheiser, Walter 2003, 185. – The sample material contained only grains, other parts of cereal plants were completely absent, and the proportion of so-called "Erntebegleiter", i.e. wild plants associated with agriculture, was very low.

<sup>175</sup> Mele, Kiszter 2017; Kiszter et al. 2019. – It is the area of a Roman settlement, probably a *villa*.

<sup>176</sup> It is the largest of four waste pits that were documented in the course of the excavations in 2017 and 2018.

<sup>177</sup> Kiszter et al. 2019; Heiss, Wiesinger 2019; Tables of archaeobotanical results in: Črešnar et al. 2019, 267. – Another (albeit uncertain) find of rye might be counted among the cultivated plants.

<sup>178</sup> Kiszter et al. 2019.

<sup>179</sup> For Schwanberg/Tanzboden, see the excavation reports (a selection): Schrettle 2011; Kiszter, Schrettle 2016. – It could be an early fortification, although S. Kiszter and B. Schrettle remain cautious regarding the interpretation: Kiszter, Schrettle 2020.

<sup>180</sup> From the excavations in 2012, 2015 and 2016: Tables of archaeobotanical results in: Črešnar et al. 2019, 269–272; Heiss, Wiesinger 2019, 352–356.

(most notably *Abies alba*, i.e. silver fir). S. Kiszter and B. Schrettle conclude that the settlement was probably abandoned at the end of the Early Middle Ages and nature reclaimed the plateau, at least for a short time.<sup>181</sup>

#### 3.3 ARCHAEOZOOLOGY

The waste pit in Enzelsdorf, already mentioned in the section on archaeobotany, yielded only a few highly fragmented and therefore hardly identifiable faunal remains.<sup>182</sup> The settlement pits Obj. 1 and Obj. 2 contained a few bones from domestic pigs and cattle.<sup>183</sup> Obj. 3 mainly contained the bones of small ruminants (*Caprinae*, i.e. sheep/goat).<sup>184</sup> The largest of four early medieval waste pits at Kleinklein contained plenty of identifiable material for archaeozoological analysis. The species include domestic cattle, domestic pigs, chickens, small ruminants, roe deer, and wild boar.<sup>185</sup> The bones show signs of cuts, chewing and fire. At least a part of the assemblage is most likely kitchen waste.<sup>186</sup> Based on the size of some of the bones, it can be concluded that the livestock were smaller than in Roman times.<sup>187</sup> This reduction in size is not evident in wild animal bones. The smaller size of farm animals compared to other periods is not exclusively to be seen as negative but had certain advantages, including less required space and food consumption; the milk yield is difficult to estimate.<sup>188</sup> The analysis of animal bones from Schwanberg<sup>189</sup> showed remains of (domestic) cattle, small ruminants, wild boar and red deer.<sup>190</sup> The number of (determinable)

<sup>183</sup> Contribution by G. Christandl in: Gutjahr 2015b. See also: Gutjahr 2015b, 75; 2020, 68. – Among the pig bones, at least one younger and one older specimen could be identified.

<sup>185</sup> Kiszter et al. 2019; Toškan 2019, 372–375.

<sup>186</sup> This is indicated by the traces of fire. The cuts that were found on almost all bones indicate "secondary butchery", i.e. the (further) dissecting of animals. According to B. Toškan, the chewing marks can be traced back to the fact that waste was lying around on the surface for a while and was not covered straight away, so that dogs could chew on it: Toškan 2019, 374. See also: Kiszter et al. 2019.

<sup>187</sup> Toškan 2019, 374. This phenomenon is already widely known for the Early Middle Ages.

<sup>188</sup> It has been stated that smaller cows can in some cases
even produce larger amounts of milk: Frosdick 2010, 20–21.
– Cf. the considerations of A. Pleterski, who assumes a poor milk yield in early medieval Slovenia: Pleterski 2008, 149.

<sup>189</sup> Excavations in 2015 and 2016: Toškan 2019. – For the present compilation, only the part relating to the Early Middle Ages is taken into account.

<sup>190</sup> There are also numerous indeterminate animal bones ("*indeterminatus*").

the second half of the 7<sup>th</sup>, or possibly the first half of the 8<sup>th</sup> century: Gutjahr 2018, 45; 2020, 69–7. A charred cereal grain from this context yielded a radiocarbon date of the late 7<sup>th</sup>–9<sup>th</sup> centuries.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>171</sup> A distinction between durum wheat (*Triticum durum*) and common wheat (also: bread wheat; *Triticum aestivum*) was not possible.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>172</sup> Thanheiser, Walter 2003, 189; Tables of archaeobotanical results in: Črešnar et al. 2019, 265–266.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> Kiszter, Schrettle 2020, 35–36.

<sup>182</sup> Gutjahr 2003, 168.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>184</sup> Gutjahr 2018, 45; 2020, 69. – The number of bones is small. The distinction between the bones of sheep and goats is considered a "classic problem" in archaeozoology.

bones from the early medieval contexts is small, but cattle and sheep/goats clearly predominate; game is only documented by a single find. Here, too, the smaller size of the farm animals (specifically the small ruminants) compared to Roman times was evident.<sup>191</sup> On the hilltop Kirchberg/Deutschfeistritz<sup>192</sup> an iron-processing plant, which can probably be associated with an early castle, was uncovered in 1949.<sup>193</sup> In addition to early medieval pottery, iron slag, metal objects and animal bones were found. Unfortunately, most of the finds can no longer be linked to specific features, which is why it cannot be ruled out that some of them belong to the high medieval phase of the site.<sup>194</sup> According to the excavator M. Mottl,<sup>195</sup> the animal bones included domestic dogs, domestic pigs, shorthorn cattle, goats, horses, deer, beavers and brown bears. In the course of a revision of the finds, which are only partially preserved,<sup>196</sup> cattle, pigs, small ruminants, some wild boar bones and the canine of a bear could be identified.<sup>197</sup> The material also contains tools made from animal bones, including a bone needle from the fibula of a domestic pig and a bone awl from the tibia of a domestic sheep/goat, as well as a spindle whorl made of bone and the antler shoot of a red deer with cut marks.<sup>198</sup> The identifiable game species suggest extensive forests in the area around Deutschfeistritz in the (Early) Middle Ages.<sup>199</sup> Excavations at the early medieval settlement "Im Rasental" between the hilltops Wildoner Schlossberg and Buchkogel have vielded numerous animal bones, mainly cattle, but also a significant amount of horses, complemented by pigs and a small amount of game.<sup>200</sup> Only a few animal remains of domestic cattle and sheep/goats were found in two settlement pits at St. Ruprecht an der Raab, which have been dated to the second half or the last third of the 7<sup>th</sup> century.<sup>201</sup> In the excavated features of the early medieval settlement of Weitendorf, animal remains were rare, and they could not be identified with certainty.<sup>202</sup>

<sup>194</sup> In addition, some of the finds origin from a small cave called "Kinghöhle", which is also located on the western slope, in the vicinity of the other features. See: Gutjahr 2006, 283.

<sup>195</sup> Cited in: Modrijan 1963, 48–50.

<sup>196</sup> Gutjahr 2006, 283–284.

<sup>197</sup> See: Christandl 2006. – Some other bones could not be determined.

<sup>198</sup> Gutjahr 2006, 302–303.

<sup>199</sup> Gutjahr 2006, 284.

<sup>200</sup> Gutjahr 2007b; 2018, 42; Ch. Gutjahr, private communication. – A comprehensive publication of the excavation is being prepared by the excavator Ch. Gutjahr.

<sup>201</sup> Gutjahr 2020, 66. On St. Ruprecht also: Schipper 1996; Gutjahr 2002, 149–150; 2018, 44–45.

<sup>202</sup> Only in object 128, a settlement pit: Gutjahr 2011a, 145, 151. – The animal bones were identified as the tooth of

The section of the settlement covered by the excavation is likely to have been a craft/workshop area; the pit in question contained a significant amount of pottery.<sup>203</sup> Animal bones from other sites are sometimes mentioned in preliminary reports,<sup>204</sup> in some cases the analysis is still pending.<sup>205</sup> At the Alpine site of Tiefgrube/Steiniggrube at approx. 1640 m a.s.l. on the eastern Dachstein plateau, the investigation of a fireplace within the stone foundation of a small wooden cabin revealed, among other finds, various animal bones, including sheep/ goats, chamois, deer, brown hare, the cut off part of a stag antler and two small fragments of horn cores, possibly from domestic cattle. A radiocarbon date from the fireplace indicates its use in the Early Middle Ages (7<sup>th</sup>/8<sup>th</sup> centuries).<sup>206</sup> Sheep, goat and cattle would go well with the early medieval alpine farming assumed for the eastern Dachstein plateau; additionally, the wild animal bones suggest hunting. However, the site was also used in other periods - Roman Age finds were made in the immediate vicinity - so the question arises whether all the bones that originate from the foundations of the cabin can be assigned to the Early Middle Ages.

In Styria, early medieval faunal remains were not only found at settlement sites, but also in graves. In these cases, food offerings can be assumed. This can be regarded as an expression of non-Christian ideas about the hereafter or incomplete Christianisation; in this matter, fluent transitions are likely.<sup>207</sup> The custom of food as a grave good is common in the early medieval eastern Alpine region, especially in the 8<sup>th</sup> century. Poultry bones (especially chicken bones), eggshells, but also pig bones occur. The food was usually placed at the feet of the buried individual.<sup>208</sup> Pottery vessels in graves also indicate food and drink as grave goods.<sup>209</sup> From the

<sup>205</sup> For example, a very small amount of burnt bones was found together with early medieval pottery during the 2021 excavation at the rampart on Frauenkogel near Gösting (see also: subchapter 2.3).

<sup>206</sup> Two additional radiocarbon dates from the entrance area revealed a younger age (9<sup>th</sup>-13<sup>th</sup> and 10<sup>th</sup>/11<sup>th</sup> centuries): Mandl 1996, 64–65; 2003, 200. – A similar site, also with an early medieval radiocarbon date, is located at Stornalm/Kehr (also on the eastern Dachstein plateau): Mandl 1996, 65.

<sup>207</sup> Summarising the problem: Breibert 2015, 152–153; 2022, 131. Breibert (2011, 565) states that "food and beverage gifts indicated by animal bones or remains of wooden buckets or vessels rather contradict Christian ideas".

<sup>208</sup> Breibert 2015, 152–153; Breibert 2022, 129–131.

<sup>209</sup> For the southeast Alpine region: Nowotny 2008, 29;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> Toškan 2019, 380.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> Gutjahr 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>193</sup> It is located on the western slope of the hilltop. According to the pottery, the early medieval use of the site began as early as the 8<sup>th</sup>/9<sup>th</sup> centuries: Gutjahr 2006, 308.

a horse or cattle and possibly the calcined metatarsal bone of a pig. In addition, there are a few small indeterminable calcined fragments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>203</sup> For the interpretation of the Weitendorf site, see: Gutjahr 2011a, 150–151, 163.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>204</sup> E.g. in Unterbergla in the Laßnitz valley, pits with early medieval pottery and animal bones were examined: Fuchs, Grzywacz 2011. – Based on the pottery, the pits can be preliminarily dated to around 800 AD.

burial site at Krungl,<sup>210</sup> at least two burials with animal bones are known: Grave 258 (child) contained, among other things, bird bones, grave 269 (adult), among other things, a boar's tusk, and in both graves other (undetermined) animal bones were found.<sup>211</sup> It is likely that there were more burials with animal bones, but that these were neither documented nor preserved in the course of the early excavations at this site.<sup>212</sup> For Hohenberg, a horse skeleton is mentioned in a newspaper article of the late 19th century, but the context remains unclear.<sup>213</sup> In the course of the investigation of the early medieval burial ground in Graz/Alte Unversität, 18 graves with 19 burials that date back to around 800 AD were examined.<sup>214</sup> Grave 2 contained the bones of a chicken and probably a young duck and a goose, which can be interpreted as food offerings.<sup>215</sup> In addition to pottery vessels, animal bones were also found when three graves were unearthed in 1937 in Stainach<sup>216</sup> (Enns valley), however, the early medieval dating of the bones does not appear to be entirely certain.<sup>217</sup> In Grötsch (Laßnitz vallev) 54 burials of an early medieval burial site were scientifically examined, some of which contained bird bones.<sup>218</sup> In Pürgg/Unterburg two of the three excavated early medieval graves contained a "bird skeleton".<sup>219</sup> The graves of Grötsch, like those of Stainach/Schwimmbad and Pürgg/Unterburg, can be dated to around 800 AD.

Eichert 2010, 130, 134–135; Gutjahr 2015a, 89; Breibert 2022, 129–131.

 $^{210}$  Most recently: Breibert 2008; 2011; 2015; 2022. – The burial site was in use in the  $8^{\rm th}-10^{\rm th}$  century (approx. 740–1000 AD).

<sup>211</sup> Breibert 2022, 131. – W. Breibert assumes that the bird bones must have been chicken bones; in early medieval Lower Austria, they are the most common type of food offering in graves. In Steyr-Gleink (Upper Austria), pig bones are relatively common.

<sup>212</sup> Breibert 2022, 131.

<sup>213</sup> E. Nowotny outlines that the contemporary statements on these early excavations are contradictory: Nowotny 2005, 182.

<sup>214</sup> Fürnholzer 2003; Fürnholzer, Gutjahr 2005; Gutjahr 2007a; 2012, 16–62.

<sup>215</sup> Gutjahr 2007a, 353.

<sup>216</sup> It is the burial site "Schwimmbad". Not far from these, burials at the "Gasthaus Zur Post" were discovered: Kloiber 1953; Modrijan 1963, 79–80.

<sup>217</sup> These could have been relocated bones in the grave filling, but the pottery provides an additional hint to food as grave goods. Ä. Kloiber undertook a (new) assignment of the finds to the individual graves on the basis of Schmid's excavation notes: Kloiber 1953. Mention is made of splinters from a boar's tusk and remains of the lower jaw, as well as teeth "from herbivores" and an animal tubular bone. See also: Gutjahr 2015a, note 74.

<sup>218</sup> Kramer 1981, 206–207; 1995, 89. – A comprehensive publication of the burial site by Ch. Gutjahr is in preparation. The bird bones are probably chicken bones (private communication Ch. Gutjahr).

<sup>219</sup> Kramer 1980, 7.

#### 3.4 ANTHROPOLOGY

Anthropological analyses make a vital contribution to our understanding of the relations and links between the settlers and their environment. By now, anthropological examinations of skeletons from the (incompletely excavated) burial sites of Peggau, Graz/ Alte Universität, Frauenburg, Mariahof and from a single burial in Deutschfeistritz have been made.<sup>220</sup> In the following section, only a few aspects that appear relevant to the above-mentioned topic are singled out. Among the 21 individuals of the early medieval burial site of Peggau in the middle Mur valley (approx. second half of the 8<sup>th</sup> century), six skeletons show changes in the thigh bone which have been identified as "Poirier's facets" and are considered as an indication of frequent riding.<sup>221</sup> Ch. Gutjahr points out that in the Early Middle Ages, riding was reserved for an upper class, and that the group of people buried in Peggau probably represent the entourage of a local ruler, maybe the owner of the fortification on Kirchberg/Deutschfeistritz, just across from Peggau on the right bank of the river Mur.<sup>222</sup> Two thirds of the examined skeletons show signs of deficiency diseases, which according to S. Renhart<sup>223</sup> indicate an at least temporarily strained nutritional situation and a diet low in vitamins. In the examination of the 19 skeletons from Graz/Alte Uni-

<sup>222</sup> Gutjahr 2012, 147.

<sup>223</sup> Contribution by S. Renhart in: Gutjahr 2012, 181–182.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>220</sup> For Peggau: Contribution by S. Renhart in: Gutjahr 2012, 172–189. For Graz: Contribution by S. Renhart in: Gutjahr 2007a, 360–266. For Deutschfeistritz (burial, formerly E-Werk-Straße): Appendix by S. Renhart in: Gutjahr 2006, 330–331. For Frauenburg and Mariahof: Steinegger 2020, 98–108. There are anthropological analyses of one skull from an early medieval burial at Diemlach, and of three skeletons from Stainach, but the results do not seem relevant in this context. For Stainach: Kloiber 1953. For Diemlach: Kloiber1963. As for the skeletons of Leibnitz/Altenmarkt (see note 31), which have only recently been examined, it is so far unclear which could be early medieval.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>221</sup> For the burial site: Gutjahr 2012, 87-170. For Poirier's facets: Gutjahr 2012, 147; Contribution by S. Renhart in: Gutjahr 2012, 182; cf. Steinklauber 2020, 371. - Of the six skeletons with the mentioned characteristic deformation of the thigh bone (in five cases on both sides), five have been anthropologically identified as male (one of them uncertain), one as female. Various skeletal changes are associated with horse riding. Among them, Poirier's facets are considered particularly significant; in Avar and early Hungarian equestrian graves, for example, they occur frequently (Berthon 2019; Bühler, Kirchengast 2022). However, in the past there was often confusion in the terminology of changes in the neck of the femur, as Radi et al. (2013, 261-263), Berthon (2019, 77, 143-144) and Göhring (2021, 513-516), among others, emphasise; furthermore, it cannot be completely ruled out that Poirier's facet is occasionally caused by other activities than riding.



Fig. 5: The Sausal area in winter with the Koralm mountain range in the background. View to the west. (Photograph: I. Koch.)

versität, six individuals showed changes in the bones caused by deficiency diseases.<sup>224</sup>

#### 3.5 SELECTED WRITTEN SOURCES

Some written sources provide additional information on economic practices and the exploitation of natural resources in early medieval times in the research area.<sup>225</sup> As an example, the above-mentioned<sup>226</sup> charter from 970<sup>227</sup> can be cited, a donation from emperor Otto I to the archdiocese of Salzburg. Among the donated properties are the "curtis Vduleniduor"<sup>228</sup> with 50 dependent farmsteads, the "civitas Zuib" (or at least

the emperor's share of it), the "locus Lipnizza" and the "nemus Svsil". The location of these properties remains controversial.<sup>229</sup> While the *curtis* might be identified as the site on Ulrichsberg near Deutschlandsberg,<sup>230</sup> and "Zuib" and "Lipnizza" most probably can be found in the area of Leibnitz, Frauenberg and Leibnitzer Burgberg,<sup>231</sup> the forest Susil can be associated with the hilly and partly steep terrain west of the Leibnitzer Feld, which today still bears the name "Sausal" (Fig. 5). In a charter from 982<sup>232</sup> Otto II confirms the donation, defining the limits of the civitas Zuib and mentioning appendant fields and oak forests. Susil ("Susel") is also mentioned, this time as "forestis cum banno" and with the addition that here in "dulcibus vallibus" bears and wild boars could be hunted exclusively during a precisely defined period from three weeks before the autumn equinox

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>224</sup> Contribution by S. Renhart in: Gutjahr 2012, 75–76.
– The skeletons in question include two individuals that have been anthropologically identified as women, one man and three subadults.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>225</sup> For example, by mentioning manorial centres (*curtis* or similar). Alongside manorial structures, a certain number of "free" settlers can be expected. They are probably inadequately represented in the written sources: Giesler 1997, 277.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>226</sup> See note 126.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>227</sup> MGH DD OI no. 389. Transcription and translation: Karl 2013, 198–199.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>228</sup> This Slavic toponym can be roughly translated as "farmstead/manor in the valley". Its German name "Nidrinhof" is also mentioned in the charter. For an interpretation of the Slavic term "dvor": Pleterski 2013, 166–167.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>229</sup> Summarised by: Karl 2013, 156–157, 198–205, note 530. See also: Giesler 1997, 338–339. With particular attention to the archaeological evidence: Lehner 2016, 154–159; Gutjahr 2020, 77.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>230</sup> A rampart on Ulrichsberg near Deutschlandsberg (Western Styria) is visible in the digital terrain model; an early castle (11<sup>th</sup> century) at the location of today's church (St. Ulrich) was documented during excavations: Lehner M. 2004. – Some pottery fragments and radiocarbon dates give evidence of an early medieval phase.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>231</sup> Karl 2013, 205.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>232</sup> MGH DD O II no. 275. Transcription and translation: Karl 2013, 199–200. See also: Giesler 1997, 328–331.

until St. Martin's Day.<sup>233</sup> Accordingly, hunting in this area had been a royal/imperial privilege that now passed to Salzburg. The fact that big game (bears) was hunted here is noteworthy, as this area was hardly remote in the Early Middle Ages, but was surrounded on all sides by settlement sites.<sup>234</sup>

The extraction of salt as an important natural resource in early medieval Styria<sup>235</sup> is so far only attested by a charter: In 931 a farmstead in the Lavant valley (Carinthia) with an (iron) smelting furnace was exchanged for a salt pan and properties in Admont (Upper Styria).<sup>236</sup> The exchange took place between Count Alberich and the archbishop of Salzburg. To date, no early medieval finds originate from the Admont area. W. Breibert<sup>237</sup> considers the salt trade to be an economic basis of the settlement to which the Krungl cemetery belongs. Both salt production using salt pans and iron smelting are accompanied by a high demand for firewood.

## 3.6 DISCUSSION

As stated above, due to the mostly small excavated sections of settlements, no statements can be made on the size of the early medieval villages or farms or on the internal disposition of settlements. Several settlement pits, often of unknown function, have been documented at various sites. There are no buildings or outlines that could be clearly identified as farm buildings, storage buildings or stables.<sup>238</sup> In the case of Enzelsdorf, there are at least indications of the chronological dimension of an early medieval settlement. Here, a continuous existence from the 7<sup>th</sup> to the 10<sup>th</sup>/11<sup>th</sup> century is at least likely, based on the individual features that have been excavated so far. They are located at some distance from one another, so small-scale relocations cannot be ruled out at the moment.<sup>239</sup> Also at Wildon/Im Rasental and Kleinklein, a continuity of settlement over several centuries seems likely.<sup>240</sup> At the current state of research, conclusions about the population count of communities may at best be drawn from the burial sites, but these, too, have in most cases not been fully excavated. One possible exception is Grötsch. Ch. Gutjahr<sup>241</sup> assumes that the site was in use during two or three generations (approx. from the last third of the 8<sup>th</sup> to the first third of the 9<sup>th</sup> century). Based on a number of 70 burials (54 of which were archaeologically documented),<sup>242</sup> it might have been the inhabitants of a single farmstead who buried their dead here.<sup>243</sup> In cases where the excavated part of a settlement is small, the location of the site can still give a hint to its economic focus. An essential question is that of the availability of suitable arable land.<sup>244</sup> In addition to soil types, the shape of the terrain and hydrological conditions can be included.<sup>245</sup> If there is little or no suitable arable land in the vicinity of a settlement, a different economic focus (e.g. animal husbandry, metal production, etc.) might be considered. In the study area, there are indications for early medieval extraction and processing of bog iron ore.<sup>246</sup> At the moment we can only make assumptions about the role of other raw materials; the extraction of salt in Upper Styria at least appears in the written sources.<sup>247</sup>

<sup>244</sup> Not forgetting that a clearing of woodland was usually necessary. Within the research area, there is no good case to believe that arable land survived from Late Antiquity on a large scale. Clearing also has an influence on the soil: Pleterski 2013, 156.

<sup>245</sup> Lozić 2021. See also: Lozić, Koch 2024 in this volume.

<sup>246</sup> Here, above all Weitendorf (finds of stones with traces of strong heat as possible remains of (smelting) furnaces and limonite concretions; Gutjahr 2011a, 150-151) and the Kirchberg /Deutschfeistritz (see note 14 and subchapter 3.3) should be mentioned. Also at Enzelsdorf, there are indications of iron processing (Gutjahr 2015b, 74; 2020, 69-70; contribution by D. Modl in Gutjahr 2015b, 84), but these appear to be relocated Roman finds. In this context, the indication of early medieval settlement activity in the Eisenerz area, where iron is still mined today, in the pollen profile of Leopoldsteinersee is of interest (see subchapter 3.2.1). Stamped pottery found during an 1931 excavation at Vordernberg near Eisenerz (Schmid 1932, 56-59) has been dated to the  $6^{\text{th}}/7^{\text{th}}$  centuries by C. Eibner (1992, 26), though a dating to the Late Middle Ages appears to be more likely (private communication Ch. Gutjahr and J. Kraschitzer, see also Gutjahr et al. 2024 in this volume, subchapter 3). On the question of iron production in the Leibnitzer Feld: Lozić, Koch 2024 in this volume.

<sup>247</sup> See above, subchapter 3.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> Cf. Fichtenau 1981; Jeitler 2008, esp. 14–15, 20–21.
– The establishment of a *forestis* was a way of excluding the public from the use of the forest. Initially, apparently only the king was authorised to do this.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>234</sup> Corresponding considerations on Gars-Thunau: Czeika 1999, 178.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>235</sup> Summarising: Winckler 2012, 161–163; Breibert 2022, 158–161.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>236</sup> Steirisches Urkundenbuch 1, No. 20. – Admont is already mentioned in 859 as "Ademundi vallis" on the occasion of a donation: Steirisches Urkundenbuch 1, No. 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>237</sup> Breibert 2022, 158–163, 165.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>238</sup> Gutjahr 2012, 204; 2015b, 82; 2018, 45.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>239</sup> Gutjahr 2015b, 82, 86. – The high medieval village of Enzelsdorf developed on a considerably lower altitude, at the edge of the Mur valley.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>240</sup> This militates against the idea of continuous settlement

relocation due to depleted soils, as stated by: Winckler 2012, 258, 296. – For the concept of shifting settlement locations see also, among others: Schreg 2011, especially 313–314.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>241</sup> Gutjahr 2012, 11. He speaks of a "Hofgrablege".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>242</sup> Kramer 1981, 206–207; Gutjahr 2012, 10–11. – Approx. 15 graves are likely to have been destroyed before the excavation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>243</sup> Estimating the number of families/individuals belonging to a farming unit in the Bled region: Pleterski 2013, 159, 164.

The pollen profiles available for Styria only permit limited statements for the Early Middle Ages, as a more precise chronological breakdown is often not possible. A general decline in the cultivation of grain compared to Roman times can be seen, but also the cultivation of rye stands out. Archaeobotanical analyses of samples from archaeological excavations have so far been rare in Styria,<sup>248</sup> however, the state of research has recently improved.<sup>249</sup> Particularly noteworthy is the Enzelsdorf site, where features of the 7th/8th centuries have yielded a wide range of grains, supplemented by legumes. A similar diversity can be found in a rubbish pit from the 10<sup>th</sup> century at the same site. The cultivation of several different types of grain contributes to food security, as crop failures of a single type can be compensated for, the cultivation of summer and winter grain allows for a better distribution of the work, and the possibility of crop rotation prevents soil fatigue.<sup>250</sup> The various species also make different demands on the soil and have different advantages and disadvantages.<sup>251</sup> Also at Schwanberg, several types of grain could be identified, including oats. The plant remains from Kleinklein include barley and millet and also show the influence of humans on the

<sup>249</sup> Above all, within the scope of the "PaleoDiversi-Styria" project and the resulting publication (Črešnar et al. 2019). The earliest analysis presented for an early medieval site in Styria is that of Enzelsdorf: Thanheiser, Walter 2003.

<sup>250</sup> Thanheiser, Walter 2003, 185. - It is difficult to say at which time the use of the two- and three-field-system (i. e. crop rotation) began in the south-eastern Alpine region; Slavic populations are sometimes associated with slash-andburn methods in agriculture, but obviously this does not apply always and everywhere: Pleterski 2008, 119; 2013, 160, 179. With regard to the western Slavs, Brather (2008, 171) speaks of an alternation of cultivation and fallow land, each lasting several years ("Feld-Gras-Wirtschaft"), from the 9<sup>th</sup> century onwards. He continues that the fallow periods were then shortened in late Slavic times, and that the classical three-field system was not introduced until the Late Middle Ages. In contrast to this, for the area of Bled (Slovenia), the three-field system is assumed as early as the 8<sup>th</sup> century and may have been deployed alongside occasional slash-and-burn practices: Pleterski 2008, 119. Schreg (2011, 314) emphasises that there are also some serious risks inherent in the three-field system, especially when combined with larger fields, shorter periods of fallow and an increased need of manure, resulting in a decline in biodiversity, soil exhaustion and increasing erosion.

<sup>251</sup> For example, spelt is considered to be particularly robust; husked grain is easier to store; bread wheat has higher demands on warmth, moisture and soil quality than rye; barley prefers a mild, not too humid climate; millet has little water requirement, but is sensitive to frosts: Colardelle, Verdel 2000; Thanheiser, Walter 2003, 184–185. In general, low grain yields are assumed for the Early Middle Ages. ecosystem in the form of synanthropic species. Although there are only a few extant analyses, based on rather small amounts of botanical remains, it can be established that for now, barley is a grain that is always present, usually also rye, often millet.<sup>252</sup> Most of the identified plant species are to be seen in the context of arable farming and cultivation. Especially with fruit and nuts, an acquisition by collecting wild fruit is also possible, in addition to horticulture.<sup>253</sup> Finds of early medieval agricultural tools are not yet known in Styria.<sup>254</sup>

Animal remains as evidence of animal husbandry are known from various early medieval sites within the research area, including settlement sites and burials. However, the level of research into this group of materials is very inhomogeneous. Sometimes animal bones are only briefly mentioned, and there are indications that they were in some cases not picked up during excavations in the late 19<sup>th</sup> and early 20<sup>th</sup> century or were left in place afterwards.<sup>255</sup> An expert archaeozoological analysis has only been undertaken for the finds of a few sites. Here, too, the state of research has recently improved significantly.<sup>256</sup> Still, most of the assemblages consist of small amounts. It follows that a list of the identifiable species can be made, but further analyses are hardly possible.<sup>257</sup> This applies, for example, to the ratio of the individual species to the total number, from which conclusions could be drawn about the importance of a species for human nutrition.<sup>258</sup> Still it can be assumed

<sup>253</sup> Thanheiser, Walter 2003, 186–187. – The sensitive peach tree, for example, needs sufficient care in order to thrive (cf. Kühtreiber 2006, 149). Black mustard (*Brassica nigra*), which was found in the 10<sup>th</sup> century waste pit at Enzelsdorf, is an important spice plant, of which there were still abundant wild occurrences up to modern times: Thanheiser, Walter 2003, 168. Mushrooms, honey etc. could also be obtained from the forests (cf. Brather 2008, 175–176).

<sup>254</sup> In this context, however, a whetstone and a possible millstone fragment from St. Ruprecht an der Raab are worth mentioning: Gutjahr 2018, 44.

<sup>255</sup> In addition, some finds are (currently) missing.

<sup>256</sup> Črešnar et al. 2019.

<sup>257</sup> For the possibilities that arise from abundant data, see among others: Hüster-Plogmann et al. 1999; Saliari, Pucher 2019, 270–271. For uncertainty factors and distorting effects that should be taken into account when interpreting animal bones, see also: Kühtreiber 2006, 146.

<sup>258</sup> For a possible composition of a family's/farmstead's livestock, with regard to the early medieval settlement of Pristava: Pleterski 2008, 149. – A. Pleterski also emphasizes the minor importance of meat for the nutrition of ordinary people: Pleterski 2008, 120, 149–150.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>248</sup> It is necessary for appropriate sediment samples to be taken during the excavation. An overview of archaeobotanical research on medieval complexes in Austria up to 2013 is given by: Kunst, Popovtschak 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>252</sup> Rye and millet are also abundant e.g. in archaeobotanical assemblages from the early medieval settlements of Sand and Gars-Thunau (Lower Austria): Kunst, Popovtschak 2013, 118. Further examples of the predominance of rye and millet (alongside wheat) can be found in the early and high medieval Thaya (Dyje) and Notte valleys: Biermann, Macháček 2015, 192–294. See also: Štular, Lozić 2024 in this volume.

that pigs made a significant contribution to the consumption of meat.<sup>259</sup> Statements on the distribution of bones within a settlement area that could indicate areas of activity (slaughter, dismembering, cooking, crafts, waste disposal) are currently very limited. There is also a lack of data on the age and sex of animals at slaughter, which could provide information on primary use, breeding and possibly meat deliveries "from outside".

The farm animal species identified for the study area in the Early Middle Ages include cattle, (domestic) pigs, small ruminants (sheep/goats), chickens and horses. Various types of poultry and pigs have so far been identified in burial contexts. Although nutrition can be assumed to be the primary motivation for most animal husbandry,<sup>260</sup> the actual type of use (meat, milk, draught animal, riding, wool, bones, hides and horn as raw material for crafts etc.<sup>261</sup>) can rarely be determined. Finds of spurs and the anthropological observation of Poirier's facets on skeletons hint at the use of horses as riding animals. Spurs are currently known from at least four early medieval burial sites in Styria.<sup>262</sup> Usually it is only a single burial within the site that reveals a member of the local elite in this way.<sup>263</sup> Apart from the burials, there is also a spur from Kirchberg/Deutschfeistritz.<sup>264</sup>

For the high proportion of pig bones, which is often found in early medieval contexts, <sup>265</sup> there is a variety of

<sup>259</sup> This is indicated e.g. by the larger pit at the site of Kleinklein. See above (subchapter 3.3).

<sup>260</sup> Except possibly in the case of sheep (wool production) and probably in the case of horses. See: Gutjahr 2006, 283–284. – Eating horses is largely tabooed in the Middle Ages, especially in the christianised areas, but – as archaeozoological results show – it seems to have happened now and then. Examples can be found in: Pucher, Schmitzberger 1999, 117; Kühtreiber 2006, 147; 2010, 69; Frosdick 2017, 129–130. S. Brather states that horses were used as riding and draught animals: Brather 2008, 180. M. Schmaedecke (2000, 109–110) on the other hand believes that in the Early Middle Ages, the use of horses was constricted to riding, and that cows or oxen were the only draught animals.

<sup>261</sup> Further examples: Brather 2008, 182; Winiwarter 2010, 11. – V. Winiwarter speaks of "multifunctional animals". Some types of use are though difficult to prove archaeologically, e.g. the deliberate spreading of manure as fertiliser on the fields, which became common practice only in the 11<sup>th</sup> century according to: Colardelle, Verdel 2000.

<sup>262</sup> Pürgg Unterburg (1 fragment); Waltersdorf Bleikolmhügel (1); Grötsch (1); Hohenberg (3 fragments).

<sup>263</sup> From this representation as a mounted warrior – or at least a person who rides – the presence of horses can be deduced, assuming that spurs don't have only symbolic meaning. Cf. Saliari, Pucher 2019, 270 ("Die Anwesenheit von Pferden ist oft mit einer Elite verbunden, die sich diese Tiere und ihre Kosten leisten konnte."). This is also evident from early medieval written sources.

<sup>264</sup> Gutjahr 2006, 26.

<sup>265</sup> Benecke 1994, 196; Brather 2008, 176. – But this is not always the case; in Sand (10<sup>th</sup> century), for example, game predominates, and cattle come first among the domestic ani-

possible explanations. On the one hand, pig farming is linked to a suitable environment ("open" forests as wood pastures).<sup>266</sup> R. Frosdick<sup>267</sup> emphasises the advantages of the omnivorous pigs, which are easier to feed, for new settlement sites that are only just being established. As an alternate explanation, a high proportion of pigs at some early medieval sites in southern and eastern (central) Europe has been interpreted as an expression of a preference of the Slavic population.<sup>268</sup> Indeed, in the Early Middle Ages the proportion of pigs in animal husbandry increased in most regions of Central Europe compared to Roman times, but this is also true, for example, for non-Slavic parts of today's Germany.<sup>269</sup> N. Benecke<sup>270</sup> links this phenomenon to a change in agricultural methods, which resulted in less fallow land in agriculture and therefore less pasture for sheep and cattle. For the advancing Middle Ages, pork - especially the consumption of younger animals - is considered typical of an aristocratic diet, along with poultry and fish.<sup>271</sup>

Alpine farming on the eastern Dachstein plateau is proven by early medieval radiocarbon dates from hut locations and various early medieval stray finds. For these sites, seasonal use can be assumed, and they must have had associated farmsteads in the valley, for which archaeological evidence is largely lacking so far. If the animal bones from the site Tiefgrube/Steiniggrube are actually to be dated to the same (early medieval) period, this would prove that cattle and sheep/goats were taken to the mountain pastures.<sup>272</sup> This data is relevant for understanding the early medieval settlement development,

<sup>266</sup> Among others: Rehazek, Marti-Grädel 2010, 63; Kühtreiber 2010, 67–68.

<sup>267</sup> Frosdick 2010, 20–21.

<sup>268</sup> Toškan 2019. – L. Bartosiewicz notes a sharp drop in the proportion of pigs in early medieval Hungary after the Hungarian conquest: Bartosiewicz 1999, 146.

<sup>269</sup> Benecke 1994, 125, 128; Brather 2008, 176. – Conversely, the early medieval settlement of Pristava (Slovenia), which is referred to as Slavic, shows a prevalence of cattle, followed by *caprinae*, and only a small amount of pig bones; the analysis is however based on a rather small assemblage: Toškan, Dirjec 2008.

<sup>270</sup> Benecke 1994, 201.

<sup>271</sup> Among others: Hüster-Plogmann et al. 1999, 230; Kühtreiber 2010, 68–69; Rehazek, Marti-Grädel 2010. – This tendency can already be observed for the zones of higher status at the early medieval centres of Pohansko and Mikulčice (Biermann, Macháček 2015, 294), but most of the data originate from high to late medieval castle sites. But even at sites with a high social status, the pattern cannot be observed equally everywhere. Both the social stratification among the elites and a chronological development within the Middle Ages have to be taken into account. Cf. Pasda 2003, 131–135, 149–150.

<sup>272</sup> For a compilation of (albeit undated) animal bones: Mandl 1999.

mals: Pucher, Schmitzberger 1999, 199; Saliari, Pucher 2019, 266–267.

which apparently not only spread in the river valleys and at their edges, but also (occasionally) used regions at very high altitudes.<sup>273</sup> A few fragments of early medieval pottery cauldrons are also known from the research area,<sup>274</sup> a connection with milk processing (specifically cheese production) has been suggested.<sup>275</sup> The manufacture of yarn and textiles is documented by spindle whorls and loom weights; sheep farming can be assumed for this purpose. The use of flax in early medieval Styria has not yet been proven. Spindle whorls are extant from several known settlement sites,<sup>276</sup> also from the burial site of Pürgg, and there are loom weight fragments from Enzelsdorf and from Kirchberg/Deutschfeistritz.<sup>277</sup>

Bones of wild animals (as evidence of hunting) are known from several sites and include roe deer, wild boar, red deer and bear, possibly also chamois, brown hare and beaver. Among these sites, Schwanberg and Deutschfeistritz represent potential early castles,<sup>278</sup> but wild animals were also identified at Kleinklein, a settlement that can be preliminarily referred to as "rural" based on the small section excavated so far. The proportions of game in the animal bones varied widely in early medieval Europe, but were mostly low.<sup>279</sup> Hunting and the consumption of game are often associated with a social elite.<sup>280</sup> A central question is whether – or rather,

<sup>274</sup> Gutjahr 2011b; Gutjahr et al. 2018, 25; Tiefengraber 2018a, 254, Fig. 274; 2018b, 118, Pl. 194,3.

<sup>275</sup> Pleterski 2008, 54, 115, 141, 149. – For comparative examples, see: Pleterski 2008, 16, Fig. 1.4, 76, Fig. 4.92.

<sup>276</sup> Komberg; Weitendorf; St. Ruprecht; Enzelsdorf (2014, pit 1 and 2); Kirchberg/Deutschfeistritz. There are also two spindle whorls from a cave near Gradenberg (near Köflach), which were found together with presumably early medieval pottery, but these are stray finds. For Gradenberg: Modrijan 1963, 56.

<sup>277</sup> Gutjahr 2020, 70.

<sup>278</sup> In any case, these are sites that are at least partially naturally protected.

<sup>279</sup> E.g. in (early) medieval settlements in Moravia (6<sup>th</sup> to 12<sup>th</sup> century), only 1–2% game content: Nekuda 1999, 49–50. – Exceptional: An assemblage from the 10<sup>th</sup> century from the site Sand, in which game accounts for more than 40% according to the number of finds, 54.6% according to the minimum number of individuals: Pucher, Schmitzberger 1999, 111, 120; Felgenhauer-Schmiedt 2008, 332. In addition, a wide range of wild animal species is present at the site. A similarly high proportion of wild animals was found in Gars-Thunau. For general information on hunting, among others: Czeika 1999, 184.

<sup>280</sup> For the Early Middle Ages, among others: Montanari 2000b. For the Middle Ages in general: Kühtreiber 2010, 66; Pasda 2003, 24–30, 149–150. – It should be noted that even from which time on – the right to hunt was limited.<sup>281</sup> For the Sausal forest, there are regulations regarding bear and wild boar for the late 10<sup>th</sup> century. Otherwise, it is likely that in areas that were largely covered by forest in the Early Middle Ages, the population's diet was supplemented by game.<sup>282</sup> An arrowhead from the Feistringstein cave north of Aflenz can be considered as possible evidence of hunting.<sup>283</sup> Numerous bear bones were found in the cave. However, the arrowhead is a stray find, and even if it really is late early Medieval, the wounding or killing of one of the bears at this time is not proven.<sup>284</sup> Fishing and other ways of exploiting the river landscapes can be assumed but have not yet been verified for early medieval Styria.<sup>285</sup>

The picture drawn by archaeozoology, archaeobotany and anthropology is complemented by archaeological results, (non-organic) finds and the sparse written sources. Overall, we can state a very extensive use of natural resources, in the form of diversified agriculture,<sup>286</sup> intense animal husbandry and hunting, supplemented by crafts (especially textile processing), in some places with a specialised focus on iron or salt production. Forests were not just areas that still had to be cleared, but were also valuable suppliers of food and raw materials as well as, in some cases, protected noble

<sup>281</sup> On principle, in early medieval times anyone was allowed to hunt: Fichtenau 1981, 18; Bökönyi 1995, 57. Cf. Pasda, 2003, 24. M. Montanari (2000a, 18–19) states (in view of central Europe) that woodland and pastures were abundant and that their use did not lead to any conflicts at least until the 9<sup>th</sup> century. According to E. Pucher and M. Schmitzberger, hunting for big game was a privilege of the nobility from the High Middle Ages on at the latest: Pucher, Schmitzberger 1999. For Gars-Thunau (finds from the 8<sup>th</sup>–10<sup>th</sup> centuries), the relatively frequent occurrence of rare wild animal species (elk, bear, wolf, bison) led to the conclusion that hunting privileges were granted: Czeika 1999, 178.

<sup>282</sup> Especially in areas for which no special rules had been determined, and with regard to less prestigious species. See: Saliari, Pucher 2019; Brather 2008, 183.

<sup>283</sup> Friedl 2000.

<sup>284</sup> A radiocarbon date from one of the bear bones from the cave points to prehistory, but there are bones from other specimen that have not (yet) been dated: Döppes, Pacher 2005, 31–32.

<sup>285</sup> Possibly for taphonomic reasons. See: Saliari, Pucher 2019, 269. – In the settlement of Burgwiese near Ansfelden, for example, there is evidence of a significant amount of fishing for the Early Middle Ages: Trebsche 2008, 217.

<sup>286</sup> This kind of mixed economy ("Mischwirtschaft") is apparently typical of the Early Middle Ages, whereas from the High Middle Ages on, the focus on agriculture/grain dominates: Montanari 2000a, 18; 2000b, 139–140; Comet 2000.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>273</sup> The fact that there is not more evidence of early medieval activity on alpine pastures in Styria is most likely due to the state of research. J. Horvat gives numerous examples of early medieval sites between 1200 and 1700 m a.s.l. in the Julian and Kamnik-Savinja Alps and the Karawanks. Some of these sites are apparently not (only) related to pasture farming, but (also) to ore mining: Horvat 2019.

at castle sites, the proportion of wild bones is rarely more than 5%, and game thus made little contribution to everyday nutrition: Kühtreiber 2010, 69; Rehazek, Marti-Grädel 2010. Evaluation of examples from Central Europe and southern Scandinavia: Benecke 1994, 191.

hunting grounds. It can be deduced from the anthropological analyses that despite broad-based agriculture and the additional exploitation of "wild" nature, the danger of malnutrition was immanent at least for parts of the population.<sup>287</sup>

## 4. CONCLUSION

The distribution of sites in Styria shows that early medieval settlement attained an advanced spatial coverage. An increased density of sites, especially in the Enns and Mur valleys, reveals settlement chambers and local or regional centres. A wide variety of locations were used for settlement, whereas sites on the edges of low terraces that rise only a few metres above the valley floor are rare. Settlement sites are likely to be found on higher terraces, plateaus and slopes. There are particularly numerous sites in a significantly elevated position, on hilltops and crags. This prevalence can be explained by a preference for naturally protected locations, but also by the effort to occupy strategic positions, often at the junctions of traffic routes. In several cases, the use of such places started as early as around 800 AD. However, actual features belonging to early medieval fortifications have so far rarely been documented. This is partly due to the building of high/late medieval castles, which often appear as successors to the early medieval sites at high altitude. It also must be taken into account that settlement sites at low altitudes are often affected by destruction (building, agriculture, roads). In some cases, the associated burial sites are known, which indicate that the settlements in the plains and at the edge of valleys had a larger share in the overall picture than could be proven archaeologically. The fact that prehistoric and Roman sites were often re-occupied by early medieval settlements can partly be explained by the unchanged "favourable locations" and by an orientation towards the traffic routes, which remained similar over time, especially in Upper Styria, where they are mainly determined by the Alps and large river valleys. Furthermore, in some cases an intentional re-occupation of sites can be assumed. Statements about the internal structure of early medieval farmsteads and settlements are currently hardly possible due to the small size of the excavated sections. The archaeological data - supplemented by the results of archaeozoological, archaeobotanical and anthropological investigations - in any case shows diversified land use by means of agriculture, animal husbandry, hunting and other uses of natural resources. In order to be able to assess the location of a site in its entirety, it seems necessary to take into account a wide variety of parameters from the terrain to the (relative) altitude and proximity to rivers, the settlement history of the area, but also the landscape with its resources and the relations between settlements.

#### Abbreviations:

- ANNALES ALTAHENSES MAIORES = VON OEFELE, E. 1891, *Annales Altahenses Maiores*, Monumenta Germaniae Historica. – Scriptores Rerum Germanicarum in usum scholarum 4, Hannover.
- MGH DD LD = KEHR, P. 1934, Die Urkunden Ludwigs des Deutschen, Karlmanns und Ludwigs des Jüngeren. – Die Urkunden der Deutschen Karolinger 1, Berlin.
- MGH DD LK = SCHIEFFER, Th. 1960, *Die Urkunden Zwentibolds und Ludwigs des Kindes.* Die Urkunden der deutschen Karolinger 4, Berlin.
- MGH DD OI = GESELLSCHAFT FÜR ÄLTERE DEUTSCHE GESCHICHTSKUNDE (ed.) 1879– 1884, Die Urkunden Konrad I. Heinrich I. und Otto I. – Die Urkunden der deutschen Könige und Kaiser 1, Hannover.
- MGH DD OII = GESELLSCHAFT FÜR ÄLTERE DEUTSCHE GESCHICHTSKUNDE (ed.) 1888, Die Urkunden Otto II. – Die Urkunden der deutschen Könige und Kaiser 2/1, Hannover.

- Steirisches Urkundenbuch 1 = ZAHN, J. (ed.) 1875, Urkundenbuch des Herzogthums Steiermark 1. 798–1192, Graz.
- UNIVERSALMUSEUM JOANNEUM, Ortsakten Stainach.

- ARTNER, W. 1997, Archäologische Übersicht. In: Die Kunstdenkmäler der Stadt Graz. Die Profanbauten des I. Bezirkes, Altstadt, Österreichische Kunsttopographie 53, 19–54.
- ARTNER, W. 2008, Stainz vor 1177. In: E. Steinbauer (ed.), *Stainz. Von der Vergangenheit in die Gegenwart.* – Stainz, 24–33.
- BAKELS et al. 2015 = BAKELS, C., M. LANGEVELD, I. VAN TULDER 2015, Clearance for a medieval curtis, Black Death and buckwheat (Fagopyrum esculentum Moench): vegetation history of the area around the confluence of the rivers Swalm and Meuse, the Netherlands, AD 800-1900. – *Analecta praehistorica Leidensia* 45, 123–131.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>287</sup> Burial sites Graz/Alte Universität and Peggau. See subchapter 3.4. For the precarious nutritional conditions in the Early Middle Ages, among others: Montanari 2000a.

<sup>\*\*\*</sup> 

- BALTL, H. 2004, Die Steiermark im Frühmittelalter. Graz.
- BARTOSIEWICZ, L. 1999, Animal Husbandry and Medieval Settlement in Hungary. – Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich 15, 139–155.
- BAUR, Ch. 2009, Die latènezeitlichen Funde vom Lethkogel bei Stainz, Steiermark. – Unpublished BA thesis [http://diglib.uibk.ac.at/ulbtirolfodok/download/pd f/1318127?originalFilename=true] (21 March 2024)
- BEHRE, K. E. 1988, The rôle of man in European vegetation history. – Vegetation history, Handbook of vegetation science 7, 633–672.
- BEKIĆ, L. 2016, Rani srednji vijek između Panonije i Jadrana. Ranoslavenski keramički ostali arheološki nalazi od 6. do 8. stoljeća / The early medieval between Pannonia and the Adriatic. Early slavic ceramics and other archaeological finds from the sixth to eighth century. – Monografije i katalozi 27, Arheološki muzej Istre.
- BENECKE, N. 1994, Archäozoologische Studien zur Entwicklung der Haustierhaltung in Mitteleuropa und Südskandinavien von den Anfängen bis zum ausgehenden Mittelalter. – Schriften zur Ur- und Frühgeschichte 46.
- BERTHON, W. 2019, Bioarchaeological Analysis of the Mounted Archers from the Hungarian Conquest Period (10th Century): Horse Riding and Activity-Related Skeletal Changes. – Unpublished PhD thesis, Université Paris PSL, Paris.
- BIERMANN F., J. MACHÁČEK 2015, Systemanalyse der frühmittelalterlichen Gesellschaften im mährischen Raum und im nordwestslawischen Binnenland anhand der archäologischen Funde. – In: F. Biermann, J. Macháček, F. Schopper, An Thaya und Notte im Mittelalter. Vergleichende archäologische Untersuchungen zu Sozial- und Siedlungsstrukturen im westslawischen Raum (6. bis 13. Jahrhundert), Studien zur Archäologie Europas 25, 287–322.
- BÖKÖNYI, S. 1995, The Development of Stockbreeding and Herding in Medieval Europe. – In: D. Sweeney (ed.), Agriculture in the Middle Ages: Technology, Practice, and Representation, Philadelphia, 41–61.
- BORK et al. 1998 = BORK, H.-R., H. BORK, C. DAL-CHOW, B. FAUST, H.-P. PIORR, T. SCHATZ 1998, *Landschaftsentwicklung in Mitteleuropa.* – Gotha.
- BORK, H. R. 2020, Umweltgeschichte Deutschlands. Heidelberg.
- BRATHER, S. 2008<sup>2</sup>, Archäologie der westlichen Slawen.
   Ergänzungsbände zum Reallexikon der Germanischen Altertumskunde 61, Berlin.
- BRATOŽ, R. (ed.) 2000, Slovenija in sosednje dežele med antiko in karolinško dobo / Slowenien und die Nachbarländer zwischen Antike und karolingischer Epoche. – Situla 39.
- BREIBERT, W. 2008, Grabfunde aus Krungl in der Steiermark. Neues zu einem altbekannten früh-

mittelalterlichen Gräberfeld. – In: Landesmuseum Joanneum (ed.), *Frühmittelalterarchäologie in der Steiermark*. Beiträge eines Fachgesprächs anlässlich des 65. Geburtstages von Dieter Kramer, Schild von Steier, Beiheft 4, 7–22.

- BREIBERT, W. 2011, The Cemetery of Krungl (Styria, Austria). Reflections on Early Medieval Chronology and Economy in the Eastern Alps. – In: J. Macháček, Š.Ungerman (eds.), *Frühgeschichtliche Zentralorte in Mitteleuropa*, Internationale Konferenz und Kolleg der Alexander von Humboldt-Stiftung zum 50. Jahrestag des Beginns archäologischer Ausgrabungen in Pohansko bei Břeclav, 5.–9. 10. 2009, Studien zur Archäologie Europas 14, 561–574.
- BREIBERT, W. 2015, Das frühmittelalterliche Gräberfeld von Krungl, Gem. Bad Aussee, Bez. Liezen (Stmk).
   Studien zum Frühmittelalter im Ostalpenraum. – Unpublished PhD thesis, University of Wien.
- BREIBERT, W. 2022, Das frühmittelalterliche Gräberfeld von Krungl, Marktgemeinde Bad Mitterndorf, Bezirk Liezen, Steiermark. Studien zum Frühmittelalter im Ostalpenraum. – Forschungen zur geschichtlichen Landeskunde der Steiermark 97, Schild von Steier Beiheft 12.
- BRUNNER et al. 2004 = BRUNNER, W., HEBERT, B., LEHNER, S. 2004, Ein neuer Flechtwerkstein und die Gebeine der "heiligen" Beatrix. Überlegungen zum Frühmittelalter in Mariahof. – Mitteilungen des Steiermärkischen Landesarchivs 52/53, 65–101.
- BÜHLER, B., S. KIRCHENGAST 2022, A life on horseback? Prevalence and correlation of metric and non-metric traits of the "horse-riding syndrome" in an Avar population (7<sup>th</sup>-8<sup>th</sup> century AD) in Eastern Austria. – Anthropological Review 85/3, 67–82.
- BÜNTGEN et al. 2016 = BÜNTGEN, U., V. MYGLAN, F. C. LJUNGQVIST, M. MCCORMICK, N. DI COSMO, M. SIGL, J. JUNGCLAUS, S. WAGNER, P. KRUSIC, J. ESPER, J. O KAPLAN, M. A. C. DE VAAN, J. LUTERBACHER, L. WACKER, W. TE-GEL, A. KIRDYANOV, Cooling and societal change during the Late Antique Little Ice Age from 536 to around 660 AD. – Nature Geoscience 9, 231–236.
- CHRISTANDL, G. 2006, Anhang 1. Die Tierknochen vom Kirchberg bei Deutschfeistritz (Grabung W. Schmid 1949). – In: Gutjahr 2006, 330.
- CHRISTIAN, G. 1982, Ein Friedhof in Leibnitz-Altenmarkt. Notbergung und wissenschaftliche Grabung 1981. – Graz.
- COLARDELLE, M., E. VERDEL 2000, Mensch und Umwelt. Die natürlichen Ressourcen in Charavines-Colletière. – In: Rippmann, Neumeister-Taroni 2000, 260–272.
- COMET, G. 2000, Die Vorherrschaft des Getreides. Landschaft und Arbeitsgeräte. – In: Rippmann, Neumeister-Taroni 2000, 156–167.

- CZEIKA, S. 1999, Tierknochenfunde auf österreichischen Burgen. Möglichkeiten und Grenzen ihrer bisherigen Interpretation. – *Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich* 15, 177–186.
- ČREŠNAR et al. 2019 = M. Črešnar, S. Kiszter, M. Mele, K. Peitler, A. Vintar (eds.) 2019, Plants – Animals – People. Lively archaeological landscapes of Styria and Northeastern Slovenia = Pflanzen – Tiere – Menschen. Lebendige archäologische Landschaften der Steiermark und Nordostsloweniens = Rastline – živali – ljudje. Žive arheološke krajine avstrijske Štajerske in severovzhodne Slovenije. – Schild von Steier Beiheft 10, Graz, Ljubljana.
- DIESENBERGER et al. (eds.) 2020 = M. DIESEN-BERGER, St. EICHERT, K. WINCKLER, K. (eds.) 2020, Der Ostalpenraum im Frühmittelalter. Herrschaftsstrukturen, Raumorganisation und historisch-archäologischer Vergleich. – Denkschriften Österreichische Akademie der Wissenschaften, Philosophisch-Historische Klasse 511 = Forschungen zur Geschichte des Mittelalters 23.
- DÖPPES, D., M. PACHER 2005, Ausgewählte Braunbärenfunde aus Höhlen im Alpenraum. – *Die Höhle* 56/1–4, 29–35.
- DRAXLER, I., A. LIPPERT 1999, Die Siedlungsgeschichte im Mur- und Raabgebiet. – In: I. Draxler, A. Lippert, Pollenanalytische Daten und eine archäologische Bestandsaufnahme zur frühen Siedlungsgeschichte im Gebiet zwischen Raab und Mur (Österreich, Slowenien, Ungarn), Abhandlungen der Geologischen Bundesanstalt 56/1, (337–396) 394–396.
- DRESCHER-SCHNEIDER, R. 2003, Die Vegetationsund Besiedlungsgeschichte der Region Eisenerz auf der Basis pollenanalytischer Untersuchungen.
  In: S. Klemm (ed.), *Montanarchäologie in den Eisenerzer Alpen, Steiermark*, Mitteilungen der prähistorischen Kommission 50, 174–197.
- DRESCHER-SCHNEIDER, R., I. DRAXLER 2016, Vegetationsgeschichte und Moorentwicklung im Nassköhr, Neuberg a. d. Mürz, Stmk. Das Pollenprofil aus dem Hochmoor Zerbenwiese. – Mitteilungen des Naturwissenschaftlichen Vereines für Steiermark 145, 111–135.
- DRESCHER-SCHNEIDER R., L. WICK 2001, Neue Pollenanalysen aus der Südoststeiermark und ihre siedlungsgeschichtlichen Aussagen. – in: A. Lippert (ed.), Die Drau-, Mur- und Raab-Region im 1. vorchristlichen Jahrtausend, Akten des Internationalen und Interdisziplinären Symposiums vom 26. bis 29. April 2000 in Bad Radkersburg, Wien, 15–27.
- EIBNER C. 1992, Der Beginn der Radwerksorganisation am steirischen Erzberg aus archäologischer Sicht.
  – Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich 8, 25–29.
- EICHERT, St. 2010, Die frühmittelalterlichen Grabfunde Kärntens. Die materielle Kultur Karantaniens an-

hand der Grabfunde vom Ende der Spätantike bis ins 11. Jahrhundert. – Aus Forschung und Kunst 37.

- EICHERT, St. 2012, Frühmittelalterliche Strukturen im Ostalpenraum. Studien zu Geschichte und Archäologie Karantaniens. – Aus Forschung und Kunst 39.
- EICHERT, St. 2013, Archäologische und historische Evidenzen für soziale Strukturen im frühmittelalterlichen Ostalpenraum. – In: F. Biermann, Th. Kersting, A. Klammt (eds.), *Soziale Gruppen und Gesellschaftsstrukturen im westslawischen Raum.* Beiträge der Sektion zur slawischen Frühgeschichte der 20. Jahrestagung des Mittel- und Ostdeutschen Verbandes für Altertumsforschung in Brandenburg (Havel), 16. bis 18. April 2012, Beiträge zur Ur- und Frühgeschichte Mitteleuropas 70, Langenweissbach, 385–404.
- EICHERT, St. 2014, Zentralisierungsprozesse bei den frühmittelalterlichen Karantanen. – In: P. Sikora (ed.), Zentralisierungsprozesse und Herrschaftsbildung im frühmittelalterlichen Ostmitteleuropa, Studien zur Archäologie Europas 23, 13–60.
- EICHERT, St. 2017, "Great Men", "Big Men" and "Chiefs" in Carantania? On the Formation of Elites and Leadership in the Eastern Alps During the Early Middle Ages. – In: G. Fusek (ed.), *Archäologische Studien zum frühen Mittelalter*, Archaeologia Slovace Monographiae 29, 15–26.
- EICHERT, St. 2020, Herrschafts- und Sozialprozesse im frühmittelalterlichen Ostalpenraum. – In: Diesenberger et al. (eds.) 2020, 101–123.
- FABIANI, E. 1978, *Grundwasseruntersuchungen im "Unteren Murtal"*. – Berichte der wasserwirtschaftlichen Rahmenplanung 39.
- FELBER, H. 1985, Vienna Radium Institute Radiocarbon Dates XV. – *Radiocarbon* 27/3, 616–622.
- FELGENHAUER-SCHMIEDT, S. 2008, Die Burganlage "Sand" bei Rabs an der Thaya – ein Zentrum ohne Hinterland?. – In: L. Poláček (ed.), Das wirtschaftliche Hinterland der frühmittelalterlichen Zentren, Internationale Tagungen in Mikulčice VI, 327–336.
- FICHTENAU, H. 1981, Wald und Waldnutzung im 10. Jahrhundert. – In: G. Pferschy (ed.), *Siedlung, Macht und Wirtschaft*, Veröffentlichungen des Steiermärkischen Landesarchives 12, Festschrift Fritz Posch, Graz, 13–21.
- FLUCHER, R: 1966, Die Fluchtburg am Frauenberg bei Gösting. – *Blätter für Heimatkunde* 40/2, 56–59.
- FRIEDL, K. 2000, Wüstungsforschung im Hochschwabgebiet. – In: F. Mandl (ed.), Alpen, Archäologie, Felsbildforschung. Studien und Dokumentationen V, Mitteilungen der ANISA 21/1–2, 15–19.
- FROSDICK, R. 2010, New beginnings: Animal exploitation and changing cultural identity at settlements.In: Pluskowski (ed.) 2010, 15–22.
- FROSDICK, R. 2017<sup>2</sup>, Status and New Beginnings. Archaeozoological research into the Early Medieval

*rural settlements of Northwest Switzerland.* – Basel. [https://edoc.unibas.ch/57449/] (21 March 2024)

- FUCHS, G. 1987, Notgrabungen im Friedhof bei der St. Martinskirche in Leibnitz-Altenmarkt (10.-16. Jahrhundert). – *Sprechende Steine* 1, 12–14.
- FUCHS, G., L. GRZYWACZ 2011, KG Unterbergla, OG Unterbergla. – Fundberichte aus Österreich 50, 397.
- FUCHS, G., I. MIRSCH 2011, Die Vorläufer der S 35 Brucker Schnellstrasse. Verkehrswege zwischen Graz und Bruck an der Mur in der Steiermark. *Fundberichte aus Österreich Materialhefte A*, Sonderheft 14, Wien.
- FÜRNHOLZER, J. 2003, Archäologische Grabungen in der Alten Universität. Bericht über die Begleituntersuchungen Februar bis April 2003. – Historisches Jahrbuch der Stadt Graz 33, 19–40.
- FÜRNHOLZER, J., Ch. GUTJAHR 2005, Die Ergebnisse der archäologischen Begleituntersuchungen im Zuge der Adaptierungsmaßnahmen der Alten Universität in Graz. – In: Landesimmobilien-GesmbH (ed.), Alte Universität Graz. Multifunktionaler Nutzen in historischer Substanz, Klagenfurt, 39–51.
- GIESLER, J. 1997, Der Ostalpenraum vom 8. bis zum 11. Jahrhundert. Studien zu archäologischen und schriftlichen Zeugnissen 2: Historische Interpretation. – Frühgeschichtliche und Provinzialrömische Archäologie, Materialien und Forschungen 1, Rahden/Westf.
- GLEIRSCHER, P. 2000, Karantanien. Das slawische Kärnten. – Klagenfurt.
- GLEIRSCHER, P. 2010, Keltisch, frühmittelalterlich oder türkenzeitlich? Zur Datierung einfach strukturierter Wehranlagen im Südostalpenraum. – In: Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich 26, 7–32.
- GLEIRSCHER, P. 2018, Karantanien Slawisches Fürstentum und bairische Grafschaft. – Klagenfurt, Ljubljana, Wien.
- GLEIRSCHER, P. 2020, Typen frühmittelalterlicher Kirchen in Karantanien aus Sicht der Archäologie. – In: Diesenberger et al. (eds.) 2020, 81–100.
- GÖHRING, A. 2021, Allen's fossa An attempt to dissolve the confusion of different nonmetric variants on the anterior femoral neck. *International Journal of Osteoarchaeology* 31/4, 513–522.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2002, Ein Überblick zur frühmittelalterlichen Keramikforschung in der Steiermark. – In: M. Guštin (ed.), Zgodnji Slovani. Zgodnjesredjeveška lončenina na obrobju vzhodnih Alp / Die frühen Slawen. Frühmittelalterliche Keramik am Rand der Ostalpen, Ljubljana, 146–160.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2003, Eine mittelalterliche Grube aus Enzelsdorf, OG Mellach, VB Graz-Umgebung, Steiermark. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 42, 165–182.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2006, Der Kirchberg von Deutschfeistritz, Bezirk Graz-Umgebung, Steiermark –

eine frühmittelalterliche Burgstelle? / Kirchberg pri Deutschfeistritzi, okraj Graz/Gradec – okolica, Štajerska – zgodnjesredjeveško gradišče. – *Arheološki vestnik* 57, 277–344.

- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2007a, Das frühmittelalterliche Körpergräberfeld in der ehemaligen Jesuitenuniversität (Alte Universität) in Graz, Steiermark. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 46, 339–375
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2007b, Archäologische Notgrabung. Vom Leben und Sterben im "Rasental". – Hengist-Magazin. Zeitschrift für Kultur, Geschichte und Archäologie der Mittelsteiermark 1/2007, 4–7.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2011a, Frühmittelalterliche Siedlungsbefunde. – In: G. Fuchs (ed.), Archäologie Koralmbahn 1. Weitendorf. Siedlungsfunde aus Kupferzeit, Bronzezeit und Frühmittelalter, Universitätsforschungen zur prähistorischen Archäologie 198, 137–192.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2011b, Frühmittelalterliche Käseerzeugung am Wildoner Schlossberg? – Hengist-Magazin. Zeitschrift für Kultur, Geschichte und Archäologie der Mittelsteiermark 1/2011, 16–17.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2012, Ausgewählte archäologische Quellen aus der Mittelsteiermark. Zu einer Neubewertung der südostalpinen Geschichte zwischen 600 und 1100 n. Chr. Unpublished PhD thesis, University of Graz, Graz.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2013, Der Teufelsgraben im Leibnitzer Feld. Archäologisch-historische Forschungen zu einem außergewöhnlichen Bodendenkmal im Bezirk Leibnitz, Steiermark. – *Römisches Österreich* 36, 193–294.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2015a, Archäologische Quellen der Steiermark aus der Karolinger- und Ottonenzeit. – In: R. Härtel, B. Hebert, M. Lehner, G. P. Obersteiner (eds.), *Markgraf Leopold, Stift Rein und die Steiermark. Archäologisch-historische Aspekte*, Beiträge einer interdisziplinären Tagung der Historischen Landeskommission für Steiermark in Stift Rein am 24. und 25. Oktober 2012, Forschungen zur geschichtlichen Landeskunde der Steiermark 70, 75–118.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2015b, Zwei Gruben des 7. Jahrhunderts aus Enzelsdorf, Steiermark. – In: B. Hebert, N. Hofer (eds.), Fachgespräch "Spätantikes Fundmaterial aus dem Südostalpenraum" am 7. April 2014, Graz (Steiermark), Fundberichte aus Österreich Tagungsband 1, Wien, 73–92.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2018, Early medieval Slavs in Styria A first archaeological search for traces. – In: J. Lux, B. Štular, K. Zanier (eds.), *Slovani, naša dedišč*ina / Our heritage: the Slavs, Vestnik 27, 42–54.
- GUTJAHR, Ch. 2020, Neue Funde und Siedlungsbefunde aus der Steiermark zur Thematik der frühmittelalterlichen Slawen. – In: Diesenberger et al. (eds.) 2020, 55–79, 380–395.

- GUTJAHR, Ch., M. MANDL 2020, KG Mellach, OG Fernitz-Mellach. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 59, 381.
- GUTJAHR, Ch., M. ROSCHER 2002a, KG Unterhaus, MG Wildon, VB Leibnitz. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 41, 699–700.
- GUTJAHR, Ch., M. ROSCHER 2002b, KG Maria Lankowitz, MG Maria Lankowitz, VB Voitsberg. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 41, 698–699.
- GUTJAHR, Ch, M. TRAUSNER 2014, KG Mellach, OG Mellach. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 53, 333–335.
- GUTJAHR et al. 2018 = GUTJAHR, Ch., St. KARL, G. P. OBERSTEINER 2018, Hengist Best-of. Führer zu archäologischen Fundstellen und Baudenkmalen in der Region Hengist.– *Hengist-Magazin, Sonderband* 1, 102–105.
- GUTJAHR et al. 2024 = GUTJAHR, Ch., St. KARL, Ch. GREINER 2024, From Late Antiquity to the Early Middle Ages: The 'Dark Centuries' in Styria (400– 650 AD) and the 'New Beginning' of Settlement in the 7th Century. – In: Štular et al. 2024, 153–215. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786 08
- HAHN, W. 1987, Die Fundmünzen des 5.–9. Jahrhunderts in Österreich und den unmittelbar angrenzenden Gebieten. – In: Wolfram 1987, 453–464.
- HEBERT, B. 1996, Zu Neufunden frühmittelalterlicher Siedlungskeramik aus der Steiermark. – Krenn-Leeb (ed.) 1996, 67–70.
- HEBERT, B. 2004, Die Gebeine der "heiligen" Beatrix. – In: Brunner et al. 2004, 87–91.
- HEISS, A., S. WIESINGER 2019, Archaeobotanical reports. In: Črešnar et al. 2019, 285–371.
- HEISS et al. (in print) = HEISS, A. G., U. THANHEISER,
  B. ECKL, Die verkohlten Pflanzenreste aus einer weiteren mittelalterlichen Fundstelle in Enzelsdorf (Fernitz-Mellach, Steiermark). – Schild von Steier 30 (in print, expected year of publication: 2025).
- HORVAT, J., 2019, Inhabiting the high mountains of the south-eastern Alps. In: ANISA (ed.), *Tagungsband Archäologie und Geschichte, Siedlung und Wirtschaft im alpinen Raum*, 24. und 25. November 2018 in Haus im Ennstal, Forschungsberichte der ANISA für das Internet 1. [https://anisa.at/Horvat\_ANISA\_Tagung\_2018.pdf] (21 March 2024)
- HORVÁTH, L. 2020, Überlegungen zur Entstehung der Burg(en) am Grazer Schloßberg im Früh- und Hochmittelalter. – *Historisches Jahrbuch der Stadt Graz* 49/50, 35–57.
- HORVÁTH, L. 2022, Fluchtburg, Grenzbefestigung, früher Zentralort? Die Entwicklung von Graz zwischen Frühmittelalter und beginnendem Hochmittelalter. – *Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich* 38, 135–150.
- HORVÁTH, L., I. KOCH 2021, Aktuelle Forschungen zur "Primaresburg" am Franziskanerkogel bei

Maria Lankowitz – Ein Zwischenbericht. – *Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich* 37, 86–126.

- HÜSTER-PLOGMANN et al. 1999 = HÜSTER-PLOGMANN, H., P. JORDAN, A. REHAZEK, J. SCHIBLER, M. VESZELI 1999, Mittelalterliche Ernährungswirtschaft, Haustierhaltung und Jagd. – Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich 15, 223–240.
- JACOMET, St., A. KREUZ 1999, Archäobotanik. Aufgaben, Methoden und Ergebnisse vegetations- und agrargeschichtlicher Forschung. – Stuttgart.
- JEITLER, M. F. 2008, Wald und Waldnutzung im Frühmittelalter. – Das Mittelalter 13/2, 12–27.
- JEITLER, M. 2012, Das Privileg König Ludwigs des Deutschen vom 20. November 860 für die Salzburger Kirche – eine Bestandsaufnahme. – *Mitteilungen aus dem Niederösterreichischen Landesarchiv* 15, St. Pölten, 296–346.
- JOHANNSON-MEERY, B. 1993, Karolingerzeitliche Flechtwerksteine aus dem Herzogtum Baiern und aus Bayerisch-Schwaben. – Kataloge der Prähistorischen Staatssammlung 27.
- KAPLAN et al. 2009 = KAPLAN, J. O., K. M. KRUM-HARDT, M. ZIMMERMANN 2009, The prehistoric and preindustrial deforestation of Europe. – Quaternary Science Reviews 28, 3016–3034.
- KARL, St. 2013, Turris antiqua in castro Leybentz. Zur frühesten Baugeschichte der Burgenanlage Leibnitz/ Seggau im Kontext der spätantiken Ostflanke der Provinz Noricum mediterraneum. – Unpublished PhD Thesis, University of Graz, Graz.
- KRAL, F. 1994, Zur Frage früher Almwirtschaft am östlichen Dachsteinplateau (Pollenprofil Plankenalm).
  Mitteilungen der ANISA 15 1/2, 37-43.
- KARPF, K. 2001, Frühmittelalterliche Flechtwerksteine in Karantanien. Marmorne Kirchenausstattungen aus tassilonisch-karolingischer Zeit. – Monographien zur Frühgeschichte und Mittelalterarchäologie 8.
- KARPF, K. 2003, Frühe Eigenkirchen im Südostalpenraum und ihr historisches Umfeld. – In: R. Sennhauser (ed.), Frühe Kirchen im östlichen Alpengebiet. Von der Spätantike bis in ottonische Zeit, Bayerische Akademie der Wissenschaften Philosophisch-Historische Klasse, Abhandlungen N.F. 123, 881–898.
- KISZTER, S., B. SCHRETTLE 2016, KG Schwanberg, MG Schwanberg. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 55, 465–466.
- KISZTER, S., B. SCHRETTLE 2020, Archäologie der Burg Schwanberg. – Retznei.
- KISZTER et al. 2019 = KISZTER, S., A. G. HEISS, S. WIESINGER 2019, Die frühmittelalterlichen Befunde von Kleinklein. – In: Črešnar et al. 2019, 132–136.
- KLOIBER, Ä. 1953, Karolingerzeitliche Gräber aus Stainach im Ennstal, Stmk. – *Schild von Steier* 2, 135–142.

- KLOIBER, Ä. 1963, Begutachtung des Schädels aus dem frühmittelalterlichen Gräberfeld von Diemlach (Stadtgemeinde Kapfenberg). – Schild von Steier 11, 43–44.
- KOCH, I. 2018, Die Archäologie frühmittelalterlicher grundherrschaftlicher Zentren. Mit einem Ausblick auf die frühmittelalterliche Besiedlung der Steiermark. – Unpublished PhD Thesis, University of Graz, Graz.
- KOCH, I. 2020, Eine Kartierung der römerzeitlichen Fundstellen der Steiermark. – Römisches Österreich 43, 133–152.
- KOCH, I. 2022, Die frühmittelalterliche Besiedlung der Steiermark. Überlegungen zur Verbreitung und Lage der Siedlungsstellen. – Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich 38, 176–192.
- KOROŠEC, P. 1979, Zgodnjesrednje veška arheološka slika karantanskih slovanov / Archäologisches Bild der karantanischen Slawen im frühen Mittelalter. – Dela 1. razreda SAZU 22, Ljubljana.
- KRAL, F. 1984, Pollenanatytische Untersuchungen an Mooren im Raum Strass-Seibersdorf (Steiermark) zur Klärung der jüngeren Waldgeschichte. – Mitteilungen des naturwissenschaftlichen Vereins für Steiermark 114, 195–206.
- KRAL, F., F. SCHREINER 1985, Pollenanalytische Beiträge zur postglazialen Waldgeschichte und natürlichen Bewaldung der Koralpe (Steiermark und Kärnten). – Verhandlungen der zoologischbotanischen Gesellschaft Österreichs 123, 303–320.
- KRAMER, D. 1980, Zur ältesten Geschichte der Pürgg. – In: W. Suppan (ed.), Die Pürgg. 850 Jahre Pfarrkirche St. Georg auf der Pürgg, 100 Jahre Musikkapelle Pürgg, Festschrift, Pürgg, 5–10.
- KRAMER, D. 1981, Archäologische Feldforschungen in der Steiermark. – Zeitschrift des historischen Vereins für Steiermark 72, 203–217.
- KRAMER, D. 1988, Funde aus dem karolingisch-ottonischen Gräberfeld von Leibnitz-Altenmarkt. – In: G. Christian (ed.), *Leibnitz 75 Jahre Stadt*. Festschrift zum Jubiläum der Stadterhebung am 27. April 1913, Leibnitz, 55–60.
- KRAMER, D. 1989, Zur Erfassung früher Burgen in der mittleren Steiermark. – In: Burgenländisches Landesmuseum Eisenstadt (ed.), *Die Herren von Güns-Güssing*, Schlaininger Gespräche 1986/87 = Wissenschaftliche Arbeiten aus dem Burgenland 79, 157–184.
- KRAMER, D. 1992, Bemerkungen zur Mittelalterarchäologie in der Steiermark, Teil 1. Burgenarchäologie und Hengistburgfrage. – Zeitschrift des Historischen Vereines für Steiermark 83, 41–82.
- KRAMER, D. 1996, Probleme der Frühgeschichte des Landes Steiermark. – In: Krenn-Leeb (ed.)1996, 58–66.

- KRENN-LEEB, A. (ed.) 1996, Österreich vor eintausend Jahren. Der Übergang vom Früh- zum Hochmittelalter in Österreich. – Archäologie Österreichs 7.
- KÜHTREIBER, T. 2000, Reconstructing realities archaeology in tension between sciences and history of daily life. – In: G. Jaritz (ed.), *History of medieval life and the sciences*, Forschungen des Instituts für Realienkunde des Mittelalters und der frühen Neuzeit. Diskussionen und Materialien 4, 45–53.
- KÜHTREIBER, T. 2006, Ernährung auf mittelalterlichen Burgen und ihre wirtschaftlichen Grundlagen. – In: J. Zeune (ed.), *Alltag auf Burgen*, Veröffentlichungen der Deutschen Burgenvereinigung Reihe B: 10, 145–158.
- KÜHTREIBER, T. 2010, Alimentation and meat at medieval castles. Social practice and economic structures from the archaeologist's perspective. – In: Pluskowski (ed.) 2010, 66–76.
- KÜHTREIBER, K., M. OBENAUS 2017, Burgen des 9. bis zur Mitte des 11. Jahrhunderts in Niederösterreich – eine Bestandsaufnahme. – Monographien des Römisch-Germanischen Zentralmuseums 132.
- KUNST, G. K., M. POPOVTSCHAK 2013, "Rund ums Essen" – bioarchäologische Quellen. – In: N. Hofer, T. Kühtreiber, C. Theune (eds.), *Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich. Eine Bilanz*, Beiträge der Tagung in Innsbruck und Hall in Tirol, 2. bis 6. Oktober 2012 = Beiträge zu Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich 29, 115–123.
- LATER, Ch. 2020, Karolingische Militaria und die Nutzung vor- und frühgeschichtlicher Befestigungen im 8./9. Jahrhundert in Bayern. – In: Diesenberger et al. (eds.) 2020, 135–152.
- LEHNER, M. 1996, Die Archäologie des Leechhügels.
   In: Bundesdenkmalamt (ed.), Forschungen zur Leechkirche in Graz, Fundberichte aus Österreich Materialhefte A 4, 19–156.
- LEHNER, M. 2004, Die frühe Burg auf dem Deutschlandsberger Ulrichsberg (KG Hörbing, SG und VB Deutschlandsberg, Weststeiermark). – *Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich* 20, 99–148.
- LEHNER, M. 2005, Die Archäologie als Korrektiv von Bau-, Kunst und Kirchengeschichte anhand steirischer Beispiele. – *Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich* 21, 163–172.
- LEHNER, M. 2009, Binnennoricum Karantanien zwischen Römerzeit und Hochmittelalter. Ein Beitrag zur Frage von Ortskontinuität und Ortsdiskontinuität aus archäologischer Sicht. – Unpublished Habilitation Thesis, University of Graz, Graz.
- LEHNER, M. 2010, Dreierlei Schreibtischprospektion. Beiträge zur Römerstraßenforschung in der Steiermark. – In: G. Grabherr, B. Kainrath (eds.), *Conquiescamus! longum iter fecimus. Römische Raststationen und Straßeninfrastruktur im Ostal*-

*penraum*, Kolloquium Innsbruck 4.–5. 6. 2009, Ikarus 6, Innsbruck, 338–354.

- LEHNER, M. 2011, Zur Siedlungskontinuität am Frauenberg zwischen Antike und Mittelalter. – In: G. Christian, H. Kaindl, B. Schrettle (eds.), *Tempel und Kirche. Zur Kult- und Kulturgeschichte des Frauenberges bei Leibnitz*, Seggauberg, Graz, 49–60.
- LEHNER, M. 2016, Varianten von Siedlungs- und Kultbaukontinuität: Der Frauenberg als Sonderfall? – In: M. Lehner, B. Schrettle (eds.), Zentralort und Tempelberg. Siedlungs- und Kultentwicklung am Frauenberg bei Leibnitz im Vergleich, Akten des Kolloquiums im Schloss Seggau am 4. und 5. Mai 2015, Veröffentlichungen des Instituts für Archäologie der Universität Graz 15 = Studien zur Archäologie der Steiermark 1, 149–166.
- LEHNER, M. 2019, Steirische Forschungsmythen und Regionalarchäologie. – In: W. Hofmeister (ed.), *Mythos.Macht.Geschichte. Historische Konstruktionen des Erinnerungsraumes Steiermark und Innerösterreich*, Memoranda Styriaca 1, Graz, 131–161.
- LEHNER, S. 2004, Berechtigt der Fund eines frühmittelalterlichen Flechtwerksteines, auf eine frühmittelalterliche Kirche in Mariahof zu schließen? – In: Brunner et al. 2004, 65–101; 66–86.
- LESKOVAR, J. 2016 (ed.), Frühmittelalter in Oberösterreich. Inventare aus den archäologischen Sammlungen des Oberösterreichischen Landesmuseums. – Studien zur Kulturgeschichte von Oberösterreich 40.
- LOCHNER-HÜTTENBACH, F. 2008, Zum Namengut des Frühmittelalters in der Steiermark. – Zeitschrift des historischen Vereins für Steiermark 99, 23–69.
- LOZIĆ, E. 2021, Application of Airborne LiDAR Data to the Archaeology of Agrarian Land Use. The Case Study of the Early Medieval Microregion of Bled (Slovenia). – *Remote Sensing 13(16)*, 3228. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3390/rs13163228
- LOZIĆ, E., KOCH, I. 2024, Soil, Water, and Topography: Decoding Settlement Location Preferences in Early Medieval Leibnitzer Feld (Austria)
  In: Štular et al. 2024, 25–52. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_03
- MADER, B. 1986, Die Alpenslawen in der Steiermark. Eine toponomastisch-archäologische Untersuchung.
  – Österreichische Akademie der Wissenschaften, Phil.-hist. Klasse, Schriften der Balkankommission, Linguistische Abteilung 31, Wien.
- MANDL, F. 1996, *Das östliche Dachsteinplateau. 4000 Jahre Geschichte der hochalpinen Weide- und Almwirtschaft.* – Mitteilungen der ANISA 17, 2/3 = Dachstein. Vier Jahrtausende Almen im Hochgebirge 1, Gröbming.
- MANDL, F. 1999, Schwaigenzeit ist Almenzeit. Über die Viehhaltung auf Almen des Dachsteins und Toten Gebirges im Mittelalter und in der Neuzeit. –

Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich 15, 83–98.

- MANDL, F. 2003<sup>2</sup>, Almen im Herzen Österreichs. Dachsteingebirge – Niedere Tauern – Salzkammergut – Totes Gebirge. – Haus im Ennstal.
- MELE, M., S. KISZTER 2017, KG Großklein, MG Großklein. – Fundberichte aus Österreich 56, 426–428.
- MIRSCH, I. 1999, Zur (korrekten) Lokalisierung archäologischer Altfunde und zur Bodendenkmalpflege in der Marktgemeinde Judendorf-Straßengel, BH Graz-Umgebung. VOTIS XX SOLVTIS. Jubiläumsschrift der archäologischen Gesellschaft der Steiermark = Archäologische Gesellschaft Steiermark-Nachrichtenblatt 1–2, 233–256.
- MIRSCH, I. 2013, Die Archäologie des mittleren Ennstales und steirischen Salzkammergutes. – In: W. Suppan (ed.), *An der Wiege des Landes Steiermark. Die Chronik Pürgg-Trautenfels*, Gnas, 55–194.
- MODL, D., J. KRASCHITZER 2013/2014, Das "nacheiszeitliche" Fundmaterial der Repolusthöhle aus der archäologischen Sammlung des Universalmuseums Joanneum. – *Schild von Steier* 26, 212–237.
- MODRIJAN, W. 1963, Die Frühmittelalterfunde (8. bis 11. Jhdt.) der Steiermark. – *Schild von Steier* 11, 45–84.
- MONTANARI, M. 2000a, Hungerleben. In: Rippmann, Neumeister-Taroni 2000, 18–24.
- MONTANARI, M. 2000b, Krieger und Bauern. Ernährung, Lebensweise und die imaginäre Gesellschaft. – In: Rippmann, Neumeister-Taroni 2000, 138–147.
- MURGG, W. 2010, Die mittelalterlichen und frühneuzeitlichen Wehrbauten in den Bezirken Voitsberg, Bruck an der Mur, Mürzzuschlag und Leoben, Steiermark. Aufnahme der Bodendenkmale. – *Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich* 26, 151–219.
- NEKUDA, V. 1999, Die Viehzucht in der mittelalterlichen Landwirtschaft im Lichte der archäologischen Forschung. – In: Pluskowski (ed.) 2010, 49–56.
- NOWOTNY, E. 2005, Das frühmittelalterliche Gräberfeld von Hohenberg, Steiermark, mit Exkursen zur historischen und archäologischen Situation im Ostalpenraum. – *Archaeologia Austriaca* 89, 177–250.
- NOWOTNY, E. 2008, Das frühmittelalterliche Gräberfeld von Hohenberg, Steiermark. – In: Landesmuseum Joanneum (ed.), *Frühmittelalterarchäologie in der Steiermark*. Beiträge eines Fachgesprächs anlässlich des 65. Geburtstages von Dieter Kramer = Schild von Steier Beiheft 4, 23–32.
- NOWOTNY, E. 2013, Neues zu frühslawischen Siedlungen in Niederösterreich. – In: N. Hofer, T. Kühtreiber, C. Theune (ed.), *Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich. Eine Bilanz*, Beiträge der Tagung in Innsbruck und Hall in Tirol, 2. bis 6. Oktober

2012 = Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich 29, 231–240.

- OBENAUS, M. 2008, Ostösterreich. Ein Grenzraum im 9. und 10. Jh. aus archäologischer Sicht. – In: R. Zehetmayer (ed.), Im Schnittpunkt frühmittelalterlicher Kulturen. Niederösterreich an der Wende vom 9. zum 10. Jahrhundert, Mitteilungen aus dem Niederösterreichischen Landesarchiv 13, 194–218.
- PASDA, K. 2003, Tierknochen als Spiegel sozialer Verhältnisse im 8.–15. Jh. Bayerns. – Unpublished PhD Thesis, University of Tübingen, Tübingen.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2000, Modestuskirchen und Conversio. – In: Bratož (ed.) 2000, 425–476.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2003, Spuren slawischer Fürstentümer im Ostalpenraum. – In: W. R. Baier, D. Kramer (eds.), *Karantanien. Mutter von Kärnten und Steiermark*, Studia Carinthiaca 22, Klagenfurt, Wien, 25–31.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2008, Kuhinjska kultura v zgodnjem srednjem veku (Küchenkultur im Frühen Mittelalter). – Ljubljana.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2010, Frühmittelalterliche Identitäten und Aussagemöglichkeiten der archäologischen Quellen. – *Antaeus* 31/32, 143–154.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2013, *The invisible Slavs. Župa Bled in the "prehistoric" Early Middle Ages.* Opera Instituti archaeologici Sloveniae 28.
- PLETERSKI, A. 2024, Images behind the archaeological curtain: Vlachs, Slavs, župas, principalities, Carantania. – In: Štular et al. 2024, 101–152. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.3986/9789610508786\_07
- PLUSKOWSKI, A. (ed.) 2010, *Bestial mirrors: using animals to construct human identities in medieval Europe.* – Animals as material culture in the Middle Ages 3, Wien.
- POSCH, F. 1978, Geschichte des Verwaltungsbezirkes Hartberg I. Von der Urzeit bis 1848. – Graz, Hartberg.
- PREISER-KAPELLER J. 2021, Der Lange Sommer und die Kleine Eiszeit: Klima, Pandemien und der Wandel der Alten Welt von 500 bis 1500 n. Chr. – Expansion, Interaktion, Akkulturation 38.
- PUCHER, E., M. SCHMITZBERGER 1999, Archäozoologische Ergebnisse von der Burg auf der Flur Sand. – *Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich* 15, 111–121.
- PURKARTHOFER, H. 1979, Mons Predel. Zur Siedlungsgeschichte des Gebietes der Wasserscheide zwischen Mur und Raab. – In: G. Pferschy (ed.), Siedlung und Herrschaft. Studien zur geschichtlichen Landestopographie der Steiermark, Veröffentlichungen des steiermärkischen Landesarchivs 9, 1–91.
- RABENSTEINER, J., Ch. BERG 2019, Humans and their landscape. In: Črešnar et al. 2019, 27–44.
- RADI et al. 2013 = RADI, N., V. MARIOTTI, A. RIGA,S. ZAMPETTI, C. VILLA, M. G. BELCASTRO 2013, Variation of the Anterior Aspect of the Fe-

moral Head-Neck Junction in a Modern Human Identified Skeletal Collection. – *American Journal of Physical Anthropology* 152, 261–272.

- REHAZEK, A., E. MARTI-GRÄDEL 2010, Animals remains reflecting different social identities. – In: Pluskowski (ed.) 2010, 62–65.
- RIPPMANN, D., NEUMEISTER-TARONI, B. (eds.) 2000, Gesellschaft und Ernährung um 1000: eine Archäologie des Essens. – Vevey.
- SALIARI, K., E. PUCHER 2019, Reich oder Räuber? Archäozoologische Funde aus der Burg Sand an der Thaya. – In: S. Felgenhauer-Schmiedt (ed.), Sand-Oberpfaffendorf. Eine Burganlage des 10. Jahrhunderts bei Raabs an der Thaya, Niederösterreich, Archäologische Forschungen in Niederösterreich 6, 265–273.
- SCHIPPER, F. 1996, Ad rapam? Frühgeschichtliche Siedlungsspuren bei St. Ruprecht an der Raab/ Steiermark. – In: Krenn-Leeb (ed.) 1996, 71–76.
- SCHMAEDECKE M. 2000, Zwischen Spätantike und Hochmittelalter. Lausen-Bettenach, eine Siedlung in der Nordwestschweiz. – In: Rippmann, Neumeister-Taroni 2000, 104–112.
- SCHMID W. 1932, Norisches Eisen. Beiträge zur Geschichte des Österreichischen Eisenwesens I/2.
- SCHREG R. 2011, Feeding the village Reflections on the ecology and resilience of the medieval rural economy (Survivre au village – Réflexions sur l'écologie et la résilience de l'économie du village medieval / Überleben im Dorf – Überlegungen zur Ökologie und Krisenresistenz mittelalterlicher Dorfwirtschaft). – In: J. Klápště, P. Sommer (eds.), *Processing, Storage, Distribution of Food – Food in the Medieval Rural Environment*, Ruralia 8, Turnhout, 301–320.
- SCHRETTLE B. 2011, KG Schwanberg, MG Schwanberg. Fundberichte aus Österreich 54, 392–394.
- SCHRETTLE et al. 2021 = SCHRETTLE, B., F. MAU-THNER, L. HORVÁTH, J. KRASCHITZER 2021, Archäologie und Baugeschichte der Burg Deutschlandsberg (Steiermark). – *Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreich* 37, 127–148.
- STAUDINGER, E. 1978, Wo lag die "Civitas Zuib"? Blätter für Heimatkunde Steiermark 52, 33–44.
- STEINEGGER, A., J. KRASCHITZER 2020, Eppenstein am Übergang vom frühen zum hohen Mittelalter. Fundmaterial des 11. Jahrhunderts aus einer unvollendet gebliebenen Zisterne in der Ringburg. *Beiträge zur Mittelalterarchäologie in Österreic*h 36, 117–142.
- ŠTIH, P. 2020, Religious Transistions and Social Changes among the Carantanians. – In: Diesenberger et al. (eds.) 2020, 129–134.
- ŠTULAR, B. 2019, The Zbiva Web Application: A tool for Early Medieval archaeology of the Eastern Alps.

– In: J. Richards, F. Niccolucci (eds.), *The Ariadne Impact*, Budapest, 69–82.

- ŠTULAR, B., St. EICHERT 2020, Hilltop Sites with Early Medieval Military Finds in the Eastern Alpine Area.
   – In: Diesenberger et al. 2020, 213–230.
- ŠTULAR et al. 2022 = ŠTULAR, B., E. LOZIĆ, M. BE-LAK, J. RIHTER, I. KOCH, Z. MODRIJAN, M. MAGDIĆ, St. KARL, M. LEHNER, Ch. Gutjahr, Migration of Alpine Slavs and machine learning: Space-time pattern mining of an archaeological data set, *PLoS ONE* 17(9): e0274687. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0274687
- ŠTULAR et al. 2024 = ŠTULAR B., M. LEHNER, M. BELAK (eds.) 2024, Settlement of the Eastern Alps in the Early Middle Ages. – Opera Instituti Archaeologici Sloveniae 48. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3986/9789610508786
- SZAMEIT, E. 2000, Zum archäologischen Bild der frühen Slawen in Österreich. – In: Bratož (ed.) 2000, 507–544.
- SZAMEIT, E., P. STADLER, 1993, Das frühmittelalterliche Grab von Grabelsdorf bei St. Kanzian am Klopeinersee, Kärnten. Ein Beitrag zur Datierung awarischer Bronzen im Ostalpenraum. – Archaeologia Austriaca 77, 213–242.
- THANHEISER, U., J. WALTER 2003, Pflanzliche Großreste aus einer mittelalterlichen Grube von Enzelsdorf, OG Mellach, VB Graz-Umgebung, Steiermark. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 42, 183–190.
- TIEFENGRABER, G. 2007, Zum Burgenbau in der Oststeiermark. *Savaria* 31, 286–305.
- TIEFENGRABER, G. 2018a, Der Wildoner Schlossberg. Die Ausgrabungen des Landesmuseums Joanneum 1985–1988. Teilband 1: Text. – Schild von Steier Beiheft 7 = Forschungen zur geschichtlichen Landeskunde der Steiermark 80.
- TIEFENGRABER, G. 2018b, Der Wildoner Schlossberg. Die Ausgrabungen des Landesmuseums Joanneum 1985–1988. Teilband 2: Katalog und Tafeln. – Schild von Steier Beiheft 7 = Forschungen zur geschichtlichen Landeskunde der Steiermark 80.
- TIEFENGRABER, G., S. TIEFENGRABER 2013, KG Waltersdorf, SG Judenburg. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 52, 344–347.
- TIEFENGRABER, G., S. TIEFENGRABER 2014, KG St. Lorenzen, OG St. Lorenzen bei Knittelfeld. – *Fundberichte aus Österreich* 53, 337–339.
- TIEFENGRABER, S. 2006, Alte und neue Funde aus Mürzhofen/Alt-Hadersdorf und dem Mürztal. Überlegungen zur archäologisch-historischen Bedeutung eines "vergessenen" Tales. Mit Beiträgen von Christine Feichtenhofer, Gudrun Praher, Georg Tiefengraber und Manfred Lehner. – Zeitschrift des Historischen Vereins für Steiermark 97, 327–360.
- TIEFENGRABER, S. 2014, St. Jakob am Mitterberg Romanische Kirchenruine und frühe mittelalter-

liche Burgstelle. – In: E. Trinkl (ed.), Akten des 14. Österreichischen Archäologentages am Institut für Archäologie der Universität Graz vom 19. bis 21. April 2012, Graz, 423–432.

- TOŠKAN, B. 2019, Archaeozoological reports. In: Črešnar et al. 2019, 372–416.
- TOŠKAN, B., J. DIRJEC 2008, Large mammal remains from Early Medieval Pristava. – In: A. Pleterski (ed.), Zgodnjesrednjeveška naselbina na Blejski Pristavi. Najdbe / Frühmittelalterliche Siedlung Pristava in Bled. Funde, Opera Instituti archaeologici Sloveniae 14, 263–267.
- TREBSCHE, P. 2008, Die Höhensiedlung "Burgwiese" in Ansfelden (Oberösterreich). – Linzer Archäologische Forschungen 38/1.
- TRUMMER, K. E. 2003, Auf den Spuren der verschollenen Primaresburg. Einer der ältesten Herrschaftssitze und Verwaltungszentren der Steiermark. – Graz.
- TRUMMER, K. 2019, Die "heilige" Lanzenspitze der Karolinger von der Pfalzburg des Königs samt Krongut auf dem Franziskanerkogel in Lankowitz.
  Nachrichtenblatt Archaeologische Gesellschaft Steiermark 2016–2019, 27–42.
- WAHLMÜLLER, N. 1988, Pollenanalytische Untersuchungen am Götschenberg bei Bischofshofen/ Salzburg. – Berichte des naturwissenschaftlich-medizinischen Vereins Innsbruck Supplement 2, 13–26.
- WAWRUSCHKA, C. 2009, Frühmittelalterliche Siedlungsstrukturen in Niederösterreich. – Mitteilungen der Prähistorischen Kommission der Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften 68.
- WICK, L., R. DRESCHER-SCHNEIDER 1999, Vegetation history and human activity near Seibersdorf, Steiermark, Austria. – In: I. Draxler, A. Lippert (eds.), Pollenanalytische Daten und eine archäologische Bestandsaufnahme zur frühen Siedlungsgeschichte im Gebiet zwischen Raab und Mur (Österreich, Slowenien, Ungarn), Abhandlungen der Geologischen Bundesanstalt 56/1, (337–396) 377–380.
- WINCKLER, K. 2012, *Die Alpen im Frühmittelalter.* Wien, Köln, Weimar.
- WINIWARTER, V. 2010, Telling Interactive Stories: Animals and their remains in environmental history. – In: Pluskowski (ed.) 2010, 8–14.
- WOLFRAM, H. 1985, Ethnogenesen im frühmittelalterlichen Donau- und Ostalpenraum (6.–10. Jahrhundert). – In: H. Beumann, W. Schröder (eds.), *Frühmittelalterliche Ethnogenese im Alpenraum*, Nationes 5, Sigmaringen, 97–152.
- WOLFRAM, H. 1987, Die Geburt Mitteleuropas. Geschichte Österreichs vor seiner Entstehung 378–907.
  Wien.
- WOLFRAM, H. 1995, 378–907. Grenzen und Räume: Geschichte Österreichs vor seiner Entstehung. – Wien.

## LIST OF AUTHORS

Christian Greiner Harterstraße 123/2 A-8053 Graz greiner.christian@protonmail.com

Christoph Gutjahr Kulturpark Hengist Am Dorfplatz 27 A-8410 Wildon-Weitendorf christoph.gutjahr@chello.at

Stephan Karl Institut für Antike Universitätsplatz 3/II A-8010 Graz stephan.karl@uni-graz.at

Iris Koch Institut für Antike Universitätsplatz 3/II A-8010 Graz iris.koch@gmx.at

Manfred Lehner Institut für Antike Universitätsplatz 3/II A-8010 Graz manfred.lehner@uni-graz.at Edisa Lozić Znanstvenoraziskovalni center SAZU Inštitut za arheologijo Novi trg 2 SI-1000 Ljubljana edisa.lozic@zrc-sazu.si

Andrej Magdič Zavod za varstvo kulturne dediščine Slovenije Služba za kulturno dediščino Območna enota Maribor Slomškov trg 6 SI-2000 Maribor andrej.magdic@zvkds.si

Andrej Pleterski Znanstvenoraziskovalni center SAZU Inštitut za arheologijo Novi trg 2 SI-1000 Ljubljana pleterski@zrc-sazu.si

Benjamin Štular Znanstvenoraziskovalni center SAZU Inštitut za arheologijo Novi trg 2 SI-1000 Ljubljana bstular@zrc-sazu.si

Založba ZRC https://zalozba.zrc-sazu.si ZRC Publishing





41€